

How's Life in Latin America? MEASURING WELL-BEING FOR POLICY MAKING





How's Life in Latin America?

MEASURING WELL-BEING FOR POLICY MAKING



This work is published under the responsibility of the Secretary-General of the OECD. The opinions expressed and arguments employed herein do not necessarily reflect the official views of OECD member countries.

This document, as well as any data and map included herein, are without prejudice to the status of or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city or area.

The statistical data for Israel are supplied by and under the responsibility of the relevant Israeli authorities. The use of such data by the OECD is without prejudice to the status of the Golan Heights, East Jerusalem and Israeli settlements in the West Bank under the terms of international law.

Please cite this publication as: OECD (2021), How's Life in Latin America?: Measuring Well-being for Policy Making, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/2965f4fe-en.

ISBN 978-92-64-93837-3 (print) ISBN 978-92-64-68593-2 (pdf)

Corrigenda to publications may be found on line at: www.oecd.org/about/publishing/corrigenda.htm. © OECD 2021

The use of this work, whether digital or print, is governed by the Terms and Conditions to be found at http://www.oecd.org/termsandconditions.

Foreword

Measuring well-being means looking at multidimensional development outcomes at the national and regional level from the perspective of people (individuals and households) rather than indicators of economic growth alone. This requires taking into account a broader range of metrics than have traditionally been used to monitor national progress, describing people's current material conditions and quality of life, the distribution of outcomes across population groups and locations, and the systemic resources that are needed to underpin the sustainability of people's well-being into the future.

This report, *How's Life in Latin America? Measuring well-being for policy making*, is the result of a threeyear project led by the OECD Centre on Well-being, Inclusion, Sustainability and Equal Opportunity and the OECD Development Centre. This project has aimed to identify comparable metrics for monitoring multidimensional well-being across Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC), to highlight areas for improvement in data collection and coverage, and to explore the policy use of well-being frameworks in LAC countries. The report is based on an adapted version of the OECD Well-being Framework, reflecting the priorities of the LAC region, particularly in the context of the UN 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and its Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). It has been produced in the framework of the European Union's Regional Facility for Development in Transition for Latin America and the Caribbean, which results from joint work led by the EU, the OECD, and the UN Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC).

Taking a more comprehensive and people-focused approach to measuring development is particularly relevant in the LAC region, where inequalities and other structural challenges persist despite many countries achieving high- or upper middle-income status in recent decades, highlighting the importance of the Development in Transition approach. The upheaval that the region has experienced since the project began in 2018 – with the wave of social protests that emerged in late 2019, and swiftly followed by the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 2020 – further underlines the need for a broader view of progress that puts people's well-being at the centre of policy making and international cooperation in order to "build forward better".

Acknowledgements

The report was prepared jointly by the OECD's Centre for Well-being, Inclusion, Sustainability and Equal Opportunity (WISE) and the OECD Development Centre (DEV). Overall project management and the production of the report was led by Katherine Scrivens (Policy Analyst, WISE), under the supervision of Carrie Exton (Head of Unit, WISE), Marco Mira d'Ercole (Counsellor, WISE), Sebastian Nieto-Parra (Head of Unit, DEV), and Federico Bonaglia (Deputy Director, DEV).

This report is published under the direction of Romina Boarini (Director, WISE), Ragnheiður Elín Árnadóttir (Director, DEV) and Mario Pezzini (Former Director, DEV). The project itself began in 2018, before the creation of WISE, and was initially under the co-responsibility of the Statistics and Data Directorate (SDD). Support from SDD and particularly guidance from Martine Durand (Former OECD Chief Statistician and SDD Director) has been invaluable for the preparatory activities and research for the report.

Chapter 1 was authored by Carrie Exton and Katherine Scrivens; Chapters 2 to 5 were co-authored by Joshua Monje-Jelfs (WISE), Katherine Scrivens and Elena Tosetto (WISE); and Chapter 6 was authored by Nathalia Montoya González (DEV), with contributions from Margreet Frieling (WISE), João Castello Branco (DEV), Rita Da Costa (DEV) and Adriana Caicedo (DEV). Monica Quinza (WISE) provided statistical assistance throughout the report. The WISE Communications team, Anne-Lise Faron, Martine Zaïda and Julia Carro, also provided essential support through the entire process. Sonia Primot designed the front cover, Patrick Hamm provided editorial guidance, and Meral Gedik prepared and formatted the manuscript for publication. The Spanish language translation of the report was prepared by the OECD Translation team, and proofread by Liliana Tafur. All are very gratefully acknowledged for their work and support.

A large network of experts and colleagues have been active and supportive throughout the entire process, steering the project, providing views, inputs, comments and advice. The support of the European Union has been fundamental and input from colleagues from the Directorate-General for International Partnerships (DG INTPA, Jolita Butkeviciene, Pelayo Roces-Fernández, and Sergio Martin Moreno) and Eurostat (Maria-Joao Santos and Maria-Isabel Lazaro) has shaped the strategic orientation of the report. ECLAC has been a crucial knowledge partner throughout the entire project. Xavier Mancero and Pablo Villatoro of ECLAC's Statistics Division have collaborated closely with the project team from its inception to the final drafting process and their contributions have been invaluable. The participation of ECLAC Executive Secretary Alicia Bárcena, Deputy Executive Secretary Mario Cimoli, and Director of the Statistics Division Rolando Ocampo in high-level events and strategic discussions, as well as early inputs and advice from Nunzia Saporito, Sebastian Rovira, Romain Zivy, and colleagues from the Latin American and Caribbean Institute for Economic and Social Planning (ILPES, led by Cielo Morales) have been essential for setting the direction of the project overall and ensuring the relevance of its outputs. Fabiana del Popolo of ECLAC's Population and Development Division and Iliana Vaca Trigo of ECLAC's Division for Gender Affairs also provided helpful comments.

The input of experts from National Statistical Offices (NSOs) of the focal countries (Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay) has been central for shaping the direction and content of the report. Interviews with policy experts from various Ministries and government departments in the focal countries provided the foundation of the examples included in Chapter 6. Advice and inputs from other regional experts in academia and civil society have also been extremely beneficial. While these measurement and policy experts in the focal countries are too numerous to mention individually, their contributions and advice are gratefully acknowledged and we hope the resulting product will be useful for their work.

We are indebted to many colleagues around the OECD for their help, comments and insights, either on draft text, or on specific queries. They include, but are not limited to, Jens Arnold, Carlotta Balestra, Ivan Bornacelly, Monica Brezzi, Guillaume Cohen, Marcos Diaz Ramirez, Gabriel di Paolantonio, Gráinne Dirwan, Eva Feron, Lara Fleischer, Catherine Gamper, Alessandro Goglio, Santiago Gonzalez, Chris James, Cristian Herrera, Katia Karousakis, Eija Kiiskinen, Alexandre Kolev, Justina La, Juan de Laiglesia, Gaetan Lafortune, Horacio Levy, Jessica Mahoney, Thomas Manfredi, Claire McEvoy, Jose René Orozco, Hyeshin Park, Edward Perry, Jan Rielaender, Olivier Thevenon, Isabelle Ynesta, Belen Zinni and Jorrit Zwijnenburg. We gratefully acknowledge the support of the Global Relations Secretariat (GRS) of the OECD. Exchanges with colleagues and experts within the context of the OECD Regional Programme for Latin America and the Caribbean have also been very useful.

Finally, the measurement framework, statistical development priorities, and policy insights presented in this report were developed and refined through interactions with hundreds of participants in the various online and physical events organised as part of the project. We wish to thank all who participated in these events, as well as our co-organisers and institutional partners: the European Union (and particularly DG INTPA and Eurostat), ECLAC, the Colombian National Department of Planning (DNP), the Colombian National Administrative Department of Statistics (DANE), the Mexican National Institute of Statistics and Geography (INEGI), and the Universidad del Rosario, Bogotá, Colombia.

Table of contents

Foreword	3
Acknowledgements	4
Reader's guide	14
Executive summary	17
 1 How's Life in Latin America? Introduction and key findings Overview Measuring well-being: Purpose and scope The OECD well-being measurement framework and its adaptation to the LAC context Selecting indicators to measure well-being in the LAC region Comparing the SDG framework and the OECD well-being framework The policy use of well-being frameworks The structure of the report Key findings: Developments in well-being across the focal group of countries Developments in vell-being, 2000-19 Developments in resources and risks for future well-being, 2000-2019 Wide disparities in well-being exist within the LAC 11 focal countries The COVID-19 crisis risks erasing the gains in well-being achieved over the past two decades in the region Issues for statistical development Conclusions References Annex 1.A. Candidate headline indicators for measuring well-being in the LAC region 	19 20 22 33 26 28 31 32 34 35 40 46 52 57 58 58 58 64 66
2 Material conditions in Latin America Introduction Income and consumption Work and job quality Housing References Notes	69 70 70 86 98 106 109

3 Quality of life in Latin America	113
Introduction	114
Health	115
Knowledge and skills	127
Safety	138
Environmental quality	146
Civic engagement	152
Social connections	157
Work-life balance	162
Subjective well-being	163
References	170
Notes	188
4 Resources for future well-being in Latin America	193
Introduction	194
Natural Capital	194
Economic Capital	204
Human Capital	214
Social Capital	221
References	234
Notes	240
5 Well-being inequalities across social groups and territories	245
Introduction	246
Gender inequalities	247
Inequalities through the life cycle	265
Life cycle inequalities: Children	266
Life cycle inequalities: Young adults	270
Life cycle inequalities: The elderly	274
Territorial inequalities	282
Ethnic and racial inequalities	289
Educational inequalities	298
References	302
Notes	314
6 Policy through a well-being lens: Experiences from LAC and wider OECD countries	319
Challenges to societal well-being in LAC countries	320
The value of a multidimensional development approach in the LAC region	322

i ne value of a multidimensional development approach in the LAC region	322
A multidimensional approach to public policy: Building on experience from Latin America and	
around the world	327
Conclusion	347
References	350
Annex 6.A. Multidimensional Poverty Indices in LAC countries	358
Annex 6.B. Heat maps methodology	360
Notes	362

FIGURES

Figure 1.1. OECD well-being framework	24
Figure 1.2. Mapping of the SDGs to the dimensions of the OECD well-being framework	29
Figure 1.3. Degree of relevance of How's Life in Latin America? indicators to SDG agenda targets	30
Figure 1.4. Summary of LAC 11 average well-being gains and losses over the past two decades	35
Figure 1.5. From 2015, the pace of poverty reduction tapered off, while employment fell in the focal group of	
countries	36
Figure 1.6. Gains in GNI per capita in the focal group of countries weakened after 2015, while unemployment	
was rising even prior to the pandemic	37
Figure 1.7. Growth in household consumption expenditure per capita eased after 2014-15, while satisfaction	
with living standards fell	37
Figure 1.8. While GDP per capita continued to climb after 2014, average life satisfaction fell, the share of	
people with low life satisfaction grew and homicides increased	38
Figure 1.9. Satisfaction with the availability and quality of health care has fallen, even as coverage has risen	
among LAC 11 countries	39
Figure 1.10. Relative to the mid-2000s, fewer people have voiced an opinion to an official, and more people	
feel that their country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefit	40
Figure 1.11. Summary of LAC 11 average gains and losses in resources for future well-being over the past	
two decades	41
Figure 1.12. GHG emissions increased across the focal group of countries, while the share of renewables in	
the energy mix fell	42
Figure 1.13. Confidence in government and support for democracy have fallen sharply since 2010 among the	
	43
Figure 1.14. Levels of youth not in employment, education or training and informal employment remain	
persistently high	44
Figure 1.15. Obesity is a rising concern for future health outcomes, while fewer people are smoking and	
slightly less alcohol is being consumed	45
Figure 1.16. Annual growth of investment in gross fixed capital weakened after 2012, while government	4-
external debt service increased after 2014	45
Figure 1.17. Women in the focal group of countries are better educated and live longer than men, but are	4-
disadvantaged in many aspects of material conditions, civic voice and social capital	47
Figure 1.18. Youth and young adults experience higher poverty and unemployment and more homicides and	40
	49
Figure 1.19. Across most indicators, indigenous people in the focal countries experience worse average well-	-0
being than the non-indigenous population	50
Figure 1.20. Opportunities for better lives are not equally distributed between urban and rural areas in the	F 4
rocal group countries	51
Figure 1.21. Women, residents in rural areas, younger age conorts and less educated people experienced	50
greater fails in file satisfaction between 2019 and 2020 in the local group of countries	90
Figure 2.1. National income and nousehold final consumption per capita in the focal countries remain well	70
below OECD levels, despite considerable increases over the last two decades	72
Figure 2.2. On average across the local countries, levels of both hallonal income and consumption	70
expenditures per capita nave stagnated since the mid-2010s	73
Figure 2.3. While satisfaction with living standards has increased across most local countries, it dropped alter	74
ZU14 and levelled oil in recent years	74
Figure 2.4. Absolute poverty and extreme poverty more than halved in the tocal group since 2000, but both	75
Degan to rise again since 2017 across countries with available data	75
Figure 2.5. Different poverty measures can give very different results	11
Figure 2.6. Income inequality has declined substantially over the past two decades, but the pace of reduction has alound since 2012, 2014	70
nas slowed since 2013-2014	79
Figure 2.7. Two in live people report difficulties in satisfying their needs with their family income in the local group of countries, with this above starting to adde up since 2014	01
group of countries, with this share starting to edge up since 2014	01
rigure 2.0. rood insecurity increased in the LAC region from 2014 to 2017, with further rises in tood prices	00
Increaller Figure 2.0. Returnen 2010 and 2020, neeple's actisfaction with their standard of living moved in different	ŏ۷
Figure 2.3. Derween 2019 and 2020, people's satisfaction with their standard of living moved in different directions across the focal group countries	Q /
Circulous across the rocal group countries	04
Figure 2.10. In the years leading to the participation, employment rates were stable across the local countries,	07
	07

10 |

Figure 2.11. Employment rates vary from around 60% to 80% across the focal countries, but around 1 in 12	
workers on average do not work as many hours as they would like	88
-igure 2.12. Unemployment varies widely across the focal group of countries, but in most of them the share of	
ong-term unemployment is below the OECD average	89
-igure 2.13. Well over half of all workers (57%) in the focal countries are in informal jobs	90
-igure 2.14. Real wages rose only slightly between 2010 and 2019 in the focal countries, but increased more	
at the lower end of the distribution, reducing wage inequality and in-work poverty	91
Figure 2.15. Three out of five people in the focal countries worry about losing their jobs, compared with fewer	
han one in five in Europe	93
-igure 2.16. Around one in five workers work very long hours in the focal group	94
-igure 2.17. Work-related injuries vary across the focal countries	95
-igure 2.18. On average, just over half of the population in the focal countries are covered by at least one	
social protection scheme	96
-igure 2.19. Despite substantial reductions in the share of the urban population living in slums since 2000,	
almost 1 in 6 urban residents lived in a slum in 2018	99
-igure 2.20. Housing density has decreased since 2000, and overcrowding rates vary widely across the focal	
countries, affecting 1 in 5 households on average	00
-igure 2.21. Only 70% of the population across the focal countries with data had access to safe drinking water	
services, and only half of the population had access to sanitation services in 2017	02
-igure 2.22. The share of households with Internet access at home has increased across all focal group	
countries since 2005, but on average only around half of all houses have access	03
-igure 3.1. Life expectancy has increased by an average of 3.5 years in the focal group of countries since	
	16
-igure 3.2. Child mortality has almost halved since 2000 on average across the focal countries, while maternal	
nortality has decreased by just under a third	117
-igure 3.3. Premature mortality remains relatively high in the focal group countries, although with wide	
	118
-igure 3.4. Non-communicable diseases are the most common cause of death in the tocal group countries 1	119
-igure 3.5. The prevalence of suicide remains well below the OECD average in a majority of LAC focal	
zountries Timure 2.6. Access to backth care has immended aires 2000, but with large out of resket eveneditures for some 1	120
-igure 3.6. Access to health care has improved since 2000, but with large out-of-pocket expenditures for some f	121
-igure 3.7. In two out of six local group countries, over 2% of the population has been pushed below the	100
Societal poverty line by large out-of-pocket nearlin care expenditures	22
-igure 5.6. Satisfaction with the availability of quality freatiliticate has decreased on average across the local aroun countries between 2006 00 and 2017 2010	122
Figure 3.0. Between 2000-09 and 2017-2019	125
right on source of the source	125
Figure 3.10. Despite improvements in educational attainment, less than half of adults aged 25 years or above	125
ngure 5.10. Despite improvements in educational attainment, less than han of adults aged 25 years of above	128
Figure 3.11. In most focal countries, the performance of 15-year-olds in standardised reading, mathematics	120
and science tests has improved	120
Figure 3.12. A large share of Latin American students fail to reach the minimal level of skills required for	120
anductive participation in society	130
Figure 3.13. On average in the focal group, disadvantaged students are over twice as likely to be low	100
achievers in reading as their advantaged peers, and 30 times less likely to be ton performers	131
Figure 3.14. The adult literacy rate has improved across most countries since 2000	133
Figure 3.15. In Latin American countries where data exist, adults' proficiency levels in numeracy and problem-	100
solving in technology-rich environments remain low	133
Figure 3.16. The share of people satisfied with the educational system varies across focal droup countries	100
with diverging trends	135
Figure 3.17 Overall satisfaction with education dronned across the focal group in 2020 compared to 2019	100
evels	137
Figure 3.18. Trends in homicide rates vary across the focal group of countries, but the rate of self-reported	
victimisation fell in every country	140
Figure 3.19. In focal countries where data are available, robberies are the most common form of violence	41
Figure 3.20. On average, the share of people feeling safe has remained relatively stable but with diverging	•••
rends across countries	42
Figure 3.21. In Argentina, Mexico and Peru, fear of crime has a considerable impact on people's daily	

Figure 3.22. Road deaths are twice as high in the focal group relative to the OECD average, and the gap among top and bottom performers is widening	144
Figure 3.23. Exposure to fine particles in the air has improved on average since 2010, but the populations of most LAC countries remain exposed to harmful levels	148
Figure 3.24. Levels of air pollution exceed WHO guidelines in 90% of focal group regions Figure 3.25. Overall, the number of people who have died, gone missing or been directly affected by disasters	149
in the focal group of countries has decreased Figure 3.26. Voter turnout has remained broadly stable in most focal group countries, whereas the share of	150
the population having voiced their opinion to a public official has declined significantly in recent years Figure 3.27. In the focal group countries, most individuals believe that their country is governed by a few	154
Figure 3.28. Social network support has seen little change in the focal group of countries since 2006-09, and	155
remains slightly below the OECD average Figure 3.29. In the focal group of countries, a majority of people feel they can count on others in times of need	158
Figure 3.30. On average, the burden of unpaid work is relatively high in the focal group of countries, with the	160
Figure 3.31. Levels of life satisfaction and negative affect have remained relatively stable on average in the	162
Figure 3.32. Indicators of subjective well-being show meaningful change in certain countries between 2019	104
and 2020 Figure 4.1. Regional stability of land cover masks diverging patterns across Latin American countries Figure 4.2. Biodiversity is declining in Latin America and the Caribbean at a pace twice as high as the OECD	196
average Figure 4.3. Protection of terrestrial and marine environments is growing in Latin America and the Caribbean	197
but at different speeds across the region Figure 4.4. Greenbouse gas emissions have moderately increased in the region, while the share of	198
renewables in the energy supply decreased by almost 4 percentage points since 2000 Figure 4.5. Water stress in the focal countries is below the OECD average, but much higher in some countries	200 201
Figure 4.6. The material footprint per capita has increased in almost two-thirds of the focal countries between 2000 and 2017	202
Figure 4.7. Disparities in the value of produced fixed assets per capita across Latin American countries are wide, but decreasing over time	206
Figure 4.8. Gross fixed capital formation continued to grow in Latin America, but at a lower pace since 2009 Figure 4.9. Investment in transport infrastructure as a share of GDP in Latin America is higher than in OECD	207
countries, although transport infrastructure is still underdeveloped Figure 4.10. The LAC per capita stock of computer software and databases was only 9% of the OECD	208
average, while annual investment in R&D is still limited Figure 4.11. Government payments on public debt fell by 40% compared to 2000, while tax revenues are only	210
60% of the OECD average	211
requirement but below the OECD average Figure 4.13. One in six youth is not in employment, education or training in the LAC countries	212 215
Figure 4.14. Although informal employment for youth has decreased over time, it still applies to more than 50%	216
Figure 4.15. On average, 70% of youth have completed secondary education in the LAC 11 countries, almost twice as many as in 2000	217
Figure 4.16. One in ten children below age five are stunted in the focal countries, a share that has almost halved since 2000	218
Figure 4.17. Almost 60% of the population is overweight and 25% is obese in LAC countries, steadily increasing since 2000	219
Figure 4.18. The prevalence of both smoking and alcohol consumption in the LAC region are both below the OECD average	220
Figure 4.19. Around one in six people in the focal countries have volunteered time to an organisation in the past month, slightly down from 2006-09	223
Figure 4.20. In the focal countries, only 1 in 7 people report that most people can be trusted Figure 4.21. In the focal countries, less than one-third of the population trusts their national government and	224
rian must the local police Figure 4.22. Both people's and experts' perceptions of corruption are higher in focal countries than in the	225
OECD average	226

Figure 4.23. Support for democracy is closely linked to measures of government integrity Figure 4.24. Only half of the population think it is completely unjustifiable to avoid paying taxes, a share that	227
has decreased since the early 2000s and is correlated with support for democracy Figure 4.25. Close to one in five people in Latin America declare belonging to a group that experiences	228
discrimination	229
Figure 4.26. More than 80% of the Latin American population perceives the income distribution to be unfair Figure 4.27. In 2020, trust in the national government and perception of corruption were strongly correlated Figure 5.1. Gender differences in well-being are mixed but overall women are more likely to be unemployed,	230 232
to live in poverty and to spend more time on unpaid work	248
Figure 5.2. The feminisation of both absolute poverty and extreme poverty has increased in most focal	
countries over the last two decades	250
Figure 5.3. Women are more likely to work in informal employment than men in most focal countries, and their	
average monthly earnings are 14% lower than men's Figure 5.4. Women spend over twice as many weekly hours on unpaid work as men, and working women	253
spend almost 10 hours more in paid and unpaid weekly work	255
Figure 5.5. 1 in 4 women aged 15-49 in the focal countries have experienced intimate partner violence in their lifetime, while thousands of women are victims of femicide every year	256
Figure 5.6. SIGI dimension scores in the LAC region and its sub-regions	258
Figure 5.7. The average share of women in focal group parliaments has doubled (to around 30%) over the	
past two decades	260
Figure 5.8. The impact of the COVID-19 crisis on gender inequality and women's autonomy	261
Figure 5.9. Differentiated impacts of the pandemic on different measures of self-reported well-being	264
rigure 5.10. Children experience very high levels of absolute and extreme poverty compared to the working-	067
Age population Figure 5.11 Boys, as well as rural, poorer and Indigenous children are more likely to be employed in child	207
labour	268
Figure 5.12. The share of 5-19 year-olds who are overweight increased from 1 in 5 in 2000 to almost 1 in 3 in	270
Eigure 5.13. Differences in well-being outcomes are mixed when comparing young people and middle-aged	270
neonle, but young people are more likely to be upemployed, work in informal jobs and be victims of bomicide.	272
Figure 5.14 Across the focal countries, young men are nine times more likely to die from homicide than young	212
women	273
Figure 5.15. While older people tend to be less likely to live in poverty than the middle-aged comparison	
group, they experience lower outcomes across a range of guality-of-life indicators	275
Figure 5.16. People aged 55+ in the focal group have higher rates of informal employment than prime-aged	
workers, especially after age 65	276
Figure 5.17. Over the past two decades, only two focal group countries reached full pension coverage, and	
one-third of the eligible population do not receive a pension	278
Figure 5.18. In rural areas, people feel safer, are more civically engaged and social capital is stronger, but fare	
worse than people in urban areas in many well-being dimensions and in human capital	283
Figure 5.19. Extreme poverty in rural areas is three times that in urban areas in the focal countries	284
Figure 5.20. Income inequality is higher in urban areas, with the sole exceptions of Paraguay and Peru	285
Figure 5.21. Just below 70% of the rural population have access to water and sanitation, while coverage is	000
almost complete in urban areas	286
Figure 5.22. Around one-third of households have internet access in rural areas, half the urban level	287
Figure 5.23. On average across the focal countries, 8% of the population identity as indigenous and 8% as	200
Airo-descendant	290
Figure 5.24. Across most of the selected indicators, indigenous and Airo-descendant people experience	201
Figure 5.25. Across a range of housing and sorvices indicators. Afre descendent and Indigenous people	291
experience worse outcomes than others	203
Figure 5.26 In focal countries with available data, large gaps exist in pension coverage by ethnicity and race	294
Figure 5.27 At least 1 in 4 Indigenous and Afro-descendant people feel they belong to a discriminated group	201
compared with less than 1 in 6 among others	295
Figure 5.28. People with less education face poorer material conditions, while the situation is less clear-cut for	
quality of life and social capital	300
Figure 6.1. Well-being frameworks and measures can inform every stage in the policy cycle	324
Figure 6.2. Current well-being domains featuring in LAC national development plans	332
Figure 6.3. Future well-being domains featuring in LAC national development plans	333
Figure 6.4 New Zealand's well-being hudget process	337

TABLES

Table 1. Countries included in the LAC regional average when not calculated by the source	14
Table 2. ISO codes for focal countries and world regions	15
Table 1.1. Concepts covered in the OECD How's Life? framework and additional issues of relevance in the	
LAC region	26
Table 1.2. Quality assessment criteria	27
Table 6.1. Overview of the main "beyond GDP" frameworks and measures applied to public policy in LAC	
countries	328
Table 6.2. Legal frameworks underpinning compliance with the 2030 Agenda in LAC countries	329
Table 6.3. Ex ante impact assessment of a co-ordinated strategy to reduce multidimensional poverty in Costa	
Rica	340
Annex Table 1 & 1 Candidate beadline concents and indicators used to illustrate them	64
Annex Table 6 A 1 National Multidimensional Poverty Indices in LAC countries	358
Annex Table 6 B 1 Current well-being	360

Annex Table 6.B.1. Current well-being Annex Table 6.B.2. Future well-being



361

Reader's guide

On 15 May 2020, the OECD Council invited Costa Rica to become a member. At the time of preparing this publication, the deposit of Costa Rica's instrument of accession to the OECD Convention was still pending; therefore Costa Rica does not appear in the list of OECD members and is not included in the OECD averages reported.

Conventions

- This report focuses on eleven Latin American and Caribbean countries (LAC 11): Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay. These countries were selected due to their status as high-income and uppermiddle-income countries in the context of the EU Facility for Development in Transition (please refer to Box 1.1). The term "focal countries" is used throughout the report as shorthand to refer to this group of 11 LAC countries.
- In each figure, data labelled "LAC 11" are simple average of the 11 focal countries mentioned above and displayed in the figure, unless otherwise indicated. Whenever data are available for fewer than all 11 focal countries, the number of countries included in the calculation is specified in the figure (e.g. "LAC 8" when 8 of the focal countries are covered).
- In each figure, data labelled "OECD" refer to the average for OECD member countries (excluding Costa Rica). When available from the source, the OECD average is taken directly from that source to ensure consistency. When the OECD average is not calculated by the source, it is computed as the simple average of the OECD countries displayed, unless otherwise indicated. Whenever data are available for fewer than all 37 OECD countries (excluding Costa Rica), the number of countries included in the calculation is specified in the figure (e.g. OECD 33).
- In each figure, data labelled "LAC" (with no number given) refer to the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as a whole, including the LAC 11. When available from the source, the LAC regional average is taken directly from that source to ensure consistency. When the LAC regional average is not calculated by the source, the simple average of the countries with available data from the list in Table 1 is considered. This follows the convention generally used by the OECD Development Centre and UN ECLAC.

Antigua and Barbuda	Dominica	Nicaragua
Argentina	Dominican Republic	Panama
Bahamas	Ecuador	Paraguay
Barbados	El Salvador	Peru
Belize	Grenada	Saint Kitts and Nevis
Bolivia	Guatemala	San Vicente and the Grenadines
Brazil	Guyana	Santa Lucia
Chile	Haiti	Suriname
Colombia	Honduras	Trinidad and Tobago
Costa Rica	Jamaica	Uruguay
Cuba	Mexico	Venezuela

Table 1. Countries included in the LAC regional average when not calculated by the source

Note: Focal countries are in bold.

- When available from the source, the LAC regional average and the OECD average are generally
 calculated as weighted averages. The only exception is in the case of data sourced from ECLAC,
 where the LAC simple regional average is available for all indicators. For calculation details, the
 reader can refer to the link reported in the "Source" field under each chart.
- Weighted OECD and LAC averages (or OECD and LAC Totals) are shown in instances where the OECD convention is to provide this type of average. Where used, this is specified in the figure notes along with details of the weighting methodology. For example, when data are populationweighted, this is done according to the size of the population in different countries, as a proportion of the total OECD/LAC population. The OECD/LAC Total considers all the OECD/LAC countries as a single entity, to which each country contributes proportionally to the sum.
- In analysis of change over time and trendlines, the LAC 11, LAC and OECD averages refer to only those countries with data available for every year shown, i.e. the sample of countries is held constant across all years. This means that only countries with a complete time series are included. This can sometimes lead to different LAC 11, LAC and OECD averages for trendlines versus those for the latest and earliest available time points.
- In each figure, the time period covered is specified, with notes providing details when data refer to different years for different countries. Countries are referred to by their ISO codes (Table 2).
- When comparing latest and earliest time points, data for indicators sourced from the Gallup World Poll have been pooled over a four-year period (2006-09) and a three-year period (2017-19) to improve the accuracy of the estimates. As country coverage has improved over time, a three-year average, instead of a four-year average, is considered for the latest available period. For trendlines shown in Chapter 1, data have been consistently pooled over a three-year period until 2014.
- For reporting inequalities, where the source data are derived from surveys with smaller sample sizes (namely Gallup World Poll and Latinobarómetro), data have been pooled over a longer time period to ensure a sufficient number of observations. As a general rule, data have been pooled over the period 2014-19 for Gallup World Poll and over 2016-18 for inequality by age and ethnicity for Latinobarómetro, to improve the accuracy of the estimates. For full details, see the Statlink files accompanying the charts in Chapter 5.

ARG	Argentina	DOM	Dominican Republic	OECD	OECD average
BRA	Brazil	ECU	Ecuador	PRY	Paraguay
CHL	Chile	LAC	Average for Latin America and the Caribbean	PER	Peru
COL	Colombia	LAC 11	Average for the focal countries	URY	Uruguay
CRI	Costa Rica	MEX	Mexico		

Table 2. ISO codes for focal countries and world regions

Executive summary

Have improvements in national income in Latin America and the Caribbean been mirrored across the different areas of people's lives? The report addresses this question through a range of indicators, based on the OECD Well-Being Framework. It focuses on a selection of 11 countries (Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay), referred to henceforth as the "focal countries".

The two decades prior to the pandemic witnessed considerable gains in average well-being in the region....

The number of people in absolute poverty across the focal countries dropped from 1 in 3 in 2006, to 1 in 5 by 2019, while income inequality declined substantially over the same period. People's access to both drinking water and the Internet improved, while the share of the urban population living in slums or informal settlements decreased significantly. Average life expectancy at birth increased from 73 years in 2000 to close to 77 in 2018 in the focal countries, with mortality rates almost halving for children under 5 and falling by 30% among mothers during pregnancy or childbirth. The share of the population with an upper secondary education among the focal countries rose from 34% to 46%, while the share of those with tertiary education increased from 12% to 19%. Overall, the number of people reporting very low levels of life satisfaction fell in these countries from 24% to 19%.

... but the pace of progress has slowed since the mid-2010s, and structural problems such as informality and inequalities persisted to 2019

Following the end of the commodity price boom in the mid-2010s, improvements in material conditions faltered and even reversed in most countries in the region. After 2014, labour force outcomes and people's own perceptions of their living standards among the focal countries weakened, while the pace of reduction in income inequality and poverty also slowed. People's trust in government, and their support for democracy fell from 2010 onwards. While homicide rates fell between 2000 and 2019 by almost one-quarter across the focal countries, trends diverged strongly between countries, with homicide rates increasing again since 2015. The long-term increase in life satisfaction experienced over the two decades to 2019 also peaked in 2013, with slight declines thereafter. The share of workers in informal employment remained stubbornly high (at 57%), with only a small reduction between 2010 and 2019. While there was some progress in closing well-being gaps by gender, age, place of living, ethnic or racial status and educational level, disparities remain very large.

Many of the resources that underpin the sustainability of well-being – natural, human, social and economic capital - are under threat or in decline

Weak social capital in the region (exemplified by low and declining trust in others, weak tax morale, and higher perceptions of corruption) underscore the need to strengthen the relationship between people and the public institutions that serve them. Human capital has increased due to higher educational attainment of new cohorts, but it is challenged by persistently high shares of youth in informal employment and "not in employment, education or training" (NEET), as well as growing rates of obesity. Levels of economic capital in the region started from a low base, relative to OECD countries, and despite some gains since

2000 in terms of gross fixed capital formation and government tax revenues, other aspects remained stagnant (such as investment in R&D) or the pace of progress slowed since 2013. While Latin America and the Caribbean is a region rich in natural resources, it is especially vulnerable in the face of climate change and biodiversity loss. Intact forest landscape cover decreased on average by 8% across the focal countries since 2000, and biodiversity is declining twice as fast as the OECD average rate.

Looking beyond averages reveals wide variations between and within countries

On almost all indicators, the focal-country average masks substantial differences in levels and trends between countries. Beyond these cross-country variations are some equally marked differences in how well-being is distributed within countries, and women, children, elderly and youth, those living in rural areas, Indigenous and Afro-descendant people, and those with less education tend to experience worse outcomes and fewer opportunities, particularly in material conditions. For example, women in the focal countries are more likely to live in poverty than men and the gap has widened rather than narrowed in the last two decades. They also perform more than twice the amount of unpaid work and domestic care than men do, are less likely to feel safe, and are almost twice as likely to be not in employment, education or training (NEET). Nevertheless, some areas of strength exist alongside these disadvantages – such as higher rates of educational attainment among women; strong social connectedness among youth; and higher levels of social capital in rural areas.

COVID-19 risks reversing many of the well-being gains achieved in recent decades, as well as deepening pre-existing challenges

As highlighted above, the pandemic struck at a time when important well-being vulnerabilities were already emerging. In 2020, both absolute poverty and unemployment sharply increased throughout the region, while incomes, employment and labour force participation fell. Poor housing conditions have made it harder to combat the virus, while the digital divide hampered opportunities for remote learning, working and access to services. Sharp falls in life satisfaction and social connections highlight the human cost of the crisis, underscoring the need to use recovery plans and macro-economic policies (in countries where room for doing so exists) as tools for addressing both the pre-existing and new vulnerabilities that have emerged during the crisis.

A well-being approach to policy would support LAC countries in addressing the highly interconnected societal challenges they face

Countries in the LAC region are well advanced in incorporating a people-focused, multidimensional approach to measurement and policy (particularly in the context of the UN 2030 Agenda and the Sustainable Development Goals). However, as in other world regions, stronger links are required between, on the one hand, the multidimensional objectives set out in legal frameworks and national development plans and, on the other hand, their actual implementation through budget allocation, policy development and targeting. Building a shared vision of policy priorities, and using a common framework to identify countries' strengths and weaknesses, can improve both domestic policies and regional co-operation, through more effective international partnerships and peer learning. Mainstreaming a well-being approach in Latin America will require broad public and political support, as well as institutional mechanisms that anchor well-being priorities into long-term government operations. Improvements in the availability of harmonised, disaggregated data on all policy-relevant aspects of well-being are also needed. This report aims to support future work and continued discussions between policy actors, statistical agencies and a wide variety of societal stakeholders to put people's well-being at the heart of government action in LAC.

1 How's Life in Latin America? Introduction and key findings

The gains in well-being in countries in the LAC region between 2000 and 2019 were considerable. However, the pace of progress has slowed considerably since the mid-2010s. Further, many of the natural, human, social and economic capital resources that underpin the sustainability of well-being were already under threat or in decline before the pandemic, and structural problems such as high levels of informality and inequalities persisted to 2019. The COVID-19 pandemic risks reversing many of the well-being gains achieved in recent decades, as well as deepening pre-existing challenges. A well-being approach to policy would support LAC countries in addressing the highly interconnected societal challenges they face, but mainstreaming a well-being approach in Latin America will require broad public and political support, as well as institutional mechanisms that anchor well-being priorities into long-term government operations. Improvements in data on all policy-relevant aspects of well-being are also needed.

How's Life in Latin America? Measuring well-being for policy making is a joint report produced by the OECD Centre on Well-being, Inclusion, Sustainability and Equal Opportunity (WISE) and the OECD Development Centre (DEV). It represents the culmination of a three-year collaborative project between the OECD, the UN Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) and the European Commission to identify comparable well-being indicators for the Latin American and Caribbean (LAC) region (see Box 1.1). Since the project began in 2018, the region has experienced extraordinary upheaval: first the wave of social protests beginning in late 2019, swiftly followed by the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 2020 with its subsequent unprecedented socio-economic impacts, affecting the well-being of the most vulnerable populations in particular. Describing well-being developments in the region during this period has been akin to chasing a moving target, with impacts unfolding in real time. However, if anything, these developments that were unforeseen at the start of the project have further underlined the need for a broader view of progress that puts people's well-being at the centre in order to "build forward better".

Overview

The purpose of this report is threefold. First, it aims to promote a better understanding of well-being outcomes in Latin America by presenting results across a range of dimensions that matter for people's lives today and into the future. Over four chapters, the report explores indicators of material conditions, quality of life. resources for future well-being and experiences for different population groups. While the LAC average is included for most indicators, the report focuses in particular on eleven Latin American countries - Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay - which were selected due to their status as high-income and upper-middle-income countries in the context of the EU Facility for Development in Transition as well as, in many cases, their expression of interest and commitment to this project (see Box 1.1). Second, it contributes to the objective of enhancing well-being measurement in the region, by identifying key areas for improvement in data collection and coverage: for each well-being dimension or population group covered, a special section highlights the key issues for statistical development in order to obtain a better pulse of the state of the region. Third, it makes the case that, for well-being measures to be used in policy decision-making, just producing more and better statistics is not enough: institutional, analytical and operational innovation in the way governments approach policy making is also needed. The final chapter of the report addresses this topic in detail, building on previous work looking at the policy use of well-being frameworks in OECD countries, to explore the challenges and achievements in implementing a well-being approach to policy in the LAC region.

Box 1.1. Metrics for Policies for Well-being and Sustainable Development in Latin America and the Caribbean

This report is the final output of the project *Metrics for Policies for Well-being and Sustainable Development in Latin America and the Caribbean*, led by the OECD Centre for Well-being, Inclusion, Sustainability and Equal Opportunity (WISE) and the OECD Development Centre, in collaboration with the UN Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) and the European Commission. The project is part of the European Union Facility for Development in Transition, a regional instrument to support the design and implementation of policies to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) in the LAC region.

The concept of "development in transition" refers to countries that are achieving higher income levels but continue to deal with structural challenges (or "development traps") related to issues such as inequalities, mobilisation of domestic resources, weak social frameworks, sub-national disparities, limited capacities for innovation and low economic diversification (OECD et al., 2019[1]). See Chapter 6 for a more detailed description of the specific development traps that exist in the LAC region. At the

international level, one of the consequences for countries transitioning to higher levels of Gross National Income (GNI) per capita is that they are no longer eligible for Official Development Assistance (ODA), entailing the loss of an important source of external financial support, even as they continue to face complex development challenges. In this context, the *Metrics for Policies for Sustainable Development in Latin America and the Caribbean* project focuses on the need for broader measures of development, looking beyond income, to inform domestic policies and international co-operation. While the hope is that the measures used in the report could be relevant across the whole region, the data in the descriptive chapters of the report (Chapters 1 to 5) focus on the aforementioned 11 high- and upper-middle-income countries: Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.

The overarching aim of the project has been to support the development and use of relevant well-being metrics in policy making for achieving sustainable development in the LAC region. This is both a statistical and a policy task. Over three years, the project has provided multiple platforms for international dialogue between policy agencies and between statisticians and policy makers. Numerous physical and virtual events have fostered the exchange of knowledge and experiences across a regional network of experts during the project, including:

- "Metrics that Make a Difference: The Policy Uses of Well-being and Sustainable Development Indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean", an international conference held in Bogotá in October 2019 (OECD, 2019[2]). More than 50 speakers and 200 participants participated in the conference over two days, showcasing different perspectives and experiences on the policy use of well-being indicators through a technical workshop (Day 1) and a high-level event (Day 2), opened by President Duque of Colombia. The event was coorganised in association with Colombia's National Statistical Department (DANE), the National Planning Ministry (DNP) and the Universidad del Rosario.
- "Towards a Comprehensive Measurement of Well-being", a series of expert lectures in June-July 2020. Over the course of six online events, this series attracted an international audience for discussion on key topics including experiences in multidimensional survey design, the use of administrative records, and improving the measurement of income inequality. The series, which was co-organised with the Mexican national statistical office, INEGI, also helped to inform the deliberations of the Mexican expert group designing a new national well-being survey.
- "Measuring people's perceptions, evaluations and experiences: Key issues and best practice from Latin America and the world", a webinar series in September-October 2020. Co-organised with ECLAC's Statistics Division, these four webinars responded to an emerging interest in the region in the measurement of a range of subjective aspects of people's life (their perceptions of country-wide developments, their evaluations of key aspects of their life, and their personal experiences in a wide range of fields), and covered methodology for collecting data on subjective well-being, trust and discrimination, as well as exploring country experiences. As a follow-up to these webinars, steps have been taken by the ECLAC Statistical Division to establish a dedicated Working Group (in the context of the Statistical Conference of the Americas) to explore ways to improve the comparative measurement of these aspects across the LAC region.
- "Putting well-being at the heart of policymaking in LAC", which was part of the Development in Transition webinar series held on 7 July 2021. This webinar was a space to present and discuss country experiences in the policy uses of multidimensional tools and well-being frameworks in LAC countries. Its objective was to share the main lessons and current challenges in policy making to achieve an impact on the well-being of citizens in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. The Development in Transition Days on Latin America & the Caribbean, organised in the framework of the EU Facility on Development in Transition with key stakeholders in the region, was an opportunity to take stock of valuable experiences and ideas for a sustainable and inclusive post-crisis recovery in the LAC.

Measuring well-being: Purpose and scope

Measuring well-being means taking a multidimensional and people-focused approach to assessing national developments, rather than focusing uniquely on indicators of economic growth. For many decades, metrics such as Gross National Income (GNI) and Gross Domestic Product (GDP) have acted as proxies for countries' development levels. This focus on macro-economic indicators has been based, to a large extent, on the assumption that increases in national income (or productivity) lead automatically to improvements in broader social outcomes. However, it is increasingly being recognised that the relationship between economic growth, on one side, and inclusive and sustainable development, on the other, is more complex and that a broader information set is needed to provide a fuller picture.

Efforts to go "beyond GDP" are not generally targeted at replacing GDP with a different single measure, but rather at complementing it with various additional metrics in order to make up for what GDP misses, and what it over-emphasises.¹ As argued by Joseph Stiglitz, Jean-Paul Fitoussi and Martine Durand, "what we measure affects what we do. If we measure the wrong thing, we will do the wrong thing. If we don't measure something, it becomes neglected, as if the problem didn't exist" (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018_[3]). Since improving people's well-being in an equitable and sustainable manner is widely recognised as a core objective for policy (one that lies at the heart of the SDGs, to which all UN Member States are signatories), then this implies that a broader set of indicators is needed to assess whether policies are contributing to that end.

The notion that broader perspectives on national progress and development need to look beyond GDP. beyond averages, and beyond individuals and firms is far from being a new idea. Over the last decade and a half in particular, a number of initiatives have helped to give greater visibility to this need to measure well-being and the stocks of resources that underpin it, including in particular greater attention to natural, social and human capital and their roles in sustaining well-being over time and for future generations. The recommendations of the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress (set up in 2008, and commonly known as the "Stiglitz-Sen-Fitoussi" report after its chairs, Joseph Stiglitz, Amartya Sen and Jean-Paul Fitoussi) were particularly influential in this regard, setting out a roadmap for necessary statistical development to gain a better picture of people's lives and the drivers of sustainability (Stiglitz, Sen and Fitoussi, 2009[4]). The OECD has also long stressed the need to broaden the scope of indicators used to assess societal progress beyond traditional macro-economic indicators, and in 2011 it launched its Better Life Initiative to promote the measurement of well-being and to put the notion at the core of policy making. This Initiative encompasses a range of outputs, from the regular publication of How's Life? (OECD, 2020[5]) to the Better Life Index interactive online tool (http://www.oecdbetterlifeindex.org/), and numerous other reports, methodological guidelines, working papers and articles. At the European level, in September 2009 the European Commission issued a communication on "GDP and beyond", identifying key actions to improve metrics of progress (European Commission, 2009[6]), and since then European institutions have continued to innovate and reflect on the best way to incorporate a more peoplefocused perspective into measurement and policy at the regional level (Council of the European Union, 2021_[7]; Council of the European Union, 2019_[8]).

Many countries around the world have already made efforts to establish multidimensional well-being measurement frameworks with this view in mind. Over half of OECD countries have developed some form of national well-being indicator dashboard, including France, New Zealand, Italy, Israel, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom, Slovenia and Norway (OECD, 2019[9]). LAC countries (including both OECD and non-OECD member countries) have also been pioneering work on well-being measurement for some years now. Concepts such as "Vivir Bien" in Bolivia and "Buen Vivir" in Ecuador embody the principle of sustainable and equitable well-being for all people, and these have been used to inform data collection and policy action. Chile, Colombia, Mexico and many other countries in the region are pushing the boundaries in the development of multidimensional measurement tools encompassing issues such as subjective well-being, crime and safety, quality of life, and other aspects of people's well-being (see Chapter 6 for details).

The UN 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development also embodies this paradigm shift, recognising the well-being of people and the planet as the ultimate objectives of development. The 2030 Agenda spans 17 inter-related Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and 169 targets, with 231 unique indicators agreed by the international statistical community to monitor progress. The sheer number of indicators exemplifies a key tension when moving "beyond GDP", i.e. how to balance ease of communication (necessitating a smaller number of indicators). Both aspects are important and, ultimately, the appropriate scope and range of a well-being indicator set will depend on its intended purpose. A review of well-being dashboards developed in 28 OECD countries made a broad distinction between frameworks focused on the measurement, monitoring and reporting of well-being (often, but not always, led by national statistical offices – NSOs) and those developed to support policy applications (often led by treasuries or other departments in the centre of government) (OECD, 2019_[9]). Generally speaking, monitoring dashboards tend to be larger (ranging up to 147 indicators in the case of *Measures of Australia's Progress*), while policy-oriented dashboards tend to be smaller, with the majority of cases numbering 5-15 indicators (OECD, 2019_[9]).

The dashboard presented in this report favours completeness over brevity, presenting 107 indicators to support the measurement and reporting of well-being in the LAC region. However, the policy relevance of the indicators has been an important criterion for selecting indicators (see the later section on the indicator selection process). The hope is that the findings presented in the report will lay the groundwork for the more political process of selecting a more limited indicator set to support policy dialogue among countries in the region and development partners. A preliminary list of 30 candidate headline concepts and accompanying indicators is included in Annex 1.A of this chapter, and these indicators have provided the focus of the online country notes accompanying the report.

The OECD well-being measurement framework and its adaptation to the LAC context

The description and analysis in this report are underpinned by the OECD framework, which has been guiding measurement and research on well-being both inside and outside the Organisation for the past decade. This framework conceives of well-being in terms of eleven dimensions of current well-being and four types of resources for future well-being (human, natural, economic and social capital) (Figure 1.1). Reflecting earlier work on the meaning of development and deliberations on the nature of human well-being,² the OECD framework has four distinctive characteristics:

- First, it focuses on **people** (i.e. individuals and households), their situation and how they relate to others in the community where they live and work. Focusing on people, rather than on the economic system, is important since there are often differences between the economy-wide assessment of a country and the well-being experiences of its inhabitants.
- Second, it concentrates on both current well-being **outcomes** and the **resources** underpinning well-being in the future. Focusing on outcomes in current well-being (e.g. students' performance), as opposed to inputs (e.g. educational expenditures) or outputs (e.g. students graduating), is important because outcomes provide direct information on people's lives.
- Third, it considers the distribution of well-being in the population alongside average achievements; this allows the exploration of **inequalities** across different well-being dimensions, as well as by age, gender, socio-economic status and other characteristics.
- Lastly, it looks at both objective and subjective aspects of well-being, because personal experiences and people's assessments of their life circumstances provide important information alongside objective measures of these circumstances.

Figure 1.1. OECD well-being framework



Source: OECD (2020[5]), How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en.

The OECD framework does not embody a definitive expression of the "good life", as what matters the most to people will vary across individuals and national settings, depending on circumstance, culture and many other factors. However, it provides a comprehensive list of "ingredients" for inclusive and sustainable well-being.³ The framework aims to provide a structure for operationalising the notion of well-being in different contexts.⁴ In this perspective, the framework provided a starting point for identifying a set of comparable indicators for measuring well-being in the LAC region.

Both conceptual and pragmatic considerations played a part when adapting the framework to reflect priorities in the region. In the first instance, it was important to examine whether the OECD framework ignored issues of special importance to Latin Americans or, conversely, over-emphasised topics of less relevance in the region. A number of methods and sources were employed to evaluate the necessary components of a well-being framework for the LAC region, including:

- The results of a 2016 consultation with national statistical offices (NSOs) in the LAC region,⁵ as well as further exchanges with regional NSOs and the Statistics Division of ECLAC.
- The content of national development plans and other strategic policy documents, as well as multidimensional measurement frameworks, produced by countries in the region.
- Two key documents of an exercise conducted by the Statistical Coordination Group of the Statistical Conference of the Americas of ECLAC.
 - First, an aspirational proposal for a regional SDG indicator framework comprising 307 indicators, of which 143 were from the UN global indicator framework, 135 were proposed complementary indicators and 29 were new proposed proxy indicators (ECLAC, 2017_[10]).
 - Second, the final report of the prioritisation exercise, which presented the indicators retained from the proposal after extensive discussion amongst members of the Statistical Coordination Group. This report included 154 indicators, of which 120 are from the UN global indicator framework, 30 are complementary indicators and 4 are proxy indicators (ECLAC, 2019[11]).
- These documents were important resources, as together they gave a broad overview of the issues needing to be considered for the monitoring of sustainable development, from the perspective of regional measurement experts.
- Finally, a number of face-to-face and virtual events through the course of the project (see Box 1.1) provided the opportunity for knowledge sharing and discussion with a wide range of experts on what matters most for measuring well-being for policies in Latin America and the Caribbean.

This research and consultation established that, at the dimension level, the OECD framework adequately encompassed the range of issues seen as important for well-being in the region. However, it also showed that the expression of the dimensions, in terms of the key concepts to emphasise and the resulting selection of indicators, needed to diverge from the OECD approach in some areas. Specifically, while all concepts covered in *How's Life?* (OECD, 2020_[5]) (the point of reference for the operationalisation of the well-being framework for OECD countries) were also relevant for well-being in LAC countries, a number of issues of great significance for the LAC region were excluded or given less emphasis than necessary. Table 1.1 summarises the key concepts covered in the *OECD How's Life?* framework, as well as the additional issues of relevance identified for the LAC region. Not all of these concepts were included in the final dashboard underpinning this report due to data constraints (as discussed in the following section), but the inventory provided an aspirational guide for what would ideally be included in a detailed list of well-being metrics for the region.

Table 1.1 does not include every LAC-specific notion that was identified by the research, but rather focuses on the ones that were highlighted by multiple sources as being relevant in the region. One group of issues omitted in the current version, but that could be considered for inclusion in future versions of the framework, relates to cultural beliefs and practices, which are especially important for Indigenous communities and where data availability also remains a challenge.

Table 1.1. Concepts covered in the OECD How's Life? framework and additional issues of relevance in the LAC region

Dimension	OECD How's Life?	Additional issues of relevance in LAC		
	Material conditions			
Income and wealth/ consumption	Household income; household wealth; income inequality; relative income poverty; difficulty making ends meet; financial insecurity			
Work and job quality	Employment rate; gender wage gap; long-term unemployment; NEET; labour market insecurity; job strain; long hours in paid work; earnings	Informality; unemployment; in-work poverty; wage inequality; work-related injuries; social protection; child labour		
Housing and infrastructure	Overcrowding; housing affordability; housing cost overburden; poor households without access to basic sanitary facilities; Internet access	Slum prevalence; access to drinking water		
	Quality of life			
Health	Life expectancy; perceived health; deaths from suicide, alcohol or drugs	Maternal mortality; infant and child (under 5 years) mortality; burden of disease; access to quality and affordable health care		
Knowledge and skills	Students' cognitive skills in reading, maths and science; adult literacy and numeracy skills	Educational attainment; access to quality education		
Safety	Homicides; feeling safe; road deaths	Crime victimisation; impact of crime on behaviour; gender-based violence		
Environmental quality	Access to green space; exposure to outdoor air pollution	Impact of natural disasters		
Civic engagement	Having a say in what government does; voter turnout	Inclusive governance		
Social connections	Social support; time spent on social interactions; satisfaction with personal relationships			
Work-life balance	Time for leisure; unpaid work; gender gap in hours worked; satisfaction with time use	Time spent commuting		
Subjective well-being	Life satisfaction; balance of negative and positive emotions			
	Resources for future well-being (capital	stocks)		
Human Capital	Educational attainment among young adults; labour underutilisation; premature mortality; smoking prevalence; obesity prevalence	Child malnutrition; alcohol consumption; youth informal employment		
Social Capital	Trust in others; trust in government; government stakeholder engagement; gender parity in politics; corruption; volunteering through organisations	Support for democracy; discrimination; perceptions of inequality; tax morale		
Natural Capital	Natural and semi-natural land cover (stock and rates of loss or gain); intact forests; protected terrestrial and marine areas; biodiversity loss; greenhouse gas emissions; carbon footprint; renewable energy; soil nutrient balance; water stress; material footprint; recycling rate			
Economic Capital	Produced fixed assets; intellectual property assets; gross fixed capital formation; investment in R&D financial net wealth of total economy; household debt; financial net wealth of government; banking sector leverage	Investment in infrastructure; government debt; government tax revenue		

Selecting indicators to measure well-being in the LAC region

After the establishment of the conceptual framework, the next step was to review available data sources to select the most appropriate indicators to populate the dashboard. Guiding the indicator selection was a set of standardised criteria, based on the quality assessment criteria used in the first edition of *How's Life?* in 2011 (OECD, 2011_[12]), and further refined through a 2019 quality review of the OECD *How's Life?* indicator set (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[13]). Table 1.2 presents the different criteria (relevance, availability of population breakdowns to compute inequality measures, accuracy, credibility and comparability, timeliness and frequency, interpretability, and working constraints) and explains the key aspects considered for each category.

Table 1.2. Quality assessment criteria

Relevance	Population breakdowns	Accuracy	Credibility and Comparability	Timeliness and	Interpretability	Working constraints
Value for measuring and monitoring well- being	Inequalities can be computed	Indicator correctly reflects the underlying concept that it is intended to capture	Statistics are produced under high-quality standards and comparable across countries	Frequency Speed and frequency of data availability	Ease with which users can understand and properly use and analyse the data	Practical requirements to produce comparable and affordable well- being statistics
Policy amenable outcome	Inequalities (horizontal, vertical, deprivations) can be computed	Validity	Source and sample quality	Recurrent data production going forward	Unambiguous interpretation	Country coverage and diversity
For current well- being: Unit of analysis: individual/ household level For capitals: Stock/flow/risk/ resilience factor		Reliability	Comparable definition across countries	Consistent time series going back	Broad summary outcome of concept	Additional burden of collection to data producer
			Well-established instrument collected	Length of time between collection and publication	Transparency of construction/ simplicity	

Source: Exton and Fleischer (forthcoming[13]), "The future of the OECD Well-being Dashboard", Statistics working papers, OECD, Paris.

Together, the quality criteria in Table 1.1 describe the ideal characteristics of a well-being metric, but even in the OECD *How's Life*? dashboard, not every indicator fully meets every one of these criteria. For this report, a more pragmatic approach was considered. While all quality aspects were considered important, the following issues were prioritised:

- **Relevance**: the value of the indicator for measuring and monitoring well-being had to be clear, with a high degree of policy relevance, and pertain to either households or individuals (for current well-being) or to the different types of resources relevant for future well-being.
- **Interpretability:** the meaning of the indicator had to be obvious, and a change in the indicator must be unambiguously good or bad.
- **Timeliness:** wherever possible, data should be based on recurrent data collections, with annual time series going back to at least 2000. Wherever possible, data with no more than a two-year lag in data publication were prioritised.
- Credibility and comparability: as far as possible, data were sourced only from official statistics based on comparable definitions, or, when these were not available, from well-established instruments. Indicators that allowed for a direct comparison with the OECD average were favoured, in general.
- Working constraints: indicators with data coverage for the eleven focal countries (Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay) were prioritised; as a general rule, an indicator needed to have time-series data for at least seven of the eleven countries to be included.

However, as the purpose of this project was also to give greater visibility to issues that are not generally considered in benchmarking exercises, a number of exceptions to these rules were allowed. In these instances, "next-best" indicators were used as placeholders where the importance of the concept was seen to override the need to fulfil all the quality criteria. For example, in the case of income and consumption, where comparable household-level data are lacking in the region, two indicators derived from national accounts (Gross National Income per capita, and Household Final Consumption Expenditure) have been used as proxies of the measure of Household Disposable Income per capita included in *How's Life?* In other cases, data with less-than-ideal timeliness, comparability and country coverage have been used to give an indication of the situation and also to highlight the need for better data in these areas. However, even with this more flexible approach, some important areas for well-being in the LAC region (such as household wealth and wealth inequality, or time use activities beyond paid and unpaid work) lack comparable data. Each section of Chapters 2 to 4 of this report (for each dimension of the framework) and Chapter 5 (for each type of group inequality considered) ends with a discussion of the "Issues for statistical development" in order to improve well-being measurement in the different areas.

A particular mention should be made about the use of Gallup World Poll and Latinobarómetro data for a range of subjective measures in the report. Wherever possible, data have been sourced from international organisations that themselves collect data from NSOs and then harmonise the measures *ex post* to provide more comparable results. However, although an increasing number of NSOs in the region are collecting subjective indicators across a range of topics, the availability of comparable data is still not sufficient to allow for compiling indicators based on official sources. In these cases, as was done in the past in the OECD *How's Life?* series, alternative (yet still high-quality) sources have been used. Both Gallup and Latinobarómetro are well-established polling bodies, with national results based on comparable questions and national sample sizes of at least 1 000 observations.

Finally, an over-arching consideration through the indicator selection process was to use indicators from the SDG indicator framework as much as possible. The following section compares the SDG framework and the OECD well-being framework, explaining the degree of relevance of the indicators used in this report to the SDG framework.

Comparing the SDG framework and the OECD well-being framework

The OECD well-being framework and the UN Sustainable Development Goals have much in common in terms of content and intent, with a shared aim of improving people's lives across key social, environmental and economic domains. Indeed, all SDGs apart from the process-oriented Goal 17 are represented in the well-being framework (see Figure 1.2). However, there are also important differences. The OECD well-being approach is intended to be a diagnostic, analytic and policy actionable tool, built on a clear conceptual framework. The SDG Agenda, on the other hand, is a series of political and aspirational commitments. The 2030 Agenda emphasises that all targets matter, and that, to be successful, countries should meet all goals and targets. But countries do need to be able to understand how best to sequence policies, which requires a conceptual approach that can help prioritise actions and identify trade-offs and synergies. In this sense, the two approaches are complementary: viewing the SDGs through the lens of well-being can help countries in identifying the most relevant indicators for monitoring progress towards sustainable development.

OECD well-being framework			Sustainable Development Goals
Current well-being	D	Income & wealth	SDG 1 (poverty); SDG 2 (food)
		Jobs and earnings	SDG 8 (decent work & economy)
		Housing	SDG 11 (cities)
	0	Health status	SDG 3 (health)
		Work-life balance	SDG 8 (decent work & economy)
	0	Education & skills	SDG 4 (education)
	×	Civic engagement & governance	SDG 16 (institutions)
		Environmental quality	SDG 6 (water); SDG 11 (cities)
	3	Personal security	SDG 16 (institutions)
Inequalities		[captured throughout all dimensions]	SDG 1 (poverty); SDG 5 (women); SDG 10 (inequality)
Resources for future well-being	P	Natural capital	SDG 13 (climate); SDG 14 (oceans); SDG 15 (biodiversity); SDG 12 (sustainable production)
	14-14-	Economic capital	SDG 7 (energy); SDG 8 (work & economy); SDG 9 (infrastructure); SDG 12 (sustainable production)
		Human capital	SDG 3 (health); SDG 4 (education)
		Social capital	SDG 16 (institutions)

Figure 1.2. Mapping of the SDGs to the dimensions of the OECD well-being framework

As far as possible, the indicators used to populate the well-being framework for the LAC region were selected with reference to the SDG indicator framework, taking into account both the official SDG Global Framework (as developed by the United Nations Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators, IAEG-SDGs) (UN Statistics, 2021_[14]) and the complementary and proxy SDG indicators for the LAC region identified by the Statistical Coordination Group of the Statistical Conference of the Americas of ECLAC (ECLAC, 2019_[11]).

Figure 1.3 sets out the degree of relevance to the SDG indicator framework for the different indicators included in this report. Overall, 37 out of the 107 indicators (just over one-third) have been taken directly from the SDG Global Framework list, and an additional 9 from the prioritised list of SDG indicators for the LAC region. An additional 56 indicators (over half of the set), while being in neither the Global Framework nor the prioritised LAC list, are considered as being directly relevant to an SDG target. For example, the S80/S20 inter-quintile ratio (Chapter 1) and the Gini coefficient of labour income (Chapter 2) have both been included as giving summary information on income and wage inequality respectively, which informs SDG target 10.4 to "Adopt policies, especially fiscal, wage and social protection policies, and progressively achieve greater equality". Similarly, in the Social Capital dimension, a range of mainly subjective indicators have been used to capture concepts that are relevant to targets 16.5 ("Substantially reduce corruption and bribery in all their forms"), 16.6 ("Develop effective, accountable and transparent institutions at all levels") and 16.7 ("Ensure responsive, inclusive, participatory and representative decision-making at all levels"). In

some cases, the indicators used were the closest available proxies for Global Framework indicators. For example, in the absence of adequate country coverage for data on indicator 10.3.1, the Latinobarómetro data on the share of the population who report belonging to a group that experienced discrimination were used.⁶



Figure 1.3. Degree of relevance of How's Life in Latin America? indicators to SDG agenda targets

Note: The numbers in parentheses in the labels denote the number of indicators in each dimension. SDG Global Framework refers to the official list of indicators as developed by the United Nations Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators (IAEG-SDGs) (UN Statistics, 2021_[14]). SDG LAC refers to the complementary and proxy SDG indicators for the LAC region identified by the Statistical Coordination Group of the Statistical Conference of the Americas of ECLAC (2019_[11]). 'Directly/ not directly related to a target' refer to the official list of SDG targets (UN Statistics, 2021_[14]).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/25ia0l

In most cases, the reason for the use of an alternative or complementary indicator rather than one taken from the Global Framework or prioritised LAC list stemmed from one of three considerations. First, the need to focus on summary outcome measures with an unambiguous interpretation. As mentioned already, many SDG indicators are oriented at policies or processes rather than at outcomes. They also often focus on narrow policy issues, rather than emphasising high-level outcomes. Key metrics for monitoring overall societal well-being, such as life expectancy or electoral participation, are not included in the SDG indicator lists, while they are included here. Second, the OECD well-being measurement approach (along with many others) emphasises the value of subjective measures alongside objective measures, while very few subjective measures are included in the SDG indicator lists. Third, despite ongoing progress since 2015, data of sufficient quality, coverage and comparability do not yet exist for all SDG indicators; in these cases, it was necessary to look for the closest alternative indicators available.

Finally, five out of the 107 indicators featuring in this report cannot be linked directly to an SDG target. This applies specifically to all indicators of Social Connections (the share of people reporting they have someone to count on in a time of need) and Subjective Well-being (self-reported life satisfaction, negative affect balance, the share of people with low life satisfaction) and to one indicator of Social Capital (the share of people volunteering). This is a reflection of the conceptual differences between the two frameworks: despite the great degree of overlap, the dimensions considered of importance to inclusive and sustainable well-being are not exactly the same in both. Nonetheless, while not specifically mentioned

in any targets, strong social relationships, high levels of subjective well-being, and active civic participation are all aspects of the people-focused sustainable development targets set out in the SDGs.

The policy use of well-being frameworks

High-quality, comprehensive and multidimensional indicator frameworks are essential for gaining a more nuanced understanding of the development challenges faced by different countries. However, producing more and better data on well-being and sustainability is not enough to ensure that these metrics are then used in decision-making, which is the ultimate purpose of this endeavour. For governments to move towards a well-being policy approach, institutional, analytical, and operational innovations are needed alongside statistical improvements. Beyond the statistical review presented in this report, an equally important aspect of the research was to explore how well-being frameworks could be used throughout the policy cycle in the LAC region, building on the experience accumulated in other OECD countries, which is the subject of Chapter 6.

A well-being approach to policy uses well-being evidence in an integrated way throughout the policy cycle – from the agenda-setting stage (through development planning) to policy formulation and budgeting, implementation, monitoring and evaluation – to work towards a more comprehensive, long-term and holistic vision of development. It would firmly focus government action on what matters the most to people and society, rather than on a single (or very narrow range of) objective(s), such as GDP growth. An increasing number of governments around the world are incorporating elements of such an approach (whether or not they use a specific "well-being" label), in recognition of the fact that dealing with today's major challenges requires moving beyond traditional, short-term and silo-oriented ways of thinking and acting.

Chapter 6 presents knowledge and experience on the policy use of well-being frameworks in LAC countries and other OECD countries. It identifies a range of key lessons for informing national policy and international co-operation:

- Taking a multidimensional perspective can support LAC countries in addressing the highly
 interconnected societal challenges they face, which have been further aggravated by the
 COVID-19 crisis. By supporting whole-of-government efforts, and focusing governments' attention
 on areas of greatest need, multidimensional well-being frameworks can strengthen the
 effectiveness and efficiency of policy-making processes. During post-COVID recovery, more than
 ever, LAC governments are called upon to devise policy responses to the crisis that assess and
 address the multidimensionality of people's well-being.
- A well-being approach to policy can guide the process of building forward better in the wake of the COVID pandemic by helping governments reprioritise, redesign, realign, and reconnect in a number of ways. The crisis has highlighted the importance of key challenges for the region such as the universalisation of social protection, citizens' demands for rethinking a new social contract, and the strengthening of regional integration and international co-operation (OECD et al., forthcoming^[15]). A well-being approach can give clarity on goals, priorities and measures of success: articulating what building forward better means in practice. It helps to identify both pre-existing and new or accumulated vulnerabilities to target support more effectively. It addresses topics that are sometimes less visible in policy, but which matter a lot for people's quality of life and which have been hit hard by the pandemic, such as social connections, mental health and subjective well-being. It builds resilience in systems, including not just in economic and natural systems, but also in social systems (such as institutions and trust). It also contributes to establishing collaborative networks across government departments and agencies so as to more sharply focus on shared outcomes; these are needed to deliver on multidimensional integrated agendas such as will be required to implement inclusive and sustainable COVID recovery plans.

- Governments in LAC countries have already taken important steps in adopting a "beyond GDP" approach to policy. While the word "well-being" (or "bienestar") is not always used, countries in the LAC region are well advanced in incorporating a people-focused and multidimensional approach to measurement and policy (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming[16]). For example, many LAC countries have a long history of using the Multidimensional Poverty Index (including for targeting social policies during the COVID-19 crisis), while the region's statistical offices have fully embraced the SDG agenda and are making great efforts to monitor its achievement. National development plans and other development strategies in the region are also increasingly including a holistic approach to development that takes into account social and environmental goals alongside economic goals.
- Participative approaches to developing multidimensional frameworks and establishing societal priorities can help strengthen the social contract between governments and citizens. Wide public engagement in the development and periodic review of multidimensional well-being frameworks is essential to ensure the legitimacy and public support for such frameworks and to mobilise collective action towards the identified societal goals. This is especially important at a time when efforts to strengthen the social contract between governments and citizens are profoundly needed in the region to implement key reforms and achieve a strong, sustainable and inclusive recovery (OECD et al., forthcoming_[15]).
- While national development plans are increasingly taking a multidimensional view, economic goals remain largely dominant, partly because of information gaps on noneconomic goals. Analysis of LAC national development plans (NDPs), which is included in the chapter, has shown that although NDPs increasingly include social and environmental objectives, economic goals still dominate, with less focus on wider well-being dimensions or other forms of capital that are needed to sustain well-being over time, going beyond economic capital.
- Stronger links are required between, on the one hand, the multidimensional objectives set out
 in legal frameworks and national development plans, and, on the other hand, their
 implementation through budget allocation, policy design and targeting, and other policy
 mechanisms. Building on existing good practice and strengthening the links between "objectives" and
 "implementation" including the budgetary dimension can make the difference between a national
 development plan that remains a high-level vision versus one that is grounded in broadly shared
 societal objectives and that can be operationalised and mobilise collective action to improve lives.
- Finally, the report argues that **multidimensional frameworks have the potential to guide decision-making at the regional and international level,** as well as at the national (and subnational) level. This is especially important in the context of the COVID-19 crisis and of other global challenges such as climate change and migration. Building forward better will also depend on stronger and more innovative forms of international co-operation and partnership. Agreeing on a shared set of priorities to monitor, with common indicators across the region (a political as much as a technical process), would help LAC countries to identify common priorities and challenges and areas of strength or weakness and to broaden the scope for peer-learning and co-ordinated action. This, in turn, would support the emergence of a wider and more flexible range of international partnership modalities (beyond financial aid alone), more adapted to the needs of countries in an era of Development in Transition (OECD et al., 2019[1]).

The structure of the report

The remainder of this chapter presents **Key Findings** from Chapters 2 to 5 of the report. These key findings provide a high-level overview of trends over time by presenting average time series for the 11 focal countries (Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay), as well as for the LAC regional average and the OECD average, where

possible. The key findings section summarises overall gains and losses in the different well-being areas across the focal countries (while acknowledging that in many cases the average hides diverging patterns across and within the focal countries, as Chapters 2-5 show in more detail). It also summarises key inequalities in well-being for different population groups covered in Chapter 5 and concludes with a synthesis of the evidence on the impact of COVID-19, as well as issues for statistical development, which are highlighted throughout the report.

Chapters 2 to 5 discuss developments in all areas covered by the OECD well-being framework in more detail:

- Chapter 2, on Material conditions, covers Income and Consumption, Work and Job Quality, and Housing, looking at both average (country-level) patterns as well as vertical inequalities (i.e. the overall societal distribution of selected well-being outcomes) and deprivations (i.e. the share of people below a certain well-being threshold);
- Chapter 3, on Quality of life, takes the same approach to cover Health, Knowledge and Skills, Safety, Environmental Quality, Civic Engagement, Social Connections, Work-Life Balance and Subjective Well-being;
- Chapter 4, on Resources for future well-being, presents indicators on the four capital stocks that are considered in the OECD well-being framework, i.e. Economic, Natural, Human and Social Capital;
- Chapter 5, on **Well-being inequalities across social groups and territories**, looks at horizontal inequalities by gender, age (children, youth and elderly), territory (focusing on urban-rural differences), ethnicity and race (by Indigenous or Afro-descendant status), as well as education.

In each of these chapters, country-level results based on the latest available data are shown for every indicator,⁷ in comparison with 2000 or the closest year available where adequate time series exist. In most cases, the latest data refer to 2019, and most results describe changes in well-being from the start of the 21st century up to the onset of the COVID pandemic. The results are organised in sections, by well-being dimension in the case of Chapters 2 and 3, by the types of capital stocks for resources for future well-being in Chapter 4, and by the different population groups in Chapter 5. Every section concludes with two special sub-sections on:

- The impact of COVID-19 on the dimension, resource or population group under consideration. While, in general, the main bodies of each section do not discuss COVID per se, they do provide evidence on resilience and vulnerability factors that have shaped the impacts of the pandemic in different countries. In addition, this sub-section draws on available research and projections to discuss the likely impact of the pandemic on each issue. Wherever possible, data showing differences between 2019 and 2020 levels are also presented.
- **Issues for statistical development**. These sub-sections review the statistical gaps that need to be addressed and the methodological issues to be considered in order to improve the measurement of different aspects of current and future well-being.

Finally, Chapter 6 explores **Policy through a well-being lens: Experiences from LAC and wider OECD countries**. As described above, it presents experiences on the policy use of multidimensional well-being frameworks from countries in the LAC region and other OECD countries, as well as lessons for well-being policy at the national and international level.

Key findings: Developments in well-being across the focal group of countries

By 2019, several aspects of life had improved throughout the LAC region relative to 2000. That said, the path of well-being development was not smooth, and significant challenges existed even before the pandemic hit the region in 2020. Among the 11 focal countries, significant gains in material conditions, including falls in absolute poverty and income inequality and improvements in housing conditions, were not always matched by similar improvements in quality of life — for example, in aspects of safety, social connectedness and civic engagement. The slowdown in economic progress in the mid-2010s had a direct effect on living standards, for example by reducing the availability of formal jobs and increasing unemployment, but it was also associated with falls in people's satisfaction with their conditions and in their confidence in government.

The sustainability of well-being over time faces global threats to which the region is particularly vulnerable (e.g. biodiversity loss and climate change that affect natural capital) and that will require combined national action and international co-operation to address. Meanwhile, the weak social capital in the region underscores the fragility of the relationship between people and the public institutions that serve them. Human capital is being challenged by persistently high levels of youth in informal employment or "not in employment, education or training" (NEET), and growing levels of obesity. Low but rising economic capital began stalling even before the pandemic struck. A whole-of-government approach to investing in resources for future well-being is essential to ensure that action in one area does not undermine progress in others.

Looking beyond the national average reveals wide variations in people's experiences. A more granular and localised picture of well-being data is necessary for effective decision-making. Well-being is not equally distributed: overall, women, children and youth, those living in rural areas, Indigenous and Afro-descendant people, and those with less education tend to experience worse outcomes and fewer opportunities, particularly in relation to material conditions. Nevertheless, there are still some areas of strength that exist alongside these disadvantages – for example, higher rates of educational attainment among women on average; strong social connectedness among youth; higher levels of social capital in rural areas; and higher employment rates for Indigenous and Afro-descendant people.

COVID-19 is having a profound impact on well-being in the region and could reverse many of the gains achieved over the past two decades, as well as deepening existing challenges. The pandemic struck at a time when important well-being vulnerabilities were already emerging: income growth and poverty reduction were already tapering; employment was falling and unemployment rising; and people's satisfaction with their living conditions and their trust in public institutions were declining. In 2020, absolute poverty and unemployment sharply increased, while incomes, employment and labour force participation fell. Poor housing conditions in the region have made it harder to combat the virus, while the digital divide hampers opportunities for remote learning, working and access to services. Sharp falls in life satisfaction and social connections underscore the human cost of the crisis. At the same time, the pandemic has accentuated vulnerabilities across human, social, economic and natural capital and compounded disadvantages facing youth and young adults. This implies a need to redouble efforts to improve wellbeing, using recovery plans and fiscal stimulus as tools for addressing both pre-existing and new vulnerabilities that have emerged. The pandemic has touched every aspect of people's lives, emphasising the deep interlinkages between economic, social and environmental outcomes. It has served as a stark reminder that policy success cannot be defined in narrow economic terms alone, and it has highlighted the value of more joined-up, multidimensional *Development in Transition* approaches.
Developments in well-being, 2000-19

The two decades prior to the pandemic witnessed considerable gains in average wellbeing, but also losses in some areas

The two decades prior to the pandemic witnessed several important gains in material well-being in the LAC 11 focal countries (Figure 1.4). From the early 2000s to around 2019, average household final consumption expenditure grew by more than one-third cumulatively, more than the one-quarter gain experienced in OECD countries on average. In around 2006, 1 in 3 people lived in poverty (based on the ECLAC regional absolute poverty line); by 2019 this had fallen to 1 in 5. Analyses across various absolute poverty lines (USD 1.90 per day; USD 3.20 per day; and USD 5.50 per day) indicate that the greatest gains were made in lifting the very poorest out of poverty. Income inequality, while still high in comparison to the OECD average, has fallen: the Gini Index decreased from 0.51 in 2008-09 to 0.44 in 2018-19, and the income share received by the top 20% of the population fell from 15 times that received by the bottom 20% in 2008-09 to 10 times by 2018-19. Several housing and infrastructure indicators also improved. For example, the share of the urban population living in slums, informal settlements or inadequate housing fell from 23% to 17%. While still low, the share of households with access to drinking water services and the Internet also improved (Figure 1.4).

Figure 1.4. Summary of LAC 11 average well-being gains and losses over the past two decades

From 2000 (or the earliest available year) to 2019 (or the latest available year prior to 2019)

LAC 11 well-being gains ~2000-2019

- Household final consumption expenditure per capita up 36%,cumulatively; GNI per capita up 47%
- Share of people below the regional poverty line, down from 34.5% to 21.3%*
- Households with access to drinking water, up from 64 to 71%; internet access, up from 32% to 50%*
- Life expectancy up 3.7 years (to 76.7 years); under-5s mortality down 49%; maternal mortality down 30%
- Secondary educational attainment up from 34% to 46%; tertiary up from 12% to 19%
- Reading skills at age 15 (PISA mean score) up from 404 to 419*
- Homicides down 24%; crime victimisation down from 43% to 25%
- Mean average exposure to fine particulate matter air pollution (PM_{2.5}), down 9%
- Share of people with low life satisfaction down from 24% to 19%

Little change ~2000-2019

- Feeling safe walking alone at night (stable)*
- Road deaths (down 1%)
- Social support (stable)*
 - Voter turnout (stable)

Employment down from 67.5% to 66.4%*

- Unemployment up from 6.5% to 7.7%*
- Time-related underemployment up from 8.4% to 9.1%*
- Suicide mortality up 5%
- Share satisfied with health care down from 55% to 49%*
- Share voicing opinion to an official down from 21% to 17%*
- Share feeling that the State is captured by the elite up from 74% to 81%

LAC 11 well-being losses ~2000-2019

Note: Selected indicators from Chapters 2 and 3. *Full 2000-2019 time-series are not available for several indicators: most notably, the time series for labour market outcomes typically begin in 2011 or 2012. Details of indicator definitions, sources and periods covered are provided in Chapters 2 and 3 of this report.

Source: Chapters 2 and 3, and Figures 1.5 to 1.11 below.

Despite these positive developments, progress on material conditions often slowed, or even reversed, following the end of the commodity price boom. In particular, labour force outcomes and people's own perceptions of their living standards weakened after 2014, while the pace of reductions in income inequality also tapered (Chapter 2). Growth in GNI per capita and poverty reduction among the LAC focal countries both stalled post-2015, while employment levels among those aged 25 or over declined, and unemployment was rising, even prior to the pandemic (Figure 1.5; Figure 1.6).⁸ Average levels of informal employment in the LAC 11 fell by 1 percentage point between 2010 and 2019, but remain high. Informality affects more than half of all workers (57%), with a similar share among non-agricultural workers (Chapter 2). Growth in household final consumption expenditure per capita also tapered off after 2014, combined with a fall in people's satisfaction with their living standards (Figure 1.7).

Figure 1.5. From 2015, the pace of poverty reduction tapered off, while employment fell in the focal group of countries



Note: In Panel A, LAC 8 excludes Brazil, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to breaks in the time series. Data for Argentina refer to urban populations only. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by ECLAC. In Panel B, time series data prior to 2012 are not available. LAC 7 excludes Argentina, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador and Uruguay. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the ILO.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database https://cepalstat-

prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=i (Panel A) and ILO,

https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer34/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_DWAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A for country data and https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer13/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_2WAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A for the Latin American and Caribbean regional average (Panel B): For LAC 7 country-level data: ILO non-modelled series, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A; for the overall LAC average.

ILO modelled series, <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A;</u> for the overall LAC average,

StatLink ms https://stat.link/j9c5gt





Note: In Panel A, LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the World Bank. In Panel B, LAC 7 excludes Argentina, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador and Uruguay, due to breaks in the series. LAC average is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the ILO.

Source: World Bank Database <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.KD</u> (Panel A) and ILO, <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A</u> for country data and <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer59/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_2EAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A</u> for the Latin American and Caribbean regional average (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/o7x9dh

Figure 1.7. Growth in household consumption expenditure per capita eased after 2014-15, while satisfaction with living standards fell



Note: LAC 10 excludes Uruguay, as data are not available.

Source: World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.CON.PRVT.PP.KD</u> and OECD calculations based on Gallup World Poll, <u>https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u>

StatLink and https://stat.link/x7ypa3

Gains were also made between 2000 and 2019 across several quality-of-life domains in the LAC 11 – **notably physical health, educational attainment, homicides and crime victimisation**. Average life expectancy at birth increased from 73 years in 2000 to 76.7 in 2018; and mortality rates for the under-5s fell by nearly 50%, while maternal mortality fell by 30%. Despite these gains in physical health, however, suicide rates increased by 5% since 2000. On knowledge and skills, the share of the population with an upper secondary education rose from 34% to 46%, while the share of those with tertiary education increased from 12% to 19%. The homicide rate, while still nearly five times higher than the OECD average, fell by almost one-quarter in the past two decades – though trends within the LAC 11 countries (and across the region more broadly) strongly diverge.⁹ The average share of the population who report having been victim to a crime in the last 12 months also dropped from 43% in 2001 to 25% in 2018.

Mirroring the downturn in labour market outcomes after 2013, some quality-of-life outcomes – while remaining above the levels attained in the 2000s – started worsening even prior to the pandemic. This is despite continued, albeit weakened, GDP per capita growth during the same period (Figure 1.8, Panel A). For example, although there was a net gain in life satisfaction over the full-time period considered, it peaked at 6.4 in 2013, and fell slightly thereafter (Figure 1.8, Panel A). Similarly, the share of the population reporting low levels of life satisfaction reached its lowest point in 2013, before rising thereafter (Figure 1.8, Panel B). The LAC 11 homicide rate has also increased since 2015.

Figure 1.8. While GDP per capita continued to climb after 2014, average life satisfaction fell, the share of people with low life satisfaction grew and homicides increased



Panel A: GDP per capita, 2017 PPP, USD and average life satisfaction on a 0-10 scale

Panel B: Homicides per 100 000 population, and the share of the population reporting very low life satisfaction (4 and below on a 0-10 scale),



Note: In Panel B, LAC 8 excludes Chile, the Dominican Republic and Peru. Source: World Bank Database <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.PP.KD</u> and Gallup World Poll <u>https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u> (Panel A) and UNODC Database, <u>https://dataunodc.un.org/GSH_app</u> and OECD calculations based on Gallup World Poll, <u>https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u> (Panel B)

StatLink msp https://stat.link/0cdb3g

Some aspects of personal safety and social connectedness have also stagnated over the last two decades. Road deaths and people's feelings of safety when walking alone at night have remained stable for the LAC 11 on average, in sharp contrast to strong improvements in both indicators for the OECD average. Similarly, there have been some improvements in air quality, but these are small compared to the large gains recorded for the OECD average over the same period: the share of the population in the focal countries who are exposed to dangerous levels of air pollution remains very high, at 91% in 2019. Finally, the share of people with friends and family to count on in times of need hovered between 86% and 87% across the two decades prior to the pandemic.

Sentiment towards the government and some public services worsened for the LAC 11 countries. Health care access (measured by the Universal Health Coverage Index)¹⁰ recorded substantial gains between 2000 and 2015, but people's satisfaction with health care fell — a trend that predates the pandemic (Figure 1.9). Voter turnout has remained relatively stable since 2000, but fewer people have voiced an opinion to an official (Figure 1.10, Panel A), and an increasing number of people feel that the State is captured by the interests of powerful elites (Figure 1.10, Panel B).

Figure 1.9. Satisfaction with the availability and quality of health care has fallen, even as coverage has risen among LAC 11 countries



Note: In Panel A, the Universal Health Coverage Index is a composite of coverage rates across 14 essential interventions; the OECD average excludes Costa Rica. In Panel B, data refer to the share of respondents answering "yes" to the question: "Are you satisfied with availability of quality health care in the city or area where you live?"; the LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 33 excludes the Czech Republic, Iceland, Luxembourg and Norway, due to incomplete time series. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 3.8.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/ (Panel A) and Gallup World Poll, https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/k8v4re

Figure 1.10. Relative to the mid-2000s, fewer people have voiced an opinion to an official, and more people feel that their country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefit

Panel A: Share of people having voiced opinion to an official, percentage

Panel B: Share of population aged 18+ years who believes that the country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefits, percentage



Note: In Panel A, the LAC regional average includes Bolivia, El Salvador, Nicaragua and Venezuela, in addition to the focal group of countries. OECD 30 excludes the Czech Republic, Estonia, Iceland, Latvia, Luxembourg, Norway and Switzerland, due to incomplete time series. In Panel B, data refer to the percentage of the population aged over 18 who believe that the country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefit. 2012 and 2014 are missing since no data are available. The LAC regional average, in addition to the focal group of countries, includes Bolivia, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Nicaragua, Panama and Venezuela.

Source: Gallup World Poll, <u>https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u> (Panel A) and Latinobarómetro, <u>https://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u> (Panel B)

StatLink and https://stat.link/4lr5ne

Developments in resources and risks for future well-being, 2000-2019

The importance of taking a multidimensional perspective is again underscored when considering medium-term developments in the resources that underpin future well-being. While several of these resources increased over the 2000-2019 period, there were also significant losses (Figure 1.11). Performance both within and across the four different types of capitals remains uneven. Some elements of natural and social capital have declined since 2000, but not across the board. Most indicators of economic capital have improved, but they started from a position well below that of OECD countries as a whole. Meanwhile human capital experienced some positive developments in terms of knowledge and skills, but persistent challenges remain when considering youth labour market outcomes, alongside some growing risks to future health (Figure 1.11).

Figure 1.11. Summary of LAC 11 average gains and losses in resources for future well-being over the past two decades

From 2000 (or the earliest available year in the LAC 11 time series) to 2019 (or the latest available prior to 2019)



Note: Includes selected indicators from Chapter 4. Full 2000-2019 time-series are not available for several indicators; details of the time periods considered, together with indicator definitions and sources, can be found in Chapter 4. Source: Chapter 4, and Figures 1.13 to 1.18, below

Latin America and the Caribbean is a region rich in natural resources, but particularly vulnerable in the face of climate change and biodiversity loss. LAC 11 countries started from a position of strength relative to the OECD average on several natural capital indicators, but long-run trends have seen these assets weakening. For example, the region is home to much of the world's biodiversity, yet among the LAC 11 countries biodiversity is declining twice as fast as the OECD average rate, according to the Red List Index of threatened species. The regional stability of natural and semi-natural land cover for the LAC 11 average between 2004 and 2019 masks diverging patterns across countries (see Chapter 4), and gains in natural land cover (e.g. through reforestation) cannot always replace the biodiversity lost when human intervention causes land cover changes elsewhere. Ten of the focal countries still have intact forest landscapes, accounting for 30% of the world's total stock (with the wider LAC region accounting for 36%). However, among the 10 focal group countries with available data, their area has declined by 8% since 2000.

When considering emissions, renewables and material footprints, LAC focal countries are better placed than OECD countries on average, but trends are on an unsustainable path. Recent data on greenhouse gas emissions¹¹ per capita are sparse, but among the 5 focal group countries with time-series data, the 2012 average (5.5 tonnes CO₂ equivalent per person) was half the level of the OECD countries. However, while OECD per capita emissions fell 16% between 2000 and 2018, among these 5 focal group countries, emissions increased 8% between 2000 and 2012 (Figure 1.12, Panel A). Similarly, the per capita material footprint of the LAC 11, again half that of the OECD in 2000, grew by 39% between 2000 and 2017. The share of renewable energy among the focal group of countries (35%) is three times that of the

OECD average (11%), but while renewables are playing an increasing role in the OECD energy supply mix, their role has been shrinking since 2000 in the LAC 11 (down from 39% in 2000) (Figure 1.12, Panel B). By contrast, there has been a substantial increase in the share of terrestrial and marine areas that are protected between 2000 and 2019 (Figure 1.11), a development that mirrors that experienced by OECD countries.





Note: In Panel A, LAC 5 includes Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Chile and Mexico. OECD 31 excludes Chile, Colombia, Israel, Italy, Korea and Mexico, due to incomplete time series. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 23 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: OECD Greenhouse gas emissions (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=AIR_GHG</u> (Panel A) and OECD Green Growth Indicators: Environmental and resource productivity (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?queryid=77867</u> (Panel B)

StatLink msp https://stat.link/v8ntml

Social capital has weakened over the last decade. Recent uprisings signal the fragility of the social contract in the region, with dwindling support for electoral democracy, low trust in government, and high levels of perceived corruption, discrimination and the feeling that the distribution of income is unfair (OECD/CAF/ECLAC, $2018_{[17]}$; OECD, $2021_{[18]}$). Both trust in the national government and support for democracy reached a peak around 2010, but began to deteriorate thereafter, with the downward trend steepening in the last years (Figure 1.13). The Transparency International corruption perception index has remained relatively stable over the period, but the share of people who think government is corrupt increased from 71% to 76%. In addition, tax morale is low: only half of the population agree with the statement that tax evasion is never justified, and this share has decreased since the early 2000s. Trust in others, a key indicator of social capital, showed some gains between 2000 and 2011, but these have been lost in the decade that followed. Levels of trust in others are around four times lower than for OECD countries on average (see Chapter 4).¹²

Figure 1.13. Confidence in government and support for democracy have fallen sharply since 2010 among the LAC focal countries



Note: In Panel A, the LAC regional average includes Bolivia, El Salvador, Nicaragua and Guatemala, in addition to the focal countries. OECD 33 excludes Costa Rica, the Czech Republic, Iceland, Luxembourg and Norway, due to incomplete time series. In Panel B, LAC 10 excludes the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series. The LAC regional average includes Bolivia, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Nicaragua, Panama and Venezuela, in addition to the 10 focal group countries with available data. Source: Gallup World Poll, https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx (Panel A) and Latinobarómetro (database).

http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp (Panel B)

StatLink and https://stat.link/e3hdg4

Youth informal employment and high NEET rates remain persistent challenges, while rising obesity threatens future health. Investing in child and youth skills is particularly important for human capital and future well-being (OECD/CAF/ECLAC, 2016^[19]). On average among the focal countries, the share of young adults (aged 20-24) having completed upper secondary education increased from 49% in around 2000 to 69% in 2019. However, the share of youth not in employment, education or training (NEET) fell by only 1 percentage point and remains 5 percentage points above the OECD average (Figure 1.14, Panel A). Youth informal employment is still high, and while there was a slight improvement between 2010 and 2016-17, the situation worsened again in 2018-19, even prior to the impact of the pandemic (Figure 1.14, Panel B). In terms of current and future health determinants, between around 2000 and around 2018, child malnutrition rates fell by over one-third, tobacco consumption almost halved, and alcohol consumption fell by 4%. However, obesity increased substantially – affecting 1 in every 4 adults in 2016, up from around 1 in 6 in 2000 (Figure 1.15).

Figure 1.14. Levels of youth not in employment, education or training and informal employment remain persistently high

Panel A: Share of people aged 15-24 who are not in employment, education or training, percentage, regional developments





Note: In Panel A, LAC 7 excludes Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete data or breaks in the series. LAC is the regional average as calculated by ECLAC. OECD 30 excludes Chile, Costa Rica, Iceland, Ireland, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg and Switzerland, due to incomplete time series. In Panel B, LAC 6 refers to Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay; other focal countries are excluded due to incomplete data or breaks in the series. The LAC regional average includes Panama, in addition to the 6 focal countries with available data.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-

prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3469&idioma=1 and OECD Transition from school to work (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=EAG_TRANS (Panel A) and ILOSTAT, https://ilostat.ilo.org/data/# (Panel B)

StatLink msp https://stat.link/01z4gx

By 2019, economic capital indicators were generally faring better than in 2000, but some elements weakened significantly after 2014. Levels of economic capital in the region started from a low base, relative to OECD countries, but some gains were made particularly in the decade prior to 2013. Annual growth in gross fixed capital formation (as a share of GDP) peaked in 2008 and 2012, and while the 2019 value remains higher than it was in 2000, the years since 2014 have seen significant weakening (Figure 1.16, Panel A). The total value of produced fixed assets in the focal group of countries has increased by more than 50% since 2000, but with OECD growth at nearly 40%, the gap between the two groups has widened in absolute terms. Average investment in R&D in the focal countries (at 0.4% of GDP in 2018) remains very low, at one-sixth of the OECD average level (2.6%), and this has grown by only 0.1 percentage points since 2000. Investment in transport infrastructure in the focal countries (0.9% of GDP in 2014-19) has increased slightly (up from 0.8% in 2008), though it remains below the LAC regional average of 1.1%. In the government sector, debt service has fallen by more than one-third overall since 2000 but has risen sharply since 2013 (Figure 1.16, Panel B). Meanwhile, government tax revenues as a share of GDP have increased from 17.2% to 21.4%, though they remain well below the OECD average (33.8% in 2019).

Figure 1.15. Obesity is a rising concern for future health outcomes, while fewer people are smoking and slightly less alcohol is being consumed

Share of the population with a BMI above 30, or smoking tobacco every day, percentage (left axis); annual per capita alcohol consumption, in litres (right axis)



Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 3.a.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u> (for tobacco use); WHO Global Health Observatory (database), <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/alcohol-recorded-per-capita-(15-)-</u> consumption-(in-litres-of-pure-alcohol) and WHO GHO (database) <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.CTRY2430A</u>

StatLink ans https://stat.link/kdebmz

Figure 1.16. Annual growth of investment in gross fixed capital weakened after 2012, while government external debt service increased after 2014



Note: In Panel A, LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the World Bank, and OECD is the average for the OECD area as calculated by the World Bank. Regions are considered as a single entity, to which each country contributes proportionally to the sum. In Panel B, LAC 9 excludes Chile and Uruguay, as data are not available. LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average as calculated by the UN DESA.

Source: Panel A: World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.GDI.FTOT.ZS?locations=ZJ;</u> Panel B: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 17.4.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u>, <u>https://w3.unece.org/SDG/Indicator?id=74</u>

StatLink and https://stat.link/uaoi5s

Wide disparities in well-being exist within the LAC 11 focal countries

A focus on average performance masks important diversity of experience both between and within countries. Chapters 2, 3 and 4 provide country-level data for each country in the LAC 11 focal group. Analysis at the country level shows that there are aspects of well-being on which almost all countries have significantly improved their performance (i.e. by at least half a standard deviation) between 2000 and 2019. For example, performance in Internet access, household final consumption expenditure, absolute poverty, income inequality (measured by the Gini Index), crime victimisation, health care coverage, mortality for children under age five, tobacco use and protected terrestrial areas improved across almost every LAC 11 country with available data. Yet for the majority of indicators, even when the LAC 11 average performance improved, the country-level picture is more uneven, with some countries improving, some experiencing little change and some even worsening. When it comes to areas of declining average performance across the focal countries in the focal group worsened significantly (i.e. by at least half a standard deviation) between 2000 and 2019: the only exception is overweight and obesity. Tax morale also weakened in 9 out of 11 of the focal group countries, while perceptions of elite State capture increased in 8 out of the 11 countries.

Inequalities are multidimensional – and different population groups face different sets of challenges to their well-being. Chapter 5 considers the distribution of well-being across a wide variety of different population groups within the focal group of countries – including outcomes at different stages of the life course, outcomes by education, and regional (subnational) variations in well-being (or spatial inequalities). What follows is a summary of selected findings concerning differences in well-being based on gender, race and ethnicity, youth (as compared to middle age) and urban versus rural differences. Overall, the data indicate fewer opportunities, particularly in material conditions, for women, youth, Indigenous people, Afro-descendant people and people living in rural areas. Nevertheless, these population groups also have areas of relative strength – such as education for women, social network support for youth, employment rates for Indigenous people and social capital for people living in rural areas. A key challenge for future development will be to level up opportunities by harnessing these strengths (e.g. women's education), rather than levelling down (e.g. so that women face the same burden of very long working hours and high rates of job insecurity that men do).

Gender differences in well-being

While significant progress has been made in recent years in improving well-being outcomes for women in the focal group of countries, persistent gender inequalities remain, holding back wider social and economic development. Overcoming gender gaps implies removing several structural barriers, including socio-economic inequality and poverty; discriminatory, violent and patriarchal cultural patterns; the unequal division of labour and care; and the concentration of power and hierarchical relations in the public sphere (ECLAC, 2017_[20]).

Women fare worse than men across many aspects of material conditions in the focal countries. On average, women are much less likely to be employed and nearly one-third more likely to be unemployed, and their monthly earnings are 13.7% lower than those of men.¹³ In addition, more than twice as many women have no income of their own compared to men (Figure 1.17). Women are more likely than men to live in poverty, a gap that has widened over the past two decades, and they are slightly more likely to work in informal jobs. By contrast, more men than women work very long hours in paid work, and more men fear losing their jobs in the next 12 months.

Figure 1.17. Women in the focal group of countries are better educated and live longer than men, but are disadvantaged in many aspects of material conditions, civic voice and social capital



Note: Values refer to the LAC 11 average, but data may not be available in all 11 focal group countries; data refer to the latest available year. For full details, see Chapter 5, Figure 5.1.

Source: Chapter 5, Figure 5.1

Women fare better than men in several education and health outcomes, but they do more unpaid work. Despite experiencing far worse labour market outcomes, women have higher educational attainment rates than men in the focal group of countries. For example, 70% of women have reached at least an upper secondary level of education (compared to 62% of men), and 20% of women have a tertiary education (compared to 18% for men). Women live six years longer than men do, with a life expectancy at birth of 79.8 years. Men are meanwhile three times more likely than women to die from suicide, and eight times more likely to die from homicide. Nevertheless, women face pervasive threats in terms of sexual assault and domestic or intimate-partner violence that are less well measured through comparable statistics. For example, it is estimated that 1 in 4 women aged 15-49 in the focal countries have experienced intimate partner violence in their lifetime. Fewer women feel safe walking alone in their neighbourhood (38% compared to 51% of men). Women perform more than twice the amount of unpaid care and domestic work¹⁴ that men do: they spend on average 36.5 hours per week on such work, compared to the 16.2 hours spent by men. This results in a "double day" burden for women in paid employment: working women spend almost 10 hours longer on total work time (including both paid and unpaid work) than men, with an average total work week of nearly 72 hours, compared to 62 hours for men.

Women have less civic and political voice and lower levels of trust than men, while men and women have different risk profiles for human capital. On average among the focal group of countries, the share of seats held by women in national parliaments has doubled in the last two decades to 30% (slightly above OECD average levels). Nevertheless, a lack of gender parity also extends to civic engagement and trust among the general population. For example, fewer women report voicing their opinion to an official in the last 12 months; women express slightly less support for democracy; and fewer women have confidence in their national government. More broadly, women also report lower levels of interpersonal trust, with 13% of women feeling that most people can be trusted, compared to 16% of men. When it comes to risks to human capital, a much higher share of young women (aged 15-24) are not in employment, education or training (21%) relative to young men (11%), meaning they have fewer opportunities to develop knowledge and skills at a critical transition in their lives. Future health risks also differ for men and women: while men are almost twice as likely to use tobacco regularly and drink alcohol heavily, 28% of women are obese, compared to 21% of men.

Age differences in well-being

Youth and young adults face very high levels of unemployment and informality, but also fare worse than the middle-aged in several quality-of-life domains. In a pattern that is common to OECD and LAC countries alike, many youth and young adults (i.e. those aged between 15 and 29) struggle to get a foothold in the labour market (Figure 1.18). As of 2020, youth unemployment in the focal group of countries is three times higher than among the middle-aged, on average, and the share of youth in informal employment is also very high (64% versus 48% for the middle-aged). Younger people report better physical health, with half the prevalence of limitations in daily activities due to health problems, but what little data exist suggests they fare worse than middle-aged adults in mental health, with higher suicide rates. Homicide rates among young people in the LAC 11 countries are nearly 1.5 times higher than for the middle-aged. Patterns of social capital vary little between these two age groups, with the exception of trust in government (where youth have higher rates) and trust in the local police (where youth rates are lower than for the middle-aged). Despite the various challenges faced by youth in the region, social network support and life satisfaction are higher among youth than among the middle-aged, a pattern that tends to hold globally – though falls in life satisfaction in 2020 have been greater for youth than for other age groups (below).

While children in the region face a high prevalence of absolute poverty, child labour and malnutrition, people aged 50 or over face different well-being challenges. Children in the focal group of countries experience poverty rates that are twice as high as adults, on average: in 2019, 31% of children aged 0-14 were living in absolute income poverty, and 9% in extreme poverty, while for 25-54 year-olds the rates were 17% and 4%, respectively. There is still some way to go before child labour is eliminated: 5% of children aged 10-14 were employed across the LAC 11 in 2018, with higher rates among boys and in rural, poorer and Indigenous communities. Stunting rates among children in the focal group of countries have halved since 2000, but the condition continues to affect 1 in 10 children below the age of 5. At ages 5-19, the prevalence of obesity has grown from 22% in 2000 to 31% in 2016, mirroring the trend for adults. At the other end of the age spectrum, those aged 50 or over experience higher hourly earnings from formal employment, lower poverty, lower homicides and higher social capital than adults of other ages on average - but as might be expected, health limitations worsen considerably with age (six times higher than among youth and young adults; nearly three times higher than among the middle-aged). Suicides and informal employment are also slightly more common among people aged 50 or over relative to the middle-aged. For retirees, low pension coverage remains a significant challenge throughout the region: on average across the focal group of countries, only two-thirds of the population of pensionable age receives a social pension compared with near-universal coverage (95%) on average in OECD countries.

Figure 1.18. Youth and young adults experience higher poverty and unemployment and more homicides and suicides and have lower trust in the police

	Middle- aged		Young	
4	15.3% - 6.1 86% 86%	Health limitations - Life satisfaction (out of 10) Social network support - Trust in government	7.4% 6.7 93% 93%	Younger fare better than middle aged
Middle-aged fare better than younger	19% 6.1% 48% USD 7.35 10.6 16 20% 49%	 Poverty (regional) Unemployed - Informally employed - Formal earnings/hour - Suicide per 100 000 - Homicide per 100 000 Voiced opinion to an official Trust in the local police 	21% - 18.8% 64% - USD 5.09 12.7 23 16% 44%	

Note: Values refer to the LAC 11 average, but data may not be available in all 11 focal group countries; data refer to the latest available year. For full details, see Chapter 5, Figure 5.13. For most of the indicators shown here, "young" refers to youth and young adults aged 15-29; the exceptions are unemployment and informal employment (where the age range considered is 15-24) as well as suicides (where the age range is 20-29). The middle-aged group typically refers to adults aged 30-49, with exceptions in the cases of unemployment and informal employment (25-54); formal hourly earnings (30-54); and homicide (30-59). Source: Chapter 5, Figure 5.13

Ethnic and racial differences in well-being

Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations face some shared challenges in terms of exclusion, deprivation and discrimination. In Latin America, the concept of ethnicity is most commonly used with reference to Indigenous peoples and the concept of race primarily for Afro-descendants (ECLAC, 2016_[21]). On average across the focal countries, 8% of the population identify as Indigenous and 8% as Afro-descendant. The availability and timeliness of well-being data is particularly limited for breakdowns by race and ethnicity, both across well-being indicators and across the focal group countries. Nevertheless, for almost all the available indicators for material conditions, quality of life and social and human capital, Indigenous people tend to have lower well-being outcomes than non-Indigenous people on average, and Afro-descendant people tend to have lower well-being outcomes than non-Afro-descendant people.

Indigenous people in the focal group of countries fare better than non-Indigenous people on employment and unemployment, but generally experience worse outcomes across material conditions, health and education-related indicators. For example, absolute poverty rates (using the ECLAC regional definition) are nearly twice as high among Indigenous people, and extreme poverty is three times higher, compared to non-Indigenous people. This is despite their higher employment and slightly lower unemployment (Figure 1.19). Higher poverty goes hand-in-hand with lower earnings, more overcrowded housing, lower levels of secondary education among young adults and higher levels of illiteracy. While the fear of falling victim to a crime is slightly lower among Indigenous people, the percentage of people reporting having fallen victim to a crime in the previous 12 months is very similar for Indigenous and non-Indigenous people (around 30%). Social capital indicators such as trust in others and

trust in government are also similar across Indigenous and non-Indigenous communities. Nevertheless, trust in the local police and support for democracy as the best form of government are slightly lower for Indigenous people. In addition, more than 1 in 4 Indigenous people feel that they belong to a discriminated group, compared to around 1 in 6 non-Indigenous people.

Afro-descendant people experience higher employment rates than non-Afro-descendants, but face multiple challenges across the dimensions of material conditions, quality of life, human and social capital. Across the focal group of countries, 22% of Afro-descendant people live in absolute poverty (using the ECLAC regional definition) and 5.3% in extreme poverty – much higher rates than non-Afro-descendants. Employment rates reach 67.6% (compared to 66.5% for non-Afro-descendants), but unemployment, perceived job insecurity and the share of youth not in employment, education or training are all higher among Afro-descendants. Barriers to opportunity faced by Afro-descendants include lower educational attainment rates at both secondary and tertiary levels and higher rates of infant mortality (around one-third higher) and maternal mortality (three times higher, on average). One-quarter of Afro-descendants also feel they belong to a discriminated group. Trust in others and trust in the national government are very similar for Afro-descendant and non-Afro-descendant people, but voter turnout, trust in the police, support for democracy and tax morale are between 3 and 8 percentage points lower among Afro-descendants.





Note: Values refer to the LAC 11 average, but data may not be available in all 11 focal group countries; data refer to the latest available year. For full details, see Chapter 5, Figure 5.26. Source: Chapter 5, Figure 5.26

50 |

Urban-rural differences in well-being

Opportunities for better lives are not equally distributed between urban and rural areas within the focal group countries. Rural areas feature much poorer housing conditions, higher rates of poverty and lower formal earnings. The share of people living in households without sufficient income to buy a basic food basket (the ECLAC regional definition of extreme poverty) is three times higher in rural areas compared to urban zones, while absolute poverty (according to the ECLAC regional definition) is around 1.5 times higher (Figure 1.20). The employment-to-population ratios are broadly similar, but informal employment is considerably higher in rural areas (65%) compared to urban ones (43%), and average rural earnings (whether in the formal or informal sectors) are only two-thirds the level of urban earnings. Some of the most striking urban-rural differences relate to housing infrastructure and conditions, which limit rural residents' opportunities to live healthy and digitally connected lives. For example, only around two-thirds of the rural population have access to drinking water services or hygienic toilet facilities (96% and 93% in urban areas, respectively); and just over 1 in 4 rural households have access to the Internet, while more than 1 in 2 urban households do.

Figure 1.20. Opportunities for better lives are not equally distributed between urban and rural areas in the focal group countries

_	Urban	Rural	
	10.6 7.9% 35% 46% 17% 31%	Income inequality (S80/S20) 9.5 Unemployed 5.0% Feel safe walking alone 54% Trust in the police 54% Volunteering 20% Trust in government 37%	Rural fare better than urban
Urban fare better than rural	3.6% 17% 43% USD 6.30 57% 96% 66% 19% 71% 19% 73% 15%	Extreme poverty	

Note: Values refer to the LAC 11 average, but data may not be available in all 11 focal group countries; data refer to the latest available year. For full details, see Chapter 5, Figure 5.19. Source: Chapter 5, Figure 5.19 Knowledge, skills and prospects for youth are also lower in rural areas, but social capital and feelings of safety are higher. In rural areas, only 53% of people have reached at least an upper secondary level of education, while the share of youth not in employment, education or training is also higher (18%) compared to urban ones (15%). By contrast, social capital includes some areas of comparative strength for rural areas: volunteering rates are higher, there is greater trust in both the local police and the national government, and perceived government corruption is slightly lower. People in rural areas also feel safer: while 54% feel safe walking alone in their neighbourhood, only 35% of urban dwellers feel the same way.

The COVID-19 crisis risks erasing the gains in well-being achieved over the past two decades in the region

The pandemic has touched every aspect of people's well-being, dealing severe blows to material conditions and quality of life

COVID-19 has struck Latin America and the Caribbean particularly hard. As of 28 June 2021, the region had experienced 1.26 million deaths due to COVID-19, nearly one-third of the world total, despite being home to just 8.4% of the world's population (ECLAC, 2021_[22]). As the health crisis rapidly became an economic and social crisis, there have been far-reaching consequences for people's well-being. In particular, the impact of the crisis was asymmetric across citizens, affecting particularly the most vulnerable groups. Lockdowns and containment measures to mitigate the pandemic have hit low-paid and informal workers particularly hard. As many as 38% of total workers (and 61% of vulnerable informal workers) do not have access to any kind of social protection. This absence of safety nets puts them at greater risk (OECD, 2020_[23]). During the first wave of the pandemic in 2020, Latin American people endured some of the longest lockdowns worldwide (Parkin, Phillips and Agren, 2020_[24]) and were subject to some of the strictest mobility and contact restrictions (Alicea-Planas, Trudeau and Vásquez Mazariegos, 2021_[25]; Hale et al., 2021_[26]; OECD et al., forthcoming_[15]), with significant implications for education as schools were closed more often than in other regions (OECD et al., forthcoming_[15]). As the pandemic continues, and the sanitary situation has disrupted data collection worldwide, it will take some time before the full extent of its impacts on well-being will be known for many of the statistics gathered in this report.

In 2020, absolute poverty and unemployment sharply increased, while incomes, employment and participation fell. GNI per capita for the focal group of countries fell by 7.4%, and household final consumption expenditure by 8.8%, between 2019 and 2020. Estimates for the whole of the LAC region indicate that the number of people falling below the ECLAC absolute poverty line was 209 million by the end of 2020, 22 million more than in 2019 (ECLAC, 2021_[27]). Of these, an estimated 78 million were living in conditions of extreme poverty – an increase of 8 million compared to 2019 (ECLAC, 2021_[27]). These changes bring absolute poverty to its highest level since 2008, and extreme poverty to its highest level since 2000. The impacts of the crisis on jobs have also been pronounced: the seven focal countries with available data experienced a 9 percentage-point drop in their average employment rate, and a 3.6 percentage-point increase in unemployment, between 2019 and 2020. Many people of working age also dropped out of the labour force altogether (ECLAC/ILO, 2020_[28]), and informal work is projected to rise (Altamirano et al., 2020_[29]).

Poor housing conditions in the region have made it harder to combat the virus, and the digital divide hampered opportunities for remote learning, working, telemedicine and more. As community transmission of COVID-19 took hold in Latin America, the greatest risk of exposure has been among individuals living in overcrowded housing, often with little or no access to sanitation and water (Lustig and Tommasi, 2020_[30]) – making both physical distancing and additional hygiene practices challenging. Reliable, high-speed Internet access at home is essential for several measures being taken globally to

mitigate the effects of confinement on the economy and on people's well-being, from large-scale teleworking, to home schooling to telemedicine.

The pandemic has had a marked impact on education in the region. By mid-May 2020, more than 160 million students at all levels of education had stopped having face-to-face classes in Latin America and the Caribbean, and the total duration of school closures in the focal group of countries was generally over 41 weeks (UNESCO, 2021_[31]). Data from the Gallup World Poll show a clear drop in the share of people satisfied with the educational system in 2020, compared to 2019: the year-on-year drop of 11 percentage points left the average level among countries in the focal group at 52% in 2020, against 67% in the OECD. Remote learning solutions were put in place across the region during school closures, but online delivery is challenging when 46% of children aged 5-12 live in households with no connectivity (ECLAC, 2020_[32]), and fewer than 14% of poor students (those living with less than USD 5.5 per day, PPP 2011) in primary education have a computer connected to the Internet at home, in contrast to over 80% among affluent students (i.e. those living with more than USD 70 per day) (Basto-Aguirre, Cerutti and Nieto-Parra, 2020_[33]). Furthermore, challenges related to digital skills also affect inclusiveness in the region. Providing disadvantaged schools and students with more computers and ICT is not enough to improve performance – the development of digital skills is key to harnessing the opportunities of broader digital transformation (OECD et al., 2020_[34]).

The pandemic has underscored the importance of access to health care, for both physical and mental health conditions. Approximately 25% of the population in Latin America as a whole did not have access to essential health-care services prior to the pandemic: these individuals will have seen their access even more restricted over the course of 2020. Health problems can also have a significant impact on household finances: among the six focal countries for which data are available, approximately 9% of households incurred out-of-pocket health-care expenditures exceeding 10% of their income over the 2010-18 period. While the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on physical medical conditions have received great attention, there are also concerns about its impact on mental health. For example, one in two Mexicans reported that the pandemic had a negative impact on their mental health (51%), and almost one in four reported suffering from at least one mental health condition (22%) (YouGov, 2020_[35]). More widely, 27% of young Latin Americans (aged 13-29) reported feeling anxiety and 15% depression in the previous 7 days during the first months of the pandemic (UNICEF, 2020_[36]). Lockdown measures are likely to have increased people's loneliness, substance use and self-harm (WHO, 2020_[37]).

Extended lockdowns in Latin America and the Caribbean kept people off the streets, with mixed consequences for crime. Little comparative data currently exist to assess the impact of the pandemic on personal safety. Worldwide, there have been significant concerns about the likely impact of "stay at home" orders for adults and children living in households at risk of domestic violence. Reports of increased domestic violence in four of the focal group countries (Argentina, Chile, Colombia and Mexico) during the first weeks of confinement bear this out (Statista, $2020_{[38]}$). Confinement conditions have likely shifted crime patterns: in the first semester of 2020, 22% of households in Mexico fell victim to robbery, burglary or theft, compared to 35% a year earlier (2019) (INEGI, $2020_{[39]}$), while crimes committed outside of private dwellings fell from 17% to 9%. Nevertheless, homicides in Mexico showed little change (Gobierno de Mexico, $2020_{[40]}$; UNODC, $2020_{[41]}$). COVID-19 may have also opened a window of opportunity for organised crime groups to solidify their local power, by engaging in charitable activities (Felbab-Brown, $2020_{[42]}$) and imposing their own restrictions on communities (Asmann, $2020_{[43]}$) – while the material hardships caused by the pandemic may provide fertile grounds for criminal recruitment (Nugent, $2020_{[44]}$).

The COVID-19 pandemic has disturbed electoral processes in a number of Latin American countries, with elections postponed in Chile, the Dominican Republic, Paraguay and Uruguay. Evidence across 14 parliamentary and presidential elections suggests that the pandemic may have affected voting behaviour in the region (López-Calva, 2021_[45]). When comparing the elections that took place during the pandemic to historical averages, voter turnout slightly increased in half of the countries and decreased in

the other half. However, when compared with the most recent elections, a majority of these countries (11 of the 14) registered a decrease in voter turnout (López-Calva, 2021_[45]).

The pandemic has taken a toll on people's subjective well-being and their social relationships. Between 2019 and 2020, life satisfaction in the focal group of countries fell by 7% – a drop that has wiped out all life satisfaction gains made in the focal group since 2006-08. Similarly, the share of people reporting very low levels of life satisfaction increased, affecting 1 in 4 people in 2020 compared to around 1 in 5 just one year earlier. Emotional well-being has also suffered: on average, 17% of respondents in focal group countries experienced more negative than positive feelings in a typical day in 2020, roughly 6 percentage points more than in 2019. Both voluntary social distancing and mandatory lockdown policies have had implications for people's ability to maintain social relationships beyond immediate household members. Across the focal group of countries, the share of people who have friends or family that they can count on in times of need fell from 87% in 2019 to 83% in 2020. This contrasts with the pattern in OECD countries, where a level just above 90% was sustained both before and during 2020.

COVID-19 has accentuated vulnerabilities across human, social, economic and natural capital

The impact of COVID-19 on human capital, via its effect on young people, education and health, is considerable, and likely to result in long-term scars. The World Bank has estimated that losses in learning, human capital and productivity could translate into a USD 1.7 trillion decline in aggregate earnings for the Latin American and Caribbean region, representing 10% of baseline levels (World Bank, $2021_{[46]}$). The crisis has also been particularly hard on working youth, who are over-represented in the sectors hardest hit by the pandemic, such as retail, hospitality and tourism — and who already faced difficulties in accessing the formal labour market before the crisis. Poor health heightens vulnerability to the effects of COVID-19, and an estimated 21% of the population in Latin America have at least one pre-existing health condition that put them at higher risk of severe COVID-19 consequences (LSHTM CMMID COVID-19 working group, $2020_{[47]}$).¹⁵ High rates of obesity and high levels of exposure to air pollution (above) present further risks (Pozzer et al., $2020_{[48]}$; Wu et al., $2020_{[49]}$). The role of indoor air pollution, a major issue in low- and middle-income countries, also takes on new significance when more time is being spent at home (Du and Wang, $2020_{[50]}$).

Social capital in the LAC region was already weak prior to the pandemic, and this represents a risk factor for the recovery. Even prior to the pandemic, there was considerable dissatisfaction with persistent inequalities and the functioning of the political system, as well as growing distrust of institutions and low and declining support for democracy. In the longer run, these perceptions may be further exacerbated by the pandemic's role in widening inequalities, by restrictions on personal freedoms, and by the rapid mobilisation of government funds with sometimes limited oversight (UN, 2020_[51]). However, in the short run, the focal group countries saw the share of people who have confidence in their national government rise from 32% in 2019 to 37% on average in 2020, while the share of those perceiving government to be corrupt fell from 77% to 72%. This "rallying round the flag" effect has also been witnessed in OECD countries, and appears to reflect a phenomenon of greater national unity in the face of a common threat – though OECD evidence also indicates that this effect may not be long-lasting in relation to COVID-19 (OECD, forthcoming_[52]).

Economic capital, already weakening since 2015, will be further undermined by falls in investment. Key elements of fiscal stimulus programmes have included direct payments to households, tax relief and deferrals, business lending programmes and additional health spending. Increased public spending has been largely financed by public debt but also by official lending. The monetary policy response has also been multipronged, including the provision of liquidity; temporary loosening of reserve requirements for banks; policy interest rate cuts; foreign exchange market interventions; and, in Chile and Colombia, quantitative easing programmes. Despite these measures, the pandemic has resulted in a 6.8% contraction in GDP for 2020 across Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC, 2021_[22]). At the same time, stimulus programmes have largely depleted the limited fiscal space available to countries in the region. Government debt in the median LAC economy has risen from 53% of GDP in 2019 to 69% in 2020 (World Bank, 2021_[53]), making Latin America and the Caribbean the most indebted region in the developing world (ECLAC, 2021_[54]). High uncertainty and tighter financing conditions during the pandemic have led to delays in infrastructure spending and cuts to research and development – the latter of which is already well below OECD average rates and is key for securing future productivity.

Natural resources have been exposed to greater risk due to difficulties in enforcing protections of certain natural assets during the pandemic. The collapse in economic activity during the pandemic produced a temporary fall in carbon emissions, but this will have little bearing on climate change unless followed up with strong policy action in the recovery – since its impact on the overall stock of greenhouse gas emissions in the atmosphere is very small, and evidence from past crises suggests a strong rebound in emissions when the economy picks up (OECD, 2020_[55]). Meanwhile, pandemic restrictions have not stopped deforestation in Latin America (León and Cárdenas, 2020_[56]). Over the past decade, external threats to these forests from mining, oil, agricultural and forestry companies, cattle ranchers, farmers, illegal groups and land speculators have increased markedly (Walker et al., 2020_[57]; Ellis et al., 2017_[58]). Meanwhile, government efforts to control illegal incursions into Indigenous territories have declined in several countries in the region. With the pandemic, this situation has become even worse, as governments had to limit their monitoring efforts, for both health and budgetary reasons, exacerbating the vulnerability of forests, water and other natural resources in Indigenous territories (ECLAC, 2020_[59]).

The pandemic has deepened existing gaps in opportunities and created new vulnerabilities

Men and women have faced different economic, social and health impacts during the pandemic. Men have experienced higher mortality rates so far, but women's jobs have often put them on the frontline. Latin America has the highest share of female health care workers in the world (half of doctors and more than 80% of nurses) (Inter-American Development Bank, 2018[60]). At the same time, women are also overrepresented in sectors that underwent greater disruption and job losses, such as restaurants and hotels, retail and domestic services (ECLAC and ILO, 2020[61]). In the region as a whole, female unemployment is expected to reach 22.2% for 2020, a 12.6 percentage point increase year-on-year (UN ECLAC, 2021[62]). Latin American women also experienced a greater proportional fall in employment (by 18.1%, compared with 15.1% for men), as well as greater exits from the labour market (15.4%, compared with 11.8% for men) (ECLAC and ILO, 2020[61]). In total, the negative impact of the pandemic on women's labour market participation in Latin America is expected to wipe out a decade's worth of progress (UN ECLAC, 2021[62]). Higher rates of poverty amongst women even before the pandemic imply fewer opportunities to build savings that could mitigate future income losses. It is estimated that 118 million women in the region will be living in absolute poverty following the crisis (compared with a total poor population of 187 million in 2019) (UN ECLAC, 2021_[62]; UN ECLAC, 2021_[63]). Finally, lockdowns coupled with economic hardships may have made people living with a violent or abusive household member especially vulnerable.

Prior to the pandemic, youth already experienced considerable disadvantages in the labour market – and these are now being compounded by the crisis. For example, the youth unemployment rate among the focal group of countries was 18% in 2020, three times more than that for prime-aged workers. COVID-19 exposes vulnerable youth in the region to higher risks of disengagement and dropout from education and training and may increase the overall number of NEET youth. Although the reasons for disengagement and dropout are complex and change over time (Aarkrog et al., 2018_[64]), COVID-19 may act as a potent multiplier through loss of motivation due to several factors, including breaks in education or training; loss of connections with supportive adults and positive peer interactions; increases in household poverty; and higher household stress (OECD, 2020_[65]).

56 |

Survey data provide a first glimpse into how people's psychological states and social supports have held up in 2020. Average life satisfaction in the focal group of countries fell for almost all the population groups shown in Figure 1.21, with the exception of the tertiary educated, who have been more protected from the worst of the pandemic's effects on living conditions. Greater falls in life satisfaction were experienced by women, rural residents, youth and young adults aged 15-29, and people with lower levels of educational attainment. In the case of social network support, women and rural-dwellers again experienced slightly greater falls than men and urban-dwellers (respectively) between 2019 and 2020. However, the age and education gradients were less clearly delineated for social support: people in middle-age and those with secondary education experienced the greatest falls relative to their younger and older (and primary or tertiary educated) counterparts, though marked falls also occurred for young adults (as shown in Chapter 5).

Figure 1.21. Women, residents in rural areas, younger age cohorts and less educated people experienced greater falls in life satisfaction between 2019 and 2020 in the focal group of countries



Mean values for life satisfaction, 11-point scale from "worst" (0) to "best" (10) possible life, 2019 vs. 2020

Note: Data refer to answers (0-10 scale) to the following questions: "Please imagine a ladder with steps numbered from 0 at the bottom to 10 at the top. Suppose we say that the top of the ladder represents the best possible life for you, and the bottom of the ladder represents the worst possible life for you. On which step of the ladder would you say you personally feel you stand at this time, assuming that the higher the step the better you feel about your life, and the lower the step the worse you feel about it? Which step comes closest to the way you feel?" LAC 11 excludes Argentina, Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Peru, for primary, secondary and tertiary. OECD is OECD 35 for women and men and excludes the Czech Republic and Luxembourg; it is OECD 36 for urban and rural and excludes Luxembourg; it is OECD 28 for age 15 to 29, age 30 to 49 and age 50+ and excludes Australia, the Czech Republic, Finland, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Luxembourg, the Netherlands and Slovenia, as data are not available for both years.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink ms= https://stat.link/ilojnk

The poor housing conditions and lack of services that exacerbate pandemic-related challenges are particularly prevalent in rural areas, but the density of urban populations also puts them at high risk. The marked spatial concentration and density of the population in the main Latin American urban areas accelerated the spread of COVID-19, particularly in population segments that experienced significant vulnerabilities and shortages (ECLAC, 2020_[66]). Those at higher epidemiological risk, as well as those most vulnerable to the pandemic's socio-economic impacts, are people living in overcrowded dwellings, without water or sanitation, and in particular those living in slums or informal settlements in urban areas. These are largely informal workers, with limited or no assets, nor social security and often no Internet

access. Access to water, handwashing facilities and sanitation are essential to contain the spread of COVID-19, while access to the internet and digital technologies (where available) have been key to accessing remote learning and working, public information and the maintenance of social contacts.

The relative deprivation of both Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations exposes them to a disproportionate level of vulnerability to the consequences of the pandemic. The common challenges faced by the two groups – in terms of poverty, informality, lack of social protection and inadequate housing conditions – increase the risks they experience during the pandemic, both in terms of direct health impacts as well as the broader socio-economic outcomes (ECLAC et al., 2020_[67]; ECLAC, 2021_[68]). However, there are also differences between the two groups that shape the way these risks can play out, including the large share of Indigenous people who live in rural areas and the primarily urban-dwelling patterns among the Afro-descendant population.

Issues for statistical development

The availability of well-being data remains a significant challenge for the focal group countries, and in Latin America and the Caribbean region more widely. Chapters 2 through 5 of this report highlight a variety of important data gaps for understanding the levels, trends and distributions of well-being outcomes in the region. Overall, the main data challenges can be summarised as follows. There is a need to:

- Better understand inequalities across well-being dimensions. This includes building the capacity to disaggregate key well-being measures by gender, age, race and ethnicity, as well as gaining further insights into the geographic distribution of well-being outcomes within countries.
- Gain deeper insights into well-being areas of high concern, such as levels and patterns of informal work, time use, the impact of violence and experiences of safety on people's well-being, and a more nuanced understanding of household financial situations (through better data on household income, wealth and expenditure).
- Collect well-being data in a more harmonised way that enables comparisons with other regions and countries and enhances the timeliness of data – since for most of the indicators covered in this report, there is usually a time lag of at least 2-3 years. More timely data are vital for well-being indicators to be integrated more comprehensively into policy decision-making, as the COVID-19 crisis has underlined.
- Strengthen the measurement of subjective well-being experiences in LAC countries. The
 recent wave of protests and social unrest in countries in the LAC region have underlined the need
 to better understand citizens' lived experiences when making policy decisions. In the absence of
 harmonised official statistics for subjective aspects of quality of life and social capital in particular,
 this report has used non-official data sources, such as the Gallup World Poll and Latinobarómetro,
 which despite their smaller sample sizes have the advantage of comparable methods used across
 countries and frequent, recurrent data collections.

Finally, statistical offices within the region could collaborate on developing a priority list of headline indicators for assessing development in transition, beyond GDP. All countries in the region are committed to SDG monitoring activities, and a number of statistical offices and government ministries in the focal group of countries have already embarked on work to measure well-being, including in Mexico, Colombia, Chile and Ecuador (see Chapter 6 for details). In a context of limited resources, not every indicator can be prioritised for frequent, recurrent data collection by national statistical offices. Nevertheless, a small selection of "headline" measures (disaggregated by key population groups of interest) could be agreed by statistical offices and their stakeholders in the region as priorities for capturing development challenges in countries transitioning from low- to high-income status. Based on the analysis and insights in this report, as well as past OECD work, a candidate list is proposed in Annex 1.A. as a starting point for further elaboration and discussion.

Conclusions

The need to look "beyond GDP" is widely recognised by the international community, and this paradigm shift has been embodied by the SDG agenda, as well as in many other national and international efforts on well-being. Using a broader range of policy-relevant metrics to benchmark progress is especially important in the LAC region, and particularly for the group of countries who are experiencing a transition to upper-middle-income and higher-income status, but who continue to face structural challenges. The COVID-19 pandemic and its deep socio-economic impacts have further underlined the need for countries in the region (and elsewhere) to implement recovery strategies based on a multidimensional, people-focused and forward-looking vision of development. Having a shared idea of policy priorities and using a common framework to identify relative strengths and weaknesses can also help to strengthen regional co-operation and to support more effective international partnerships.

The framework of indicators presented in this report has been adapted from the original OECD well-being framework to better reflect issues of special relevance in the region, encompassing material conditions, quality of life, resources for future well-being, and inequalities across groups and territories. Yet the report also emphasises that for metrics to make a difference to policy, institutional, analytical and operational innovations are required, in addition to statistical development. Countries in the LAC region are well advanced in incorporating a people-focused, multidimensional approach to measurement and policy, but (as in other regions) stronger links are required between, on the one hand, the multidimensional objectives set out in legal frameworks and national development plans, and, on the other hand, their actual implementation through budget allocation, policy development and targeting.

In order to move forward to mainstream a well-being approach in measurement and policy at the national and regional level in Latin America, continued discussions between policy actors, statistical agencies and a wide variety of stakeholders across civil society are needed. The findings of this report are intended to contribute to these discussions and to strengthen the foundation for future work and deliberations.

Aarkrog V et al. (2018) "Decision-making processes among potential dropouts in vocational

References

education and training and adult learning", <i>International Journal for Research in Vocational Education and Training</i> , Vol. 5/2, pp. 112-129, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.13152/ijrvet.5.2.2</u> .	
Alicea-Planas, J., J. Trudeau and W. Vásquez Mazariegos (2021), "COVID-19 risk perceptions and social distancing practice in Latin America", <i>Hispanic Health Care International</i> , p. 154041532098514, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1540415320985141</u> .	[25]
Altamirano, A. et al. (2020), ¿Cómo impactará la COVID-19 al empleo? Posibles escenarios para América Latina y el Caribe, Inter-American Development Bank, Washington, D.C., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0002062</u> .	[29]
Asmann, P. (2020), What Does Coronavirus Mean for Criminal Governance in Latin America?, https://www.insightcrime.org/news/analysis/criminal-governance-latin-america-coronavirus/.	[43]
Basto-Aguirre, N., P. Cerutti and S. Nieto-Parra (2020), <i>Is COVID-19 widening educational gaps</i> <i>in Latin America? Three lessons for urgent policy action</i> , OECD Development Centre, <u>https://oecd-development-matters.org/2020/06/04/is-covid-19-widening-educational-gaps-in-</u> <u>latin-america-three-lessons-for-urgent-policy-action/</u> .	[33]

[64]

Boarini, R., A. Kolev and A. McGregor (2014), "Measuring Well-being and Progress in Countries at Different Stages of Development: Towards a More Universal Conceptual Framework", <i>OECD Development Centre Working Paper</i> , No. 325, <u>http://www.oecd-</u> <u>ilibrary.org/fr/economics/oecd-statistics-working-papers</u> 18152031.	[72]
Council of the European Union (2021), "Beyond GDP: Measuring what matters", <i>Issues Paper</i> , European Union, Brussels, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/49818/beyond-gdp-</u> <u>measuring-what-matters-issues-paper-19-may-2021-web.pdf</u> .	[7]
Council of the European Union (2019), <i>Conclusions of the Council of the European Union on the Economy of Well-being</i> , <u>https://www.europeansources.info/record/conclusions-on-the-economy-of-wellbeing/</u> .	[8]
Du, W. and G. Wang (2020), "Indoor air pollution was non-negligible during COVID-19 lockdown", <i>Aerosol and Air Quality Research</i> , Vol. 20/9, pp. 1851-1855, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4209/aaqr.2020.06.0281</u> .	[50]
ECLAC (2021), "COVID-19 reports: People of African descent and COVID-19: Unveiling structural inequalities in Latin America", ECLAC, Santiago.	[68]
ECLAC (2021), COVID-19 Special Report No. 10: Financing for development in the era of COVID-19 and beyond: priorities of Latin America and the Caribbean in relation to financing for development policy agenda, United Nations, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46711/S2100063 en.pdf.	[54]
ECLAC (2021), Panorama Social de America Latina, https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/46687-panorama-social-america-latina-2020.	[27]
ECLAC (2021), The recovery paradox in Latin America and the Caribbean Growth amid persisting structural problems: inequality, poverty and low investment and productivity, https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/47059-recovery-paradox-latin-america-and-caribbean-growth-amid-persisting-structural.	[22]
ECLAC (2020), Reconstruction and transformation with equality and sustainability in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/46130/1/2000652_en.pdf.	[66]
ECLAC (2020), The part played by natural resources in addressing the COVID-19 pandemic in Latin America and the Caribbean Insights Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.cepal.org/en/insights/part-played-natural-resources-addressing-covid- 19-pandemic-latin-america-and- caribbean?utm_source=CiviCRM&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=20200914_natural_re sources_bulletin_1.	[59]
ECLAC (2020), Universalizing access to digital technologies to address the consequences of COVID-19, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45939/5/S2000549_en.pdf</u> .	[32]
ECLAC (2019), Report on the Activities of the Statistical Coordination Group for the 2030 Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean, Statistical Conference of the Americas of ECLAC.	[11]

| 59

ECLAC (2017), Estrategia de Montevideo para la Implementación de la Agenda Regional de Género en el Marco del Desarrollo Sostenible hacia 2030 [Montevideo Strategy for the Implementation of the Regional Gender Agenda in the context of Sustainable Development to 2030].	[20]
ECLAC (2017), Proposal on a regional framework of indicators for monitoring the sustainable development goals in Latin America and the Caribbean (Document prepared by the technical secretariat for the Statistical Coordination Group for the 2030 Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean) Publication Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, ECLAC, <u>https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/42397-proposal-regional-framework-indicators-monitoring-sustainable-development-goals</u> .	[10]
ECLAC (2016), The Social Inequality Matrix in Latin America.	[21]
ECLAC et al. (2020), The impact of COVID-19 on indigenous peoples in Latin America (Abya Yala): between invisibility and collective resistance, ECLAC, Santiago.	[67]
ECLAC/ILO (2020), <i>El trabajo en tiempos de pandemia: desafíos frente a la enfermedad por coronavirus (COVID-19)</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/presentaciones/trabajo-tiempos-pandemia-desafios-frente-la-enfermedad-coronavirus-covid-19</u> .	[28]
ECLAC and ILO (2020), "Employment trends in an unprecedented crisis: policy challenges", Employment Situation in Latin America and the Caribbean, No. 23, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/46309/4/S2000600_en.pdf.	[61]
Ellis, E. et al. (2017), "Private property and Mennonites are major drivers of forest cover loss in central Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico", <i>Land Use Policy</i> , Vol. 69, pp. 474-484, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2017.09.048</u> .	[58]
European Commission (2009), <i>GDP and beyond: Measuring progress in a changing world</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/cros/content/gdp-and-beyond-measuring-progress-changing-world_en</u> .	[6]
Exton, C. and L. Fleischer (forthcoming), "The future of the OECD Well-being Dashboard", <i>Statistics working papers</i> , OECD, Paris.	[13]
Felbab-Brown, V. (2020), "Mexican cartels and the COVID-19 pandemic.", in <i>Mexican cartels are</i> providing COVID-19 assistance. Why that's not surprising., https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/27/mexican-cartels-are-providing-covid-19-assistance-why-thats-not-surprising/.	[42]
Gobierno de Mexico (2020), <i>Informe Anual de Seguridad 2020</i> , <u>https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/603367/CPM_Informe_Anual_de_Seguridad</u> _202031dic20.pdf.	[40]
Hale, T. et al. (2021), "A global panel database of pandemic policies (Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker)", <i>Nature Human Behaviour</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41562-021-01079-8</u> .	[26]
INEGI (2020), Encuesta Nacional de Seguridad Publica Urbana (Septiembre 2020),	[39]

https://www.inegi.org.mx/contenidos/saladeprensa/boletines/2020/ensu/ensu2020_10.docx.

Inter-American Development Bank (2018), <i>The Future of Work in Latin America and the Caribbean: Education and Health, the Sectors of the Future?</i> , <u>https://publications.iadb.org/en/future-work-latin-america-and-caribbean-education-and-health-sectors-future-interactive-version</u> .	[60]
León, D. and J. Cárdenas (2020), <i>Lessons from COVID-19 for a Sustainability Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/library/crisis_prevention_and_recovery/lecciones-del-covid-19-para-una-agenda-de-sostenibilidad-en-amer.html</u> .	[56]
López-Calva, L. (2021), <i>The Virus and the Votes: How is COVID-19 changing voter turnout in LAC?</i> , UNDP, <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/presscenter/director-s-graph-for-thought/the-virus-and-the-voteshow-is-covid-19-changing-voter-turnouthtml</u> .	[45]
LSHTM CMMID COVID-19 working group (2020), <i>How many are at increased risk of severe COVID-19 disease? Rapid global, regional and national estimates for 2020</i> , Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.18.20064774</u> .	[47]
Lustig, N. and M. Tommasi (2020), <i>Covid-19 and social protection of poor and vulnerable groups in Latin America: a conceptual framework</i> , <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/library/crisis prevention and recovery/covid-19-and-social-protection-of-poor-and-vulnerable-groups-inhtml</u> .	[30]
Montoya, N. and S. Nieto-Parra (forthcoming), <i>Policymaking beyond GDP in Latin America:</i> <i>Case studies and lessons (forthcoming)</i> , OECD Development Policy Papers, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[16]
Nugent, C. (2020), Why Armed Groups in Latin America Are Enforcing COVID-19 Lockdowns, https://time.com/5870054/coronavirus-latin-america-armed-groups/.	[44]
Nussbaum, M. (2001), <i>Women and Human Development: the Capabilities Approach</i> , Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.	[71]
OECD (2021), <i>Perspectives on Global Development 2021: From Protest to Progress?</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/405e4c32-en</u> .	[18]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19 and the low-carbon transition: Impacts and possible policy responses", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/749738fc-en</u> .	[55]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19 in Latin America and the Caribbean: Regional socio-economic implications and policy priorities", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/93a64fde-en</u> .	[23]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19: Protecting people and societies", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e5c9de1a-en</u> .	[65]
OECD (2020), <i>How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en</u> .	[5]
OECD (2019), OECD Economic Surveys: New Zealand 2019, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b0b94dbd-en.	[9]

| 61

OECD (2019), "Summary and Key Messages of the 'Metrics that make a difference' conference", Bogotá, October 2019, <u>https://www.oecd.org/statistics/LAC-well-being-metrics-Bogota-2019-</u> <u>summaryandkeymessages.pdf</u> .	[2]
OECD (2017), <i>How's Life? 2017: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2017-en</u> .	[74]
OECD (2016), <i>Measuring and Assessing Well-being in Israel</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264246034-en</u> .	[75]
OECD (2015), <i>How's Life? 2015: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2015-en</u> .	[73]
OECD (2013), <i>How's Life? 2013: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264201392-en</u> .	[70]
OECD (2011), <i>How's Life?: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264121164-en .	[12]
OECD (forthcoming), COVID-19 and Well-Being: Life in the first year of the pandemic, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[52]
OECD/CAF/ECLAC (2018), Latin American Economic Outlook 2018: Rethinking Institutions for Development, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/leo-2018-en</u> .	[17]
OECD/CAF/ECLAC (2016), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2017: Youth, Skills and Entrepreneurship</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/leo-2017-en</u> .	[19]
OECD et al. (2020), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2020: Digital Transformation for Building Back Better</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e6e864fb-en</u> .	[34]
OECD et al. (forthcoming), Latin American Economic Outlook 2021, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[15]
OECD et al. (2019), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2019: Development in Transition</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/g2g9ff18-en</u> .	[1]
Parkin, J., D. Phillips and D. Agren (2020), "Covid warnings ring out as Latin America bids to return to normality", <i>The Guardian</i> , <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/19/latin-america-covid-coronavirus-warnings</u> .	[24]
Pozzer, A. et al. (2020), "Regional and global contributions of air pollution to risk of death from COVID-19", <i>Cardiovascular Research</i> , Vol. 116/14, pp. 2247-2253, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvaa288</u> .	[48]
Sen, A. (1999), Development as Freedom, Knopf, New York.	[69]
Statista (2020), Growth of domestic violence and sexual abuse reports during the COVID-19 lockdown in selected Latin American countries as of April 2020, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1113975/gender-violence-growth-coronavirus-latin- america/.	[38]
Stiglitz, J., J. Fitoussi and M. Durand (2018), <i>Beyond GDP: Measuring What Counts for Economic and Social Performance</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264307292-en.	[3]

[4] Stiglitz, J., A. Sen and J. Fitoussi (2009), Report by the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress, http://www.stiglitz-sen-fitoussi.fr. [51] UN (2020), The Impact of COVID-19 on Latin America and the Caribbean, United Nations, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg policy brief covid lac.pdf. [62] UN ECLAC (2021), COVID-19 Special Report No. 9: The Economic Autonomy of Women in a Sustainable Recovery with Equality, ECLAC, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46634/S2000739 en.pdf. [63] UN ECLAC (2021), Social Panorama of Latin America 2020, ECLAC. [14] UN Statistics (2021), SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list/. [31] UNESCO (2021), Education: From disruption to recovery, https://en.unesco.org/covid19/educationresponse#durationschoolclosures. [36] UNICEF (2020), The impact of COVID-19 on the mental health of adolescents and youth, https://www.unicef.org/lac/en/impact-covid-19-mental-health-adolescents-and-youth. [41] UNODC (2020), Research brief: Effect of the COVID-19 pandemic and related restrictions on homicide and property crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/covid/Property Crime Brief 2020.pdf. [57] Walker, W. et al. (2020), "The role of forest conversion, degradation, and disturbance in the carbon dynamics of Amazon indigenous territories and protected areas", Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, Vol. 117/6, pp. 3015-3025, http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1913321117. [37] WHO (2020), Mental health and COVID-19, https://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/healthemergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/technical-guidance/mental-health-and-covid-19. [46] World Bank (2021), Acting Now to Protect the Human Capital of Our Children : The Costs of and Response to COVID-19 Pandemic's Impact on the Education Sector in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/35276. [53] World Bank (2021), Global Economic Prospects, https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/global-economic-prospects. [49] Wu, X. et al. (2020), Exposure to air pollution and COVID-19 mortality in the United States: A nationwide cross-sectional study, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.05.20054502. [35] YouGov (2020), How COVID-19 is affecting mental health across the globe, https://today.yougov.com/topics/health/articles-reports/2020/12/10/covid-19-mental-health-

63

global.

Annex 1.A. Candidate headline indicators for measuring well-being in the LAC region

Annex Table 1.A.1. Candidate headline concepts and indicators used to illustrate them

Dimension	Target concept	Indicator used	Current source	
Current well-being: Material conditions				
Income and consumption	Absolute poverty	Proportion of the population living below the regional (ECLAC) absolute poverty line	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://cepalstat-</u> prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndica dor=3328&idioma=i	
	Income inequality	S80/S20 inter-quintile ratio	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=i</u>	
Work and job quality	Employment	Employment-to-population ratio	ILO, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer13/?lang=en&segment=i ndicator&id=EMP_2WAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A	
	Informality	Informal employment as a share of total employment	ILO, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer23/?lang=en&segment=i ndicator&id=EMP_NIFL_SEX_ECO_RT_A	
Housing and infrastructure	Access to drinking water	Proportion of the population living in households with access to drinking water services	UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 6.1.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/	
	Access to Internet	Households with access to Internet	ECLAC Statistics, ECLAC Household Survey Data Bank (Banco de Datos de Encuestas de Hogares (BADEHOG)) and ITU World Telecomunication, ICT Indicators Database 2020, https://www.itu.int/en/ITU- D/Statistics/Pages/publications/wtid.aspx	
		Current well-being: 0	Quality of life	
Health	Life expectancy at birth	Life expectancy at birth	World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.DYN.MORT	
	Child mortality	Under-5s mortality ratio	World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.DYN.MORT	
Knowledge and skills	Upper secondary attainment	Share of the population having completed upper secondary education	UNESCO, UIS database, http://data.uis.unesco.org/?lang=en&SubSessionId=c135923f- 6971-48b9-8d43-e7f5cdfe39ce&themetreeid=-200	
	Cognitive skills at 15 years	Mean PISA scores in reading, maths and science	OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume I): What students know and can do, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en	
Subjective well-being	Life satisfaction	Self-reported life satisfaction 0-10 scale	Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx	
Safety	Intentional homicide rate	Intentional homicides, victims per 100 000 inhabitants	UNODC, https://dataunodc.un.org/GSH_app	
Environmental quality	Air quality	Population exposure to fine particulate matter (PM _{2.5}) over 10 micrograms/m ³	OECD Exposure to PM2.5 in countries and regions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=EXP_PM2_5	
Civic engagement	Inclusive government	Perception of elite State capture: percentage of the population above 18 who believes that the country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefit	Latinobarometro (database), http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp	
	Political voice	Share of people having voiced an opinion to an official	Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx	
Social connections	Social network support	Share of people who have someone to count on in times of need	Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx	

Resources for future well-being				
Human capital	NEET rate	Proportion of youth not in employment, education or training, and not working exclusively in the home	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndica</u> <u>dor=3469&idioma=1</u>	
	Overweight and obesity	Share of population who are overweight or obese	WHO GHO (database), https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.CTRY2430A	
Social capital	Interpersonal trust	Trust in others	Latinobarometro (database), http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp	
	Institutional trust	Confidence in the national government	Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx	
Natural capital	Biological resources and biodiversity – threatened species	Red List Index	UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 15.5.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/	
	Biological resources and biodiversity – land cover change	Loss of natural and semi-natural vegetated land	OECD Land cover change in countries and regions (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=LAND_COVER_</u> <u>CHANGE</u>	
	Climate change	Greenhouse gas emissions from production per capita	OECD Greenhouse gas emissions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=AIR_GHG	
Economic capital	Gross fixed capital formation	Gross fixed capital formation as a share of GDP	World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.GDI.FTOT.ZS?locations=Z J	
	Government tax revenue	Government tax revenue as a share of GDP	OECD Revenue Statistics - Latin America and the Caribbean: Comparative tables (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?DataSetCode=RSLACT</u>	
	1	Horizontal ineq	ualities	
Gender	Paid and unpaid work	Average hours per week spent on unpaid and paid work by workers, combined (total hours worked)	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadis ticasIndicadores.asp	
	Representation in government	Proportion of seats held by women in national parliament	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadis ticasIndicadores.asp?idioma=I	
Life cycle – children	Child poverty	Proportion of children aged 0-14 living below the regional (ECLAC) absolute poverty line	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadis ticasIndicadores.asp	
Life cycle – elderly	Pension coverage	Proportion of the population above statutory pensionable age receiving a pension	UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 1.3.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/	
Ethnic and racial	Poverty	Poverty ratio for Indigenous to non- Indigenous population	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadis ticasIndicadores.asp	
Urban and rural	Access to water services	Ratio of share of rural households with access to water compared to urban households	Socio-Economic Database for Latin America and the Caribbean (CEDLAS and The World Bank), https://www.cedlas.econo.unlp.edu.ar/wp/en/estadisticas/sedlac/estadisticas/	
Education	Poverty	Ratio of poverty rate for primary educated population compared with tertiary	ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadis ticasIndicadores.asp	

¹ GDP, in particular, often dominates discourse on progress. While capturing people's welfare in a broad sense was never the intended purpose of the GDP indicator, its ease of communication, the frequency and timeliness with which it is reported, the well-established national accounts framework on which it is based, and the high level of standardisation in its compilation – coupled with the fact that it summarises information across the whole economy – makes it an exceptionally useful tool for monitoring macro-economic performance. Nevertheless, as a purely economic, system-level measure, GDP conveys no information about social and environmental outcomes that are not traded in markets, yet have great value to people; GDP cannot provide information on the distribution of welfare across a society (thus ignoring inequality aspects); and, crucially, it lacks a forward-looking perspective that can encompass issues of sustainability and inter-generational impact. GDP excludes the value of many unpaid activities that contribute to the economy indirectly (and that are socially indispensable), but that cannot currently be traced through the System of National Accounts, such as unpaid household work, domestic care and volunteering. It also includes the value of other activities that cannot be considered aspects of "progress" or that are even detrimental to well-being and sustainability, such as the cost of increasing policing and prison budgets to tackle rising crime, or clean-up costs after environmental disasters.

² Key influences on the framework include the capabilities approach, as set out in Sen (1999_[69]) and Nussbaum (2001_[71]) as well as the recommendations of the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress, led by Joseph Stiglitz (Stiglitz, Sen and Fitoussi, 2009_[4]). In addition to the academic and expert literature, the framework also builds on national and regional experiences, including public consultations, focused on the aim of going "Beyond GDP", as well as interactions with hundreds of practitioners from all sectors of society in the OECD World Forums on Statistics, Knowledge and Policy held every two or three years since 2004. See the first and second editions of *How's Life?* (OECD, 2011_[12]) (OECD, 2013_[70]) for more on the background and conceptual underpinnings of the framework.

³ A comparison of 20 national well-being measurement dashboards with the OECD framework indicators shows that there is a high degree of overlap in most cases (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[13]).

⁴ For example, the OECD and the OECD Development Centre produced an adapted framework that reframes some of the dimensions to better take into account developing-country perspectives (Boarini, Kolev and McGregor, 2014_[72]). The framework has also been adapted to focus on the specific needs or priorities of regions (<u>https://www.oecdregionalwellbeing.org/</u>), children (OECD, 2015_[73]) and migrants (OECD, 2017_[74]), as well as being applied in national contexts such as Israel (OECD, 2016_[75]).

⁵ Seven national statistical offices from the LAC region (Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Mexico, Panama and Uruguay) responded to a questionnaire sent in May 2016 on what would need to be changed about the OECD framework to reflect LAC priorities.

⁶ SDG Global Framework Indicator 10.3.1: Proportion of population reporting having personally felt discriminated against or harassed in the previous 12 months on the basis of a ground of discrimination prohibited under international human rights law.

⁷ With the partial exception of Chapter 5, where due to data limitations, as well as to the need to keep the chapters to a reasonable length, only a small selection of indicators are presented with country-level results and the remainder are summarised with averages for the 11 focal countries (or for the maximum number of focal countries with available data).

⁸ Comparable LAC 11 average data prior to 2012 are not available for the labour force data included here: time series begin in 2012 for employment and unemployment; in 2011-13 for time-related underemployment; and in 2012-13 for informal employment as a share of total employment.

⁹ The average trend is mostly driven by a drastic decrease in Colombia (-42 points), coupled with considerable falls in Paraguay (-12 points) and Ecuador (-9 points). However, there have been substantial rises in Mexico (+18 points), Peru (+8 points) and Uruguay (+6 points).

¹⁰ This index was developed by the WHO to measure progress towards SDG target 3.8 and is defined as the average coverage of essential services based on tracer interventions that include reproductive, maternal, newborn and child health, infectious diseases, non-communicable diseases and service capacity and access, among the general and the most disadvantaged population. The index uses a unitless scale of 0 to 100, which is computed as the geometric mean of 14 tracer indicators of health service coverage. The tracer indicators are as follows, organised by four components of service coverage: 1. Reproductive, maternal, newborn and child health; 2. Infectious diseases; 3. Noncommunicable diseases; and 4. Service capacity and access. See the 2019 monitoring report for the tracer indicator within each component. For further details, see: https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/uhc-index-of-service-coverage

¹¹ From domestic production, excluding emissions from land use, land use change and forestry (LULUCF).

¹² Comparable OECD data are not available for Figure 1.12; this finding is drawn from the World Values Survey (see Chapter 4 for further details).

¹³ The gender pay gap is defined as the difference between the mean monthly earnings of men and women, relative to the mean monthly earnings for men.

¹⁴ According to the definition provided by ECLAC, unpaid work includes unpaid goods and services produced by household members for their own consumption, as well as domestic, home care, household and community work.

¹⁵ Prevalence estimates were extracted for the following disease categories by age, sex and country: (1) cardiovascular diseases (CVD), including CVD caused by hypertension; (2) chronic kidney disease (CKD), including CKD caused by hypertension; (3) chronic respiratory disease; (4) chronic liver disease; (5) diabetes; (6) cancers with direct immunosuppression; (7) cancers without direct immunosuppression, but with possible immunosuppression caused by treatment; (8) HIV/AIDS; (9) tuberculosis; (10) chronic neurological disorders; and (11) sickle cell disorders.

2 Material conditions in Latin America

Poverty, extreme poverty and income inequality have declined considerably in the 11 focal countries since 2000, but have remained high. Since around 2014, household income and consumption have stagnated, while satisfaction with living standards began to fall in the region. While until 2019, employment levels were comparatively high in the region, recent data show that the COVID-19 crisis had a negative impact on employment and unemployment. Across Latin America as a whole, more than half of all workers are in informal employment and typically lack access to social programmes and protection against unfair dismissal. Regarding housing quality, on average for the focal countries with available data, only around half of households had access to sanitation services, and only 70% had access to clean drinking water.

Introduction

The OECD Well-being Framework encompasses three dimensions of current well-being related to material conditions: Income and Wealth (here amended to Income and Consumption), Work and Job Quality, and Housing (OECD, 2020[1]). Together, these dimensions describe people's economic well-being or consumption possibilities (such as their ability to access essential goods and services, and their opportunities to participate in the labour market). Material conditions determine people's ability to meet their needs (such as food, water, clothing and shelter) and wants (such as transport, entertainment and communication) as well as shaping (and in turn, being shaped by) other aspects of people's lives, such as access to quality education and health care.

The 11 focal countries that are covered in this report were selected because of their current status as "highincome" or "upper middle-income" countries, according to the World Bank classification based on Gross National Income (GNI) per capita.¹ All 11 countries have experienced substantial improvements in GDP and average household consumption expenditure over the last two decades. Despite heterogeneity across countries, poverty, extreme poverty and income inequality have all declined considerably in these countries since 2000, while people's satisfaction with their own living standards has increased. However, the positive picture painted by these medium-term developments blurs when focusing on changes in more recent years, and particularly since the mid-2010s when the collapse of commodity prices translated into weaker GDP growth. Since around 2014, household income and consumption levels have stagnated, while satisfaction with living standards began to fall in the region. There are also indications that, in the focal countries with available data, poverty and extreme poverty began to increase again from around 2017. Income inequality has also remained high in the region, despite the significant reductions of the last two decades, and the pace of reducing inequality has slowed since the mid-2010s. The devastating impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on economic conditions is worsening material living standards across the region, potentially wiping out years (or decades) of progress in combatting poverty and inequality and further slowing convergence with higher-income countries.

Work and housing also remain key challenges for the region, especially in the context of the pandemic, where poor working and housing conditions have been key factors driving the spread of the virus. While up to 2019 employment levels were comparatively high in the region, including in the focal countries, recent data show that the COVID-19 crisis has had a clear negative impact on employment and unemployment levels. Moreover, beyond the quantity of employment, the low quality of employment, and in particular the prevalence of informality, has meant that jobs are particularly precarious. Across Latin America as a whole, more than half of all workers are in informal employment and typically lack access to social programmes and protection against unfair dismissal. As a result, during the pandemic, many workers had to choose between obeying stay-at-home orders and earning an income. Regarding housing quality, on average for the focal countries with available data, only around half of households had access to sanitation services in 2017, and only 70% had access to clean drinking water. With only one in two households having access to follow adequate sanitation procedures during the pandemic.

Income and consumption

People's access to adequate economic resources is an essential component of their current well-being. The flow of income and the stock of wealth that individuals and households can draw upon determines their ability to meet their needs and wants, as well as their freedom to choose the lives that they want to live, including the goods and services they want to consume and access. To have a full picture of these material conditions at the individual or household level requires a consideration of income, consumption *and* wealth.² However, the lack of comparable data on wealth stocks in Latin American countries means that it is currently not possible to evaluate this latter aspect of economic resources in this chapter.
Across Latin America, the high levels of economic growth from the early 2000s to the mid-2010s are reflected in increased levels of national income per capita. However, this growth was tied to a commodity price boom,³ and when commodity prices started to falter from around 2014 onwards, gains in average income and expenditure, as well as reductions in poverty and inequality, began to stagnate or even reverse. Latin America is the world's most unequal region, with income inequality being a clear and persistent feature of its countries (ECLAC, 2018_[2]). The average Gini index for income inequality in the Latin American and Caribbean (LAC) region has consistently been higher than every other global region for decades, despite the recent extended period of reduction (World Bank, 2016_[3]).

Average income and consumption

As mentioned above, the 11 countries that are the focus of this report are all high-income and upper-middle income countries (defined according to thresholds of national income per capita). The average GNI per capita of the LAC 11 focal group (USD 16 711 at 2017 PPP) was around USD 1 000 higher than the regional LAC average (USD 15 754) in 2019 (Figure 2.1, Panel A). The average increase in GNI per capita for the LAC 11 was also larger than the increase in the regional average since 2000. This reflects the substantial improvements over the last two decades in a small number of the focal countries, particularly in Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay. As is often the case, the average masks a wide variation between the countries, with GNI per capita in Ecuador (USD 11 044) being less than half that in Chile (USD 23 261) in 2019. This in turn is substantially lower than the OECD average (USD 44 573). Further, the gap in national income per capita between the OECD and the LAC region overall, as well as with the focal group specifically, widened over the period since 2000.

Household consumption expenditure is an important indicator of households' material living standards, as it informs on household spending on consumption goods and services (which is in turn an important component of GDP totals).⁴ While there are caveats to using this indicator as an exact measure of household spending, it is still important to look at because, in the absence of direct measures of household disposable income, information on household consumption shows how gains in national income may be translating into tangible change in the economic situation of individuals and families (see the following section on Issues for statistical development for more detail). The average value of household final consumption expenditure in the focal countries for which data are available increased from USD 7 340 in 2000 to USD 9 996 in 2019 (Figure 2.1). These levels were only marginally lower for the LAC regional average in both years (USD 7 269 in 2000 and USD 9 930 in 2019). National income and household final consumption expenditure per capita in the focal countries remain well below OECD levels, despite considerable increases over the last two decades. The cross-country variation and rates of increase are broadly similar across the two indicators, with Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay showing the largest improvements over the period since 2000 in both household consumption expenditure and GNI per capita (Figure 2.1, Panel B).

Figure 2.1. National income and household final consumption per capita in the focal countries remain well below OECD levels, despite considerable increases over the last two decades

Panel A: GNI per capita, 2017 PPP, USD





Note: The regional averages for Latin America and the Caribbean and the OECD are World Bank's calculations (Panel A) or are based on World Bank calculations (Panel B). In panel B, LAC 10 excludes Uruguay as data in 2017 PPP USD are not available. Household final consumption expenditure is the market value of all goods and services, including durables (such as cars, washing machines, and home computers), purchased by households. It excludes purchases of dwellings but includes imputed rent for owner-occupied dwellings. It also includes payments and fees to governments to obtain permits and licenses. Household consumption expenditure includes the expenditures of non-profit institutions serving households, even when reported separately by the country. Data are converted to constant 2017 international dollars using purchasing power parity rates for GDP for GNI and for private consumption for household final consumption expenditure. Source: World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.KD (Panel A) and OECD calculations based on World

Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL and https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.CON.PRVT.PP.KD (Panel B).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/q6lipj

Comparing long-term trends in national income and household consumption expenditure per capita in the region shows that, while the 2008-2009 economic crisis had a lesser impact in the focal group than in the OECD on average, the end of the commodity price boom in 2013-2014 has led to stagnation in both income and consumption in the region as a whole, whereas these continued to rise in the OECD.



Figure 2.2. On average across the focal countries, levels of both national income and consumption expenditures per capita have stagnated since the mid-2010s

Note: OECD averages are World Bank calculations (Panel A) or are based on World Bank calculations (Panel B). In panel B, LAC 10 excludes Uruguay as data in 2017 PPP USD are not available.

Source: World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.KD</u> (Panel A) and OECD calculations based on World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL</u> and <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NP.KD</u> (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/f2ogke

Satisfaction with living standards

LAC households' own perceptions of their material living conditions can provide insights into how people in the region have experienced changes over the last 10 years. Figure 2.3 shows levels and trends in the share of people who say they are satisfied with their own standard of living. Panel A compares levels of satisfaction in the earliest three-year period for which data are available (2006-2009) with the latest threeyear period (2017-2019), i.e. prior to the COVID-19 pandemic. The majority of focal countries (8 out of 11) experienced an increase in satisfaction with living standards, with the average level in the focal group increasing by 7 percentage points from 65% to 72%. Countries that recorded the largest rises in national income and consumption expenditures per capita between 2006-9 and 2017-19 also experienced the largest increases in satisfaction levels. When looking at long-term trends (Figure 2.3, Panel B), the focal group average shows a fairly steady increase between 2006 and 2014 (interrupted only by a dip around 2008, the year of the global financial crisis), to a level (75%) that is close to the OECD average. However, the improvements in satisfaction with living standard faltered since 2014, with a slight decrease followed by stagnation in more recent years. This closely follows developments in macro-economic measures of GNI and household final consumption expenditure per capita described above. These patterns differ significantly from those prevailing in the OECD area, where satisfaction levels increase after 2016, following a decade of broad stability.

When measuring the correlation between the three indicators, the coefficient of determination (R^2) between the percentage change in satisfaction with living standards and the percentage change in GNI per capita between 2006-9 and 2017-19 was 0.57 (Figure 2.3, Panel C), while it was 0.33 between satisfaction and household final consumption expenditure (Figure 2.3, Panel D). While this shows that a substantial proportion of the cross-country variance in satisfaction with living standards is explained by differences in GNI and household final consumption expenditure per capita, it also shows that a large share of the variance is not explained by macro-economic variables.

Figure 2.3. While satisfaction with living standards has increased across most focal countries, it dropped after 2014 and levelled off in recent years

Panel A: Share of people satisfied with their standard of living, percentage

• 2017-19

-2006-09



OECD 16

LAC 11



Panel C: Correlation of change in satisfaction with living standards and consumption, 2006/8 - 2017/19



Panel D: Correlation of change in satisfaction with living standards and GNI per capita, 2006/8 - 2017/19



Note: The charts show the share of people who reply "Satisfied" to the question, "Are you satisfied or dissatisfied with your standard of living, all the things you can buy and do?". In Panel A, LAC regional average comprises 19 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 16 average includes Canada, Chile, Colombia, Denmark, France, Germany, Israel, Italy, Lithuania, Mexico, Poland, Spain, Sweden, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States. Panels C and D show the percentage change in the respective variables, comparing pooled values for the three-year period over 2006-8 with pooled values for 2017-19. For Uruguay, the latest time period for GNI per capita refers to 2017-18 rather than 2017-19.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx (for satisfaction with living standards), OECD calculations based World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL and on https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.CON.PRVT.PP.KD (Panel C) and World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.KD (Panel D).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/a68lmp

Income poverty

Reducing poverty remains a primary policy objective for all countries in the region. While poverty is a multidimensional issue that goes beyond material conditions (see Chapter 6 for a discussion on the use of multidimensional poverty measures in the region), low income remains a major determinant of deprivation for millions of people across Latin America. Figure 2.4 shows income-based measures of absolute and extreme poverty based on the measures calculated by the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) (see Box 2.1 for an explanation of the different poverty thresholds). Since 2000, there has been huge progress in reducing both absolute poverty and extreme poverty in the region, particularly in the focal countries. On average, across 7 of the 11 focal countries for which the earliest and latest data are available, the share of people living in absolute poverty more than halved between 2000 and 2019, from 44% to 20.4%, while the share living in extreme poverty dropped from 11.6% to 4.7% (Figure 2.4, Panels A and B). This is a much steeper decrease than for the region overall, where absolute poverty rates fell from 45.2% to 30.5% and extreme poverty rates from 12.2% to 11.4%. Particularly large reductions in absolute poverty were achieved in Uruguay (from 43.7% to 3%), Chile (from 42.8% to 10.7%) and Peru (from 43.7% to 15.4%).

Figure 2.4. Absolute poverty and extreme poverty more than halved in the focal group since 2000, but both began to rise again since 2017 across countries with available data







Note: Absolute poverty and extreme poverty rates are calculated by ECLAC and represent the share of people living in households that do not have an income sufficient to buy a basic food basket as well as other necessary goods and services (in the case of absolute poverty) and those who do not have sufficient income to buy even the basic food basket (in the case of extreme poverty) (ECLAC, 2019[4]). The latest available year is 2018 for Mexico and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Argentina and Ecuador, 2004 for Peru, 2005 for Paraguay and 2007 for Uruguay. In Panels A and B, LAC 7 average excludes Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series. In Panels C and D, LAC 6 average includes Argentina, Colombia, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database,

https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=i.

StatLink ms= https://stat.link/mi1xcd

However, even before the pandemic hit, there were signs of stagnating or reversing trends in poverty reduction in countries with available data. Figure 2.4, Panels C and D show trends in absolute poverty and extreme poverty for the LAC regional average, as well as for the average of the focal countries with data available from 2017 to 2019 (Argentina, Colombia, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay). After 2013-2014, in six focal group countries, the fall in both absolute and extreme poverty began to slow, and average rates show a slight increase since 2017. The tendency towards greater poverty since 2014 is even clearer when looking at the LAC regional average.

Box 2.1. Different approaches to measuring income poverty in Latin America

There is no single statistical measure of poverty. In general terms the concept of poverty refers to "a situation in which people are unable to reach a given standard, social norm or desirable status" (ECLAC, 2019_[4]). This can reflect the inability to meet basic needs for survival, such as access to adequate food and decent shelter, or it can be interpreted more broadly as being unable to fully participate in society in other ways. Poverty is increasingly recognised as being a multifaceted phenomenon, having many different causes, implications and manifestations that can impact every dimension of people's lives. Multidimensional approaches to measuring poverty have been particularly important for informing and guiding policy in Latin American countries in recent years (see Chapter 6 for further discussion).¹

However, measures of poverty that focus on income alone remain meaningful sources of information on material deprivation within a society, and many countries produce measures of income poverty based on the thresholds deemed most relevant for their own national circumstances. The problem with national measures of poverty is that they are not comparable across countries, implying that alternative measures are needed for international comparisons, even if these do not necessarily correspond to official figures produced by national statistical offices. The most prominent international measures of income-poverty are based on monetary thresholds that are common (in absolute value) across countries (or groups of countries). This is the case of the extreme poverty lines associated with SDG indicator 1.1, which looks at the share of people living on less than USD 1.90 per day (revised up from the original threshold of USD 1.25 per day). The World Bank relies on three international poverty lines: USD 1.90 per day for the international measure of extreme poverty; USD 3.20 per day for measuring poverty in lower middle-income countries; and USD 5.50 per day for poverty in upper middle-income countries.

However, monetary thresholds that are common across countries have their drawbacks, as higher poverty lines can fail to capture the true extent of income deprivation. For this reason, the regional absolute poverty rates calculated by the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) are used as the primary indicator of income poverty in this chapter. These measures were selected by regional experts as the most appropriate indicators to track progress towards achieving SDG target 1.1 in Latin America (ECLAC, 2019_[5]). ECLAC's approach calculates the poverty line as a monetary value that considers two components: first, the cost of acquiring a basic food basket and, second, the cost of other goods and

services, expressed as a ratio between total expenditure and food expenditure.² The basic food basket is constructed to satisfy the average energy requirements of the population in each country, using a structure of goods and prices given by consumption patterns observed in a reference group and adjusted for basic dietary balances. The extreme poverty line is calculated as the value necessary to purchase the basic food basket without additional goods and services, while the absolute poverty line adds to the costs of the food basket those of the non-food components.

Figure 2.5 below compares income poverty levels (as measured by the regional poverty lines calculated by ECLAC) with the international poverty lines set at USD 1.90 (the official SDG indicator), USD 3.20 and USD 5.50 (the World Bank monetary poverty measures for lower and upper middle-income countries, respectively). As is clear from the chart, different poverty measures give very different results. In most of the focal countries, the international extreme poverty line (<USD 1.90 per day) captures only a portion of the share of extreme poverty as calculated with ECLAC's methodology. On average across the focal countries, the extreme poverty rate was only 1.9% in 2019 by the World Bank measure, compared with 5.4% using the ECLAC measure (Figure 2.5, Panel A).

Figure 2.5. Different poverty measures can give very different results



Note: Data refer to 2019, except for Mexico (2018) and Chile (2017). LMIC stands for Lower Middle-Income Class and UMIC stands for Upper Middle-Income Class. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by ECLAC for regional poverty and extreme poverty and as calculated by the World Bank for the international poverty lines. In Panel A, OECD 27 excludes Australia, the Czech Republic, Germany, Hungary, Iceland, Japan, New Zealand, Slovenia and Switzerland, due to incomplete data. In Panel B, OECD 33 excludes Australia, Japan, New Zealand and Slovenia, due to incomplete data.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-

prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=I and World Bank, World Development Indicators, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.DDAY (Panel A), https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.LMIC and https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.UMIC (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/ah7t0k

The indicators discussed above measure absolute poverty in that they consider deprivation in reference to a fixed threshold. Relative poverty measures, such as the share of the population living on income at a given threshold below the median income level, are widely used in higher-income countries. For example, the 50% threshold is used to measure poverty in the OECD, and the 60% threshold in the European Union. The rationale behind this is that, beyond meeting their basic needs for survival, human beings need to be

able to participate in the society in which they live to a reasonable extent, which would be precluded by living on an income substantially below the median (Townsend, 1979_[6]). This report does not include a measure of relative poverty, as in the LAC region median incomes (as measured in surveys) are so low that relative measures provide lower poverty counts than absolute measures. For example, whereas in 2019, 30.5% of the LAC population were living in absolute poverty, according to ECLAC's regional poverty measure only 19.1% were living in relative poverty (based on the 50% of median income threshold).³

Throughout this report, unless otherwise stated, measures of poverty and extreme poverty refer to the regional absolute measures calculated by ECLAC.

Notes

1. Multidimensional poverty indices (MPIs) are widely used in the region, and in some cases (such as Mexico) are used as the official poverty measure. This report does not include the MPI as one of the well-being indicators for two reasons. First, definitions of multidimensional poverty, and the methodology for calculating MPIs, differ between countries, and there is not yet a comparable global or regional approach. And second, including a composite index (combining multiple indicators) within a broader dashboard may lead to duplication of issues (e.g. housing quality or educational attainment, which are often included within MPIs). However, the importance of taking a multidimensional approach to measuring poverty, and the role of the MPI in particular, are recognised and explored in more detail in Chapter 6.

2. The selection of non-food goods and services focuses on household items that are acquired regularly, such as housing, health care, clothing and footwear, transportation, furnishings and appliances, education and other items of expenditure. For a more detailed explanation of ECLAC methodology, see (ECLAC, 2019[4]).

3. ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database: https://cepalstat-

prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3307&idioma=e.

Income Inequality

Latin America is recognised as being the most unequal region in the world, with income inequality being one of the clearest and most persistent aspects of that inequality (ECLAC, 2018_[2]). Figure 2.6 shows levels and trends in the Gini coefficient and the S80/S20 income share from 2000 to 2019. The Gini coefficient is one of the most frequently used indicators to depict inequality, expressing how far the income distribution of a country deviates from a perfectly equal distribution on a 0 to 1 scale, with 0 representing a completely equal distribution. The S80/20 ratio shows the income share of the richest 20% as a proportion of the share accruing to the poorest 20%.

Figure 2.6. Income inequality has declined substantially over the past two decades, but the pace of reduction has slowed since 2013-2014



Note: The Gini coefficient depict income inequalities expressing how far the income distribution of a country deviates from a perfectly equal distribution on a 0 to 1 scale, with 0 representing a completely equal distribution and 1 a completely unequal distribution. The S80/20 ratio shows the income share of the richest 20% as a proportion of the share accruing to the poorest 20%. Income data for Latin American countries are not standardised in whether they refer to pre-or post-tax income and generally refer to individual workers. The data for the OECD average (marked with an *), on the other hand, is taken from the harmonised OECD Income Distribution database and refers uniquely to post-tax and equivalised income (i.e adjusted to account for economies of scale in the household). The latest available is 2018 for Costa Rica and Mexico, and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Ecuador; 2004 for Peru; 2005 for Paraguay; and 2007 for Uruguay. In Panel A and B, LAC 7 excludes Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series, and OECD 19 includes Austria, Canada, the Czech Republic, Finland, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom. In Panel C and D, LAC 7 average excludes Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series, and OECD 19 includes Australia, Austria, Canada, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Finland, France, Greece, Israel, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and Caribbean as calculated by ECLAC.

Panel B: S80/S20 income share ratio

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp</u> (Panel A and C), ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database,

https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp (Panel B and D) and OECD Income Distribution database, https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=IDD for OECD countries.

StatLink and https://stat.link/hcaxfj

Over the past two decades, countries in the focal group and the region as a whole have achieved impressive reductions in income inequality, by both measures. On average, across the 7 LAC focal group countries for which data are available throughout the period, the Gini dropped from 0.51 in 2000 to 0.44 in 2019, and the S80/20 income share ratio from 15.1 in 2000 to 9.8 in 2019 (i.e. in 2019 the income share of the richest 20% of the population was almost ten times higher than that of the poorest 20%) (Figure 2.6, Panels A and B). Over the same period, the OECD average levels of the same measures barely changed, meaning that while income inequality in the LAC countries remains very high, there has been some convergence between the LAC region and the OECD since 2000.

However, these inequality gains cannot be taken for granted, especially in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic (see the Section on COVID impact below). Since around 2014, the pace of inequality reduction has slowed, at least for the seven focal countries for which annual data are available through the period (Figure 2.6, Panels C and D). The average reduction in the Gini coefficient for these countries was 0.03 points over the 5-year period between 2008-9 and 2012-2013 (from 0.49 to 0.46) and only a quarter of that in the subsequent 5-year period between 2014-15 and 2018-2019 (from 0.46 to 0.45).

It is worth noting here that the comparisons between countries, and between the LAC focal group or region and the OECD averages, should be treated with some caution, as the calculation of income is not standardised across LAC countries. In most LAC countries, post-tax income is recorded for dependent workers, but income from self-employment and other sources is pre-tax. In other countries (e.g. Brazil) all income is before pre-tax. Generally, income refers to individuals. The data for the OECD average, on the other hand, is taken from the harmonised OECD Income Distribution database and refers uniquely to posttax and equivalised income. This does not negate the value of the available data for making general comparisons between countries and over time, but further underlines the need for harmonised data on household income in the region, which is addressed further in the following section on Issues for statistical development.

Income adequacy

Even people living above the poverty line may still feel economically strained based on what their income can provide. On average in the 10 countries of the focal group (LAC 10) for which data are available, 2 out of every 5 people (41%) said they had difficulties satisfying their needs based on their family income in 2018, compared with just under 1 in 4 people (23%) in the OECD countries (Figure 2.7, Panel A). This share had decreased by 9 percentage points since 2000 (when it was 50%) on average in the 10 focal countries, driven by large falls in Ecuador and Uruguay and smaller declines in Argentina, Chile, Mexico and Peru, as compared to stability or even slight increases in the other focal countries. Conversely, the LAC regional average share barely changed over the same period. Annual data show that the average share of people having difficulties satisfying their needs out of their current income edged up in both these 10 focal countries and in the LAC regional average since 2014 (Figure 2.7, Panel B).

Figure 2.7. Two in five people report difficulties in satisfying their needs with their family income in the focal group of countries, with this share starting to edge up since 2014

Panel A: Share of people having difficulties or great difficulties satisfying their needs on available income, percentage



Panel B: Share of people having difficulties or great difficulties satisfying their needs on available income, percentage, regional developments



Note: The chart is based on the question, "Does the salary you receive and your total family income allow you to cover your needs in a satisfactory manner? Which of the following statements describes better your situation?" with response categories, "It's enough, we can save", "It's just enough, we don't have major problems", "It's not enough, we have problems", and "It's not enough, we have major problems". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering, "It's not enough, we have problems" or "It's not enough, we have major problems". For the OECD average, this refers to the share of people who report having difficulty or great difficulty in making ends meet. The question is asked to the household reference person, and the information is available at household level only. LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 18 average includes Austria, Belgium, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Portugal, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia and Spain. Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/

<u>ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3256&idioma=i</u> (until 2016), Latinobarometro, <u>https://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u> (2017 and 2018) and OECD calculations based on Eurostat's database European Union Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC), <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/income-and-living-conditions/data/database</u> (OECD average).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/qo2dme

One of the most serious forms of deprivation in material conditions is food insecurity, or uncertainty in people's ability to obtain adequate food for themselves and their families. Food insecurity was on the rise even before the pandemic, and in 2019 just under one in three people (32%) lived with moderate or severe food insecurity (see Box 2.2).

Box 2.2. Food insecurity

Food insecurity is closely related to income adequacy and is a direct measure of people's consumption possibilities in the most basic sense: whether they are able to consistently afford or access adequate nutrition. Latin America has seen a rise in undernourishment in recent years – or in other words, the share of the population whose habitual food consumption is insufficient to provide the dietary energy levels that are required to maintain a normal active and healthy life. The region counted 9 million more undernourished people in 2019 than in 2015 (FAO, 2020_[7]).

Until recently, the complexity of the concept of food insecurity as well as differences in how it was operationalised complicated the study of the "food insecure" (Smith, Kassa and Winters, 2017_[8]). However, the inclusion of a food insecurity measure in the UN 2030 Agenda (under SDG indicator 2.1.2, related to the prevalence of moderate and severe food insecurity) gave a greater impetus to developing a more harmonised methodology, leading the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) to design the Food Insecurity Experience Scale (FIES). While this method has not yet been widely incorporated into official national surveys, a global survey conducted jointly by the FAO and Gallup has provided some initial results.

Figure 2.8 shows the prevalence of moderate or severe food insecurity in the population based on the Food Insecurity Experience Scale (FIES). According to this scale, people experiencing moderate food insecurity face uncertainties about their ability to obtain food and have been forced to compromise on the quality or quantity of the food they consume, while people experiencing severe food insecurity have typically run out of food and, at worst, gone at least a day without eating. Overall, across Latin America, just under one in three people (32%) lived in either moderate or severe food insecurity in 2019, up from just under one in four (23%) in 2014. In a global perspective, while the prevalence of food insecurity is higher in Africa on average, Latin America saw the largest regional increase in the prevalence of food security over the 2014-2019 period (when compared with Africa, Asia and North America and Europe). This rise in overall (moderate and severe) food insecurity broadly matches the rise in food prices (as measured by the FAO Food Consumer Price Index, Figure 2.8, right-hand axis).

Figure 2.8. Food insecurity increased in the LAC region from 2014 to 2017, with further rises in food prices thereafter



Share of the LAC population reporting moderate or severe food insecurity

Note: Data on food insecurity are derived from the Food Insecurity Experience Index. People experiencing moderate food insecurity are those reporting that they face uncertainties about their ability to obtain food or that they have been forced to reduce the quality and/or quantity of the food they consume. People experiencing severe food insecurity have typically run out of food and, at worst, gone a day (or

several days) without eating. The shares of people experiencing the two types of food insecurity are plotted on the left axis. The Food Consumer Price Index measures the change over time in the general level of prices of food and non-alcoholic beverage items that households acquire, use or pay for consumption. This is done by measuring the cost of purchasing a fixed basket of consumer food and beverages of constant quality and similar characteristics, with the products in the basket selected as being representative of households' expenditure during a specified period. The base year of the Food Consumer Price Index is 2015 (2015=100). All values refer to averages for the Latin America and Caribbean region as calculated by the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO). Source: (FAO, 2020[7]), "Food Security and Nutrition in the world", http://www.fao.org/3/ca9692en/ca9692en.pdf, and FAO Statistics, http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/CP

StatLink msp https://stat.link/8dz5fc

Impact of COVID-19

The devastating impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is set to negatively affect living standards across the region, potentially wiping out years (or decades) of progress in combatting poverty and inequality and further slowing convergence with higher-income countries. ECLAC estimates suggest that in 2020, more than one in three Latin Americans were living in poverty (33.7%) and one in eight in extreme poverty (12.5%).⁵ Based on these estimates, the total number of people falling below the ECLAC line for absolute poverty was 209 million by the end of the year, 22 million more than in 2019 (ECLAC, 2021[9]). Of this total, 78 million people would be living in conditions of extreme poverty, with an increase of 8 million compared to 2019 (ECLAC, 2021[9]). These changes are likely to have brought the absolute poverty rate to its highest level since 2008 and extreme poverty to its highest level since 2000 (FAO, 2020[7]).

The pandemic has undoubtedly deepened the deprivation level not only of millions of people living on the edge of poverty, but also of the vulnerable middle class. In 2019, 77% of the region's population (470 million people) belonged, according to ECLAC, to the low or lower-middle income strata, with per capita income up to three times the regional poverty line, and with insufficient savings to weather a crisis (ECLAC, $2020_{[10]}$). ECLAC estimates that 15% of those belonging to the low-income non-poor strata (with a per capita income between 1 and 1.8 times the absolute poverty line) are expected to have fallen into absolute poverty (20.8 million people) or extreme poverty (3 million people) as a consequence of the crisis (ECLAC, $2020_{[10]}$). The prevalence of food insecurity in the Latin American region is also likely to have risen, due to disruptions in food supply and income loss (FAO, $2020_{[7]}$).

ECLAC projections also suggest that inequality in household income per person (as measured by the Gini coefficient) increased by 5.6% on average between 2019 and 2020, and by 2.9% when taking into account government transfers (ECLAC, 2021_[9]). As with poverty levels, income inequality is projected to have increased the most in the largest economies of the region, with the Gini coefficient estimated to have risen by 3% or more in Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, Mexico and Uruguay, and by between 0.5% and 1.4% in the Dominican Republic, Paraguay, Guatemala, Honduras and Panama (ECLAC, 2020_[10]).

Although on average people's satisfaction with their standard of living changed little change over the past two years in the focal group, trends diverged across countries. For instance, people's satisfaction with their standard of living declined slightly in 2020 in the Dominican Republic (from 72% to 68%) and Brazil (from 73% to 70%) (Figure 2.9) but much more in Peru (from 74% to 59%). Conversely, their satisfaction increased by three percentage points or more in Paraguay (from 71% to 74%), Argentina (from 61% to 65%) and Chile (from 68% to 77%).

Figure 2.9. Between 2019 and 2020, people's satisfaction with their standard of living moved in different directions across the focal group countries



Share of people satisfied with their standard of living, percentage

Note: Data refer to the share of people who reply "Satisfied" to the question, "Are you satisfied or dissatisfied with your standard of living, all the things you can buy and do?". LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including all the focal countries. The OECD 16 average includes Canada, Chile, Colombia, Denmark, France, Germany, Israel, Italy, Lithuania, Mexico, Poland, Spain, Sweden, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/oewvia

Issues for statistical development

Ideally, measures of current well-being should refer to households or individuals. However, information on income, consumption and wealth at the household level are not widely available for Latin American countries.⁶ In their absence, data compiled from countries' Systems of National Accounts (SNA) can provide useful proxy information on income and consumption, although as these data conflate information from different sectors of the economy, such as firms, financial intermediaries and the public sector, they are imperfect measures of actual household conditions. Two different measures of average material conditions are used in this chapter. The first is Gross National Income (GNI) per capita, the indicator used by the World Bank to classify countries' income levels, which reflects income streams accruing to all sectors of the economy, rather than being limited to households per se. The second is an SNA-based measure of household consumption expenditures, an indicator that, while pertaining to households, omits the share of current income that is saved by them, and which could support their living standards in later periods. This indicator also includes the expenditures of non-profit institutions serving households, such as hospitals and educational institutions. While both of these proxies have limits - not least the fact that they can provide only aggregate information with no consideration of patterns of distribution within countries --- the joint consideration of the two allows for a more rounded assessment of the material living standards in Latin America at the national level.

The measurement of wealth in the region is currently very limited: only Costa Rica, Chile, Mexico and Uruguay have conducted household wealth surveys, and not on a regular basis.⁷ Improving information on wealth matters not only for obtaining a clearer picture of households' financial and material assets, but also for better understanding households' economic insecurity. Measuring economic insecurity was identified as a priority by the High-Level Expert Group on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018[11]). Financial insecurity is a particularly relevant indicator for

identifying people who are not income-poor but are at risk of falling into poverty due to insufficient financial resources. For example, *How's Life? 2020* (OECD, 2020_[1]) includes a measure of the share of people who have insufficient resources to prevent them from falling into poverty given a three-month loss of income.⁸ This measure provides valuable information on the (in)sufficiency of assets that could be used as buffers against shocks, highlights the distribution of economic resources, and presents joint information on income and wealth (though not on consumption).

In order to better understand the economic situation of Latin Americans from a well-being perspective, an important objective is to improve the availability and comparability of direct measures of household income as well as of household wealth. This is not a negligible task, as the definition of income across different national surveys in the region tends to differ substantially depending on, for instance, whether and how inkind income, imputed rents and home production are treated, and whether specific income sources such as remittances, private transfers or property income are properly captured. Further, incomes may be reported on either a net or gross-of-tax basis: in the latter case (as for the official data for Brazil and Colombia), inequality measures based on pre-tax income would naturally be higher than when reporting inequalities in disposable, i.e. post- tax, income, as they do not reflect the redistributive impact of taxes. In some countries (e.g. Mexico), even when measures refer to disposable income, data on taxes are not separately reported, and it is therefore not possible to capture the full extent of redistribution (only that of public transfers) (Balestra et al., 2018₁₁₂₁). Estimates of income inequality for Latin American countries also tend to differ from the OECD approach, which refers to an income metric adjusted for economies of scale in household needs (so-called equivalised household incomes⁹). Latin American sources tend to use income per capita as a standard, which assumes no economies of scale within households (Balestra et al., 2018[12]). Standardising the way that income data are collected and reported in the LAC region would be an important step towards having comparable direct measures of household income and income distribution.

Measurement of household economic conditions and their distribution could also be improved in other ways, such as improved frequency and coverage. Ideally, income distribution surveys should be conducted at least annually and data collected on income with reference to the previous year (rather than the previous month, as is the case for some countries in the region). Efforts should also be made to ensure that the data cover the whole of the income distribution, and especially those at the very top and the very bottom, both of which tend to be under-reported. In Latin America, inequality tends to be driven by an excessive concentration of income by a small elite in the very top 1% or even 0.1% of the distribution, even more so than in other world regions (Sánchez-Ancochea, 2021_[13]). Supplementing survey data with additional information from other sources, such as tax records where possible, can help to provide more accurate figures on the "missing rich" (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018_[11]). Administrative data can also improve the quality of income measurement at the bottom of the income distribution. For example, many countries in the region have introduced conditional cash transfers (CCT) in recent decades, but these transfers are not always properly reported on household income surveys.¹⁰ Supplementing household surveys with administrative data from CCTs could provide more precise information of the situation of eligible households.

Finally, given the importance of the issue of food insecurity for the region, more widespread use of the Food Insecurity Experience Index in national surveys would provide valuable comparable evidence for monitoring its prevalence and intensity.

Work and job quality

For most households of working age, the regular income provided by paid work is necessary to increase and maintain their material living standards. In addition, both paid and unpaid work can provide people with a chance to fulfil their own ambitions, to develop skills and abilities, to feel useful in society and to build self-esteem. Work shapes personal identity, provides structure and can create opportunities for social relationships. Being unemployed has a large and persistent negative effect on both physical and mental health and on subjective well-being, with effects that go well beyond the income loss that unemployment brings (OECD, 2011_[14]). Since most people spend a substantial share of their waking hours at work, and work for a significant part of their lives, the need for a high-quality job has been increasingly recognised by international organisations and policy makers, who have referred to jobs that provide adequate wages and benefits, are reasonably secure, and take place in a safe and supportive working environment.¹¹

In Latin America, employment rates are high compared with the OECD average, which has been the case for at least the past two decades. However, employment rates have faltered since 2016, and unemployment has also been rising. In addition, Latin American employment is characterised by a high rate of informality, with over half of workers estimated to be in informal jobs. While it can be argued that informal employment is better than no employment, the high prevalence of informality is nonetheless a concern from the perspective of job quality, as informal jobs are not protected, regulated or well-recognised and valued. As social protection and access to health care are often tied to employment status in Latin America, informal workers are particularly vulnerable in this respect. In this context, the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic can be devastating, leading to a significant rise in unemployment, a further increase in informality as a share of total employment, and widespread poverty.

Employment and unemployment

Paid work provides essential income to individuals and families but also, particularly in Latin America, the access to health care and other forms of social protection that are tied to employment status. When looking at the average for the seven focal countries with comparable time series (Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Paraguay and Peru), while employment rates remained stable between 2014 to 2019 (at 68%), unemployment rates rose from 6.5% to 8.4% (Figure 2.10). Over the same period, OECD average employment rates rose slightly, from 58 to 60%, and unemployment declined from 9.8% to 7.5%.

The pandemic has impacted key labour market outcomes significantly, as evidenced by the sharp changes in employment and unemployment levels between 2019 and 2020. This is addressed more in the later section on COVID-19 impacts, but Figure 2.10 already shows that employment has decreased and unemployment increased for both the LAC focal group and regional averages. While this is also true for the OECD, the magnitude of the impact has apparently been less than for the LAC region. Overall, across the seven LAC focal countries with available data, employment decreased nine percentage points between 2019 and 2020 to 58% (compared with only a one percentage-point decrease in the OECD), and unemployment increased 3.6 percentage points to 12% (compared with a 1.2 percentage-point increase in the OECD).¹²

Figure 2.10. In the years leading to the pandemic, employment rates were stable across the focal countries, but unemployment was on the rise



Note: OECD 23 excludes Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg, Mexico, Sweden, Turkey and the United States, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete data. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the ILO. In Panel A, LAC 7 excludes Argentina, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Uruguay. In Panel B, LAC 6 excludes Argentina, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico and Uruguay.

Source: ILO, <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer13/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_2WAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A</u> for country data and <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer34/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_DWAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A</u> for the Latin American and Caribbean regional average (Panel A) and

https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A (Panel B).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/zb8ufx

At the time of writing, 2020 labour market indicators were not available for all focal countries, so the following analysis continues by focusing on the situation before the pandemic in 2019. On average across the 10 focal countries with comparable data, the employment rate was 66% for the population aged 25 or above. This is relatively high and was four percentage points higher than the OECD average in 2019 at 61%. Across the focal countries, national employment rates differed by over twenty percentage points, ranging from 58.6% in Brazil to 80.1% in Peru in 2019 (Figure 2.11, Panel A). While most countries experienced little net change in employment between 2010 and 2019, this was not the case for every country: Uruguay experienced a decrease in the employment rate of almost 4 percentage points over this period, while Paraguay recorded an increase of the same amount.

Relatively high employment rates among the focal countries mask deeper issues with the quality and availability of labour market opportunities in the region. For example, across the eight focal countries with comparable time series, on average 9.2% of workers in 2019 had jobs that did not provide them enough working hours (Figure 2.11, Panel B). In Argentina, one in seven workers (14.6%) were involuntarily working part-time hours and were willing and able to work more hours. However, time-related underemployment is much lower in the focal countries than in the LAC region as a whole, where almost one in five workers (18.5%) would be willing and able to work more hours given the opportunity.

Figure 2.11. Employment rates vary from around 60% to 80% across the focal countries, but around 1 in 12 workers on average do not work as many hours as they would like



Note: The earliest available year is 2011 for Costa Rica, 2012 for Brazil, 2014 for Ecuador and 2015 for the Dominican Republic. LAC is the regional average as calculated by the ILO. In Panel A, LAC 10 excludes Argentina and OECD 29 excludes Belgium, Denmark, France, Ireland, Korea, Luxembourg, Sweden and Turkey, due to incomplete data. In Panel B, LAC 8 excludes Ecuador, Mexico and Uruguay, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. Time-related underemployed are employed who satisfy the following three criteria during the reference period: a) are willing to work additional hours; b) are available to work additional hours, i.e. are ready, within a specified subsequent period, to work additional hours, given opportunities for additional work; and c) worked less than a threshold relating to working time, i.e. persons whose hours actually worked in all jobs during the reference period were below a threshold, to be chosen according to national circumstances. Source: ILO, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer34/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_2WAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A for the Latin American and Caribbean regional average (Panel A);

https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer43/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=TRU_DEMP_SEX_AGE_RT_A for country data, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer27/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_2TRU_SEX_AGE_RT_A for the Latin American and Caribbean regional average (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/o85rcb

Levels of unemployment varied widely across the focal group in 2019 (Figure 2.12, Panel A). The highest unemployment rate, in Brazil (11.9%), was over three times higher than the lowest rate amongst the focal group, in Peru (3.4%). Peru, along with Ecuador and Mexico, all had unemployment rates that were lower than the OECD average in 2019 (5.9%). The average rate of unemployment for the focal group rose slightly from 6.9% in 2010 to 7.4% in 2019, and the highest country-level increases in this period were seen in Argentina (+ 2.5 percentage points) and Brazil (+4.7 percentage points).

Unemployment can have a considerable impact on workers' well-being, not only in terms of income loss, bringing long-term scarring effects that last well beyond the period of unemployment itself (Mousteri, Daly and Delaney, 2018_[15]). The negative impact of unemployment increases with its duration: long-term unemployment, lasting more than 12 months, can put a considerable burden on those affected and their families. On average across the eight focal countries with available data, long-term unemployment represented 15% of total unemployment, just more than half the OECD average rate of 27%, in 2019 (Figure 2.12, Panel B). Indeed, almost all countries, with the exception of Argentina, had long-term unemployment rates that were below the OECD average. However, this relatively positive labour market outcome in the LAC region needs to be seen in the context of the inadequacy of the regional social safety nets. Due to the limited coverage of unemployment benefits, workers cannot generally afford to stay

unemployed for long, and are forced by necessity to find work again quickly, even if the only jobs available are in the informal sector.

Figure 2.12. Unemployment varies widely across the focal group of countries, but in most of them the share of long-term unemployment is below the OECD average



Panel A: Share of the labour force aged 15 or more who are





Note: In Panel A, the earliest available year is 2011 for Costa Rica; 2012 for Brazil; 2014 for Argentina; and 2015 for the Dominican Republic. LAC 10 excludes Uruguay, due to a break in the time series. LAC is the regional average as calculated by the ILO. OECD 33 excludes Belgium, Denmark, Ireland and Sweden, due to breaks in the time series. In Panel B, the latest available year is 2018 for Peru. The earliest available year is 2012 for Costa Rica; 2013 for Ecuador; and 2015 for the Dominican Republic. LAC 8 excludes Brazil, Peru and Uruguay, due to breaks in the time series. LAC regional average comprises 12 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 8 focal countries with available data. OECD 32 excludes Belgium, Denmark, Ireland, Sweden and Turkey, due to breaks in the time series. Source: ILO, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A (Panel A), National Continuous Employment Survey of Costa Rica and https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer22/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_DEAP_SEX_AGE_RT_A (Panel A),

National Continuous Employment Survey of Costa Rica and <u>https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer23/</u> <u>?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=UNE_TUNE_SEX_AGE_DUR_DT_A</u> for all countries except Costa Rica (Panel B).

StatLink mss https://stat.link/mapbyj

Informality

Informal work¹³ provides income where jobs in the formal sector may not be available, but it implies a lack of social protection coverage and a greater degree of vulnerability to job insecurity, poor working conditions and lower earnings (ILO, 2018_[16]). Close to 40% of all Latin American workers are not protected by any safety net, but this reaches a level of 65% for informal workers (OECD et al., 2020_[17]).

Overall, well over half of workers (57%) were in informal employment across the focal countries in 2019, close to the levels registered in 2010 (58%) (Figure 2.13, Panel A). The prevalence of informality fell over the past decade in half of the focal countries for which data are available, with Peru, Paraguay and Colombia experiencing particularly large reductions (9, 8 and 6 percentage points, respectively). As with other employment indicators so far in this section, there are wide differences in the prevalence of informality across the focal countries, ranging from 24% in Uruguay to 69% in Ecuador.

Informal employment as a share of non-agricultural employment is sometimes preferred to measure informality, as informal work tends to be prevalent in agricultural employment, which can skew the results for countries with large agricultural sectors. This measure is included in the UN Global Framework to monitor SDG target 8.3.1, related to the creation of decent and productive jobs. However, the prevalence

of informality among the focal countries drops only slightly when excluding the agricultural sector, to an average rate of 52% on average, with cross-country differences remaining broadly similar to those highlighted in Figure 2.13.

Figure 2.13. Well over half of all workers (57%) in the focal countries are in informal jobs

• 2019 - 2010 or earliest available year 100 90 80 Ι 70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 ACO DOM Jac. Re^C . Fr CH1 87¹ 8²⁴ ŝŜ Sr) $\langle \dot{c}_{\mathcal{O}} \rangle$ ý,

Informal employment as a share of total employment, percentage

Note: The indicator presents the share of employment that is classified as informal employment in the total economy. For the full description of job categories comprising informal employment, see: https://ilostat.ilo.org/resources/concepts-and-definitions/description-informality/ The earliest available year is 2011 for Brazil and Costa Rica; 2014 for Ecuador; and 2015 for the Dominican Republic. LAC 8 excludes Chile, Mexico and Uruguay, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. LAC regional average comprises 12 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 8 focal countries with available data.

Source: ILO, https://www.ilo.org/shinyapps/bulkexplorer23/?lang=en&segment=indicator&id=EMP_NIFL_SEX_ECO_RT_A.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/us0ld8

Earnings

Earnings are a core component of job quality and a major determinant of people's income and living standards. On average, real wages rose only slightly in the focal group from 2010 to 2019, with hourly wages increasing from 4.9 to USD 5.3 and monthly wages from 821 to USD 906 (as measured in 2017 PPP) (Figure 2.14, Panels A and B).

These average trends mask the fact that wages have tended to increase at a much faster rate for workers at the lower end of the distribution over the last two decades in Latin America (Messina and Silva, 2017_[18]). This has led to significant reductions in both wage inequality and in-work poverty (Figure 2.14, Panels C and D). Overall, in the seven focal countries for which data are available, the share of employees living below the poverty line (as calculated by ECLAC) fell from 26% in 2000 to 10% in 2019. On average, for the nine focal countries with data available, the Gini coefficient of labour income fell from 0.49 in 2010 to 0.46 in 2019.

Figure 2.14. Real wages rose only slightly between 2010 and 2019 in the focal countries, but increased more at the lower end of the distribution, reducing wage inequality and in-work poverty



Panel C: Share of employed population who are poor, percentage





Panel D: Gini labour income



Note: In Panel A, the latest available year is 2017 for Chile and 2016 for Peru. The earliest available year is 2012 for Brazil; 2014 for Ecuador; and 2015 for Chile and the Dominican Republic. LAC 8 excludes Argentina, Colombia and Uruguay, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. The LAC regional average comprises 11 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 8 focal countries with available data. OECD 31 excludes Australia. Canada. Colombia. Iceland. Japan and New Zealand. due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. In Panel B, the latest available year is 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2011 for Costa Rica and Uruquay; 2012 for Brazil; 2013 for Mexico; and 2014 for Ecuador. LAC 6 excludes Argentina, Chile, Colombia, Peru and Uruguay, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. The LAC regional average comprises 9 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 28 excludes Australia, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Hungary, Iceland, Japan, Lithuania and New Zealand, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. Panel C shows the share of the employed population whose income is below the absolute poverty line as calculated by ECLAC. In this panel, the latest available year is 2018 for Mexico and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Ecuador, 2004 for Peru, 2005 for Paraguay and 2007 for Uruguay. LAC 7 excludes Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to breaks in the time series. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC. Panel D shows the Gini coefficient of labour income. Labour income includes all sources of income that workers report receiving related to their job, which includes monetary labour income in terms of cash payments and earnings, as well as non-monetary in-kind benefits (transportation, dwelling, food) that are received as job payments and are expressed in terms of money (even if they were received in-kind). For Argentina, the Gini coefficient for urban monetary income is considered instead of total labour income, due to incomplete data. In this panel, the latest available year is 2018 for all countries except for Argentina (2019) and Chile (2017). The earliest available year is 2011 for Chile, 2012 for Brazil and 2014 for Mexico. LAC 9 excludes Argentina and Mexico due to incomplete time series. LAC regional average comprises 13 countries, including the 9 focal countries with available data. Values for Chile include adjustments to national accounts.

Source: OECD calculations based on ILOSTAT, <u>https://ilostat.ilo.org/data</u> and World Development Indicators, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/</u> (Panel A and B), CEPALSTAT, <u>https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3336&idioma=e</u> (Panel C) and SEDLAC, see <u>https://www.cedlas.econo.unlp.edu.ar/wp/en/estadisticas/sedlac/estadisticas/#1496165509975-36a05fb8-428b</u> (Panel D).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/5rk1uc

Job security

Labour market security – which captures the major risks that workers may face in the labour market and their economic consequences — is one of the three key aspects of job quality in the OECD Job Quality Framework, alongside with earnings and the work environment (Cazes, Hijzen and Saint-Martin, 2015_[19]). The degree of job insecurity perceived by workers, or the level of concern that people feel about the possibility of losing their jobs, is one important indicator in this respect.¹⁴ Figure 2.15 shows that while perceived job insecurity has fallen across most of the focal countries since 2000, it remained widespread even before the pandemic. On average across the focal countries, three in five people (60%) in 2018 were concerned about losing their job in the following 12 months. While fully comparable data are not available for OECD countries, Eurofound data from 2015 suggest that only one in five Europeans (16.6%) thought it was likely that they would lose their job in the following 6 months. Perceived job insecurity is highest in Brazil, with 70% of respondents reporting that they were concerned about losing their job in 2018, a share almost unchanged from the 2000 level of 71%.

Figure 2.15. Three out of five people in the focal countries worry about losing their jobs, compared with fewer than one in five in Europe

Share of employed people reporting that they are concerned or very concerned about losing their job in the next 12 months, percentage



Note: The indicator reflects the share of people responding "worried" or "very worried" to the question: "How worried would you say you are about becoming unemployed or unemployable in the next twelve months?". OECD EU 24 average is included to provide a broad indication of the situation in the OECD. The question phrasing and the time period are different from the question included in the Latinobarometro (i.e the OECD EU 24 is the percentage of people that think they might lose their job in the next 6 months and includes Austria, Belgium, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland and Turkey).

Source: Latinobarometro (database), <u>http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp;</u> OECD calculations based on the European Working Condition Surveys 2005, 2010 and 2015.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/072oak

Work environment

Job quality also encompasses a wide range of non-economic aspects of people's working environments, ranging from the nature of the work tasks assigned to each worker to the physical and social conditions under which these tasks are carried out, the characteristics of the firm or organisation where work takes place, the scheduling of working time, the prospects that the job provides to workers and the intrinsic rewards associated with the job ((OECD, 2017_[20]); (ECLAC, 2019_[5])). Two indicators of the work environment of particular relevance in Latin America are long working hours and occupational injuries.

Very long working hours can negatively impact people's physical and mental health as well as their worklife balance by leaving little time for family, socialising or unpaid work in the home (OECD, $2017_{[20]}$). Close to one in five employees (20.6%) in the focal countries worked 50 hours or more in their primary job in 2018, a share that is almost twice as high as the OECD average rate (10.9%) (Figure 2.16, Panel A). Since 2000, almost all countries in the group experienced a marked decrease in the share of people working very long hours, with the exception of Mexico, where rates have increased by 6 percentage points. In addition, many people in Latin America have more than one job, which further increases the burden of working time. In 2018, 24% of employees in the focal group worked 60 hours or more across all their jobs (ranging from 45.8% in Mexico to 5.8% in Chile, Figure 2.16, Panel B) – roughly six times higher than the OECD average of 4.2%.

Figure 2.16. Around one in five workers work very long hours in the focal group

Panel A: Share of employees working 49 hours or more per week in their primary job, percentage

Panel B: Share of employees working 60 hours or more in all their jobs, percentage



Note: Data for Latin American countries refer to actual hours worked, while data for the OECD refer to usual hours worked. The latest available year is 2019 for Costa Rica and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Brazil; 2002 for Paraguay; and 2004 for Argentina, Colombia and Peru. In Panel A, LAC 8 excludes Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Ecuador, due to incomplete data. OECD Total refers to the percentage of employees working 50 hours or more per week. In Panel B, LAC 8 excludes the Dominican Republic, Ecuador and Paraguay, due to incomplete data.

Source: The Key Indicators of Informality based on Individuals and their Household (KIIbIH) database, oe.cd/kiibih-database and OECD Incidence of employment by usual weekly hours worked (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=USLHRS_I.

StatLink and https://stat.link/rc8ln9

Workers' safety is a fundamental aspect of job quality. According to available data, safety levels and the underlying trends differ significantly across the focal countries (Figure 2.17). For example, while Argentina and Chile experienced substantial improvements in the rates of both fatal and non-fatal injuries between 2010 and 2018, in Costa Rica fatal injuries, which were already high, increased further over the same period. Despite an improvement in the rate of non-fatal injuries in Costa Rica, just under one in ten workers experienced a non-fatal injury in the workplace in 2018.

Figure 2.17. Work-related injuries vary across the focal countries

Panel A: Non-fatal occupational injuries per 100 000 workers





Note: An occupational injury is defined as any personal injury, disease or death resulting from an occupational accident. A fatal occupational injury is one that led to death within one year of the day of the occupational accident. The latest available year is 2017 for Mexico and 2016 for Costa Rica. The earliest available year is 2011 for Chile and Costa Rica. In Panel A, the LAC regional average comprises 6 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: ILOSTAT, https://ilostat.ilo.org/topics/safety-and-health-at-work/.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/x8c2lg

These data are included in the report to emphasise the importance of worker safety for job quality specifically and for well-being overall (as also evidenced by the use of the indicator in target 8.8.1 of the UN 2030 Agenda). However, it should be noted that, as these data rely on administrative records, differences between countries may also be a reflection of the quality of the underlying reporting processes. Under-reporting and double-counting of cases of occupational injury (where data from several registries are combined) may be present, and so cross-country comparisons need to take this into account.

Social protection

Social protection encompasses a broad range of policies and programmes that are designed to reduce the vulnerability of workers or people across the life cycle or in specific contingencies at a given points in time. As such, social protection programmes underpin countries' social development and, by extension, the well-being of their populations. Social protection is a cross-cutting issue and includes benefits for children and families, maternity, unemployment, employment injuries, sickness, old age, disability and health care. Social protection is closely linked to work and job quality, in that systems of social protection are largely financed by workforce contributions, and access to many social benefits are often linked to formal employment status.

Between 2002 and 2015, social security coverage improved steadily across the LAC region, thanks to favourable economic conditions (leading to an increase in employment overall, and in formal employment specifically) and to government efforts to prioritise the reduction of poverty and vulnerability, but large gaps remain (ECLAC, 2018_[2]).

Given the amplitude and heterogeneity of social protection systems, a number of indicators are necessary to evaluate coverage in detail. For example, the SDG database includes 12 separate indicators to measure

progress towards SDG target 1.3 on implementing nationally appropriate social protection systems for all. Recent data are not available for all these indicators, but the measure of the share of the population covered by at least one social protection scheme does have recent and comparable data for most of the focal countries (although long time series allowing comparison over time are not generally available).

On average, across the focal group countries, only 56% of the population are covered by at least one social protection benefit¹⁵ (compared with 88% in the OECD), implying that just over two-fifths of people in the focal countries have no social protection coverage at all (Figure 2.18). There are wide differences across countries, with coverage rates in Uruguay exceeding OECD levels (93.8%), while in Peru, Paraguay and Ecuador barely one-third of the population is covered by at least one benefit.

Figure 2.18. On average, just over half of the population in the focal countries are covered by at least one social protection scheme



Share of the population covered by at least one social protection benefit, percentage, 2020

Note: The indicator reflects the proportion of persons effectively covered by a social protection system, including social protection floors. It also reflects the main components of social protection: child and maternity benefits, support for persons without a job, persons with disabilities, victims of work injuries and older persons. Effective coverage of social protection is measured by the number of people who are either actively contributing to a social insurance scheme or receiving benefits (contributory or non-contributory). Data is collected by the ILO using the Social Security Inquiry questionnaire, which are filled in direct collaboration with government agencies – Ministries of labour, ministries of finance, social protection institutions and others.

Source: ILO, UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 1.3.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/x31jdy

Impact of COVID-19

As has already been shown in this section, the pandemic has had a pronounced impact on employment and unemployment in the region, with a 9 percentage-point drop in the average employment rate of the seven focal countries with available data, and a 3.6 percentage-point increase in unemployment between 2019 and 2020. For both indicators, the magnitude of the change has been much higher for the LAC countries than for the OECD average. Overall, the rise in unemployment across the region is lower than would be expected given the magnitude of GDP contraction, since many people of working age dropped out of the labour force (ECLAC/ILO, 2020_[21]). The decline in the labour force therefore reduced pressure on the labour market (ECLAC, 2021_[9]).

The lack of social protection for informal workers means that during the pandemic they have been compelled to choose between obeying stay-at-home orders or earning an income. They are at greater risk

96 |

of infection because of the nature of their work (e.g. domestic workers in private homes, or workers in the hospitality and retail sectors), and less capable of coping with its effects due to low health insurance coverage and lack of access to quality health services. In addition, because of their low incomes, they have limited capacity to withstand prolonged periods of inactivity (ECLAC, 2020_[22]; OECD et al., 2020_[17]). The pandemic will hence not only exacerbate the vulnerability and deprivation of informal workers, but also risks increasing the share of informal employment in total employment due to dismissals and layoffs in the formal sector. Projections from the Inter-American Development Bank show that the informality rate may reach 62% across Latin America as a whole as a result of the pandemic, up from 54% in 2016 (ILO, 2018_[16]; Altamirano et al., 2020_[23]). As formal employment becomes more difficult to find in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, and more people turn to informal work (often as self-employed workers), it is likely that in-work poverty will rise in the immediate future.

Issues for statistical development

Labour force surveys are widespread across the LAC region, and high-quality and comparable data on employment, unemployment, length of unemployment, underemployment, working hours and earnings are available relatively easily.

The share of informality is generally captured through questions included in household surveys, although by its very nature informal work is less easy to measure given its fluidity and lack of visibility. The ILO defines the informal economy as "all economic activities by workers or economic units that are – in law or practice – not covered or sufficiently covered by formal arrangements", and defines informal employment as "the total number of informal jobs, whether carried out in formal sector enterprises, informal sector enterprises, or households, during a given reference period" (ILO, 2012_[24]). This broad definition has been used to generate cross-country estimates of the size of informality, but the flexibility of the methodology means that national approaches are not always comparable. For example, Colombia defines informal workers have access to health care, and Argentina, Costa Rica and Paraguay based on access to overall social protection more generally (INE, 2019_[25]). Given the importance of informal work in the region, more comparable statistics would help support more effective and better-targeted policy making for supporting workers' transition to formality.

Other measures of job quality are also important to develop in the Latin American context. For example, the OECD Job Quality Framework (Cazes, Hijzen and Saint-Martin, 2015_[19]) highlights labour market security and the quality of the working environment, in addition to earnings, as the major drivers of job quality. It emphasises the fact that where social insurance schemes are absent or weak, and where there is a risk of very low pay (as is the case in Latin America), overall labour market insecurity is underestimated when only the risk of unemployment is considered. In order to get a more relevant and complete measure of labour market security, the Framework proposes measuring both the expected earnings loss associated with unemployment (including the degree of mitigation, if any, provided by government safety nets) as well as the prevalence of pay below a given threshold. The OECD Jobs Strategy also considers job quality as a central policy priority, while highlighting the importance of adaptability and resilience for good labour market and economic performance. The strategy provides key policy recommendations, organised around three broad principles that are relevant in the Latin American context: 1) promote an environment in which high-quality jobs can flourish; 2) prevent labour market exclusion and protect individuals against labour market risks; and 3) prepare for future opportunities and challenges in a rapidly changing labour market (OECD, 2018_[26]).

Unsafe job conditions, as represented by the prevalence of occupational injuries in this section, are an extreme manifestation of a low-quality working environment. The OECD Guidelines on Measuring the *Quality of the Working Environment* list other factors too, such as the social environment, organisational culture, and intrinsic motivation as important features of the working environment (OECD, 2017_[20]), while

the OECD Well-being Framework includes a measure of job strain, which is defined as a situation where the job demands that are experienced by workers (i.e. physical demands, work intensity, inflexible working hours) exceed the resources available to them (i.e. task discretion, training, career advancement) (OECD, 2020_[1]). All these measures rely on comparable surveys that probe workers about different aspects of their working environment. Data from the OECD Job Quality database show that around one in three workers experienced job strain in Mexico and Chile in 2015 (29% and 28% respectively), which is similar to the OECD average rate (OECD, 2020_[1]). These kinds of measures would be useful to produce on a comparable basis for countries in the region.

Finally, subjective measures can provide useful information about the quality of people's jobs. This section uses a subjective measure to show the levels of perceived job insecurity in the region. Comparable measures of subjective job satisfaction could also provide valuable insights on job quality.

Housing

Housing is a major element of people's current well-being that has been identified as such in international law (e.g. the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights). Housing is essential for shelter and for offering a sense of safety, privacy and personal space (OECD, 2011^[14]). Good housing conditions are also essential for people's health and affect childhood development (WHO, 2018^[27]).

Housing is among Latin America's major obstacles in its path to sustainable development, after decades of rapid urbanisation and the expansion of slums. The region is one of the most urbanised on the planet, with 4 out of 5 people (81%) living in an urban area in 2018 (UNDESA, 2018_[28]).¹⁶ It is also the region with the largest share of the population concentrated in megacities (of 10 million inhabitants or more), with six of them (Buenos Aires, Mexico City, Sao Paulo, Rio de Janeiro, Bogota and Lima) accounting for 14% of the region's population (UNDESA, 2018_[28]). Over the period between 1950 and 1990, the share of the population living in urban areas increased from 40 to 70%; since then, the pace of urbanisation has slowed to an annual growth rate of less than 2%, which corresponds to the rate of population growth (IADB, 2016_[29]). Population forecasts estimate that this trend will continue in the coming decades, with urbanisation approaching 85% by 2030 and then stabilising thereafter (UN-Habitat, 2012_[30]; IADB, 2016_[29]).

As a consequence of the inability of both the formal housing market and of government policies to cope with this process, a rising share of urban residents are living in slums. The demand for serviced land to accommodate urban residents has surpassed the capacity to supply it (Gilbert, 2000_[31]), and governments have struggled to develop mechanisms to finance serviced land or affordable housing for lower-income groups. Lack of land planning and policy has also considerably limited the supply of low-cost housing. As a result, housing prices have risen to levels that make housing unaffordable to large parts of the population, in particular to those facing difficulty making ends meet (IADB, 2016_[29]).

Despite this challenging context, indicators of housing conditions show signs of improvement, as both the share of the population living in slums and housing density have decreased in the past two decades. Access to services such as safely managed drinking water, sanitation and the internet have improved overall, but wide gaps between countries in the focal group persist. Housing deprivation in Latin America has added to the burdens and psychosocial strains imposed by social distancing and confinement during the COVID-19 pandemic, whilst also complicating the isolation of symptomatic individuals from other households and community members. It has also put a spotlight on the enduring issue of housing affordability: the crisis may increase the number of homeless people, particularly in the region's large cities. Finally, high-speed internet access at home was essential to minimise some of the disruptions created by the sanitary crisis, yet the digital divide among focal group countries shows that some people are being left behind.

Housing conditions and overcrowding

Despite some clear progress since 2000, poor quality housing is symptomatic of widespread inequality in Latin America and the Caribbean, and the region's cities are strongly segregated along socio-economic lines. While urban segregation is not unique to Latin America, the relatively small size of the middle class in the region, and the fact that income inequality is characterised by a high concentration of income at the very top of the distribution and a large share of the population living in poverty, means that differences in housing conditions can be stark even within neighbourhoods, with exclusive gated communities abutting informal settlements (Sánchez-Ancochea, 2021_[13]). Housing quality is not only an issue for urban areas, of course, and housing disparities between urban and rural areas are explored more in Chapter 5.

From Mexico City to Buenos Aires, slums and informal settlements are generally self-built in the only available urban spaces, i.e. the ones at greatest risk to natural hazards, where crime, vulnerability and poverty are most common, creating barriers to housing improvement (McTarnaghan et al., 2018[32]). Slum dwellings also tend to be built from low-quality or unsafe construction materials and are often excluded from the provision of sanitation and essential services. Figure 2.19 shows that over the past two decades, Latin American countries have made substantial progress in reducing the share of people living in slums. In 2018, just under one in five people (17%) lived in slums in the eight Latin American countries for which data are available, compared to roughly one in four (23%) in 2000. Argentina and Brazil have experienced sharp reductions in the share of people living in slums, which halved from over 30% in 2000 to around 15% in 2018. Despite the reduction in the share of slumdwellers, the absolute number of such people is higher today than it was 20 years ago (IADB, 2016[29]).¹⁷ There are also significant differences between countries: in Peru, one in three people (33%) lived in a slum or informal settlement in 2018, compared with fewer than one in twenty (4%) in Costa Rica. There are also differences in trends: whereas the share of the population living in slums declined overall in the last two decades (both across the Latin American region as a whole and in most focal countries), in Chile, Paraguay and Ecuador there was relatively little change, while in Colombia the share living in slums actually rose (from 22% to 28%) (Figure 2.19).

Figure 2.19. Despite substantial reductions in the share of the urban population living in slums since 2000, almost 1 in 6 urban residents lived in a slum in 2018



Share of urban population living in slums and informal settlements, percentage

Note: The earliest available year is 2005 for Chile, Costa Rica, Ecuador and Paraguay. LAC 10 average excludes Uruguay, as data are not available. LAC is regional average as calculated by the United Nations DESA. Slums/informal settlements are defined as "households whose members suffer one or more of the following 'household deprivations': 1) Lack of access to improved water source, 2) Lack of access to improved sanitation facilities, 3) Lack of sufficient living area, 4) Lack of housing durability and 5) Lack of security of tenure". (UN-Habitat, 2020_[33]). Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 11.1.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/ktlgn8

Overcrowding is another fundamental aspect of housing deprivation, which can have negative impacts on health (contributing to the spread of respiratory disease, tuberculosis and allergies), mental health and child development. For example, overcrowding can contribute to children's lack of concentration when doing homework or even playing, thus affecting their academic performance and contributing to failure in school (Santos, 2019_[34]). Comparable time series are not widely available in the region (as with many other indicators of housing quality and affordability), but measures of housing density can give an idea of relative levels of overcrowding and its overall trends (Figure 2.20). Excluding slums and informal settlements, the share of households where more than two people share the same bedroom is 21% on average across countries in the focal group. Levels are particularly high in Paraguay (33%) and Peru (34%) (Figure 2.20, Panel A). Conversely, in Uruguay, Costa Rica and Chile, they are at least three times lower, at around 10% or below.

In the nine focal group countries for which data are available, there is an average of 0.9 people per room, close to the wider regional average (1.0) (Figure 2.20, Panel B). Barring Chile, where housing density has remained stable (0.8), it has decreased over the past two decades and sometimes quite significantly: the number of people per room has dropped by 60% in two decades in Ecuador, by 41% in Paraguay and by 30% in Colombia. In OECD data sources, housing density is calculated differently, in order to consider the differing needs of household with different compositions: in 2017, 12% of OECD households were living in overcrowded conditions, on average, compared to 34% in Mexico and 9% in Chile (OECD, 2020[1]). Further evidence suggests that household size is falling in Latin America, and that the phenomenon is driven by the desire for independence among younger adults, the presence of fewer children per household linked to the rising cost of living, and a growing number of seniors living by themselves (Euromonitor international, 2018[35]). Moreover, the region's rapid urbanisation has also swayed preferences towards apartments rather than single-family houses – traditionally the dominant type of dwelling in the region – especially among the younger generation (Euromonitor international, 2018[35]).

Figure 2.20. Housing density has decreased since 2000, and overcrowding rates vary widely across the focal countries, affecting 1 in 5 households on average



Panel A: Share of households where more than two people share the same bedroom, percentage, 2019 or latest available year



Panel B: Average number of people per room

Note: In Panel A, the latest year available is 2017 for Chile and 2018 for Mexico. LAC 10 excludes Argentina, as data are not available at the national level. The LAC regional average compromises 14 countries, including the 10 focal countries where data are available. Urban slums and informal settlements are not included in the indicator. One or two people living in a one-room/studio apartment are not considered deprived for the purpose of calculating the indicator. Children aged 2 or less are not added to the number of persons per household, as it is common for them to share a bedroom with their parents. In Panel B, the earliest available year is 2001 for Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and Paraguay; 2003 for Ecuador and Peru; 2004 for Argentina; and 2006 for Uruguay. The LAC regional average comprises 14 countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: ECLAC Statistics (not available online, Panel A). Socio-Economic Database for Latin America and the Caribbean (CEDLAS and The World Bank), <u>https://datacatalog.worldbank.org/dataset/socio-economic-database-latin-america-and-caribbean</u> (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/s5wuro

Access to services

A lack of basic services, such as adequately managed drinking water or having handwashing facilities, is a clear sign of poor quality of housing as well as posing a high risk to health. While substantial progress has been made in increasing access to clean drinking water and sanitation, millions of Latin Americans still lack these services, particularly in rural areas (World Bank, 2019_[36]).

Despite large disparities among the focal countries in access to safely managed drinking water services, the top-performing countries are approaching 100%, and the bottom-performing countries are slowly but steadily improving too. On average, this indicator improved by around 7 percentage points in the seven focal group countries where data are available, to reach 70% of the population, on average, across the countries. Nevertheless, this level is still 25 percentage points below the OECD average of 95%. A large gap exists between Chile and Costa Rica, where over 90% of people have access to safely managed drinking water services, and Peru and Mexico, where this share is 50% or less, with relatively little improvement since 2000 (Figure 2.21, Panel A). Colombia and Ecuador are both slightly above average, yet lag behind Costa Rica and Chile by 20 percentage points or more. When looking at trends across the focal group, the share of the population with access to safe drinking water has increased twice as much in Paraguay (up 15 percentage points) as for the LAC 7 average (7 percentage points), while Paraguay still falls below the focal and regional averages.

In most of these seven focal group countries, barely half of the population has access to improved sanitation services. The indicator shown in Figure 2.21, Panel B, tracks the share of the population that is using an improved sanitation facility – i.e. one that is not shared with other households, and where the excreta produced are either treated and disposed *in situ*, stored temporarily and then emptied and transported to treatment off-site, or transported through a sewer with wastewater and then treated off-site. Standing almost 40 percentage points below the OECD average (87%), the focal group average (48%) hides heterogeneous performances across countries: the share of the population with access to improved sanitation services is currently 60 percentage points higher in Chile (77%) than in Colombia (17%). Mexico, Peru and Chile are the three countries to have made most progress over the past two decades, although the level in Peru still remains below half of the population (43%). Levels have not declined in any of the focal group countries over this period, though they have remained relatively stable in Ecuador, at around 42%; improvements in Colombia have been small relative to those among other countries in the region.

Figure 2.21. Only 70% of the population across the focal countries with data had access to safe drinking water services, and only half of the population had access to sanitation services in 2017



Note: In Panel A, LAC 7 average excludes Argentina, Brazil, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay, as data are not available. In Panel B, LAC 7 average excludes Argentina, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay, as data are not available. LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average calculated by the UN DESA.

Source: WHO/UNICEF Joint Monitoring Programme for Water Supply, Sanitation and Hygiene (2019), as reported by the UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 6.1.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/ (Panel A)</u> and UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 6.2.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u> (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/h8rusv

Large gains have also been made in access to the Internet in households since 2009, though this remains highly unequal among the focal group countries. Internet access in the home can support social connections and provide access to both job and learning opportunities as well as to both public and private goods and services (OECD, 2020[1]). In 2019, 50% of households in the focal group of countries, on average, had Internet access at home, with levels over three times higher in Costa Rica than in the Dominican Republic (Figure 2.22). The overall trend in the focal group indicates gradual progress in households' Internet access, with a considerable leap (16 percentage points) in 10 years. However, these improvements have also been unevenly distributed. For example, the level has remained relatively stable in Paraguay over the past decade. Meanwhile, Chile experienced the greatest increase in Internet access, by almost 45 percentage points.

Figure 2.22. The share of households with Internet access at home has increased across all focal group countries since 2005, but on average only around half of all houses have access



Share of households with Internet access at home, percentage

Note: Data for Argentina refers to urban areas only. The latest available year is 2017 for Chile and Ecuador, and 2018 for Colombia and Mexico. The earliest year available is 2012 for Mexico, and 2013 for Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay. LAC 9 excludes Argentina and Brazil, due to incomplete time series. LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 9 focal countries with available data. For countries for which the source is the ECLAC Household Survey Data Bank (Banco de Datos de Encuestas de Hogares (BADEHOG): The age from which the ICT indicators are measured varies from country to country. In Paraguay, the population from 10 years of age is included; in Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica and Ecuador from the age of 5; in Peru and Uruguay from 6 years of age. The period over which the measurement of Internet use is made, from the date of the survey, varies from country to country. In Costa Rica, Paraguay and Uruguay, questions were asked about the use of the Internet in the last 3 months; in Chile and Ecuador in the last 12 months.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, ECLAC Household Survey Data Bank (Banco de Datos de Encuestas de Hogares (BADEHOG)) for Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru, and Uruguay; ITU World Telecomunication / ICT Indicators Database 2020, https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-D/Statistics/Pages/publications/wtid.aspx, for all the other countries.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/0t1f4y

Impact of COVID-19

Housing deprivation is an important factor shaping the spread of COVID-19 and affecting the ability of people to protect themselves against it. In Latin America, initial cases of the pandemic were mainly associated with high socio-economic status and travel abroad. However, after this initial phase, the greatest risk of exposure to COVID-19 was among individuals living in overcrowded housing, often with little or no access to sanitation and water (Lustig and Tommasi, 2020_[37]). Access to basic sanitation is still a challenge in some countries of the focal group (Colombia, Ecuador and Peru in particular, see Figure 2.21, Panel B), and it is important for containing the spread of the virus between households living in close proximity. Quarantining due to fear of passing the virus to family members poses serious difficulties in conditions of overcrowding: exposure to the virus despite people's intentions is indeed a reality in Latin America (UN, 2020_[38]), particularly when considering people's reduced capacities to abide by social distancing measures. Evidence from June 2020 suggests that in Rio de Janeiro, the area with the highest incidence of COVID-19 cases was in *Cidade de Deus*, one of Brazil's largest slums, where over one in four people tested were found to be infected (28%). Similar rates (24%) were found in *Rocinha*, another large slum in Rio that is home to at least 100 000 people (Rio Prefeitura, 2020_[39]).

Beyond housing quality, the COVID-19 pandemic has also put a spotlight on limited housing affordability (OECD, $2020_{[40]}$; OECD, $2020_{[41]}$). As mentioned above, while people living in poor quality housing or in unsafe living conditions have faced elevated health and safety risks, workers experiencing sudden economic losses have struggled to cover their monthly rents, mortgages and utility payments without assistance (OECD, $2020_{[41]}$). This may lead to repossessions, displacements, or even homelessness, cutting people off and making them more vulnerable (Vera et al., $2020_{[42]}$). Without a roof, they have no means of self-isolating, and where they do have shelter available it is typically in hostels with limited means of isolation or protection.

In the metropolitan areas of Latin America, evidence suggests a pattern of "over-concentration" of COVID-19 infections and deaths, albeit with certain exceptions. This is especially the case in countries where 30% or more of the population live in "Major Administrative Divisions", i.e. territories where the most populous cities are located (*divisiones administrativas mayores*, in Spanish) – as in Argentina, Chile, Costa Rica, Paraguay and Peru. Uruguay is a major exception to this pattern (ECLAC, 2021_[9]).

Closing the digital divide between households and countries is a major challenge in Latin America and the Caribbean (Figure 2.22). Reliable, high-speed Internet access at home is essential for large-scale teleworking and home schooling. Between the first and second quarters of 2020, the use of teleworking solutions in Latin America tripled, and distance education grew by over 60% (ECLAC, 2020_[43]). High-speed Internet access also provides an important source of public information, and acts as a critical lifeline to connect people who are socially isolated or vulnerable, and who may need remote medical assistance or community support (e.g. delivery of groceries and medicines). Although 67% of the region's population had an Internet connection, the remaining third had limited or no access to digital technologies due to their social and economic status – in particular, their location and age (ECLAC, 2020_[43]). For instance, 46% of children aged 5-12 live in households with no connectivity (ECLAC, 2020_[43]). The COVID-19 pandemic and the ensuing crises therefore risk amplifying existing inequalities while, provided services can be better delivered, digital connectivity can minimise some of the disruptions created (Basto-Aguirre, Cerutti and Nieto-Parra, 2020_[44]).

Governments can provide immediate support for lost employment and income, extend sick pay to excluded workers, and provide immediate shelter for homeless populations (OECD, 2020_[40]). However, it is much harder to address overcrowded housing conditions and provide access to basic sanitation and digital services on a short-term basis. In this sense, poor housing conditions represent a systemic risk for the impacts of health crises, requiring a longer-term government response to build resilience. In the shorter term, people living in overcrowded and/or unsanitary conditions need to be prioritised for hospitalisation or other forms of out-of-home care in order to protect other vulnerable household members. Similarly, those living alone in very isolated circumstances are likely to need additional forms of community support and care during periods when staying at home is advised (OECD, 2020_[45]).

Issues for statistical development

While information on the quality of housing material is generally included in censuses and household surveys in the region (especially as it is often included as a component of multidimensional poverty indices), definitions and methods are not widely comparable across countries (Santos, $2019_{[34]}$). Further harmonisation is also needed for calculating housing overcrowding rates worldwide. In this report, the indicator for Latin American countries focuses on people per room, whereas housing density data in the OECD is calculated with a measure that reflects the differing needs of households with different compositions. According to the preferred OECD measure, a house is considered overcrowded if less than one room is available: for each couple in the household; for each single person aged 18 or older; for each pair of people of the same gender between 12 and 17; for each single person between 12 and 17 not included in the previous categories; and for each pair of children under the age of 12 (Eurostat, 2019_[46]; OECD, 2020_[1]). Moreover, cross-country differences exist in how rooms are defined, kitchens in particular,

and in how minimum space restrictions are applied. Kitchens are counted as rooms in Chile and Mexico, but in most OECD countries rooms exclude kitchens used exclusively for cooking. In addition, European countries exclude spaces of less than four square metres. This implies that overcrowding rates may be biased upwards in European sources, relative to those from Chile and Mexico (since fewer household spaces are counted as rooms) (OECD, 2020[1]).

Harmonised data on access to services and amenities (such as transport, medical centres, schools, etc.) are being developed on an OECD-wide basis but are not yet available. As mentioned above, internationally comparable data on homelessness (a measure of extreme housing deprivation) and people's perceptions of their housing conditions are also lacking (OECD, 2020[1]).

Housing affordability is a crucial determinant of access to good housing. In Latin America, a relatively high house price-to-income ratio combined with inaccessible housing finance are the major determinants driving households to resort to informal solutions without the benefit of planning and safety regulations (UN-Habitat, 2016_[47]). Conceptually, the lack of housing affordability is a measure of inadequate housing – since the cost of housing should not prevent the occupants from meeting their daily needs and enjoying their human rights (UN-Habitat, 2020_[33]). More generally, this remains a challenge that may affect people across income levels, with strong a negative impact on territorial inequality. SDG 11.1.1 sets out a measure of inadequate housing, which is defined as the "proportion of households with net monthly expenditure on housing exceeding 30% of the total monthly income of the house rent-to-monthly household income ratio (HRIR) and the house price-to-annual household income ratio (HPIR). Housing is considered affordable when the HRIR is 25% or less and the HPIR is 3.0 or less (UN-Habitat, 2020_[33]). Comparable data on housing affordability, housing prices and housing cost overburden (e.g. the share of households with households with households with housing costs such as rent, mortgages or other charges exceeding a certain share of income) would greatly enrich the understanding of housing quality in the region.

Developing comparable indicators for housing and land tenure would also contribute to a better understanding of housing security. A secure tenure guarantees that people can access and enjoy their home without fear of forced evictions, and enables them to improve their housing and living. It also gives parents the right to pass their land or housing to their children and is considered to contribute to poverty reduction and to enhance economic development and the sustainable use of resources as well as social stability (Santos, 2019_[34]).

Capturing housing inequalities among different population groups (such as by sex, age or education) is challenging, because these data are typically reported at the household level. One possibility would be to consider differences between groups according to the status of the head of the household. Regional inequalities are also particularly important in the housing domain, not least given the important role that location plays in determining access to services (OECD, 2020[1]). Thus, efforts should be made to collect population-representative data on housing quality at the sub-national level.

References

Altamirano, A. et al. (2020), ¿Cómo impactará la COVID-19 al empleo? Posibles escenarios para América Latina y el Caribe, Inter-American Development Bank, Washington, D.C., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0002062</u> .	[23]
Balestra, C. et al. (2018), "Inequalities in emerging economies: Informing the policy dialogue on inclusive growth", <i>OECD Statistics Working Papers</i> , No. 2018/13, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6c0db7fb-en .	[12]
Basto-Aguirre, N., P. Cerutti and S. Nieto-Parra (2020), <i>Is COVID-19 widening educational gaps in Latin America? Three lessons for urgent policy action</i> , OECD Development Centre, https://oecd-development-matters.org/2020/06/04/is-covid-19-widening-educational-gaps-in-latin-america-three-lessons-for-urgent-policy-action/ .	[44]
Cazes, S., A. Hijzen and A. Saint-Martin (2015), "Measuring and assessing job quality: The OECD Job Quality Framework", <i>OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers</i> , No. 174, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jrp02kjw1mr-en</u> .	[19]
ECLAC (2021), <i>Panorama Social de America Latina</i> , https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/46687-panorama-social-america-latina-2020.	[9]
ECLAC (2020), Employment Situation in Latin America and the Caribbean: Work in times of pandemic: The challenges of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19), https://repositorio.cepal.org/handle/11362/45582 .	[22]
ECLAC (2020), The social challenge in times of COVID-19.	[10]
ECLAC (2020), Universalizing access to digital technologies to address the consequences of COVID-19, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45939/5/S2000549_en.pdf</u> .	[43]
ECLAC (2019), "Income poverty measurement: Updated methodology and results", <i>ECLAC Methodologies</i> , Vol. No. 2 (LC/PUB.2018/22-P).	[4]
ECLAC (2019), Report on the activities of the Statistical Coordination Group for the 2030 Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean, <u>https://cea.cepal.org/10/en/documents/report-</u> activities-statistical-coordination-group-2030-agenda-latin-america-and-caribbean.	[5]
ECLAC (2018), Social Panorama of Latin America 2018, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/44396/4/S1900050_en.pdf.	[2]
ECLAC/ILO (2020), <i>El trabajo en tiempos de pandemia: desafíos frente a la enfermedad por coronavirus (COVID-19)</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/presentaciones/trabajo-tiempos-pandemia-desafios-frente-la-enfermedad-coronavirus-covid-19</u> .	[21]
Euromonitor international (2018), <i>Households in Latin America</i> , <u>https://www.euromonitor.com/households-in-latin-america/report#executive-summary</u> .	[35]
Eurostat (2019), <i>Statistics Explained: Overcrowding rate</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Glossary:Overcrowding_rate</u> .	[46]
FAO (2020), <i>The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2020</i> , FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP and WHO, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4060/ca9692en</u> .	[7]
Ferreira de Souza, P. (2021), "The Covid-19 pandemic and racial inequality of income [A Pandemia de Covid-19 e a Desigualdade Racial de Renda]", <i>Boletim de Análise Político-Institucional</i> 26, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.38116/bapi26art4</u> .	[50]
--	------
Gilbert, A. (2000), "Financing self-help housing: Evidence from Bogotá, Colombia", <i>International Planning Studies</i> , Vol. 5/2, pp. 165-190, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13563470050020176</u> .	[31]
Gruss, B. (2014), <i>After the boom: Commodity prices and economic growth in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , IMF Working Paper 14/154, https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2014/wp14154.pdf .	[49]
IADB (2016), <i>Slum upgrading and housing in Latin America</i> , <u>https://publications.iadb.org/publications/english/document/Slum-Upgrading-and-Housing-in-</u> <u>Latin-America.pdf</u> .	[29]
ILO (2018), Women and men in the informal economy: A statistical picture (Third edition), https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/dgreports/ dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_626831.pdf.	[16]
ILO (2012), <i>Measurement of the Informal Economy</i> , <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/</u> ed_emp/emp_policy/documents/publication/wcms_210443.pdf.	[24]
INE (2019), Nuevas y antiguas formas de informalidad laboral y empleo precario, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/presentations/20190403_6.arellano.pdf.	[25]
Lustig, N. and M. Tommasi (2020), <i>Covid-19 and social protection of poor and vulnerable groups in Latin America: A conceptual framework</i> , <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/library/crisis_prevention_and_recoverty/covid-19-and-social-protection-of-poor-and-vulnerable-groups-inhtml</u> .	[37]
McTarnaghan, S. et al. (2018), <i>Literature Review of Housing in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , Urban Institute, <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/84806/2000957-Literature-Review-of-Housing-in-Latin-America-and-the-Caribbean.pdf</u> .	[32]
Messina, J. and J. Silva (2017), <i>Wage Inequality in Latin America: Understanding the Past to Prepare for the Future</i> , International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/ The World Bank, Washington, DC.	[18]
Mousteri, V., M. Daly and L. Delaney (2018), "The scarring effect of unemployment on psychological well-being across Europe", <i>Social Science Research</i> , Vol. 72, pp. 146-169, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2018.01.007 .	[15]
OECD (2020), COVID-19: Protecting People and Societies, <u>https://read.oecd-</u> <u>ilibrary.org/view/?ref=126_126985-nv145m3l96&title=COVID-19-Protecting-people-and-</u> <u>societies</u> .	[45]
OECD (2020), <i>How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en .	[1]
OECD (2020), OECD Employment Outlook 2020: Worker Security and the COVID-19 Crisis, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/1686c758-en</u> .	[41]

| 107

100

OECD (2020), Supporting people and companies to deal with the COVID-19 virus: Options for an immediate employment and social-policy response, <u>http://oe.cd/covid19briefsocial</u> .	[40]
OECD (2018), Good Jobs for All in a Changing World of Work, OECD, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264308817-en.	[26]
OECD (2017), OECD Guidelines on Measuring the Quality of the Working Environment, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264278240-en</u> .	[20]
OECD (2011), <i>How's Life?: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264121164-en</u> .	[14]
OECD et al. (2020), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2020: Digital Transformation for Building Back Better</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e6e864fb-en</u> .	[17]
OECD/ILO (2019), <i>Tackling Vulnerability in the Informal Economy</i> , Development Centre Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/939b7bcd-en</u> .	[51]
Rio Prefeitura (2020), <i>Prefeitura divulga resultado da primeira etapa de pesquisa sobre covid-19 em comunidades cariocas [El Ayuntamiento publica los resultados de la primera fase de la investigación sobre el covid-19 en las comunidades de Río de Janeiro]</i> , <u>https://prefeitura.rio/saude/prefeitura-divulga-resultado-da-primeira-etapa-de-pesquisa-sobre-</u>	[39]
<u>covid-19-em-comunidades-cariocas/</u> .	
Sánchez-Ancochea, D. (2021), <i>The Costs of Inequality in Latin America: Lessons and Warnings for the Rest of the World</i> , I. B. Tauris, London.	[13]
Santos, M. (2019), "Non-monetary indicators to monitor SDG targets 1.2 and 1.4: Standards, availability, comparability and quality", <i>Statistics series</i> , No. No. 99 (LC/TS.2019/4), ECLAC, Santiago.	[34]
Smith, M., W. Kassa and P. Winters (2017), "Assessing food insecurity in Latin America and the Caribbean using FAO's Food Insecurity Experience Scale", <i>Food Policy</i> , Vol. 71, pp. 48-61, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2017.07.005 .	[8]
Stiglitz, J., J. Fitoussi and M. Durand (eds.) (2018), <i>For Good Measure: Advancing Research on Well-being Metrics Beyond GDP</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264307278-en .	[11]
Stiglitz, J., A. Sen and J. Fitoussi (2009), <i>Report by the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress</i> , <u>http://www.stiglitzsen-fitoussi.fr/en/index.htm</u> .	[48]
Townsend, P. (1979), <i>Poverty in the United Kingdom: A Survey of Household Resources and Standards of Living</i> , Penguin Books, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/000271628145600134</u> .	[6]
UN (2020), Policy Brief: The Impact of COVID-19 on Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg_policy_brief_covid_lac.pdf.	[38]
UNDESA (2018), World Urbanization Prospects: The 2018 Revision, Online Edition, <u>https://population.un.org/wup/Publications/</u> .	[28]
UN-Habitat (2020), <i>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/metadata/files</i> , https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/metadata/files/Metadata-11-01-01.pdf.	[33]

UN-Habitat (2016), <i>The fundamentals of urbanization: Evidence base for policy making</i> ", <u>https://unhabitat.org/sites/default/files/download-manager-</u> <u>files/Global%20Report%20H%20III%20UN-Habitat%202016%C6%922.pdf</u> .	[47]
UN-Habitat (2014), <i>Practical Guide to Designing, Planning and Implementing Citywide Slum</i> <i>Upgrading Programs</i> , <u>https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Housing/InformalSettlements/UNHABITAT_A_Pract_icalGuidetoDesigningPlaningandExecutingCitywideSlum.pdf</u> .	[52]
UN-Habitat (2012), Global Urban Indicators Database.	[30]
Vera, F., V. Adler and M. Uribe (eds.) (2020), ¿Qué podemos hacer para responder al COVID- 19 en la ciudad informal?, Inter-American Development Bank, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0002348</u> .	[42]
WHO (2018), <i>Housing and Health Guidelines</i> , https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/276001/9789241550376-eng.pdf?ua=1.	[27]
World Bank (2019), Understanding the "new rurality" in Latin America and what it means to the water and sanitation sector, <u>https://blogs.worldbank.org/water/understanding-new-rurality-latin-america-and-what-it-means-water-and-sanitation-sector</u> .	[36]
World Bank (2016), <i>Poverty and Shared Prosperity 2016: Tackling Inequalities</i> , World Bank, Washington, DC.	[3]

| 109

Notes

¹ Throughout this report, the eleven focal countries refer to Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay. Gross national income (GNI) is defined as gross domestic product, plus net receipts from abroad of compensation of employees, property income and taxes less subsidies production. For details net on more see: https://data.oecd.org/natincome/gross-national-income.htm

² For example, the *Report of the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress* (known also as the Stiglitz-Sen-Fitoussi report, (Stiglitz, Sen and Fitoussi, 2009_[48])) made the joint measurement of income, consumption and wealth one of its top recommendations for better understanding individual and household well-being. The 2018 follow-up report, *For Good Measure*, repeated this recommendation (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018_[11]). In the *How's Life?* series, where the OECD well-being framework is applied to OECD member countries, the corresponding dimension is named Income and Wealth rather than Income and Consumption.

³ The region is an important supplier of a large number of products for the agricultural, mining and energy industries that make up the basket of international commodities, whose nominal value increased substantially from the early 2000s to the mid-2010s. Oil prices in current US dollars almost quadrupled between 2003 and 2013, and metal prices tripled, while food prices doubled and prices of agricultural products rose by about 50% (Gruss, 2014_[49]).

⁴ The (national account) measure of household consumption includes the expenditure of non-profit institutions serving households (NPISHs), such as hospitals, universities, etc.

⁵ The estimates are derived from models based on time-series regressions using GDP per capita growth as a predictor for poverty. For a full explanation of the method, see Annex I. A1 in (ECLAC, 2021_[9]).

⁶ For example, the preferred headline measure of average income used in the *How's Life*? series (OECD, 2020_[1]), net household adjusted disposable income, is not possible to calculate in a comparable manner. Household net adjusted disposable income is household income per capita, net of taxes and adjusted for the value of the in-kind services, such as education and health care, that are provided by governments free of charge or at subsidised prices.

⁷ The Central Bank of Costa Rica has carried out a regular Household Financial Survey since 2007; Mexico implemented the National Survey on Household Living Standards (ENNViH) in 2002, 2005–2006 and 2009–2012; Chile carried out the Household Financial Survey (EFH) in 2007, 2011–2012, 2014 and 2017; and Uruguay ran the Financial Survey of Uruguayan Households (EFHU), covering 2012–2014 and 2017 (ECLAC, 2018_[2]).

⁸ This is based on a measure of households' liquid financial assets and classifies households as economically insecure if they have liquid financial assets equivalent to less than 25% of the national relative income poverty line (which is in turn defined as 50% of the national median income).

⁹ Equivalised income refers to household income that is measured by pooling the income streams of each household member and then attributing this to each member, based on an "adjustment" to reflect differences in needs across households of different sizes and structures.

¹⁰ For example, a study about emergency benefits paid during the pandemic showed that household surveys captured overall spending of between BRL 23.6 billion and BRL 28.6 billion per month, whereas the Ministry of Citizenship reported spending of BRL 46 billion (Ferreira de Souza, 2021_[50]).

¹¹ This has been recognised by the ILO's notion of "decent work", as well as by the OECD definition of job quality, which focuses on earnings, labour market security (i.e. risks of job loss and the economic cost for workers) and the quality of the working environment (i.e. non-economic aspects of jobs such as the nature and content of the work performed, working-time arrangements and workplace relationships) (Cazes, Hijzen and Saint-Martin, 2015_[19]). The 2018 OECD Job Strategy framework considers job quantity, job quality and labour market inclusiveness as central policy priorities (OECD, 2018_[26]). In this perspective, very long working hours (whether paid or unpaid) can be detrimental to people's well-being.

¹² Values for the OECD average in this section are those calculated by the ILO rather than the OECD in order to ensure comparability. In general, OECD employment figures refer to the population aged 25-64, whereas the ILO data are for the population aged 25 years and above.

¹³ In 2015, ILO Recommendation no. 204 concerning the transition from the informal to the formal economy describes the "informal economy" as referring to all economic activities by workers and economic units that are – in law or in practice – not covered or insufficiently covered by formal arrangements. The informal economy does not cover illicit activities (OECD/ILO, 2019_[51]).

¹⁴ The OECD measures labour market insecurity as the expected monetary loss that an employed person would incur upon becoming and staying unemployed, expressed as a share of previous earnings. This loss depends on the risk of becoming unemployed, the expected duration of unemployment, and the mitigation against these losses provided by unemployment benefits (effective insurance) (OECD, 2020[1]).

¹⁵ The definition of social protection systems in SDG indicator 1.3.1 is broad and includes contributory and non-contributory schemes for children, pregnant women with newborns, people in active age, older persons, victims of work injuries and persons with disabilities.

¹⁶ The urban and city estimates presented in (UNDESA, 2018_[28]) are based on definitions used by countries for statistical purposes, and therefore the criteria to define an "urban area" may vary (ranging from administrative designations to demographic characteristics such as population size or population density and more "functional" characteristics such as the existence of sewage systems) (UNDESA, 2018_[28]).

¹⁷ UN-Habitat defines the term "slum" as an area that has one or more of the following five characteristics; poor structural quality of housing; overcrowding; inadequate access to safe water; inadequate access to sanitation and other infrastructure; or insecure residential status (UN-Habitat, 2014_[52]). Moreover, the Cities Alliance and the United Nations Statistics Division agreed on a more operational definition for "slums", in view of measuring the indicator for MDG 7 Target 7.D (UN-Habitat, 2020_[33]). The agreed definition, used again for SDG indicator 11.1.1., classifies a "slum household" as "one in which the inhabitants suffer one or more of the following 'household deprivations': lack of access to improved water source; lack of access to improved sanitation facilities; lack of sufficient living area; lack of housing durability; and lack of security of tenure."

3 Quality of life in Latin America

Over the past two decades, quality of life has improved across a number of dimensions in the focal countries, especially in terms of health, knowledge and skills. Continued progress is needed, however, to ensure that the majority of the population enjoys improved health and education outcomes, and the impact of the pandemic is setting back achievements in both these areas. Safety is a high concern in the region, as average levels and trends mask large differences between countries. Voting rates saw little change, but perceptions of government have worsened since 2004, on average. While air quality has improved over the past decade, many people remain exposed to harmful particle levels. Finally, overall, life satisfaction and social network support decreased, while the share of people experiencing mostly negative emotions increased between 2019 and 2020, underlining the negative toll of the first year of the pandemic.

Introduction

In the OECD well-being framework, Quality of Life comprises health, knowledge and skills, safety, environmental quality, civic engagement, social connections, work-life balance and subjective well-being. For each of these dimensions, this chapter provides an overview of the levels and trends across each indicator where data are available for the focal group, before discussing the potential impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and the issues for statistical development. Overall trends in quality of life in the focal group of countries prior to the COVID-19 are encouraging and point to significant improvements in people's well-being over the past two decades. Nonetheless, across a number of outcomes explored in this chapter, average levels for the focal group¹ are being held back by certain countries, where the potential impacts of the pandemic are of particular concern.

In terms of health, indicators of health status highlight considerable progress among the focal group, but satisfaction with health care has decreased over time, and out-of-pocket expenditures remain high in four out of six countries where data are available. Despite improvements over the past two decades, indicators of knowledge and skills underscore the disparities both between and within certain countries of the focal group. This area is also highly relevant in the context of the digital transformation, as the increasing importance of digital skills means that inequalities in Internet access and ICT skills have the potential to worsen existing well-being inequalities throughout the region. Although homicides are still relatively high in certain focal group countries and have increased in others, on average fewer people reported that they had been assaulted, attacked or a victim of crime in the previous 12 months in 2018 than in 2001. However, indicators of perceived safety and of road deaths are yet to improve. Regarding environmental quality in the focal group, mean average population exposure to PM2.5 air pollution has remained reasonably stable since 2000, though in 2019, 91% of people in the countries analysed were still exposed to dangerous levels (i.e. more than 10 micrograms/m³). In some focal group countries, dissatisfaction with the public sphere has been a source of social unrest in recent years, and the indicators used to assess civic engagement in this report show a marked fall in the share of people declaring to have voiced their opinion to an official, and an increase in those who believe their country is governed by a few powerful groups for their own benefit. Between 2006-09 and 2017-19, indicators of social connections and of subjective wellbeing remained relatively high, close to levels recorded in the OECD.

The COVID-19 pandemic has affected people's quality of life dramatically in the focal group of countries, as individuals have coped in every way they could with several waves of increased deaths and disease, extended lockdowns and economic hardship. Early evidence reported in this chapter suggests that in Latin America the pandemic exacerbated pre-existing deprivations in terms of access to health care, whilst increasing people's loneliness, depressive states and substance use. School closures are likely to have affected children and adolescents unequally, as students from poorer socio-economic backgrounds risk bearing long-lasting consequences in terms of lower learning outcomes and fewer job opportunities. While extended lockdowns across most countries of Latin America and the Caribbean kept people off the streets, they had mixed consequences on crime and environmental quality. However, the social unrest and political polarisation in the lead-up to the pandemic underline the urgency for countries to create opportunities for citizens and stakeholders, and to allow them to engage in efforts to rebuild trust, improve services and enhance social cohesion.

For selected indicators where data are available from Gallup World Poll, this chapter takes a closer look at change between 2019 and 2020. On average in the focal group, the satisfaction with health care services remained relatively stable, hiding diverging trends across countries. On the other hand, satisfaction with the education system dropped across a majority of countries, amplifying disparities across the focal group in 2020. Finally, in certain countries, average levels of social network support and of life satisfaction decreased considerably between 2019 and 2020 compared to previous years, whilst higher negative affect balance reflects the burden of the crisis on people's mental states.

Health

Health is fundamental to people's well-being, and it is consistently ranked as one of the most valued aspects of people's lives.² The ability to lead a long and healthy life not only has clear intrinsic value, but it is also instrumentally important in enhancing people's opportunities to participate in education, the labour market and community life. Health in its broadest sense refers to "a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" (WHO, 1948_[1]). While health can be understood as a multidimensional and positive concept, data limitations mean that it is most frequently measured with a focus on disease, disability and mortality, rather than the presence of more positive health states. To understand health at the broader population level, well-being frameworks often rely on indicators of longevity, years lived in good health, self-reported health, mental health symptoms and sometimes health-related behaviours.

Since 2000, life expectancy in the focal group of 11 countries has increased by 3.5 years on average, and child and maternal mortality have both decreased. However, progress across countries remains unequal, and differences in levels persist: for example, there is a 6-year gap in life expectancy at birth between the top- and bottom-performing LAC (Latin America and the Caribbean) 11 countries, while infant mortality is four times higher in the worst-performing country, relative to the top-performing country. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, people's satisfaction with the availability of quality health care was already on the decline across most countries of the focal group, despite an overall improvement in health-care coverage. Around one in five people in the focal group countries report that they experience limitations in their daily activities due to poor health, which is close to OECD average levels, while the prevalence of recorded suicides remains well below the OECD average in a majority of these countries. Smoking, drinking alcohol, and especially the prevalence of overweight and obesity are critical risk factors for poor health in Latin America, but these indicators are covered in the "Human Capital" section of Chapter 4 on Resources for Future Well-being.

Latin America has been severely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, and it has been one of the hardesthit regions in terms of deaths worldwide (Dong, Du and Gardner, $2020_{[2]}$). Moreover, estimates suggest that 21% of the population in Latin America have at least one factor (such as obesity) that puts them at higher risk of severe COVID-19 disease (LSHTM CMMID COVID-19 working group, $2020_{[3]}$). These data are of particular concern in a context where Latin American countries face challenges for delivering accessible, affordable and safe health care due to high levels of informality and inequalities.

Life expectancy

Life expectancy at birth is the widest-used summary measure of population health status and is often used to gauge a country's overall health. It measures how long, on average, a new-born infant can expect to live if current death rates do not change. Life expectancy at birth has increased by 3.7 years across all countries in the focal group since 2000, from 73 years to 76.7 years on average in 2018 (Figure 3.1). Generally, this increase has been driven by the steady reduction of mortality at all ages, particularly infant and child mortality (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[4]). Convergence to the levels achieved in countries where life expectancy is highest has been relatively slow, and the gap between the focal group and the OECD has slightly widened, by 0.4 years on average since 2000. Wide differences exist among the focal group: in Costa Rica, a new-born child can expect to live over 6.2 years more than in the Dominican Republic. This is despite an improvement of 4.5 years in the Dominican Republic, which is among the countries that gained the most since 2000, along with Colombia (4.2 years), Peru (5.4 years) and Brazil (5.6 years). Over the same period, life expectancy at birth has remained relatively stable in Mexico (Figure 3.1).

Figure 2.1. Life expectancy has increased by an

Figure 3.1. Life expectancy has increased by an average of 3.5 years in the focal group of countries since 2000

Life expectancy, total, years



Note: The LAC regional average is calculated by the World Bank, and comprises 35 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.LE00.IN

StatLink ms https://stat.link/gt0aq2

Child and maternal mortality

In many Latin American countries, child mortality rates have historically been very high, and improvements in health outcomes for children in the first five years of life have been particularly significant in driving increased life expectancy in the region across the last two decades. Child and maternal mortality rates are especially important health indicators, since they reflect the impact of economic, social and environmental conditions on children and mothers, and they also indicate the overall effectiveness of health systems within a country.

On average in 2019, the child mortality rate (deaths per 1 000 live births) was 13.5, around half the 2000 rate (26.4) and around three times the 2019 OECD average rate (4.4). While all countries have experienced improvements, the same inter-country differences are evident among the focal group countries, with the rate in the Dominican Republic (28) being four times higher than in Chile (7). This exceeds the target set by the SDGs for 2030 (at least as low as 25 per 1 000 live births by 2030) by three points (Figure 3.2, Panel A).

Maternal mortality – the death of a woman during pregnancy or childbirth or within 42 days of the termination of pregnancy – is an important indicator of women's health status, but also in assessing the performance of a country's health system. This has declined from 84 deaths per 100 000 live births in 2000 to 58 in 2017, on average in the focal group of countries. Seven out of the 11 focal group countries have now achieved the SDG target of fewer than 70 maternal deaths per 100 000 live births. Nevertheless, levels in 2017 remained high when compared to those of OECD countries (on average). The largest gains have been achieved by countries that had the highest levels in 2000, and that remain above the focal group average even today: Paraguay, Peru and Ecuador. Conversely, maternal mortality increased by almost 20% in the Dominican Republic, reversing the gains achieved in the early 2000s (Figure 3.2, Panel B).

Country performance among focal group countries is very similar across the two indicators shown in Figure 3.2, with the same countries at the top and bottom of the group for both (Chile, Uruguay and Costa Rica at the top end; Dominican Republic and Paraguay at the bottom). This reflects the existence of common drivers: births unattended by health professionals, for example, are a cause of both child and maternal mortality.

Figure 3.2. Child mortality has almost halved since 2000 on average across the focal countries, while maternal mortality has decreased by just under a third

Panel A: Under age five child morality rate, per 1 000 live births Panel B: Maternal mortality ratio per 100 000 births



Note: The child mortality rate refers to the probability per 1 000 that a new-born baby will die before reaching age five, if subject to age-specific mortality rates of the specified year. Estimates developed by the UN Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (UNICEF, WHO, World Bank, UN DESA Population Division) are at <u>www.childmortality.org</u>. The maternal mortality ratio is the number of women who die from pregnancy-related causes while pregnant or within 42 days of pregnancy termination per 100 000 live births. The data are estimated with a regression model using information on the proportion of maternal deaths among non-AIDS deaths in women ages 15-49, with fertility, birth attendants, and GDP measured using purchasing power parities (PPPs) (WDI, 2021_[5]). In both panels, the LAC regional average is calculated by the World Bank.

Source: World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.DYN.MORT</u> (Panel A) and <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/</u> SH.STA.MMRT (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/24w6uc

Premature deaths

Premature mortality rates offer some insights into public health and the success of government policies in tackling preventable and treatable causes of death among non-elderly populations – whether due to accidents or suicides, violence, infectious and parasitic (communicable) diseases, or non-communicable diseases (NCDs) such as cardiovascular diseases, cancers, chronic respiratory disease and diabetes. For example, effective health care systems and public policies can play an important role in mitigating some common risk factors for premature deaths due to NCDs, including tobacco use, harmful use of alcohol, unhealthy diets, physical inactivity and air pollution (Khaltaev and Axelrod, 2019_[6]), while advances in medical technology and care can sometimes prevent such chronic diseases from resulting in premature death.

On average across the focal countries, adult mortality (defined as the probability of dying between ages 15 and 60, derived from life tables) was 124 per 1 000 in 2016, down from an average rate of 152 per

118 |

1 000 in 2000 (Figure 3.3). While adult mortality in the focal group was consistently below the LAC regional average between 2000 and 2016, the gap narrowed slightly towards the end of the period due to a slower rate of improvement in the focal group. Over the same period, the gap between the OECD average and the focal group average widened slightly.

Figure 3.3. Premature mortality remains relatively high in the focal group countries, although with wide disparities



Adult mortality rate (probability of dying between 15 and 60 years per 1 000 population)

Note: The LAC regional average comprises 31 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries. Adult mortality rates are derived from life tables that draw on UN World Population Prospects revision, recent and unpublished analyses of all-cause and HIV mortality for countries with high HIV prevalence, vital registration data, and estimates of child mortality from the UN Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (WHO, 2021_[7]).

Source: WHO GHO database, https://apps.who.int/gho/data/node.imr.WHOSIS_000004?lang=en

StatLink msp https://stat.link/wu6aqf

Beyond levels of mortality, understanding the causes of death is key for assessing the effectiveness of a country's health-care system, but also for identifying national priorities in terms of public health and other policy areas, such as security (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[4]). Figure 3.4 provides an overall picture of the burden of disease, injury and other risk factors for people's health in Latin America. Non-communicable diseases (such as cardiovascular disease and cancer) are the most common cause of death globally, and the focal group is no exception, where NCDs are responsible for 79% of all deaths on average. The share is highest in Chile and Uruguay (86%) but remains below average OECD levels (89%). However, communicable diseases (CDs), such as respiratory infections, diarrhoeal diseases and tuberculosis, along with maternal and perinatal conditions, remain significant causes of death among many countries in the focal group, accounting for 11% of all deaths, on average. In Costa Rica, the share is only 6%, but it is over three times higher in Peru (20%). The remaining 10% of deaths in the focal group of countries are attributed to injuries and violence, with levels ranging from 6% in Argentina to 13% in Colombia and Ecuador.³ In the LAC region on average, the share of deaths attributed to injuries and violence (12%) is twice as high as in the OECD on average (6%).

Figure 3.4. Non-communicable diseases are the most common cause of death in the focal group countries

Share of deaths from all causes, percentage, 2019



Note: The LAC regional average is calculated by by the Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Source: Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (2020), *Global Burden of Disease Study 2019*, Global Burden of Disease Collaborative Network, Seattle, United States (<u>http://ghdx.healthdata.org/gbd-results-tool</u>)

StatLink and https://stat.link/84pz31

Mental health

Mental and neurological disorders (ranging from depression and anxiety to bipolar disorder) account for almost a quarter of the disease burden in Latin America and the Caribbean (WHO, $2013_{[8]}$).⁴ These disorders are often undertreated: in 2016, the treatment gap (i.e. the percentage of people with disorders that do not receive any treatment) for severe mental disorders in Latin America was almost 70% (Kohn et al., $2018_{[9]}$). Beyond the direct health toll, mental health can interact with and affect many other aspects of well-being, including work and job quality (e.g. through sickness absences, disengagement at work, disability and unemployment) (OECD/The World Bank, $2020_{[4]}$) as well as income, education and social connectedness. There is a two-way relationship between mental disorders and socio-economic status: mental disorders tend to lead to reduced employment and income, thereby entrenching poverty, while poverty, in turn, increases the risk of mental disorder (WHO and Calouste Gulbekian Foundation, $2014_{[10]}$).

Comparable data on the prevalence and intensity of mental health problems in the Latin American region are not available. Evidence is however available on suicides, which may be considered as the extreme manifestation of mental health problems, particularly depression. Suicides accounted for an estimated 800 000 deaths in 2018 worldwide, with 79% of them occurring in low and middle-income countries (WHO, 2019_[11]). In the absence of comparable measures of mental health, suicide rates can provide some insight into levels of severe mental health problems across countries, despite issues regarding the interpretability and comparability of these data (Figure 3.5).⁵

120 |

Figure 3.5. The prevalence of suicide remains well below the OECD average in a majority of LAC focal countries



Suicide mortality rate per 100 000 population

Most focal group countries experience lower suicide rates than the OECD average. Unlike the OECD average, where suicides have decreased over time, focal group and regional trends since 2000 have remained relatively stable, with Brazil experiencing a notable increase (up 1.7 deaths per 100 000 to 6.5 deaths in 2016) and increases of at least 1 death per 100 000 in Mexico, Ecuador and Uruguay. However, there are marked disparities between countries in terms of level: in 2016, with fewer than five suicides per 100 000 population in Peru, but over 18 in Uruguay (Figure 3.5) – twice as high as the LAC regional average, and well above the OECD average, as a result of a steady rise in recent decades (Fachola et al., 2015_[12]).

Access to health care

Universal health coverage (UHC) is achieved when all people, communities and social groups have access to the health services they need, when these services have a high degree of quality and when users can access these services without incurring financial hardship (OECD/WHO/World Bank Group, 2018_[13]). Based on this definition, health systems in Latin American countries have significant weaknesses and are often underfinanced, segmented and fragmented, resulting in significant barriers to access (ECLAC-PAHO, 2020_[14]).

One measure of people's access to health care service is the UHC index,⁶ which measures people's access to 14 essential health-care services, as used by the UN DESA to measure progress towards SDG target 3.8 ("Achieve universal health coverage, including financial risk protection, access to quality essential health-care services and access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all"). Based on this metric, the focal group of countries has made progress towards this target, with 76% of the population in 2017 having access to these "essential services" (Panel A). In 2000, eight out of the 11 focal countries had achieved health coverage for only 60% of the population or less, while all

Note: The LAC regional average is calculated by the UN DESA. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u>

StatLink and https://stat.link/gyjife

countries except Paraguay had reached 70% coverage in 2017. This progress is in line with that achieved in the broader LAC region, where health coverage has grown from 56% to 75% of the population. However, the pace of progress has slowed since 2010. As a result, although health-care coverage in the focal group average grew by over 20 percentage points in the last two decades, the pace of improvement will need to double (at the very least) in order to reach the SDG target by 2030 (Figure 3.6, Panel A).

Access to health care also depends on whether households can afford care services. The proportion of the population spending more than 10% of their income (or expenditure) on health care can give an idea of the financial hardship linked to direct health payments in the focal group countries (UN DESA, 2019_[15]). Figure 3.6, Panel B shows that, on average among the six focal countries for which data are available, approximately 9% of households incurred out-of-pocket health-care expenditures exceeding 10% of their income over the 2010-18 period, a share that has remained broadly stable relative to the previous decade. That share has been falling in Colombia but rose by around 3 percentage points or more in Chile and Costa Rica. Just below 2% of the population has been incurring much higher out-of-pocket health-care expenditures (25% or more of their total income or expenditures on average in focal group countries), a share that has been broadly stable over time.

Figure 3.6. Access to health care has improved since 2000, but with large out-of-pocket expenditures for some

Panel A: Share of the population with access to 14 essential health-care interventions, percentage

Panel B: Proportion of population with health-care expenditures exceeding 10% of their household income or expenditure, percentage



Note: In Panel A, data refer to the service coverage index as measured by the UHC (composite of 14 essential interventions). In Panel B, OECD 17 comprises Canada, Chile, Colombia, Hungary, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Korea, Lithuania, Mexico, Poland, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States. In both panels, the LAC regional average is calculated by the UN DESA. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u>

StatLink and https://stat.link/3isl5n

For certain households, the consequence of excessive out-of-pocket expenditure on health care is to be driven into poverty. In the focal group of countries where data are available, 1.7% of the population have been pushed below the "societal" poverty line by out-of-pocket health care expenditure, compared to 1.3% in OECD countries (Figure 3.7). Figure 3.6, Panel B illustrates that a relatively high proportion of the population are driven into poverty in countries where a high share of households make out-of-pocket payments exceeding 10% of their income or expenditure (for instance in Chile and Colombia). Similarly, in

Mexico, where out-of-pocket health care expenditures are relatively low, less than 1% of the population have fallen below the societal poverty line as a result of them.



Share of the population pushed by out-of-pocket health care expenditure below the societal poverty line, percentage



Note: In this figure, the societal poverty line is defined as the higher of either the \$1.90 (\$ 2011 PPP) a day poverty line or a 50% of median consumption poverty line. Data for Argentina, Brazil, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay are not included, as the latest available years are prior to 2010. The LAC regional average comprises 16 countries, including the 7 focal countries with available data. Source: World Bank Health Equity and Financial Protection 2019, <u>https://datatopics.worldbank.org/health-equity-and-financial-protection/</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/akfjq8

Satisfaction with health care

Worldwide, public sector organisations, departments and agencies regularly monitor users' satisfaction with public health services to evaluate the impact of reforms and identify areas calling for further action. Data regularly collected through the Gallup World Poll allows some comparative analysis of citizens' satisfaction with a range of public services, including health care (OECD, 2017_[16]). Among the focal countries, half of the population (50%) were satisfied with the availability of quality health care in the city or area where they lived in 2017-19, which is close to the wider regional average (48%) and 20 percentage points below the OECD average of 69%. Over two out of three respondents declared to be satisfied in Uruguay (69%) and Costa Rica (64%). However, in another four countries, the majority of respondents were not satisfied (Colombia, Peru, Brazil and Chile). Across the focal group, trends are mixed: on average, satisfaction with health care fell by 5 percentage points over this period, with declines that are three to four times greater in Chile and Colombia. On the other hand, satisfaction with health care increased slightly in Paraguay (from 46% to 51%), whilst remaining relatively stable in the Dominican Republic (56%) (Figure 3.8).

Figure 3.8. Satisfaction with the availability of quality health care has decreased on average across the focal group countries between 2006-09 and 2017-2019

Share of people who declare to be satisfied with the availability of quality healthcare in the city or area where they live, percentage



Note: Data refer to the percentage of respondents who answered "satisfied" to the question: "In the city or area where you live, are you satisfied or dissatisfied with the availability of quality health care?". The LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink and https://stat.link/xfja3v

Impact of COVID-19

Over the course of 2020, Latin America and the Caribbean was one of the regions hit hardest by the coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19), both in terms of reported cases and deaths. As of April 2021, the region accounted for 19% of confirmed cases worldwide, and for 28% of confirmed deaths, despite representing only 9% of the world population (Dong, Du and Gardner, 2020_[2]; Worldometer, 2021_[17]).⁷ In Peru, confirmed deaths per 100 000 population were higher than in any other country in the world by mid-2021 (586.41), followed by Brazil (239.15), Colombia (201.24) and Argentina (200.90). Brazil (18.1 mln), Argentina (4.3 mln) and Colombia (4 mln) were also among the top ten countries in terms of confirmed cases worldwide (Dong, Du and Gardner, 2020_[2]). The pandemic has severely affected adults of all ages – including the young (PAHO, 2021_[18]). However, the number of confirmed COVID-19 deaths may differ from the pandemic's true death toll due to the way they are reported and to the way COVID-19 impacted the number of deaths occurring due to other causes (Lopez-Calva, 2020_[19]).

The long-lasting consequences of the pandemic are likely to be worse for informal workers and economically vulnerable households in the region. Close to 60% of workers in the LAC are informal (OECD et al., 2020_[20]). Many are self-employed in a subsistence, daily-living economy and at risk of slipping back into poverty (OECD et al., 2020_[20]). Individuals lacking access to social protection must continue to work to make a living regardless of the social distancing measures put in place, limiting their capability to protect themselves and their households. As seen in Figure 3.6, Panel A, approximately a quarter of the population in Latin America as a whole did not have access to essential health-care services prior to the pandemic: these individuals will have seen their access even more restricted over the course of 2020. Moreover, in the LAC region almost 8% of people are aged 65 or more, over 80% are urban, and 21% of the urban population live in slums, informal settlements or housing where basic services are not available (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[4]). Lack of access to quality health care and information is also acute in

remote rural areas, where large shares of indigenous peoples live. Another barrier affecting indigenous peoples' access to health care is the lack of an intercultural approach encompassing native customs and languages in the management and provision of health services (UN, 2020_[21]). However, as seen in Figure 3.6, Panel B, among the six focal countries for which data are available, approximately 9% of households incurred out-of-pocket health-care expenditures exceeding 10% of their income over the 2010-18 period. What is more, Figure 3.8 highlights that a majority of Latin Americans are dissatisfied with the availability of quality health care, as opposed to the OECD, where 69% of the population are satisfied on average. Combined, these factors are exacerbating the pandemic's risks. Resolving the fragmentation, commodification and hierarchisation of health systems will hence be a crucial challenge for the region moving forward (ECLAC, 2020_[22]).

Both prevention and treatment for chronic and non-communicable diseases have been heavily disrupted since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, meaning that those living with them are at much higher risk of severe COVID-19-related illness and death (ECLAC-PAHO, 2020[14]; WHO, 2020[23]). Estimates suggest that 21% percent of the population in Latin America have at least one factor that puts them at higher risk of severe COVID-19 disease (LSHTM CMMID COVID-19 working group, 2020[3]).⁸ Obesity is one of these risk factors (Sattar, McInnes and McMurray, 2020[24]): in Latin America, 60% of the population are overweight and 25% are obese (see "Human Capital" section in the following chapter). In addition, the mortality rate for respiratory disease is far higher in Latin America than in the OECD average, particularly in focal countries such as Argentina, Brazil and Peru (WHO, 2018[25]). There has also been a reduction in access to sexual and reproductive health services during the pandemic, which are key to women's health and may hinder country efforts in fighting maternal mortality (World Bank, 2006_[26]). This could result in a lack of care for sexually transmitted infections, and a resulting increase in these infections (UNFPA, 2020[27]). Unwanted pregnancies could also become an issue of even greater importance, in a region with the second-highest adolescent pregnancy rate in the world (estimated at 66.5 births per 1 000 girls aged 15-19), after sub-Saharan Africa (PAHO/UNFPA/UNICEF, 2017[28]). Finally, the high share of older adults living with younger generations in the region (52% live with one or more of their children (UNDESA, 2017_[29])) is a factor that increases the risk of infection.

While the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on physical medical conditions have received great attention, there are also concerns about its impact on mental health, which can take the form of fear, worry or concern induced by the contagion among the population at large and specific groups. For example, in a global YouGov study, one in two Mexicans reported that the pandemic had a negative impact on their mental health (51%), and almost one in four reported suffering from at least one mental health condition in 2020 (22%) (YouGov, 2020[30]). More widely, 27% of young Latin Americans (aged 13-29) reported feeling anxiety and 15% depression in the previous seven days, during the first months of the pandemic (UNICEF, 2020[31]). Lockdown measures are likely to have increased people's loneliness, substance abuse and selfharm (WHO, 2020_[32]). It is therefore vital to include mental health and psychosocial support in national response plans to the pandemic. In a survey carried out across 29 countries of the Americas (27 of which belong to Latin America and the Caribbean) with designated respondents, 93% of countries reported that such support systems were indeed included in their response plans, yet only 7% (2 countries) ensured full funding for them in their government budget, while another 31% (9 countries) reported having no funding for mental health activities (PAHO, 2020[33]). One country that has taken action in the region is Chile: in 2018, it allocated the lowest share of health spending to mental health amongst all OECD countries, at 2.1% of government health spending, and it announced in February 2021 that the budget for mental health would increase by 310% compared to the previous budget (Ministerio de Salud, 2021[34]; OECD, 2021[35]). Moving forward, it will be crucial to understand how well countries are delivering the services and policies that matter for achieving good mental health outcomes, as measured in the OECD Mental Health System Performance Benchmark, for instance (OECD, 2021[35]).

Finally, Gallup World Poll data from 2020 show that during the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic, satisfaction with health care was impacted in different ways across the focal group, compared to 2019. On average, the level of satisfaction remained relatively stable at 48% (Figure 3.9). Nonetheless, a handful of countries recorded clear decreases in the share of people satisfied with the availability of quality health care in the city or area where they live: some of the largest declines were recorded in Brazil (-6 percentage points), the Dominican Republic (-8), Paraguay (-10) and Peru (-14). Conversely, the share increased in Argentina (by 4 percentage points), Colombia (+5 points), Costa Rica (+8 points) and Chile (+12 points). Overall, these trends have widened the disparities among focal group countries, as levels of satisfaction with health care are now almost three times higher in Costa Rica (71%) than in Peru (25%). Further analysis of satisfaction with health care in the region following the pandemic will be provided in (OECD, forthcoming[36]).

Figure 3.9. Between 2019 and 2020, changes in people's satisfaction with the availability of quality health care varied considerably among focal group countries

Share of people who were satisfied with the availability of quality health care in the city or area where they live, percentage, 2019 and 2020



Note: Among countries in the focal group, the mode of data collection changed between 2019 and 2020 (moving from face-to-face to phonebased interviews). As a result, certain countries may have modified the respondent pool in ways that cannot all be adjusted for via weighting techniques (Srinivasan and Clifton, 2020_[37]; Helliwell et al., 2021_[38]). More than 500 observations are available for all countries. Data collection dates for 2020 are as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; and Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay. Countries are ranked by 2020 levels, in ascending order (left to right). The LAC regional average comprises 16 countries, including the 11 focal countries. OECD 35 excludes the Czech Republic and Luxembourg, as data are not available for both years. Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/178667/gallup-world-poll-work.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/24jouk

Issues for statistical development

The frequent and timely publication of data on life expectancy, mortality and co-morbidity is key to gain insight on health trends in a country, but practices vary across Latin America. Both life expectancy and mortality data rely on vital registration systems that are incomplete in many developing countries, with about one-third of countries in Latin America not having recent data. Unregistered deaths are common in Peru and are also high in Colombia and Ecuador (OECD/The World Bank, 2020[4]). Furthermore, although

administrative data on specific conditions such as cancer and diabetes are available, they do not address co-morbidity (different conditions affecting the same individual). This, however, is vital for understanding the prevailing incidence of different diseases across the population and to provide insight on people's health-related quality of life (OECD, 2020[39]).

The measure of life expectancy used in this chapter refers to length of life, regardless of health conditions during those years. Measures of "healthy" life expectancy (also referred to as "disability-free life expectancy" exist but are not yet internationally comparable (except for Europe). Furthermore, although measures of people's functioning (i.e. their capacity to perform daily activities) have been recommended by the Washington Group on Disability Statistics, and international guidance exists, harmonised measures are not available for the region (United Nations, 2005_[40]; Washington Group on Disability Statistics, 2016_[41]). This area of statistical development is highly relevant for Latin American countries, since previous estimates suggested that approximately 66 million people in the region live with at least one disability (ECLAC, 2013_[42]).

Comparable measures of mental health outcomes are globally scarce, including in Latin America. Identifying comparable measures at the population level (as opposed to people diagnosed or treated by medical professionals) remains a challenge. Moreover, the stigma associated with mental health may lead to further difficulties such as under-reporting, which could potentially impact cross-country comparability or the interpretation of changes in prevalence rates over time (OECD, 2020_[39]). Data on suicides, such as those reported in Figure 3.5, under-represent the scale of the phenomenon, whilst also failing to account for suicide attempts – which are often much higher. Estimates suggest that for each adult who died by committing suicide globally, there may have been over 20 other attempts (WHO, 2021_[43]). Furthermore, self-reports of suicide attempts could also be exposed to considerable under-reporting and comparability issues, arguably even more so than other symptoms of psychological distress.

Finally, in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, international statistics have been developed at an unprecedented speed. Nonetheless, divergences in reporting mortality statistics (mentioned above) are particularly problematic for assessing the pandemic's health impacts in Latin America. While most countries have published mortality statistics related to COVID-19, death certificates are filled out differently from one country to another, and testing practices for the virus also vary. As a result, certain fatalities may be categorised as being related to the pandemic in some jurisdictions and not in others. What is more, certain patients may have died from the disruption that the pandemic caused to health-care systems, rather than from the virus itself. The international comparability of mortality statistics related to COVID-19 is hindered by the differences in coding and reporting practices, which underscores the importance of other measures, such as high-frequency data on the number of deaths from all causes - from which excess mortality statistics may be derived (Morgan et al., 2020[44]). By comparing overall numbers with the level of expected deaths in a given country based on the same period in previous years, excess mortality statistics can provide an indication of the overall impact of COVID-19. This can be achieved by accounting not only for deaths directly attributed to COVID-19, but also those that may be uncounted or indirectly linked, such as deaths caused by delayed or foregone treatment due to an overloaded health system (Morgan et al., 2020[44]).

Moving forward, leveraging digital solutions and data to better detect, prevent, respond to and recover from the sanitary and economic crises will be a major challenge for the region. It will also be vital to adequately manage the risks of diverting resources to ineffective digital tools, the exacerbation of inequalities and the violation of privacy, both during and after the outbreak (OECD/The World Bank, 2020[4]).

Education and skills bring a wide range of benefits to society, including higher economic growth, stronger social cohesion and less crime (OECD, 2011_[45]). At an individual level, receiving a good education is of intrinsic value and responds to the basic need to learn and to adapt to a changing environment. Knowledge and skills have a positive impact on material living conditions, since higher levels of education lead to higher earnings and greater employability, better health status as well as an increased chance of working in an environment with fewer health hazards. People with a higher level of education are also more likely to report higher levels of support from friends and relatives and are more satisfied with their lives overall (OECD, 2017_[46]). Finally, education provides individuals both with the knowledge to enjoy some leisure

activities such as reading and participating in cultural events, and more importantly with the skills to integrate fully into society, by fostering civic awareness and political participation (OECD, $2011_{[45]}$; OECD, $2016_{[47]}$).

In Latin America, educational attainment has improved over the past two decades, but several indicators show that the region is lagging in other areas, and that disparities persist both within and between countries. Results from the OECD Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) are a sign of the progress achieved across all participating focal countries, yet on average, student competencies in the region remain well below those attained in OECD countries. This is also highlighted by a greater share of low achievers in the region (below Level 2), particularly among socio-economically disadvantaged students. Evidence also shows that adults' skills have also improved, as witnessed by the current literacy rate of 95%. Finally, satisfaction with education varies greatly across the Latin American countries included in the focal group, showing improvements in some cases but deteriorations in others.

COVID-19 has disrupted the learning cycle for approximately 154 million students in the region, as most schools remained closed in an effort to contain the pandemic (Basto-Aguirre, Cerutti and Nieto-Parra, 2020_[48]; OECD, forthcoming_[36]). This risks interrupting the progress in students' skills made in the focal group, whilst widening disparities between countries and exacerbating inequalities within them.

Educational attainment

Increasing educational attainment has been an important goal in OECD and focal countries alike. Upper secondary education is considered today as the minimum qualification level for successful integration in society and labour markets (OECD, $2017_{[49]}$). On average, the share of the population aged 25 and above having completed at least upper secondary education is 26 percentage points lower in the focal group of countries (46%) than in the OECD (72%). Across these countries, disparities are wide: in Uruguay, only 30% of the population has attained an upper secondary education, which is roughly half the share attained in Chile (59%) (Figure 3.10, Panel A).

Trends in upper secondary educational attainment have been positive. As a result of strong gains in six countries (where educational attainment since 2000 has increased by 15 percentage points or more), the focal group average has increased by 13 percentage points. Over this period, attainment rates have improved in all focal countries, although some countries are lagging. For instance, both Argentina and Uruguay had approximately the same share of the population aged 25 or above having completed at least an upper secondary education in the first years of the century. However, since then, upper secondary attainment has increased by 23 percentage points in Argentina and fallen by four in Uruguay (Figure 3.10, Panel A).

Tertiary education opens up further opportunities to people. For example, in OECD countries, adults with a tertiary degree are 10 percentage points more likely to be employed, and their life expectancy is longer than that of people with a low level of education (8 years longer for men, and 5 years longer for women (Murtin et al., 2017_[50]).⁹ People with a tertiary degree are also less likely to suffer from depression than their less-educated peers (OECD, 2019_[51]). Students who complete university also earn higher salaries

| 127

128 |

later on in life: in Brazil, Chile, Colombia and Costa Rica, relative earnings for full-time, full-year 25-64 year-old workers with a tertiary education are over twice as high as for those with upper secondary education (against 54% on average in OECD and partner countries) (OECD, 2020_[52]).¹⁰

In six focal group countries, approximately 20% of adults aged 25 or above have attained tertiary education, compared to 30% in OECD countries where data are available (Figure 3.10, Panel B). Cross-country disparities are somewhat lower than for upper secondary education, although overall levels are much lower: 9 percentage points separate Uruguay (13%) and Costa Rica (22%). As with trends in upper secondary educational attainment, both the focal group average and the Latin America regional average have experienced large gains in the share of the population having completed tertiary education since 2000, reaching 19% on average (with gains of 7 percentage points for both). Considerable gains were achieved in Paraguay, where the share has risen by 11 percentage points between 2005 and 2018, but the level remains at just 15%.

Figure 3.10. Despite improvements in educational attainment, less than half of adults aged 25 years or above have completed upper secondary education in the focal group of countries

Panel B: Share of population aged 25 or over who



Panel A: Share of population aged 25 or over who completed at least upper secondary education, percentage

Note: Labour force surveys are the most common source of data on educational attainment. International sample surveys, such as Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS, http://dhsprogram.com) or Multiple Indicator Cluster Surveys (MICS, http://mics.unicef.org), are another source. These surveys are designed to meet commonly agreed international data needs while also providing data for national policy purposes. Population censuses are another important source of attainment data, but they are carried out less frequently than labour force surveys or other sample surveys, often only once per decade. Data on attainment collected with surveys or censuses are usually mapped to ISCED levels postenumeration (UIS, 2021[53]). In Panel A, upper secondary education (ISCED 3), is characterised by stronger specialisation than at lower secondary level. Programmes offered are differentiated by orientation, general or vocational, and the typical duration is 3 years (OECD, 2020[54]). The latest available year is 2017 for Chile and Ecuador and 2016 for the Dominican Republic. The earliest available year is 2001 for Argentina; 2003 for Paraguay and Uruguay; 2004 for Brazil, Chile, Colombia and Peru; and 2007 for Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Ecuador. The LAC regional average comprises 14 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries. In Panel B, short-cycle tertiary education (ISCED 5) is often designed to provide participants with professional knowledge, skills and competencies. Typically, they are practically based, occupation-specific and prepare students to enter the labour market directly. They may also provide a pathway to other tertiary education programmes (ISCED levels 6 or 7). The minimum duration is 2 years (OECD, 2020[54]). In this panel, Ecuador is not included due to a lack of available data. The latest available year is 2017 for Chile and 2016 for the Dominican Republic. The earliest year available is 2001 for Argentina; 2003 for Uruguay; 2004 for Brazil, Chile, Colombia and Peru; 2005 for Paraguay; and 2007 for Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic. The LAC regional average comprises 13 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries with available data. OECD 29 excludes Iceland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg, Switzerland and the United Kingdom, due to incomplete time series. Source: UNESCO, UIS database, http://data.uis.unesco.org/?lang=en&SubSessionId=c135923f-6971-48b9-8d43-e7f5cdfe39ce&themetreeid=-200

StatLink msp https://stat.link/bws5ek

Cognitive skills

While educational attainment is a measure of the quantity of education received, the quality of the skills acquired during schooling years also has a major impact on people's life chances. The OECD Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) assesses what students know and can do in reading, mathematics and science towards the end of their compulsory schooling (at age 15). Results have been used to assess the quality of learning outcomes attained by students around the world, as well as how these learning outcomes differ across students with different characteristics. As such, they allow educators as well as policy makers to learn from the policies and practices applied in other countries (OECD, 2019[55]).

Among the eight focal group countries that participated in PISA 2018, 15-year-old students in Chile, Uruguay, Mexico and Costa Rica tended to have the highest cognitive skills scores across the three subjects, while the Dominican Republic, Peru, Argentina, Brazil and Colombia fell below the focal group average (Figure 3.11). Despite overall improvement, 15-year-old students in Latin America are yet to achieve the cognitive skills of OECD countries. Performance gaps are wide, with the Dominican Republic lagging other focal group countries by a significant margin (e.g. PISA scores in Science are almost 25% lower than in Chile, the highest-performing country).

Trends in PISA scores are generally positive across all three subjects among the focal countries (Figure 3.11). On average, the improvement in scores was highest in reading (a 16-point gain) and lowest in mathematics (+8 points). Progress since around 2006 has been greatest in Peru where, on average, 15-year-old students have improved their grades by 31 points in reading, and 35 points in mathematics and in science – but where, nevertheless, grades remain below the LAC 8 average. Students in Brazil and Colombia improved considerably across all three subjects. In Costa Rica, learning outcomes declined over the past two decades, particularly in reading and science – a similar trend was recorded in the Dominican Republic for reading and to a lesser extent in Uruguay for mathematics.¹¹

Figure 3.11. In most focal countries, the performance of 15-year-olds in standardised reading, mathematics and science tests has improved



Mean PISA scores

Note: PISA is the OECD's Programme for International Student Assessment. It measures 15-year-olds' ability to use their reading, mathematics and science knowledge and skills to meet real-life challenges. The LAC 8 average excludes Ecuador and Paraguay due to a lack of available data, along with the Dominican Republic, where the latest available data refer to 2015. The LAC regional average comprises 9 countries, including the 8 focal countries with available data. OECD 23 excludes Austria, Chile, Colombia, Estonia, Israel, Lithuania, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Spain, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States and OECD 36 excludes Spain. Source: OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume I): What students know and can do, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en

StatLink ms https://stat.link/38qrlv

Figure 3.12 shows the share of top-performing and low-achieving 15-year-old students in the LAC region.¹² One striking finding is that, in 7 out of the 10 Latin American countries participating in PISA, fewer than 1% of students perform at the highest levels of proficiency (Level 5 or above) in mathematics, reading and science.¹³ In Chile, where the share of students attaining Level 5 or above in all three subjects is the highest, this figure was only 3% in reading, 1% in mathematics and 1% in science (compared to 9%, 11% and 7% in the OECD average, respectively) (Figure 3.12, Panel B). In PISA, Level 2 is considered the baseline level of skills required for productive participation in society.¹⁴ Yet within the focal group of countries, on average, 50% of students failed to reach Level 2 in reading, 64% in mathematics and 53% in science (Figure 3.12, Panel A). In the Dominican Republic, at least 8 out of 10 students achieved results below Level 2 across all three subjects. This presents a major challenge for Latin American countries that are transitioning into knowledge-based economies, where people need to innovate, adapt and leverage advanced human capital (OECD/CAF/UN ECLAC, 2016_[56]).

Figure 3.12. A large share of Latin American students fail to reach the minimal level of skills required for productive participation in society



Share of low achievers and top performers, PISA 2018, percentage

Note: The LAC 9 average excludes Ecuador and Paraguay, which did not participate in the PISA study. Spain is excluded from the OECD average for Reading, due to a lack of comparable data. The LAC regional average comprises 10 countries, including the 9 focal countries with available data.

Source: OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume I): What students know and can do, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en</u>

StatLink msp https://stat.link/xq40n3

Deep socio-economic inequalities stand out when comparing students' proficiency by socio-economic status. PISA data can be disaggregated based on the Index of Economic, Social and Cultural Status (ESCS) – with the top quarter of ESCS scores representing the most advantaged students, and the bottom quarter the least advantaged. This index is a composite score built by the indicators parental education, highest parental occupation, and home possessions including books in the home (OECD, 2017_[57]). Differences in students' achievement are particularly pronounced when considering the highest levels of proficiency (Figure 3.13). In 8 out of 9 countries of the focal group with available data, fewer than 0.5% of disadvantaged students were top performers in reading, with the exception of only Chile, which nevertheless remained six times lower than the OECD average (Figure 3.13, Panel B). On average for the focal group of countries, the share of students reaching Level 5 in reading was over 30 times higher for the most advantaged students compared to the least affluent ones, whereas in the OECD the share was six times higher. Similarly, the share of low achievers amongst disadvantaged students was more than twice as high as among advantaged students, on average in focal countries (68% against 28% respectively), whereas in the OECD it was more than three times higher (36% against 11%) (Figure 3.13, Panel A).

Figure 3.13. On average in the focal group, disadvantaged students are over twice as likely to be low achievers in reading as their advantaged peers, and 30 times less likely to be top performers



Panel A: Low achievers by ESCS

Low and top performance in reading, by students' socio-economic status, PISA 2018, percentage

Panel B: Top performers by ESCS



Note: ESCS refers to the PISA index of economic, social and cultural status. It is derived from several variables related to students' family background: parents' education, parents' occupations, a number of home possessions that can be taken as proxies for material wealth, and the number of books and other educational resources available in the home (OECD, 2016_[58]). "Top performers" have attained level 5 or above, whereas "low achievers" have attained a reading score below Level 2. The LAC 9 average excludes Ecuador and Paraguay, which did not participate in the PISA study. The LAC regional average comprises 10 countries, including the 9 focal countries with available data. Spain is excluded from the OECD average in both panels due to a lack of comparable data.

Source: OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume II): Where All Students Can Succeed, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/b5fd1b8f-en

StatLink ms https://stat.link/di1uv8

Schooling is just one element in individuals' development of cognitive skills (Hanushek, 2015_[59]). Across and within countries, individuals having attained similar levels of education have different levels of skills once they reach adult age. What's more, acquiring skills does not depend only on having obtained a certain certificate or diploma but also on other factors, such as the quality of educational systems, socio-economic contexts, networks, families and various life experiences (OECD/CAF/UN ECLAC, 2016_[56]). The availability of cognitive skill measures allows to draw a clearer picture of what adults have learned to do throughout their schooling years in Latin America.

There are two different ways of assessing cognitive skills among adults. The first is through the literacy rate, defined as the percentage of people aged 15 or above who can both read and write a short simple statement about their everyday life.¹⁵ It is measured by national census and household surveys and is generally considered as an outcome indicator to evaluate educational attainment. It is also used as a proxy to evaluate the effectiveness of education systems: a high literacy rate suggests that the education system has provided a large share of the population with basic literacy skills (World Bank, 2020_[60]).

Based on this measure, close to 95% of the adult population in focus group countries was literate, a slightly higher share than in the Latin American region as a whole, on average (Figure 3.14, Panel A). The literacy rate reached 99% in Argentina in 2018, and 93% in Ecuador (in 2017). Across all countries, the trend since 2000 has been mostly positive. In Brazil, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Peru, the literacy rate increased by 3 percentage points or more, enabling them to catch up with other focal group countries.

The OECD Programme for the International Assessment of Adult Competencies (PIAAC) offers a more fine-grained assessment of adults' knowledge and skills, covering people aged 16 to 65. A central part of this programme is the Survey of Adult Skills, which offers a graded assessment of literacy, numeracy and problem-solving. The PIAAC literacy proficiency scale is divided into six levels and addresses people's ability to understand, evaluate, use and engage with written texts (i.e. it does not consider the comprehension or production of spoken language or writing skills). Tasks below Level 1 (corresponding to a score below 176 points) require being able to read a short text on familiar topics and locate single pieces of concrete information within those texts (OECD, 2016₁₆₁₁). Level 5 (reflecting a score equal to or higher than 376 points out of 500) (OECD, 2019[62]) requires being able to integrate information across multiple, dense texts, construct syntheses of similar and contrasting ideas, or assess evidence-based arguments (OECD, 2013_[63]). Among the four focal group countries that participated in Rounds 2 and 3 of PIAAC (conducted in 2014-15 and in 2017), fewer than one in eight adults performed at Level 3 or higher in Ecuador (5%), Mexico (12%) and Peru (6%). In these three last countries, more than half of the population scored at levels 1 or below: 71% in Ecuador, 51% in Mexico and 70% in Peru. Chile also registered a relatively high proportion of low-performing adults (53%). By contrast, almost half of all adults (45%) scored at the three highest levels (Level 3, 4 or 5) in the OECD on average (Figure 3.14, Panel B).



Figure 3.14. The adult literacy rate has improved across most countries since 2000

Note: In Panel A, the LAC regional average is calculated by ECLAC. In Panel B, data refer to 2014-15 for Chile, and 2017 for Ecuador, Mexico and Chile. Adults in the missing category were not able to provide enough background information to impute proficiency scores because of language difficulties or learning or mental disabilities (referred to as literacy-related non-response). Countries and economies are ranked in descending order of the combined percentages of adults scoring at Level 3 and at Level 4/5.

Source: CEPALSTAT, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=2236&idioma=i (Panel A) and Survey of Adult Skills (PIAAC) (2012, 2015, 2018), https://www.oecd.org/skills/piaac/ (Panel B)

StatLink msp https://stat.link/u6vsqb

Figure 3.15. In Latin American countries where data exist, adults' proficiency levels in numeracy and problem-solving in technology-rich environments remain low

Panel A: Numeracy proficiency among adults (2017 or latest year available) Panel B: Proficiency in problem- solving in technology-rich environments among adults (2017 or latest year available)





134 |

Note: In both panels, data refer to 2014-15 for Chile, and 2017 for Ecuador, Mexico and Chile. Adults in the missing category were not able to provide enough background information to impute proficiency scores because of language difficulties or learning or mental disabilities (referred to as literacy-related non-response). In Panel B, the missing category also includes adults who could not complete the assessment of problemsolving in technology-rich environments because of technical problems with the computer used for the survey. The "Failed ICT core" category includes those who had no computer experience (OECD, 2019[62]).

Source: The Survey of Adult Skills (PIAAC) (2012, 2015, 2018), https://www.oecd.org/skills/piaac/

StatLink mss://stat.link/mvx0o2

The Survey of Adult Skills defines *numeracy* as the ability to access, use, interpret and communicate mathematical information and ideas in order to engage in and manage the mathematical demands of a range of situations in adult life (OECD, $2019_{[62]}$).¹⁶ Figure 3.15, Panel A shows the percentage of adults who scored at each of the six proficiency levels on the numeracy scale in the four focal group countries with available data. In Mexico, the share of adults scoring below Level 1 (23%) is over 3 times higher than in the OECD average (7%), while in Ecuador and Peru this share is at least 6 times higher (at 42% and 46%, respectively). In Chile, although the share of the population scoring below Level 1 is also high (31%), the share of adults reaching levels 3 (10%) and 4/5 (2%) is above that of the three other Latin American countries participating in PIAAC. Nonetheless, when compared to the OECD average (31% for Level 3, and 11% for Level 4/5) these levels remain relatively low.

Today, the capacity to solve problems in technology-rich environments – i.e. to access, evaluate, analyse and communicate information – is crucial. Information and communication technology (ICT) applications have become a common feature in most workplaces, but also in education and everyday life (OECD, 2013_[63]). In the Survey of Adult Skills, the scale of problem-solving in technology-rich environments is divided into four levels of proficiency (Levels 1 to 3, as well as below Level 1). Across participating OECD countries, roughly one-third of adults (30%) are proficient at the two highest levels (Level 2 or Level 3), demonstrating the capacity to use both generic and more specific technology applications. However, only one in ten adults or less managed to achieve these levels in Ecuador (5%), Peru (7%) and Mexico (10%), compared to 15% in Chile (Figure 3.15, Panel B).

Although relatively few adults in the focal countries perform at Level 1 or below for problem-solving in technology-rich environments, many are unable to display any proficiency at all. In all the countries participating in the PIAAC assessment, a considerable proportion of adults were unable to display their abilities in problem-solving in technology-rich environments, since they took the assessment in the paper-based format (OECD, 2016_[47]). Among the countries of the focal group with available data, particularly large shares of adults opted out of the computer-based assessment in Ecuador and Mexico (approximately 18%), compared to Peru (11%). Furthermore, Ecuador (33%), Mexico (39%) and Peru (44%) stand out as countries where a very large proportion of the adult population have no prior computer experience or very poor ICT skills, particularly compared to the OECD average (16%) (Figure 3.15, Panel B). This means that they failed the "ICT core" test and thus did not have the basic computer skills needed for the computer-based assessment. As a result, smaller shares of adults may be scoring at Level 1 and below in countries such as Peru and Mexico, because these countries registered larger proportions of adults who were unable to display sufficient proficiency in problem-solving to have scored at even the lowest levels (OECD, 2019_[62]; OECD, forthcoming_[36]).

Satisfaction with the education system

While people learn in a variety of settings, the educational system is the main vehicle through which communities attend to the learning needs of their students. Both the public and private sectors have invested significant amounts of resources in the educational system, with various features of this system (ranging from costs to location, accessibility and quality of teaching) shaping people's satisfaction with the services delivered.

The Gallup World Poll collects data on the share of people who are satisfied with the education system in the city or area where they live. This measure remained relatively stable between 2006-09 and 2017-19 in the focal group countries, at around 63% on average (Figure 3.16). However, this average hides significant cross-country differences, as well as diverging trends. For example, in 2017-19, satisfaction with educational services had increased by 5 percentage points or more in Ecuador, the Dominican Republic (by 5 percentage points), Argentina and Peru (7 points) since 2006-09, while dropping by more than 10 points in Uruguay (-11 points), Colombia and Chile (-13 points). The decrease in Chile meant that less than half of the population were satisfied with the educational system in 2017-19, widening the gap with countries such as Costa Rica, where approximately eight out of 10 people were satisfied in 2006-09 and 2017-2019 alike.

Figure 3.16. The share of people satisfied with the educational system varies across focal group countries, with diverging trends



Share of people satisfied with the educational system or the schools in the city or area where they live, percentage

Note: Data refer to the share of people who responded favourably to the question: "In the city or area where you live, are you satisfied or dissatisfied with the educational system or the schools?". The LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink and https://stat.link/mkljsf

Impact of COVID-19

The COVID crisis will have a profoundly negative impact on education. According to data from the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), by mid-May 2020, more than 160 million students at all levels of education had stopped having face-to-face classes in Latin America and the Caribbean. The total duration of school closures in the focal group of countries was generally over 41 weeks, with the exception of Uruguay where it was 31-40 weeks (UNESCO, 2021_[64]). Early estimates suggest that, worldwide, COVID-19 could result in a loss of 0.6 years of schooling, adjusted for quality, which would bring down the effective years of basic schooling achieved by students from 7.9 to 7.3 years. For today's cohort in primary and secondary education, this could also mean facing a reduction in yearly earnings of \$872 at present value (World Bank, 2020_[65]). Latin American universities face a challenging environment as well, with 84% of them expecting reduced enrolment, of which half expect declines by 10%-25% (Hershberg, Flinn-Palcic and Kambhu, 2020_[66]). Being out of school and losing family livelihoods

due to the pandemic may leave girls particularly vulnerable (due to an increased burden of care work and/or increased likelihood of teenage pregnancies linked to abuse), whilst exacerbating exclusion and deprivation, especially for persons with disabilities or members of other marginalised groups (World Bank, 2020_[65]).

Most countries in the focal group moved to use education technology in order to deliver remote-learning solutions, but many students and schools were not sufficiently prepared for the transition, thereby amplifying socio-economic gaps in education (Gropello, 2020₁₆₇₁; OECD et al., 2020₁₂₀₁). While online education can help alleviate the immediate impacts of school closures, only 34% of students in primary. 41% in secondary and 68% in tertiary education in Latin America have access to an Internet-connected computer at home. The transition to online study has excluded many students from poorer households: fewer than 14% of poor students (those living with less than USD 5.5 per day, PPP 2011) in primary education have a computer connected to the Internet at home, in contrast to over 80% of affluent students (i.e. those living with more than USD 70 per day) (Basto-Aguirre, Cerutti and Nieto-Parra, 2020[43]). Furthermore, technological tools are only as effective as their use: on average, 58% of 15-year-olds in the region attended schools whose principals considered that teachers had the necessary technical and pedagogical skills to integrate digital devices into the curricula (OECD et al., 2020[20]). Students from poorer socio-economic backgrounds therefore risk bearing particularly long-lasting consequences in terms of learning outcomes and job opportunities, because they lack the resources and support to transition to distance learning (both in school and at home) (Basto-Aguirre, Cerutti and Nieto-Parra, 2020[48]; OECD et al., 2020[20]).

The experience of Chile further underlines how face-to-face learning is difficult to replace, despite efforts to facilitate distance learning during the pandemic: when considering effectiveness and coverage indicators, distance education in the country offset only between 30% and 12% of learning losses linked to school closings, and effectiveness decreased to 6% in public schools, affecting mostly disadvantaged students (Ministerio de Educación, Centro de Estudios, 2020_[68]). Furthermore, beyond the impact on learning outcomes, students' social relationships can be harmed due to isolation (Loades et al., 2020_[69]), and many may also miss out on school meals, which in some cases are a lifeline (WFP, 2020_[70]).

Data from the Gallup World Poll show a clear drop in the share of people satisfied with the educational system in 2020, compared to 2019. The year-on-year drop of 11 percentage points left the average level among countries in the focal group at 52% in 2020 (Figure 3.17). Falls were limited in Uruguay, Costa Rica and Argentina (-6 percentage points.), while exceeding 10 points in six other countries: Brazil (-14 percentage points), the Dominican Republic (-15), Ecuador (-19), Mexico (-19), Paraguay (-22) and Peru (-31). As a result, in Ecuador, Paraguay, Mexico and Brazil, barely one in two people declare themselves satisfied with the educational system or the schools in the city or area where they live, and only one in four people in Peru (26%). On the other hand, this share increased by 6 percentage points in Uruguay, reaching 70% in 2020.

Figure 3.17. Overall, satisfaction with education dropped across the focal group in 2020 compared to 2019 levels

Share of people who are satisfied with the educational system or the schools in the city or area where they live, percentage



Note: In all the countries of the focal group, the mode of data collection changed between 2019 and 2020 (moving from face-to-face interviews to phone-based interviews). As a result, certain countries may have modified the respondent pool in ways that cannot all be adjusted for via weighting techniques (Srinivasan and Clifton, 2020_[37]; Helliwell et al., 2021_[38]). More than 500 observations are available for all countries. Data collection dates for 2020 are as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; and Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay. Countries are ranked by 2020 levels, in ascending order (left to right). The LAC regional average comprises 16 countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/178667/gallup-world-poll-work.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/o9m36n

Issues for statistical development

Overall, in Latin America and the Caribbean, there is a lack of country-level comparable data on individual skills, with relatively little comparative evidence on literacy, numeracy, problem-solving and technical skills. Information is also lacking on what types of higher-level technical and professional skills businesses in the region require both now and in future (OECD/CAF/UN ECLAC, 2016_[56]). Much like the rest of the world, in the context of the digital transformation most Latin Americans will need to be equipped with access to the Internet and ICT problem-solving skills – on top of solid reading, numeracy and general problem-solving skills – in order to be able to benefit from digital technologies in their daily life and in the workplace. Moreover, the increasing importance of digital skills means that inequalities in Internet access and ICT skills have the potential to worsen existing inequalities in well-being (OECD, 2019_[71]). While access to the Internet is addressed in the previous chapter, metrics on ICT skills (drawn from international studies such as PIAAC) are currently available only for a small subset of countries in the region.

An important priority for future statistical work is therefore to assess additional aspects of people's knowledge and skills, once the measurement of the core "building blocks" (reading, mathematics, sciences and digital skills) has been consolidated. For instance, non-cognitive abilities, such as social and emotional skills – including resourcefulness, perseverance, adaptability and team-working – can also be considered as essential competencies. The OECD Study on Social and Emotional Skills (SSES), which aims to capture non-cognitive abilities in childhood and adolescence, shows that valid, reliable, comparable information on

social and emotional skills can be produced across diverse populations and settings. Bogota and Manizales (Colombia) are among the ten cities for which data should soon be available (2023) (OECD, 2020_[72]). A new module on socio-emotional skills has also been included in the latest round of PIAAC (2018), aiming to provide insights on individual attributes, behaviours and beliefs such as conscientiousness, open-mindedness and relationships with others (OECD, 2021_[73]).

An ideal set of indicators for knowledge and skills would also address the challenge that drop-out rates represent in terms of school performance, both at primary and secondary levels, in Latin America. Generally, the "road to disengagement" from school begins during childhood, either at home or at school (Lessard et al., 2008[74]). For those who complete their primary education, students often have the illusion of faring relatively well. However, once they enter lower secondary school, they may experience learning difficulties, and the rigour expected of them can lead to disengagement, impeding the learning process (Bautier, 2003₁₇₅₁; Blaya, Catherine; Hayden, Carol, 2003₁₇₆₁). Young adults who have left secondary school without attaining a formal gualification are at high risk of poor employment, suffer worse health conditions and are over-represented among those committing crimes (Belfield and Levin, 2007[77]; Lochner, 2011[78]; Machin, Marie and Vujić, 2011[79]). The cumulative drop-out rates to the last grade of primary and to the last grade of lower secondary were available on the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS) database for a majority of focal group countries up until September 2020, when the indicators were discontinued, in order to produce a smaller number of core indicators based on the SDGs.¹⁷ Other indicators produced by the UIS may help in capturing certain elements such as the completion rates (primary education, lower secondary education, upper secondary education) or the survival rate to the last grade of primary education, from which the cumulative drop-out rate to last grade of primary education can be derived.¹⁸

Safety

Personal security or freedom from harm is a key component of people's well-being. The range of threats to people's lives is vast, from political and ethnic conflicts to environmental hazards, industrial accidents and terrorism. However, one of the more common threats to personal security in emerging and developed countries alike is crime. This includes a large number of criminal offences, such as crimes against property (e.g. car theft, burglary in one's own home), contact crimes (e.g. assault, mugging), non-conventional crimes (e.g. consumer fraud, corruption) and murders. However, according to the International Classification of Crime for Statistical Purposes (ICCS): "the vast disparity in approaches and sources used in the establishment of criminal laws by different countries makes it impossible to create a consistent and comprehensive definition of crime" (UNODC, 2016_[80]). Therefore, the concept must be delimited for the sake of cross-country comparison and analysis.

Addressing high levels of criminal violence is a top priority for many countries in Latin America and the Caribbean. According to the most recent Latinobarometro survey (2018), crime and public security were the top concern for 21% of citizens in the focal group of countries – more so than unemployment, the economy or corruption (Latinobarometro, $2020_{[81]}$). The homicide rate for the focal countries (13 per 100 000 population) is six times higher than the OECD average (3 per 100 000), and the share of people who feel safe when walking alone at night (44%) is very low compared with the OECD average (72%). Among the countries with the highest homicides rates worldwide, 17 of the top 20, and 40 of the top 50, are in Latin America (Muggah, 2018_[82]). Although the data show some progress over the past decade, much remains to be done to meet people's expectations and international commitments. Overall, both objective and subjective measures of safety in this report point to very high levels of insecurity that have not always improved for all countries. High urbanisation in the region also contributes to some of these trends, as crime rates tend to be higher in urban and peri-urban areas (Muggah and Szabó, 2016_[83]).

Cartel and gang-related violence is a significant contributor to high violence rates in Latin America, although the manifestations and drivers of gang activity differ from country to country, and comparable evidence on the subject is scarce (Dammert, 2017_[84]). One clear, yet indirect, measure of the extent of gang violence is the greater incidence of homicides among young men, as the vast majority of participants in and victims of gang violence tend to be adolescent and young adult males (Chioda, 2017_[85]). The impact of this violence is felt across society, however, not only through the loss of life experienced by affected families and communities, but also through a heightened awareness and fear of violent crime. For example, one in three people in Mexico and Argentina, and one in ten in Chile, report being frequently aware of shootings in their area of residence (UNODC, 2020_[86]).

Threats to safety can also come from within the home or family, particularly for women and children. In almost every Latin American and Caribbean country with nationally representative survey data, more than 40% of children experienced violence in the past month, and this is usually higher for boys (Lenzer, 2017_[87]). In contrast, women and girls are much more likely to experience physical, sexual or psychological abuse (OECD, forthcoming_[36]). The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that 30% of women in the Americas have experienced physical and/or sexual violence by a partner, while 11% have experienced sexual violence by a non-partner (WHO, $2013_{[88]}$). Further data on this issue are presented in Chapter 5 of this report.

The COVID-19 pandemic changed the nature of crime risks that people face on a daily basis, whilst further increasing the economic hardship that contributes to high crime rates in the region (Crisis Group Latin America, 2020_[89]; UN, 2020_[21]; UNODC, 2020_[90]). Although the extended lockdowns made some types of crime less likely (e.g. property crime), early evidence from focal group countries shows that in certain regions violence continued as usual or even increased. Restrictive measures taken by governments to contain the coronavirus also provided criminal organisations with a window of opportunity to solidify their power, competing with governments to gain the support of local populations by providing essential services to hard-to-reach groups (Asmann, 2020_[91]; Felbab-Brown, 2020_[92]; Rivard Piché, 2020_[93]). In the context of lockdowns due to the pandemic, criminality online has soared (Austin, 2020_[94]), along with the risk of domestic violence and abuse (Statista, 2020_[95]).

Homicides and victimisation

The homicide rate in the focal group of countries (14 per 100 000 population) is almost five times higher than in the OECD on average (3 per 100 000 population), yet lower than the wider regional average (22 per 100 000 population) (Figure 3.18, Panel A). In a majority of the focal group, the homicide rate is 10 per 100 000 population or below, yet it is more than twice as high in Mexico (29), Brazil (27) and Colombia (25), while it is much lower, and not far from the OECD average, in Chile (4 per 100 000 population). Although the homicide rate has fallen by four points on average in the focal group of countries since 2000, trends widely differ across countries, with a drastic decrease in Colombia (-42 points), considerable falls in Paraguay (-12 points) and Ecuador (-9 points), and substantial rises in Mexico (+18 points), Peru (+8 points) and Uruguay (+6 points).

Figure 3.18. Trends in homicide rates vary across the focal group of countries, but the rate of selfreported victimisation fell in every country



Note: In Panel A, the earliest available year is 2001 for Argentina and 2003 for Chile. For Peru, no data were available before 2011 and so the earliest year for Peru has not been included in the chart. The latest available year is 2017 for Peru. Due to incomplete data, Peru is excluded from the focal group and LAC regional averages. The LAC regional average comprises 19 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries with available data. In Panel B, the data show the share of individuals who answered "yes" to the question: "Have you (or a member of your family) been assaulted, attacked or a victim of crime in the previous 12 months?" The LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: UNODC, <u>https://dataunodc.un.org/GSH app</u> (Panel A) and ECLAC data based on special tabulations of the Latinobarometro Corporation Survey (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/9dj7ts

Homicides represent only a fraction of the security risks faced by people, and self-reported victimisation rates indicate the prevalence of other criminal threats to safety. One measure of victimisation, drawn from the Latinobarometro survey, considers the share of individuals who answered "yes" to the question: "Have you (or a member of your family) been assaulted, attacked or a victim of crime in the previous 12 months?". Based on this measure (Figure 3.18, Panel B), Mexico, Chile and Colombia are among the countries with higher victimisation rates in the region, ranging from 33% in Mexico to 19% in Paraguay. The victimisation rate in the focal countries has fallen from 43% in 2001 to 25% in 2018 on average, with high volatility in most countries. Self-reported victimisation was already low in the Dominican Republic in 2004, and since then it has decreased by 3 percentage points. Conversely, it is highest in Mexico (closely followed by Chile), where it has however more than halved in the space of seventeen years.

Detailed and comparable data on specific types of crime are not systematically available in the region, although some national victimisation surveys provide insightful information. The most common form of violence in focal group countries where data are available is robbery, affecting almost one in ten people in Peru (9.4%) and Mexico (8.4%). Physical violence linked to injuries is most common in Argentina (2.3%), which also features the highest levels of psychological (4%) and sexual violence (1.7%) (Figure 3.19).

Figure 3.19. In focal countries where data are available, robberies are the most common form of violence



Panel A: Proportion of the population subjected to physical violence, latest year available, percentage





Note: Data refer to respondents' answers regarding the previous 12 months. In Colombia and Peru (*), no data are available on the share of the population who were subject to sexual violence.

Source: Data collected by UNODC from the following crime victimisation surveys: Argentina (2017), INDEC Encuesta Nacional de Victimización 2017 (ENV); Colombia (2018), DANE Encuesta de Convivencia y Seguridad Ciudadana 2019 (ECSC); Chile (2017), INE Encuesta Nacional Urbana de Seguridad Ciudadana 2018 (ENUSC); Mexico (2018), INEGI Encuesta Nacional de Victimización y Percepción sobre Seguridad Pública 2019 (ENVIPE); Peru (2017), INEI Encuesta Nacional Especializada sobre Victimización 2018 (ENEVIC).

StatLink and https://stat.link/nsd8uv

Perceived safety

In addition to the risk of crime and violence, people's perceptions about their own safety may have large impacts on people's well-being through increased concern and anxiety (OECD, 2015_[96]). In 2017-19, the share of people who said they felt safe when walking alone at night among the focal group of countries (44% on average) was relatively low when compared to the OECD (72%) (Figure 3.20). Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the latest data available showed that Ecuador and Paraguay were the only countries of the focal group where half of the population declared to feel safe walking alone at night (50%), 15 percentage points higher than in the lowest-performing country, Brazil (35%). The share of people feeling safe when walking alone at night remained roughly stable between 2006-09 and 2017-19, but declined in focal group countries where the situation was already ominous. Trends over time vary across countries: considerable declines were registered in Mexico (-11 percentage points), the Dominican Republic (-6 points), Brazil and Colombia (-5 points), while a clear improvement was recorded in Ecuador (+9 points), Paraguay (+6 points) and Chile (+5 points). Levels remained relatively stable in Argentina, Uruguay, Peru and Costa Rica.

Figure 3.20. On average, the share of people feeling safe has remained relatively stable but with diverging trends across countries

Share of people declaring that they feel safe when walking alone at night in the city or area where they live, percentage



Note: Data refer to the share of people who respond "yes" to the question: "Do you feel safe walking alone at night in the city or area where you live?" The LAC regional average comprises 26 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries. Source: Gallup World Poll (database), at https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/1u5v0m

Fear of crime can negatively impact people's well-being by affecting their behaviour and their perceived freedom to do the things that they value doing. At 55%, the share of people in the focal group who reported that crime was the greatest threat to their personal safety was twice that of the OECD average (22%) in 2019 (Gallup World Poll, 2021_[97]). Rates range from 39% of respondents in Chile to 68% in Brazil.¹⁹ Figure 3.21 shows some of the behaviours that have been constrained by fear of crime in Argentina, Mexico and Peru (the only three focal countries for which data are available). In Argentina and Mexico, a majority of people have stopped allowing their children to go out alone and stopped carrying cash. In all three countries, a large share of people have stopped going out at night completely, with this share ranging from 39% in Peru to 53% in Mexico.

142 |
Figure 3.21. In Argentina, Mexico and Peru, fear of crime has a considerable impact on people's daily activities

Share of the population who, for fear of crime, have stopped allowing their children to go out alone, stopped carrying a lot of cash and stopped going out at night, percentage, 2019 or latest year available



Note: Data collected by UNODC from the following crime victimisation surveys: Argentina (2017), INDEC, *Encuesta Nacional de Victimización 2017* (ENV), which refers to people who "have stopped carrying a lot of cash or credit/debit cards"; Mexico (2018), INEGI *Encuesta Nacional de Victimización y Percepción sobre Seguridad Pública 2019* (ENVIPE), which refers to people who "have stopped carrying cash"; Peru (2017), INEI *Encuesta Nacional Especializada sobre Victimización 2018* (ENEVIC), which refers to people who "have stopped carrying a lot of cash". Source: UNODC, http://www.cdeunodc.inegi.org.mx/index.php/viclab11/

StatLink ms https://stat.link/jl6fky

Road deaths

Every year, roughly 1.35 million people die from road traffic crashes around the world, with over half of them affecting pedestrians, cyclists and motorcyclists, according to the World Health Organization. Mortality rates tend to be higher in low and middle-income countries than in higher-income countries (WHO, 2020_[98]). In 2019, the focal group average (18 deaths per 100 000 population) was twice as high as the OECD average (9 deaths) (Figure 3.22). Ecuador was the worst-performing country, with 27 deaths per 100 000 population due to road traffic injuries. The Dominican Republic, Paraguay and Brazil also registered over 20 deaths per 100 000 population. At the other end of the spectrum, Argentina (14), Peru (14) and Chile (13) had the lowest road death rates among the focal group, approximately half the rate recorded in Ecuador. Trends between 2000 and 2019 have diverged across countries, with most best-performing countries (e.g. Chile and Peru) suffering fewer road deaths than two decades ago, whereas a number of low-performing countries (e.g. Paraguay) suffered more. In Brazil, despite decreasing more than anywhere else in the focal group, deaths from road traffic crashes (at 21 per 100 000 population) remain above average.

Figure 3.22. Road deaths are twice as high in the focal group relative to the OECD average, and the gap among top and bottom performers is widening



Death rate due to road traffic injuries (road deaths, rate per 100 000 population)

Note: The LAC regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean and the OECD average are calculated by the Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME).

Source: Global Burden of Disease Collaborative Network, Global Burden of Disease Study 2019 (GBD 2019) Results, Seattle, United States: Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), 2020, <u>http://ghdx.healthdata.org/gbd-results-tool</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/rwui23

Impact of COVID-19

Extended lockdowns in Latin America and the Caribbean kept people off the streets, with mixed consequences on crime. On the one hand, they made some types of crime less likely (e.g. property crime). Mandatory confinement and strict social control across the region led to fewer opportunities for petty crimes such as mugging, whilst many criminals were dissuaded by the risks of infection (Semple and Ahmed, $2020_{[99]}$). In the first semester of 2020, 22% of households in Mexico fell victim to robbery, burglary or theft, compared to 35% a year earlier (2019) (INEGI, $2020_{[100]}$), with crimes committed outside of private dwellings falling from 17% to 9%. Furthermore, in January 2021, the adult population expressed a higher level of satisfaction with security than a year earlier, despite the level remaining relatively low (5.5 out of 10 in 2021, against 5.2 in 2020) (INEGI, $2021_{[101]}$). In Central America, the homicide rate per 100 000 population decreased by almost a third on average, from 31 to 21 – representing 2 607 fewer homicides (Infosegura, $2021_{[102]}$).²⁰ However, early evidence shows that for other countries in the focal group violence continued as usual. For instance, rural communities in Colombia fell victim to armed conflict even during national lockdowns (El Espectador, $2020_{[103]}$), while the number of homicides remained stable in Mexico following the introduction of lockdown measures, with similar levels during the first semesters of 2019 and 2020 ((Gobierno de Mexico, $2020_{[104]}$; UNODC, $2020_{[90]}$).

COVID-19 also opened a window of opportunity for groups that partake in organised crime to solidify their power. In Brazil, Mexico and Colombia, cartels and armed groups engaged in charitable activities (e.g. by handing out basic food packages (Felbab-Brown, 2020[92])) during lockdowns in an attempt to expand their social base, and imposed their own restrictions on communities – separate from those instituted by national governments (Asmann, 2020[91]). By capitalising on their ability to enforce key measures at a local level, these groups can entrench themselves more deeply within communities, making it harder for governments to regain authority. Further consequences of the pandemic such as rising levels of poverty and of

144 |

unemployment among youth may also provide these groups with an environment in which they can thrive, raising the appeal of illegal activities to vulnerable groups (Nugent, 2020[105]).

Data from the Gallup World Poll on the share of people declaring that they felt safe when walking alone at night show little year-on-year change in 2020 compared to 2019 on average in the focal group (from 45% in 2019 to 46% in 2020) (Gallup World Poll, 2021[97]). Nonetheless, this hides diverging trends across countries, for instance a 7 percentage point drop in Chile (from 48% to 41%) and a 6 percentage point increase in the Dominican Republic (from 39% to 45%) and Uruguay (from 46% to 52%).

Finally, with many services, shops and offices shut, as well as a significant share of the population in selfisolation, a higher number of people have relied on purchasing goods and services online. As a result, criminal organisations have turned to ransomware attacks, online scams and phishing e-mail schemes, which proliferated throughout Latin-American countries during the pandemic, posing dangers to people, but also to banks and governments (Austin, 2020_[94]). Reports of domestic violence during the first weeks of quarantine showed an increase in four focal group countries (Argentina, Chile, Colombia and Mexico) (Statista, 2020_[95]). Due to the isolation measures and income shortages entailed by the sanitary and economic crises, the situation is likely to heighten the risk of violence and abuse in Latin American homes. Early evidence suggests that call volumes to helplines in the region increased post-quarantine (López-Calva, 2020_[106]): examples include an increase of 32% in helpline calls in Buenos Aires (Perez-Vincent et al., 2020_[107]), following the introduction of restrictions on mobility, and an increase of 48% between April and July 2020 to helpline calls in Peru (Agüero, 2020_[108]). Data from *Línea Mujeres* in Mexico City suggest there was little effect of the lockdown on calls regarding interpersonal violence, but an increase in calls for psychological services along with a fall in calls for legal services (Silverio-Murillo and Balmori de la Miyar, 2020_[109]).

Issues for statistical development

The homicide rate is a key indicator of violent crime, but it represents only the "tip of the iceberg". In this report, this has been complemented by the self-reported victimisation rate to provide a wider view of how crime affects individuals. More data are needed from both police registers and crime victimisation surveys to cover a wider range of experiences, as cross-country comparability of existing data is limited and no central repository of international data currently exists. Furthermore, crime victimisation surveys from the region show that few people report crimes to the competent authorities and that, when they do, most of them report a negative experience. In Peru, for example, the share of crimes reported to the police makes up only 13% of all crimes experienced, and dissatisfaction when reporting crime reaches 83% – the main reason being a lack of action by the authorities (UNODC, 2020_[86]).

Feelings of safety affect people's well-being and behaviours. Nevertheless, available indicators sourced from the Gallup World Poll have a narrow scope (feelings of safety "when walking alone at night"). Moreover, there is no indication of the types of threats that people may fear, nor on the contextual predictors (such as social cohesion, incivilities or neighbourhood disruption, for instance), which limits the identification of potential policy levers. Given the extent to which the region is marked by violence, the generation of comparable insecurity statistics that include people's perceptions is a priority for Latin America's statistical agenda. The indicator used in this report is hence only a placeholder until better quality data become available.

The scope of the road safety indicator used in this report could be improved by extending it to (non-fatal) road injuries. In some Latin American countries, however, the institutional capacity to monitor road injuries and crash data is still limited. Deaths from conflict are also missing from the data set used in this report.

The evidence on the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic highlights certain key areas where measures of people's safety may be improved. Domestic violence is an important aspect of safety highlighted in the Sustainable Development Goals (Target 5.2.1 refers to women and girls subject to intimate partner

violence). However, existing data often come from specialised surveys that are conducted infrequently and focus mainly on women (rather than on the entire population). These specialised surveys must also follow the required safety and ethical measures for this type of research: trained interviewers must collect data in a private space in a non-judgmental way, interviewing one person per household in the absence of their partner (WHO, 2013_[88]). In Latin America, only five countries (which are also in the focal group for this report) have implemented surveys that come close to this standard: Chile, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Mexico and Uruguay (UNDP, 2017_[110]). One alternative countries have used to collect information from representative population samples is via the inclusion of a module on domestic violence in an existing survey. A total of 12 countries in Latin America have relied on this approach – and Ecuador is the only one to also have a specialised survey, the "*Encuesta Nacional Sobre Relaciones Familiares y Violencia de Género contra la Mujeres - ENVIGMU*" (UNDP, 2017_[110]; INEC, 2019_[111]).

Finally, the ongoing digital transformation also implies new risks to people's safety. As mentioned above, in the absence of effective regulatory, legal and ethical frameworks, both Internet users and organisations can be exposed to substantial economic, social, emotional and even physical risks. Measuring cybersecurity risks is challenging, however, as online criminal activity may go unnoticed by Internet users, and no centralised reporting mechanism for small-scale online security incidents currently exists in the region. While self-reports of cybercrimes are common, they have methodological limits (OECD, 2019[71]), implying that greater efforts are needed to develop a more general and objective measure of cybersecurity risks.

Environmental quality

The quality of the environment affects human health directly through the quality of air, water and soil, and through the presence, density and toxicity of hazardous substances. Environmental quality also matters intrinsically to people who attach importance to its beauty and value amenities that affect their life choices (e.g. a place to live) (Balestra and Dottori, 2011_[112]). Furthermore, people benefit from environmental services and assets. In particular, access to green spaces has been associated with numerous benefits, including psychological relaxation, stress reduction, enhanced physical activity, mitigation of exposure to air pollution, excessive heat and noise, improved social capital and pro-environmental behaviours (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2016_[113]; Engemann et al., 2019_[114]).

Environmental guality depends on how natural resources and land are used, as human activities have the potential to pollute through by-products that end up on land or in rivers or lakes, the ocean and the atmosphere (ECLAC, 2010[115]). The countries of Latin America and the Caribbean are endowed with a rich base of natural resources (see Chapter 4), particularly minerals, oil deposits, forest area and arable land (Solbrig, 1998[116]). In addition, the Pacific and South Atlantic coasts are rich in seafood. However, the region also faces some of the most threatening environmental problems. Most cities confront huge air quality challenges as a result of urban growth, transport emissions and energy consumption. These factors, in addition to relatively inefficient vehicles, weak fuel standards and biomass burning for heating and cooking, further contribute to alarming PM_{2.5} levels (NRDC, 2014[117]; CAF, 2015[118]; IQ Air, 2019[119]). Other challenges include contaminated water due to industrial waste and soil erosion (ECLAC, 2010[115]; UNEP, 2018[120]), as well as deforestation (discussed in Chapter 4). Finally, although Latin America bears relatively little historical responsibility for greenhouse gas emissions, it is heavily exposed to some of the consequences, such as extreme weather events. Rising sea levels, for example, could have dramatic impacts on Caribbean islands over the next century, while high-intensity tropical cyclones are of great concern to Central American countries, and increasing temperatures are expected to exacerbate droughts in areas such as the northeast of Brazil (FIDA, 2020[121]). This section covers the key environmental aspects that impact people's well-being based on available data for the region. Wider threats to the environment linked to natural capital, such as endangered species, water stress and greenhouse gas emissions, are covered in Chapter 4 on resources for future well-being.

Early evidence suggests that the COVID-19 pandemic has improved outdoor air quality in many respects, which could prove to be beneficial for many individuals considered among the most vulnerable. However, these benefits are likely to be short-lived. As countries recover from the pandemic, resumptions in air travel, people's movement within and between cities, and production levels in factories will see an increase in outdoor air pollution. Furthermore, inefficient waste treatment systems in the region are a cause for concern due to the additional hazardous waste generated during the outbreak.

Air quality

Air pollution is one of the main immediate environmental risks for people's health in the Americas (WHO, 2016_[122]). In Latin America and the Caribbean in particular, phenomena such as wildfires, the widespread use of wood for heating and/or cooking and the increasing number of vehicles (CAF, 2019_[123]) are leading to people's high exposure to both indoor and outdoor air pollution. The sources of air pollutants vary both within and across countries, as does the severity of people's exposure.²¹ The potential costs include shorter life expectancy, increased health-care costs and reduced labour productivity. Further consequences include reduced agricultural output and damage to ecosystems (OECD, 2017_[124]).

Fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}) is a common air pollutant that is inhaled and may cause serious health disorders, including both cardiovascular and respiratory diseases (OECD, 2020_[39]). In the focal group of countries, just over 90% of the population are exposed to levels of PM_{2.5} above the first WHO threshold level of risk to human health (10 micrograms per cubic metre) (WHO, 2006_[125]) (Figure 3.23, Panel A). However, different thresholds of exposure can be used in order to assess air pollution at different levels of severity, revealing a nuanced picture of the situation in each country. For instance, in Ecuador, Mexico and Costa Rica, the average share of the population exposed to levels of fine particulate matter air pollution above 15 micrograms/m³ exceeds 97%, yet less than 9% are exposed to levels above 25 micrograms/m³ (i.e. less than the averages in the focal group and OECD of 14% and 11%, respectively). By contrast, in Peru, Chile and Colombia, over 40% of the population are exposed to the highest threshold level – which affects less than 1% of the population in five of the other seven focal group countries.

Although the average mean exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ is less straightforward to interpret, it is a useful measure for assessing changes in air pollution over time as opposed to the share of the population exposed to certain thresholds, since the share of the population moving from one side of a threshold to another may distort the trend in overall exposure. Between 2000 and 2019, the average mean exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ fell by 9% on average in the focal group of countries. The largest improvements occurred in Brazil, Paraguay, Mexico and Colombia, where levels fell by 20% or more. Conversely, the average mean exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ increased slightly in Peru (11%) and Ecuador (6%) (Figure 3.23, Panel B).

Figure 3.23. Exposure to fine particles in the air has improved on average since 2010, but the populations of most LAC countries remain exposed to harmful levels

Panel A: Share of the population exposed to PM2.5 above certain thresholds (micrograms/m3), percentage, 2019 or latest available year

- More than 15

Ch Ch C, Ch M & Be Ba C On By

More than 25

The for

O More than 10





Note: In Panel A, countries are ranked by the share of the population exposed to $PM_{2.5}$ above 25 micrograms/m³, above 15 micrograms/m³ and above 10 micrograms/m³ – i.e. the population living in areas with annual concentrations of fine particles in the air exceeding the WHO Air Quality Guideline values (WHO, 2006_[125]). In Panel B, change over time is assessed using the mean exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ in micrograms/m³, a measure derived from the Global Burden of Disease study (Wang et al., 2020_[126]), and then weighted with gridded population datasets from the Joint Research Centre Global Human Settlement project (European Commission, Joint Research Centre (JRC, 2015_[127]). In both panels, the LAC regional average and the OECD average are calculated by the OECD.

Source: OECD Exposure to PM2.5 in countries and regions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=EXP_PM2_5

StatLink ms https://stat.link/e2yj7u

Air pollution is generally associated with urbanisation, industry and transport. However, the contribution of biomass burning from household cooking and/or agriculture to local air pollution is considerable (Brezzi and Sanchez-Serra, 2014_[128]). Thus, exposure to air pollution, and its causes, vary greatly according to whether people live in cities or in rural areas, or in developed or developing countries. The following set of estimates are based on political and administrative boundaries established by territorial grid units and Global Administrative Unit Layers, respectively developed by the OECD and the FAO (OECD, 2020_[129]; FAO, 2021_[130]).

According to 2019 estimates, in 90% of the regions in the selected countries, average annual exposure to air pollution was higher than the World Health Organization's recommended maximum of 10 μ g/m³ (Figure 3.24). Of the remaining 10% of regions, over half were in Uruguay – the only country of the focal group where total exposure is below the WHO threshold.²² Very high values of exposure to fine particulate matter are found in some regions of Peru, where 20 regions have an annual average exposure over 25 μ g/m³, but also in Colombia (8) and Chile (6). In Figure 3.24, relatively large regional disparities can be observed in Chile, Peru, Colombia and Argentina (above 15 μ g/m³), as opposed to countries such as Uruguay, Paraguay and Costa Rica (below 5 μ g/m³). Aisén del General Carlos Ibañez del Campo, Chile's most polluted region, is also the most polluted region in the focal group countries and the OECD, according to this measure. Chile's southernmost region of Magallanes is the focal group average (18 μ g/m³).²³

100

90

80

70

60

50

40

30

20

10

0

Figure 3.24. Levels of air pollution exceed WHO guidelines in 90% of focal group regions



Regional disparities in mean annual exposure of the population to outdoor PM2.5 in 2019, µg/m3

Note: The mean population exposure to outdoor PM2.5 is calculated as the mean annual outdoor PM2.5 concentration weighted by population living in the relevant area, i.e. the concentration level, expressed in µg/m3, to which a typical resident is exposed throughout a year. The country "total" considers the country as a single entity, to which each region contributes proportionally. The LAC regional average is calculated by the OECD.

Source: OECD Exposure to PM2.5 in countries and regions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=EXP_PM2_5.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/q017if

Natural hazards

Latin America and the Caribbean is a region that is prone to natural hazards. Between 2000 and 2019, it was the second most impacted region in the world, with a total of 152 million people affected by 1 205 natural disasters, with floods being the most common (OCHA, 2019_[131]). The region is exposed to a large variety of disasters: between 1990 and 2020, 1 412 disasters with natural hazards as a source were registered, 87% of which were climate-related (i.e. wet mass movements, storms, floods, fires and extreme temperature events) and 13% geophysical (dry mass movements, volcanic eruptions and earthquakes).²⁴ Floods were recorded most frequently, affecting roughly 49 million people. Despite being less frequent, droughts affected approximately 70 million people (ECLAC, 2021_[132]).²⁵

Climate change has been shown to be worsening a number of climate-related disasters in the region (OECD, 2019_[133]). As seen in the Housing section of the previous Chapter, Latin America is one of the most urbanised regions on the planet, and its metropolitan areas are expected to face a higher level of risk in the years to come (Fisher and Gamper, 2017_[134]). The region's cities are also among the most unequal worldwide, home to an increased concentration of poor and hence vulnerable people, who are potentially exposed to natural hazards (Hardoy and Pandiella, 2009_[135]; Fisher and Gamper, 2017_[134]). A large share of the urban expansion that has taken place in Latin America in recent decades has been up mountain slopes, flood-plains and other areas prone to sea surges or seasonal storms (Warn and Adamo, 2014_[136]). Examples includes cities such as Quito, in Ecuador (built on steep slopes at the foot of the Pichincha volcano) and Santa Fe, Argentina (expansion onto the Río Salado floodplain) (Hardoy and Pandiella, 2009_[135]). Within agglomerations, many of the most affected neighbourhoods are inhabited by low-income groups in informal settlements that lack access to services and infrastructure (OECD, 2019_[133]).

150 |

In 2017-18, the number of deaths, missing persons and directly affected persons attributed to disasters was slightly lower than in 2005-06, though there was a sharp peak during 2009-10 (Figure 3.25, Panel A). The peak may be explained by repeated "El Nino-Southern Oscillation" (ENSO) phenomena in 2006-07 and 2009-2010 (Cai et al., 2020[137]), coupled with strong earthquakes in Haiti and Chile in 2010. In a context where the data are so volatile and have frequent spikes, looking at point changes for individual years may be misleading, which is why data have been pooled across years in Figure 3.25, Panel B. Over the 2012-2018 period, the count of people who died, went missing or who were directly affected by disasters stood at 534 persons per 100 000 population in focal countries, close to the regional average (524) (Figure 3.25, Panel B). However, the count is over 10 times higher in Paraguay (1222) than Chile (112). That being said, Chile is among the three countries of the focal group to have registered the largest fall (along with Colombia and Mexico) when comparing 2012-2018 data to 2005-11 data. This may be attributed to spikes due to certain events over the period, such as the 2010 earthquake in Chile, or floods in Colombia and Mexico (CERF, 2007[138]; IFRC, 2010[139]; IFRC, 2011[140]). Argentina is subject to intense thunderstorms, which bring severe weather including damaging winds and hail, torrential rains and lightning that can start wildfires. It is one of the countries in the focal group where the number of people who died, went missing or were directly affected by disasters increased between 2005-11 and 2012-2018, with particularly deadly storms registered in 2013 and 2015 (IFRC, 2013[141]; IFRC, 2013[141]; Penn State. 2020[142]). Nonetheless, evidence from this indicator must be interpreted with caution due to methodological differences among reporting systems: countries where change is more visible over time may simply report the data more accurately, rather than being more or less prepared for disasters of natural origin.

Figure 3.25. Overall, the number of people who have died, gone missing or been directly affected by disasters in the focal group of countries has decreased



Deaths, missing persons and directly affected persons attributed to disasters per 100 000 population



Note: For this indicator, the term "disaster" applies to "to small-scale and large-scale, frequent and infrequent, sudden and slow-onset disasters caused by natural or man-made hazards, as well as related environmental, technological and biological hazards and risk" (UNGA, 2016_[143]). "Deaths" corresponds to "the number of people who died during the disaster, or directly after, as a direct result of the hazardous event". "Missing" corresponds to "the number of people whose whereabouts is unknown since the hazardous event. It includes people who are presumed dead, for whom there is no physical evidence such as a body, and for which an official/legal report has been filed with competent authorities". "Directly affected" corresponds to "the number of people who have suffered injury, illness or other health effects; who were evacuated, displaced, relocated or have suffered direct damage to their livelihoods, economic, physical, social, cultural and environmental assets" (UN, 2018_[144]). The OECD average is not included in this graph due to a lack of available data across member countries for this indicator in the UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database. The LAC 9 average excludes Brazil and the Dominican Republic due to a lack of available data. The LAC regional average comprises 14 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 9 focal countries with available data. Differences in national reporting systems may impact the findings displayed for each country.

Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/

StatLink ms https://stat.link/hqo0uj

Impact of COVID-19

Nearly 9 out of 10 Latin Americans in the focal group countries are exposed to a level of small particulate matter air pollution that puts their health at risk (Figure 3.24), and high levels of air pollution can be a risk factor for worse outcomes if infected with COVID-19 (Pozzer et al., 2020_[145]; Wu et al., 2020_[146]). Worldwide, pre-COVID outdoor air pollution caused more than 3 million premature deaths in 2010, with elderly people and children the most affected. OECD projections imply a doubling, or even tripling, of premature deaths from dirty air by 2060 (OECD, 2016_[147]). Data show that ambient nitrogen dioxide and sulfur dioxide concentrations in Latin American cities decreased during the quarantines — mainly at the beginning — while PM_{2.5} levels show no clear overall trend before and during the period of restrictions (ECLAC, 2020_[148]). Reductions in air pollution will provide temporary respite to people with respiratory problems or asthma, who are considered more susceptible to COVID-19, as well as reducing negative side-effects of pollution such as increased inflammation and lowered immunity (Glencross et al., 2020_[149]). However, as countries begin to recover from the pandemic, resumptions in air travel, movements of people within and between cities, and production levels in factories will likely see an increase in outdoor air pollution (OECD, 2020_[150]).

Although ambient air pollution during COVID-19 lockdowns were fairly well documented (Amoatey et al., $2020_{[151]}$), studies on indoor air pollution were relatively scarce – particularly in Latin America and the Caribbean. However, this is a major issue in low and middle-income countries, and if people spend more time inside their homes the role of indoor air pollution takes on new significance as people suffer from a higher risk of exposure (Du and Wang, $2020_{[152]}$). According to evidence drawn from international research, important factors that can impact indoor air pollution include heating and/or cooking fuel and household fuel consumption (Shen et al., $2017_{[153]}$; Du et al., $2018_{[154]}$), cooking with oil (Zhao et al., $2019_{[155]}$), smoking (Kanchongkittiphon et al., $2015_{[156]}$), and the use of home ventilation or air conditioning (Zhang et al., $2011_{[157]}$; Liu et al., $2018_{[158]}$).

Effective and environmentally sound waste management, an essential service, is particularly important in response to emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic. During the outbreak, various types of additional hazardous waste (such as medical waste) were generated, including gloves, masks and protective equipment. There are significant weaknesses in waste treatment facilities in the region, and unsound management of this type of waste could potentially lead to unforeseen "knock-on" effects on the environment, as well as on human health. Several measures have been identified as regional priorities for environmental policy during the recovery phase post-COVID-19, including the progressive closure of dumpsites, increasing the capacity of health-care waste treatment, strengthening the resilience of the waste sector, prioritising circular approaches and promoting institutional frameworks for sustainable waste management (UNEP, 2020[159]).

The protection of the region's biodiversity will be vital in the recovery process from COVID-19. As discussed in detail in Chapter 4 on resources for future well-being, Latin America is one of the most important regions of the world in terms of biodiversity and ecosystems. Biodiversity underpins current and future well-being as well as economic prosperity, and it is essential that it be a key part of the regional COVID-19 response and recovery plans (OECD, 2018_[160]). Its protection is also vital in order to avoid the next pandemic: close to three-quarters of emerging infectious diseases in humans come from other animals. Wildlife exploitation and land-use change increase the risk of infectious disease, by bringing domestic animals and people into close proximity to wildlife that carry pathogens and by disrupting ecological processes that help keep diseases in check (OECD, 2020_[161]).

Issues for statistical development

An ideal set of indicators of Environmental Quality in Latin America and the Caribbean would inform on people's access to environmental services and amenities (OECD, 2020[39]), particularly with regards to water quality and recreational green space. The latter is even more relevant in the context of COVID-19: under confinement conditions, movement is restricted, and public spaces and parks may be closed. As mentioned in the section on Housing in Chapter 2 of this report, Latin America is one of the most urbanised regions in the word, and its cities are often afflicted by social and spatial segregation (Loret de Mola et al., 2017[162]). In the context of a pandemic, many Latin American urban families are confined to small, often inadequately built apartments. Access to basic services in these conditions is clearly a primary concern, but so is access to green space, as it provides numerous health and well-being benefits, including psychological relaxation; stress reduction; enhanced physical activity; mitigation of exposure to air pollution, excessive heat and noise; improved social capital; and pro-environmental behaviours (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2016[113]; Engemann et al., 2019[114]). Although there is currently no universally accepted definition of green space.²⁶ recent studies have helped to assess access to green areas in European cities using satellite data (Poelman, 2018[163]). The underlying method determines an area of easy walking distance – approximately 10 minutes' walking time (at an average speed of 5 km per hour) – near an inhabited Urban Atlas polygon (Copernicus Land Monitoring Service, 2021_[164]). Urban areas are defined as cities with an urban centre of at least 50 000 inhabitants (Dijkstra and Poelman, 2012[165]).

The accuracy of estimates of air pollution exposure shown in this chapter varies considerably by location. Worldwide, accuracy is particularly poor in areas with few monitoring stations, and generally good in regions with dense networks of monitoring stations (such as most advanced economies) (Shaddick et al., $2018_{[166]}$). In addition, for some regions, particularly snow-covered areas, small islands and coastal areas, there are no PM_{2.5} concentration estimates for part of the region, because satellite-based measurements of aerosol optical depth are not reliable in areas where the dominant land cover is very reflective (Mackie, Haščič and Cárdenas Rodríguez, $2016_{[167]}$).

Inequalities in exposure to air pollution, particularly by gender, age and education, are challenging to produce due to the nature of the data – which are collected at increasingly fine spatial levels, but not attributable to specific households or individuals (and therefore cannot be disaggregated by household and individual characteristics). In 2018, the OECD launched "The Geography of Well-Being", a project aimed at building a comprehensive database of exposure to environmental risks disaggregated by socio-economic status, using metrics that are harmonised across countries and which can be considered a first step in this direction (OECD, 2020[39]).

Civic engagement

Civic engagement allows people to express their voice and to contribute to the political life of their society. Political voice is one of the basic freedoms and rights that people have reason to value (Sen, 1999_[168]). People who have the opportunity to participate in a decision are more likely to endorse the decision and to

consider it fair (Stutzer and Frey, 2006^[169]). Civic engagement may also increase people's sense of personal efficacy and control over their lives, (Barber, 1984^[170]) and allows individuals to develop a sense of belonging to their community, trust in others and a feeling of social inclusion.

With some exceptions, Latin America has made considerable progress in providing citizens with political voice, moving away from military dictatorships, human rights violations and internal conflicts over the past two decades. In fact, most Latin American people live in democracies today, and according to the recent assessment of the *Economist Intelligence Unit*, the democracies of Costa Rica and Uruguay are among the most robust in the world (EIU, 2020[171])).

Nonetheless, dissatisfaction with the public sphere has been a source of social unrest in recent years, often linked to the State's limited capacity to ensure its monopoly of violence and to run its institutions in accordance with the rule of law (ECLAC, $2021_{[172]}$) This dissatisfaction has the potential to hinder governance and the way democracies work: for instance, the share of the population having voiced their opinion to a public official has dropped from approximately one in five to one in six among countries in the focal group over the past decade. As described in the section on Income and Consumption in Chapter 2, limited progress in reducing inequality over the past decade has affected the way people perceive fairness in their societies as well as their trust in public institutions (ECLAC, $2013_{[42]}$; Busso and Messina, $2020_{[173]}$). This perceived lack of fairness and legitimacy in Latin American democracies contributes to the belief that economic and political elites enjoy privileges denied to most citizens, and that government institutions are the preserve of a few powerful groups that use them for their own benefit.

Since 2019, several countries in the region experienced a wave of citizen protests and mobilisations, often led by youth demanding change, particularly with regards to long-standing structural inequalities and perceptions that governments are not responsive to the needs of all citizens. Meeting citizen expectations is as vital as ever, since the most vulnerable sections of society have been hit hardest by the crisis. Governments must prioritise effective, inclusive and non-discriminatory public participation in decision-making in order to guarantee institutional legitimacy, political voice and long-term stability.

Political participation

The most fundamental form of democratic engagement is participation in national elections. Voter turnout differs widely across focal group countries, partially reflecting differences in electoral systems, including the existence of compulsory voting.²⁷ In recent years, voter turnout ranged from 47% in Chile (where voting is no longer compulsory since 2012) to 90% in Uruguay (where it is compulsory and enforced with sanctions) (Figure 3.26, Panel. A). On average, 7 out of 10 people who were registered to vote in the focal group of countries cast a ballot in the last election (70%), a share that has remained relatively stable over the past two decades. This stability masks gains of 6 to 7 percentage points in Argentina, Mexico and Colombia, and a 17-point increase in Ecuador. Although voter turnout in Ecuador was considerably higher at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic than it was 20 years ago, it was much lower in Peru (-8 percentage points) and the Dominican Republic (-21) (IDEA, 2021_[174]).²⁸

Voting is, however, only one aspect of political voice, and contacting public officials is also an important form of civic engagement (OECD, 2020_[39]). In focal group countries, the share of people declaring to have voiced their opinion to a public official was three percentage points below that of OECD countries in 2017-19, at 16% on average (Figure 3.26, Panel. B). Over this period, shares ranged from 10% in Argentina to 22% in Colombia. Since 2006-09, the only country that recorded an increase was Paraguay (by 5 percentage points), lifting its share just above the focal group average. The share of people declaring to have voiced their opinion to a public official remained relatively stable in Ecuador and Uruguay, as well as in Argentina, where it was lowest among the focal group countries. Elsewhere in the focal group, the share of people who voiced their opinion to an official dropped considerably between 2006-09 and 2017-19, particularly in Colombia and Costa Rica, where it fell by 10 percentage points or more, yet remained relatively high.

Figure 3.26. Voter turnout has remained broadly stable in most focal group countries, whereas the share of the population having voiced their opinion to a public official has declined significantly in recent years



Note: In Panel A, Chile is excluded from the LAC average due to a change in national legislation in 2012 (Ley N° 20.568), making prior results non-comparable. The latest available year is 2020 for the Dominican Republic and Peru, 2019 for Argentina and Uruguay, 2018 for Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica, Mexico and Paraguay and 2017 in Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Argentina; 2002 for Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and Ecuador; 2003 for Paraguay; 2004 for Uruguay; and 2013 for Chile. National elections refer to presidential elections in Brazil, Colombia and the Dominican Republic, and to parliamentary elections in all other countries considered. Countries where compulsory voting is enforced are marked with an "*". The LAC regional average comprises 32 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries with available data. OECD 35 excludes Chile and Japan, due to breaks in the series. In Panel B, data refer to the share of people who answered "yes" to the question: "Have you done any of the following in the past month? How about voiced your opinion to a public official?" The LAC regional average countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (IDEA) database, 2020, <u>https://www.idea.int/ (Panel A), and Gallup World</u> Poll (database), <u>https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx (Panel B)</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/lb6a8r

Inclusive government

While all the 11 countries of the focal group are electoral democracies, their democratic experience is often relatively recent, and the political process is still perceived as being the preserve of powerful groups, with limited accountability for their decisions. When asked the question, "In general terms, would you say that your country is governed by a few powerful groups for their own benefit, or that it is governed for the good of all the people?", four in five people (81%) in focal group countries answer the former, on average, with this share being close to 90% in Brazil. Chile, Costa Rica and Uruguay are the only countries where this proportion is 75% or lower (Figure 3.27).

The share of the population who believe that their country is governed by a few powerful groups for their benefit increased in 8 focal group countries between 2004 and 2018, remaining relatively stable (at high levels) in the Dominican Republic and in Peru, while falling in Uruguay from 78% to 64%. Notable increases between these two years include Argentina (11 percentage points), Colombia (21 points) and Brazil (25 points) (Figure 3.27).

Figure 3.27. In the focal group countries, most individuals believe that their country is governed by a few powerful groups for their own benefit



Share of people who believe the country is governed for the benefit of the powerful, percentage

Note: The LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries. Source: Latinobarometro (database), http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp

StatLin https://stat.link/bd0cg6

Impact of COVID-19

The COVID-19 pandemic has disturbed electoral processes in a number of Latin American countries, with elections postponed in Chile, the Dominican Republic, Paraguay and Uruguay. Even when elections were maintained, there were considerable disruptions, ranging from changes in voter turnout to campaigning difficulties for candidates (Querido, 2020_[175]). Moreover, each country adopted its own approach to the introduction of precautionary safety measures, which generally included social distancing, mask wearing, sanitising, temperature checks, and the single use of voting pencils (IDEA, 2020_[176]). Certain countries also extended voting hours, increased the number of polling stations, offered mobile polling stations, or even made accommodations for advance voting, particularly for certain groups at risk (Asplund et al., 2021_[177]; López-Calva, 2021_[178]).

While these special voting arrangements proved to be useful to mitigate the effects of the sanitary crisis on electoral calendars, they were not implemented systematically across Latin American countries. Instances in which this was particularly problematic include mandatory quarantine periods for voters who had recently returned from abroad or tested positive, and who were consequently disenfranchised from their voting right (Asplund et al., 2020[179]).

Early evidence across 14 parliamentary and presidential elections suggests that the pandemic may have affected voting behaviour in the region (López-Calva, 2021_[178]). When comparing the elections that took place during the pandemic to historical averages, voter turnout slightly increased in half of the countries, and decreased in the other half. However, when compared with previous elections, a majority of countries (11) registered a decrease in voter turnout and, whether compared to historical averages or to previous elections, these decreases were larger than the increases (López-Calva, 2021_[178]). In due course, it will be important to take a closer a look at disaggregated data as well, to assess changes in voting behaviour across different groups of the population.

Although there may be several, cross-cutting drivers behind these findings, a starting point for reflection is that trust in elections was already fragile prior to the pandemic (LAPOP, 2021_[180]), in a context of increased social unrest. Although the 2009-13 period showed signs of greater optimism and confidence, there has been growing disenchantment and political polarisation in more recent years (ECLAC, 2021_[172]). Countries that have reduced opportunities for public participation in decision-making should reverse this trend, noting the benefits of more inclusive governance, civic empowerment, and greater government legitimacy as a result.

Civic space is considered a core component of any democratic, open society, and is guaranteed by the fundamental freedoms of association, assembly and expression (OECD, 2020_[181]; CIVICUS, 2021_[182]). Across the region, certain emergency responses to contain the pandemic sometimes led to restricted freedoms and liberties (OECD, 2020_[181]; ICNL, 2021_[183]). It is key for these measures to have sunset clauses (i.e. they must be time-bound) and to be strictly proportionate, in order to protect civic space and allow public engagement to resume in due course. Evidence suggests that there is a positive correlation between the protection of civic space and a country's levels of economic and human development (BTEAM, 2021_[184]). Examples of potential threats to civic space during the pandemic in Latin America include citizen's reduced capacity to collectively voice their opinion on government responses - highlighted by reports of the overuse of force - as well as restrictive COVID-19-related disinformation laws on the freedom of expression (OECD, 2020_[181]; CIVICUS, 2021_[185]; ICNL, 2021_[183]).

Finally, 2020 data from the Gallup World Poll on the share of people having voiced their opinion to an official show relatively little year-on-year change compared to 2019 in the focal group, on average (17% in both years). It increased by 5 percentage points to reach 21% in Brazil, but declined by the same amount in Colombia and Costa Rica to 19% and 16%, respectively (Gallup World Poll, 2021_[97]).

Issues for statistical development

An ideal set of civic engagement indicators would measure whether citizens are involved in a range of important civic and political activities that enable them to shape the society where they live. In well-functioning democracies, civic engagement shapes the institutions that govern people's lives. The quality of these institutions *per se* is considered in the section on Social Capital of Chapter 4.

Voting is the most traditional form of political voice. Much like voicing one's opinion to a public official, further methods of civic expression are important, such as signing a petition, attending a political meeting or a demonstration, and participating in campaigns and protest via social media (Boarini and Díaz, 2015_[186]). Guidance to statistical offices on how to measure political participation, as well as other aspects of governance, is provided by the 2020 Praia Group Handbook on Governance Statistics (UN, 2020_[187]), but comparable official data in this field are still in their infancy. Comparable measures of these forms of participation are available for European countries (via the European Quality of Life Survey), and similar measures for Latin America and the Caribbean moving forward would be highly relevant – particularly in light of the social unrest in 2019. Analysis based on 30 European countries shows that people's attitudes towards their ability to influence and engage in political life – or their "political efficacy" – affect their political behaviour, including different forms of participation (Prats and Meunier, 2021_[188]).

Additional data used in OECD countries for this area of study include survey data on "having a say in what the government does". The indicator used in the flagship publication *How's Life*? (OECD, 2020_[39]) is sourced from PIAAC, which is run only every 10 years and whose main waves were last conducted by the OECD in 2012. The European Social Survey (ESS), conducted every two years, includes a similar question ("How much would you say the political system in *[country]* allows people like you to have a say in what the government does?"), but covers only European countries. In future rounds, PIAAC will also use a similar question wording to increase comparability. As of now, the measure of having a say in government included in *How's Life*? refers only to a belief in the (external) responsiveness of public institutions and government officials to citizens' demands, while excluding (internal) feelings of having the personal

competence to participate in politics (Hoskins, Janmaat and Melis, 2017_[189]), while the OECD *Government at a Glance* report includes also a measure of internal political efficacy for European countries (OECD, 2019_[190]). In the 2019 revision of the Inter-Agency and Expert Group list of Sustainable Development indicators, both internal and external aspects were added under Goal 16 (Peace, Justice and Strong Institutions) (OECD, 2020_[39]; UN, 2020_[191]), and analysis of the accuracy and validity of the available measures of political efficacy showed that these indicators could be expanded to other regions outside Europe (González, 2020_[192]).

Social connections

Social connections are essential for people's well-being. Beyond the intrinsic pleasure that people derive from spending time with others, those with extensive and supportive networks have better health, tend to live longer and are more likely to be employed. At the same time, the lack of social connections worsens individuals' mental and physical health (Cacioppo, Hawkley and Thisted, 2010^[193]).

Research in the field of social connections in Latin America stresses the relevance of friendship for people in their efforts to overcome poverty (Garcia et al., $2016_{[194]}$). More specifically, social connections play an important part in the survival strategies of vulnerable households for poverty alleviation. The sense of community and "togetherness" in Latin American societies is illustrated by the high value given to family and close friends, and their influence on individuals' decisions in life (Husted, $2002_{[195]}$). Likewise, informal networks are often a vector for the transfer of resources amongst friends and family members (Uthoff and Beccaria, $2007_{[196]}$). In terms of economic behaviour, authors also mention the preference of Latin Americans for establishing friendship before engaging in business transactions (Ogliastri, $1997_{[197]}$). In other areas of life such as health, social support from friends has a positive influence on the experience of caring for chronic illness, by way of informational, material, emotional and affective support (Vega Angarita and González Escobar, $2009_{[198]}$).

Findings in this section suggest that social network support in the focal group of countries is relatively high and close to the OECD on average, with little change over time. During the COVID-19 pandemic, many Latin Americans endured extended lockdowns and confinement restrictions, impacting their ability to maintain social relationships beyond immediate household members. Although online technologies can be harnessed to provide social support and a sense of belonging in the context of a pandemic, disparities in access to or literacy in digital resources remain a major concern in the region.

Social network support

The share of people reporting that they have relatives or friends whom they can count on to help them in times of need saw little change in the focal group of countries between 2006-09 and 2017-19, much like for the OECD average. At 87% in 2017-19, this remained below the OECD average by 3 percentage points and was similar to the regional average of 85% (Figure 3.28). Social network support was highest in Uruguay (at 91%) but significantly lower in Peru, Ecuador and Mexico (at 83%). Broad stability in this measure of social support across countries in the focal group over this period hides diverging patterns at a national level. In Chile, social network support increased by 6 percentage points, more than in any other country of the focal group. On the other hand, in Mexico it declined by 4 percentage points (Figure 3.28).

Figure 3.28. Social network support has seen little change in the focal group of countries since 2006-09, and remains slightly below the OECD average



Share of people reporting that they have relatives or friends they can count on to help in times of need, percentage

Note: Data refer to the share of respondents who answered "yes" to the question: "If you were in trouble, do you have relatives or friends you can count on to help you whenever you need them, or not?". The LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/oa47bf

Despite these findings, other evidence suggests that, beyond support networks, other aspects of social connections are important for people's well-being and are particularly strong in certain Latin American countries. According to Rojas (2019_[199]), people find a sense of identity and purpose through "close and warm person-based interpersonal relationships" (quality), and they report positive emotions to others thanks to the number and frequency of their relations (quantity). Representative surveys fielded in 2018 in Colombia, Costa Rica, Mexico and to the white/Caucasian population of the United States also suggest that the quality of interpersonal relations is higher in Latin American countries than in the United States (Rojas, 2019_[199]). 65% of respondents in the Latin American participating countries agreed with the statement, "In this society interpersonal relations are warm and close", against only 38% among white/Caucasians in the United States. When focusing on specific types of personal relations such as extended family, 62% of Latin Americans report visiting their grandparents frequently or very frequently during their childhood, compared to only 42% among white/Caucasians in the United States (Rojas, 2019_[199]).

Moreover, the quality of people's social relations is linked to their perceptions of loneliness, a pattern that holds regardless of people's age (OECD, $2019_{[200]}$). Loneliness and isolation are related to a number of factors, including lower levels of daily activity and mobility, higher depression and risk of death (OECD, $2019_{[200]}$). Although comparable official data on these issues are lacking in Latin America, ad-hoc studies have allowed to assess perceived loneliness among certain age groups in the region. The Global Schoolbased Student Health Survey (GSHS), for instance, found that approximately one in six students in Latin America and the Caribbean reported being lonely most or all of the time and/or having no close friends (Sauter, Kim and Jacobsen, $2019_{[201]}$) – despite the fact that a relatively large share of Latin Americans tend to live with their parents compared to Western European and Anglo-Saxon countries (Helliwell, Layard and & Sachs, $2018_{[202]}$). The prevalence of loneliness among older adults (aged 65 or above) varies between 25% and 32% in Latin America, and is significantly higher for women, widows, less educated

people and those with fewer household assets (Gao et al., 2020_[203]). According to (Gerst-Emerson and Jayawardhana, 2015_[204]), social isolation among older adults is a "serious public health concern" due to their heightened risk of cardiovascular, autoimmune, neurocognitive and mental health problems.

Digitalisation is already having an impact on the way in which people interact with one another. The frequency of interactions via social media has risen and is likely to continue to do so as access to social interaction technologies increases. These technologies foster a wider network with weaker ties, rather than smaller networks with stronger ties (OECD, 2019_[71]). Only few time-use surveys ask respondents to report on the use of information technology (OECD, 2020_[39]). However, there is evidence that social media usage in Latin America is higher than in any other world region (in Q2 of 2019, 100% of people aged 16-64 had used or visited a social media network in the past month (Global Web Index, 2019_[205]), with 54% reporting "staying in touch with what friends are doing" as the main reason for using social media, and 66% declared they follow people they know in real life – more than they do brands (51%), singers, musicians and bands (49%) (Global Web Index, 2019_[205]).

All told, these findings imply that much greater efforts are needed to develop high-quality, nationally representative and comparable data on social connections and the various facets of social support available to people today. Official measures on these issues are lacking not just in the Latin America and Caribbean region, but also across OECD countries (see discussion below).

Impact of COVID-19

During the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, Latin Americans endured some of the longest lockdowns in the world (Parkin, Phillips and Agren, 2020_[206]). They were also subject to some of the strictest mobility and contact restrictions in the spring of 2020, when approximately 85% of individuals in the region were distancing themselves from friends and relatives (Hale et al., 2021_[207]; Alicea-Planas, Trudeau and Vásquez Mazariegos, 2021_[208]). Both voluntary social distancing and mandatory lockdown policies have implications for people's ability to maintain social relationships beyond immediate household members – whether for instrumental or emotional support, or simply for companionship (OECD, 2020_[209]).

Figure 3.29 shows that a majority of people in 2020 felt they have people to count on in time of need, with the focal group average standing at 83%, ranging from 74% in Peru to 92% in Uruguay. Nevertheless, this share decreases considerably (by 4 percentage points) relative to 2019, with strong declines in Mexico and Costa Rica (-8 percentage points), as well as in Brazil, Colombia, the Dominican Republic and Peru (-7 points), (Figure 3.29).²⁹

Figure 3.29. In the focal group of countries, a majority of people feel they can count on others in times of need, yet this share decreased after the pandemic



Share of people reporting that they have relatives or friends they can count on to help in times of need, percentage

Note: In all the countries of the focal group, the mode of data collection changed between 2019 and 2020 (moving from face-to-face to phonebased interviews). As a result, certain countries may have modified the respondent pool in ways that cannot all be adjusted for via weighting techniques (Srinivasan and Clifton, 2020_[37]; Helliwell et al., 2021_[38]). More than 500 observations are available for all countries. Data collection dates for 2020 are as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay. Countries are ranked by 2020 levels, in ascending order (left to right). The LAC regional average comprises 16 countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/178667/gallup-world-poll-work.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/d8w3h9

Overall, fewer individuals were at risk of being confined alone in Latin America than in Europe or North America (Esteve et al., 2020_[210]). In Colombia, data on people's perceptions and expectations throughout the pandemic collected through the "Social Pulse Survey" conducted by the National Statistics Office (NSO) shows that over two-thirds (68%) of people in the country's 23 main cities had spoken to family or friends to feel better over the previous 7 days during September 2020 and February 2021, ranging from 38% in Cúcuta to 97% in Quibdó (DANE, 2021_[211]). Findings from the latest wave of this survey in February 2021 also show that feelings of loneliness were higher among women (12%) than men (9%).

As noted above, while online technologies could be harnessed in order to provide social support and a sense of belonging (Newman and Zainal, 2020_[212]), disparities in access to or literacy in digital resources remain a major concern in Latin America. The Internet usage gap between the richest and poorest across Latin America is almost 40 percentage points, and that between urban and rural households is above 25 percentage points (OECD et al., 2020_[20]). Overcoming such digital divides will be critical to reduce the isolation and loneliness that many people in vulnerable groups experience. Social isolation and loneliness imply high risks for both physical and mental health and need to be addressed through interventions rooted in communities, civil society, social services and volunteering (House, Landis and Umberson, 1988_[213]; Holt-Lunstad, Smith and Layton, 2010_[214]; Pantell et al., 2013_[215]; Klinenberg, 2016_[216]; Sauter, Kim and Jacobsen, 2019_[201]).

Anecdotal reporting suggests that the pandemic may have prompted more solidarity worldwide (World Economic Forum, $2020_{[217]}$) and that confinements in Latin America generated a high social mobilisation in the digital space (Duque Franco et al., $2020_{[218]}$).³⁰ A large psychological literature has documented the important direct and buffering roles that social support may play during times of stress (Cohen and Wills, $1985_{[219]}$; Cohen, $2005_{[220]}$; Cohen et al., $2014_{[221]}$; Bowen et al., $2014_{[222]}$). In the face of extended social distancing measures, it is key to sustain social connectedness and solidarity, particularly whilst enduring prolonged lockdown measures as well (OECD, $2020_{[209]}$).

Issues for statistical development

The measure of social support included in this report is limited: as a simple "yes/no" question, it provides no information about the frequency, intensity, quality or type (e.g. financial or emotional) of the support received. Moreover, it is not possible to assess gaps in support between the top and the bottom of the distribution from a simple "yes/no" question. Finally, the small sample sizes of the Gallup World Poll raise issues regarding measurement errors, especially when exploring change over time.

An extensive psychological literature dating back several decades exists on social support measurement, and National Statistical Offices are taking increasing interest in such measures. However, beyond Europe, there is currently little consistency across NSO practices in collecting these measures (Fleischer, Smith and Viac, 2016_[223]). As a dimension of the well-being framework used in this report, social support is currently undermeasured, and as a result it is rarely present in policy discussions, meaning that further research is needed. Advances in Latin America on this front have been made by the Colombian NSO, which developed a Social Capital module as part of its Political Culture Survey (*Encuesta de cultura política*, ECP). This module allows evaluating various areas of social capital, such as the importance of family ties or being able to count on a close network of social support (DANE, 2020_[224]).

An ideal indicator set for social connections would also provide information about the quantity of social interactions, both face to face (e.g. frequency and amount of time individuals spend with household members, their family, friends, colleagues and other acquaintances) and via social networks.³¹ Time-use surveys are fairly widely employed in the LAC region, with 19 countries having implemented some form of time-use survey by 2019 (ECLAC, 2019_[225]). However, despite the existence of a harmonised Classification of Time-Use Activities for Latin America and the Caribbean (CAUTAL) (ECLAC/ INEGI/I NMUJERES/ UN-Women, 2016_[226]), this system is not yet universally applied across countries. More regular and harmonised data collection on time use would increase the potential for better statistics on social activities.

The quality of social connections (e.g. satisfaction with social interactions, perceived loneliness) is also relevant, as discussed above. However, survey questions on satisfaction with personal relationships are rare and infrequent. An example of the type of indicator that could be developed is the "Satisfaction with personal relationships" included in the OECD publication *How's Life? 2020*, which shows mean values on an 11-point scale, with responses ranging from 0 (not at all satisfied) to 10 (fully satisfied). Data are sourced from the EU-SILC ad hoc modules (well-being) from 2013 and 2018, as well as from the Canadian General Social Survey and the Well-being survey for Mexico (OECD, 2020_[39]). Information on whether social interactions take place face-to-face or via social networks is also sparse. As mentioned above, the frequency of the latter has risen and is likely to continue to do so with digitalisation.

Work-life balance

The way in which people spend the daily time available to them is a key determinant of their well-being. In the OECD framework for measuring well-being, the Work-life balance dimension refers to a "satisfactory state of equilibrium between an individual's work and private life", and is therefore about assessing people's capacity to combine family commitments, leisure and work – including both paid and unpaid work (OECD, 2011[45]; OECD, 2020[39]). On the one hand, not working enough can potentially prevent individuals from earning sufficient income or developing as a professional and may even reduce their sense of purpose in life. On the other, working too much reduces the time individuals can devote to themselves, their family and their friends, and contributes to worsening their health, particularly when combined with inadequate working conditions (Wong, Chan and Ngan, 2019[227]).

Establishing what counts as "too little" or "too much" is a key to assessing work-life balance, and this may depend on individual characteristics such as age, income, job quality, family size and personal preferences. To a certain extent, the section on Work and Job Quality in Chapter 2 informs on these issues in Latin America, as it covers unemployment and people working very long hours. However, long working hours matter for well-being in terms of both paid work (e.g. in salaried employment, as covered in Chapter 2) and unpaid work (e.g. caring responsibilities, cooking, and cleaning in the home). Figure 3.30, Panel A shows that the average weekly hours of unpaid work of the total population in the focal group of countries stands at 27 hours, well above the OECD average of 23 hours. Unpaid work is 37 hours per week in Argentina, over twice as high as in Brazil (18 hours). As a result, the employed population in these two countries face very different working days each week: for Brazilians with a paid job, weekly hours of unpaid work (15 hours) represent just over a third of weekly hours of paid work (40 hours), whereas those in Argentina face almost a "double day" burden of both paid work (39 hours) and unpaid work (33 hours) (Figure 3.30, Panel B).

The issue of unpaid work is particularly important from a gender perspective, as women and girls tend to face a disproportionate burden. This is explored further in Chapter 5.

Figure 3.30. On average, the burden of unpaid work is relatively high in the focal group of countries, with the employed population in certain countries doing "double days" of both paid and unpaid work



Panel A: Average weekly hours of unpaid work of the total population aged 15 years and over, latest year available Panel B: Average weekly hours of unpaid and paid work of the employed population aged 15 years and older, latest year available



HOW'S LIFE IN LATIN AMERICA? © OECD 2021

Note: Data refer to 2019 for Mexico, 2017 for Brazil, Colombia and Costa Rica, 2016 for Dominican Republic and Paraguay, 2015 for Chile, 2013 for Argentina and Uruguay, and 2012 for Ecuador. The LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries. OECD 27 excludes Australia, Chile, Colombia, the Czech Republic, Iceland, Israel, Lithuania, Mexico the Slovak Republic and Switzerland, as data are not available or due to methodological differences in data collection. Data for OECD countries are collected in the format of minutes/day dedicated to each activity and refer to the age group 15-64. Data are harmonised ex-post by the OECD. The OECD average for weekly hours of unpaid work was calculated by taking the available time-use data on daily minutes and multiplying by 7. Source: CEPALSTAT, http://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp and the OECD Family Database, http://www.oecd.org/social/family/database.htm

StatLink msp https://stat.link/t175w4

Subjective well-being

The OECD's *Guidelines on Measuring Subjective Well-Being* define the concept as "good mental states, including all of the various evaluations, positive and negative, that people make of their lives and the affective reactions of people to their experiences" (OECD, 2013_[228]). This definition encompasses three key elements: life evaluation (a reflective assessment on a person's life or some specific aspect of it); affect (a person's feelings, emotions and states, typically measured with reference to a particular point in time); and eudaimonia (a sense of meaning and purpose in life, or good psychological functioning).

Generally speaking, both the affect scores and the evaluations of life reported in Latin America tend to be relatively high – particularly considering not only what average income levels would predict (Rojas, 2018_[229]), but also what might be expected based on objective measures of health or political voice. In this respect, research has drawn attention to the existence of a "Latin American paradox" (Box 3.1). To a certain extent, these favourable results encapsulate the inadequacy of traditional welfare measures for assessing progress, as well as the need to bring into greater focus measures that capture the quality of people's lives. By taking people's values into account and by recognising human universality in the experience of well-being, measures of subjective well-being are of upmost relevance in a range of policy debates and strategies to achieve sustainable development.

Life satisfaction

Life satisfaction reflects the way people evaluate their lives as a whole and is measured through survey questions. In OECD countries, information about current levels of life satisfaction can be derived from estimates provided by National Statistics Offices, based on national surveys that rely on broadly comparable questions (OECD, 2017_[46]). However, in order to assess changes over time in the focal group of countries and in Latin America overall, the Gallup World Poll is a better source of information, as it provides longer time series and enables the assessment of most countries on a comparable basis.³² The average life satisfaction score across the focal group for the 2017-19 period was slightly above 6, as compared to values close to 7 across OECD countries. Average scores ranged from below 5.7 in the Dominican Republic to 7.1 in Costa Rica. Average satisfaction among the focal group of countries in 2017-19 was very similar to that recorded in 2006-09. This has also been the case for the OECD average, although several OECD member countries experienced marked falls in life satisfaction during the 2008 global financial crisis (OECD, 2013_[230]; OECD, 2017_[46]). Five countries (the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay) experienced life satisfaction gains of 8% or more between 2006-09 and 2017-19, while respondents in Argentina and Mexico (-4% each) and Brazil (-5%) reported slightly lower life satisfaction in 2017-19 (Figure 3.31, Panel A).

At the low end of the scale, 19% of respondents in the focal countries reported life satisfaction of 4 or lower in 2017-19, as compared to 11% in the OECD average (Figure 3.31, Panel B). The share was, however, almost four times higher in the Dominican Republic (33%) than in Costa Rica (9%). It has nonetheless decreased in most countries, namely in Ecuador (-10 percentage points), Peru (-9 points), the Dominican Republic (-6 points.) and Chile (-5 points), whilst increasing in Argentina (5 points).

Affect

Affect is a term often used in psychology to describe a person's feelings. Therefore, the different measures of affect reflect particular emotional states, typically referring to a specific point in time (OECD, 2013_[228]). The negative affect balance measure shown below is a summary calculated from a battery of items, to which respondents indicate "yes" or "no" to having felt a lot of each emotion or state on the previous day. The negative items considered here relate to anger, sadness and worry, and the positive items to enjoyment, feeling well-rested and laughing or smiling. A negative affect balance refers to respondents who report more negative than positive feelings or states on the previous day (OECD, 2020_[39]). The balance of emotional states in the focal group of countries was, on average, slightly more positive than among OECD countries in 2017-19: only 13% of people in the focal group report a negative affect balance, a rate similar to that recorded in OECD countries, on average. Across the focal group, the rate ranges from 17% in Brazil and Peru to 8% or less in Mexico and Paraguay. Between 2006-09 and 2017-19, negative affect balance remained relatively stable both in the focal group and in the OECD average. Negative affect balance increased (implying a deterioration of the situation) by three percentage points or more in Costa Rica and Brazil, and it decreased in Uruguay by just over three percentage points (Figure 3.31, Panel C).

Figure 3.31. Levels of life satisfaction and negative affect have remained relatively stable on average in the focal group of countries between 2006-09 and 2017-19

Panel A: Mean values for life satisfaction, 11 point scale from "worst" (0) to "best" (10) possible life Panel B: Share of people that report a score of 4 or below on an 11 point scale from "worst" (0) to "best" (10) possible life, percentage Panel C: Share of the population experiencing a negative affect balance yesterday, percentage



Note: In Panels A and B, data points refer to answers to the following questions: "Please imagine a ladder with steps numbered from 0 at the bottom to 10 at the top. Suppose we say that the top of the ladder represents the best possible life for you, and the bottom of the ladder represents the worst possible life for you. On which step of the ladder would you say you personally feel you stand at this time, assuming that the higher the step the better you feel about your life, and the lower the step the worse you feel about it? Which step comes closest to the way you feel?" In Panel C, negative states refer to experiencing anger, sadness or worry; positive states refer to feeling well-rested, enjoyment or laughing or smiling a lot yesterday. A negative affect balance is recorded when a respondent reports more negative than positive feelings or states in the previous day. In all three panels, LAC regional averages comprise 23 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 11 focal countries.

Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

Box 3.1. Subjective well-being: The Latin American paradox

One of the most important reasons for comparing subjective well-being across countries is to gain insight into the societal conditions that shape how people feel about their lives (Exton, Smith and Vandendriessche, 2015_[231]). A variety of life circumstances have been found to be meaningfully related to patterns of subjective well-being, both within and between countries, ranging from income and employment through to health, social connections, trust and freedom (OECD, 2013[228]). Indeed, just three variables - log GDP per capita, life expectancy and unemployment - explain just over 60% of the variance in national average patterns of life satisfaction globally (Exton, Smith and Vandendriessche, 2015[231]). The six variables¹ routinely explored in the World Happiness Report meanwhile explain nearly 75% of the 2005 to 2017 variation in national average life satisfaction,² worldwide (Helliwell et al., 2018[232]). Typically, wealthier, more equitable and more politically stable countries (e.g. Scandinavian and northern European countries) tend to top country rankings, and less wealthy countries, often with recent experiences of unrest or conflict (e.g. Afghanistan, Yemen) tend to rank towards the bottom (Helliwell et al., 2021[233]). Nevertheless, global rankings of such indicators can produce some counterintuitive results. In particular, countries with similar levels of GDP per capita can sometimes have quite different subjective well-being rankings: for example, the GDPs per capita of Mexico and Belarus are very close, but in the 2021 edition of the World Happiness Report, Mexico ranks 36th out of 149 countries on life satisfaction,² and Belarus ranks 75th (Helliwell et al., 2021_[233]).

In general terms, Latin Americans report relatively high levels of subjective well-being compared to the global average. Rojas $(2020_{[234]})$ for instance, finds that life satisfaction as measured by the World Values Survey (WVS) is higher in Latin America than in any other world region.³ Across all 2006-2016 editions of the Gallup World Poll, average life satisfaction in the Latin American region as a whole was 6.07 on a scale of 0 to 10. This is significantly lower than Western Europe (6.95 on average) and for Anglophone countries (7.38) but still remains above the simple country average (5.42) for the 150+ nations included (Rojas, 2018_[229]). Rojas (2020_[234]) also reports that positive affect was on average the highest in the world over the 2006-16 period, although the number of negative emotions expressed in the region is also very high.⁴

Latin America's performance on subjective well-being contrasts with the picture for material conditions in the region: for example, while life satisfaction and positive affect are above the world average levels, the GNI per capita in 2019 for the LAC region was around 15 800 (international dollars, at 2017 PPPs), compared to 16 900 globally (World Bank, $2021_{[235]}$). As shown in this report, Latin America as a whole is also affected by high levels of income inequality, poverty and insecurity. The Latin American "paradox" has been coined to describe the apparent disconnect between average levels of material wealth in the region and global rankings of life satisfaction – which persist despite the fact that within the region higher material living standards are associated with higher levels of life satisfaction (e.g. Graham and Lora ($2009_{[236]}$)).

What might account for this apparent paradox? One possibility is that some non-material aspect of living conditions in Latin America could help to explain the gap between observed values of subjective wellbeing and those that might be expected based on levels of economic development alone. Regional experts such as Rojas (2018_[229]; 2020_[234]) have posited in particular that close interpersonal relationships and strong family and community bonds could play a role. While these facets of life tend to be very poorly measured in international surveys, evidence shown in the preceding Social Connections section of this chapter indicates that social network support in the region is relatively high (close to OECD average levels). As well as being an important direct driver of subjective well-being (see below), strong social connections may also help to mobilise both material and psychosocial resources that can help to buffer against the hardships of material deprivation. Religiosity and religious practices that build strong community relationships have also been associated with more resilient subjective well-being in the face of adversity (Helliwell and Putnam, 2004_[237]; Deaton and Stone, 2013_[238]).

Globally, social relationships are a key determinant of subjective well-being outcomes (Diener and Biswas-Diener, $2018_{[239]}$; Helliwell et al., $2018_{[232]}$). Some evidence also suggests that social connectedness is both higher in the Latin American region, and it might matter more as a determinant of Latin Americans' happiness. For example, while factors such as per capita income and corruption do play a significant role in explaining variation in positive affect in Latin American countries, the share of the variance explained by these factors is smaller than in Western Europe (Rojas, $2018_{[229]}$). Commenting on the large impact of COVID-19 on life evaluations in Latin America, Helliwell notes that happiness in the region is sustained by close social connections, and the pandemic has limited this aspect of people's well-being particularly severely (The Economist, $2021_{[240]}$). This can be seen in the steep fall in social network support in Latin America between 2019 and 2020 (see the Social Connections section of this chapter) – a fall that has not been observed among most OECD countries, where life satisfaction has also been more resilient during the first 6-9 months of the pandemic (OECD, forthcoming_[241]). Indeed, research in the United Kingdom has found that those who spent more time socialising before the pandemic (particularly women and younger people) have been among those hit hardest in terms of their mental well-being (Etheridge and Spantig, $2020_{[242]}$).

Notes:

1. These six variables are: GDP per capita, social support, healthy life expectancy, freedom to make life choices, generosity and freedom from corruption.

2. The life satisfaction measure used in the World Happiness report refers to the Cantril Ladder question (0-10 worst possible to best possible life).

3. Latin America remains in the top position among other regions of the world in terms of Life Satisfaction according to the most recent wave (7) of the World Values Survey (WVS Database, 2020_[243]).

4. Indeed, both individual and regional differences in how many emotions tend to be expressed overall are a key reason why OECD work considers a measure of negative affect balance (i.e. the share of people reporting more negative than positive experiences), rather than considering the quantity of positive and negative emotions expressed. Affect balance measures help to net out differences in expressiveness whilst preserving information about the overall balance (tone) of positive and negative experience (OECD, 2013_[228]; Exton, Smith and Vandendriessche, 2015_[231]; OECD, 2020_[39]).

Impact of COVID-19

While early evidence from the region suggests that the pandemic had certain effects on people's anxiety and stress, trends in life satisfaction in Latin America are currently less clear-cut. In Colombia, for instance, official data suggest that between September 2020 and February 2021 just under half of the population (43%) felt worried or nervous in the 23 main cities, and that between December 2020 and February 2021, approximately 16% felt sad. However, this data come from a survey launched by the National Statistics Office in 2020 to monitor people's perceptions and expectations during the crisis, and no reference point is available from previous years (DANE, 2021_[211]). In Uruguay, on the other hand, a web survey suggested that 32% of the population felt sad and 67% felt nervous at the end of March 2020 (i.e. at the very beginning of the pandemic once the first restrictions were in place) – figures that were respectively 20 and 37 percentage points higher than the previous year (Bericat and Acosta, 2020_[244]). In Argentina, a telephone survey carried out during lockdown in Buenos Aires in May 2020 found that one in five people (21%) reported symptoms of anxiety or depression, expressed as "psychological discomfort" (Rodríguez Espínola, Filgueira and Paternó Manavella, 2020_[245]).

In contrast, in Mexico, where the National Statistics Office has been measuring life satisfaction in a comparable way over time, life satisfaction for the urban population in January 2021 was similar to that in January 2015 and January 2018 (8.2 on the Cantril Ladder). This represents a very slight fall, however,

167

Data from the Gallup World Poll show clear impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic across indicators of subjective well-being. In the wake of the pandemic, life satisfaction declined by 0.4 points in the focal group of countries, on average, representing a 7% decrease (Figure 3.32, Panel A). This drop, the largest recorded since 2015, has brought average life satisfaction below the levels recorded in 2006-08. The fall affected all countries in the focal group, with the exceptions of Argentina, Chile and Paraguay, where life satisfaction remained relatively stable. In Mexico, Ecuador, Colombia, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, life satisfaction has fallen by 0.5 to 0.8 points, representing changes from -7% to -14% (Figure 3.32, Panel B). The largest drop was recorded in Peru, where life satisfaction fell from 6 to 5 (-17%), leaving it lower than anywhere else in the focal group.³³

Between 2019 and 2020, the share of the population reporting a low life satisfaction score increased on average in the focal group, echoing the detrimental effects of the pandemic mentioned above. In 2020, one in four individuals reported a score of 4 or below on a scale of 0-10, compared to approximately one in five just a year earlier. In 9 out of the 11 focal group countries the share increased by 3 percentage points or more, notably in Mexico and Ecuador (by 9 percentage points) and Peru (13 points). On the other hand, this share slightly fell in Paraguay, whilst remaining stable in Chile (Figure 3.32, Panel C).

The pandemic has also increased the share of the population experiencing a negative affect balance. On average, 17% of respondents in focal group countries experienced more negative than positive feelings in a typical day in 2020, roughly 4 percentage points more than a year earlier. In 6 out of the 11 focal group countries, the share increased by 3 percentage points or more, particularly in Costa Rica and Mexico (6 points) and Peru (11 points) (Figure 3.32, Panel D). In the remaining countries of the focal group, levels remained broadly stable over the past two years.

Figure 3.32. Indicators of subjective well-being show meaningful change in certain countries between 2019 and 2020

Panel A: Mean values for life satisfaction, 11 point scale from "worst" (0) to "best" (10) possible life, regional developments



Panel C: Share of people that report a score of 4 or below on an 11 point scale from "worst" (0) to "best" (10) possible life, percentage





Panel D: Share of the population experiencing a negative affect balance yesterday, percentage



Note: In Panel A, the LAC regional average comprises 15 countries, including the 11 focal countries. OECD 33 excludes the Czech Republic, Iceland, Luxembourg and Norway, due to incomplete time series. In Panels B, C and D, LAC regional average comprises 16 countries, including the 11 focal countries. OECD 35 excludes the Czech Republic and Luxembourg, as data are not available for both years. Countries are ranked by fieldwork start date (earliest to latest) in 2020.

In all the countries of the focal group, the mode of data collection changed between 2019 and 2020 (moving from face-to-face to phone-based interviews). As a result, certain countries may have modified the respondent pool in ways that cannot all be adjusted for via weighting techniques (Srinivasan and Clifton, 2020_[37]; Helliwell et al., 2021_[38]). More than 500 observations are available for each country. Data collection dates for 2020 are as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; and Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay.

Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx.

StatLink and https://stat.link/nybgai

Issues for statistical development

| 169

An ideal set of subjective well-being indicators would encompass different measures of life evaluations, affect, and eudaimonia.³⁴ For example, the *OECD Guidelines* proposed a core module of five questions, considered to be the minimum necessary to capture these three elements (OECD, $2013_{[228]}$). Within that core module, the question on life evaluation (in this case, a question about life satisfaction, rated on a 0 to 10 scale) was selected as the primary measure – i.e. in a scenario where only one question could be included in a survey, it would be the single recommended question. This is largely due to the fact that it is the question for which there is the greatest degree of international consensus on both its construction and use, as well as the strongest evidence base regarding the validity, relevance and reliability of the measure.

A majority of OECD national statistical offices are now collecting measures of life satisfaction in an internationally harmonised way, although some methodological variations persist (OECD, 2020_[39]). In Chile, for example, life satisfaction data have been collected by the Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas (INE), using a response-scale format that is not comparable with that used in other OECD countries. Mexico also reports life satisfaction for the population on a biannual basis, as part of a module called "BIARE" ("Bienestar Autoreportado", or self-reported well-being) included in the National Survey of Consumer Confidence (ENCO) by the INEGI; while in Colombia, the statistical office has made steps in this direction in recent years as well. However, despite progress towards harmonisation, life satisfaction data collections in official statistics are still scarce in Latin America, and where they do exist long time series are still lacking.

Both the life satisfaction and the negative affect balance data reported in this section are sourced from the Gallup World Poll, due to the lack of harmonised data across statistical offices in the region. The World Poll offers a standardised measurement approach that covers all the focal group countries and provides a consistent time series, collected annually in most cases since 2005/6. As mentioned previously, the Gallup World Poll measure for negative affect is based on people's feelings and affective states "yesterday", rather than over a longer time period, to reduce the risk of retrospective recall bias. This is also the case in the BIARE module used by the INEGI (INEGI, 2021_[246]). When adopted in conjunction with large sample sizes, this question framing should suffice to extract information on a typical day's experiences, but estimates may be more volatile over disaggregations across population groups or smaller samples more generally. An alternative framing for survey questions is to ask respondents about states and feelings over a period of several weeks, hence reducing the impact of uncommon events, yet increasing the role of dispositional tendencies influencing the data and the risk of retrospective recall bias. Data on affective experiences collected through time-use surveys are likely to yield the most accurate and useful results (OECD, 2013_[228]), but are yet to be included in those undertaken in the focal group of countries, such as Chile or Costa Rica (INE, 2015_[247]; INEC, 2017_[248]).

Eudaimonia measures are absent from this section, due to a lack of internationally harmonised data collected at regular time intervals. Nonetheless, the BIARE module developed by the INEGI is an example of how this measure could be included in national surveys throughout the region moving forward. It includes several positive statements and a negative statement, to which respondents are asked to rate the level of agreement on a scale of 0 to 10 (INEGI, 2021[101]).

Recent statistical developments in the field of subjective well-being in Latin America are contributing to advancing this agenda in the region. The Colombian NSO has made considerable progress on developing new tools to measure people's perceptions, particularly on subjective well-being, in the Social Capital module of its Political Culture Survey (*Encuesta de cultura política*, ECP). During the COVID-19 pandemic, it has also carried out its "Social Pulse" survey on a more regular basis, in which it has included measures of affect (DANE, 2021_[211]). Furthermore, the Mexican statistical office is working towards a new national survey on income and well-being, in close co-ordination with external experts. The survey will include three major dimensions of well-being, including subjective well-being. Finally, Chile's Ministry of Social Development has been seeking to measure well-being through the Complementary Social Welfare Survey, to complement the existent national socio-economic survey (*Encuesta de Caracterización Económica Nacional*, CASEN), which is based on the OECD framework.

References

Agüero, J. (2020), COVID-19 and The Rise of Intimate Partner Violence, University of Connecticut, Department of Economics, <u>https://ideas.repec.org/p/uct/uconnp/2020-05.html</u> .	[108]
Alicea-Planas, J., J. Trudeau and W. Vásquez Mazariegos (2021), "COVID-19 risk perceptions and social distancing practice in Latin America", <i>Hispanic Health Care International</i> , p. 154041532098514, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1540415320985141</u> .	[208]
Amoatey, P. et al. (2020), "Impact of building ventilation systems and habitual indoor incense burning on SARS-CoV-2 virus transmissions in Middle Eastern countries", <i>Science of The</i> <i>Total Environment</i> , Vol. 733, p. 139356, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139356</u> .	[151]
Asmann, P. (2020), What Does Coronavirus Mean for Criminal Governance in Latin America?, https://www.insightcrime.org/news/analysis/criminal-governance-latin-america-coronavirus/.	[91]
Asplund, E. et al. (2021), <i>Elections and Covid-19: How special voting arrangements were expanded in 2020</i> , IDEA, <u>https://www.idea.int/news-media/news/elections-and-covid-19-how-special-voting-arrangements-were-expanded-2020</u> .	[177]
Asplund, E. et al. (2020), <i>People with COVID-19 and those self-isolating must not be denied the vote</i> , London School of Economics, <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/covid19/2020/10/23/people-with-covid-19-and-those-self-isolating-must-not-be-denied-the-vote/</u> .	[179]
Austin, A. (2020), Latin America Under Threat of Cybercrime Amid Coronavirus, https://www.insightcrime.org/news/analysis/threat-cyber-crime-coronavirus/.	[94]
Balestra, C., R. Boarini and E. Tosetto (2018), "What matters the most to people? : Evidence from the OECD Better Life Index users' responses", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2018/3, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/edf9a89a-en</u> .	[261]
Balestra, C. and D. Dottori (2011), "Aging society, health and the environment", <i>Journal of Population Economics</i> , Vol. 25/3, pp. 1045-1076, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00148-011-0380-X</u> .	[112]
Barber, B. (1984), <i>Strong Democracy: Participatory Politics for a New Age</i> , University of California Press.	[170]
Basto-Aguirre, N., P. Cerutti and S. Nieto-Parra (2020), <i>Is COVID-19 widening educational gaps in Latin America? Three lessons for urgent policy action</i> , OECD Development Centre, <u>https://oecd-development-matters.org/2020/06/04/is-covid-19-widening-educational-gaps-in-latin-america-three-lessons-for-urgent-policy-action/</u> .	[48]
Bautier, E. (2003), "Décrochage scolaire : Genèse et logique des parcours", <i>Ville-école-intégration Enjeux</i> , Vol. 132, <u>https://halshs.archives-ouvertes.fr/halshs-00808806/document</u> .	[75]
Belfield, C. and H. Levin (2007), "The Price We Pay: Economic and Social Consequences of Inadequate Education", p. 273, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7864/j.ctt126269</u> .	[77]

Bericat, E. and M. Acosta (2020), <i>El impacto del COVID-19 en el bienestar emocional de los trabajadores en Uruguay</i> , <u>https://fes-sociologia.com/uploads/public/Bericat%20&%20Acosta%20(2020)%20Impacto%20del%20C OVID-19%20en%20el%20bienestar%20emocional%20de%20los%20trabajadores%20en%20Urug uay.pdf</u> .	[244]
Blaya, Catherine; Hayden, Carol (2003), <i>Constructions Sociales des Absenteismes et des Decrochages Scolaires en France et en Angleterre</i> , <u>https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/73e9/dc77b35362b53a372057a7971f61cce249f8.pdf</u> .	[76]
Boarini, R. and M. Díaz (2015), "Cast a ballot or protest in the street - did our grandparents do more of both?: An age-period-cohort analysis in political participation", <i>OECD Statistics</i> <i>Working Papers</i> , No. 2015/2, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5js636gn50jb-en</u> .	[186]
Bond, T. and K. Lang (2019), "The sad truth about happiness scales", <i>Journal of Political Economy</i> , Vol. 127/4, pp. 1629-1640, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/701679</u> .	[260]
Bowen, K. et al. (2014), "The stress-buffering effects of functional social support on ambulatory blood pressure.", <i>Health Psychology</i> , Vol. 33/11, pp. 1440-1443, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/hea0000005</u> .	[222]
Brezzi, M. and D. Sanchez-Serra (2014), "Breathing the same air? Measuring air pollution in cities and regions" <i>, OECD Regional Development Working Papers</i> , No. 2014/11, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jxrb7rkxf21-en</u> .	[128]
BTEAM (2021), The Business case for protecting civic rights, https://bteam.org/assets/reports/The-Business-Case-for-Protecting-Civic-Rights.pdf.	[184]
Busso, M. and J. Messina (eds.) (2020), <i>The Inequality Crisis: Latin America and the Caribbean at the Crossroads</i> , Inter-American Development Bank, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0002629</u> .	[173]
Cacioppo, J., L. Hawkley and R. Thisted (2010), "Perceived social isolation makes me sad: 5- year cross-lagged analyses of loneliness and depressive symptomatology in the Chicago Health, Aging, and Social Relations Study", <i>Psychol Aging</i> , Vol. 25/2, pp. 453-63, <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017216</u> .	[193]
CAF (2019), Infraestructura en el desarrollo de América Latina, <u>https://scioteca.caf.com/bitstream/handle/123456789/1465/IDEAL_2017-</u> <u>2018 Infraestructura en el Desarrollo de Am%c3%a9rica Latina %28documento princip</u> <u>al%29.pdf?sequence=4&isAllowed=y.</u>	[123]
CAF (2015), <i>Transporte en América Latina, vital para frenar el calentamiento global,</i> <u>https://www.caf.com/es/actualidad/noticias/2015/11/transporte-en-america-latina-vital-para-frenar-el-calentamiento-global/</u> .	[118]
Cai, W. et al. (2020), "Climate impacts of the El Niño–Southern Oscillation on South America", <i>Nature Reviews Earth & Environment</i> , Vol. 1/4, pp. 215-231, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s43017-020-0040-3</u> .	[137]
CERF (2007), Annual Report of the Humanitarian/Resident Coordinator on the use of CERF grants, Mexico, 2007, https://cerf.un.org/sites/default/files/resources/2007%20Mexico%20final%20slr.pdf .	[138]

172 |

Chen, L. et al. (2019), <i>Have Econometric Analyses of Happiness Data Been Futile? A Simple Truth About Happiness Scales</i> , <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3390139</u> .	[259]
Chioda, L. (2017), Stop the Violence in Latin America: A look at prevention from cradle to adulthood, World Bank Group.	[85]
CIVICUS (2021), Civic Space in Numbers, https://monitor.civicus.org/quickfacts/.	[182]
CIVICUS (2021), <i>Freedom of expression and the COVID-19 pandemic: a snapshot of restrictions and attacks</i> , <u>https://monitor.civicus.org/COVID19May2021/</u> .	[185]
Cohen, S. (2005), "Keynote presentation at the eight international congress of behavioral medicine Mainz, Germany August 25–28, 2004", <i>International Journal of Behavioral Medicine</i> , Vol. 12/3, pp. 123-131, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1207/s15327558ijbm1203_1</u> .	[220]
Cohen, S. et al. (2014), "Does Hugging Provide Stress-Buffering Social Support? A Study of Susceptibility to Upper Respiratory Infection and Illness", <i>Psychological Science</i> , Vol. 26/2, pp. 135-147, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0956797614559284</u> .	[221]
Cohen, S. and T. Wills (1985), "Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis", <i>Psychological Bulletin</i> , Vol. 98/2, pp. 310-357, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.98.2.310</u> .	[219]
Copernicus Land Monitoring Service (2021), Urban Atlas, <u>https://land.copernicus.eu/local/urban-atlas</u> .	[164]
Crisis Group Latin America (2020), <i>Virus-proof Violence: Crime and COVID-19 in Mexico and the Northern Triangle</i> , <u>https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/083-virus-proof-violence.pdf</u> .	[89]
Dammert, L. (2017), <i>Gang Violence in Latin America</i> , Wiley - Blackwell, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/9781119057574.whbva102</u> .	[84]
DANE (2021), Encuesta Pulso Social: Históricos [Social Pulse Survey: Historical], https://www.dane.gov.co/index.php/estadisticas-por-tema/encuesta-pulso-social/encuesta- pulso-social-historicos.	[211]
DANE (2020), Encuesta de cultura política [Political Culture Survey], https://www.dane.gov.co/index.php/estadisticas-por-tema/cultura/cultura-politica- encuesta#modulo-capital-social.	[224]
Deaton, A. and A. Stone (2013), "Two happiness puzzles", <i>American Economic Review</i> , Vol. 103/3, pp. 591-597, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/aer.103.3.591</u> .	[238]
Diener, E. and R. Biswas-Diener (2018), <i>Social Well-being: Research and Policy Recommendations</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network, https://s3.amazonaws.com/ghc-2018/UAE/GHPR_Ch6.pdf .	[239]
Dijkstra, L. and H. Poelman (2012), <i>Cities in Europe, the new OECD-EC definition</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/sources/docgener/focus/2012_01_city.pdf</u> .	[165]
Dong, E., H. Du and L. Gardner (2020), "An interactive web-based dashboard to track COVID-19 in real time", <i>The Lancet Infectious Diseases</i> , Vol. 20/5, pp. 533-534, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(20)30120-1</u> .	[2]

Duque Franco, I. et al. (2020), "Mapping repertoires of collective action facing the COVID-19 pandemic in informal settlements in Latin American cities", <i>Environment and Urbanization</i> , Vol. 32/2, pp. 523-546, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0956247820944823</u> .	[218]
Du, W. and G. Wang (2020), "Indoor air pollution was nonnegligible during COVID-19 lockdown", <i>Aerosol and Air Quality Research</i> , Vol. 20/9, pp. 1851-1855, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4209/aaqr.2020.06.0281</u> .	[152]
Du, W. et al. (2018), "Field-based emission measurements of biomass burning in typical Chinese built-in-place stoves", <i>Environmental Pollution</i> , Vol. 242, pp. 1587-1597, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2018.07.121 .	[154]
ECLAC (2021), Building forward better: action to strengthen the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development t (LC/FDS.4/3/Rev.1)., https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46696/S2100124_en.pdf.	[132]
ECLAC (2021), Environmental Statistics and Indicators: Natural extreme events and disasters, <u>https://cepalstat-</u> prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/SisGen_MuestraFicha_puntual.asp?id_aplicacion=1&id_e studio=1&indicador=1837&idioma=i.	[266]
ECLAC (2021), Social Panorama of Latin America, 2020, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46688/S2100149_en.pdf.	[172]
ECLAC (2020), Effects of the quarantines and activity restrictions related to the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) on air quality in Latin America's cities, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45885/4/S2000475_en.pdf.	[148]
ECLAC (2020), <i>The Social Challenge in Times of COVID-19</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/45544/S2000324_en.pdf</u> .	[22]
ECLAC (2019), <i>Time-use measurements in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://oig.cepal.org/sites/default/files/time_use-measurement_in_lac_0.pdf</u> .	[225]
ECLAC (2013), <i>Social Panorama of Latin America 2012</i> , ECLAC, <u>https://www.cepal.org/cgi-bin/getProd.asp?xml=/publicaciones/xml/4/48454/P48454.xml&xsl=/publicaciones/ficha.xsl&b ase=/publicaciones/top_publicaciones.xsl#</u> .	[42]
ECLAC (2010), Sustainable Development in Latin America and the Caribbean: Trends, progress and challenges in sustainable consumption and production, mining, transport, chemicals and waste management, United Nations, https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/LAC_background_eng.pdf.	[115]
ECLAC/ INEGI/I NMUJERES/ UN-Women (2016), <i>Classification of Time-Use Activities for Latin</i> <i>America and the Caribbean (CAUTAL)</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/40170-</u> <u>classification-time-use-activities-latin-america-and-caribbean-cautal</u> .	[226]
ECLAC-PAHO (2020), Health and the economy: A convergence needed to address COVID-19 and retake the path of sustainable development in Latin America and the Carbbean, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45841/4/S2000461_en.pdf.	[14]
EIU (2020), <i>Democracy Index 2019</i> :, <u>http://www.eiu.com/Handlers/WhitepaperHandler.ashx?fi=Democracy-Index-</u> 2019.pdf&mode=wp&campaignid=democracyindex2019.	[171]

| 173

1	74	
		L

El Espectador (2020), La guerra en Colombia no se detiene, a pesar del coronavirus [The war in Colombia does not stop, despite the coronavirus], https://www.elespectador.com/colombia2020/territorio/la-guerra-en-colombia-no-se-detiene- pesar-del-coronavirus-articulo-911860/.	[103]
Engemann, K. et al. (2019), "Residential green space in childhood is associated with lower risk of psychiatric disorders from adolescence into adulthood", <i>Proceedings of the National</i> <i>Academy of Sciences</i> , Vol. 116/11, pp. 5188-5193, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/PNAS.1807504116</u> .	[114]
Esteve, A. et al. (2020), "Living alone over the life course: Cross-national variations on an emerging issue", <i>Population and Development Review</i> , Vol. 46/1, pp. 169-189, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/padr.12311</u> .	[210]
Etheridge, B. and L. Spantig (2020), "The gender gap in mental well-being during the Covid-19 outbreak: Evidence from the UK", <i>ISER Working Paper Series</i> , <u>https://www.iser.essex.ac.uk/research/publications/working-papers/iser/2020-08.pdf</u> .	[242]
European Commission, Joint Research Centre (JRC (2015), <i>Dataset: Global Human Settlement Layer (GHSL) project, archived</i> , <u>https://data.jrc.ec.europa.eu/dataset/jrc-ghsl-ghs_pop_gpw4_globe_r2015a</u> .	[127]
Exton, C. and L. Fleischer (forthcoming), <i>The Future of the OECD Well-being Dashboard</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris.	[265]
Exton, C., C. Smith and D. Vandendriessche (2015), "Comparing happiness across the world: Does culture matter?", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2015/4, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jrqppzd9bs2-en</u> .	[231]
Fachola, M. et al. (2015), "Tentativa e ideación de suicidio en adultos mayores en Uruguay", <i>Ciência & Saúde Coletiva</i> , Vol. 20/6, pp. 1693-1702, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/1413-</u> <u>81232015206.02252015</u> .	[12]
FAO (2021), The Global Administrative Unit Layers (GAUL) 2014 dataset, http://www.fao.org/geonetwork/srv/en/main.home.	[130]
Feigelman, W., B. Gorman and J. Jordan (2009), "Stigmatization and Suicide Bereavement", Death Studies, Vol. 33/7, pp. 591-608, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07481180902979973</u> .	[257]
Felbab-Brown, V. (2020), "Mexican cartels and the COVID-19 pandemic.", in <i>Mexican cartels are providing COVID-19 assistance. Why that's not surprising.</i> , <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/27/mexican-cartels-are-providing-covid-19-assistance-why-thats-not-surprising/</u> .	[92]
Ferré-Grau, C. et al. (2011), "El estigma del suicidio vivencias de pacientes y familiares con intentos de autolisis", <i>Index de Enfermería</i> , Vol. 20/3, pp. 155-159, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4321/s1132-12962011000200004</u> .	[256]
Ferrer-i-Carbonell, A. and P. Frijters (2004), "How important is methodology for the estimates of the determinants of happiness?", <i>The Economic Journal</i> , Vol. 114/497, pp. 641-659, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0297.2004.00235.x</u> .	[255]
FIDA (2020), "Spotlight on climate and environment: Latin America and the Caribbean",	[121]

https://www.ifad.org/fr/web/latest/photo/asset/39019826.

Fisher, M. and C. Gamper (2017), <i>Policy Evaluation Framework on The Governance of Critical Infrastructure Resilience in Latin America</i> , <u>https://publications.iadb.org/publications/english/document/Policy-Evaluation-Framework-on-the-Governance-of-Critical-Infrastructure-Resilience-in-Latin-America.pdf</u> .	[134]
Fleischer, L., C. Smith and C. Viac (2016), "A review of general social surveys", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2016/9, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/bb54d16f-en</u> .	[223]
Frey, B. and A. Stutzer (2000), "Happiness, economy and institutions", <i>The Economic Journal</i> , Vol. 110/466, pp. 918-938, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1468-0297.00570</u> .	[254]
Gallup World Poll (2021), <i>Gallup World Poll</i> , <u>https://www.gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u> .	[97]
Gao, Q. et al. (2020), <i>Loneliness among older adults in Latin America, China, and India: prevalence, correlates and association with mortality</i> , Research Square, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-19700/v1</u> .	[203]
Garcia, A. et al. (2016), "Friendship in Latin American social comparative studies", <i>Interpersona: An International Journal on Personal Relationships</i> , Vol. 10/1, pp. 1-12, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5964/ijpr.v10i1.227</u> .	[194]
Gerst-Emerson, K. and J. Jayawardhana (2015), "Loneliness as a public health issue: The impact of loneliness on health care utilization among older adults", <i>American Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 105/5, pp. 1013-1019, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2014.302427</u> .	[204]
Glencross, D. et al. (2020), "Air pollution and its effects on the immune system", <i>Free Radical Biology and Medicine</i> , Vol. 151, pp. 56-68, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2020.01.179 .	[149]
Global Web Index (2019), <i>Global Web Index: Global Social Media Landscape</i> , <u>https://www.globalwebindex.com/hubfs/Downloads/The_Global_Social_Media_Landscape.pd</u> <u>f?utm_campaign=Global%20Social%20Media%20Landscape%202019&utm_medium=email</u> <u>&_hsmi=79595728&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-9el-TBd7FK6mv-</u> <u>u3j664Ei7lc716cRTPHRhldj_g8T9_DpScyc-j85pSyxQ5bpecVTi</u> .	[205]
Gobierno de Mexico (2020), <i>Informe Anual de Seguridad 2020</i> , <u>https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/603367/CPM_Informe_Anual_de_Seguridad_2020_31dic20.pdf</u> .	[104]
González, S. (2020), "Testing the evidence, how good are public sector responsiveness measures and how to improve them?", <i>OECD Working Papers on Public Governance</i> , No. 38, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/c1b10334-en</u> .	[192]
Graham, C. and E. Lora (2009), <i>Paradox and Perception: Measuring Quality of Life in Latin America</i> , Brookings Institution Press, <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7864/j.ctt12805r</u> .	[236]
Gropello, D. (2020), <i>The costs of COVID-19 in education in Latin America. Acting now to protect the future of our children</i> , <u>https://blogs.worldbank.org/education/costs-covid-19-education-latin-america-acting-now-protect-future-our-children</u> .	[67]

Hale, T. et al. (2021), "A global panel database of pandemic policies (Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker)", <i>Nature Human Behaviour</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41562-021-01079-8</u> .	[207]
Hanushek, E. (2015), "Why standard measures of human capital are misleading", <i>KDI Journal of Economic Policy</i> , Vol. vol. 37(2), pp. 22-37, <u>https://ideas.repec.org/a/zbw/kdijep/v37y2015i2p22-39.html</u> .	[59]
Hardoy, J. and G. Pandiella (2009), "Urban poverty and vulnerability to climate change in Latin America", <i>Environment and Urbanization</i> , Vol. 21/1, pp. 203-224, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0956247809103019</u> .	[135]
Helliwell, J. et al. (2021), <i>World Happiness, Trust and Deaths under COVID-19</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network, <u>https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2021/</u> .	[38]
Helliwell, J. et al. (2018), <i>International Migration and World Happiness</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network, <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/happiness-report/2018/CH2-WHR-lr.pdf</u> .	[232]
Helliwell, J., R. Layard and J. & Sachs (2018), Latin American Happiness has Social Foundations, Sustainable Development Solutions Network., <u>https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2018/</u> .	[202]
Helliwell, J., R. Layard and J. Sachs (eds.) (2018), <i>Happiness in Latin America Has Social Foundations</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network., <u>https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2018/</u> .	[229]
Helliwell, J. et al. (2021), World Happiness Report 2021, https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2021/.	[233]
Helliwell, J. and R. Putnam (2004), "The social context of well-being", <i>Philosophical Transactions of The Royal Society B Biological Sciences</i> , Vol. 359/1449, <u>https://royalsocietypublishing.org/doi/10.1098/rstb.2004.1522</u> .	[237]
Hershberg, Flinn-Palcic and Kambhu (2020), <i>The COVID-19 Pandemic and Latin American</i> <i>Universities</i> , <u>https://www.american.edu/centers/latin-american-latino-studies/upload/la-higher-ed-covid-final.pdf</u> .	[66]
Holt-Lunstad, J., T. Smith and J. Layton (2010), "Social relationships and mortality risk: A meta- analytic review", <i>PLoS Medicine</i> , Vol. 7/7, p. e1000316, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000316</u> .	[214]
Hoskins, B., J. Janmaat and G. Melis (2017), "Tackling inequalities in political socialisation: A systematic analysis of access to and mitigation effects of learning citizenship at school", <i>Social Science Research</i> , Vol. 68, pp. 88-101, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2017.09.001</u> .	[189]
House, J., K. Landis and D. Umberson (1988), "Social relationships and health", <i>Science</i> , Vol. 241/4865, pp. 540-545, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.3399889</u> .	[213]
Husted, B. (2002), "Culture and international anti-corruption agreements in Latin America", <i>Journal of Business Ethics</i> , Vol. 37/413–422, <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1015248921716</u> .	[195]
ICNL (2021), COVID-19 Civic Freedom Tracker, https://www.icnl.org/covid19tracker/.	[183]

| 177

IDEA (2021), Compulsory voting, <u>https://www.idea.int/data-tools/data/voter-turnout/compulsory-voting</u> .	[174]
IDEA (2020), <i>Elecciones y COVID-19: lecciones de América Latina</i> , <u>https://www.idea.int/es/news-media/news/es/elecciones-y-covid-19-lecciones-de-am%C3%A9rica-latina</u> .	[176]
IFRC (2013), <i>Argentina: Floods</i> , <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Argentina%20Floods%20DREF%20operation%20n%20MDRAR007.pdf</u> .	[141]
IFRC (2011), Colombia: Floods and Landslides, https://reliefweb.int/disaster/fl-2011-000042-col.	[140]
IFRC (2010), <i>Factsheet Chile earthquake</i> , <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/chile/factsheet-chile-</u> <u>earthquake-08032010</u> .	[139]
INE (2015), Síntesis de Resultados. La dimensión personal del tiempo, <u>https://www.ine.cl/docs/default-source/uso-del-tiempo-tiempo-libre/publicaciones-y-anuarios/publicaciones/sintesis-resultados-actividades-personales-enut.pdf?sfvrsn=fd9a7cea_6</u> .	[247]
INEC (2019), Encuesta Nacional Sobre Relaciones Familiares y Violencia de Género contra la Mujeres - Boletin, <u>https://www.ecuadorencifras.gob.ec/documentos/web-</u> inec/Estadisticas_Sociales/Violencia_de_genero_2019/Boletin_Tecnico_ENVIGMU.pdf.	[111]
INEC (2017), Encuesta Nacional de Uso del Tiempo (ENUT 2017). Resultados Generales, https://www.inec.cr/multimedia/enut-2017-encuesta-nacional-de-uso-del-tiempo.	[248]
INEGI (2021), <i>Bienestar subjetivo - BIARE Ampliado [Subjective well-being - extended BIARE]</i> , <u>https://www.inegi.org.mx/investigacion/bienestar/ampliado/</u> .	[246]
INEGI (2021), Indicadores de Bienestar Autorreportado de la Poblacion Urbana. Cifras de Enero 2021, https://www.inegi.org.mx/contenidos/saladeprensa/boletines/2021/biare/biare2021_02.pdf.	[101]
INEGI (2020), Encuesta Nacional de Seguridad Publica Urbana (Septiembre 2020), https://www.inegi.org.mx/contenidos/saladeprensa/boletines/2020/ensu/ensu2020_10.docx.	[100]
Infosegura (2021), Homicidios en el año del COVID-19: Centroamérica y República Dominicana.	[102]
IQ Air (2019), 2019 Air Quality Report, https://www.iqair.com/.	[119]
Jaen-Varas, D. et al. (2014), "Mental health and psychiatric care in Bolivia: what do we know?", <i>International Journal of Mental Health Systems</i> , Vol. 8/1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1752-4458-</u> <u>8-18</u> .	[253]
JCE (2020), Junta central electoral, https://jce.gob.do/.	[267]
Kanchongkittiphon, W. et al. (2015), "Indoor environmental exposures and exacerbation of asthma: An update to the 2000 review by the Institute of Medicine", <i>Environmental Health Perspectives</i> , Vol. 123/1, pp. 6-20, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1307922</u> .	[156]
Kenneth C. Land, M. (ed.) (2012), <i>National Accounts of Well-being</i> , https://ink.library.smu.edu.sg/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2309&context=soss_research.	[258]

178 |

Khaltaev, N. and S. Axelrod (2019), "Chronic respiratory diseases global mortality trends, treatment guidelines, life style modifications, and air pollution: preliminary analysis", <i>Journal</i> of Thoracic Disease, Vol. 11/6, pp. 2643-2655, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.21037/jtd.2019.06.08</u> .	[6]
Klinenberg, E. (2016), "Social isolation, loneliness, and living alone: Identifying the risks for public health", <i>American Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 106/5, pp. 786-787, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2016.303166</u> .	[216]
Kohn, R. et al. (2018), "Mental health in the Americas: An overview of the treatment gap", <i>Revista Panamericana de Salud Pública</i> , Vol. 42, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.26633/rpsp.2018.165</u> .	[9]
LAPOP (2021), Latin American Public Opinion Project: Data, https://www.vanderbilt.edu/lapop/interactive-data.php.	[180]
Latinobarometro (2020), Latinobarómetro: Data, http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp.	[81]
Lau, J. et al. (2006), "Positive mental health-related impacts of the SARS epidemic on the general public in Hong Kong and their associations with other negative impacts", <i>Journal of</i> <i>Infection</i> , Vol. 53/2, pp. 114-124, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2005.10.019</u> .	[252]
Lenzer, G. (2017), Violence against children: Making human rights real, Taylor and Francis, http://dx.doi.org/10.4324/9781351248433.	[87]
Lessard, A. et al. (2008), "Cheminement de décrocheurs et de décrocheuses", <i>Dossier thématique, Revue des sciences de l'éducation</i> , Vol. 33/3, pp. 647-662, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.7202/018962ar</u> .	[74]
Liu, J. et al. (2018), "Indoor air quality and occupants' ventilation habits in China: Seasonal measurement and long-term monitoring", <i>Building and Environment</i> , Vol. 142, pp. 119-129, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2018.06.002 .	[158]
Loades, M. et al. (2020), "Rapid systematic review: The impact of social isolation and loneliness on the mental health of children and adolescents in the context of COVID-19", <i>Journal of the</i> <i>American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry</i> , Vol. 59/11, pp. 1218-1239.e3, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2020.05.009</u> .	[69]
Lochner, L. (2011), <i>Non-Production Benefits of Education: Crime, Health, and Good Citizenship</i> , National Bureau of Economic Research, Cambridge, MA, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3386/w16722</u> .	[78]
Lopez-Calva (2020), A greater tragedy than we know: Excess mortality rates suggest that COVID-19 death toll is vastly underestimated in LAC, https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/presscenter/director-s-graph-for- thought/a-greater-tragedy-than-we-knowexcess-mortality-rates-suggest-t.html.	[19]
López-Calva, L. (2021), <i>The Virus and the Votes: How is COVID-19 changing voter turnout in LAC?</i> , UNDP, <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/presscenter/director-s-graph-for-thought/the-virus-and-the-voteshow-is-covid-19-changing-voter-turnouthtml.</u>	[178]
López-Calva, L. (2020), No safer place than home?: The increase in domestic and gender-based violenceduring COVID-19 lockdowns in LAC, UNDP, https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/presscenter/director-s-graph-for-thought/no-safer-place-than-homethe-increase-in-domestic-and-gender-b.html.	[106]
Loret de Mola, U. et al. (2017), "On the use of hedonic price indices to understand ecosystem service provision from urban green space in five Latin American megacities", <i>Forests</i> , Vol. 8/12, p. 478, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/f8120478</u> .	[162]
--	-------
LSHTM CMMID COVID-19 working group (2020), <i>How many are at increased risk of severe COVID-19 disease? Rapid global, regional and national estimates for 2020</i> , Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.18.20064774</u> .	[3]
Machin, S., O. Marie and S. Vujić (2011), "The Crime Reducing Effect of Education", <i>The Economic Journal</i> , Vol. 121/552, pp. 463-484, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0297.2011.02430.x</u> .	[79]
Mackie, A., I. Haščič and M. Cárdenas Rodríguez (2016), "Population exposure to fine particles: Methodology and results for OECD and G20 countries", OECD Green Growth <i>Papers</i> , No. 2016/2, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jlsqs8g1t9r-en</u> .	[167]
Mascayano, F. et al. (2015), "Suicide in Latin America: A growing public health issue", <i>Revista de la Facultad de Ciencias Médicas</i> , https://www.researchgate.net/publication/298213467_SUICIDE_IN_LATIN_AMERICA_A_GR_OWING_PUBLIC_HEALTH_ISSUE_SUICIDIO_EN_LATINO_AMERICA_UN_CRECIENTE_PROBLEMA_DE_SALUD_PUBLICA (accessed on 30 April 2021).	[251]
Ministerio de Educación, Centro de Estudios (2020), <i>Impacto del COVID-19 en los resultados de aprendizaje y escolaridad en Chile</i> , <u>http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/112721598898527225/pdf/Impacto-del-COVID-19-en-los-Resultados-de-Aprendizaje-y-Escolaridad-en-Chile-Analisis-con-Base-en-Herramienta-de-Simulacion-Proporcionada-por-el-Banco-Mundial.pdf</u> .	[68]
Ministerio de Salud (2021), Subsecretaria de Salud Pública detalla aumento de 310% del presupuesto para Salud Mental, <u>https://www.minsal.cl/subsecretaria-de-salud-publica-detalla-</u> <u>aumento-de-310-del-presupuesto-para-salud-mental/</u> .	[34]
Morgan, D. et al. (2020), "Excess mortality: Measuring the direct and indirect impact of COVID- 19", OECD Health Working Papers, No. 122, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/c5dc0c50-en</u> .	[44]
Muggah, R. (2018), Citizen Security in Latin America: Facts and Figures, Igarapé Institute.	[82]
Muggah and Szabó (2016), <i>Latin America's cities: Unequal, dangerous and fragile. But that can change</i> , <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/06/latin-america-s-cities-unequal-dangerous-and-fragile-but-that-can-change/</u> .	[83]
Murtin, F. et al. (2017), "Inequalities in longevity by education in OECD countries: Insights from new OECD estimates", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2017/2, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6b64d9cf-en</u> .	[50]
Newman, M. and N. Zainal (2020), "The value of maintaining social connections for mental health in older people", <i>The Lancet Public Health</i> , Vol. 5/1, pp. e12-e13, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s2468-2667(19)30253-1 .	[212]
NRDC (2014), Limpiando el aire de América Latina: la reducción de las emisiones de carbono negro puede beneficiar rápidamente al clima y la salud pública,	[117]

1	80	
---	----	--

Nugent, C. (2020), Why Armed Groups in Latin America Are Enforcing COVID-19 Lockdowns, https://time.com/5870054/coronavirus-latin-america-armed-groups/.	[105]
OCHA (2019), <i>Natural disasters in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents</u> <u>/files/20191202-ocha-desastres_naturales2.pdf</u> .	[131]
OECD (2021), A New Benchmark for Mental Health Systems: Tackling the Social and Economic Costs of Mental III-Health, OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4ed890f6-en .	[35]
OECD (2021), OECD Skills Surveys: PIAAC, https://www.oecd.org/fr/sites/evaluationdescompetencesdesadultespiaac/programme/.	[73]
OECD (2020), "Biodiversity and the economic response to COVID-19: Ensuring a green and resilient recovery", <i>OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19)</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/d98b5a09-en</u> (accessed on 12 October 2020).	[161]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19 in Latin America and the Caribbean: An overview of government responses to the crisis", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/0a2dee41-en</u> .	[181]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19: Protecting people and societies", OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/e5c9de1a-en .	[209]
OECD (2020), <i>Education at a Glance 2020: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/69096873-en.	[52]
OECD (2020), "Environmental health and strengthening resilience to pandemics", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/73784e04-en</u> .	[150]
OECD (2020), <i>How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en .	[39]
OECD (2020), OECD Territorial grids, OECD, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/regional/regional-</u> <u>statistics/territorial-grid.pdf</u> (accessed on 9 March 2021).	[129]
OECD (2020), "Sources, methods and technical notes", in <i>Education at a Glance 2020: OECD</i> <i>Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/442eac2f-en</u> .	[54]
OECD (2020), "The OECD Survey on Social and Emotional Skills", OECD, Paris, https://www.oecd.org/education/ceri/social-emotional-skills-study/.	[72]
OECD (2019), <i>Education at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/f8d7880d-en</u> .	[51]
OECD (2019), <i>Government at a Glance 2019</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/8ccf5c38-en</u> .	[190]
OECD (2019), How's Life in the Digital Age?: Opportunities and Risks of the Digital Transformation for People's Well-being, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264311800-en	[71]

OECD (2019), <i>PISA 2018 Results (Volume I): What Students Know and Can Do</i> , PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en</u> .	[55]
OECD (2019), <i>PISA 2018 Results (Volume II): Where All Students Can Succeed</i> , PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b5fd1b8f-en</u> .	[263]
OECD (2019), <i>Risk Governance Scan of Colombia</i> , OECD Reviews of Risk Management Policies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eeb81954-en</u> .	[133]
OECD (2019), <i>Skills Matter: Additional Results from the Survey of Adult Skills</i> , OECD Skills Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/1f029d8f-en</u> .	[62]
OECD (2019), <i>Trends Shaping Education 2019</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/trends_edu-2019-en.	[200]
OECD (2018), <i>Biodiversity Conservation and Sustainable Use in Latin America: Evidence from Environmental Performance Reviews</i> , OECD Environmental Performance Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264309630-en</u> .	[160]
OECD (2018), "PISA for Development Science Framework", in <i>PISA for Development</i> Assessment and Analytical Framework: Reading, Mathematics and Science, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264305274-6-en</u> .	[262]
OECD (2017), <i>Education in Costa Rica</i> , Reviews of National Policies for Education, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264277335-en</u> .	[49]
OECD (2017), <i>Government at a Glance 2017</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/gov_glance-2017-en</u> .	[16]
OECD (2017), <i>Green Growth Indicators 2017</i> , OECD Green Growth Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264268586-en</u> .	[124]
OECD (2017), <i>How's Life? 2017: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2017-en</u> .	[46]
OECD (2017), "PISA 2015 Technical Background", in <i>PISA 2015 Results (Volume III): Students'</i> <i>Well-Being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264273856-19-en</u> .	[57]
OECD (2016), <i>PISA 2015 Results (Volume I): Excellence and Equity in Education</i> , PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264266490-en</u> .	[58]
OECD (2016), <i>Skills Matter: Further Results from the Survey of Adult Skills</i> , OECD Skills Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264258051-en</u> .	[47]
OECD (2016), <i>The Economic Consequences of Outdoor Air Pollution</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264257474-en</u> .	[147]
OECD (2016), "What does low proficiency in literacy really mean?", <i>Adult Skills in Focus</i> , No. 2, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jm0v427jl9p-en</u> .	[61]
OECD (2015), <i>How's Life? 2015: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2015-en</u> .	[96]
OECD (2013), <i>How's Life? 2013: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264201392-en.	[230]

OECD (2013), OECD Guidelines on Measuring Subjective Well-being, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264191655-en.	[228]
OECD (2013), OECD Skills Outlook 2013: First Results from the Survey of Adult Skills, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264204256-en</u> .	[63]
OECD (2011), <i>How's Life?: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264121164-en.	[45]
OECD (forthcoming), Latin American Economic Outlook (LEO) 2021.	[36]
OECD (forthcoming), <i>Life in the first year of the pandemic: Evidence on COVID-19 and Well-Being</i> , OECD Publishing.	[241]
OECD/CAF/UN ECLAC (2016), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2017: Youth, Skills and Entrepreneurship</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/leo-2017-en</u> .	[56]
OECD et al. (2020), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2020: Digital Transformation for Building Back Better</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e6e864fb-en</u> .	[20]
OECD/The World Bank (2020), <i>Health at a Glance: Latin America and the Caribbean 2020</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6089164f-en</u> .	[4]
OECD/WHO/World Bank Group (2018), <i>Delivering Quality Health Services: A Global Imperative</i> , World Health Organization, Geneva 27, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264300309-en</u> .	[13]
Ogliastri, E. (1997), Una introducción a la negociación internacional: La cultura latinoamericana frente a la angloamericana, japonesa, francesa y del Medio Oriente, <u>http://conocimiento.incae.edu/~ogliaste/mono-49%20intro%20n%20int%20%5B1%5D.pdf</u> .	[197]
PAHO (2021), Hospitalizations and deaths of younger people soar due to COVID-19, PAHO Director reports, <u>https://www.paho.org/en/news/5-5-2021-hospitalizations-and-deaths-younger-people-soar-due-covid-19-paho-director-reports</u> .	[18]
PAHO (2020), The Impact of COVID-19 on Mental Neurological and Substance Use Services in the Americas: Results of a Rapid Assessment, <u>https://iris.paho.org/bitstream/handle/10665.2/52999/PAHONMHMHCovid-19200044_eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u> .	[33]
PAHO/UNFPA/UNICEF (2017), Accelerating progress toward the reduction of adolescent pregnancy in Latin America and the Caribbean, <u>https://iris.paho.org/bitstream/handle/10665.2/34493/9789275119761-</u> <u>eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y&ua=1</u> .	[28]
Pantell, M. et al. (2013), "Social isolation: A predictor of mortality comparable to traditional clinical risk factors", <i>American Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 103/11, pp. 2056-2062, http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2013.301261 .	[215]
Parkin, J., D. Phillips and D. Agren (2020), <i>Covid warnings ring out as Latin America bids to return to normality</i> , The Guardian, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/19/latin-america-covid-coronavirus-warnings</u> .	[206]
Penn State (2020), "'Gargantuan' hail in Argentina may have smashed world record", https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2020/04/200429191903.htm.	[142]

Perez-Vincent, S. et al. (2020), COVID-19 lockdowns and domestic violence: Evidence from two studies in Argentina, IADB, p. 48, https://publications.iadb.org/publications/english/document/COVID-19-Lockdowns-and- Domestic-Violence-Evidence-from-Two-Studies-in-Argentina.pdf.	[107]
Poelman, H. (2018), A walk to the park? Assessing access to green areas in Europe's cities, update using completed Copernicus urban atlas data", https://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/sources/docgener/work/2018_01_green_urban_area.pdf.	[163]
Pozzer, A. et al. (2020), "Regional and global contributions of air pollution to risk of death from COVID-19", <i>Cardiovascular Research</i> , Vol. 116/14, pp. 2247-2253, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/cvr/cvaa288</u> .	[145]
Prats, M. and A. Meunier (2021), "Political efficacy and participation: An empirical analysis in European countries", <i>OECD Working Papers on Public Governance</i> , No. 46, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4548cad8-en</u> .	[188]
Querido, L. (2020), "Elections under the stress of the pandemic", <i>Transparencia Electoral</i> , <u>https://www.transparenciaelectoral.org/elections-under-the-stress-of-the-pandemic/</u> .	[175]
Rivard Piché, G. (2020), <i>In El Salvador, criminal gangs are enforcing virus-related restrictions.</i> <i>Here's why.</i> , <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/06/01/el-salvador-criminal-gangs-are-enforcing-coronavirus-curfews-heres-why/</u> .	[93]
Rodríguez Espínola, S., P. Filgueira and M. Paternó Manavella (2020), Acceso a Servicios de Salud y Efectos en el Bienestar Subjetivo en Tiempos de Aislamiento, <u>https://repositorio.uca.edu.ar/bitstream/123456789/10218/1/acceso-servicios-salud-efectos.pdf</u> .	[245]
Rojas, M. (2020), <i>Well-Being in Latin America</i> , Springer International Publishing, Cham, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-33498-7.	[234]
Rojas, M. (2019), "High subjective well-being in Latin America: Person-based interpersonal relations and public-policy lessons", Paper presented during Parallel Session 2A of the International Conference on the Policy Uses of Well-being and Sustainable Development Indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean, 23-24 October 2019, Universidad del Rosario, Bogotá, Colombia., <u>https://www.oecd.org/statistics/lac-well-being-metrics.htm</u> .	[199]
Sattar, N., I. McInnes and J. McMurray (2020), "Obesity Is a risk factor for severe COVID-19 infection", <i>Circulation</i> , Vol. 142/1, pp. 4-6, http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/circulationaha.120.047659 .	[24]
Sauter, S., L. Kim and K. Jacobsen (2019), "Loneliness and friendlessness among adolescents in 25 countries in Latin America and the Caribbean", <i>Child and Adolescent Mental Health</i> , Vol. 25/1, pp. 21-27, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/camh.12358</u> .	[201]
Semple, K. and A. Ahmed (2020), <i>Murder Rates Were Staggering. The Virus Has Brought Some Quiet, for Now.</i> , <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/11/world/americas/coronavirus-murder-latin-america-crime.html</u> .	[99]
Sen, A. (1999), <i>Development as Freedom</i> , Alfred Knopf.	[168]

- [166] Shaddick, G. et al. (2018), "Data integration for the assessment of population exposure to ambient air pollution for global burden of disease assessment". Environmental Science & Technology, Vol. 52/16, pp. 9069-9078, http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b02864. [153] Shen, G. et al. (2017), "A laboratory comparison of emission factors, number size distributions, and morphology of ultrafine particles from 11 different household cookstove-fuel systems". Environmental Science & Technology, Vol. 51/11, pp. 6522-6532, http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.6b05928. [109] Silverio-Murillo, A. and J. Balmori de la Miyar (2020), Families under Confinement: COVID-19, Domestic Violence, and Alcohol Consumption, p. 28, https://www.adansilveriomurillo.com/uploads/6/9/2/9/69299595/jpv covid 19.pdf. [116] Solbrig, O. (1998), "The environmental agenda in Latin America - The issue of the 21st century", Harvard Review of Latin America, https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/book/environmentalagenda-latinamerica#:~:text=Yet%20Latin%20America%20also%20has,alarming%3B%20soil%20erosion %20is%20severely. [37] Srinivasan, R. and J. Clifton (2020), Gallup Keeps Listening to the World Amid the Pandemic, Gallup Worl Poll, https://news.gallup.com/opinion/gallup/316016/gallup-keeps-listening-worldamid-pandemic.aspx. [95] Statista (2020), "Growth of domestic violence and sexual abuse reports during the COVID-19 lockdown in selected Latin American countries as of April 2020". https://www.statista.com/statistics/1113975/gender-violence-growth-coronavirus-latinamerica/. [169] Stutzer, A. and B. Frey (2006), "Political participation and procedural utility: An empirical study", European Journal of Policital Research, Vol. 45/3, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6765.2006.00303.x. [240] The Economist (2021), The pandemic has changed the shape of global happiness, https://www.economist.com/international/2021/03/20/the-pandemic-has-changed-the-shapeof-global-happiness. [53] UIS (2021), Youth/adult educational attainment rates by age group and level of education, http://data.uis.unesco.org/OECDStat Metadata/ShowMetadata.ashx?Dataset=SDG DS&Coo rds=%5bSDG IND%5d.%5bEA 3T8 AG25T99%5d&ShowOnWeb=true&Lang=en. [268] UIS (2021), Youth/adult literacy rate, http://uis.unesco.org/en/glossary-term/youthadult-literacyrate (accessed on 23 June 2021). [187] UN (2020), Handbook on Governance Statistics, https://unstats.un.org/unsd/statcom/51stsession/documents/Handbook on GovernanceStatistics-Draft for global consultation-E.pdf. [21] UN (2020), Policy Brief: The Impact of COVID-19 on Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg_policy_brief_covid_lac.pdf.
- UN (2020), SDG Goal 16: Promote peaceful and inclusive societies for sustainable development, [191] provide access to justice for all and build effective, accountable and inclusive institutions at all levels, https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal16.

UN (2018), SDG Indicator 11.5.1: Number of deaths, missing persons and directly affected persons attributed to disasters per 100 000 population, metadata, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/metadata/files/Metadata-11-05-01.pdf</u> .	[144]
UN DESA (2019), Indicator 3.8.2: Proportion of population with large household expenditure on health as a share of total, metadata file, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/metadata/files/Metadata-03-08-02.pdf</u> .	[15]
UNDESA (2017), <i>Living Arrangements of Older Persons: A Report on an Expanded International Dataset</i> , United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division, <u>https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/ageing/LivingArrangements.pdf</u> .	[29]
UNDP (2017), Comparing policy interventions on domestic violence in Latin America: criminalization, female empowerment and male engagement, <u>http://www.svri.org/sites/default/files/attachments/2016-08-</u> <u>17/FUNDAR_Domestic%20Violence_final.pdf</u> .	[110]
UNEP (2020), Waste management as an essential service in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/32615/COVID19_WASTE_LAC.pdf? sequence=1&isAllowed=y.	[159]
UNEP (2018), Waste Management Outlook for Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.unep.org/resources/report/waste-management-outlook-latin-america-and- caribbean.	[120]
UNESCO (2021), <i>Education: From disruption to recovery</i> , <u>https://en.unesco.org/covid19/educationresponse#durationschoolclosures</u> .	[64]
UNFPA (2020), <i>Provision of Sexual and Reproductive Health care and Family Planning during the COVID-19 pandemic health emergency</i> , <u>https://lac.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/3-Covid-SSRyPF_ENG%20%281%29.pdf</u> .	[27]
UNGA (2016), Report of the open-ended intergovernmental expert working group on indicators and terminology relating to disaster risk reduction (OEIWG), <u>https://www.preventionweb.net/files/50683_oiewgreportenglish.pdf</u> .	[143]
UNICEF (2020), The impact of COVID-19 on the mental health of adolescents and youth, https://www.unicef.org/lac/en/impact-covid-19-mental-health-adolescents-and-youth.	[31]
United Nations (2005), Budapest Initiative Task Force on Measurement of Health Status: Survey module for measuring health state.	[40]
UNODC (2020), Research brief: Effect of the COVID-19 pandemic and related restrictions on homicide and property crime, <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/covid/Property_Crime_Brief_2020.pdf</u> .	[90]
UNODC (2020), UNODC-INEGI Centro de Excelencia para Información Estadística de Gobierno, Seguridad Pública, Victimización y Justicia, <u>http://www.cdeunodc.inegi.org.mx/index.php/viclab11/</u> .	[86]
UNODC (2016), International Classification of Crime for Statistical Purposes, Version 1.0, <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-</u> analysis/statistics/crime/ICCS/ICCS English 2016 web.pdf.	[80]

Uthoff, A. and L. Beccaria (2007), Panorama social de América Latina 2007.	[196]
Vega Angarita and González Escobar (2009), "Social support key element in confronting chronic illness", <i>Enfermería Global</i> , <u>http://scielo.isciii.es/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S1695-61412009000200021</u> .	[198]
Voßemer, J. et al. (2017), "The effects of unemployment and insecure jobs on well-being and health: The moderating role of labor market policies", <i>Social Indicators Research</i> , Vol. 138/3, pp. 1229-1257, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11205-017-1697-y</u> .	[250]
Wang, H. et al. (2020), "Global age-sex-specific fertility, mortality, healthy life expectancy (HALE), and population estimates in 204 countries and territories, 1950–2019: A comprehensive demographic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019", <i>The</i> <i>Lancet</i> , Vol. 396/10258, pp. 1160-1203, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30977-6</u> .	[126]
Warn, E. and S. Adamo (2014), <i>The Impact of Climate Change: Migration and Cities in South America</i> , <u>https://public.wmo.int/en/resources/bulletin/impact-of-climate-change-migration-and-cities-south-america</u> .	[136]
Washington Group on Disability Statistics (2016), <i>The Washington Group Short Set on Functioning (WG-SS)</i> .	[41]
WDI (2021), World Bank Development Indicators, <u>https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-</u> <u>development-indicators</u> .	[5]
WFP (2020), World Food Programme gears up to support children left without meals due to COVID-19 school closures, <u>https://www.wfp.org/news/world-food-programme-gears-support-children-left-without-meals-due-covid-19-school-closures</u> .	[70]
WHO (2021), Adult mortality rate (probability of dying between 15 and 60 years per 1000 population), metadata, <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/indicator-metadata-registry/imr-details/64</u> .	[7]
WHO (2021), Ambient (outdoor) air pollution, <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-</u> <u>sheets/detail/ambient-(outdoor)-air-quality-and-health</u> (accessed on 16 March 2021).	[264]
WHO (2021), <i>Mental health and substance use data</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/themes/mental-health</u> .	[43]
WHO (2020), <i>Mental health and COVID-19</i> , <u>https://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-emergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/technical-guidance/mental-health-and-covid-19</u> .	[32]
WHO (2020), Rapid assessment of service delivery for noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) during the COVID-19 pandemic, <u>https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/rapid-assessment-of-service-delivery-for-ncds-during-the-covid-19-pandemic</u> .	[23]
WHO (2020), <i>Road traffic injuries</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/road-traffic-injuries</u> .	[98]
WHO (2019), Suicide, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/suicide.	[11]
WHO (2018), Global Health Estimates 2016: Deaths by Cause, Age, Sex, by Country and by Region, 2000-2016, <u>http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/estimates/en/</u> .	[25]

WHO (2016), Preventing disease through healthy environments: a global assessment of the burden of disease from environmental risks.	[122]
WHO (2013), Global and regional estimates of violence against women: prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and non-partner sexual violence, <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/85239</u> .	[88]
WHO (2013), WHO-AIMS Report on Mental Health Systems in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.paho.org/hq/dmdocuments/2013/ENG-WHOAIMSREG-(For-Web-Apr-2013).pdf.	[8]
WHO (2006), WHO Air quality guidelines for particulate matter, ozone, nitrogen dioxide and sulfur dioxide - Global update 2005 - Summary of risk assessment., <u>http://whqlibdoc.who.int/hq/2006/WHOSDEPHEOEH06.02_eng.pdf</u> .	[125]
WHO (1948), Constitution, https://www.who.int/about/who-we-are/constitution.	[1]
WHO and Calouste Gulbekian Foundation (2014), <i>Social determinants of mental health</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/mental_health/publications/gulbenkian_paper_social_determinants_of_m_ental_health/en/</u> .	[10]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2016), <i>Urban green space and health: a review of evidence</i> , <u>http://www.euro.who.int/data/assets/pdf_file/0005/321971/Urban-green-spaces-and-health-review-evidence.pdf?ua=1</u> .	[113]
Wong, K., A. Chan and S. Ngan (2019), "The effect of long working hours and overtime on occupational health: A meta-analysis of evidence from 1998 to 2018", <i>International Journal of</i> <i>Environmental Research and Public Health</i> , Vol. 16/12, p. 2102, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16122102</u> .	[227]
World Bank (2021), <i>GNI per capita, PPP (constant 2017 international \$)</i> , <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.KD</u> .	[235]
World Bank (2020), <i>Literacy rate, adult total (% of people ages 15 and above)</i> , <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.ADT.LITR.ZS</u> .	[60]
World Bank (2020), Simulating the potential impacts of COVID-19 school closures on schooling and learning outcomes: a set of global estimates, <u>http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/798061592482682799/covid-and-education-June17-r6.pdf</u> .	[65]
World Bank (2006), Maternal Mortality at a Glance, http://hdl.handle.net/10986/9617.	[26]
World Economic Forum (2020), <i>A pandemic of solidarity? This is how people are supporting one another as coronavirus spreads</i> , <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/03/covid-19-coronavirus-solidarity-help-pandemic/</u> (accessed on 20 October 2020).	[217]
Worldometer (2021), <i>Latin America and the Caribbean Population</i> , <u>https://www.worldometers.info/world-population/latin-america-and-the-caribbean-population/</u> .	[17]
Wulfgramm, M. (2014), "Life satisfaction effects of unemployment in Europe: The moderating influence of labour market policy", <i>Journal of European Social Policy</i> , Vol. 24/3, pp. 258-272, http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0958928714525817 .	[249]

Wu, X. et al. (2020), Exposure to air pollution and COVID-19 mortality in the United States: A nationwide cross-sectional study, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.05.20054502</u> .	[146]
WVS Database (2020), <i>World Values Survey</i> , <u>https://www.worldvaluessurvey.org/WVSContents.jsp</u> .	[243]
YouGov (2020), <i>How COVID-19 is affecting mental health across the globe</i> , <u>https://today.yougov.com/topics/health/articles-reports/2020/12/10/covid-19-mental-health-global</u> .	[30]
Zhang, Y. et al. (2011), "Can commonly-used fan-driven air cleaning technologies improve indoor air quality? A literature review", <i>Atmospheric Environment</i> , Vol. 45/26, pp. 4329-4343, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2011.05.041</u> .	[157]
Zhao, Y. et al. (2019), "Characterization of particulate matter from heating and cooling several edible oils", <i>Building and Environment</i> , Vol. 152, pp. 204-213,	[155]

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2019.02.007.

Notes

¹ Throughout this report, the eleven focal countries refer to Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.

² Health status is consistently ranked as one of the most valued aspects in people's lives in public consultations that have informed the construction of national well-being frameworks in OECD countries (e.g. in Italy, Germany, Israel and Scotland) and by the users of the OECD Better Life Index (Balestra, Boarini and Tosetto, 2018_[261]).

³ The "epidemiological transition" (from communicable to non-communicable diseases) observed in many OECD countries is also affecting Latin America and the Caribbean, where the burden of non-communicable diseases among adults is increasing over time (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[4]).

⁴ According to the WHO Global Health Estimates, mental disorders and neurological conditions include: depressive disorders, bipolar disorders, schizophrenia, anxiety disorders, eating disorders, autism and Asperger's syndrome, idiopathic intellectual disability, Alzheimer's disease and other dementias, Parkinson's disease, epilepsy, multiple sclerosis, migraine and non-migraine headache (WHO, 2018_[25]). ⁵ Cross-country comparisons of suicide data need to be handled with care: estimates largely depend on the quality of the vital registration system, which can vary from one country to another, affecting both current levels as well as trends. Moreover, suicides often go under-reported, meaning that in countries with a low coverage of deaths in general (i.e. where a high share of deaths do not end up in the vital registration system), a large share may be accounted for by suicides (Mascayano et al., 2015_[251]). The social stigma around suicide and mental disorders may also impair reporting levels, thereby affecting the comparability of data among countries. In practice, this situation is also a risk factor, since it may prevent effective and timely access to health-care services when these are most needed (Feigelman, Gorman and Jordan, 2009_[257]; Ferré-Grau et al., 2011_[256]; Jaen-Varas et al., 2014_[253]).

⁶ It is important to note that the UHC is a composite index, which combines access indicators with outcome indicators (for instance, prevalence of blood pressure above certain levels). The UHC index also includes certain indicators of available resources (availability of hospital beds and health workers). Outcome indicators are influenced not only by health policy, but also by individual preferences and behaviours. They are not direct measures of access to health-care services. Similarly, indicators of available resources are not direct measures of access to health-care services. Moreover, not all indicators included in the UHC index are equally well-suited for different contexts (for instance, malaria prevention in non-tropical countries). Finally, data from the UHC index must be interpreted with caution in this report, since the main data source for certain tracer areas are health administrative records, and not all focal countries have the same levels of coverage and quality of administrative records. An example of these caveats is the fact that in 2017, access to essential services in Chile according to the UHC (second-lowest among the focal group of countries) is somewhat counter-intuitive when considering levels of life expectancy or maternal and infant mortality.

⁷ These shares represent almost 26.7 million confirmed cases and over 846 000 deaths as of 14 April 2021 (Dong, Du and Gardner, 2020_[2]).

⁸ Prevalence estimates were extracted for the following disease categories by age, sex and country: (1) cardiovascular diseases (CVD), including CVD caused by hypertension; (2) chronic kidney disease (CKD), including CKD caused by hypertension; (3) chronic respiratory disease; (4) chronic liver disease; (5) diabetes; (6) cancers with direct immunosuppression; (7) cancers without direct immunosuppression, but with possible immunosuppression caused by treatment; (8) HIV/AIDS; (9) tuberculosis; (10) chronic neurological disorders; and (11) sickle cell disorders.

⁹ For the purpose of computing summary statistics on longevity inequality, the category "No schooling" was merged with "Primary and lower secondary" to form the category "Low level of education" (Murtin et al., 2017_[50]).

¹⁰ In all of these countries, the share of adults with tertiary education is among the lowest in OECD and partner countries (less than 25%), which may partially explain the large earnings advantage of tertiary-educated workers.

¹¹ PISA measures the performance of only those 15-year-olds who are still in school. In the case of Costa Rica, lack of progress in average scores since 2009 masks the fact that a higher share of the youth cohort has been attending school (including more students from disadvantaged backgrounds) and is hence participating in PISA. However, other countries in the region, such as Peru, have succeeded in simultaneously enrolling more children and improving PISA average learning outcomes (OECD, 2017^[49]).

¹² In 2018, 600 000 students representing approximately 32 million 15-year-olds in the schools of the 79 participating countries sat the 2-hour PISA test. "Top performers" are those who achieved Level 5 or 6 in a given subject, whereas "low-achievers" are those who scored below Level 2 (OECD, 2019^[55]).

¹³ At Levels 5 or above, students can comprehend lengthy texts, deal with concepts that are abstract or counterintuitive, and establish distinctions between fact and opinion, based on implicit cues pertaining to the content or source of the information (OECD, 2019_[263]).

¹⁴ In terms of reading proficiency, at Level 2, students begin to show the capacity to use their reading skills to acquire knowledge and solve practical problems. Students who fail to attain Level 2 proficiency in reading often encounter difficulties when confronted with material that is unfamiliar to them or that is of moderate complexity and length. They often need to be prompted with instructions or cues before being able to engage with a text. In the context of the UN 2030 Agenda, Level 2 proficiency has been identified as the "minimum level of proficiency" that all children should acquire by the end of secondary education (OECD, 2019(55)). In terms of proficiency in mathematics, at Level 2 students begin to show the initiative and ability to use mathematics in simple real-life situations. Although students who score below this minimum level can be considered particularly at risk, Level 2 proficiency is not necessarily a "sufficient" level of mathematics proficiency for making well-founded decisions and judgements in personal or professional situations for which mathematical literacy is required (OECD, 2019[55]). Nonetheless, it is also the level of proficiency considered for the UN SDGs. Level 2 in science is also an important benchmark for student performance. On the PISA scale, it represents the level of achievement at which students begin to show the science competences that enable them to engage in reasoned discourse about science and technology (OECD, 2018_[262]). At Level 2, the competences and attitudes required to effectively engage with science-related issues are only just emerging. Students demonstrate everyday scientific knowledge. as well as a basic comprehension of scientific enquiry, which they can mainly apply in familiar contexts (OECD, 2019[55]).

¹⁵ The questions asked in surveys vary between countries, and not all of them rely on the "able to read and write a simple statement" definition of literacy (UIS, 2021_[268]).

¹⁶ A numerate adult will respond appropriately to mathematical content, ideas and information represented in different ways to solve problems and manage situations in a real-life context. Although performance on numeracy tasks is, in part, dependent on the ability to read and understand text, numeracy involves more than applying arithmetical skills to information embedded in text (OECD, 2019_[62]). Akin to the literacy scale, the scale for numeracy proficiency is divided into six levels: Levels 1 to 5 and below Level 1. Tasks below Level 1 require the respondents to carry out simple processes (counting, sorting, performing basic arithmetic operations with whole numbers or money) or to recognise common spatial representations in familiar, concrete contexts where the mathematics content is explicit, i.e. with little/no distractors or text. Tasks at Level 5, on the other hand, require respondents to understand complex representations and abstract and formal mathematical and statistical ideas, possibly embedded in complex texts (OECD, 2019_[62]).

¹⁷ See: <u>http://uis.unesco.org/en/news/uis-sdg-core-indicators-refocusing-efforts-attain-sdg-4.</u>

¹⁸ Calculation: Cumulative drop-out rate to last grade of primary education = 100% - Survival rate to last grade of primary education.

The cumulative drop-out rate to the last grade of secondary education cannot be derived from any other data in the UIS database.

¹⁹ This indicator was included in the Gallup World Poll survey as of 2019, and therefore no time series is available.

²⁰ Countries considered: Belize, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras.

 21 Fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}) is the air pollutant that poses the greatest risk to health globally, affecting more people than any other pollutant (WHO, 2021_[264]).

²² Currently, no environmental outcomes other than air pollution can be computed at sub-national level with a harmonised international method (OECD, 2015[96]). Broadening the available environmental indicators is a priority for both Latin American and OECD countries.

²³ Data on average annual exposure to fine particulate matter per region shown in Figure 3.24 are not limited to urban areas, but instead cover all parts of the country (though they are weighted by population, such that rural areas account for a much smaller share of the average estimate in most LAC countries, due to the highly urbanised population). What this means is that average annual exposure can be considerably higher in cities, and in certain locations within cities, but if a large share of the population live in rural areas this will offset the regional average.

²⁴ A disaster is a calamitous and sudden event that seriously disrupts the functioning of a community or society and causes human, material, economic and environmental loss that exceeds the capacity of the affected community or society to cope with the situation with their own resources (ECLAC, 2021_[266]).

²⁵ In this specific sentence, the term "affected" refers to the population that "requires immediate basic assistance, including food, water, shelter, sanitation and medical assistance in a period of emergency caused by a natural disaster. It corresponds to the sum of all injured, homeless and affected people" (ECLAC, 2021_[266]).

²⁶ In well-being measurement frameworks worldwide, concepts range from proximity to natural areas (Japan, Scotland), perception of accessibility (New Zealand, Australia, Scotland), density (Korea), and number of visits to the outdoors (Australia, Canada, Israel, Scotland, the United Kingdom) (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[265]).

²⁷ For further information on compulsory voting information from this section, please refer to: <u>https://www.idea.int/data-tools/data/voter-turnout/compulsory-voting.</u>

²⁸ The Dominican Republic formally abandoned compulsory voting in 2010, but it was not enforced by sanctions (IDEA, 2021_[174]). In the 2020 presidential election, abstention reached 45%, according to the *Junta Central Electoral* (JCE, 2020_[267]).

²⁹ Based on the +/- 3.0 p.p. threshold for assessing change over time for this indicator, established in Annex 5.A of *How's Life? 2017* (OECD, 2017_[46]).

³⁰ Increases in social support were also documented in a random sample of the general Hong Kong population following the 2003 SARS outbreak (Lau et al., 2006_[252]).

³¹ Since computer technology may foster a wider network with weak ties, rather than a narrower network with strong ties, its impact on social interactions is likely substantial (OECD, 2019_[71]).

³² There remains some controversy in the literature about whether self-reported survey measures can be analysed as if they were interval-level data (e.g. (Frey and Stutzer, 2000[254]; Ferrer-i-Carbonell and Frijters, 2004_[255]; Diener and Tov, 2012_[258]; Bond and Lang, 2019_[260]; Chen et al., 2019_[259])). Much of this controversy centres on the analysis of questionnaire items that use short categorical response scales (e.g. "not too happy/ pretty happy/ very happy") yielding discrete ordinal level data. This report relies on 0-10 numerical response scales that are intended to convey equal intervals to respondents from the outset, and are anchored such that zero refers to the absolute minimum value (i.e. "worst possible"). Responses to these 0-10 numerical response scales are often analysed as if they were interval data (e.g. summarised through mean averages; analysed using OLS regression). While an imperfect representation of the data, the mean is reported here for several practical reasons. First, the mean offers a simple summary of central tendency that can provide an "at a glance" picture of results across a large number of countries and over time (essential for a comparative report). Compared to the median value, the mean is both more sensitive to changes in the distribution of values on a bounded 0-10 scale, and less biased than a median value when it falls at the threshold between two response categories (OECD, 2013[228]). A series of histograms to show the full distribution of responses across 11 response categories for each country, at every time point, would be an ideal representation of the data, but is not a practical option due to space constraints. Imposing binary thresholds on the data (i.e. reporting the share of the population responding above or below a certain threshold value) can be useful for communication purposes and to assess deprivations, but these too involve making strong assumptions about how to carve the distribution into meaninaful segments - and, crucially, they can overstate the importance of a difference or change when these occur close to the threshold, whilst overlooking differences or changes that occur in other parts of the distribution (see (OECD, 2013(228))). Finally, reporting the mean average has become common across much of the literature that uses 0-10 life evaluation measures, thereby facilitating comparisons between the results reported here and other studies in this field.

³³ To put this into perspective, evidence suggests that unemployment has a detrimental effect on life satisfaction by approximately 1 scale point (controlling for individual characteristics) (Wulfgramm, 2014_[249]; Voßemer et al., 2017_[250]).

³⁴ Self-reported measures of objective concepts, such as self-rated health, or self-reported financial difficulty, are not considered within the scope of subjective well-being. While the measurement tool for questions of this sort are self-reports, the subject matter being investigated is not inherently subjective, i.e. it can be observed by a third party. People's satisfaction with specific domains of life, such as their satisfaction with their financial status or their social relationships, could be considered as subsets of life evaluations – although within the context of the *How's Life*? indicator dashboard, they would most logically appear as subjective measures within their respective domains (income and wealth; social connections). What is specific about the concept of subjective well-being is that only the person under investigation can provide information on their evaluations, emotions and psychological functioning – it is people's own views of their feelings that are the subject of interest (rather than their self-reports of objective phenomena) (OECD, 2020_[39]).

4 Resources for future well-being in Latin America

Latin America is home to much of the world's biodiversity. However, its biodiversity is declining twice as fast as the OECD average, eroding the natural capital upon which the region's current and future well-being depend. The risks to human capital include the rapidly rising prevalence of overweight and obesity and the large number of youth who are not in education or employment. Slow investment growth implies a weak foundation for future well-being, while the high burden of repaying foreign debt is a persistent risk. Multiple social uprisings in 2019 clearly indicated the fragility of the social contract in the region, which is confirmed when looking at dwindling support for electoral democracy, low trust in government and in others, and high levels of perception of corruption, discrimination, and an unfair distribution of income. The COVID-19 pandemic is compounding pressures on all types of capital that underpin future well-being.

Introduction

This chapter provides an overview of four different types of resources that help to support well-being over time. Following the OECD Well-Being Framework (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$), these resources are expressed in terms of four types of capital (i.e. stocks that last over time but are also affected by decision-making today. *Natural Capital* encompasses natural assets that are renewable (e.g. forests, fishes) or non-renewable (e.g. minerals) as well as ecosystems (e.g. ocean coral reefs, wetlands, forests, soil and the atmosphere) and the services they provide. *Economic Capital* includes both man-made and financial assets. *Human Capital* refers to the skills and future health of individuals. And *Social Capital* refers to the social norms, shared values and institutional arrangements that foster co-operation (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$). In addition to considering capital stocks and flows, some key risk and resilience factors that might affect the well-being value of those stocks and flows in the future are also discussed. Each section below also highlights the key statistical gaps to be addressed in order to improve the measurement of resources for future well-being.¹

As noted in previous chapters, the COVID-19 pandemic has radically changed people's lives. It has unveiled new vulnerabilities while exacerbating others, and it has created a new focus on the need to "build forward better", through more resilient and sustainable forms of development. At the time of writing, the available data do not yet show the full impact of the crisis and its long-term consequences. When available, the chapter also presents relevant evidence on how the COVID-19 crisis is affecting these resources.

Natural Capital

Natural Capital consists of naturally occurring assets and ecosystems (OECD, 2020[1]). "Environmental assets" are individual components of the environment, while "ecosystems" refer to the joint functioning of, or interactions among, different environmental assets within a specific spatial area. According to the United Nations Statistical Commission's System of Environmental and Economic Accounting (SEEA), whose central framework is an international standard (UNSC, 2014_[2]), there are seven sets of natural and environmental assets: mineral and energy resources; land; soil resources; timber resources; aquatic resources; other biological resources (excluding timber and aquatic resources); and water resources.

Some of the well-being benefits of natural assets can be felt "here and now" (e.g. breathing clean air or drinking safe water), and some of them are included in the "Environmental quality" dimension covered in Chapter 3 (on quality of life). However, many of the benefits provided by natural assets come from their role in generating services for future generations as well as for other capitals (e.g. providing the physical space, energy and raw materials for economic activities, or water and food to sustain human capital) (OECD, 2015_[3]).

Latin America contains 60% of the world's biodiversity (UNEP-WCMC, 2016_[4]), as well as a wide variety of climatic regions, topographies and land-use patterns. The Amazon Basin alone is home to some 40% of the world's remaining tropical forest and contains one of the Earth's richest assortments of biodiversity (UNFCCC, 2007_[5]). Biodiversity underpins ecosystem services upon which people depend and helps ensure resilience (i.e. increased diversity helps ecosystems to continue to provide services and be more resilient to pressures). Due to its abundant natural resources, Latin America stands out as a major player in the development of renewable energy, in particular hydropower, though since 2000 hydropower has declined as a share of the region's total energy mix. Despite this, per capita greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, when including land use change, are close to world average levels: with 8.5% of the world's population, the region accounts for 8.3% of global GHG emissions. The region is also highly vulnerable to the effects of climate change, in particular in the water, agriculture and health sectors, the Andean glaciers, the Amazon and other regions vulnerable to extreme climatic events and climate variability (changes in temperatures, timing of rain, etc., upset interactions within ecological communities). The critical challenge is to preserve this unique natural wealth from the effects of climate change, harmful forms of commercial

exploitation, urban sprawl, subsistence agriculture, land-use change, overuse of natural resources, pollution and invasive alien species.

The indicators presented here include four stock measures (natural and semi-natural vegetated land cover; intact forest landscapes; and both terrestrial and marine protected areas); one flow measure (material footprint per capita); one resilience factor (renewable energy consumption); and three risk factors that put pressure on natural stocks (threatened species; greenhouse gas emissions per capita; and water stress).

Biological resources and biodiversity

"Biological diversity" or "biodiversity" stands for "the variability among living organisms from all sources including, inter alia, terrestrial, marine and other aquatic ecosystems and the ecological complexes of which they are part; this includes diversity within species, between species and of ecosystems" (UNEP, 2006_[6]). The current use of terrestrial ecosystems is not sustainable (United Nations, 2020_[7]; OECD, 2021[8]). Loss of biodiversity and pressures on ecosystem services are among the most pressing global environmental challenges, with changes in land cover and land use being leading contributors of terrestrial biodiversity loss (Haščič and Mackie, 2018(9)). The unprecedented rate of the worldwide destruction of natural capital is posing significant but often overlooked risks to the well-being of current and future generations, the economy and the financial sector. The emergence of infectious diseases such as COVID-19, of which land-use change and wildlife exploitation are key drivers, is just one example of the various risks associated with the mismanagement of natural capital (OECD, 2021[8]). The Convention on Biological Diversity, signed by 150 government leaders at the 1992 Rio Earth Summit, has been conceived as a practical tool for translating the principles of Agenda 21 into reality. It recognised that not only is biological diversity about preserving plants, animals and microorganisms and their ecosystems, but it is also about people and their need for food security, medicines, fresh air and water, shelter, and a clean and healthy environment in which to live. Additionally, Sustainable Development Goal 15 addresses the need to "Protect, restore and promote sustainable use of terrestrial ecosystems, sustainably manage forests, combat desertification, and halt and reverse land degradation and halt biodiversity loss", while Goal 14 emphasises the need to "Conserve and sustainably use the oceans, seas and marine resources for sustainable development".

Natural land cover

Land cover is the observed physical and biological cover of the Earth's surface, including natural vegetation, abiotic (non-living) surfaces and inland waters (UNSC, 2014_[2]). In 2018, 76% of land in Latin America was covered by natural or semi-natural vegetation, only slightly above the OECD average of 75% (Figure 4.1, Panel A). In Colombia, Ecuador and Peru, however, natural or semi-natural vegetation covers more than 80% of the total land, while in Chile and the Dominican Republic that share is below 70%. Between 2004 and 2018, the total land covered by natural and semi-natural vegetation in Latin America remained broadly stable. The highest net gain occurred in Costa Rica, where it increased by more than 3 percentage points, while it dropped by 2 percentage points in Paraguay.

Land use change

Change in land use is a key driver of land degradation. Beyond changes in the net stock of natural land cover, losses and gains in natural and semi-natural vegetation have to be considered separately, as gains in semi-natural areas (that are poor in biodiversity) may not compensate losses in natural areas rich in biodiversity (e.g. loss of primary or old-growth forest) (OECD, 2020_[1]). Losses of natural and semi-natural vegetated land can be measured by the percentage of tree cover, grassland, wetland, shrubland and sparse vegetation converted to any other land-cover type. Gains of natural and semi-natural vegetated land are conversions in the opposite direction. The denominator used is the "stock" of natural and semi-

natural land at the start of the period. Loss of natural and semi-natural vegetated land is a proxy for pressures on biodiversity and ecosystems.

This regional stability of land cover masks diverging patterns across Latin American countries. Brazil, Argentina, Mexico and Paraguay are among the countries where changes in land cover have been most dramatic:² since 2004, the loss in natural and semi-natural vegetation has exceeded 10 000 square kilometres in each. Losses are also relatively high in Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, but were paired with the highest gains in natural and semi-natural vegetation (by more than 4%) among the focal countries,³ which was achieved through afforestation or reforestation⁴ (Figure 4.1, Panel B).





countries

Note: OECD Total excludes Costa Rica, as it was published prior to Costa Rica joining the OECD. Source: OECD Land cover in countries and regions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=LAND_COVER (Panel A) and OECD Land cover change in countries and regions (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=LAND_COVER_CHANGE (Panel B).

StatLink ms https://stat.link/3v4zul

Intact forest landscapes

High-level indicators of land cover do not provide information about the biodiversity value of areas lost and gained. Intact forest landscapes are very high-value ecosystems: they are characterised by "unbroken expanses of natural ecosystems within the current forest extent with no remotely detected signs of human activity, and large enough that all native biodiversity, including viable populations of wide-ranging species, could be maintained" (Potapov et al., 2017[10]). Latin America and the Caribbean are home to 36% of the world's intact forest landscapes. Ten of the focal countries have intact forest landscapes remaining. Brazil has the world's third-largest intact forest landscape (after Canada and the Russian Federation); together these three countries accounted for two-thirds of the world's intact forest landscape area in 2016. Compared to 2000, intact forest area fell by around 9% (around 400 000 square kilometres) in Latin America and the Caribbean: half of that loss occurred in Brazil. Losses were high also in Peru (more than

44 000 square kilometres) and Paraguay (a decline of 80%, i.e. around 36 000 square kilometres), while they were lowest in Colombia (0.2 square kilometres).

Other terrestrial and marine ecosystems, such as grasslands and wetlands, are also important for biodiversity and ecosystem services, and they are suffering from considerable pressure in Latin America (e.g. las Pampas). Unfortunately, comparable data is scattered.

Threatened species

Species extinction upsets the balance of nature and makes ecosystems more fragile and less resistant to disruptions (United Nations, $2020_{[7]}$). The importance of monitoring threatened species has been internationally recognised in the Convention on Biological Diversity (UNEP, $2006_{[6]}$) and Sustainable Development Goal 15, and it is monitored through the Red List Index (indicator 15.5.1), which considers the combined extinction risk for birds, mammals, amphibians, cycads and corals.

The Red List Index for the focal countries has fallen by 3% since 2000, twice as quickly as the OECD average decline (Figure 4.2). The largest falls have occurred in Chile, Ecuador and Mexico, all countries with already high "at-risk" rates.

Figure 4.2. Biodiversity is declining in Latin America and the Caribbean at a pace twice as high as the OECD average



Red List Index (lower values imply a higher extinction risk)

Note: The Red List Index is a combined indicator of extinction risk for birds, mammals, amphibians, cycads and corals. An RLI value of 1.0 implies that all species qualify as "Least Concern", i.e. they are not expected to become extinct in the near future. An RLI value of 0 equates to all species having gone extinct. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the UN DESA. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 15.5.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/yeqmpw

Terrestrial and marine protected areas

The expansion of agricultural production and human incursions into natural areas for logging, mining and other purposes have led to habitat loss and fragmentation as well as to increased contact between humans, livestock and wildlife. This increasing contact also enables the spread of diseases from animal populations to humans who have little or no resistance to them, such as COVID-19 (IUCN, 2020[11]). One policy

instrument to conserve species and ecosystems (such as taxes, fees, charges, biodiversity offsets and payments for ecosystem services) is the creation of protected areas, whose importance for sustainability is also internationally recognised by Sustainable Development Goals 14 and 15.⁵

Latin American and Caribbean countries are stepping up their protection of terrestrial and marine environments but at different speeds across the region. In Latin America and the Caribbean as a whole, 25% of land and 24% of marine areas are protected⁶ (Figure 4.3). This is above the OECD average of 16% and 22% respectively, and above the international Aichi Biodiversity Target⁷ 11 for 2020 of at least 17% of protected terrestrial areas and 10% of coastal and marine areas, in terms of coverage (UNEP-WCMC, 2016_[4]). In 2000, the share of protected terrestrial areas in the focal countries and in the OECD area were very close (10.4% and 9.7%, respectively). Yet between 2000 and 2020, coverage of terrestrial protected areas increased by almost 9 percentage points in the focal countries on average, above the rate of increase for the OECD average (6.3 percentage points). The largest increases (above 14 percentage points) occurred in Brazil, the Dominican Republic and Peru. Over the same period, the share of protected marine areas more than doubled in 10 of the focal countries, with the exception of Ecuador, where the share was the highest among the focal countries in 2000 and remained almost stable over time. Most of the focal countries have achieved the 2020 Aichi Biodiversity Target 11 in terms of coverage,⁸ except Uruguay (for terrestrial and marine areas), Argentina, Mexico and Paraguay (for terrestrial areas), and Costa Rica and Peru (for marine areas).

Figure 4.3. Protection of terrestrial and marine environments is growing in Latin America and the Caribbean but at different speeds across the region



Note: OECD Total includes Costa Rica and excludes Turkey, as no protected area data for Turkey is submitted to the UNEP-WCMC and IUCN World Database on Protected Areas (WDPA). In Panel B, LAC 10 and LAC Total exclude Paraguay, as there is no marine area. Additionally to Turkey, OECD Total excludes Austria, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Luxembourg, the Slovak Republic and Switzerland, as there is no marine area.

Source: OECD Protected areas (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=PROTECTED_AREAS.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/6eqsh1

Climate change

Climate change threatens future well-being, and its urgency has been internationally recognised in Sustainable Development Goal 13: "Climate action: Take urgent action to combat climate change and its

impact". Due to their geography, climate, socio-economic structures, demographics and natural assets (such as its forests and biodiversity), all Latin American and Caribbean countries, particularly in Central America and the Caribbean, are heavily affected by climate variations, higher temperatures, rising seas, ocean acidification, and the greater intensity and frequency of climate-related natural disasters (ECLAC/OHCHR, $2019_{[12]}$). The year 2019 was the second warmest on record and the end of the warmest decade (2010-2019), a decade characterised by massive wildfires, hurricanes, droughts, floods and other climate disasters across continents. To meet the target of a rise of 1.5° C – or even 2° C – called for in the Paris Agreement, global greenhouse gas emissions must begin falling by 7.6 per cent each year starting in 2020 (United Nations, $2020_{[7]}$).

Greenhouse gas emissions

In the six focal countries for which data are available, greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions per capita from domestic production (excluding emissions from land use, land-use change and forestry, LULUCF) are around 5 tonnes of CO₂ equivalent, half the level of the OECD average (Figure 4.4, Panel A). GHG emissions in the worst-performing countries (Argentina and Chile) are more than twice as high as those in the best performers (Costa Rica and Colombia). Since 2000, the moderate increase in the focal country average (0.5 tonne) has been driven by Chile (1.1 tonnes) and Brazil (0.8 tonne), while GHG emissions from domestic production have remained broadly stable in the other focal countries for which data are available.

The region's total emissions including emissions from land use, land-use change and forestry (LULUCF) increased considerably from the mid-nineteenth century to 1992, the year the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) was adopted. The emissions growth rate has eased since then, and the post-Kyoto protocol⁹ period (since 2012) has had the lowest emissions growth rate so far. According to Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) data, the Latin America and the Caribbean region accounted for 8.3% of global emissions, roughly in line with the region's share of the world population (8.5%). Yet many countries within the region are in an asymmetrical position in relation to climate change: less responsible for its historical causes, but highly vulnerable to its effects (Bárcena et al., 2020_[13]).

The structure of the region's emissions is also different from that of global emissions. Whereas 70% of the world's emissions come from the energy sector, in the region the share is only 45%, followed by agriculture and livestock (23%), and changes in land use and forestry (19%). Changes in emissions due to land use significantly add to the total, and results in a per capita average are equal to the global average, despite the region's clean domestic energy mix, with limited use of coal and extensive use of hydropower (Bárcena et al., 2020[13]).

Renewable energy supply

Electricity generation, notably through the combustion of fossil fuels, is the single largest contributor to global GHG emissions (OECD, $2019_{[14]}$). Catalysing change through a sustainable energy sector is therefore a necessary step to achieve GHG emission targets. Thanks to its rich water resources, 35% of the total primary energy supply in the focal countries is from renewable sources, well above the OECD average (11%) (Figure 4.4, Panel B). In Paraguay and Uruguay more than 50% of the total primary energy supply comes from renewable sources. In particular, 100% of the primary energy produced in Paraguay is renewable (and 100% of the energy exports originate from renewable sources of energy: hydropower and charcoal produced in coal bunkers, which is why the value for Paraguay exceeds 100%) (UNCTAD, 2018_[15]). On the other side of the spectrum, in Argentina and Mexico the share of renewables is only around 8%. Between 2000 and 2019 the share of renewables in the focal countries' total primary energy supply fell by almost 4 percentage points, in contrast to the rise of almost 5 percentage points in the OECD average. Gains of more than 4 percentage points were observed in Costa Rica (4.4 percentage points),

Brazil (7 percentage points) and Uruguay (with an increase of almost 27 percentage points). Conversely, in most of the focal countries there has been a mix of stability and declines in the share of renewables in the total primary energy supply. The strongest falls occurred in Peru (by almost 12 percentage points) and Paraguay (by almost 65 percentage points). Across the region, the share of hydropower is declining, despite the large investment made in it. This is due in part to the reduction in rainfall, but also to investment in fossil fuels (in shale gas in particular), with some countries in the region carbonising instead of decarbonising. Sunk costs,¹⁰ a lack of renewable energy transmission and storage infrastructure, delays in internalising externalities and the importance of hydrocarbons in some countries' exports are major obstacles in moving away from fossil fuel dependency (Bárcena et al., 2020_[13]).

Figure 4.4. Greenhouse gas emissions have moderately increased in the region, while the share of renewables in the energy supply decreased by almost 4 percentage points since 2000



Note: OECD Total excludes Costa Rica, as it was published prior to Costa Rica joining the OECD. In Panel A, the latest available year is 2015 for Mexico; 2014 for Argentina and Colombia; and 2012 for Brazil and Costa Rica. LAC 6 excludes the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Peru, Paraguay and Uruguay. In Panel B, LAC comprises 23 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries Source: OECD Greenhouse gas emissions (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=AIR_GHG</u> (Panel A) and OECD Green Growth Indicators: Environmental and resource productivity (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?queryid=77867</u> (Panel B).

StatLink and https://stat.link/ulcyzi

Freshwater resources: Water stress

Water is essential not only to health, but also to poverty reduction, food security, peace and human rights, ecosystems and education, as is internationally recognised in Sustainable Development Goal 6: "Clean water and sanitations: Ensure availability and sustainable management of water and sanitation for all" (United Nations, 2020_[7]). Water stress – which occurs when the ratio of fresh water withdrawn to total renewable freshwater resources is above a 25% threshold – can have devastating consequences for the environment and constrain or reverse sustainable development (United Nations, 2020_[7]). The global average water stress is 17%, which is considered a "safe" level according to the 2020 SDG report. In the Latin American region, water is available in abundant quantities, but it is distributed unevenly among and within countries. In the focal countries, water stress is only 9% on average, below the OECD average of

20% (Figure 4.5). However, the average regional ratio masks high levels of water stress in the Dominican Republic and Mexico (respectively 44% and 26%), which can lead to water scarcity. In addition, water resources are at risk of severe pathogenic contamination, mainly from domestic sewage, and of saline or nutrient pollution related to unsuitable agricultural practices. In the Andean region, the surface area of glaciers is shrinking, and several have already disappeared, affecting large urban and rural areas. Climate change and ineffective management are leading to the loss of strategic freshwater reserves (ECLAC, 2021[16]).

When considering water resources, access to drinkable water is the main challenge in Latin America and the Caribbean, where only 71% of the population has access to safe drinking water, well below the 95% observed among OECD countries (Chapter 2). Differences within the region are wide: Mexico has the lowest level of access to safe drinking water, covering just 43% of its population, while almost everyone has access to it in Chile. According to the United Nations, the implementation of integrated water resources management (i.e. a global framework covering policies, institutions, management instruments and financing for the comprehensive and collaborative management of water resources) is particularly slow (very low to medium-low) in around 90% of countries across Latin America and the Caribbean (United Nations, 2020_[7]).

Figure 4.5. Water stress in the focal countries is below the OECD average, but much higher in some countries



Freshwater withdrawal as a share of available freshwater resources, percentage, 2015 or latest available year

Note: Data refer to 2014, except for Mexico (2015). LAC comprises 32 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. Source: World Bank World Development Indicators (database), <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ER.H2O.FWST.ZS</u>.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/4z9qfg

Material footprint per capita

Material footprint refers to the global allocation of raw material extracted to meet the final demand of an economy, including materials used in the production of imported products. These data refer to material resources, i.e. materials originating from natural resources that form the material basis of the economy: metals (ferrous, non-ferrous), non-metallic minerals (construction minerals, industrial minerals), biomass (wood, food) and fossil energy carriers. On a per capita basis, the material footprint in the focal countries is around half of that in the OECD countries (14.4 and 24.8 tonnes, respectively) (Figure 4.6). However, the material footprint increased in all focal countries between 2000 and 2018. The largest increases (exceeding 15 tonnes) were recorded in Uruguay (the country with the highest material footprint per capita

in the focal group), Brazil and Paraguay. By contrast, the smallest increase (0.3 tonne) was registered in Mexico.

The use of materials in production and consumption processes has many economic, social and environmental consequences (e.g. pollution, waste, habitat disruption, biodiversity loss). These consequences differ among the various materials and among the various stages of the resource life cycle (i.e. extraction, processing, use, transport, end-of-life management) and often extend beyond the borders of countries or regions, notably when materials are traded internationally.

Figure 4.6. The material footprint per capita has increased in almost two-thirds of the focal countries between 2000 and 2017



Material footprint per capita, tonnes

Note: OECD Total includes Costa Rica. Source: OECD Material resources (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=MATERIAL_RESOURCES</u>.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/rp19ec

The impact of COVID-19 on natural capital

Pandemic prevention and containment measures, in particular confinement and social distancing, have drastically changed the behaviour of the world's population, especially in cities. With more than 80% of the Latin American and Caribbean population living in urban areas, the changes in economic and social activities in cities have had significant impacts on the use of private and public transport, air pollution, greenhouse gas emissions, emissions to water bodies, energy consumption and waste production.

The halt to normal daily activities has limited energy consumption. Global energy demand in the first quarter of 2020 declined by 3.8% (150 million tonnes of oil equivalent (Mtoe)) relative to the first quarter of 2019, reversing all the energy demand growth of 2019 (IEA, $2020_{[17]}$). Although energy consumption by household activities has increased, this has been more than offset by the decline in energy consumption in other sectors, such as transport and industry. During the pandemic, two of the largest biofuel markets, Argentina and Brazil, have faced a drop in demand and in prices in their domestic and foreign markets, affecting a sector whose technology is relatively expensive. At the same time, fossil fuel prices have fallen, making biofuels less competitive and challenging the region's model of a clean energy mix (UNDP Latin America and the Caribbean, $2020_{[18]}$).

The sudden drop in transport and industrial activities has led to making significant reductions in emissions into water bodies and the atmosphere, especially in cities, in just a short period of time. Global CO_2 emissions were over 5% lower in the first quarter of 2020, compared to the same period in 2019. This has been mainly driven by an 8% decline in emissions from coal, 4.5% from oil and 2.3% from natural gas. CO_2 emissions fell more than energy demand, as the most carbon-intensive fuels experienced the largest declines in demand during the first quarter of 2020 (IEA, $2020_{[17]}$).Full-year projections of GHG emissions in 2020 point to a drop by around 7% globally (Friedlingstein et al., $2020_{[19]}$)and, according to ECLAC, by more in the Latin American region, owing to the sharp decline in its output relative to the rest of the world (ECLAC, $2021_{[16]}$).

At the same time, preventive isolation and social distancing policies in the region have not stopped deforestation in Latin America (UNDP Latin America and the Caribbean, 2020[18]). Over the past decade, external threats to the region's forests from mining, oil, agricultural and forestry companies, cattle ranchers, farmers, illegal groups and land speculators have increased markedly (Walker et al., 2020/20); Ellis et al., 2017[21]). Meanwhile, government efforts to control illegal incursions into indigenous territories have waned in several countries. With the pandemic, this situation has become even worse, as governments had to limit their monitoring efforts, for both health and budgetary reasons, exacerbating the vulnerability of forests and water and other natural resources in indigenous territories (ECLAC, 2020/221). An analysis by Open Democracy (2020) indicates that forest fires in Colombia have grown by more than 200% in 2020 compared to the same period in 2019, as trafficking mafias and garimperios (illegal miners) have taken advantage of the health emergency to burn the forest without any impediment or restriction; these increases in forest fires follow the significant declines in deforestation that had been achieved in 2018 and 2019 (López-Feldman et al., 2020[23]). Open Democracy also report, based on data from the National Institute for Space Research (INPE), that deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon increased by 64% in April 2020, the rainy season of the year when river flooding makes it difficult for fires to spread and for humans to act (Open Democracy, 2020[24]). Deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon continued also in the following months (Escobar, 2020[25]). According to Rajão and others (Rajão et al., 2020[26]), just 2% of agricultural estates in El Cerrado and Amazonía are responsible for 62% of all illegal deforestation.

Between 2019 and 2021, no major change has been registered in the share of terrestrial and marine protected areas in Latin America and the OECD.

Despite the great effort to meet the coverage component of Aichi Biodiversity Target 11¹¹ of the Convention on Biological Diversity, the protection of specific areas is not ecologically representative.¹² Only half of the biomes (large naturally occurring communities of flora and fauna occupying a major habitat) present in Latin America and the Caribbean reach or exceed 17% protection (Aichi Biodiversity Target 11). Some biomes, such as the Mediterranean forest and scrub or temperate grasslands and savannahs, are particularly under-represented in the region. Evaluating the representativeness of the protected regions, in terms of the protection status of regional species and endemism, is essential to preserve biodiversity. The Red List Index, a broad measure of biodiversity loss, was broadly stable on average across Latin American countries and OECD countries but declined by 1% in Ecuador, Mexico and Chile. In terms of connectivity, the vast majority of Latin American countries are still in the process of meeting the connectivity criteria of Aichi Biodiversity Target 11. Out of the 51 countries and territories in the region, only nine have more than 17% of their land area protected areas are not well connected (i.e. one-third of the protected area in Latin America and the Caribbean) (RedParques et al., 2021_[27]).

The loss of biodiversity and of the associated ecosystem services greatly increases the threat of infectious pathogens carried by various organisms and then affecting humans, such as COVID-19 (United Nations, 2020_[7]; Gottdenker et al., 2014_[28]). Land-use change and wildlife exploitation increase the risk of infectious disease by bringing people and domestic animals into close proximity to pathogen-carrying wildlife, and by disrupting the ecological processes that keep diseases in check (OECD, 2020_[29]). A high level of species diversity, a characteristic of healthy ecosystems, regulates the population of those species that act as

primary reservoirs of viruses, thereby restraining the transmission of pathogens. Evidence (IPBES, 2020_[30]; OECD, 2020_[29]) indicates that conserving biodiversity and its ecosystem services is necessary to protect human health both directly and indirectly (ECLAC, 2020_[22]) and avoid the next pandemic (close to three-quarters of emerging infectious diseases in humans come from other animals) (OECD, 2020_[29]). As such, the COVID-19 pandemic is a wake-up call to recognise the importance of natural capital and the necessity to preserve it. Efforts to build forward better are aligned with climate change objectives. In this context, Latin American and Caribbean governments have increasingly recognised the urgent need to integrate climate action and biodiversity into their pandemic recovery efforts.¹³

Issues for statistical development

The indicators included in this section have been selected as satisfying some minimum requirements in terms of country coverage, length of time series and timeliness (see Chapter 1). However, progress could be achieved in each of these areas. Some key indicators have not been included as they do not satisfy the minimum requirements (e.g. soil resources) or because data are not available (e.g. municipal waste material recovery rates). The indicator set could be further refined or complemented with data on the quality of the natural resources (e.g. soil, water), in terms of pollution (e.g. total fertiliser inputs, pollution of lakes and rivers, ocean acidification) and sustainable management (e.g. fish stocks, total recycling and composting), species diversity, effective management and enforcement of protected areas, and the benefits of ecosystem services for human well-being. Since patterns of water stress can vary substantially at the subnational level, a valuable additional indicator to be developed is the share of the population exposed to water scarcity, as a supplement to national average rates. Ideally, the breakdown of different greenhouse gases (GHG) would be shown separately, rather than summing them together in weighted carbon equivalent terms, as each gas has different atmospheric effects. Better data on natural disasters should also be developed.

Economic Capital

Economic capital – a country's stock of produced economic and financial assets – plays a crucial role in supporting material well-being (e.g. housing, jobs, wealth and incomes) and in producing goods and services that people consume. In addition, economic capital serves as store of value that provides a buffer for unexpected income shocks, allowing households, firms and governments to plan for the future, and to ensure that material living standards are sustained over time (OECD, $2015_{[3]}$).

Produced capital refers to man-made tangible assets such as roads, railways, buildings and machinery; intellectual property assets resulting from R&D expenditure, investment in computer software and art works; and inventories of final and intermediate goods. Financial capital includes financial assets such as currency and deposits, equity, securities and derivatives, net of liabilities in the form of loans and debt securities (OECD, 2020[1]). The net foreign assets position of a country, as it results from the accumulation of current accounts surpluses or deficits, may translate into pressures on the exchange rate in the event of a sudden reversal of financial flows; these have played an important role historically in the Latin American region.

Information on stocks (of produced fixed assets, including intellectual property assets), flows (investments in gross fixed capital formation, transport infrastructure and R&D), and risk factors that pertain to specific sectors of the economy (such as government and private debt, or the capital adequacy of the banking sector) have implications for the sustainability of the whole economic system. Comparable and detailed indicators pertaining to economic capital stocks, flows and risks are less widely available in Latin America compared with OECD countries. In particular, indicators of the distribution of assets between and within institutional sectors (households, governments, non-financial and financial corporations), which are

important for the sustainability of well-being (UNECE, 2013[31]), are not generally available in the LAC region.

The overall picture of economic capital in Latin America is mixed. After the remarkable progress experienced at the turn of the 21st century, economic growth has weakened since 2011 (OECD et al., 2019[32]). Since 2014, the region has experienced the weakest period of growth since 1950, even below the OECD average, with almost no expansion of the economy in 2019 (OECD et al., 2020[33]). The already low potential growth has been explained mainly by employment growth, with little contribution from productivity.¹⁴ The competitiveness of most countries in the region reflects ample natural resources and low-skilled labour. This has resulted in a "productivity trap", a poorly diversified production structure, low value added, and export specialisation in low-technology goods (OECD et al., 2019[32]). While the total value of Produced Fixed Assets in the focal group has increased, the gap with the OECD average value has widened since 2000. Growth in Gross Fixed Capital Formation (GFCF) more than halved in the decade 2009-2019, compared with the 2000-2008 period. In addition, investment in types of economic capital that could contribute to raising productivity and reducing the aforementioned dependence on natural resources and low-skilled labour, such as in Research and Development (R&D) and Transport Infrastructure, remain low. Regarding financial assets, information on the financial net worth of government or on the value of total wealth or total debt at the household level are not available. However, available indicators show that while the ratio of government debt service to GDP has decreased substantially since 2000, government tax revenue still remains low compared with OECD countries, underlining the limited financial resources that governments in the region can mobilise.

Produced fixed assets

Produced fixed assets, such as buildings, machinery, infrastructure and intellectual property assets, shape a country's capacity to produce goods and services. The average value of the stock of produced fixed assets in the focal countries for which information is available was USD 36 350 per capita in 2018 (Figure 4.7), about one-third of the average level in the OECD (around USD 134 200) – a gap that is broadly in line with that for GNI per capita (see Chapter 2). The stock of produced fixed assets per capita ranges from below USD 20 000 in Colombia to above USD 70 000 in Mexico. Since 2000, this stock increased by 55%, on average, with the strongest gains in the Dominican Republic and Chile (where it has more than doubled) and a drop in Colombia (by 8%). While GDP growth in Latin America and the Caribbean was mainly investment-led between 2000 and 2011, since 2012 it has been led by consumption (private and public in 2012-13, public in 2014-16, and private between 2017 and 2019) (World Bank, 2020_[34]; World Bank, 2018_[35]; World Bank, 2015_[36]).

Figure 4.7. Disparities in the value of produced fixed assets per capita across Latin American countries are wide, but decreasing over time

USD per capita at 2015 PPPs



Note: The latest available year is 2017 for Chile, Colombia and Peru; and 2016 for Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic. LAC 6 excludes Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, Paraguay and Uruguay. LAC regional average comprises 8 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 6 focal countries with available data. OECD 30 excludes Colombia, Iceland, Israel, Mexico, New Zealand, Switzerland and Turkey, due to missing data.

Source: LAKLEMS Crecimiento Económico y Productividad en América Latina 2019 (database), http://www.laklems.net/stats/result.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/8esv15

Gross fixed capital formation

Gross fixed capital formation refers to the investment in both tangible assets (such as dwellings, buildings and other structures, transport equipment, machinery and equipment, cultivated biological assets, which includes livestock for breeding, dairy, draught, etc., and vineyards, orchards and other trees yielding repeat products whose natural growth and/or regeneration is under the direct control, responsibility and management of institutional units (UNECE et al., 2005[37])) and intangible assets (such as intellectual property, computer software and art works) within a country (OECD, 2020[1]). In 2019, total gross fixed capital formation (GFCF) in Latin America and the Caribbean was around USD 1.1 billion (in 2010 prices), one-tenth of the OECD level (around USD 11 billion), but of similar magnitude when considered as a share of GDP (18% and 21%, respectively). Between 2009 and 2019, GFCF has grown by 17% in Latin America and the Caribbean, below the 31% in OECD countries over the same period. Investment growth between 2009 and 2019 was only one-third of its cumulative growth between 2000 and 2008 (but this was three times more than the OECD over the same 2000 to 2008 period) (Figure 4.8). GFCF is highest in Brazil and Mexico (between USD 0.2 and 0.4 billion), but lowest in Costa Rica, Paraguay, Uruguay (less than USD 0.01 billion). Despite a general slowdown in investment growth between 2009 and 2019 compared to the period 2000-08, GFCF has doubled in the Dominican Republic, where GFCF as a share of GDP has always been among the highest among the focal countries (about 27% in 2019). GFCF growth was more limited among the countries with already high levels of GFCF (i.e. Brazil and Mexico) over the two periods.

Figure 4.8. Gross fixed capital formation continued to grow in Latin America, but at a lower pace since 2009



Note: : LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by the World Bank. OECD is the average for the OECD area as calculated by the World Bank. Regions are considered as a single entity, to which each country contributes proportionally to the sum. Source: World Bank Database, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.GDI.FTOT.KD?locations=ZJ.

StatLink and https://stat.link/w2fmgr

Investment in transport infrastructure

Transport infrastructure is a produced fixed asset that enables people's mobility and is crucial to the production and distribution of goods. While there is no internationally agreed definition, the European Commission has taken steps to define transport infrastructure as all routes and fixed installations of transport by rail, road and inland waterways that are necessary for the circulation and safety of traffic (EC Regulation No. 851/2006). Similar regulations or definitions of scope for airport and seaport infrastructure do not exist at international level (ITF, 2013[38]). Comparable data on the stock of transport infrastructure, as well as on its quality, are not widely available for countries in the region, but there is a consensus that transport infrastructure is relatively underdeveloped in Latin America compared to other world regions (Fay et al., 2017[39]; World Economic Forum, 2020[40]). For example, an index of Transport and Tourism Competitiveness developed by the World Economic Forum shows the region scoring about 9% below the global mean on its Infrastructure sub-index (World Economic Forum, 2020[40]). More importantly, the region's transport infrastructure capacity is judged to be well below its needs, given the importance of tourism to many economies in the region and the need for greater mobility of goods and people to drive economic growth and social development and meet the aspirations of its growing middle class (Fay et al., 2017[39]; World Economic Forum, 2020[40]). It has been estimated that the region faces a transport infrastructure investment gap of more than USD 2.0 trillion in the coming 20 years.¹⁵

Building transport infrastructure in Latin America is not straightforward due to a relatively dispersed population and large areas of hard-to-traverse terrain (including mountain ranges and rainforests). The region also has low levels of investment in infrastructure compared to most other developing regions. When taking into account all types of infrastructure (including water and services as well as transport) and both public and private investment, it is estimated that Latin America invests around 3% of GDP on average, well below levels prevailing in developing countries (from 4 to 8%) with the only exception being sub-Saharan Africa.¹⁶ Increasing investment alone is not enough; equally important is that spending

(particularly of scarce public resources) is well targeted to a country's needs and that it is efficient (World Economic Forum, 2020^[40]).

In the absence of stock measures of transport infrastructure in the region, data on investment levels can provide a sense of the relative priority given to the issue in the different countries. Investment in transport infrastructure comprises capital expenditure on new infrastructure and on the extension of existing infrastructure, including reconstruction, renewal (major substitution work on the existing infrastructure, which does not change its overall performance) and upgrades (major modification work that improves the original performance or capacity of the infrastructure). In the focal countries, investments in transport infrastructure, expressed as a percentage of GDP, fell to 0.92% on average in the period 2014-19, above the OECD average of 0.71% but below the average of 0.97% in the period 2008-13 (Figure 4.9). Peru, Paraguay and Costa Rica are the LAC countries that invested the most in transport infrastructure (more than 1.2% of GDP), more than twice the amounts invested by Brazil (less than 0.2%) and Mexico (0.46%). Compared to 2008-13, investment has more than halved in the Dominican Republic and fell by around one-third in Brazil and Colombia. By contrast, investment increased by a half in Paraguay and by a quarter in Uruguay, compared to 2008-13.

Figure 4.9. Investment in transport infrastructure as a share of GDP in Latin America is higher than in OECD countries, although transport infrastructure is still underdeveloped



Percentage

Note: LAC regional average comprises 20 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD Total excludes Chile, Colombia, Ireland, Israel, Korea, the Netherlands and Portugal, as data are not available. Public (at national, regional and local government level, including from State-owned enterprises) investment in transport infrastructure considers capital expenditures (in particular gross fixed capital formation expenditures), measured on an accrual basis whenever possible, on improvement, expansion and replenishment as well as new projects, including pre-investment expenses (such as pre-feasibility and feasibility studies). Data for the OECD refer to total inland infrastructure investment (i.e. investment expenditure on rail, road and inland waterways infrastructure). Data for Latin American countries also include information on investment in air transport and railway transportation rolling stock.

Source: INFRALATAM Database, <u>http://infralatam.info/en/home/</u> and ITF Transport Infrastructure Performance indicators (database) <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=ITF INDICATORS</u>.

StatLink and https://stat.link/g8h7oa

Intellectual property assets: Computer software and databases

Intellectual property assets (a country's knowledge capital) can improve material living standards in the future through, for example, a more efficient use of resources (productivity gains) or by allowing a country to engage in activities with higher value added. Across the focal countries as a whole, the only comparable data on the stock of intellectual property assets refer to cumulative spending on computer software and databases (thus excluding research and development, mineral exploration and evaluation, entertainment, artistic and literary originals and other intellectual property assets not otherwise specified). In 2018, the per capita value of these assets was USD 170 (Figure 4.10, Panel A), only about 9% of the average level in the OECD average (almost USD 1 900). Spending on these assets was highest in Chile (above USD 600) but much lower in the Dominican Republic, Peru, Colombia and Mexico (below USD 50). Between 2000 and 2018, the average stock of computer software and database assets per capita across the focal countries almost tripled, more than quadrupling in Chile, while falling by about a third in Colombia and by a tenth in the Dominican Republic.

For Costa Rica and Peru only, a fuller picture of intellectual property assets is available, one that includes the value of R&D and other intellectual property assets beyond computer software and databases, as well as spending on mineral exploration and evaluation, entertainment, and artistic and literary originals. When including these additional components, the per capita stock intellectual property assets of Costa Rica and Peru rise to USD 388 and USD 456, respectively, two and nine times higher than when accounting for computer software and databases alone.

Investment in intellectual property assets: Investment in R&D

Investment in research and development (R&D) drives changes in the stock of intellectual property assets.¹⁷ Average investment in R&D in the focal countries was 0.43% of GDP in 2018, only one-sixth of the OECD average level (2.56%). Growth in the R&D share since 2000 has been minimal among these countries (0.1 percentage points, Figure 4.10, Panel B), well below gains in the OECD average (0.3 percentage points). With the exception of Brazil, where the growth of investment in R&D reached 1% in 2018, annual investments in the other focal countries ranged from 0.1% to 0.6%.¹⁸ Between 2000 and 2018, the share of R&D investment in GDP increased the most in Uruguay (up by 0.3 percentage points, from 0.2% in 2000), while the increase was negligible in Chile, Costa Rica, Mexico and Peru.

When measured by patent applications, in Latin America each percentage point of GDP invested in R&D produces, on average, six new patent applications via the Patent Co-operation Treaty, well below the OECD average of 43 patent applications per each point of GDP invested in R&D (OECD et al., 2019_[32]).

Figure 4.10. The LAC per capita stock of computer software and databases was only 9% of the OECD average, while annual investment in R&D is still limited

Panel A: Computer software and databases, USD per capita at Panel B: R&D investment as a share of GDP, 2015 PPPs percentage - 2000 2018 or latest available year - 2000 or earliest available year • 2018 or latest available year 3 1000 1 864 900 2.5 800 700 2 600 500 1.5 400 1 300 **9** 200 0.5 100 0 0 Ja. -GECD J. CH/ OFCD

Note: In Panel A, LAC 6 excludes Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, Paraguay and Uruguay, as data are not available. OECD 22 excludes Canada, Chile, Colombia, Finland, Iceland, Ireland, Korea, Luxembourg, Mexico, Poland, the Slovak Republic, Spain, Switzerland, Turkey and the United Kingdom, as data are either not available or incomplete. LAC regional average comprises 8 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 6 focal countries with available data. In Panel B, LAC 9 excludes the Dominican Republic and Ecuador, as data are not available. LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average as calculated by the World Bank. Differences in the "propensity to capitalise" expenditures on computer software and databases as well as challenges on the measurement of investment in R&D may play a role in cross-country differences in investment in these intellectual property assets. See discussions in (Ahmad, 2004[41]), (OECD, 2010[42]) and (Eurostat-OECD, 2020[43]).

Source: LAKLEMS Crecimiento Económico y Productividad en América Latina 2019 (database), <u>http://www.laklems.net/stats/result</u> (Panel A) and World Bank Database, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/GB.XPD.RSDV.GD.ZS</u> (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/eo850g

Debt service as a proportion of exports of goods and services

Debt service (principal and interest payments on public and publicly guaranteed debt), when expressed as a share of exports of goods and services, is a useful measure of the sustainability of public debt particularly in developing countries such as in Latin America¹⁹ An increasing debt-to-exports ratio over time, for a given interest rate, implies that debt is growing faster than the economy's basic source of external income, indicating that the country may have problems meeting its debt obligations in the future (IMF, 2003_[44]). In 2018, debt service as a proportion of exports of goods and services was 13% on average in the focal countries and around 11% in the Latin American region (Figure 4.11, Panel A). Debt service was highest in Argentina (33%) and lowest in Paraguay and Peru (below 4%). Compared to 2000, debt service fell by more than 9 percentage points in the focal countries, with the highest drops in Brazil and Peru (by more than 20 percentage points), and small increases in Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic. Debt service as a proportion of exports generally decreased from 2000 until 2016, increasing thereafter.

Government tax revenue

Government tax revenues are not "capital" per se, but they are a critical tool to allow governments to deliver a range a public goods and services (with some of these public goods and services contributing to human and social capital). In the focal countries, government tax revenue expressed as a percentage of GDP was 21.4% in 2019, up by 4.1 percentage points relative to 2000 (Figure 4.11, Panel B), but this was still only 60% of the OECD average (33.8%). Tax revenues as a share of GDP range from about 13.5% in the Dominican Republic to 33% in Brazil, very close to the OECD on average. Since 2000, the largest increases occurred in Argentina (9.4 percentage points), Ecuador (8.5 percentage points) and Uruguay (5.8 percentage points), while the lowest rises were in the Dominican Republic and Peru (below 1.5 percentage points). The GDP share among the focal countries is 1.6 percentage points below the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean, which includes countries with shares of government tax revenue above 23% (Bolivia, Guyana, Jamaica, Nicaragua, Trinidad and Tobago) or even above 30% (Barbados, Belize) and 40% (Cuba).

The tax structure (the composition of tax revenues by different tax types) also informs on the economic and social impact of tax systems in the LAC region. Taxes on goods and services provided the largest share of total tax revenues in the LAC region in 2019, representing half of total taxation on average, compared with around one-third in OECD economies on average. By contrast, the combined share of taxes on income and profits and social security contributions (increasingly private-provided) was much lower in the LAC region than in the OECD. The LAC region is more reliant on revenues from corporate income tax than OECD countries and significantly less reliant on personal income tax (9.1% of the total tax revenues in the LAC region, compared to 23.5% on average in the OECD in 2018). Environmentally related tax revenues amounted to 1.2% of GDP on average in 2019 in the 25 LAC countries for which data is available, below the OECD average of 2.1% (5.7% of total tax revenues in the LAC region compared to 6.4% in the OECD in 2019) (OECD et al., 2021_[45]).

Figure 4.11. Government payments on public debt fell by 40% compared to 2000, while tax revenues are only 60% of the OECD average

• 2018

Panel A: Debt service as a share of exports of goods and services, percentage

-2000



Note: In Panel A, LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average as calculated by the UN DESA. In Panel B, LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average as calculated by the OECD, which includes, additionally to the focal countries, Antigua and Barbuda, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Cuba, El Salvador, Guatemala, Guyana, Honduras, Jamaica, Nicaragua, Panama, Saint Lucia, Trinidad and Tobago. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 17.4.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/ (Panel A) and OECD Revenue Statistics - Latin America and the Caribbean: Comparative tables (database), https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?DataSetCode=RSLACT (Panel B).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/0ei7z3

• 2019

Panel B: Government tax revenue, percentage of GDP

- 2000

Capital adequacy ratio of the banking sector

The capital adequacy ratio helps determine whether the banking sector has enough own capital to cover any losses before becoming insolvent. Monitoring this ratio, and adhering to regulatory requirements to avoid going insolvent, is important to avoid risks that the financial sector may pose to the economic sustainability of a country (International Monetary Fund, 2020_[46]). Following the financial crisis of 2008-2009, new international banking regulations were introduced under the Basel III accord setting the minimum requirement of the capital-to-risk weighted assets ratio at 10.5%, which combines with a total capital requirement of 8% and a 2.5% capital conservation buffer (an additional layer of usable capital that can be drawn down when losses are incurred) (Bank for International Settlements, 2019_[47]).

In the 10 focal countries for which data are available, the capital adequacy ratio has been fairly stable since the mid-2000s at around 16.6%, which is well above the minimum Basel III requirement. This stability contrasts with the 50% increase in the OECD average over roughly the same period (from 12.7% in 2008 to 19% in 2019, (Figure 4.12). The capital adequacy ratio is highest in Colombia (17.6%), Argentina and Costa Rica (17.5%), although still below the OECD average, and lowest in Chile (12.8%). Regional stability in this ratio since 2005 hides diverging patterns across focal countries, with declines in Paraguay (by almost 3 percentage points) and increases in Costa Rica (by 2 percentage points).



Figure 4.12. The banking sector's capital adequacy ratio in the focal countries is above the Basel III minimum requirement but below the OECD average

Note: The earliest available year is 2008 for Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay. The latest available year is 2018 for the Dominican Republic and Peru. LAC regional average comprises 13 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 32 average excludes Denmark, Iceland, Japan, New Zealand and the United States, as data are not available or due to incomplete data. The capital adequacy ratio (or capital-to-risk weighted assets ratio) is a measurement of a bank's available capital expressed as a percentage of a bank's risk-weighted credit exposures. Two types of capital are measured with this indicator: Tier-1 capital can absorb a reasonable amount of loss without forcing the bank to stop its trading, while tier-2 capital can sustain a loss if there's a liquidation. Following the financial crisis of 2008-2009, the international banking regulations introduced under the Basel III accord set the minimum requirement of the capital-to-risk weighted assets ratio at 10.5%, which combines with a total capital requirement of 8% and a 2.5% capital conservation buffer (an additional laver of usable capital that can be drawn down when losses are incurred).

Source: Financial Soundness Indicators (FSI), https://data.imf.org/regular.aspx?key=61404590.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/4valr8

Beyond avoiding bank insolvency, access to credit and higher liquidity in financial markets are fundamental for the LAC region to escape the "middle-income trap" (i.e. the long-lasting slowdown in the growth of economies that reach middle-income levels). Further financial development in Latin America is necessary to increase investment in certain productive sectors (in particular more knowledge-intensive and technology-intensive) and to promote inclusive growth. It is critical to provide greater access to the banking system for small and medium enterprise (SMEs) and households along with more efficiently regulated financial markets in order to promote inclusive development in the region (Arellano et al., 2018^[48]).

The impact of COVID-19 on economic capital

As the COVID-19 pandemic began to impact Latin America and the Caribbean, stringent, multipronged mitigation policies were implemented. Key elements of fiscal stimulus programmes have included direct payments to households, tax relief and deferrals, business lending programmes, and additional health spending. Tax revenues fell precipitously in the first half of 2020 but showed some signs of recovery by year's end (OECD et al., 2021[45]). Increased public spending has been largely financed by public debt and official lending. The monetary policy response has also been multipronged, including provision of liquidity; temporary loosening of reserve requirements for banks; policy interest rate cuts; foreign exchange market interventions; and, in Chile and Colombia, guantitative easing programmes. Despite these measures, the pandemic has resulted in a 6.9% contraction in GDP in 2020 in Argentina. Brazil and Mexico, the most severe among the six emerging market and developing economy (EMDE) regions identified by the World Bank²⁰ (World Bank, 2021_[49]). Fiscal stimulus programmes needed to cushion the economic blow of the pandemic have largely depleted the already limited fiscal space available to the region's countries. Government debt in the median LAC economy rose from 53% of GDP in 2019 to 69% in 2020 (World Bank, 2021[49]), making Latin America and the Caribbean the most indebted region in the developing world (ECLAC, 2021[50]). High uncertainty and tighter financing conditions during the pandemic have led to delays in infrastructure spending and cuts to research and development, hindering future productivity (World Bank, 2021[49]). To address the region's development gaps, active fiscal policies, including bolstering progressive taxation, under a well-defined sequence of policies that can be adapted to the different stages of the recovery, supported by a fiscal sustainability framework to finance sustainable development, need to play a key role (particularly in relation to social vulnerability and the productive structure) (OECD et al., 2021(45): Nieto-Parra, Orozco and Mora, 2021(51)). Failure to pursue policies to boost low productivity, such as investments in new technologies and infrastructure, could dampen and prolong the economic recovery from the pandemic (Beylis et al., 2020[52]).

Issues for statistical development

There is limited availability of indicators of economic capital for Latin America and the Caribbean. Critical information, such as the financial net wealth of the total economy or of general government or the level of household debt, is often missing or incomplete. While some measures of stocks, flows of investments and risk factors have been presented above, country coverage, time series and timeliness are limited. Additionally, the majority of these indicators provide only a high-level perspective on the state of a country's economic capital. Information on the financial position of different economic sectors (households, general government, financial corporations), as well as information the distribution of assets across different groups, is typically not available. For a more complete picture of the economic resilience and financial stability in the region, a more detailed dashboard of indicators would be needed (Financial Stability Board; International Monetary Fund, 2019_[53]).

Human Capital

Human Capital refers to individuals' health, competencies (including both formal education and tacit knowledge) and skills (OECD, $2015_{[3]}$). Health, knowledge and skills have intrinsic value for people's well-being. Beyond contributing to the creation of other well-being outcomes at a given point in time (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$), they also forge people's future well-being (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[54]). While some indicators on the health and skills of the population are described in Chapter 3, the focus of this section is on youths' skills and health risk/ resilience factors as drivers of future development. Investing in today's share of the population in Latin America and the Caribbean (around 160 million young people) will continue to be very substantial in most countries in the coming decades, and these youth face distinctive challenges (ECLAC, $2020_{[55]}$).²¹

Young people's knowledge and skills

Monitoring the participation of young people in education or employment and their transition from school to work gives a sense of the knowledge and skills that will be available in the future. Young people who are not in employment, education or training are not developing the skills and knowledge needed to ensure their active participation in future society, which would imply a loss of opportunities and resources for future well-being.

The share of youth (people aged 15 to 24) who are not in employment, education or training (NEET) has decreased marginally among the focal countries (to 16% in 2018-19, from 17% in 2008-09) (Figure 4.13, Panel A), i.e. 5 percentage points higher than the OECD average. The decline has not been uniform over time. When looking at the Latin American average, after a drop in 2006-07, which coincided with high GDP growth during the period, the share increased during the 2009 global crisis and, more strongly, around 2014-15, concurrently with a dip in productivity as the boom in commodity prices came to an end. The share of NEET varies widely across the focal 11 countries, from more than 20% in Colombia to 10% in Dominican Republic (below the OECD average of 11%, Figure 4.13, Panel B). Chile experienced the largest drop in the NEET rate (around -7 percentage points in 2019 relatively to 2000), followed by Mexico (around -6 percentage points), while the NEET rate declined only marginally in Argentina, Ecuador and Uruguay (by less than 2 percentage points).
Figure 4.13. One in six youth is not in employment, education or training in the LAC countries



Panel A: Share of people aged 15-24 who are not in employment,

10

2000.01

202.03 204.05 2000.01 208.09 Panel B: Share of people aged 15-24 who are not in employment, education or training, percentage

0, & & & y, M, G, V, & E, & Q,

Note: The latest available year is 2018 for Mexico; and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Ecuador; 2004 for Peru; 2005 for Paraguay; 2007 for Uruguay and 2014 for the OECD average. Data for Argentina refer to urban areas only. LAC 7 average excludes Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic. LAC is the regional average as calculated by ECLAC. The OECD average excludes Chile, Iceland, Ireland, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg and Switzerland due to incomplete time series. NEET data refer to the percentage of young people aged 15 to 24 not in education or employment or domestic care (or not included in the working-age population). Sourced from household surveys, data have been harmonised by ECLAC to ensure cross-country comparability and then may differ from national estimates. For more information, please refer to https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/

٥

SisGen MuestraFicha puntual.asp?id aplicacion=1&id estudio=1&indicador=3469&idioma=i.

2010-11 2012:13

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/

2014.15 2010:17 10,00

ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3469&idioma=I and OECD calculations based on OECD Transition from school to work (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=EAG_TRANS..

StatLink msp https://stat.link/s3tv4k

The transition of younger people from education to working life is a function of educational opportunities and social and economic contexts. To better grasp the status of young people on the labour market, it is also important to look at the share of youth in vulnerable and informal jobs (ILO, 2015[56]; OECD, 2014[57]; OECD, 2019[58]). As with the NEET rate, the share of youth in informal employment has decreased on average among the focal countries (to 67% in 2019, down by 1 percentage point relative to 2010). This share remains very high in Peru, Ecuador and Paraguay, where more than 80% of employed youth are in informal jobs, compared with a figure of under 40% for Uruguay and Chile. The share of youth in informal employment has increased the most in Ecuador (by almost 11 percentage points), while the largest drops have been registered in Paraguay (by almost 9 percentage points, respectively), Colombia and Peru (by 6 percentage points) (Figure 4.14, Panel A). There is no correlation between the NEET rate and the share of youth in informal employment. Low shares of NEET are associated with relatively high shares of youth in informal employment in Peru, Ecuador and Paraguay, suggesting that informality may act as a stepping stone in the transition from school to work in some countries. On the other hand, in Chile and Uruguay, NEET rates stand close to the regional average and are associated with relatively low shares of youth in informal employment (below 40%). The shares of both NEET and youth in informal employment are above the regional average in Argentina and Colombia (Figure 4.14, Panel B).

1400m

Figure 4.14. Although informal employment for youth has decreased over time, it still applies to more than 50%

Panel A: Share of employed youth (aged 15-24) who are in informal Panel B: Relation between the share of youth (aged 15employment, percentage

24) in informal employment and the share of those not in employment, education or training (NEET),



Note: In Panel A, the earliest available year is 2011 for Brazil and Colombia; and 2015 for Ecuador. LAC regional average comprises 12 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. In Panel B, NEET data refer to 2019, except for Mexico (2018) and Chile (2017). NEET data refer to the percentage of young people aged 15 to 24 not in education or employment or domestic care (or not included in the working-age population). Sourced from household surveys, data have been harmonised by ECLAC to ensure cross-country comparability may differ from national estimates. For information, please refer to https://cepalstatand then more prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/SisGen MuestraFicha puntual.asp?id aplicacion=1&id estudio=1&indicador=3469&idioma=i. Source: ILOSTAT, https://ilostat.ilo.org/data/ and ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstatprod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3469&idioma=1.

StatLink and https://stat.link/g4pnhj

When considering educational attainment, 70% of young adults (aged 20-24) in the focal countries had completed upper secondary education in 2019, a level almost twice as high as in 2000 (Figure 4.15). The share of young adults with an upper secondary education ranged from just below 60% in Mexico to more than 80% in Chile and Peru. In Uruguay, however, only 4 in 10 young adults have completed upper secondary education. In general, all focal countries for which information is available experienced a strong improvement in youth educational attainment. The improvement was close to 30 percentage points in Ecuador, but only half as large in Argentina and Uruguay (around 13-14 percentage points).

216

Figure 4.15. On average, 70% of youth have completed secondary education in the LAC 11 countries, almost twice as many as in 2000



Panel A: Share of people aged 20-24 with upper secondary education, percentage, regional developments

Panel B: Share of people aged 20-24 with upper secondary education, percentage

Note: The latest available year is 2017 for Chile; and 2018 for Mexico. The earliest available year is 2001 for Ecuador; 2004 for Peru; 2005 for Paraguay; and 2007 for Uruguay. LAC 7 average excludes Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica and the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC. Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-wead-are (Complete time series) are loaded are care and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC.

prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=2119&idioma=i.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/4hvok0

Health risks: Overweight, stunting, smoking and alcohol consumption

Overweight, smoking and alcohol consumption are critical risk factors for future health in Latin America (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[59]). In particular, safe, sufficient nutrition and a balanced diet are necessary for a healthy life (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[59]). Malnutrition can affect health, causing stunting (low height for age) or wasting (recent and severe weight loss) when nutrition is insufficient and unbalanced, or overweight and obesity when it is excessive and unbalanced.

Stunting rates in Latin America are generally lower than in East and Southeast Asia, Central Asia, North Africa-Middle East and sub-Saharan Africa and have decreased over time. One in ten children below age five are stunted in the focal countries (Figure 4.16, Panel A), ranging from below 2% in Chile to almost 13% in Colombia. On average, stunting rates have almost halved since 2000, with the highest drops registered in Paraguay and Peru (by more than 10 percentage points) and the lowest in Argentina and Chile (by 1 percentage point or less), where stunting rates were already below the regional average.

Figure 4.16. One in ten children below age five are stunted in the focal countries, a share that has almost halved since 2000

Panel A: Share of children below 5 years old who are moderately or severely stunted, percentage

Panel B: Stunting and adult obesity rates, percentage



Note: The latest available year is 2018 for Peru, and 2016 for Colombia, Mexico, Paraguay. The earliest available year is 2005 for Argentina and Paraguay, and 2006 for Mexico. The LAC 9 average excludes Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador and Uruguay. LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average calculated by the UN DESA. In Panel B, obesity data refer to 2016. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 2.2.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u> and WHO GHO (database), <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/prevalence-of-obesity-among-adults-bmi-=-30-(age-standardized-estimate)-(-)</u>

StatLink ms= https://stat.link/4ltm2d

Overweight is one of the most relevant risk factors for health in Latin America (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[59]). 60% of the population are overweight and 25% are obese in these countries, slightly above the OECD average of 58% and 23%, respectively (Figure 4.17). The problem is especially severe in Mexico, where almost 65% of the population are overweight and 30% are obese (the highest rates in the region), but less so in Paraguay (where 54% of the population are overweight), and in Ecuador and Peru (where about 20% of the population are obese). While increasing overweight and obesity are global phenomena, they have become more common in countries that have recently experienced rapid urbanisation and a shift from protein-rich diets to diets rich in fat and sugar. The prevalence of overweight and obesity has increased in Latin American countries since 2000 (by 10 and 8 percentage points) at a faster pace than in the OECD area (7 and 6 percentage point respectively), especially obesity.²²

Figure 4.17. Almost 60% of the population is overweight and 25% is obese in LAC countries, steadily increasing since 2000

Panel A: Share of the population aged 15 or older who is overweight, Panel B: Share of the population aged 15 or older who percentage





Note: Data come from health examinations. LAC regional average comprises 33 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: WHO GHO (database). https://www.who.int/data/aho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/prevalence-of-overweight-among-adultsbmi-=-25-(age-standardized-estimate)-(-) and https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/prevalence-of-obesityamong-adults-bmi-=-30-(age-standardized-estimate)-(-).

StatLink msp https://stat.link/gck59w

The two phenomena (stunting among the very young and overweight among adults) are not unrelated. In the focal countries for which data are available, high stunting rates are associated with low adult obesity rates in Colombia and Peru. Argentina and Mexico feature close to average stunting rates and relatively high adult obesity rates, while Paraguay combines low stunting among children and low obesity rates among adults (Figure 4.16, Panel B). The relationship between undernutrition and overweight is not a coexistence of unrelated phenomena, as undernutrition early in life - and even in utero - may predispose to overweight and non-communicable diseases such as diabetes and heart disease later in life. Overweight in mothers is also associated with overweight and obesity of their offspring (WHO, 2017_[60]). Additionally, declining stunting rates among children and rising adult overweight in Latin America and the Caribbean also reflect the shift to more calorie-rich diets and a general rise in the availability of food.

Tobacco use is the second-leading risk factor for early death and disability worldwide, after poor diet²³ (OECD/The World Bank, 2020[59]). Close to one in six people aged 15 or above in the focal group of countries smoked daily in 2018. This share almost halved since 2000, reaching a level that is now well below the OECD average (one in four people). The proportion of daily tobacco smokers varies considerably across countries, ranging from 45% of people who smoke daily in Chile to below 10% in Colombia and the Dominican Republic (Figure 4.18, Panel A). The greatest falls in smoking since 2000 were experienced in Argentina and Peru, where the share of tobacco smokers dropped by more than 24 percentage points.

Compared to the OECD average, Latin America also features lower average rates of alcohol consumption (at 5.5 litres per capita in 2018, almost half the 9 litres per capita among OECD countries), partly reflecting Latin Americans' lower per capita income (WHO, 2018[61]). Alcohol consumption is lowest in Ecuador (just above 3 litres per capita) and highest in Argentina (more than 8 litres per capita) (Figure 4.18, Panel B). The average of the focal countries has fluctuated between 5.4 and 5.8 litres per capita in the period 2000-18, stabilising at 5.5 in the last three years. Alcohol consumption has decreased by around 1 litre per capita

in Brazil, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico and Uruguay in this period, while it increased by 1.6 litre per capita (26%) in Chile.

Figure 4.18. The prevalence of both smoking and alcohol consumption in the LAC region are both below the OECD average



Note: LAC 10 excludes Ecuador, due to missing data. In Panel A, LAC is the Latin America and Caribbean regional average calculated by the UN DESA. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 33 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 3.a.1, <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/</u> and WHO GHO (database), <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/alcohol-recorded-per-capita-(15-)-consumption-(in-litres-of-pure-alcohol)</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/y0kpos

The impact of COVID-19 on human capital

The impact of COVID-19 on human capital, via its effect on educational and health outcomes, is considerable. The relevant sections in Chapter 3 (Knowledge and Skills, and Health) address these in more detail. These effects also have long-term impacts. It has been estimated that the losses in learning, human capital and productivity may translate into a decline in aggregate earnings for the Latin American and Caribbean region of USD 1.7 trillion, 10% of baseline levels (World Bank, 2021_[62]).

The impact of the COVID-19 crisis has been particularly hard on youth employed, who are overrepresented in the sectors worst hit by the pandemic, such as retail, hospitality and tourism, and who are already facing difficulties in accessing the formal labour market. LAC countries need to prioritise support for job searching and job counselling, as well as training and apprenticeship programmes that enable capacity-building for the young and help match them with evolving employment opportunities (OECD, 2020_[63]).

With lockdowns and school closures, activities have been performed remotely whenever possible. However, despite considerable improvements in recent years, insufficient skills and disparities in Internet access and use across socio-economic groups persist, with COVID-19 widening these disparities. For instance, fewer than half of Latin Americans had enough experience using computers and digital tools to carry out basic professional tasks, effectively excluding more than half of the region's population from performing remote activities (OECD et al., 2020_[33]).

220 |

Available evidence indicates that a significant share of adults gained weight during lockdown periods, although this was not the case for everyone, with one study showing that older adults (aged over 60) were at a higher risk of weight loss and potential malnutrition.²⁴ Because of higher body weight, the lockdowns implemented during the COVID-19 pandemic may lead to higher incidence of overweight, obesity and related health-risks as well as other non-communicable diseases. Further studies are needed to assess group-specific impacts, with particular regard to weight gain in younger people and the risk of weight loss, malnutrition and sarcopenia in older adults.

Health risks among the population today may be heightening the human cost of the pandemic: for example, overweight and obese populations could have a higher susceptibility to develop severe complications, especially linked to respiratory illness, such as pneumonia. Obesity has a negative effect on both the respiratory function and the immune function, which are under threat with COVID-19. Adipose tissue dysfunction in overweight and obesity can act as a diseased organ (through chronic inflammation) (Rancourt, Schellong and Plagemann, 2020_[64]). In one study of French patients admitted to intensive care units (ICU) for COVID-19 and requiring invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV), the proportion of obese patients was higher than among the population at large,²⁵ with higher rates of patients needing IMV among men with a high body mass index (BMI) (Simonnet et al., 2020_[65]). A meta-analysis of obesity and COVID-19 outcomes on PubMed (including MEDLINE) and Google Scholar in May 2020 suggests that obesity is associated with a more severe COVID-19 disease but not with higher mortality (Zhang et al., 2021_[66]).

In addition to obesity, underweight is also a risk factor for COVID-19 (Gaiha, Cheng and Halpern-Felsher, 2020_[67]), as people who are underweight have poor dynamic lung functions (Azad and Zamani, 2014_[68]).According to clinical evidence, tobacco smokers have a greater predisposition (1.4-fold) to developing severe symptoms of COVID-19, and are approximately 2.4 times more likely to be admitted to an intensive care unit (ICU), to need mechanical ventilation or to die compared to non-smokers (Vardavas and Nikitara, 2020_[69]). Findings from a US national sample of adolescents and young adults show that e-cigarette use and dual use of e-cigarettes and regular cigarettes are significant underlying risk factors for COVID-19 (Gaiha, Cheng and Halpern-Felsher, 2020_[67]). Much is still unknown on how the severity of respiratory viral infections is compounded when risk factors are combined.

Issues for statistical development

Data on education and stunting are scattered, in terms of country and time coverage. Regarding alcohol consumption, the methodology to convert alcoholic drinks to pure alcohol may differ across countries. Moreover, data refer to annual estimates of alcoholic beverage production and trade supplied by national Ministries of Agriculture and Trade to the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (i.e. recorded alcohol), and exclude homemade sources, cross-border shopping and other unrecorded sources (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[59]). The share of youth (aged 15-24) not in employment, education or training (NEET) is not a perfect measure of the underutilisation of skills, as some young people are informally employed or unpaid workers (e.g. volunteering their time in the community or as family caregivers).

Social Capital

Social Capital broadly refers to the networks, norms, trust and shared values that foster co-operation within and between different population groups in a society (OECD, 2020_[1]). The literature on Social Capital is wide-ranging, encompassing people's personal relationships (people's networks and the social behaviours that contribute to establishing and maintaining those), social support (the emotional, material, practical, financial, intellectual and professional resources that are available to individuals through their personal networks), civic engagement (the activities through which people contribute to civic and community life) as well as trust and co-operative norms (shared values and expectations that underpin societal functioning

and enable mutually beneficial co-operation) (Scrivens and Smith, 2013_[70]). The two types of trust that are most important for social capital are generalised interpersonal trust (i.e. trust in "others", including strangers) and institutional trust (i.e. trust in public institutions).

The OECD well-being framework, and this report, distinguishes between social assets that are fostered and "owned" at the individual level (such as personal relationships and social network support) and relational public goods that are available to and shared by society as a whole and can be transmitted across generations (trust and co-operative norms). The former are included in Chapter 3 under the Social Connections dimension, while the latter are the focus of this section.

Trust and co-operative norms have strong and wide-ranging instrumental value and contribute to the functioning of societal systems – market, state infrastructure, social stability – that are essential for many aspects of well-being (OECD, 2017_[71]). Norms, values and expectations that encourage co-operation such as solidarity, honesty, generosity, kindness, politeness, equity, social justice or tolerance can generate a range of benefits to the society, from higher productivity to better well-being outcomes. Other norms and expectations, such as corruption or discrimination, will have the opposite effect (Scrivens and Smith, 2013_[70]). This section presents information on volunteering, interpersonal trust, institutional trust, perception of corruption in national government, support for democracy, tax morale (willingness to pay taxes), perceptions of discrimination and income inequality.

Overall, on a number of indicators, the focal countries (and Latin America as a whole) show signs of weakening social capital, from an already low starting point. Volunteering rates, trust in government, support for democracy and tax morale are all down from the 2000s, while people's perceptions of corruption in government have increased. In other indicators, such as interpersonal trust, confidence in police, and the share of people saying they belong to a discriminated group, stability in the focal group or the regional average masks widening differences between countries. The only indicator that shows a clear (but moderate) improvement is the share of people saying that income inequality is unfair. The indicators pertaining to confidence in political systems and institutions are particularly worrying. The social uprisings in Bolivia, Chile, Colombia and Ecuador in 2019 were a stark manifestation of reduced trust in government, which risks being compounded by the COVID-19 crisis.

Volunteering

Volunteering refers to the provision of time and unpaid labour to people outside the immediate household. It can be formal (when undertaken within an established organisation or group) or informal (when provided in an unstructured way, outside the context of formal organisations or groups) (Scrivens and Smith, 2013[70]). Harmonised data on volunteering for Latin American countries are available only for formal volunteering provided through organisations.

In 2017-19, around one in six people in the focal countries volunteered time to an organisation in the past month, close to the OECD average (Figure 4.19). This share ranges from around 14% in Chile and Mexico to around 20% in Paraguay and Peru, and up to 30% in the Dominican Republic. Formal volunteering across the region has slightly decreased (by 1.4 percentage points in the focal countries) since 2006-09, mirroring developments in OECD countries, with the highest drops in Colombia and Costa Rica (by more than 4 percentage points) and modest increases in some other countries (i.e. 1 percentage point in Uruguay and 0.6 percentage point in the Dominican Republic).

Figure 4.19. Around one in six people in the focal countries have volunteered time to an organisation in the past month, slightly down from 2006-09



Share of people who have volunteered time to an organisation in the past month, percentage

Note: This is based on the question, "Have you done any of the following in the past month? How about volunteered your time to an organisation?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know") and are averaged over a four (2006-09) and three (2017-19) year period. LAC regional average comprises 23 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/sd9p1r

Trust in others

Trust in others is the foundation of co-operation (Scrivens and Smith, 2013_[70]). It refers to people's perceptions and expectations that others will behave in a trustworthy manner. While most of the available measures on trust are based on people's self-reports, evidence shows that these measures are significantly correlated to the trustworthiness of people's behaviour in semi-experimental settings.²⁶

In the focal countries, only 14% of people report that most people can be trusted (Figure 4.20). Trust in others is particularly low in Brazil, where only 4% of people report that most people can be trusted, while in Colombia and Uruguay the percentage is five times higher. Compared to 2000, Mexico experienced the largest cumulative drop (-16 percentage points), although remaining relatively high, followed by Costa Rica and Uruguay (-3 percentage points). On the other side of the spectrum, the largest cumulative increase occurred in Argentina (7 percentage points), followed by Colombia (5 percentage points). Additional data from the World Values Survey (not shown) available for seven of the focal countries and for 30 OECD countries indicate that OECD average trust in others is around four times higher in OECD countries than among the focal group (around 38% and 9%, respectively) (World Values Survey, 2021_[72]).

Figure 4.20. In the focal countries, only 1 in 7 people report that most people can be trusted

Panel A: Share of people reporting that most people can be trusted, percentage, regional developments





Note: This is based on the question, "Generally speaking, would you say that you can trust most people, or that you can never be too careful in dealing with others?" with response categories "most people can be trusted", "one can never be too careful when dealing with others" and "don't know". LAC 10 excludes the Dominican Republic, due to incomplete time series. In Panel A, LAC regional average comprises 17 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries for which time series are available. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. The earliest available year is 2004 for the Dominican Republic. Source: Latinobarometro (database), http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/oekvtu

Trust in institutions: Government and police

Trust in institutions is an important aspect of public governance, affecting people's willingness to cooperate with public institutions in the pursuit of the common good (Praia Group on Governance Statistics, 2020_[73]). Trust in institutions is also affected by people's perceptions of a number of other dimensions of governance (such as quality of services and integrity of public officials), hence it has a claim to be used as a measure that "takes the temperature" of the overall relation between citizens and policy makers.

One-third of the population in the focal countries trusts their national government (Figure 4.21, Panel A), 10 percentage points less than in 2006-09, and well below the OECD average (45%). Trust in government is lowest in Brazil and Peru, where less than one in four people trust the national government, and highest in the Dominican Republic, Ecuador and Uruguay, where more than 40% of the population trust the national government. Trust in the national government has halved in Brazil, Chile and Colombia since 2006-09. Conversely, trust in national government increased the most (by 4.5 percentage points) in Peru.

Half of the population in the focal countries trusts the local police, 5 percent points higher than in 2006-09 (Figure 4.21, Panel B). Trust in the police is highest in Ecuador and Uruguay, where about 60% of the population trust the police, and lowest in Mexico, where less than 40% of the population do. Compared to 2006-09, trust in the police has increased the most in Ecuador, Costa Rica and Paraguay (by 10 percentage points or more), while the highest drop (by 7.5 percentage points) occurred in Mexico, which fell from just below the regional average to the bottom of the league.

Figure 4.21. In the focal countries, less than one-third of the population trusts their national government and half trust the local police

• 2017-19 - 2006-09 -2006-09• 2017-19 70 90 80 60 70 50 60 40 50 40 30 30 20 20 10 10 0 0 & the cy cy to be be to whe cy cy age A GEOD Je for

Panel A: Share of people reporting confidence in national government, percentage

Note: LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. In Panel A, this is based on the survey question, "In this country, do you have confidence in each of the following, or not? How about national government?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know") and are averaged over a four (2006-09) and three (2017-19) year period. In Panel B, this is based on the survey question, "In the city or area where you live, do you have confidence in the local police force or not?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know") and are averaged over a four (2006-09) and three (2017-19) year period. In Panel B, this is based on the survey question, "In the city or area where you live, do you have confidence in the local police force or not?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know") and are averaged over a four (2006-09) and three (2017-19) year period.

Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx

StatLink ms https://stat.link/5majrl

Corruption

Integrity is a cornerstone of good governance and assures citizens that the government is working in the interests of all, rather than for a few (OECD, $2020_{[74]}$). Measuring corruption is challenging, and available indicators, mainly from expert assessments or household surveys, tend to focus on different aspects of it. While each measure, taken in isolation, may provide a partial but potentially distorted view of the issue at hand, using multiple measures of corruption in combination allows to understand its different facets (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[54]).

In the focal countries, 76% of people think that corruption is widespread throughout their national government (Figure 4.22, Panel A); this share increased by 5 percentage points compared to 2006-09 and is well above levels observed across OECD countries (55%). People's own perceptions of corruption in the government are the highest in Paraguay (87%), Colombia and Paraguay (all above 80%) and lowest in Uruguay where (at 55%) it is in line with the OECD average.

Household survey measures of corruption capture only petty corruption and fail to reveal aspects of corruption that are less visible to households, such as political corruption, lobbying or manipulation of the political process by special interest groups (UNODC, 2018_[75]). Information on these aspects can be gathered through measures based on expert assessments, which nevertheless have their own biases. When considering the assessments of experts and business people in Transparency International's 2019 Corruption Perception Index, the average level of corruption in the public sector among the focal countries was 43, on a scale from 0 (highly corrupt) to 100 (the total absence of corruption), which is below the OECD average level of 67 (Figure 4.22, Panel B). This implies higher corruption among the focal group. By this measure, perceived public sector integrity is highest in Chile and Uruguay (with scores in line with

Panel B: Share of people reporting confidence in the local police, percentage

the OECD average or just above) and lowest in the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Paraguay (with scores below 30). The Transparency International regional average has remained stable since 2012, with progress in Argentina and Ecuador (with gains of 10 and 6 points, respectively) and declines in Brazil (a fall of 8 points), followed by Chile and Mexico (5 points).

Figure 4.22. Both people's and experts' perceptions of corruption are higher in focal countries than in the OECD average

Panel A: Share of people who think that corruption is widespread throughout the government in the country, percentage





Note: In Panel A, LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. It is based on the question, "Is corruption widespread throughout the government in this country, or not?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know") and are averaged over a four (2006-09) and three (2017-19) year period. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 27 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. Transparency International's annual Corruption Perception Index (CPI) ranks countries based on how corrupt a country's public sector is perceived to be by experts and business executives. The CPI is a composite index that combines information from 13 surveys and expert assessments from 12 independent institutions specialising in governance and business climate analysis to arrive at a score from 0 (highly corrupt) to 100 (very clean). Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), https://transparency.org/cpi2020 (Panel A) and on Transparency International Corruption Perception Index 2020 (database), https://transparency.org/cpi2020 (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/ot7hfc

Support for democracy and tax morale

Electoral democracy is a relatively recent phenomenon for many Latin American countries. The legacy of past autocratic regimes, military coups and foreign interference still linger in public opinion, where just below half (49%) of the population in the focal countries support democracy over all other forms of governance, down by 10 percentage points from 2000 (Figure 4.23, Panel A). Support for democracy is lowest in Brazil and Mexico (below 40%) and highest in Costa Rica and Uruguay (above 60%). In recent years, support for democracy decreased the most in the Dominican Republic, Peru and Uruguay (by more than 20 percentage points). Among all other focal countries, it increased only in Chile and Colombia (by 4 percentage points).

Across Latin American countries, support for democracy strongly correlates with measures of government integrity: correlation with the Corruption Perception Index is 0.80 (Figure 4.23, Panel B). Both measures are comparatively high in Chile, Costa Rica and Uruguay, while they are much lower in Brazil, Mexico and

Paraguay. Support for democracy also tends to go hand in hand with trust in the police, while the relation with trust in national governments is not statistically significant.²⁷

Figure 4.23. Support for democracy is closely linked to measures of government integrity

- 2000 or earliest available year 2018 90 80 70 I z . 2 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 - AC " Ht 82 48 00 " 1, 60 0, 04 20 84 02 824

Panel A: Share of people reporting that democracy is

preferable to any other kind of government, percentage

Panel B: Corruption Perception Index, 0 (highly corrupt) – 100 (very clean) scale (x-axis) and share of people reporting that democracy is preferable to any other kind of government, percentage (y-axis)



Note: This is based on the question, "With which of the following statements do you agree most?" with response categories "democracy is preferable to any other kind of government", "under some circumstances, an authoritarian government can be preferable to a democratic one", "for people like me, it does not matter whether we have a democratic or a non-democratic regime" and "don't know". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "democracy is preferable to any other kind of government". LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. The earliest available year is 2004 for the Dominican Republic. In Panel B, data refer to 2018 for support for democracy and to 2019 for the Corruption Perception Index. The Corruption Perception Index (CPI) is a composite index that combines information from 13 surveys and expert assessments from 12 independent institutions specialising in governance and business climate analysis to arrive at a score from 0 (highly corrupt) to 100 (very clean).

Source: Latinobarometro (database), <u>http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u> and Transparency International Corruption Perception Index 2020 (database), <u>https://transparency.org/cpi2020</u>

StatLink msp https://stat.link/2vtygh

As with support for democracy, less than half (45%) of the population in the focal countries agree with the statement that it is never justifiable to avoid paying all one's taxes, down from 65% in 2003 (Figure 4.24, Panel A). Aversion towards complete tax avoidance is highest in Argentina and Uruguay (above 55%) and lowest in Mexico, Paraguay and Peru (below 40%). Compared to 2003, the only improvement occurred in the Dominican Republic (16 percentage points) while the largest falls occurred in Costa Rica, Mexico (-30 percentage points) and Paraguay (-51 percentage points). Aversion towards complete tax avoidance is strongly correlated with support for democracy (0.69) (Figure 4.24, Panel B), trust in the police (0.65) and government integrity (CPI) (0.64). This is in line with previous studies (OECD, 2019_[76]) which also link decreasing tax morale (defined as the intrinsic motivation to pay taxes) with the economic slowdown, rising poverty and inequality and social discontent in Latin America.

Figure 4.24. Only half of the population think it is completely unjustifiable to avoid paying taxes, a share that has decreased since the early 2000s and is correlated with support for democracy

Panel A: Share of people reporting that it is not at all justifiable to manage to avoid paying all one's taxes, percentage

Panel B: Share of people supporting democracy, percentage (x-axis) and share of people reporting aversion towards complete tax avoidance, percentage (y-axis)



Note: This is based on the question, "On a scale of 1 to 10, where 1 means 'not at all justifiable' and 10 means 'totally justifiable', how justifiable do you believe it is to evade paying taxes?". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "not at all justifiable". LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. The earliest available year is 2005 for the Dominican Republic. In Panel B, aversion towards total tax avoidance data refer to 2016 and support for democracy data to 2018. Support for democracy is based on the question, "With which of the following statements do you agree most?" with response categories "democracy is preferable to any other kind of government", "under some circumstances, an authoritarian government can be preferable to a democratic one", "for people like me, it does not matter whether we have a democratic or a non-democratic regime" and "don't know". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "democracy is preferable to any other kind of government", superior is preferable to any other kind of government, "under some circumstances, an authoritarian government can be preferable to a democratic one", "for people like me, it does not matter whether we have a democratic or a non-democratic regime" and "don't know". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "democracy is preferable to any other kind of government". Source: Latinobarometro (database), http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp.

StatLink and https://stat.link/rcmk4l

Perception of discrimination and unjust inequality

Norms of tolerance and non-discrimination towards people and groups from different backgrounds, appearance or beliefs are essential for fair and inclusive co-operation (Scrivens and Smith, 2013[70]). They also represent critical elements of social capital.

The share of people who declare they belong to a discriminated group in the focal countries stands at 17%, a proportion that is little changed from its 2006 level (Figure 4.25). This share ranges from below 10% in Colombia and Ecuador to almost 30% in Chile. Across the focal countries, average perception of discrimination increased in 2010 and 2011 but reverted to earlier (2006 and 2009) levels in 2015. Compared to 2006, Brazil registered the highest drop (-23 percentage points), although perceptions of discrimination remain among the highest in the region, followed by drops in Colombia and Ecuador, where perception of discrimination is among the lowest. Chile (with the highest perceptions of discrimination) as well as Costa Rica and Argentina registered the strongest increases (10, 9 and 7 percentage points respectively).

Figure 4.25. Close to one in five people in Latin America declare belonging to a group that experiences discrimination



Share of the population who report belonging to a discriminated group, percentage

Note: This is based on the question, "Would you describe yourself as part of a group that is discriminated against in (country)?" The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no" and "don't know"). LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/

ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=2258&idioma=i.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/rz2pg1

Feelings of discrimination on grounds that are beyond an individual's control translate into dissatisfaction with income inequality: 81% of Latin American respondents report that income distribution is unfair or very unfair, down from 86% in 2001 (Figure 4.26, Panel A). This measure is highest in Brazil and Chile (around 90%) and lowest in Ecuador (below 70%), where it dropped by more than 20 percentage points from 2001, the highest drop in the region. Perceptions of income inequality as unjust dropped by more than 10 percentage points in Paraguay and Uruguay, but increased by 7 and 8 percentage points in Brazil and the Dominican Republic, respectively. Perceptions of discrimination and income inequality significantly correlate (Figure 4.26, Panel B), with both measures particularly high in Chile and Brazil, and relatively low in Ecuador and Uruguay.

Figure 4.26. More than 80% of the Latin American population perceives the income distribution to be unfair

Panel A: Share of people reporting the income distribution is unfair or very unfair, percentage

Panel B: Share of the population who declare belonging to a discriminated group, percentage (xaxis) and share of people reporting the income distribution is unfair or very unfair, percentage (y-axis)



Note: This is based on the question, "How fair do you think income distribution is in (country)?" with response categories "very fair", "fair", "unfair", "very unfair" and "don't know". The data shown reflect the percentage of people who replied "unfair" or "very unfair". LAC regional average comprises 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. The earliest available year is 2007 for the Dominican Republic. In Panel B, perception of discrimination refers to 2015 and perception of unfair income inequality to 2018. Perception of discrimination is based on the question, "Would you describe yourself as part of a group that is discriminated against in (country)?". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no", and "don't know").

Source: Latinobarometro (database), <u>http://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u> and ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=2258&idioma=i.

StatLink msp https://stat.link/5p8gjm

The impact of COVID-19 on social capital

Effectively responding to the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic requires co-ordinated action and citizens' willingness to comply with restrictions and to make necessary behavioural changes on behalf of the public good. The low levels of social capital evidenced by many indicators in this section suggest that the social contract between government and citizens in the region is fragile: prior to the pandemic, there was considerable dissatisfaction with persistent inequalities and with the functioning of the political system, growing distrust of institutions, and low and declining support for democracy (Zechmeister, 2019_[77]; ECLAC, 2021_[78]). The demand for greater equality and non-discrimination has led, in some cases, to social mobilisations and protests that called for substantive transformations to build fairer and more inclusive societies²⁸ (ECLAC, 2021_[78]).

The expansion of the middle-income strata and the consolidation of a citizenry that is more demanding of spaces for participation and less tolerant of inequalities and corruption contributed to these mobilisations and protests. Throughout the region, citizens are increasingly questioning the discrimination and inequality that permeate institutions and social relations. These features are crystallised in a culture of privilege whose roots go back to the continent's colonial origins, a culture that justifies deep socio-economic, gender, ethnic and racial inequalities (ECLAC, 2021_[78]; OECD, forthcoming_[79]).

The trend in the region towards reduced support for democracy is particularly worrying. A United Nations policy brief (UN, 2020_[80]) set out three ways in which the pandemic is threatening democracy in the region. First, by increasing inequality and further exacerbating the differences in well-being outcomes between social groups, strengthening the perception that democratic governments have not responded adequately to the needs of the most vulnerable. Second, in some cases, emergency measures taken to restrict social interaction may have infringed human rights, by reducing the ability of civil society actors to mobilise and hold governments accountable. They may also have created an opportunity for illegitimate actors (such as armed groups and criminal organisations) to reassert control over territories. Third, the release of large amounts of public funds to undertake action to combat the virus, often in a less than transparent manner, has led to an increase in allegations of corruption and misuse of funds, which is likely to further erode trust in democratic governments.

Perceptions of the performance of the region's governments during the pandemic vary widely. Results from an opinion poll collecting responses from 371 opinion leaders and prominent journalists who regularly publish their views in the Latin American media reveal that, between April and August 2020, opinion leaders' approval of the way the government was handling the COVID-19 crisis generally declined in almost all the Latin American countries for which data are available. The largest drop occurred in Peru: from 91% of respondents approving in April 2020 to 23% in August 2020. Mexico is the only country where the opinion leaders' approval increased: from 7% in April 2020 to a still low 28% in August 2020. Approval was highest in Argentina and Colombia (above 70%), while lowest in Brazil (17%), the country registering the highest number of COVID-19 deaths (ECLAC, 2021_[78]).

While there was no statistically significant change between the 2019 Corruption Perception index (CPI) and the 2020 CPI, evidence from the Gallup World Poll, mainly referring to the period between late August 2020 and November-December 2020, shows a general increase in trust in the national government (up by 5 percentage points from 2019) and a drop in perceptions of corruption (down by almost the same amount) across the focal countries (Figure 4.27, Panel A and B), which mirrors developments in the OECD countries.

In 2020, trust in the national government and perception of corruption were strongly correlated (-0.92) (Figure 4.27, Panel C). Trust in the national government is lowest where perception of corruption is highest: in particular, in Peru, fewer than 1 in 5 people trust the government, and more than 90% of the population think that corruption is widespread throughout the government. Conversely, trust in the national government is highest where perception of corruption is the lowest: in the Dominican Republic and Uruguay more than 60% of the population trust the government and less than 55% think that corruption is widespread throughout the government and less than 55% think that corruption is widespread throughout the government.

The increase in trust in institutions, also observed in OECD countries, carries many elements of a "rallying round the flag" effect, which refers to national unity in the face of common threats. This effect is characterised by temporary surges in public approval for nation states' governments or political leaders during periods of crisis or war (OECD, 2021_[81]).

The mild average increase in trust in the local police across the focal countries (by 3 percentage points) hides diverging patterns (Figure 4.27, Panel D). Trust in the police increased the most in Costa Rica (by 13 percentage points), Uruguay (by 9 percentage points) and Chile (by 7.3 percentage points), while it dropped in Paraguay (7 percentage points).

232 |

Figure 4.27. In 2020, trust in the national government and perception of corruption were strongly correlated

Panel A: Share of people reporting confidence in national government, percentage



Panel C: Share of people reporting confidence in national government, percentage (x-axis), and share of people who think that corruption is widespread throughout the government in the country, percentage (y-axis)



Panel B: Share of people who think that corruption is widespread throughout the government in the country, percentage



Panel D: Share of people reporting confidence in the local police, percentage



Note: Trust/confidence in the government is based on the survey question, "In this country, do you have confidence in each of the following, or not? How about national government?". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no", and "don't know"). Perception of corruption in the government is based on the question "Is corruption widespread throughout the government in this country, or not?". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no", and "don't know"). Trust in the police is based on the survey question, "In the city or area where you live, do you have confidence in the local police force, or not?". The data shown reflect the percentage of respondents answering "yes" (the other response categories being "no", and "don't know"). LAC regional average comprises 21 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 35 excludes the Czech Republic and Luxembourg, due to incomplete data. In all the countries of the focal group, the mode of data collection changed between 2019 and 2020 (moving from face-to-face to phone-based interviews). As a result, certain countries may have modified the respondent pool in certain ways that cannot be adjusted via weighting techniques (Srinivasan and Clifton, 2020_[82]; Helliwell et al., 2021_[83]). More than 500 observations are available for each country. Data collection dates for 2020 are as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; and Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay.

Source: OECD calculations based on the Gallup World Poll (database), <u>https://gallup.com/analytics/232838/world-poll.aspx</u>.

StatLink ms https://stat.link/lmxwci

Issues for statistical development

Harmonised data on volunteering for Latin American countries are available only for formal volunteering provided through organisations. This means that informal forms are completely neglected. Additionally, no information is available on the amount of time spent on volunteering or its frequency. Data on interpersonal trust are available, but the question wording is not aligned with the recommendations of the OECD Guidelines on Measuring Trust (OECD, 2017_[71]). According to the Guidelines, an ideal data set to measure institutional trust should consider, in addition to trust in the political system (i.e. the government, political parties, parliament) and in the judicial system (i.e. the police, military, courts), trust in non-political institutions (i.e. the civil service). Information on this dimension of institutional trust is currently missing for Latin American and Caribbean countries.

Data on corruption are gathered through expert assessments or household surveys focusing on corruption perceptions or experiences of bribery. Household surveys are biased towards petty corruption and miss some less visible aspects, such as revolving doors and undue lobbying, while expert assessments lack transparency and ignore the perspective of citizens (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[54]). The United Nations Praia City Group recommends relying on multiple measures of corruption to understand its different facets (Praia Group on Governance Statistics, 2020_[73]).

It is only recently that data on norms, values and expectations have been collected more frequently in the region. Country coverage is still limited (to 17 countries, for most indicators), and in some cases timeliness needs to be urgently improved (i.e. the latest available year refers to 4 or 5 years ago).

Even though measuring non-discrimination has been recognised as a fundamental principle and norm in international law on human rights, achieving this is still challenging. One difficulty is that discrimination is seldom directly observable. This has led to the use of different methodologies for its measurement. One is the self-reporting of experiences of discrimination captured through surveys, which has the advantage of approximating the prevalence of discrimination in society with acceptable validity levels, and it allows identifying the groups who feel most affected by discrimination (ECLAC, 2021_[84]). The United Nations monitors progress in the achievement of SDG Goal 10.3 through a measure of the proportion of adults who report having personally experienced discrimination or abuse in the past 12 months.

Currently, most National Statistical Offices (NSOs) in Latin America and the Caribbean do not collect the necessary information to produce indicators based on self-reported experiences of discrimination. The webinars organised by the OECD, ECLAC and the European Commission²⁹ in September 2020 compared experiences on the most appropriate modalities to measure discrimination through surveys, stressing the importance of implementing short modules in the multipurpose household surveys carried out by the region's NSOs.

The recommendations made by the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) and the experiences accumulated in academic research, in public opinion studies and in the surveys carried out by some countries in the region are important inputs to advance the measurement of discrimination. Discrimination does not manifest itself in the same way in all contexts, so it is inevitable that differences in measurement exist, but this should not prevent the production of an indicator built on the basis of comparable questions. The paucity of countries collecting this type of information indicates that there is an opportunity to generate dialogue that would allow reaching consensus on a harmonised regional measure (ECLAC, 2021_[84]).

Finally, it is also critical that NSOs advance in the production of data that allow disaggregating measures of discrimination by some attributes that allow to adequately identify groups especially vulnerable to discrimination, such as indigenous peoples and Afro-descendants, people with disabilities, migrants and other minorities, as well as the settings in which discrimination occurs. While information on discrimination has increased over time, there is still much room for improvement (ECLAC, 2021_[84]).

References

Ahmad, N. (2004), "Towards More Harmonised Estimates of Investment in Software", OECD Economic Studies, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eco_studies-v2003-art12-en</u> .	[41]
Álvarez Malvido, M. et al. (eds.) (2021), <i>Informe Planeta Protegido 2020: Latinoamérica y el Caribe</i> , <u>https://redparques.com/modules/ecom/documentos/publicacion/INFORME-2020-final.pdf</u> .	[27]
Arellano, A. et al. (2018), Policy priorities to promote financial development in the context of the Middle-Income Trap: The cases of Argentina, Colombia, Mexico and Peru, BBVA Bank, Economic Research Department, <u>https://www.bbvaresearch.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/12/Financial_development_BBVA_OECD.pdf</u> .	[48]
Azad, A. and A. Zamani (2014), "Lean body mass can predict lung function in underweight and normal weight sedentary female young adults", <i>Tanaffos</i> , Vol. 13/2, pp. 20-26, <u>https://www.scopus.com/record/display.uri?eid=2-s2.0-</u> <u>84924905441&origin=inward&txGid=4097733a546e0ac46026698f0fb29780</u> .	[68]
Bakaloudi, D. et al. (2021), "Impact of the first COVID-19 lockdown on body weight: A combined systematic review and a meta-analysis", <i>Clinical Nutrition</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2021.04.015</u> .	[86]
Bank for International Settlements (2019), <i>The capital buffers in Basel III - Executive Summary</i> , Financial Stability Institute, <u>https://www.bis.org/fsi/fsisummaries/b3_capital.htm</u> .	[47]
Bárcena, A. et al. (2020), <i>The climate emergency in Latin America and the Caribbean: the path ahead – resignation or action?</i> , Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45678/4/S1900710_en.pdf</u> .	[13]
Beylis, G. et al. (2020), <i>Going Viral: COVID-19 and the Accelerated Transformation of Jobs in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , World Bank Latin American and Caribbean Studies, http://dx.doi.org/10.1596/978-1-4648-1448-8 .	[52]
Caussy, C. et al. (2020), <i>Obesity is Associated with Severe Forms of COVID-19</i> , Blackwell Publishing Inc., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/oby.22842</u> .	[85]
ECLAC (2021), Building forward better: Action to strengthen the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46696/S2100124_en.pdf.	[16]
ECLAC (2021), COVID-19 Special Report No. 10: Financing for development in the era of COVID-19 and beyond: priorities of Latin America and the Caribbean in relation to financing for development policy agenda, United Nations, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46711/S2100063 en.pdf.	[50]
ECLAC (2021), <i>Measurement of discrimination based on self-report. State of affairs and challenges</i> , <u>https://rtc-cea.cepal.org/es/documento/la-medicion-de-la-discriminacion-en-base-al-auto-reporte-estado-de-situacion-y-desafios</u> .	[84]

HOW'S LIFE IN LATIN AMERICA? © OECD 2021

ECLAC (2021), Social Panorama of Latin America 2020, https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/46688-social-panorama-latin-america- 2020?utm_source=CiviCRM&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=20210309_social_panora ma_2020.	[78]
ECLAC (2020), The part played by natural resources in addressing the COVID-19 pandemic in Latin America and the Caribbean Insights Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.cepal.org/en/insights/part-played-natural-resources-addressing-covid- 19-pandemic-latin-america-and- caribbean?utm_source=CiviCRM&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=20200914_natural_re sources_bulletin_1.	[22]
ECLAC (2020), Youth Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.cepal.org/en/topics/youth (accessed on 16 September 2020).	[55]
ECLAC/OHCHR (2019), Climate change and human rights: Contributions by and for Latin America and the Caribbean, United Nations publication, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/44971/1/S1900999_en.pdf.	[12]
Ellis, E. et al. (2017), "Private property and Mennonites are major drivers of forest cover loss in central Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico", <i>Land Use Policy</i> , Vol. 69, pp. 474-484, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2017.09.048</u> .	[21]
Escobar, H. (2020), "Deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon is still rising sharply", <i>Science</i> , Vol. 369/6504, p. 613, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.369.6504.613</u> .	[25]
Eurostat-OECD (2020), <i>Report on Intellectual Property Products</i> , <u>https://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=SDD/CSSP/WPNA(2020)1&docLanguage=En</u> .	[43]
Exton, C. and L. Fleischer (forthcoming), "The Future of the OECD Well-being Dashboard", OECD Statistics Working Papers OECD Publishing, Paris.	[54]
Fay, M. et al. (2017), <i>Rethinking Infrastructure in Latin America and the Caribbean Spending</i> <i>Better to Achieve More</i> , <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/26390/114110-REVISED-</u> <u>PUBLIC-RethinkingInfrastructureFull.pdf</u> .	[39]
Financial Stability Board; International Monetary Fund (2019), <i>G20 Data Gaps Initiative (DGI-2):</i> <i>The Fourth Progress Report</i> — <i>Countdown to 2021</i> , Financial Stability Board, Basel, <u>https://www.fsb.org/2019/10/g20-data-gaps-initiative-dgi-2-the-fourth-progress-report-</u> <u>countdown-to-2021/</u> .	[53]
Friedlingstein, P. et al. (2020), "Global Carbon Budget 2020", <i>Earth System Science Data</i> , Vol. 12/4, pp. 3269-3340, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5194/essd-12-3269-2020</u> .	[19]
Gaiha, S., J. Cheng and B. Halpern-Felsher (2020), "Association Between Youth Smoking, Electronic Cigarette Use, and COVID-19", <i>Journal of Adolescent Health</i> , Vol. 67/4, pp. 519- 523, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.07.002</u> .	[67]
Gottdenker, N. et al. (2014), "Anthropogenic Land Use Change and Infectious Diseases: A Review of the Evidence", <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10393-014-0941-z</u> .	[28]

| 235

236

Haščič, I. and A. Mackie (2018), "Land Cover Change and Conversions: Methodology and Results for OECD and G20 Countries", <i>OECD Green Growth Papers</i> , No. 2018/04, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/72a9e331-en</u> .	[9]
Helliwell, J. et al. (2021), <i>World Happiness, Trust and Deaths under COVID-19</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network, <u>https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2021/</u> .	[83]
IEA (2020), <i>Global Energy Review 2020</i> , <u>https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/7e802f6a-0b30-4714-abb1-46f21a7a9530/Global_Energy_Review_2020.pdf</u> .	[17]
ILO (2015), "What does NEETs mean and why is the concept so easily misinterpreted?", ILO, Youth Employment Programme, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/dgreports/</u> <u>dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_343153.pdf</u> .	[56]
IMF (2003), PART III - Use of External Debt Statistics, https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/eds/Eng/Guide/file4.pdf.	[44]
International Monetary Fund (2020), <i>Global Financial Stability Report: Markets in the Time of COVID-19</i> , <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/GFSR/Issues/2020/04/14/global-financial-stability-report-april-2020</u> .	[46]
IPBES (2020), "Workshop Report on Biodiversity and Pandemics of the Intergovernmental Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services", <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.4147317</u> .	[30]
ITF (2013), Understanding the value of transport infrastructure - Guidelines for macro-level measurement of spending and assets, <u>https://www.itf-oecd.org/sites/default/files/docs/13value.pdf</u> .	[38]
IUCN (2020), Conserving Nature in a time of crisis: Protected Areas and COVID-19, https://www.iucn.org/news/world-commission-protected-areas/202005/conserving-nature-a- time-crisis-protected-areas-and-covid-19.	[11]
Knack, S. and P. Keefer (1997), "Does Social Capital Have an Economic Payoff? A Cross- Country Investigation", pp. 1251-1288, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/2951271</u> .	[87]
López-Feldman, A. et al. (2020), "Environmental Impacts and Policy Responses to Covid-19: A View from Latin America JEL Classification H12 · Q22 · Q23 · Q53 · Q56", <i>Environmental and</i> <i>Resource Economics</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-020-00460-x</u> .	[23]
Nieto-Parra, S., R. Orozco and S. Mora (2021), <i>Fiscal policy to drive the recovery in Latin America: the "when" and "how" are key</i> , <u>http://vox.lacea.org/?q=blog/fiscal_policy_latam</u> .	[51]
OECD (2021), "Biodiversity, natural capital and the economy: A policy guide for finance, economic and environment ministers", <i>OECD Environment Policy Papers</i> , No. 26, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/1a1ae114-en</u> .	[8]
OECD (2021), COVID-19 and well-being evidence scan (forthcoming), OECD Publishing, Paris.	[81]
OECD (2020), "Biodiversity and the economic response to COVID-19: Ensuring a green and resilient recovery", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/d98b5a09-en</u> .	[29]
OECD (2020), <i>How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en.	[1]

231

OECD (2020), Informality & Social Inclusion in the Times of COVID-19 - Conclusions and Policy Considerations of the OECD-LAC Virtual social inclusion ministerial summit, OECD, Paris, <u>https://www.oecd.org/latin-america/events/lac-ministerial-on-social-inclusion/LAC-Ministerial-</u> <u>2020-Conclusions-and-Policy-Considerations.pdf</u> .	[63]
OECD (2020), OECD Public Integrity Handbook, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/ac8ed8e8-en.	[74]
OECD (2019), <i>Accelerating Climate Action: Refocusing Policies through a Well-being Lens</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/2f4c8c9a-en</u> .	[14]
OECD (2019), <i>Investing in Youth: Peru</i> , Investing in Youth, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264305823-en</u> .	[58]
OECD (2019), <i>Tax Morale: What Drives People and Businesses to Pay Tax?</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/f3d8ea10-en</u> .	[76]
OECD (2017), OECD Guidelines on Measuring Trust, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264278219-en.	[71]
OECD (2015), <i>How's Life? 2015: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2015-en</u> .	[3]
OECD (2014), <i>Investing in Youth: Brazil</i> , Investing in Youth, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264208988-en .	[57]
OECD (2010), Handbook on Deriving Capital Measures of Intellectual Property Products, OECD, Paris, <u>https://www.oecd.org/sdd/na/44312350.pdf</u> .	[42]
OECD (forthcoming), Latin American Economic Outlook 2021, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[79]
OECD et al. (2021), <i>Revenue Statistics in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/96ce5287-en-es</u> .	[45]
OECD et al. (2020), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2020: Digital Transformation for Building Back Better</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e6e864fb-en</u> .	[33]
OECD et al. (2019), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2019: Development in Transition</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/g2g9ff18-en</u> .	[32]
OECD/The World Bank (2020), <i>Health at a Glance: Latin America and the Caribbean 2020</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6089164f-en</u> .	[59]
Open Democracy (2020), <i>As the pandemic continues to accelerate, so does the deforestation of the Amazon</i> , <u>https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/democraciaabierta/se-acelera-la-pandemia-y-se-acelera-la-deforestacion-del-amazonas-en/</u> .	[24]
Potapov, P. et al. (2017), "The last frontiers of wilderness: Tracking loss of intact forest landscapes from 2000 to 2013", <i>Science Advances</i> , Vol. 3/1, p. e1600821, http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.1600821 .	[10]
Praia Group on Governance Statistics (2020), <i>Handbook on governance statistics</i> , <u>https://paris21.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/handbook_governance_statistics.pdf</u> .	[73]

Rajão, R. et al. (2020), "The rotten apples of Brazil's agribusiness", <i>Science</i> , Vol. 369/6501, pp. 246-248, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.aba6646</u> .	[26]
Rancourt, R., K. Schellong and A. Plagemann (2020), "COVID-19 and Obesity: One pandemic meets another.", <i>American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2020.08.044</u> .	[64]
Scrivens, K. and C. Smith (2013), "Four Interpretations of Social Capital: An Agenda for Measurement", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2013/6, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5jzbcx010wmt-en</u> .	[70]
Simonnet, A. et al. (2020), "High Prevalence of Obesity in Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) Requiring Invasive Mechanical Ventilation", <i>Obesity</i> , Vol. 28/7, pp. 1195-1199, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/oby.22831</u> .	[65]
Srinivasan, R. and J. Clifton (2020), <i>Gallup Keeps Listening to the World Amid the Pandemic</i> , Gallup Worl Poll, <u>https://news.gallup.com/opinion/gallup/316016/gallup-keeps-listening-world-amid-pandemic.aspx</u> .	[82]
UN (2020), The Impact of COVID-19 on Latin America and the Caribbean, United Nations, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg_policy_brief_covid_lac.pdf.	[80]
UNCTAD (2018), <i>Multi-year Expert Meeting on Trade, Services and Development - Water and Sanitation, Energy and Food-related Logistics Services, Country paper: Paraguay</i> , United Nations UNCTAD, <u>https://unctad.org/system/files/non-official-document/c1mem2018_Country%20paper_Paraguay_EN.pdf</u> .	[15]
UNDP Latin America and the Caribbean (2020), <i>Lessons from COVID-19 for a Sustainability</i> <i>Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/library/crisis_prevention_and_recov</u> <u>ery/lecciones-del-covid-19-para-una-agenda-de-sostenibilidad-en-amer.html</u> .	[18]
UNECE (2013), Framework and suggested indicators to measure sustainable development Prepared by the Joint UNECE/Eurostat/OECD Task Force on Measuring Sustainable Development.	[31]
UNECE et al. (2005), Handbook of National Accounting: Integrated Environmental and Economic Accounting 2003, <u>https://unstats.un.org/unsd/environment/seea2003.pdf</u> .	[37]
UNEP (2006), "Convention on Biological Diversity" Article 2, <u>https://www.cbd.int/convention/articles/?a=cbd-02</u> .	[6]
UNEP-WCMC (2016), The State of Biodiversity in Latin America and the Caribbean: A mid-term review of progress towards the Aichi Biodiversity Targets, UNEP-WCMC, Cambridge, UK, https://www.cbd.int/gbo/gbo4/outlook-grulac-en.pdf .	[4]
UNFCCC (2021), Closing Press Conference of Latin America and Caribbean Climate Week - YouTube, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=C0jLOOkfldE</u> .	[88]
UNFCCC (2021), Latin America and the Caribbean Climate Week 2021, https://unfccc.int/climate-action/regional-climate-weeks/latin-america-and-caribbean-climate- week-2021.	[89]

UNFCCC (2007), <i>Climate change: Impacts, vulnerabilities and adaptation in developing countries</i> , United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/publications/impacts.pdf .	[5]
United Nations (2020), <i>The Sustainable Development Goals Report</i> , <u>https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2020/The-Sustainable-Development-Goals-Report-2020.pdf</u> .	[7]
UNODC (2018), MANUAL ON CORRUPTION SURVEYS Methodological guidelines on the measurement of bribery and other forms of corruption through sample surveys, <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/Crime-statistics/CorruptionManual_2018_web.pdf</u> .	[75]
UNSC (2014), System of Environmental-Economic Accounting 2012 Central Framework, https://unstats.un.org/unsd/envaccounting/seeaRev/SEEA_CF_Final_en.pdf.	[2]
Vardavas, C. and K. Nikitara (2020), COVID-19 and smoking: A systematic review of the evidence, International Society for the Prevention of Tobacco Induced Diseases, http://dx.doi.org/10.18332/tid/119324 .	[69]
Walker, W. et al. (2020), "The role of forest conversion, degradation, and disturbance in the carbon dynamics of Amazon indigenous territories and protected areas", <i>Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America</i> , Vol. 117/6, pp. 3015-3025, http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1913321117 .	[20]
WHO (2018), <i>Alcohol</i> , World Health Organization, <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/alcohol</u> .	[61]
WHO (2017), <i>The double burden of malnutrition. Policy brief.</i> , Geneva: World Health Organization, <u>https://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/doubleburdenmalnutrition-policybrief/en/</u> .	[60]
World Bank (2021), Acting Now to Protect the Human Capital of Our Children : The Costs of and Response to COVID-19 Pandemic's Impact on the Education Sector in Latin America and the Caribbean, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/35276</u> .	[62]
World Bank (2021), <i>Global Economic Prospects</i> , <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/global-economic-prospects</u> .	[49]
World Bank (2020), <i>Global Economic Prospects, June 2020</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1596/978-1-</u> <u>4648-1553-9</u> .	[34]
World Bank (2018), <i>Global Economic Prospects: Broad-Based Upturn, but for How Long?,</i> January 2018, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1596/978-1-4648-1163-0</u> .	[35]
World Bank (2015), <i>Global Economic Prospects, January 2015: Having Fiscal Space and Using It</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1596/978-1-4648-0444-1</u> .	[36]
World Economic Forum (2020), Latin America and Caribbean Travel & Tourism Competitiveness Landscape Report: Assessing Regional Opportunities and Challenges in the Context of COVID-19, <u>http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_LAC_Tourism_Compet_Report_2020.pdf</u> .	[40]
World Values Survey (2021), WVS Database, https://www.worldvaluessurvey.org/WVSContents.jsp.	[72]

| 239

Zechmeister, E. (ed.) (2019), *Pulse of Democracy*, <u>https://www.vanderbilt.edu/lapop/ab2018/2018-</u> 19 AmericasBarometer Regional Report 10.13.19.pdf.

Zhang, X. et al. (2021), "A systematic review and meta-analysis of obesity and COVID-19 [66] outcomes", *Scientific Reports*, Vol. 11/1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-86694-1</u>.

Notes

¹ While these four capitals are discussed mainly at country level, it should be noted that they are systemic by definition, with implications beyond a country's boundaries (e.g. biodiversity, climate change). Multilateral agreements and international regulations also play an important role in preserving these four types of globally interconnected capital.

² These results are consistent with SDG Indicator 15.3.1 ("Proportion of land that is degraded over total land area"). The indicators of natural land cover and land change have been preferred for the higher cross-country comparability, transparency of construction, and longer and more updated time series.

³ Throughout this report, the eleven focal countries refer to Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.

⁴ Afforestation is the action of planting trees on an area of land in order to make a forest. Reforestation is the act of planting trees on an area of land that has become empty or spoiled.

⁵ A protected area is "a clearly defined geographical space, recognised, dedicated and managed, through legal or other effective means, to achieve the long-term conservation of nature with associated ecosystem services and cultural values" (IUCN Definition 2008).

⁶ The indicators of terrestrial and marine protected areas do not answer important and policy-relevant questions such as the extent to which protected areas are protecting national or global biodiversity (as protected areas are not necessarily sited optimally with respect to biodiversity conservation objectives) or whether protected areas are effectively managed or enforced.

⁷ The Aichi Biodiversity Targets are a set of 20 global targets defined under the "Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020", adopted at the tenth meeting of the Conference of the Parties (COP 10) held in Nagoya, Aichi Prefecture, Japan, from 18 to 29 October 2010. The Conference of Parties, known as COP, is the decision-making body responsible for monitoring and reviewing the implementation of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. It brings together the 197 nations and territories – called Parties – that have signed the Framework Convention.

⁸ These indicators inform on coverage, but not on effectiveness, equitability, representativity and connectivity, which are also referenced in the Target.

⁹ <u>https://unfccc.int/kyoto_protocol</u>

¹⁰ Sunk costs are investments that were made in the past and are no longer considered for accounting purposes, but which were essential expenses for current profitability.

¹¹ <u>https://www.cbd.int/sp/targets/rationale/target-11/</u>

¹² Aichi Biodiversity Target 11 states that, "By 2020, at least 17 per cent of terrestrial and inland water, and 10 per cent of coastal and marine areas, especially areas of particular importance for biodiversity and ecosystem services, are conserved through effectively and equitably managed, ecologically representative and well connected systems of protected areas and other effective area-based conservation measures, and integrated into the wider landscapes and seascapes."

¹³ For example, this was recognised during the Latin America and the Caribbean Climate week 2021 (LACCW21), virtually hosted by the Government of the Dominican Republic in May 2021 (UNFCCC, 2021_[88]). This event, co-organised by the UN Climate Change, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), the World Bank Group (WB), together with regional partners including the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (UNECLAC), the CAF–Development Bank of Latin America and the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB), aimed to boost the region's response to climate change and build regional momentum ahead of the UN Climate Change Conference COP26 in November 2021 in Glasgow (UNFCCC, 2021_[89]).

¹⁴ On average, over the last two decades, 76% of GDP growth was accounted for by employment (as opposed to productivity), compared with 54% in Europe, 36% in the United States and 4% in China (OECD et al., 2020_[33]).

¹⁵ Based on the sum of airport, port, rail and road investment needs for Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay as calculated in the Global Infrastructure Hub's Global Infrastructure Outlook in February 2020 (World Economic Forum, 2020_[40]).

¹⁶ The estimated share of GDP (in %) spent on all infrastructure and through both public and private investment is East Asia and the Pacific (7.7), Central Asia (4.0), Latin America and the Caribbean (2.8), Middle East and North Africa (6.9), South Asia (5.0) and sub-Saharan Africa (1.9) (Fay et al., 2017_[39]).

¹⁷ Estimates of the resources allocated to R&D, available from the World Bank, are affected by national characteristics (periodicity and coverage of national R&D surveys across institutional sectors and industries, use of different sampling and estimation methods). They may differ from National Accounts data, due in part to the different treatments of software R&D in the totals.

¹⁸ These levels are well below the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean (0.71%). The latter measure is population-weighted and, as such, gives more weight to Brazil, which is the best performer in the region.

¹⁹ This measure is one of the IAEG indicators (17.4.1) used to monitor countries' performance on SDG target 17.4: "Assist developing countries in attaining long-term debt sustainability through co-ordinated policies aimed at fostering debt financing, debt relief and debt restructuring, as appropriate, and address the external debt of highly indebted poor countries to reduce debt distress."

²⁰ The six emerging market and developing economies as identified by the World Bank are the following: East Asia and Pacific (which includes China, Indonesia and Thailand), Europe and Central Asia (which includes Poland, the Russian Federation and Turkey), Latin America and the Caribbean (which includes Argentina, Brazil and Mexico), Middle East and North Africa (which includes Egypt, Iran and Saudi Arabia), South Asia (which includes Bangladesh, India and Pakistan) and sub-Saharan Africa (which includes Angola, Nigeria and South Africa).

²¹ As noted by ECLAC (2020): "The youth population needs a higher level of education, relevant training and better preparation for lifelong learning. In addition to persistent structural divides, inequalities in capacity-building and the sphere of work, which affect the young particularly, will need to be addressed if progress is to be made along the path of sustainability with equality."

²² The WHO define overweight and obesity for adults on the basis of the Body Mass Index (BMI). BMI is a single number that evaluates an individual's weight in relation to height and is defined as weight in kilograms divided by the square of height in metres. Adults who have a BMI between 25 and 30 are considered overweight. Adults with a BMI of 30 or over are defined as obese.

²³ Poor diet is defined as a cluster of 14 risk factors comprised of low fruit, nuts, and seeds; high sodium; low vegetables; high processed meat; and other elements (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[59])

²⁴ A combined systematic review and a meta-analysis conducted in PubMed®, Scopus®, Web of Science® and EMBASE® databases and 36 observational (35 cross-sectional and one cohort) studies to assess the impact of the first lockdown period (March-May 2020) on body weight and on body mass index (BMI) in both adults and adolescents (>16 years old) revealed that body weight increased in a significant portion of the individuals (11.1-72.4%), although a range of 7.2-51.4% of individuals reported weight loss (Bakaloudi et al., 2021_[86]). A significantly higher body weight was observed with a weighted mean between-group difference (WMD) in the post-lockdown period compared to the before-lockdown period. At variance with general trends, one study in older adults (>60 years old) notably reported a significant body weight loss, suggesting a higher risk for lockdown-induced weight loss and potentially malnutrition in the elderly population.

²⁵ While the results may not be generalisable to other centres in France or in other countries, depending on the criteria implemented for the indication of IMV in other centres, another study from Lyon University Hospital in France tended to confirm the observation from Lille University Centre of a higher requirement for IMV in severe obesity (BMI \ge 35) compared with lean patients (Caussy et al., 2020_[85]).

²⁶ For example, (Knack and Keefer, 1997_[87]) refer to the high correlation between levels of trust from the World Values Survey and people returning wallets that had been left on the street as part of an experiment to measure people's trustworthiness.

²⁷ Correlations with people's own perceptions of corruption in the government are not statistically significant.

²⁸ For example, although the immediate trigger for Chile's October 2019 protests was an increase in public transport costs, a number of mobilisations seeking to improve the population's quality of life had taken place since 2006. In Ecuador, demonstrations were triggered by discontent arising from the elimination of fuel subsidies, one of the measures taken by the government to reduce the fiscal deficit in order to secure a loan from the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and pay off the country's external debt. With austerity policies already prompting high levels of public dissatisfaction, the protests were framed by discontent arising from the perception that the government was backtracking on the delivery of social and economic guarantees. After a political agreement was reached to overturn the elimination of the fuel subsidies and to establish mechanisms that would target resources at the neediest sectors, the protests calmed down. They began anew, however, following the adoption of the Organic Law on Humanitarian Support to Combat the Health Crisis arising from COVID-19, which contained a string of new austerity policies, and following the announcement that eight public companies were to be closed (ECLAC, 2021_[78]).

²⁹ <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/eventos/webinar-la-medicion-la-discriminacion-cuestiones-metodologicas-programa-estadistico-cara-al</u>

5 Well-being inequalities across social groups and territories

It is impossible to fully evaluate the well-being situation of a society without considering inequalities, and previous chapters have included various indicators of "vertical" inequality (such as the Gini coefficient) and deprivation (such as poverty rates). This chapter focuses on "horizontal" inequalities, or inequalities across different population groups, by gender, age, territory (urban vs rural), ethnicity and race, and educational attainment. Overall, while the focal countries have made progress in reducing inequalities in a number of well-being areas, such as education and employment, important gaps still remain. The consequences of the pandemic are likely to deepen the disadvantages experienced by vulnerable groups, widening inequalities in well-being outcomes. Overall, women, children and youth, those living in rural areas, Indigenous and Afrodescendant peoples, and those with lower education tend to experience worse material conditions, although the picture is more mixed when looking at indicators of quality of life and human and social capital.

Introduction

It is impossible to fully evaluate the well-being situation of a country without considering inequalities. This is especially the case in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC), where inequality has been a historical and structural feature of society for centuries, persisting even in periods of substantial economic growth and social development (Sánchez-Ancochea, $2021_{[1]}$). Combatting inequalities in opportunity and outcomes is at the heart of the UN 2030 Agenda, and its objective to "leave no one behind" recognises that development which serves only a privileged few cannot be sustainable. The 2030 Agenda also recognises that inequalities are multidimensional and interlinked, going far beyond income inequality. It is also important to recognise that tackling inequalities is about addressing the situation not only of those at the lowest end of the distribution but also of those in the vulnerable middle classes (OECD, $2019_{[2]}$). This is especially important in the Latin American context where rising dissatisfaction with inequalities and living standards was one important driver of the wave of social protests in late 2019 (ECLAC, $2021_{[3]}$; Ferreira, $2020_{[4]}$; Langman, $2019_{[5]}$).

Well-being inequalities can be conceptualised and measured in different ways. The OECD Well-being Framework, for example, looks at inequalities from three perspectives: vertical and horizontal inequalities and deprivation (OECD, 2017_[6]). Measures of "vertical" inequalities address how unequally outcomes are spread across all people in society – for example, by looking at the size of the gap between people at the bottom and at the top of the distribution for all dimensions of people's lives. By contrast, measures of "horizontal" inequalities focus on the gap between population groups defined by specific characteristics (such as men and women, or young and old). "Deprivation" measures focus on people who live below a certain level of well-being (such as those who live in an overcrowded household, or with insufficient income to meet basic needs). The previous chapters have already included a number of indicators of both vertical inequality (such as the Gini indicator of income inequality) and deprivation (such as poverty and overcrowding). Indeed, any high-level description of well-being outcomes that focuses on average outcomes alone will be incomplete, as inequality and deprivation are integral parts of the picture. The integration of these measures of vertical inequalities and deprivation in earlier chapters underlines that they are not a side issue: they not only affect those who are excluded or deprived in some way, but undermine overall development within a society.

This chapter focuses on the remaining type of inequality, i.e. horizontal inequality between social groups and territories. These horizontal inequalities matter both intrinsically and instrumentally, as the shared characteristics of various groups can provide a strong basis for their identity and be a source of political mobilisation.¹ Understanding differences in well-being across different groups is fundamental for the design of effective policies to leave no one behind and to raise the overall well-being of a country's population. Getting a clearer picture of the disadvantages of specific groups is particularly important in the context of the COVID pandemic, which has exacerbated pre-existing vulnerabilities for several population groups.

Horizontal inequalities and deprivation shed light on the issue of inequality of opportunities that are in large part established at birth, based on characteristics that are an in-built feature of people's lives. Inequalities of opportunity, in all life dimensions, can be understood as the share of inequalities of outcomes due to circumstances that are beyond an individual's control. While not all of these circumstances can be observed, some of them, such as gender, ethnicity and race, age or place of living, can be. A useful analogy put forward by Francois Bourguignon (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018_[7]) is that of a marathon where runners don't start from the same starting line; in this setting, "*ex post* inequality (i.e. inequality of outcomes) would essentially be the distribution of the finishing times", while "*ex ante* inequality would refer to the distance competitors have to run to reach the finish line". The two concepts of *ex post* (i.e. vertical inequalities and deprivations) and *ex ante* inequalities are distinct but closely inter-related: an increase in *ex ante* inequality will, other things being equal, increase *ex post* inequality. In the same way, inequality of outcome at a point of time or within a generation may affect inequality of opportunity in the future or in the next generation (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2018_[7]). Understanding differences in well-being across

different groups is fundamental for the design of effective policies to leave no one behind and to raise the overall well-being of a country's population. Getting a clearer picture of the disadvantages of specific groups is particularly important in the context of the COVID pandemic, which has exacerbated inequalities of both outcome and opportunity, as well as the negative feedbacks between the two types of inequality.

Following ECLAC's social inequality matrix (ECLAC, 2016_[8]), the chapter explores inequality among groups from the perspectives of gender, ethnicity and race, age (focusing on the particularly vulnerable age groups of children, young people and the elderly) and territory (focusing on urban-rural inequalities). In addition, it looks at inequalities by education level, an important aspect of socio-economic status. This is not an exhaustive exploration of horizontal inequalities, as there are many other personal and social characteristics that can exacerbate the disadvantage of certain individuals or groups, such as migrant status, disability or sexual orientation. However, the data needed to explore outcomes along these other dimensions are simply not available,² implying that improving data collection to assess them remains a priority for the statistical agenda ahead (not least in the context of the UN 2030 agenda). It is especially important to improve the availability or race, and socio-economic status) in order to identify the most vulnerable. On occasion, this chapter highlights examples of intersecting inequalities, but it has not been possible to do this systematically.

Gender inequalities

Significant progress has been made in improving well-being outcomes for women in Latin America over recent decades, including reducing maternal mortality (as shown in Chapter 3) and increasing labour force participation and political representation (see later in this section). However, persistent gender inequalities remain in every country in the region, holding back wider social and economic development. In order to achieve gender equality, four structural barriers have been identified as priorities to overcome in the LAC region: socioeconomic inequality and poverty; discriminatory, violent and patriarchal cultural patterns and the predominance of a culture of privilege; the sexual division of labour and unfair social organisation of care; and the concentration of power and hierarchical relations in the public sphere (ECLAC, 2017[9]).

Figure 5.1 shows performance ratios for selected well-being outcomes for women in comparison to men, on average across the 11 focal LAC countries.³ To ease interpretation, all indicators are coded in the same direction, so that 1 implies parity between men and women, ratios above 1 denote better well-being outcomes for women in comparison with men, and ratios below 1 denote worse outcomes for women.

On average in the focal countries, women perform worse than men across almost all selected indicators of material conditions (Figure 5.1, Panel A). Women are much less likely to be employed, nearly one-third more likely to be unemployed, and more likely to work in informal employment. Only regarding perceived job insecurity and overtime is the opposite true, with men more likely to do more than 60 hours per week of paid work, and more likely to be worried about losing their job in the next 12 months. However, even these "positive" indicators for women have to be understood as part of the bigger picture. For example, the disproportionate burden of unpaid care work (as is explained later) that women bear constitutes an important barrier to engaging in the labour market and increasing paid working hours, thus explaining their lower propensity for working long hours.

Women's marginalisation in the labour market is reflected, at least partly, in lower earnings – especially when looking at monthly earnings (with a gender pay gap of 14%). Overall, women are slightly more likely to live in poverty, and extreme poverty (with even starker differences when looking at the population aged 20-59 years, see Figure 5.2), are less likely to feel that their income is insufficient to meet their needs, and are more than twice as likely as men to have no income of their own.

Figure 5.1. Gender differences in well-being are mixed but overall women are more likely to be unemployed, to live in poverty and to spend more time on unpaid work

Gender ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of current well-being, human and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average by gender calculated across the 11 focal countries for which data are available for all the inequality groups taken into consideration. As a result, performance ratios can cover a subset of the 11 focal countries. Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for women, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for men – including negative indicators, which have been reverse-scored. Grey bubbles denote no clear difference between men and women, defined as gender ratios within 0.03 points distance to parity.

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink msp https://stat.link/6d3q02

In the case of the selected indicators of quality of life (Figure 5.1, Panel B), on average across the focal countries, the largest gender gap relates to homicide. Men are over eight times more likely to die by homicide. Men are also 13% more likely to report that they or their families had been victims of a crime than women. Taken together, these indicators may seem to suggest that women are less vulnerable to violent outcomes than men overall, but the reality is more complex, as is explained in the later section on "violence against women". Figure 5.1 also shows that in terms of perceived safety women fare worse than men and are less likely to feel safe walking alone at night in their neighbourhood. Women tend to be more physically vulnerable than men, and while less likely to be involved in risky activities such as crime and gang activities that may lead to violent death, they nonetheless face pervasive threats in terms of sexual assault and domestic or intimate-partner violence (IPV) that are less well-measured through comparable official statistics (see later in the section).

Overall, women live almost 6 years longer than men on average in the focal countries, with an average life expectancy of 79.8 years, compared with 74 years for men. In terms of mental and emotional wellbeing, the indicators are mixed. Men are over three times more likely to die by suicide than women.⁴ However, women are more likely than men to experience negative affect balance, where negative emotions (such as worry, sadness, stress or anger) outweigh positive emotions (such as enjoyment or laughter) on a typical day. In terms of overall life satisfaction, there is no clear difference, with women having only marginally higher levels.

Women in the focal group are more likely to have completed secondary and tertiary education, and girls show marginally better performance in reading cognitive tests at age 15 than boys (with an average mean PISA score of 419.5 for girls, compared with 401.5 for boys). On the other hand, boys at age 15 tend to score slightly higher in cognitive tests in mathematics and science than girls. While the differences are very small, gender gaps in these fields have tended to widen over time. The pattern of boys displaying a relative strength in science has been observed across almost all countries globally that participate in the Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA), and is associated with lower graduation and employment rates of women in STEM fields later in life (Mostafa, 2019[10]).⁵

Finally, while there is little clear gender difference in perceived elite State capture, with women only slightly more likely to believe that their country is governed by powerful groups for their own benefit, women are much less likely than men to voice their opinion to an official.

A selection of indicators of social and human capital are also available by gender (Figure 5.1, Panel C). These show that, on average across the focal countries, men are more likely than women to trust others and to trust in government, as well as being more likely to volunteer and more likely to believe that democracy is preferable over other kind of governments. On the other hand, there is little gender difference in the likelihood of men and women believing that the government is corrupt or saying that they belong to a discriminated group. This latter result is counter-intuitive, given the many manifestations of gender discrimination against women.⁶ Regarding human capital indicators, young men are around half as likely as women to be in neither employment nor education or training (NEET),⁷ and less likely to be obese, although there is little difference in the prevalence of overweight between the sexes. On the other hand, young women are more likely to have completed upper secondary education and men are almost twice as likely to consume tobacco and over 2.5 times more likely to consume alcohol.

The remainder of this section looks at a selection of indicators in more detail, including indicators that do not appear elsewhere in the report but are especially significant for understanding gender inequalities (such as violence against women).

Poverty

Not only are women in Latin America more likely to live in poverty⁸ than men, but the gender gap has widened even further over the last two decades. Gender differences are even starker for the working-age

population than the total population. Figure 5.2, Panels A and B, shows data for the Feminity Index of Poverty and Extreme Poverty, as calculated by ECLAC, which focuses on the population aged 20 to 59. According to this measure, in 2019, for every 100 men living in (absolutely) poor households in the region there were at least 112 women in a similar situation (see Figure 5.2, Panel A), up from a regional average of 105 women in 2002. The feminisation of extreme poverty was even higher, at 115.3 in 2019, compared with 106.6 in 2002. In Chile, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay, women aged 20 to 59 were over 30% more likely than similarly aged men to live in poor households.⁹

Figure 5.2. The feminisation of both absolute poverty and extreme poverty has increased in most focal countries over the last two decades



Panel C: Share of people with no income, percentage, by sex



Panel B: Ratio of women aged 20-59 living in extreme poverty relative to that of same-aged men



Panel D: Share of people with no income, percentage, by sex and area of residence, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Panels A and B show the share of women aged 20-59 living in absolute poverty (or extreme poverty) as a ratio of the shares for men aged 20-59. Values above 100 mean poverty is more prevalent for women, while values below 100 mean poverty is worse for men. LAC is the regional average as calculated by ECLAC. For Panels A and B, the latest available year is 2018 for the Dominican Republic and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Brazil, Ecuador, Paraguay and Peru; 2002 for Colombia; and 2007 for Uruguay. For Panels C and D, the latest available year is 2018 for Mexico and 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2001 for Brazil, Paraguay and Peru; 2002 for Colombia; and 2007 for Uruguay. In Panels A, B and C, data for Argentina refer to the urban population only.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp

StatLink ms https://stat.link/v7jxuc
The income poverty measures showed here are calculated based on the assumption of the equal sharing of household income amongst all household members. One way of capturing within-household inequalities is to look at the share of people who do not have their own income. Women are much more likely than men to have no income of their own¹⁰ (Figure 5.2, Panel C). On average, across the focal countries, almost a quarter of women (24%) had no own income, compared with 10% of men. The autonomy of women with no income is severely compromised, and their survival depends on belonging to a household where resources accessed by other household members are pooled between all members (Amarante, Colacce and Scalese, forthcoming[11])

While the drivers of gender inequalities in income poverty and economic autonomy are complex, reducing gender differences depends largely on two interlinked factors: improving women's access to quality paid work on the one hand, and introducing policies to reduce the disproportionate female burden of unpaid work on the other (ECLAC, 2014_[12])These issues are explored further below.

Work and job quality

In 2019, the female employment rate was 54%, well below the male employment rate of 79% (see Statlink for Figure 5.1). Female employment rates in the region increased considerably in the late 1990s and early 2000s (by 5.3 percentage points between 1997 and 2007), but there has been little change in the level of female participation or the size of the gender participation gap since 2007 (ECLAC, 2018[13]). This deceleration in female labour force participation has affected all groups of women, but especially married women and those from more vulnerable households (Gasparini et al., 2015_[14]). Overall, Latin Americans tend to have favourable attitudes towards women's right to work, with 89% of men and 92% of women in the region agreeing that any woman should have a paid job outside home if she wants one (Gallup Inc. and ILO, 2017[15]). Out of 11 world regions, only North America and Europe (excluding Eastern Europe) have higher favourable attitudes towards female employment. However, the acceptability of a woman's right or desire to work is strongly conditioned by her role and bargaining power within the household and by the circumstances of other household members. In 2015, a third of respondents from the 11 focal countries (33.7%) agreed or strongly agreed with the notion that women should work only if their partner does not earn a sufficient income.¹¹ This likely reflects expectations that women take on more traditional gender roles within a household, including a greater responsibility for childcare and other forms of unpaid work (see below).

Women in the LAC region face both horizontal and vertical segregation in the labour market. Horizontal segregation refers to the concentration of women in low-productivity jobs in certain sectors or occupations that tend to pay lower wages, provide weak or no social protection and have low job security (ECLAC, 2021_[3]). For example, across 17 LAC countries for which data are available, around four-fifths of female workers in 2018 (79.2%) were employed in low-productivity sectors such as agriculture, commerce and services, compared with 58.3% of male workers (Gender Equality Observatory for Latin America and the Caribbean, 2021[16]). Women are also disproportionately employed as domestic workers, with 14.3% of female workers in the region in the domestic work sector in 2018, compared with only 1% of men (ILO, 2019[17]). The concentration of women in commerce, domestic service and accommodation and food service activities has been associated with a high incidence of female part-time work and relatively low wages (ILO, 2016[18]). An ILO analysis of 10 world regions showed that 37.7% of employed women in Latin America and the Caribbean worked short weekly hours (35 hours or less), a higher share than the global average of 34.2% (ILO, 2016[18]). Gender inequality in weekly working hours was also much higher than the global average, with a gender gap of 19.6 percentage points in the LAC region (with only 18.1% of men working 35 weekly hours or less), almost twice as high as the global gap of 11 percentage points (ILO, 2016[18]).

Vertical segregation, on the other hand, refers to the difficulties women experience in developing professionally and gaining access to positions with greater decision-making power and better pay. Due to interacting factors such as gender stereotypes and prejudices, unsupportive employer policies, and lack of opportunities for gaining managerial experience, women tend to be employed at the lower levels of the hierarchical structure, and once in this position they usually remain trapped in the lowest-paying, lowest-ranking or least responsible jobs. This leads to a vicious cycle where a large proportion of women are excluded from economic decision-making and influence, further hindering progress towards gender equality (ECLAC, 2018[13]).

These, and other factors, imply that overall women in Latin America tend to earn less and are more likely to work in informal jobs. On average, across the countries considered, a gender pay gap exists in both hourly earnings (Figure 5.3, Panel A) and monthly earnings (Figure 5.3, Panel B) of employees. The difference is more striking and more consistent across individual countries for monthly earnings, a pattern that is consistent with the fact that women are more likely to work fewer hours overall. The gender pay gap is lower for the regional average (LAC) than for the focal group average (LAC 10 in Figure 5.3, Panel A, and LAC 9 in Panel B), which in turn is lower than for the OECD average. Trends over time are mixed: out of the six countries for which comparable time series on monthly earnings are available, half (Uruguay, Brazil and Paraguay) saw a marked reduction in the gender gap between 2010 and 2019, and half (Argentina, Costa Rica and Mexico) saw little change or even a slight increase (Figure 5.3, Panel B).

It should be noted that these data are based on earnings of employees only, and levels of pay are lower and gender differences larger when looking at the labour earnings of the self-employed. On average across the LAC region in 2017, the relative incomes of self-employed women and men were indexed at 81.6 and 87.6 respectively, when compared with a baseline of 100 for women's total average labour earnings (ILO Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean, 2019^[19]). The gap with the baseline for employed women and men was smaller (at 104.7 and 107.3, respectively). In general, women with significant unpaid work and domestic care responsibilities are more likely to be self-employed than those without (ILO Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean, 2019^[19]).

Figure 5.3. Women are more likely to work in informal employment than men in most focal countries, and their average monthly earnings are 14% lower than men's

Panel A: Gender pay gap in mean hourly earnings

Panel B: Gender pay gap in mean monthly earnings



Panel C: Informal employment rate, 2019 or latest available year



Note: The gender pay gap is defined as the difference between mean hourly (monthly) earnings of men and women relative to mean hourly (monthly) earnings of men. Earnings of employees relate to the gross remuneration in cash and in kind paid to employees, as a rule at regular intervals, for time worked or work done together with remuneration for time not worked, such as annual vacation, other type of paid leave or holidays. For monthly earnings, data reported as weekly and yearly are converted to monthly in the local currency series, using data on average weekly hours if available. Data for earnings have been converted to constant 2017 international dollars using purchasing power parity rates for private consumption. In Panel A, the latest available year is 2017 for Chile and 2016 for Peru. The earliest available year is 2012 for Brazil, 2014 for Ecuador and 2015 for Chile and the Dominican Republic. LAC 9 excludes Argentina and Colombia, as data are not available. LAC regional average comprises 11 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 8 focal countries with available data for both the earliest and latest available years. OECD 30 excludes Australia, Canada, Colombia, Iceland, Japan, New Zealand and the United States, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. In Panel B, the latest available year is 2017 for Chile. The earliest available year is 2011 for Costa Rica, 2012 for Brazil, 2013 for Mexico and 2014 for Ecuador. LAC 8 excludes Argentina, Colombia and Peru, as data are not available. LAC regional average comprises 9 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 6 focal countries with available data for both the earliest and latest available years. OECD 28 average excludes Australia, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Hungary, Iceland, Japan, Lithuania and New Zealand, due to breaks in the time series or incomplete time series. In Panel C, the latest available year is 2015 for Brazil. LAC 10 excludes Mexico, due to incomplete time series. LAC regional average comprises 20 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries with available data.

Source: OECD calculations based on ILOSTAT, https://ilostat.ilo.org/data/

StatLink and https://stat.link/kuwfym

While, globally, men are more likely than women to work in informal employment, in most lower to middleincome countries, including in the majority of LAC countries, the opposite is true (ILO, 2018[20]). On average, across the focal countries, 51.6% of female total employment was informal in 2019, compared with 49.2% of men (LAC 11. Figure 5.3. Panel C).¹² These averages mask large differences in informality rates across countries, which were noted in Chapter 2. While informal workers of both sexes face a greater range of general and occupational risks than formal workers, women and men tend to face different types of vulnerabilities when working informally (OECD/ILO, 2019[21]). For example, men are more likely to suffer from the physical hazards of working in the unsafe, unregulated conditions associated with informal work. thereby experiencing much higher rates of occupational injury (both fatal and non-fatal) than women (ILO, 2021_[22]). The risk of work-related injury or illness is further compounded by the low rates of health and social protection coverage among informal workers. However, men are more likely to work in top-tier informal employment (e.g. as employers), while women are more likely to be at the bottom of the hierarchy (Jutting and de Laiglesia, 2009[23]). Women are also more likely to work in low-status jobs that afford them little control over their working conditions or treatment, such as domestic work, home-based work or contributing family work, than their male counterparts (ILO, 2018₁₂₀₁). These women may face specific issues associated with working in private homes, i.e. often in situations that are less protected by State regulations and off-limits to labour inspectors (ILO, 2016_[24]). The power imbalance faced by women working in vulnerable informal conditions means that, in addition to the usual disadvantages of informal work (low pay, unsafe working environments, labour precarity, etc.), they are also more likely to experience sexual harassment and other forms of violence and gender-based discrimination (UN Women, 2020[25]).

Unpaid care and domestic work

Women's relatively low participation in paid employment stands in contrast to their high participation in unpaid work in their own households. In Latin America, women take on over three-quarters (77%) of all unpaid work in the home, with care and home maintenance tasks being the most prevalent (ECLAC, $2018_{[13]}$). Overall, in the focal countries, women spend over twice as much time as men on unpaid work, with an average of 36.5 hours per week compared with 16.2 hours for men (LAC 11, Figure 5.4, Panel A). The gender gap in unpaid working time among the 11 focal countries, at 20.3 hours, is larger than both the LAC average (18.7 hours) and OECD average (14.8).¹³

The economic value of unpaid work is substantial: it is estimated at being equivalent to an average of 20% of GDP across 10 Latin American countries, with women accounting for 70% of this contribution (ECLAC, 2021_[26]). This work provides a fundamental contribution to individual and social well-being, especially in terms of supporting the needs of vulnerable household members (children, the elderly, disabled people) in the absence of adequate public childcare and care structures. However, it remains a largely invisible and unrecognised aspect of work, the burden of which falls disproportionately on women, and it stands as a barrier to greater female participation in paid employment. The drivers of gender imbalances in unpaid work are various but are mainly linked to cultural factors (social norms that reinforce traditional gender stereotypes) and weaker labour market incentives for women (given the relative lack of well-paid, secure and rewarding job opportunities). The burden of unpaid care and domestic work increases for women at the lower end of the income distribution. Recent time-use data for 11 LAC countries¹⁴ show that women in the poorest quintile allocate approximately 6 hours to unpaid care and domestic work per day, compared with 2.5 hours for women in the richest quintile (UN Women, 2019_[27]).

Female workers face a double burden, as they are faced with a larger share of unpaid work in addition to their paid employment (Figure 5.4, Panel B). On average in the focal countries, working women spend almost 10 hours longer on total work time (including both paid and unpaid work) than men, at 71.3 weekly working hours, compared with 61.9 for men. This gender gap is broadly similar to the regional LAC average gap, although the regional LAC average total working hours are slightly lower (67.9 total weekly hours for women and 57.9 for men).

Figure 5.4. Women spend over twice as many weekly hours on unpaid work as men, and working women spend almost 10 hours more in paid and unpaid weekly work

Panel A: Average weekly hours of unpaid work by sex, total population aged 15 or more, latest available year



Panel B. Average total weekly hours of work (paid and unpaid) of the working population, by sex, latest available vear



Note: Data refer to 2019 for Mexico, 2017 for Brazil, Colombia and Costa Rica, 2016 for the Dominican Republic and Paraguay, 2015 for Chile, 2013 for Argentina and Uruguay and 2012 for Ecuador. LAC regional average comprises 11 Latin American and Caribbean countries (in Panel A) and 10 Latin American and Caribbean countries (in Panel B), in addition to the focal countries. OECD 30 excludes Chile, Colombia, the Czech Republic, Iceland, Israel, the Slovak Republic and Switzerland, as data are not available. Data for OECD countries are collected in the format of minutes/day dedicated to each activity and refer to the age group 15-64. Data are harmonised *ex post* by the OECD. The OECD average for weekly hours of unpaid work was calculated by taking the available time-use data on daily hours and multiplying them by 7. In Panel B, data for both women and men represent stacked totals.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp</u> and OECD Time use (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=TIME_USE</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/ip7kc1

Violence against women and sexual autonomy

Latin America is one of the most unsafe regions in the world when it comes to violent crime, with men in the focal group 8.5 times more likely than women to die by homicide (Figure 5.1). However, other types of violence are missed by homicide statistics. While, globally, women are less likely to suffer violence in the context of armed conflict or criminal activity, they are more likely to experience violence and injury from intimate partners and other people close to them (Heise L and Garcia Moreno C, 2002_[28]). Girls and women are also more likely to experience sexual violence and harassment overall (Jewkes, Sen and Garcia Moreno, 2002_[29]), including outside of the home – at work, school and other public places (Gherardi, 2016_[30]). While timely and internationally comparable data on the full range of violence and harassment experienced by women are lacking, there is widespread acknowledgement that gender-based violence is an urgent problem in Latin America (ECLAC, 2020_[31]). It is becoming even more of a pressing issue since the pandemic and associated lockdown measures have exacerbated women's exposure and risk in this domain (see below).

The consequences of violence against women differ in important ways from those applying to men. Physical and sexual violence against women brings a range of reproductive health consequences, such as sexually transmitted infection, premature birth, pregnancy loss and adolescent pregnancy¹⁵ (WHO, 2013_[32]; Bott et al., 2012_[33]). In order to avoid dangerous situations outside the home, women may restrict

their behaviour, such as being more frequently absent from school or the workplace, which directly affects their academic and labour market outcomes, and their well-being overall (Gherardi, $2016_{[30]}$). Even the threat of potential violence is enough to reduce women's freedoms, economic opportunities and quality of life. The trauma of experiencing violence can also lead to increased incidence of mental health problems such as depression and alcohol or substance abuse (WHO, $2013_{[32]}$). Finally, there is also an important family and intergenerational aspect to domestic violence: in homes where women experience violence from their partner, children are also more likely to experience violence themselves, both in childhood and later in life¹⁶ (Bott et al., $2012_{[33]}$).

Overall, across the 11 focal countries, one in four women aged 15-49 (25.6%) have experienced some form of intimate partner violence (either sexual, physical or both) in their lifetime (Figure 5.5, Panel A). While this is only slightly higher than the OECD average (23.1%), estimates are not directly comparable, as the OECD average refers to a larger population (women aged 18-74). Some focal countries also have data on the incidence of intimate partner violence in the previous year (SDG indicator 5.2.1); in both Colombia and the Dominican Republic, over half of those who reported some lifetime experience of partner violence also reported experience in the past 12 months. These numbers certainly underestimate the true prevalence of domestic violence, as evidence shows that the majority of cases go unreported (Gracia, 2004_[34]).

Figure 5.5. 1 in 4 women aged 15-49 in the focal countries have experienced intimate partner violence in their lifetime, while thousands of women are victims of femicide every year







Note: In Panel A, the chart shows the incidence of intimate partner violence (IPV) committed by any lifetime partner, except for Colombia and Peru, which shows IPV committed by the current or most recent partner. The asterisk denotes that data for Chile are not directly comparable as they refer to sexual assault only. Data refer to 2017 for Brazil and Peru, 2016-2017 for Chile, 2016 for Mexico, 2015 for Argentina and Colombia, 2013 for the Dominican Republic and Uruguay, 2011 for Ecuador, 2008 for Paraguay and 2003 for Costa Rica. Data pertaining to the past year are not available for Ecuador, Mexico, Chile and the OECD average. The OECD average refers to the population aged 18-74. The LAC regional average comprises 22 Latin American and Caribbean countries, in addition to the focal countries. In Panel B, the chart shows data for deaths classed as femicide. The left axis shows rates per 100 000 women, while the right axis shows absolute numbers. The LAC regional average comprises 19 Latin American and Caribbean countries, in addition to the focal countries.

Source: National surveys as harmonised in (Bott et al., 2012[33]) and OECD Family Database, <u>http://www.oecd.org/social/family/database.htm</u> (Panel A); CEPALSTAT, <u>https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp</u> (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/y3m0zl

Femicide is the most extreme form of violence against women. It strengthens gender divisions, upholds male dominance and disempowers women by rendering them chronically and profoundly unsafe (GHRC - USA, n.d._[35]). While there is no international definition of femicide, a shared understanding is that it does not simply refer to the murder of women, but the murder of women by men *because* they are women (Russell, 1976_[36]). Femicides can be motivated by hatred, contempt, pleasure or a sense of ownership over women (Caputi and Russell, 1990_[37]). There is also evidence to suggest that although guns are the most widespread means of intentional killing in Latin America, women are more likely than men to die because of suffocation, strangulation or beating (INEGI, 2019_[38]).

In 2019, at least 4 676 women were victims of femicide across 18 Latin American countries, according to available data, and there were at least 3 821 femicides in the 11 countries of the focal group (ECLAC, 2019_[39]). This corresponds to an average femicide rate of 1.3 per 100 000 women in the LAC 11 focal group and 2.6 per 100 000 women across the LAC region. The higher LAC average rate reflects the exceptionally high levels of femicide observed in recent years in a number of Central American and Caribbean countries such as El Salvador, Honduras and Santa Lucia. Comparing rates of femicide between regions is not straightforward, as definitions and data sources can differ. However, to give some context, on average across 16 European countries for which data were available, 0.53 women per 100 000 were killed by an intimate partner or family member in 2018 (Eurostat, 2021_[40]) (although this is based on a narrower definition of femicide that excludes gender-related deaths outside of the home or family).

Violence against women is a global phenomenon, with complex causes. It is not a private, personal issue shaped only by individual factors, but a deep-seated and urgent social problem. Social realities that drive gender-based violence include structural aspects (such as conflict, poverty or lack of economic opportunities for women and girls), cultural factors (such as harmful gender norms) and discriminatory formal and informal institutions (such as racism, inadequate legal frameworks, lack of access to justice, and property ownership rules) (Michaeljon, Bell and Holden, 2016[41]). The OECD Development Centre's Social Institutions and Gender Index provides comparative evidence on the role of formal and informal social institutions in shaping gender inequality (Box 5.1) in Latin America.

Box 5.1. Findings from the Social Institutions and Gender Index (SIGI)

The Social Institutions and Gender Index (SIGI), developed by the OECD Development Centre, measures discrimination against women in social institutions across 180 countries. By taking into account laws, social norms and practices, the SIGI captures the underlying drivers of gender inequality, with the aim of promoting gender-transformative policies that are built on data and evidence. The SIGI is also one of the official data sources for monitoring Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) indicator 5.1.1.

The SIGI and its dimensions look at the gaps that legislation, attitudes and practices create between women's and men's rights and opportunities. The SIGI covers four dimensions, spanning major socioeconomic areas that affect women's and girls' entire lifetimes:

- The "Discrimination in the family" dimension captures social institutions that limit women's decisionmaking power and undervalue their status in the household and the family.
- The "Restricted physical integrity" dimension captures social institutions that increase women's and girls' vulnerability to multiple forms of violence and limit their control over their bodies and reproductive autonomy.
- The "Restricted access to productive and financial resources" dimension captures women's restricted access to and control over critical productive and economic resources and assets.
- The "Restricted civil liberties" dimension captures discriminatory laws and practices restricting women's access to, and participation and voice in, the public and social spheres.



Figure 5.6. SIGI dimension scores in the LAC region and its sub-regions

Note: Scores range from 0 to 100, with 0 indicating no discrimination and 100 indicating absolute discrimination. Source: Social Institutions and Gender Index, <u>http://stats.oecd.org</u>

StatLink and https://stat.link/bx874e

The SIGI is a composite index, with scores for the overall index, its dimensions and indicators ranging from 0 (in the case of no discrimination) to 100 (in the case of full discrimination against women). Figure 5.6, which presents a summary of SIGI dimension scores in the LAC region and its sub-regions, shows that "Discrimination in the family" is the dimension featuring the worse performance, underscoring the presence of deep discrimination in intra-household dynamics between men and women. All three sub-regions tend to score similarly in the other dimensions, with the exceptions of the Caribbean in the "Restricted civil liberties" dimension and of South America in the "Restricted access to productive and financial resources" dimension. The Caribbean's poor performance in "Restricted civil liberties" is primarily the result of weak legal frameworks governing women's ability to confer their nationality to their husband or children; low incentives for women's political participation and representation; and weak guarantees of equal rights for women who apply for passports and travel documents. South America's poor performance in the "Restricted access to productive and financial resources" dimension stems from weak legal frameworks governing women's negative and financial resources" dimension stems from weak legal frameworks governing women's negative and financial resources dimension stems from weak legal frameworks governing women's negative and financial resources dimension stems from weak legal frameworks governing women's negative and financial resources dimension stems from weak legal frameworks governing women's rights in the workplace, and the prohibition on women entering certain professions in some countries.

In terms of the region's performance in a global context, the overall SIGI score for the LAC region is 25.4, which is higher (i.e. implying poorer performance) than in Europe (17) and North America (18.1, when excluding Mexico), but lower than in Africa (40.3) and Asia (35.9).

Source: OECD (2020[42]), SIGI 2020 Regional Report for Latin America and the Caribbean, Social Institutions and Gender Index.

While not an indicator of violence per se, high rates of adolescent fertility in the LAC region affect women's well-being in a variety of ways. While there has been a dramatic reduction in fertility rates in Latin America and the Caribbean, they remain high among adolescent women (Ullman, 2018_[43]). Adolescent motherhood has consequences across a range of dimensions of young women's well-being in Latin America, exacerbating the intergenerational transmission of poverty and deprivations in educational attainment (ECLAC, 2014_[44]; ECLAC/UNICEF, 2007_[45]), and implying an infringement of young people's access to sexual and reproductive health information and services. Another related violation of human rights is child marriage, which appears under SDG 5.3 and disproportionately affects girls. The situation in Latin America

and the Caribbean varies widely from one sub-region to another: 15% of girls aged 15-19 are or have been married or are in informal unions in the Caribbean, against 20% in Central America. Across the region as a whole, child marriage rates have remained stable over the last 30 years, with the Dominican Republic featuring among the top 20 countries internationally with the highest prevalence of child marriage (OECD, 2019_[46]). Child marriage and adolescent fertility rates are highly correlated in the LAC region and worldwide: where child marriage is more pervasive, adolescent fertility rates are also higher (OECD, 2020_[42]).

Women's political participation

Representation in political decision-making is central to achieving an inclusive and gender-equal society. Countries in the focal group have made substantial progress in this regard, with the average share of women in parliament almost doubling since 2000, from 14.8% up to 29.2% in 2019 (Figure 5.7). Mexico and Costa Rica came close to achieving full gender parity by 2019 (with female parliamentary representation of 48.2% in Mexico and 45.6% in Costa Rica). The increase in female parliamentary representation was greater over the reference period across the focal group than for the OECD average, meaning that although female representation was higher in the OECD at the start of the 2000s (at 19.6%), the average OECD level of female parliamentary representation was similar to that in the focal group by 2019 (at 30.2%).

Legislation is an effective way to increase the participation of women in the political sphere, and a growing number of countries in Latin America (less so in the Caribbean) have established political-electoral gender parity laws. Currently, three groups can be identified in terms of progress with gender guotas; in the first group, a total of 10 countries (Bolivia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Mexico, Honduras, Panama, Argentina, Peru and Colombia) have enacted regulations to stipulate complete gender parity in popularly elected positions; the second group (Brazil, Chile, El Salvador, Haiti, Paraguay, the Dominican Republic, Uruguay and Guyana) have implemented various gender quotas with percentages for positions ranging from 20% to 40%; and the third group have no parity or quota stipulations for popularly elected positions (UN Women, 2021[47]). While, depending on how these measures have been implemented and enforced, this has helped to normalise the participation of women in the public sphere and facilitated women's access to political representation, this progress cannot be taken for granted. Indeed the very fact that legal mechanisms are necessary shows that improvements in gender equity are not automatic in this area, and where laws have been instated, efforts to resist their application or limit their effectiveness generally follow (UN Women, 2021_[47]). For example, at the local level, where quotas are less applied and enforced, women obtained only 15.2% of mayoral positions in the 2018-2019 elections across the LAC region, compared to 5% in the 1990s (UN Women, 2021₁₄₇₁). In addition, improvements in women's access to public or popularly elected positions have not translated into a presence that reflects their diversity in terms of Indigenous or Afro-descendant status, sexual orientation, or other marginalised identities or statuses, and more efforts are needed to improve this situation (UN Women, 2021[47]). Finally, as elsewhere, women in the public political sphere in the LAC region continue to face threats in terms of physical violence and online intimidation, risks that have been exacerbated through the rise of openly discriminatory rhetoric in ultraconservative discourse (UN Women, 2021[47]).

Figure 5.7. The average share of women in focal group parliaments has doubled (to around 30%) over the past two decades



Share of seats held by women in national parliaments, percentage

Note: LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by ECLAC. Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database,

https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp?idioma=I, and IPU Inter-Parliamentary Union, Women in Parliaments, for OECD average, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/world-arc.htm

StatLink ms https://stat.link/zg9prc

Impact of COVID on gender inequalities

The economic, social and health impacts of the pandemic have been very different for men and women. Integrating a gender perspective into policy responses will therefore be fundamental to the efficacy of mitigation and recovery efforts (UN Women, 2020^[48]).

Regarding the health consequences, clear gender disparities have emerged through the course of the COVID-19 pandemic. As of February 2021, more women were being tested (57%) than men throughout the world, and they accounted for slightly more than half of all confirmed cases (51%). However, men made up a higher share of reported hospitalisations (53%), intensive care admissions (68%) and deaths (57%) globally (Global Health 50/50, APHRC and ICRW, $2021_{[49]}$), reflecting higher incidence of chronic diseases (i.e. hypertension) and of risky and or health-reducing behaviours (i.e. smoking), as well as immunological differences (World Bank, $2020_{[50]}$). However, there are still many unknowns, and while the availability of data by gender has improved during the course of the pandemic, as of February 2021 only 51% of countries reported sex-disaggregated case data and only 41% reported sex-disaggregated death data (Global Health 50/50, APHRC and ICRW, $2021_{[49]}$).¹⁷

While women experience lower fatality rates overall, they are more likely to work in paid and unpaid roles with high levels of exposure to the virus, such as frontline healthcare roles and jobs in sectors that require women to interact with other people during the confinement phase (such as agriculture or domestic work) (World Bank, 2020_[51]). This is especially true in Latin America, which has the highest share of female healthcare workers in the world (half of doctors and more than 80% of nurses) (Inter-American Development Bank, 2018_[52]), in addition to the very high share of women working in agriculture and domestic services.

Beyond the direct health impacts of the pandemic, the economic and social consequences are differentiated by gender in a number of key areas. As shown above, women in the region already faced vulnerabilities on a number of fronts before the onset of the pandemic, hence the danger that the subsequent economic and social crises will further undermine women's autonomy and deepen structural inequalities (see Figure 5.8).





Source: (ECLAC, 2021[53])

Overall across the region, women have experienced disproportionately negative outcomes in labour market indicators, due to their over-representation in sectors that have been more affected by pandemic control measures (such as restaurants and hotels, commercial activities and domestic services) (ECLAC and ILO, 2020_[54]). The female unemployment rate is expected to reach 22.2% for 2020, a 12.6 percentage point increase year-on-year (ECLAC, 2021_[53]). Latin American women have experienced a greater proportional fall in employment (by 18.1%, compared with 15.1% for men), as well as greater exits from the labour market (15.4%, compared with 11.8% for men) (ECLAC and ILO, 2020_[54]). In total, the negative impact of the pandemic is expected to wipe out a decade's progress in increasing women's labour market participation in Latin America (ECLAC, 2021_[53]).

The high rate of women withdrawing from the labour market was likely due to them taking on an even greater unpaid work burden related to increased care responsibilities, home schooling and other tasks during the pandemic (ECLAC and ILO, 2020_[54]; OECD, 2020_[42]). In addition to deepening gender inequalities in unpaid and paid work time, the increased unpaid workload is undoubtedly having a mental health impact, exposing women to higher levels of stress and anxiety. A survey conducted during the quarantine period in Chile revealed that women experienced higher prevalence of symptoms of mental health problems than men, and that they felt more overwhelmed and under stress (63.3%, compared to 46.3% among men (ECLAC, 2021_[3]). Higher rates of poverty amongst women before the pandemic may also deepen gender inequalities in income and poverty. It is estimated that 118 million women in the region

will be living in absolute poverty following the crisis (compared with a total poor population of 187 million in 2019) (ECLAC, 2021_[53]; ECLAC, 2021_[3]).

Confinement measures taken to limit the spread of the virus have likely increased the risk of violence, exploitation and harassment faced by women. The frustration and uncertainty caused by lockdown situations can lead to anger amongst men that manifests itself through increased violence against women, both within and outside the home (OECD, 2021[55]; OECD, 2020[56]). Further, travel restrictions, increased economic dependency and disruptions to support services mean that abused women may be trapped in dangerous situations (OECD, 2020[57]). There is a widespread perception that the scale of violence against women in Latin America has become a "shadow pandemic", although timely, high-quality data are lacking to fully understand the scope of the problem (UN Women, 2020[58]). Available data show mixed outcomes across countries. For example, amongst the countries in the region that have released data on calls to help centres for March-June 2020, calls increased year-on-year compared with 2019 in Mexico, Paraguay and Peru, while they fell in other countries, such as Ecuador and the Dominican Republic (ECLAC, 2021[3]). However, these trends need to be interpreted with caution, as a drop in calls may not correspond to lower rates of violence, as women are likely to face greater limitations on the use of hotlines during confinement periods. Available femicide data are also mixed but show a decrease in the number of reported cases in eight of the ten countries for which data are available (Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Honduras, Paraguay and Peru), with data for Panama remaining stable, and those for Mexico pointing to an increase in March-June 2020, compared with the same period in 2019 (ECLAC, 2021_[3]).

At the time of writing, data from the Gallup World Poll (referring to 2020) shed some light on the impact of the first months of the pandemic on people's well-being across a number of dimensions (see Box 5.2). Between 2019 and 2020, the share of women saying they were satisfied with their living standards or that they had someone to count on for support fell more than for men; women's life satisfaction also declined more than for men (Figure 5.9).

Box 5.2. Inequalities in the impact of the pandemic on self-reported well-being

At the time of writing, very little internationally comparable data were available to compare well-being outcomes before and after the onset of the pandemic, and even less data allowing for comparisons between different population groups. However, 2020 data from the Gallup World Poll were available for all focal countries and for a majority of OECD countries, providing some indication of the impact of the first year of the pandemic on various aspects of self-reported well-being. Given the way the pandemic unfolded over the year, with peaks and troughs of the virus infection rate occurring at different times in different countries, the timing of the survey fieldwork is critical (OECD, forthcoming_[59]). In the focal countries, Gallup data collection for 2020 ranged from 21 August 2020 to 6 Jan 2021.¹ Although this encompasses a wide timeframe, the pandemic was already well-advanced even at the time of the earliest surveys. While it is likely that understanding the full impact of the pandemic on the different aspects of people's well-being will not be possible for several years, the data available from the Gallup World Poll can give some initial insights into a number of subjective dimensions of people's lives based on a range of self-reported indicators. Figure 5.9 shows the differentiated impact of the first months of the pandemic for three variables: satisfaction with living standards (Panel A), life satisfaction (Panel B) and social network support (Panel C).

Across the three indicators shown, the magnitude of the impact and the level of differentiation between groups was larger for the focal countries than for the OECD average. Across OECD countries, satisfaction with living standards increased for all groups with available data between 2019 and 2020 (educational breakdowns for the OECD average were not available with sufficient data coverage to include in the analysis), a reflection of the buffering role that government policies played in protecting people's material conditions (through job retention schemes, more generous unemployment and social assistance benefits, etc.) during the first year of the crisis (OECD, forthcoming^[59]).

However, across the focal group countries, the average share of people satisfied with their living standards decreased very slightly (from 72% in 2019 to 71% in 2020). While changes in satisfaction with living standards were small for all groups, Figure 5.9 highlights some differences in both the magnitude and direction of the various indicators. Overall, among the focal countries, the share of people satisfied with their living conditions fell slightly more for women than for men; it fell in rural areas while increasing slightly in urban areas; it fell among young people while increasing slightly among middle-aged and older adults; finally, it increased by five percentage points (from 75% in 2019 to 80% in 2020) among people with tertiary education, while remaining broadly stable for those with primary education (up by 1 percentage point) and for those with secondary education.

The differences in life satisfaction and social network support are starker. While in OECD countries, both indicators changed only marginally between 2019 and 2020, changes were much larger across the focal countries: the decreases in life satisfaction were greater for women (-0.5 points) than for men (-0.3), for those living in rural areas (-0.6) than for those in urban centres (-02), for young people (-0.6) than for prime age (-0.5) and older people (-0.2), and for the low-educated (-0.5) than for those with tertiary education (-0.04). Women and those living in rural areas also experienced the largest decreases in social network support, while slightly different patterns can be observed when considering age (with people aged 30-49 showing the largest reduction) and education (with those with secondary education showing a larger decrease than others).



Notes:

1. Data collection dates for 2020 were as follows: Sep 7 – Nov 20, 2020 in Argentina; Sep 10 – Nov 11, 2020 in Brazil; Sep 11 – Nov 16, 2020 in Chile; Aug 21 – Oct 27, 2020 in Colombia; Sept 15, 2020 – Jan 4, 2021 in Costa Rica; Sep 24 – Oct 23, 2020 in the Dominican Republic; Aug 26 – Oct 23, 2020 in Ecuador; Sep 08 – Nov 18, 2020 in Mexico; Nov 28 - Dec 28, 2020 in Paraguay; Oct 29, 2020 – Jan 6, 2021 in Peru; and Sep 24 – Nov 30, 2020 in Uruguay.

Issues for statistical development in gender statistics

Improving the availability of high-quality and comparable gender statistics is central to achieving a better understanding of the realities of women and girls and for designing policies that effectively address their needs. The importance of gender statistics for monitoring well-being and sustainable development has been recognised by both governments and statistical offices in the LAC region, especially in the context of the UN 2030 Agenda.¹⁸ The pandemic has further underlined the need for gender-specific information to inform effective policy responses and recovery strategies. Many Latin American statistical offices have prioritised the collection of sex-disaggregated data (such as on labour market outcomes) despite the additional pressures and limitations they have faced due to Covid-19, often through innovative approaches such as adapting existing operations, generating new statistical operations or improving alternative sources and administrative records (ECLAC and UN Women, 2021_[60]).

Beyond improving the availability of sex-disaggregated data wherever possible, better data are needed on a range of specific and under-measured issues that affect women and girls uniquely or disproportionately, such as discrimination in the workplace, sexual harassment, unpaid work, reproductive health and autonomy, economic autonomy and different forms of gender-based violence.

Time-use surveys are a particularly rich source of information on activities performed by men and women and on the distribution of time spent on these activities by gender. Time-use measurement has a long history in the region, with gender-focused work on time-use issues gradually developed over the last four decades through the Regional Gender Agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC, 2019[61]). In 2015, the member states of the Statistical Conference of the Americas of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean adopted the Classification of Time-Use Activities for Latin America and the Caribbean (CAUTAL) in order to harmonise time-use survevs in the region (ECLAC/INEGI/INMUJERES/UN-Women, 2016[62]). As of 2019, 19 countries in the region had run at least one-time-use survey (ECLAC, 2019_[61]).

However, not all of these surveys are fully incorporated into the system of official statistics as a regular data collection tool, and the CAUTAL classification system is not yet universally applied by countries (ECLAC, 2016₍₆₃₁). In addition, vulnerable groups such as the rural population and ethnic and racial minorities are often under-represented in survey samples (ECLAC, 2016[63]). There are also issues to consider related to the most effective mode of time-use data collection. In recent years, two main approaches have been used, i.e. either including a short list of questions on time use as a module within existing household surveys or conducting a stand-alone survey collecting information on the breadth of time-use activities in more detail. The advantage of the former is that it is more cost-effective and allows for the joint analysis of time use with other modules of the survey. The latter provides much richer information, but at a higher cost. Ideally, both modes could be employed, with a repeated inclusion of a limited number of questions in regular household surveys supplemented by lower frequency surveys to provide more context. For this to happen, time-use measurement should be integrated as a core aspect of national statistical planning and budgeting (Villatoro, 2017_[64]). Further, a harmonised approach to timeuse measurement should be applied in a consistent manner so as to ensure the comparability of results across countries and over time. Finally, as far as possible, including a representative sample of the most vulnerable populations would shed light on the links between deprivations in time use and other forms of disadvantage experienced by vulnerable women.

Inequalities through the life cycle

The life cycle can be categorised into four basic stages: childhood, youth, adulthood and old age. While in terms of well-being each stage presents its own opportunities, risks and challenges, childhood, youth and old age are times of particular vulnerability. The well-being of children is highly dependent on their family and surroundings, and experiences in early life can be fundamental to determining outcomes across the life course

(OECD, 2021_[65]). As children grow into young adults, they gain independence, but their ability to thrive with more autonomy often depends on a successful transition to working life and on the skills and opportunities that support this. They also have to navigate the demands of moving away from a dependent role within their families to starting families of their own (with these roles themselves highly dependent on gender). Eventually, as individuals move through adulthood into old age, they once again enter a stage of greater dependency, with increased needs for health care and other support (OECD, 2017_[66]; Cecchini et al., 2015_[67]).

This section will take a closer look at these life cycle differences, focusing on childhood, youth and old age, compared to adulthood. A number of indicators referring to the well-being of children and young adults have already been covered in previous chapters due to their relevance to broader societal outcomes.¹⁹ Those indicators, pertaining to child mortality, child malnutrition, youth employment and educational attainment, will not be covered in detail here, but references to figures featuring in other sections of this report will be provided as needed.

The COVID-19 pandemic has the potential to exacerbate intergenerational differences in well-being outcomes in Latin America. Children are among the "hidden victims" of the pandemic; despite being spared from high rates of mortality due to the virus, they have been heavily impacted by disruptions at all levels, particularly children in households where pre-existing stressors have been accentuated by the crisis. The pandemic has also exposed vulnerable teenagers and young adults to higher risks of disengagement and dropout from education and training, in a region where youth unemployment is already high. Finally, the COVID-19 outbreak has posed severe challenges for older people, who are not only at higher risk of serious health complications in case of infection, but also disproportionately affected by confinement measures restricting their access to care and support.

For youth and the elderly, this section shows figures summarising outcomes relative to the "middle-aged" adult population. Generally speaking, the youth group covers the population aged around 15 to 29 (thus having some overlap with children), while the middle-aged group covers the population aged around 30 to 55, and the elderly population those aged over 55. However, the exact age range used differs for each indicator, depending on the available information, with more information provided in the Statlink for each figure.

Life cycle inequalities: Children

Childhood is a critical period for determining factors involved in individual development that will continue to shape well-being throughout the life course. In this sense, experiences in childhood matter for both the well-being that children enjoy today, and for the resources that will help to sustain societal well-being over time. In 2019, children aged 0-14 made up just below a quarter (24%) of the population in Latin America and the Caribbean (World Bank, 2020_[68]). Research highlighting links between well-being in childhood and in adulthood is extensive, particularly with regards to the influence that family conditions and children's early experiences have on educational outcomes in later life (OECD, 2021_[65]; OECD, 2015_[69]). Because children are dependent members of society, their well-being largely depends on the well-being of their own families and communities.

Child poverty

Growing up in poverty is harmful to children's well-being and development, both in the short term and in the long run as adults (Thévenon et al., 2018_[70]). Childhood poverty has certain specificities that heighten children's vulnerability. Given the dependence of children on their families, poverty may also be cumulative for children and adolescents, and there is a strong intergenerational component to child poverty. There is extensive evidence that those who live in poor conditions at an early age are more likely to experience poverty as adults (Kendig, Mattingly and Bianchi, 2014_[71]). Finally, the effects of childhood poverty may be irreversible, as in the case of malnutrition or recovery from preventable disabilities (UNICEF/CEPAL, 2019_[72]). As a rule in Latin America and the Caribbean, the lower the age group, the higher the incidence

of poverty (ECLAC, 2018_[13]). In 2019, 31% of children aged 0-14 were living in absolute income poverty in the focal group of countries, compared with 17% for those aged 25-54 (Figure 5.10, Panel A.). Extreme poverty rates followed a similar pattern, affecting 9% of children aged 0-14, compared with 4% of the 25-54-year-old population (Figure 5.10, Panel B.). Across the focal group, results vary greatly but are generally in line with the national levels described in Chapter 2. Thus, in Mexico, the share of children aged 0-14 living in absolute poverty is almost nine times higher than in Uruguay (Figure 5.10, Panel A.).





Note: Data on absolute and extreme poverty refer to the regional poverty and extreme poverty rates as calculated by ECLAC. Data refer to 2019 for all Latin American countries except for Mexico (2018) and Chile (2017). LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by ECLAC. LAC 10 average excludes Argentina due to a lack of available data.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://estadisticas.cepal.org/cepalstat/WEB_CEPALSTAT/estadisticasIndicadores.asp
StatLink infp://stat.link/b7yrtu

Child labour

One of the main consequences of child poverty is driving children into the workplace (Thévenon et al., 2018_[70]). Generally, children tend to work because their own material conditions and those of their families depend on it, as child labour is part of how families, especially poor ones, buffer negative shocks to income (Thévenon et al., 2018_[70]). Child labour appears to be more sensitive to changes in permanent household income and adult wages than to changes in children's wages. To make matters worse, children are naturally vulnerable, and adults may take advantage of this. The consequences of child labour affect almost all dimensions of life. Beyond impacts on their physical health and psychological and social development, child labourers tend to have limited access to school, reduced safety and less time for leisure and interactions with friends and family (Santana, Kiss and Andermann, 2019_[73]).

A number of Latin American countries need to make further progress in order to reach the target set by SDG 8.7 of ending child labour in all its forms by 2025 (UNDESA, $2020_{[74]}$). On average across the focal group, 5% of children aged 10-14 are employed according to the latest data. In Mexico, more than one in ten children aged 10-14 years are employed, compared with one in five hundred in Chile (Figure 5.11, Panel A.). The prevalence of paid child labour is twice as high for boys (11%) as for girls in the focal group (Figure 5.11, Panel B).²⁰

268 |

Child labour is also more common in rural areas (10%) than in urban areas (3%) in the focal group, and over half of all child labour (52%) is in agriculture (ILO, 2017_[75]). Child labour is concentrated in the lowest income quintile across the focal group (7%). Nonetheless, child labour is also present when looking at the higher income quintiles (3.7% in Quintile 4 and 2.8% in Quintile 5) in the focal group, indicating that poverty is not the only factor that determines child labour (Figure 5.11, Panel B.). Finally, while data are available for only a limited selection of countries, child labour is much more prevalent amongst Indigenous communities, especially for those aged in their mid-teens (Figure 5.11, Panels C and D). In Ecuador, Peru, Brazil and Mexico, between 30.4% and 43.5% of Indigenous children aged 14-17 work, shares that are much higher than among their non-Indigenous peers.²¹

Figure 5.11. Boys, as well as rural, poorer and Indigenous children are more likely to be employed in child labour

Panel A: Share of employed children aged 10-14, percentage, 2018 or latest available year



Panel C: Share of 5-14 year-olds in the labour market by ethnicity, percentage, 2016 or latest available year



Panel B: Average share of employed children aged 10-14 by gender, area and equivalised income quintile in the LAC 11 focal group, percentage, 2018 or latest available year



Panel D: Share of 14-17 year-olds in the labour market by ethnicity, percentage, 2016 or latest available year



Note: In Panel A and B, the latest available year is 2019 for Argentina and 2015 for Chile and Peru. In Panel C and D, the latest available year is 2015 for Brazil and Chile.

Source: SEDLAC database (CEDLAS and The World Bank), <u>https://www.cedlas.econo.unlp.edu.ar/wp/en/estadisticas/sedlac/</u>, and ECLAC (2020), "Los pueblos indígenas de América Latina – Abya Yala y la Agenda 2030 para el Desarrollo Sostenible: desafíos desde una perspectiva territoria"

StatLink and https://stat.link/36y1ps

Child malnutrition

Although child health has improved in many respects, many children in Latin America remain vulnerable and face severe risks – some of which are specific to their age group. International development initiatives such as the SDGs have contributed towards improving child health and monitoring the impact of specific actions in Latin America (Arnesen et al., 2016_[76]; Grove et al., 2015_[77]), and the region has made progress in reducing child mortality in the past two decades. This is reflected in a decrease not only in the number of children who die before reaching the age of five (see Chapter 3) but also in the number of children affected by diarrheal diseases and pneumonia (PAHO, 2017_[78]). A core component of human capital is for people to be well-nourished throughout their lives, yet many children in Latin America are unable to access sufficient nutritious food nor attain a balanced diet that meets their needs for optimal development and growth, ultimately enabling a healthy, active life (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[79]). Malnutrition at an early age has consequences in other areas of well-being such as cognitive and educational outcomes later in life, shaping an individual's long-term socio-economic status (OECD/The World Bank, 2020_[79]). As part of the UN 2030 Agenda, SDG target 2.2 aims to end all forms of malnutrition by 2030 (UNDESA, 2020_[74]).

Chapter 4 showed that in the five focal countries where data are available (Argentina, Colombia, Mexico, Peru and Paraguay), one in ten children below five years old are stunted on average (Figure 4.18, Panel A), with this share ranging from below 2% in Chile to almost 13% in Colombia. On average, stunting rates have almost halved since 2000, with the largest drop in Paraguay and Peru (by more than 10 percentage points) and the smallest in Argentina and Chile (by 1 percentage point or less), countries where stunting rates were already below the regional average.

Overweight and obesity are another consequence of malnutrition. Chapter 4 showed that on average in the focal countries, almost 60% of the adult population is overweight and 25% is obese, up from 50% and 21% respectively in 2000. While the prevalence of overweight tends to increase with age, overweight in childhood is nonetheless significant in the LAC region. While the share of children under age 5 who are overweight changed little between 2000 and 2020 across the focal countries (from 7.8% to 8.8%), a much greater increase occurred among children aged 5-19 (Figure 5.12, Panel A), rising from 22% in 2000 to 31% in 2016, a level that exceeds the LAC regional average (29.5%) by 1.5 percentage points, and the OECD average (29%) by 3 percentage points.

Figure 5.12. The share of 5-19 year-olds who are overweight increased from 1 in 5 in 2000 to almost 1 in 3 in 2016



Panel A: Share of children under 5 who are overweight, percentage

Note: In Panel A, LAC regional average comprises 27 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 16 includes Australia, Belgium, Canada, Chile, Colombia, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Germany, Greece, Japan, Mexico, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, the Slovak Republic and the United States, due to missing data for other OECD countries. In Panel B, LAC regional average comprises 33 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: WHO, https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.CHILDOVERWEIGHTv (Panel A) and https://apps.who.int/gho/data/node.imr.NUTOVERWEIGHTPREV?lang=en (Panel B)

StatLink msp https://stat.link/iandgw

Panel B: Share of children aged 5-19 who are

Life cycle inequalities: Young adults

One-quarter of the Latin American population are aged between 15 and 29, and two-thirds of this age group (over 100 million young people) live in poor or vulnerable households (OECD/CAF/ECLAC, 2016_[80]). Further, most youth, especially those from households in the bottom of the income distribution, have access only to poor quality services and precarious jobs, while having low savings and experiencing little social mobility. This sharp disconnect between society's expectations and demands on the one hand and actual socio-economic outcomes on the other has fuelled social dissatisfaction and weakened trust in democratic institutions (OECD/CAF/ECLAC, 2016_[80]). Figure 5.13 summarises some of these intergenerational disparities in the focal group of countries. As mentioned above, the youth category focuses on people aged around 15-29 and the middle-aged category on adults aged around 30-55, although the exact age range differs for each indicator (see Statlink for Figure 5.13 for more details).

In the selected indicators of material conditions (Figure 5.13, Panel A), on average across the focal countries, in 2019 young people are only half as likely to be employed as middle-aged adults (with an employment rate of 39% for 15-24 year-olds, compared with 77% for 25-54 year-olds. While this may reflect the fact that younger people are more likely to be in education or other activities, their unemployment rate is three times higher (at 18.8%, compared with 6.1% for the comparison group), suggesting that young people actively seeking employment have a harder time to enter the labour market than their older peers. Young people are also more likely to work in informal employment than the middle-aged comparison group (with an informal employment rate of 64% for 15-24 year-olds, compared to 48% for 25-54 year-olds in

2019). Lack of decent employment opportunities is one of the most significant factors affecting the inclusion of youth in countries of the focal group and in the region more widely, and there are strong links between informal employment, poverty and social exclusion (ILO, $2015_{[81]}$). Indeed, young people are more likely to be in absolute poverty and extreme poverty compared with middle-aged adults. Nonetheless, young people are 13% more likely to be satisfied with their living standards than middle-aged adults.

Regarding quality of life, the picture is more balanced. As health deteriorates with age, young people have much better health than the middle-aged across the focal countries. For example, they are half as likely to say that they have health limitations that prevent them from doing usual activities and 73% less likely to have a negative balance of emotions (i.e. to experience more negative than positive emotions in a given day), and they report higher levels of life satisfaction, social network support and satisfaction with education and health services. However, although there is no difference in levels of perceived safety reported by young people and the middle-aged, young people are 31% more likely to be the victim of homicide, particularly among young men (see below). Young people are also 17% more likely to commit suicide than the middle-aged across the focal countries.

Finally, across the selected indicators of social capital, young people are less likely to voice their opinion to an official, less likely to trust police, less likely to say that tax avoidance is completely unjustifiable and less likely to volunteer. However, they are slightly (8%) more likely to trust their national government. Finally, there is little clear difference between youth and the middle-aged for trust in others, perceived corruption, perceived inequality (the share of people thinking the income distribution is unfair) and support for democracy over all other forms of governance.

272 |

Figure 5.13. Differences in well-being outcomes are mixed when comparing young people and middle-aged people, but young people are more likely to be unemployed, work in informal jobs and be victims of homicide

Age ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of current well-being and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average by age group calculated across the 11 focal countries for which data are available for all the inequality groups taken into consideration. As a result, performance ratios can cover a subset of the 11 focal countries. Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for youth, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcome

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink msp https://stat.link/q7lc0k

Homicide and violence

Homicide is by far the most important cause of death among young people in Latin America, with young men accounting for the large majority of both victims and perpetrators (UNODC, 2019_[82]). The average rate of homicide for young people was 23 per 100 000 population in 2017 in the focal countries, much lower than the LAC regional average (44 per 100 000) but still over five times higher than the OECD average (4.3 per 100 000) (Figure 5.14, Panel A). Across the focal countries, young men are over nine times more likely to die from homicide than young women, with a male youth homicide rate of 42 per 100 000 compared with 4.5 per 100 00 for female youth.

Figure 5.14. Across the focal countries, young men are nine times more likely to die from homicide than young women



Note: Youth are defined as people aged 15-29. Middle aged are defined as people aged 30-59. Data refer to 2016 for all countries, except for Argentina and Mexico (2017) and Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic and Paraguay (2014). LAC regional average comprises 25 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries. OECD 31 excludes Belgium, Ireland, Korea, Lithuania, the Slovak Republic and Turkey, due to missing data.

Source: UNODC, https://dataunodc.un.org/data/homicide/Homicide%20by%20sex%20and%20age%20group

StatLink msp https://stat.link/04m1jb

The drivers of the rise of violence, and particularly of violence linked to organised crime, in the LAC region are complex. However, poverty tends to exacerbate the likelihood of young people becoming involved in criminal activities with a heightened risk of violence. Criminal organisations such as gangs provide young Latin Americans with a sense of identity and belonging: when poverty is widespread, employment options are limited and the State is absent, many young people turn to gangs in the *barrio* to acquire power, cash income, space and a feeling of belonging that no other social institution gives them (OECD/CAF/ECLAC, 2016_[80]; Escotto, 2015_[83]; Soto and Trucco, 2015_[84]).

Violence tends to occur unevenly throughout the territories of Latin American countries, with high levels in deprived urban areas. Slums and shanty towns are both violent and poor, a scenario that reproduces and exacerbates social exclusion. Youth in these areas bear the burden of stigmatisation for a way of life seen as violent, and they are hence often denied dignity and solidarity. As a result, many of them are marginalised and fall victims to exploitation in adult-led criminal practices, in part because individuals under 18 years of age cannot be held criminally responsible (ECLAC, 2014_[12]). Young people may also be victims or perpetrators of collective violence in school or community environments, directed either by youth groups towards specific individuals (young or not) or by neighbourhood groups or authorities towards young individuals or groups. Two cases of this type of violence have become significant in the youth setting: violent confrontation between groups of young people, which can have serious social impacts — in the case of gangs, for example; and school bullying perpetrated through social networks — including cyberbullying, to which girls are more likely to be subject (UNESCO, 2017_[85]; OECD/CAF/ECLAC, 2016_[80]).

Life cycle inequalities: The elderly

Latin America is undergoing a deep demographic transformation. As life expectancy rises, the proportion of elderly people in the population increases, as does their age. Better understanding their needs and leveraging their active contribution to society become critical challenges (ECLAC, $2016_{[8]}$; Huenchan, $2013_{[86]}$). Figure 5.15 provides an overview of selected well-being outcomes for the older population (aged around 55 and over), compared with the middle-aged population (aged around 29-54). In terms of material conditions, older people are 35% less likely to live in extreme poverty than middle-aged adults and 40% less likely to live in absolute poverty. Their earnings are higher than the comparison group, whether they work in formal (+21%) or informal employment (+5%). However, there is no difference in satisfaction with living standards between the two groups, and older people are 15% less likely to work longer hours than the middle-aged comparison group, but they are much more likely to be in informal employment, as discussed later.

In terms of quality of life, however, most indicators show worse outcomes for the elderly across the focal countries, with the exception of satisfaction with services (health and education) and homicides. Elderly people are almost two-thirds more likely than the middle-aged comparison group to report physical limitations due to health reasons, less likely to voice their opinion to an official, more likely to experience more negative than positive emotions on a given day, less likely to feel safe walking in their area, less likely to have someone to count on in a time of need, more likely to commit suicide, and report marginally lower life satisfaction (with an average score on a 11-point scale of 5.8, compared with 6.1 for the middle-aged comparison group). These outcomes stand in contrast to the experience of OECD countries, where elderly people generally report better outcomes than their prime-age peers, in particular for life satisfaction, which is strongly associated with mental health problems, social ties and social network support (Gigantesco et al., 2019_[87]; Costa and Ludermir, 2005_[88]; Kawachi, 2001_[89]).

Figure 5.15. While older people tend to be less likely to live in poverty than the middle-aged comparison group, they experience lower outcomes across a range of quality-of-life indicators

Age ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of current well-being and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average by age group calculated across the 11 focal countries for which data are available for all the inequality groups taken into consideration. As a result, performance ratios can cover a subset of the 11 focal countries. Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for older people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for middle-aged – including negative indicators, which have been reverse-scored. Grey bubbles denote no clear difference between older and middle-aged, defined as age ratios within 0.03 points distance to parity.

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink ms https://stat.link/o04qvz

Despite this mixed picture, elderly people tend to have stronger confidence in the capacity of collective action to address their own needs as well as the broader societal problems faced by Latin America. The older age group is 25% more likely to trust in government, 15% more likely to trust in the police, 9% less likely to think that government is corrupt, 7% more likely to volunteer, 6% more likely to believe that tax avoidance is never justified and 4% less likely to believe that the income distribution is unfair. There is no clear difference in trust in others and support for democracy over other forms of government between the elderly and middle-aged populations.

Informal employment

As Figure 5.15 shows, elderly people are much more likely to be employed in informal work than their middle-aged peers. The share of older people in informal employment is particularly high in Peru, Paraguay and Colombia, where it reaches over 80% of total employment among persons aged 55 or above (Figure 5.16). Despite the progress with employment formalisation throughout Latin America over the past decade, a high proportion of older people still lack social security coverage (ECLAC, 2015_[90]; ECLAC, 2015_[91]), contributing to higher levels of vulnerability and inequality. For example, old age poverty in Colombia is high, as low-skilled workers spend much of their working lives in informal employment, without paying pension contributions (OECD, 2019_[92]). In Brazil and Argentina, informal workers retire later than others for the same reason, until they reach the age to benefit from a non-contributory pension (OECD, 2019_[93]; OECD, 2018_[94]).

Figure 5.16. People aged 55+ in the focal group have higher rates of informal employment than prime-aged workers, especially after age 65



Informal employment as a share of total employment, percentage, 2019

StatLink msp https://stat.link/hu2ey4

The demographic transition in Latin America is likely to have an impact on pension systems – placing their sustainability at jeopardy. This is the case for both individual saving plans (due to the imbalance between the years of contributions and those over which benefits are drawn) and pay-as-you-go systems (due to a higher ratio of retirees to people of working age). Both developments may lead to measures to encourage working for longer (e.g. by raising the legal retirement age) (ECLAC-ILO, 2018[95]). In a context of fewer multigenerational households, many older people may therefore be left with little choice but to keep working until a later retirement age to meet their own needs. The older persons who reach this stage of life with the least protection are those who suffered deprivations in earlier stages (ECLAC, 2016[8]).

Pension coverage

The low pension coverage is a major policy challenge faced by most Latin American and Caribbean countries, both in terms of the proportion of workers participating in pension schemes and the proportion of the elderly receiving some kind of pension income. Efforts to close the coverage gap through non-contributory (or "social") pensions are at the heart of the policy debate in the region. However, these policies may pose significant fiscal challenges (OECD/IDB/The World Bank, 2014_[96]). A key determinant of pension coverage in the region is the type of employment people have. Frequent transitions between formality, informality and inactivity generate significant contribution gaps in workers' careers, which put the adequacy of future retirement incomes at risk. In almost all systems, incomplete contribution histories result in lower pension entitlements, or even ineligibility (OECD/IDB/The World Bank, 2014_[96]). As a result, a large share of older people in Latin America have to rely on sources of income other than contributory pensions, including income from informal work (Figure 5.16) and social pensions.

Figure 5.17 shows that huge progress has been made in pension coverage across the focal countries over the last two decades, with average coverage rates almost doubling from 35% in 2000 to 67% in 2020. Mexico shows a particularly impressive improvement, from only 10% coverage in 2000 to universal coverage in 2020. However, coverage rates vary substantially across focal countries - from only 11% in the Dominican Republic in 2020, to 100% in Mexico and Uruguay – and on average, almost one-third of the eligible population above statutory pensionable age do not receive a pension.

Women tend to have lower pension coverage than men, and the value of their pensions tends to be less, thus exacerbating the socio-economic disadvantage faced by older women and reflecting the discriminations women face on the labour market and other areas throughout their working life (ECLAC, 2018_[97]). Across the focal countries in 2014-2015, only in Ecuador and Uruguay was pension coverage (marginally) higher for women than men, and the value of pension income was 20-42% lower for women than men in the majority of focal countries (only in Argentina, Brazil and Colombia was the gap less than 20%, and only in the Dominican Republic was there no substantial difference between men and women) (ECLAC, 2018_[97]).

Figure 5.17. Over the past two decades, only two focal group countries reached full pension coverage, and one-third of the eligible population do not receive a pension

Share of population above statutory pensionable age receiving a pension, percentage



Note: This indicator shows the proportion of older persons receiving a pension, measured by the ratio of persons above statutory retirement age receiving an old-age pension to persons above statutory retirement age (including contributory and non-contributory). The earliest year available is 2003 for Chile and 2004 for the Dominican Republic. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean as calculated by UN DESA. OECD 35 excludes Ireland and Korea, due to incomplete time series.

Source: UN DESA Global SDG Indicator Database, indicator 1.3.1, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/

StatLink ms https://stat.link/yn8p3z

The impact of COVID-19

Children

The COVID-19 pandemic may have devastating impacts on child well-being in the short, medium and long term, with repercussions at a physical, mental or socio-economic level, even though children have been relatively spared from the direct mortality impacts of the pandemic (UNICEF, 2021_[98]; OECD, 2020_[99]). Children have been less affected from an epidemiological perspective, although at the time of writing there is still uncertainty around precisely how the disease infects and spreads among children (Hobbs et al., 2020_[100]). At the time that Latin America became the epicentre of COVID-19 cases in the second half of 2020 (PAHO, 2020_[101]), millions of children in the region were living in poor households with no or little access to healthcare, whilst no longer receiving an education and being continuously exposed to violence and conflict (UNICEF, 2020_[102]).

The especially intense strains on children's lives during the extended periods of lockdown may follow them into the medium and long term. School closures may have severe effects especially on vulnerable families and children beyond the stress endured during lockdowns. During the first wave of the pandemic in Latin America, it is estimated that approximately 95% of children enrolled in education were out of school (UNICEF, 2020_[103]). First, the success of provisional educational measures implemented during school closures, for example remote learning, largely depends on the quality of home learning environments (OECD, 2020_[104]). In Latin America, this meant that the consequences for child learning were particularly serious, with certain students set to never return to school (UNICEF, 2020_[102]). Second, closures entailed the interruption of various parallel services, including school meals, infirmaries, drinking water and even the psychosocial support external to their household. Since the beginning of the pandemic, 80 million Latin American children have been denied hot meals in the region (WFP, 2020_[105]). Children with disabilities have also been disproportionately affected (ECLAC, 2020_[106]), as they are even more likely to miss out on

their special education needs whilst compromising parents' abilities to meet new demands of home schooling for other children. Thus, interrupted educational services have severe consequences on children's current well-being and may leave scores of children ill-equipped for their pursuit of a brighter future (OECD, 2020[104]).

The measures imposed by lockdowns throughout 2020 resulted in increased household tensions, economic uncertainty, social isolation as well as added stress on caregivers (UNICEF, $2020_{[107]}$; OECD, $2020_{[99]}$). 21% of adolescents aged 13-17 in Latin America reported more arguments with their parents and other household members during quarantine, increasing the risk of domestic violence (UNICEF, $2020_{[108]}$). Child protection services were already relatively weak in Latin America following a decade of gradual deterioration (ECLAC, $2020_{[109]}$). Recent research estimates that 55% of children in the region experience physical aggression and 48% suffer psychological aggression (Cuartas et al., $2019_{[110]}$). Potential impacts on victims include lifelong impairments in emotional and cognitive capacities, along with antisocial and/or high-risk behaviour (Cuartas et al., $2019_{[110]}$). The COVID-19 crisis may also lead to the first increase in child labour in the region after almost 20 years of progress (ECLAC, $2020_{[109]}$). As seen in Chapter 2, one of the main impacts of COVID-19 has been a rise in poverty levels, which is pushing vulnerable families to use every resource available to them in order to increase household income and ensure survival, including sending children to work.

Young adults

COVID-19 exposes youth in the region to higher risks of disengagement and dropout from education and training and may increase the overall number not in education, employment or training (NEET). Although the reasons for disengagement and dropout are complex and change over time (Aarkrog et al., 2018_[111]), COVID-19 may act as a potent multiplier through various vectors. These include breaks in education and training that lead to declines in performance and loss of motivation, the loss of connections with supportive adults and positive peer interactions, and increases in household poverty and higher household stress (OECD, 2020_[104]). In addition, the practical or workplace learning components of vocational education and training are less well-suited to remote learning. Many youths are likely to have been the first to lose their jobs in 2020 – particularly those in the informal economy and in sectors such as tourism, non-electronic commerce, transport and other services in which teleworking is not an option (ILO, 2020_[112]). These prolonged periods of inactivity or unemployment may lead to further discouragement and exclusion.

The unprecedented impact of COVID-19 in the region has the potential for long-term effects on youth unemployment. As seen in Figure 5.9, employment opportunities for young people in the focal group were already poor before the crisis hit, especially for young women (whose unemployment rate in 2020, at 22%, is almost 7 percentage points higher than that of men), and whose share not in employment, education or training, at 29%, is twice as high). Together, these elements paint a negative picture for youth well-being in Latin America, which is characterised by a dangerous pattern of self-reinforcing aspiration gaps.

Elderly

The COVID-19 outbreak poses significant challenges for older people. First, older people (and older men in particular) have higher risks for developing serious complications in case of infection. Second, the development of illness in old age has a larger potential to significantly deteriorate older people's general health status. Third, stronger confinement measures tend to affect older people disproportionately, significantly changing their day-to-day lives and restricting their independence. These challenges will be heightened for those who are in poor health, living alone or in long-term care, and for those caring for a family member (OECD, 2020[104]).

COVID-19 will also have considerable impacts on older people's social connections. Limiting their exposure to COVID-19 requires older people to self-isolate and rely on support networks and local care services for necessities, such as grocery shopping and cooked meals. In times of need, older people are more likely than middle-aged people to report not having a family member or friend that they can rely on.

280 |

Furthermore, many older people live alone. For instance, in Argentina and Uruguay, almost one-third of the population aged 80 or above live on their own (34% and 32%, respectively) (IDB, 2017_[113]). Moreover, changes in family structures and women's increasing participation in the labour market during the past decades in Latin America have lowered families' capacity to care for people with dependencies.

Moreover, COVID-19 is disrupting routine health care for the many older people with chronic health conditions – although in many countries taking care of elderly and sick relatives was still allowed under confinement. COVID-19 poses particular risks for elderly residents in long-term care facilities, in terms of increased mortality and low subjective well-being (OECD, 2020_[104]). A sizeable proportion of older people across Latin America are care-dependent (12% of people over 60, 27% of those over the age of 80), and by 2050 more than 27 million people over age 60 may need long-term care (Cafagna et al., 2019_[114]). Moreover, the communal living environment of long-term care facilities and the vulnerability of residents are conducive to the rapid spread of influenza virus and other respiratory pathogens (OECD, 2019_[115]; Lansbury, Brown and Nguyen-Van-Tam, 2017_[116]). To protect residents, some long-term care facilities were shut off from visitors. The absence of contact with family members has, however, negative effects on psychological well-being, especially in the case of a prolonged outbreak (OECD, 2020_[104]).

Issues for statistical development

Children

Measuring child well-being is a challenge, as children are not generally the main target of common data collection instruments such as household surveys, unless specifically designed for them. Agedisaggregated data covering the child population aged under 15 is therefore scarce, and there is little information on child-specific issues, such as access to initial and early childhood education programmes, learning outcomes and cognitive skills, social and emotional well-being, malnutrition and other aspects of health status, and violence against children (both in the household and in schools). Measuring the well-being of children carries additional difficulties and considerations compared to other population groups, such as taking into account the strong consequences of child development on later life outcomes and the close connection between children's well-being and the opportunities and resources found within their families, schools and communities. This is a concern in the context of the UN 2030 Agenda, as in order to achieve the SDG targets related to children (e.g. the eradication of child poverty in target 1.2, or ending violence against children in target 16.2), countries must have accurate, timely and disaggregated data.

In addition, even where children are covered in household surveys, these can fail to measure their situation in the most marginalised positions, such as children with disabilities, children experiencing maltreatment and children living outside the home. Surveys are therefore not fully representative of all children, and more specific surveys could help provide a clearer picture. Countries of the focal group have made progress in this regard, and for instance Chile, Costa Rica, Mexico and Peru have all developed specific survey tools for measuring child disability (INEC, 2018_[117]; INSP, 2016_[118]; SENADIS, 2015_[119]; INEI, 2014_[120]). Administrative data can provide important information on the situation of institutionalised children and the provision of child protection services. Finally, experts increasingly see value in listening to children's thoughts and views on aspects of their own lives. While there are challenges to collecting self-reported data for children, especially at a young age, techniques have been established to do this,²² and just as with adults, subjective measures can act as a valuable complement to (rather than replacement for) other measures of child well-being (OECD, 2021_[65]).

One important measurement initiative is the Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS) programme, instigated by UNICEF, which aims to support governments in carrying out surveys focused on children through technical assistance, material support and standardised methodologies. To date, 34 MICS surveys have been completed across 18 countries in the region (UNICEF, 2021_[121]). Examples of topics covered in the surveys include access to education; experiences of child labour; child discipline; access to water, sanitation and handwashing facilities; and exposure to insecticide.

Young adults

Over one-third of the SDG targets refer to young people either implicitly or explicitly, with major focuses on empowerment, participation and well-being. Youth-specific targets (under goals on hunger, education, gender equality, decent work, inequality and climate change) call for better information on inequalities in an intergenerational setting. The current, limited scope of analysis highlights the importance of further developing longitudinal studies, for instance, which include those that follow people from birth. An important (and much less expensive) option is to include retrospective questions on parents' conditions (and on the well-being outcomes of respondents at previous stages of their life) in cross-sectional surveys: while cognitively demanding and liable to memory biases, these questions have the potential to significantly enhance research and policy design (OECD, 2017_[6]).

There are specific measurement gaps in this study relating to young people's health. For example, relatively few epidemiological studies of mental health among young people exist in the region – and those that do exist are difficult to compare due to differences in measurement instruments, the range of subject ages as well the periods covered (ECLAC, $2014_{[12]}$).

This lack of comparable data is also problematic for addressing challenges that have not been mentioned in this section, such as alcohol and substance abuse. National youth surveys may include the issue in detail, yet methodological differences impede comparability. In this regard, international studies such as the Global School-based Student Health Survey (GSHS) developed by the WHO are of particular relevance for shedding light on regional trends, but fail to capture adolescents who do not attend school - and for whom substance abuse is often prevalent.

Finally, in relation to gender and sexual identity, the limited available data on LGBT (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender) adolescents and youth stands in stark contrast to their disproportionate vulnerability and exposure to risks (CDC, 2020_[122]; Coker, Austin and Schuster, 2010_[123]). According to data from the 2015 national Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS), lesbian, gay and bisexual (LGB) students in the United States were 140% more likely (12% vs. 5%) to not go to school at least one day during the 30 days prior to the survey because of safety concerns, as compared with heterosexual students (Kann et al., 2016_[124]). LGBT youth were also at greater risk for depression, suicide, substance use and risky sexual behaviours. Nearly one-third (29%) of LGB youth had attempted suicide at least once in the prior year, as compared to 6% of heterosexual youth (Kann et al., 2016_[124]).

Elderly

As the LAC region faces a demographic transition characterised by an ageing population, it will become increasingly necessary to better monitor and understand issues of specific importance for the well-being of older people. This has long been recognised in the region, and as far back as 2006, following the establishment of the 2002 Madrid International Plan of Action on Ageing, ECLAC produced a *Manual for Indicators of Quality of Life in Old Age* (ECLAC, 2006_[125]). This manual covered measurement of a number of topics included in the well-being framework, including economic security (labour force participation, social protection, poverty), health and well-being (health status, lifestyle risks) and the social environment (social network support, social participation, violence and maltreatment of the elderly). However, at the current time, a number of data gaps exist for compiling regular and harmonised statistics on the well-being of older people.

In terms of the health of the elderly, there is relatively little information available regarding chronic conditions, functional capacity, self-perceived health status, depression, lifestyle habits, out-of-pocket expenses, surgeries and the use of medication or assistive devices (NASEM, 2015_[126]). Although the proportion of people with disabilities tends to increase with age, few statistical offices compile comparative statistics in this field (ECLAC-ILO, 2018_[95]). There are no comparable data on the share of people in long-term care.

Time-use surveys could be a useful tool to improve the evaluation of the care services that older people in Latin America receive and request. Other, more specific surveys on the population aged 60 or above

should be a priority for countries of the region in order to keep track of the rapidly ageing population and better understand causalities in different areas at the end of the life cycle.

Territorial inequalities

The Latin American and Caribbean region is characterised by a high spatial concentration of population and economic activity, with 80% of the population living in urban areas (55% in cities and 25% in towns) (UNDP, 2020_[127]; OECD/European Commission, 2020_[128]), the highest share among world regions and much higher than the world average of 56%. Large inequalities in living conditions also mark different locations within a country (ECLAC, 2020_[129]). Figure 5.18 shows performance ratios for selected well-being outcomes and resources for future well-being for people living in rural areas in comparison to those living in urban areas, on average across the 11 focal LAC countries. To ease understanding, all indicators are coded in the same direction so that higher ratios always correspond to better performance for people living in rural areas.

While satisfaction with living standards and employment do not much differ, on average, across rural and urban areas in the focal countries (Figure 5.18, Panel A), informal employment is around one-third higher in rural areas than in urban areas, while rural monthly earnings in the formal sector are around one-third lower than in urban areas. People living in rural areas are two-thirds more likely to live in poverty than those in urban areas (with rural poverty rates of 29% compared with urban poverty rates of 17.4%), and over three times more likely to live in extreme poverty (with respective rural and urban extreme poverty rates of 11.2% and 3.6%). People in rural areas are also more likely to live in poor housing conditions: they are three times more likely to live in dwellings built with low-quality materials and over one-third more likely to live in overcrowded dwellings, compared to their urban counterparts.²³ Availability of infrastructure is also more limited in rural areas; just below 70% of the population have access to water and sanitation facilities, compared with almost universal coverage in urban areas, and less than one-third of households in rural areas have access to the Internet, as compared to more than half in urban areas (56%).

On the other hand, people in rural areas are less likely to be unemployed (5% of the rural population was unemployed, compared to 8% of urban dwellers in 2019), but informal earnings are almost one-third lower than in urban areas. Income inequality is also lower in rural areas, when considering both the Gini coefficient and the gap between the income share of the top and bottom 20% of the population.

When looking at quality of life (Figure 5.18, Panel B), people living in rural areas feel safer and civic engagement is higher. They are 55% more likely to report feeling safe when walking alone at night in the area where they live and 8% more likely to voice their opinion to an official than their respective urban counterparts in the focal countries. People living in rural areas are also 13% more likely to be satisfied with the education system, possibly reflecting their lower educational attainment, less awareness about the limitations of the education system, and lower standards when evaluating it (Cárdenas et al., 2008_[130]). On the other hand, people living in rural areas are more likely to report health problems that prevent them from doing the things that people of their age normally do, reflecting higher poverty and informality and limited availability and access to healthcare, which can discourage people to seek treatment. People in rural areas are also slightly less likely to report satisfaction with the availability of quality healthcare. Additionally, people in rural areas are slightly more likely to report more negative than positive emotions on a given day (negative affect balance) and to report slightly lower life satisfaction than people in urban areas.

Social capital is generally higher in rural areas (Figure 5.18, Panel C): across the focus countries, people in rural areas are almost 20% more likely to have volunteered their time than people in urban areas, 20% more likely to trust the national government, 4% less likely to believe that government is corrupt and 18% more likely to trust the police. On the other hand, human capital is lower in rural areas than in urban areas (Figure 5.18, Panel C): the share of young adults (aged 20-24) with upper secondary educational

attainment is 25% lower in rural areas, while the proportion of youth (aged 15-24) not in education, employment or training, and not working exclusively in the home (NEET), is 16% higher.

Figure 5.18. In rural areas, people feel safer, are more civically engaged and social capital is stronger, but fare worse than people in urban areas in many well-being dimensions and in human capital

Territorial ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of current well-being, human and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average by territorial area calculated across the 11 focal countries for which data are available for all the inequality groups taken into consideration. As a result, performance ratios can cover a subset of the 11 focal countries. Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for rural, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for rural, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for rural, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for rural, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for urban – including negative indicators, which have been reverse-scored. Grey bubbles denote no clear difference between urban and rural, defined as territorial ratios within 0.03 points distance to parity.

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink msp https://stat.link/5zbh73

Income inequality and poverty

Absolute and extreme poverty are generally higher in rural areas (Figure 5.19). The shares of people living in households with income insufficient to buy a basic food basket (ECLAC's definition of extreme poverty) as well as other necessary goods and services (ECLAC's definition of absolute poverty) are, respectively, 8 and 11 percentage points higher in rural areas in the focal countries, on average. On these definitions, extreme and absolute poverty are highest in Colombia and Mexico (above 20% for extreme poverty and above 45% for absolute poverty). Rural/urban gaps are largest in Paraguay and Peru (where the shares of people living in extreme and absolute poverty in rural areas are more than four times and more than two times larger than in urban areas, respectively) and lowest in Chile (with gaps limited to 0.2 and 0.4 percentage points) and Uruguay (where more people live in poverty in urban areas than in rural areas).

Figure 5.19. Extreme poverty in rural areas is three times that in urban areas in the focal countries







Note: Regional extreme poverty is defined by ECLAC as the share of people living in households with income insufficient to buy a basic food basket. ECLAC absolute poverty refers to households with an income insufficient to buy a basic food basket and other non-food necessities. The latest available year is 2018 for Mexico and 2017 for Chile. LAC 10 excludes Argentina, as data for rural areas are not available. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, <u>https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/</u> ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=i

StatLink and https://stat.link/d2l83p

When looking at the distribution of income across the population (Figure 5.20), income inequality is higher in urban areas than in rural ones, except in Paraguay (where it is higher in rural areas) and in Peru (where there is almost no difference between the two). The two income inequality measures presented (the Gini coefficient, which focuses on the middle of the income distribution, in Panel A; and the S80/S20 income ratio, which informs about the gap between the income of the top 20% and bottom 20%, presented in Panel B) convey, with few exceptions, a consistent picture.

Figure 5.20. Income inequality is higher in urban areas, with the sole exceptions of Paraguay and Peru









Note: The latest available year is 2018 for Mexico and 2017 for Chile. LAC 10 excludes Argentina, as data for rural areas are not available. LAC is the regional average for Latin America and the Caribbean calculated by ECLAC. Source: ECLAC Statistics, CEPALSTAT database, https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/

<u>ConsultaIntegrada.asp?IdAplicacion=1&idTema=935&idIndicador=3289&idioma=i</u> (Panel A) and <u>https://cepalstat-prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=3328&idioma=i</u> (Panel B)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/pytz6e

Housing infrastructure

Infrastructure coverage is more limited in rural areas, where just below 70% of the rural population have access to water and sanitation, while the coverage is almost complete in urban areas. Coverage in rural areas is the lowest (below 40%, Figure 5.21) in Brazil (for both water and sanitation), Mexico (for sanitation only) and Uruguay (for water only) and highest (almost 90% and above) in Costa Rica (for both water and sanitation), Paraguay (for water only) and Uruguay (for sanitation only).

Figure 5.21. Just below 70% of the rural population have access to water and sanitation, while coverage is almost complete in urban areas



Panel A: Share of the population with access to water, percentage, 2018 or latest available year

Panel B: Share of the population with hygienic restrooms, percentage, 2018 or latest available year

Note: The latest available year is 2017 for Chile (Panel A and B), Paraguay (Panel A) and 2015 for Brazil (Panel A and B). LAC 10 excludes Argentina, as data for rural areas are not available. LAC regional average comprises 16 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the focal countries.

Source: Socio-Economic Database for Latin America and the Caribbean (CEDLAS and The World Bank), https://www.cedlas.econo.unlp.edu.ar/wp/en/estadisticas/sedlac/estadisticas/ (accessed in June 2021)

StatLink ms https://stat.link/tkr9xq

Differences in access to the Internet in the focal countries are also wide: only 27% of households in rural areas have Internet access, but close to half of those in urban areas (Figure 5.22). The Internet access of rural households ranges from less than 10% in Paraguay and Peru to about half in Chile, Costa Rica and Uruguay, countries where rural access is also greater.
Figure 5.22. Around one-third of households have Internet access in rural areas, half the urban level



Share of households with Internet access, percentage, 2019 or latest available year

Note: The latest available year is 2019 for Argentina and Brazil, 2017 for Chile and Ecuador and 2018 for all the other countries. LAC 10 excludes Argentina, as data for rural areas are not available. LAC regional average comprises 15 Latin American and Caribbean countries, including the 10 focal countries with available data.

Source: ECLAC Statistics, ECLAC Household Survey Data Bank (Banco de Datos de Encuestas de Hogares (BADEHOG)) for Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru, and Uruguay; ITU World Telecommunication / ICT Indicators Database 2020, https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-D/Statistics/Pages/publications/wtid.aspx, for all the other countries

StatLink msp https://stat.link/esnh46

The impact of COVID-19 on urban-rural inequalities

The marked spatial concentration and high population density in Latin America, together with large territorial inequalities, are high-risk factors that accelerate the spread of COVID-19, particularly in population segments that experience significant vulnerabilities and material deprivations (ECLAC, 2020_[129]). The people at greatest epidemiological risk, as well as the most vulnerable to the pandemic's socio-economic impacts, are those living in overcrowded dwellings, with limited access to water or sanitation, in particular those living in slums or informal settlements in urban areas who also frequently have pre-existing health conditions. These are largely informal workers, with limited or no assets, nor social security and often no Internet access. Among the urban poor, family dysfunctions are common, which, under lockdown measures, can lead to domestic violence and child abuse. Many of these conditions apply also to poor people living in rural areas (Lustig and Tommasi, 2020_[131]). In these conditions, staying at home is unhealthy, unsafe and very hard for people who cannot work from home and need to go out to earn a living. The economic and social impacts will be the highest in disadvantaged neighbourhoods in large urban areas and will exacerbate pre-existing problems (ECLAC, 2020_[129]).

Access to water and handwashing facilities, and to sanitation more generally, are essential to contain the spread of COVID-19. Access to the Internet and to digital services has become necessary to continue regular activities (education and work, when possible), to gain access to health care and, more generally, for living (to keep social connections, for leisure, etc.). Information technologies will therefore be crucial to limit the consequences of future crises of this type.²⁴

Issues for statistical development

Harmonised well-being data are not always available by urban and rural areas, and are very limited in some well-being domains (e.g. health status, knowledge and skills, civic engagement and empowerment, and human capital). When looking at the individual indicators used in this section, the scope for improvement is broad. For example, the indicator measuring overcrowding, defined as the share of households with more than two people per bedroom, could be better refined: bedrooms can have different surfaces and could be bigger in rural areas. Moreover, the indicator does not account for urban slums or informal settlements. A more precise measure would consider the square metres available per person in the dwelling. However, this information is not widely available for Latin American countries, nor for OECD countries more widely.

As this section shows, geography matters for well-being, and the binomial classification urban/rural can hide a more nuanced reality: urban areas differ from each other, as cities have different sizes, while rural areas can have different characteristics and geographies (from well-serviced communities near urban areas to remote and sparsely-populated places with limited access to basic services). The collection of harmonised indicators for cities, urban and rural areas requires harmonised definitions for the delineation of these areas. National definitions vary considerably across countries and thus limit international comparability. A new method, called the Degree of Urbanisation, has been endorsed by the 51st session of the United Nations' Statistical Commission as the recommended method for international comparisons. The Degree of Urbanisation classifies the entire territory of a country into three classes: 1) cities, 2) towns and semi-dense areas, and 3) rural areas. The Degree of Urbanisation has two extensions. The first extensions identifies cities, towns, suburban or peri-urban areas, villages, dispersed rural areas and mostly uninhabited areas. The second extension adds a commuting zone around each city to create a functional urban area (FUA) or metropolitan area (European Commission et al., 2020_[132]).

Another important spatial level to understand inequalities in Latin America and the Caribbean is the region. Regions are of different forms and size depending on the country (e.g. northeast Brazil, southwest Mexico and Norte Grande in Argentina) and have specific sociocultural identities and shared problems.²⁵ Comparable well-being data at regional level are very limited for Latin America (Box 5.3). A regional scale would allow for a more holistic approach to the various socio-spatial and geographical aspects of development and the interactions between them, such as urban and peri-urban dynamics, rural development, river basins, natural resource management and governance, clean energy conversion and connectivity infrastructure. At the regional level, the realities of the different areas and the differences between them can be better identified, investments can be better focused and human settlements can be better recognised and sustainably managed as part of ecosystems (ECLAC, 2020_[129]). Measuring well-being outcomes at the level of different regions would, however, require larger sample sizes than those currently available in the LAC region, or the mobilisation of administrative records. The OECD has also been conducting work to develop typologies to classify regions, for example based on a region's accessibility to Metropolitan areas (Fadic et al., 2019_[133]).

Finally, while (as this chapter has shown) rural areas tend to be more deprived in terms of access to basic services (such as water, sanitation, electricity), these indicators are capturing very extreme manifestations of deprivation, which may not be the most meaningful measures for relatively more developed countries and for urban areas. Different thresholds may be required to measure relative deprivation in urban areas (such as, for example, the number of hours a day the service in question is available, or the quality of water) (Santos, 2019_[134]). Better and more comparable information about access to waste retrieval services and access to public transport services along with their frequency would also be highly relevant.

Box 5.3. Regional disparities in well-being are stark in the Latin American countries featured in the OECD Regional well-being framework

The OECD Regional Well-being web tool allows to measure well-being at regional level and compare 403 OECD regions based on eleven well-being dimensions (income, jobs, housing, access to services, health, education, community, civic engagement, environment, safety and life satisfaction). Regions are classified on two territorial levels, reflecting the administrative organisation of countries: large regions (TL2) and small regions (TL3). Small regions are classified according to their access to metropolitan areas (Fadic et al., 2019_[133])Data are available for three OECD Latin American countries: Chile, Colombia and Mexico.

According to the report OECD Regions and Cities at a Glance 2020 (OECD, 2020[135]), which describes how OECD regions and cities are progressing in their efforts to build stronger, more sustainable and more resilient economies and societies, Chile, Colombia and Mexico face stark regional disparities. In each of the three countries, there are two regions that are in the top 20% of the OECD regions in some well-being dimensions: in Chile, Ñuble performs in the top for environment and health, and Aysén leads in life satisfaction and jobs; in Colombia, Vichada performs in the top for environment and Arauca in community; and in Mexico, Baia California Sur is among the top 20% of OECD regions in community and Tamaulipas in life satisfaction. In contrast, most Chilean regions are in the bottom 20% of OECD regions in the dimensions in terms of safety and all Mexican states are in the bottom 20% of OECD regions in the dimensions of income and health.

Additionally to the OECD Regional Well-being web tool (<u>https://www.oecdregionalwellbeing.org/</u>), the OECD web tool *Measuring the distance to the SDGs in regions and cities* measures the distance towards the SDGs in more than 600 regions and 600 cities of OECD and partner countries. For Latin America, information is available for Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica and Mexico (<u>https://www.oecd-local-sdgs.org/</u>).

Notes:

1. This work was produced before Costa Rica became an OECD member.

Ethnic and racial inequalities

In Latin America, the concept of ethnicity is most commonly used with reference to Indigenous people and the concept of race primarily for Afro-descendants (ECLAC, $2016_{[8]}$). Across the LAC region as a whole, around 10% of the population self-identify as Indigenous and 21% as Afro-descendant (Figure 5.23). In the 11 focal countries, the proportions are a little lower but still substantial, with around 8% identifying as Indigenous and a similar proportion identifying as Afro-descendant. The size of these groups varies substantially across countries (Figure 5.23): 26% of the population in Peru and 21.5% of the population in Mexico self-identify as Indigenous, compared with 0.5% in Brazil; on the other hand, over half of the Brazilian population (50.9%) identify as Afro-descendant, compared with less than 0.5% in Argentina, Chile and Paraguay. Aside from these differences in size, these groups also display significant social and linguistic diversity within and across countries. It is estimated that there are 800 different Indigenous Peoples across the LAC region (ECLAC et al., $2020_{[136]}$), and while the Afro-descendent population in the region has a common history rooted in slavery, today it is highly varied culturally, socio-economically and racially, both within and across countries (World Bank Group, $2018_{[137]}$).

Figure 5.23. On average across the focal countries, 8% of the population identify as Indigenous and 8% as Afro-descendant



Note: Data refer to 2018 for Colombia, 2017 for Chile and Peru, 2015 for Mexico, 2014 for Dominican Republic, 2012 for Paraguay, 2011 for Costa Rica, and Uruguay, and 2010 for Argentina, Brazil and Ecuador. The LAC regional average includes Bolivia, Guatemala, Honduras, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Panama and Venezuela in addition to the focal countries and covers data collection years ranging from 2007 to 2018. Source: "The Indigenous people of Latin America - Abya Yala and the SDG Agenda: Tensions and challenges from a territorial perspective" (ECLAC and FILAC, 2020[138]) for Panel A, and "Afro-descendants and the social inequality matrix: Inclusion challenges" (ECLAC, 2020[139]) for Panel B

StatLink msp https://stat.link/dv9hw8

However, both Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations in the region face shared challenges in terms of exclusion, deprivation and discrimination. Figure 5.10 shows that across almost all the available indicators for material conditions, quality of life, and social and human capital, Indigenous people tend to have lower well-being outcomes than non-Indigenous people, and Afro-descendant people tend to have lower well-being outcomes than non-Afro-descendant people.²⁶

Figure 5.24. Across most of the selected indicators, Indigenous and Afro-descendant people experience worse well-being outcomes than the comparison group

Ethnicity and race ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of current well-being and human and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average, calculated across the focal countries for which data are available (see the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file for details on the countries covered per indicator). All indicators have been coded so that performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for Indigenous and Afro-descendant people, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for Non-Indigenous and Non-Afro-descendant people. Grey (for Indigenous) and black (for Afro-descendant) bubbles denote no clear difference with the reference group, defined as performance ratios within 0.03 points distance to parity. The default reference group for the comparisons is the population who are non-Indigenous *and* Non-Afro-descendant, however there are some exceptions. For the Indigenous performance ratios for employment, unemployment, hourly earnings, overcrowding, illiteracy, mean years of schooling, youth secondary attainment, youth tertiary attainment, and infant mortality, the comparison group is non-Indigenous only (i.e. the comparison group includes Afro-descendant people). For the Afro-descendant performance ratios for infant mortality and maternal mortality, the comparison group is Non-Afro-descendant only (i.e. the comparison group includes Indigenous people).

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink ms https://stat.link/h2txuc

When looking at the available indicators of material conditions (Figure 5.24, Panel A), Indigenous people are twice as likely to live in absolute poverty and over three times as likely to live in extreme poverty as non-Indigenous people. They also earn lower hourly earnings. Afro-descendent people are twice as likely to live in poverty and over twice as likely to live in extreme poverty as non-Afro-descendant people. Both Indigenous and Afro-descendant people are less likely to think that their income is sufficient to meet their needs or to have a greater fear of losing their job than their respective comparison groups. However, the picture is more mixed when looking at employment and unemployment. There is no substantial difference in employment rates for Indigenous and Afro-descendant people with reference to the comparison group; and while Afro-descendant people are more likely to be unemployed than non-Afro-descendant (with unemployment rates of 9.8% and 7.1% respectively), Indigenous people are 13% less likely to be unemployed than the comparison group. These "positive" labour market outcomes for Indigenous employment and unemployment and Afro-descendant employment need to be interpreted with caution, as they mask the fact that the type of jobs available to workers in both groups tend to be of low quality. Globally, Indigenous people are more likely to work in informal jobs than non-Indigenous, and the gap is even higher in Latin America, where on average, the informality rate is 87% for Indigenous workers compared with 51% for non-Indigenous (ECLAC and FILAC, 2020[138]). Afro-descendant workers are more likely to work in the informal sector than non-Afro-descendant workers in most focal countries with available data (World Bank Group, 2018[137]), although the gaps are smaller than for Indigenous workers.²⁷ Informal jobs entail higher vulnerability, such as employment in intensive agriculture, which has led to an increase of rural Indigenous workers migrating away from their communities to work under precarious conditions in degraded living situations (ECLAC and FILAC, 2020[138]). One of the principal characteristics of informal work is a lack of social protection, including pension coverage, an issue that is explored in more detail later in the section. Finally, Indigenous people are over twice as likely to live in overcrowded conditions.²⁸

For the available indicators of quality of life (Figure 5.24, Panel B), Indigenous and Afro-descendants tend to perform worse in areas related to health and education. Infant mortality is higher for both Afro-descendant and Indigenous infants than the comparison group, and maternal mortality is over 2.5 times higher for the Afro-descendant population than for non-Afro-descendants. Young people in both groups are less likely to complete secondary education and less likely to access tertiary education than the comparison group. In addition, illiteracy is almost three times higher for Indigenous people than for non-Indigenous, and mean years of schooling are also lower.

Across other selected indicators of quality of life, however, the differences are smaller or more ambiguous. Both groups report slightly lower levels of life satisfaction, and slightly higher rates of reported victimisation. However, both groups show slightly lower fear of crime, slightly lower perceptions of elite State capture (the belief that their country is governed by the powerful for their own interests) than their comparison groups. While Afro-descendants were slightly less likely to have voted in the last election compared with non-Afro-Descendants, Indigenous people were marginally more likely to have voted than non-Indigenous. These results are sometimes counter-intuitive and underline the need for better data and more research

on these issues. For example, the slightly lower fear of crime goes against what is known about the increased exposure to State and paramilitary violence experienced by Indigenous peoples, indicating that it may not be the best measure to capture the types of risks these groups face. The differences are also very small and may not be statistically significant (in the summary charts, any difference of 3% or below is presented as showing no clear difference).

Finally, regarding the available indicators of social and human capital, the biggest gap is observed in perceived discrimination, with Afro-descendant and Indigenous people significantly more likely than non-Afro-descendant and non-Indigenous people to believe they belong to a discriminated group. Both groups are less likely to trust the police, to support democracy over other forms of governance, and to believe that tax avoidance is always unjustifiable (i.e. lower tax morale). When considering trust in government, trust in others and perceived inequality (i.e. the share of people believing that the income distribution is unfair), there is very little difference between the Indigenous and Afro-descendant groups and their comparison groups, while Afro-descendants aged 15-29 are more likely to be neither in employment nor in education (NEET) than non-Afro-descendants (with NEET rates of 26% for Afro-descendants and 21% for non-Afrodescendants).

Housing conditions and basic services

Inadequate housing and insufficient access to basic services heighten the vulnerability of those affected and are more likely to impact those who experience other forms of material deprivation as well, such as income poverty. Across a range of indicators related to housing conditions, Indigenous and Afrodescendant people experience worse outcomes than their comparison group (Figure 5.25). Afrodescendant people are less likely to have access to water, toilets, the Internet and sewerage than non-Afro-descendants. Gaps in housing and service outcomes are even larger for the Indigenous population, and they are less likely than non-Indigenous to have access to sanitation services, twice as likely to be living in overcrowded dwellings, and around three times less likely to have access to electricity.

Figure 5.25. Across a range of housing and services indicators, Afro-descendant and Indigenous people experience worse outcomes than others

Ethnicity ratios (distance from parity) for selected indicators of housing and services, 2019 or latest available year



Panel B: Performance ratio for Indigenous people

Note: Performance ratios have been calculated by dividing the average results for Afro-descendant (Panel A) and Indigenous (Panel B) people across the focal countries for which data are available by the average results for Non-Afro-descendant (Panel A) or Non-Indigenous (Panel B). Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for Afro-descendant (Panel A) or Indigenous (Panel B), whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for Non-Afro-descendant (Panel A) or Non-Indigenous (Panel B) – including negative indicators, which have been reverse-scored.

Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink msp https://stat.link/c3b5g4

Pension coverage

Social protection, as discussed in Chapter 2, can take a variety of forms, encompassing basic welfare guarantees, insurance against risks arising from the context or the life cycle, and the moderation or repair of social harm that occurs when social risks materialise (Cecchini et al., 2015_[140]). It provides an essential safety net in times of increased vulnerability, such as unemployment or old age, although many types of protection are linked to formal employment. Informal workers are therefore less likely to access social benefits for health care, old-age pensions, insurance against unemployment, injury or maternity.

While comparable social protection data are not widely available for Indigenous or Afro-descendant populations, data on pension coverage give an indication of gaps in social protection by ethnicity and race. Figure 5.26 shows that across the countries and age groups with available data, Indigenous and Afro-descendant people have lower pension coverage than others. Around four out of five Indigenous workers are not affiliated to a pension system in Mexico (80%), Ecuador (79%) and Peru (78%), representing a gap of between 25 percentage points (in Ecuador) and 14 (in Mexico) with respect to non-Indigenous workers (Figure 5.26, Panel A). In the four countries with available data (Figure 5.26, Panel B), the Afro-descendant working-age population is consistently less likely to be affiliated to a pension system than the non-Afro-descendant comparison group.

Figure 5.26. In focal countries with available data, large gaps exist in pension coverage by ethnicity and race



Panel A: Share of workers not affiliated to a pension system, percentage

Panel B: Share of working-age population (15-64 years) affiliated or contributing to a pension system, percentage

Note: For Panel A, data refer to 2016 for Ecuador, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay, and to 2015 for Brazil and Chile. For Panel B, the data refer to 2018 for all countries.

Source: "The Indigenous people of Latin America - Abya Yala and the SDG Agenda: Tensions and challenges from a territorial perspective" (ECLAC and FILAC, 2020_[138]) for Panel A, and "Afro-descendants and the social inequality matrix: Inclusion challenges" (ECLAC, 2020_[139]) for Panel B

StatLink ms https://stat.link/yvikjw

Discrimination

Discrimination and racism are both cause and effect of the existing inequalities in well-being outcomes by ethnicity and race in Latin America. They have been constant presences in the region for centuries, having their roots in the process of colonisation and slavery. Starting at the beginning of the 20th century, the concept of *mestizaje* – the notion that most people were of mixed race and discrimination was non-existent – gained widespread acceptance in the region (Sánchez-Ancochea, 2021_{[11}). However, the existence of ethnic and racial discrimination has become increasingly recognised by governments in recent decades, leading to improved data by ethnicity and race. On average across the focal countries, 29% of Indigenous people and 25% of Afro-descendant people say they belong to a discriminated group, compared with 17% of people who are neither Indigenous nor Afro-descendant (Figure 5.27). Large differences exist across countries, with over half (52%) of Indigenous people in Peru and almost four-fifths (39%) of Afro-descendant people in Brazil reporting they belong to a discriminated group. Experimental surveys in four Latin American countries (Brazil, Colombia, Mexico and Peru) using a spectrum of skin colour (from darkest to lightest) as an identifying category show that inequalities in social and economic status, and in experience of discrimination, are as much a function of skin colour as of ethno-racial grouping (Telles, 2014_[141]).

Figure 5.27. At least 1 in 4 Indigenous and Afro-descendant people feel they belong to a discriminated group, compared with less than 1 in 6 among others



Share of people saying they belong to a discriminated group by ethnicity, percentage

Note: Data shows pooled results for 2010, 2011, and 2015 to ensure adequate sample size. Indigenous refers to people who self-identified as Indigenous and Afro-descendant refer to those who self-identified as Black or Mulato in the Latinobarómetro survey. Source: OECD calculations based on Latinobarometro (database), <u>https://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u>

StatLink ms https://stat.link/3y1xpo

The impact of COVID-19 on ethnic and racial inequalities

The deprivation of both Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations implied high vulnerability to the consequences of the pandemic. The common challenges faced by the two groups in terms of poverty, informality, lack of social protection, inadequate housing and other areas increase the risks that they have experienced during the pandemic, in terms both of the direct health impact as well as of broader socio-economic outcomes (ECLAC, 2021_[142]; ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]). These disadvantages are reinforced by spatial inequalities, and Indigenous and Afro-descendant people will face different risks depending on

whether they live in urban or rural areas and depending on the specific territories in which they are concentrated due to historical patterns of settlement.

The Indigenous population is no longer predominantly rural in all Latin American countries, and already according to the 2010 round of censuses most Indigenous people lived in cities in four out of the 12 countries for which information was available (ECLAC et al., $2020_{[136]}$). Further, those who live in cities tend to live in deprived conditions: 36% of Indigenous urban dwellers in the region live in slums, nearly twice the proportion of non-Indigenous urban dwellers (World Bank, $2015_{[143]}$). This has important implications for responses to the pandemic focused on Indigenous peoples, as the concentration of Indigenous environmental migrants and displaced persons living in very precarious conditions in large cities exposes them disproportionately to the risk of illness and death from COVID (ECLAC et al., $2020_{[136]}$).

Nonetheless, many Indigenous people continue to live in rural areas, and at the regional level the Indigenous population accounts for 24% of the total rural population of Latin America (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]). As described in the previous section, rural areas face greater deprivation in terms of access to water and sanitation (necessary to prevent the spread of the virus), as well as in access to the Internet (which is needed to participate in remote schooling or economic activities during periods of social distancing). However, Indigenous peoples in rural areas tend to be especially marginalised, due to their remoteness from public services (including health care services), the continued encroachment and appropriation of Indigenous territories, and other factors linked to the systematic erosion of their political, economic, social and cultural rights (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]). The emphasis on communal life and practices in traditional Indigenous communities, while being a source of cultural resilience, also implies increased risk of spreading the disease during the pandemic (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]).

Approximately three to seven million Indigenous people live in forest areas, maintaining traditional languages, knowledge and cultural practices (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]). The relationship between forests and the Indigenous peoples who inhabit them is profound and reciprocal: the forests provide subsistence and cultural continuity for Indigenous communities, who in turn practice traditional and sustainable techniques of forest management and use that contribute to the restoration and adaptation of forests and their biodiversity. These areas are increasingly exposed to large-scale industrial activity such as mining and agriculture, which not only destroy forest habitats but also bring large numbers of external workers to the areas, thus promoting the spread of the virus. Indigenous peoples in voluntary isolation and in a phase of initial contact²⁹ (covering an estimated 200 Indigenous groups, mainly in the Amazon and the Gran Chaco of Paraguay) are especially vulnerable in this respect, as monitoring activities to ensure their protection have been reduced during the pandemic (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]).

Indigenous peoples have implemented a number of collective efforts to address the pandemic, where official State responses have been lacking or deficient. For example, measures such as closing the territorial boundaries of communities have been implemented in almost all countries in the region, and without them it is likely that the health impact among Indigenous peoples would be even greater. Strategies of reciprocity and inter-community cooperation have made up for shortfalls in the coverage of humanitarian aid provided by governments, and traditional medicine techniques have been used to complement or replace formal healthcare, where access to formal health systems has been inadequate. Similarly, in the face of insufficient data to track the progress of the disease and mortality rates amongst Indigenous peoples, some communities have created their own epidemiological monitoring systems (ECLAC et al., 2020_[136]).

The Afro-descendant population, on the other hand, is predominantly urban, with a level of urbanisation exceeding 70% in most countries in the region, and reaching 97% in Uruguay (ECLAC, 2021_[142]). Due to the higher levels of poverty experienced by Afro-descendant people, they tend to live in more overcrowded dwellings, often in slums or informal settlements, making social distancing almost impossible (ECLAC, 2021_[142]). The crisis has also put a spotlight on the vulnerabilities inherent in certain previously less visible occupations, especially in informal employment. For example, Afro-descendent women are more likely to

work in the domestic sector than non-Afro-descendant women in most LAC countries with available data.³⁰ Domestic work, being largely indoors and in close contact with employers or other clients, entails a higher exposure to the virus, whether it be in a private home or in medical or care environments. Further, the high rates of informality in the domestic care sector, and the essential nature of these service during the pandemic, has meant that domestic workers typically lacked the option to stay at home (ECLAC, 2021_[142]).

Data from Brazil show clearly the disproportionate impact of the pandemic on the Afro-descendant population. Various studies and surveys from the first months of the pandemic (up to July 2020) showed that in Brazil, the second-highest risk factor for death from COVID among hospitalised people was being of African descent (the highest risk factor being age), and the Afro-descendant population was at 47% greater risk of death than the non-Afro-descendant population. Afro-descendant people were almost half as likely to work remotely as the non-Afro-descendant population (with 9% and 17.6% of the respective populations working from home). While education has played a role (with an illiterate Afro-descendent patient being 3.8 times more likely to die from COVID-19 than a non-Afro-descendant patient with higher education), even when comparing people with the same level of education, there were 37% more deaths amongst Afro-descendants, rising to 50% more when comparing people with higher education, suggesting that discrimination and racism have played a role (ECLAC, 2021_[142]).

Issues for statistical development

Huge progress has been achieved in the measurement of ethno-racial inequalities in the Latin American region over recent decades. This has been thanks largely to the efforts of social movements advocating for better data to make the needs of Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations more visible, supported by the ongoing process of democratisation in the region (Telles and Paschel, 2014_[144]). In the 1980s, only around half of Latin American countries identified Indigenous populations in their national censuses, and only two countries (Brazil and Cuba) included questions to differentiate Afro-descendants. By the 2010 round of censuses, almost every country in the region either included a question to identify Indigenous and Afro-descendant people or planned to do so (Loveman, 2021_[145]; ECLAC, 2019_[146]).

While censuses are powerful sources of information, they take place only once every decade. Further efforts are needed to improve the availability of disaggregated data by race and ethnicity (ideally identifying not only Indigenous status overall, but also the specific Indigenous groupings, where appropriate) across other data sources such as household surveys and administrative data. This includes the need for data that is better disaggregated by ethnicity and race for medical and death records so as to more accurately evaluate the differentiated health impact of the COVID crisis on Indigenous and Afro-descendant populations (ECLAC, 2021[142]; ECLAC et al., 2020[136]).

Many of the priorities for improving measures of well-being outcomes by ethnicity and race in the Latin American region are common with those in OECD countries. These include (Balestra and Fleischer, 2018_[147]):

- Expanding all relevant data collection exercises to include ethnicity/race/Indigenous identity variables, while respecting the fundamental rights and privacy of individuals by ensuring appropriate measures for data protection and disclosure control.
- Involving relevant communities in the processes of survey development (including the wording of question and response categories), validation of the accuracy of self-reported information, data collection efforts, and the dissemination of results. This will build trust and improve data quality.
- Ensure the representation of hard-to-reach populations, such as Indigenous communities, through non-standard sampling techniques such as time-location sampling or respondent-driven sampling, and include these communities among pre-coded response options where applicable.
- Gather information on diversity in both population censuses and surveys in order to provide robust demographic statistics and timely data that allow assessing multiple well-being outcomes and

discriminatory experiences. Where possible, link census, sample survey data and administrative records pertaining to these populations.

- When data are compared across two or more different collections, consideration needs to be given to how and when the data was collected. Also, assumptions about uncertainties in the resulting data need to be made explicit. Wherever possible, national statistical offices should invest in developing diversity statistical standards and provide clear guidance to improve consistency and comparability across all data sources (censuses, surveys, administrative data).
- Allow respondents to declare more than one identity to allow for the fluidity of ethnic and racial classifications, and to better mirror the increasingly diverse make-up of societies. Statistical categories should reflect demographic changes as well as evolutions in the understanding of racial and ethnic identities.

On this last point, there is a need for more debate and reflection on multiple identities in the region and how to address this issue in national statistical systems, a discussion that should be held with organisations of Afro-descendant and Indigenous peoples. Ethnicity and race are social rather than biological constructs, meaning that the way people identify themselves (and are identified by others) is largely dependent on context and situation, allowing for multiple identifies to co-exist (ECLAC, 2020_[139]). However, official statistics in the region tend to employ self-identification with exclusionary categories, allowing for the capture only of the "main" category selected. Information on the size of different ethnic and racial populations has an undeniable political component, as it can impact the targeting of resources or of the population's access to decision-making processes,³¹ so ensuring its accuracy and representativeness should be a priority.

The impact of ethnicity and race in shaping well-being outcomes is mediated by other intersecting variables such as gender, age, geographic location and socio-economic status. Indigenous and Afro-descendant women, people living in rural areas, the elderly, and people with lower education or other socio-economic markers tend to be more vulnerable, with those accumulating multiple risks being the most deprived. Better understanding the intersectionality of disadvantage requires including larger samples of ethnic and racial minorities in population surveys in order to allow for a more robust analysis of groups with multiple sources of vulnerability. It is also important that data on the situation of Indigenous and Afro-descendant peoples should be analysed with an awareness of the relevant social, territorial and cultural contexts.

From a more conceptual standpoint, the Indigenous notion of well-being, as encompassed in Ecuador's Buen Vivir framework or Bolivia's Vivir Bien framework, puts a greater emphasis on communal relations (including relations between the community and the natural environment) and collective practices than other Western societies (Garcia and Viteri, 2018_[148]). Indigenous perspectives are seldom incorporated into well-being measurement exercises (although Ecuador and Bolivia are notable exceptions). This underscores the need to involve relevant communities in the process of survey development wherever possible. Incorporating Indigenous priorities would also entail a better measurement of important aspects specific to their communities such as territorial rights,³² the maintenance of language, cultural artefacts and representations, and the protection of sacred sites and traditional knowledge (OECD, 2019_[149]).

Educational inequalities

Education allows individuals to acquire the skills needed to understand and master the world, opening opportunities and enhancing their control over their lives (OECD, 2011_[150]). Despite improvements in educational attainment, still less than half of the population in the focal countries aged 25 or more has attained at least upper secondary education, compared to more than 70% on average in the OECD (see Chapter 3).

Figure 5.28 shows performance ratios for selected well-being outcomes and resources for future well-being for people with primary education (dark blue) and secondary education (light blue) in comparison to those with tertiary education, on average across the 11 LAC countries in the focal group. To ease understanding, all indicators are coded in the same direction so that the higher the ratio, the better the relative performance of people with primary and secondary education.

Education has a strong positive impact on people's material living conditions (Figure 5.28, Panel A). In general, people with lower educational attainment experience lower material living conditions. People with primary education and those with secondary education are, respectively, 11 and 6 times more likely to be poor, are more likely to report having insufficient income to meet their needs (respectively twice and 50% more), and less likely to be employed, compared with people with tertiary education. When employed, they are more likely to be in informal employment and to earn less, and more likely to work long hours compared to those with tertiary education. Primary and secondary educated people are also more likely to fear losing their job and more likely to be unemployed. However, the likelihood to be unemployed is slightly higher for secondary educated than for primary educated people. This could be explained by the increasing labour market polarisation, mainly driven by digitalisation, which narrows the demand for middle-skill jobs in favour of low- and high-skill employment (OECD, 2020_[151]; OECD, 2017_[152]).

The relation between education and quality of life is less clear-cut (Figure 5.28, Panel B). On average, primary and secondary educated people, in comparison with the tertiary-educated, report lower life satisfaction, higher negative affect balance, and less social network support. Primary and secondary educated people are also less likely to voice their opinion to an official, while the perception that the country is governed by a few powerful groups for their own benefit is widespread and consistent across all education levels. People with primary education are three times more likely than people with tertiary education are also slightly more likely to report these limitations. This pattern is partially explained by differences in the age distribution across education levels: due to the rise of educational attainment over time, the share of people aged 50 or more (who are also those who are more likely to report health limitations) is higher for those with primary education (41%) than for those with tertiary education (19%) on average across the age groups, this is also consistently lower for those with tertiary education compared to those with primary education.

Satisfaction with services (health care and education) is much higher among people with primary and secondary education than among those with tertiary education. This can be partially explained by the fact that people with higher education have more awareness about the limitations of the education and health systems, as well as higher standards when evaluating them (Cárdenas et al., 2008_[130]). Safety and the perception of safety are also higher among primary educated people: only 21% of them reported having been victim of a crime in the previous 12 months, compared to 27% and 32% for secondary and tertiary educated people, respectively. The education gap for perceived safety is smaller, with the share of those feeling safe when walking alone at night in their neighbourhood being only 4 percentage points higher for primary educated people relative to their tertiary-educated counterparts.

Educational inequalities in social capital are smaller (Figure 5.28, Panel C). While support for democracy, trust in others, volunteering and support for paying taxes are lower for people with primary or secondary education than for the tertiary educated, the perception of an unequal distribution of income is very similar across all levels of education (around 80% of people in all educational categories think that the distribution of income is unfair). Trust in government is higher among primary and secondary educated people (40% and 31% of them, respectively, trust the government, compared to 30% among tertiary educated). Perception of government corruption is high, but lower among primary educated people (69% of them think that corruption is widespread across the government) compared to secondary (75%) and tertiary (76%) educated. Compared to people with tertiary education, trust in the police is higher among people with primary education, but slightly lower among people with secondary education, compared with the tertiary-educated.

Figure 5.28. People with less education face poorer material conditions, while the situation is less clear-cut for quality of life and social capital

Education ratios (distance from parity) relative to tertiary-educated for selected indicators of current well-being and social capital, 2019 or latest available year



Note: Each performance ratio is the simple average by education calculated across the 11 focal countries for which data are available for all the inequality groups taken into consideration. As a result, performance ratios can cover a subset of the 11 focal countries. Performance ratios above 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for primary-educated and secondary-educated, whereas performance ratios below 1 indicate better outcomes (i.e. higher well-being) for tertiary-educated – including negative indicators, which have been reverse-scored. Grey bubbles denote no clear difference with the reference group (tertiary-educated), defined as education ratios within 0.03 points distance to parity. Source: OECD calculations. For a complete list of sources please refer to the "Sources and Methods" tab in the Statlink file

StatLink and https://stat.link/cjs156

The impact of COVID-19 on educational inequalities

The impact of COVID-19 on the lower-educated population is likely to have been more severe across a number of dimensions of well-being, given their vulnerability in terms of material conditions and some dimensions of quality of life. COVID-19 impacted the lower educated more severely, as they were more likely to lose their job or experience other forms of job disruption compared to higher educated workers (OECD, 2021_[153]). When employed, lower educated people were more likely to be essential workers (e.g. working in transport, cleaning, essential retail), more at risk of being exposed to the virus and less likely to be able to telework, compared to higher educated workers (OECD, 2020_[154]). As they are also more likely to be unemployed and to experience financial strain, lower educated people are also more likely to experience depression and anxiety. As noted in Chapter 3, school closures and the shift to remote learning in most countries is likely to have exacerbated gaps in learning outcomes, with a particularly negative impact on vulnerable students with poor Internet connections or weak digital skills or without enough space of their own to focus (OECD, forthcoming_[59]).

The rapid spread of COVID-19 and the severity of its effects on human health have called for people to rapidly acquire and apply information on preventative measures and to adapt their behaviour to avoid getting or spreading the virus. Health literacy (i.e. the capacity to acquire, understand and use health information in a sound and ethical manner) has become critical during the pandemic to help people understand the reasons behind official recommendations and reflect on the outcomes of their actions (Paakkari and Okan, 2020_[155]). People's health literacy is influenced by their level of education, adding an additional dimension to the vulnerability of the low-educated.

Issues for statistical development

Information on well-being outcomes is often available by education, with the exception of housing conditions and infrastructures. However, for some indicators (such as insufficient income, fear of losing the job, perceived elite State capture) information is not available by educational attainment, but only by years of education, which do not necessarily inform on the level of education attained by individuals (because of the possibility of "repeat years"). Further harmonisation of education categories at the source level is needed to ensure a consistent approach to educational inequalities based on educational attainment across the well-being dimensions and indicators.

References

Aarkrog, V. et al. (2018), "Decision-Making Processes Among Potential Dropouts in Vocational Education and Training and Adult Learning", <i>International Journal for Research in Vocational</i> <i>Education and Training</i> , Vol. 5/2, pp. 112-129, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.13152/ijrvet.5.2.2</u> .	[111]
Amarante, V., M. Colacce and F. Scalese (forthcoming), "Poverty and gender in Latin America: how far can income-based measures go?".	[11]
Arnesen, L. et al. (2016), "An analysis of three levels of scaled-up coverage for 28 interventions to avert stillbirths and maternal, newborn and child mortality in 27 countries in Latin America and the Caribbean with the Lives Saved Tool (LiST)", <i>BMC Public Health</i> , Vol. 16/1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3238-z</u> .	[76]
Balestra, C. and L. Fleischer (2018), "Diversity statistics in the OECD: How do OECD countries collect data on ethnic, racial and indigenous identity?", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. 2018/09, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/89bae654-en</u> .	[147]
Bott, S. et al. (2012), <i>Violence Against Women in Latin America and the Caribbean: A comparative analysis of population-based data from 12 countries</i> , Pan American Health Organization, Washington, DC, <u>https://www.paho.org/hq/dmdocuments/2014/Violence1.24-WEB-25-febrero-2014.pdf</u> .	[33]
Cafagna, G. et al. (2019), <i>Envejecer con cuidado: Atención a la dependencia en América Latina y el Caribe</i> , Inter-American Development Bank, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0001972</u> .	[114]
Caputi, J. and D. Russell (1990), "Femicide: speaking the unspeakable", <i>Ms</i> , Vol. 1/2, pp. 34-37.	[37]
Cárdenas, M. et al. (2008), <i>Education and Life Satisfaction: Perception or Reality?</i> , <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/6783786.pdf</u> .	[130]
CDC (2020), <i>Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Health</i> , <u>https://www.cdc.gov/lgbthealth/youth.htm</u> .	[122]
Cecchini, S. et al. (eds.) (2015), <i>Towards universal social protection: Latin American pathways and policy tools</i> , CEPAL, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/39484/S1500752_en.pdf .	[67]
Cecchini, S. et al. (2015), <i>Towards universal social protection: Latin American pathways and policy tools</i> , ECLAC, Santiago.	[140]
CEPAL (ed.) (2013), <i>Ageing, solidarity and social protection in Latin America and the Caribbean.</i> <i>Time for progress towards equity</i> , <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/handle/11362/2620</u> .	[86]
Coker, T., S. Austin and M. Schuster (2010), "The Health and Health Care of Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Adolescents", <i>Annual Review of Public Health</i> , Vol. 31/1, pp. 457-477, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.012809.103636</u> .	[123]
Costa, A. and A. Ludermir (2005), "Transtornos mentais comuns e apoio social: estudo em comunidade rural da Zona da Mata de Pernambuco, Brasil", <i>Cadernos de Saúde Pública</i> , Vol. 21/1, pp. 73-79, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-311x2005000100009</u> .	[88]

Cuartas, J. et al. (2019), "Early childhood exposure to non-violent discipline and physical and psychological aggression in low- and middle-income countries: National, regional, and global prevalence estimates", <i>Child Abuse & Neglect</i> , Vol. 92, pp. 93-105, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.03.021 .	[110]
ECLAC (2021), "COVID-19 Reports: People of African descent and COVID-19: unveiling structural inequalities in Latin America", ECLAC, Santiago.	[142]
ECLAC (2021), COVID-19 Special Report No. 9: The Economic Autonomy of Women in a Sustainable Recovery with Equality, ECLAC, <u>https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46634/S2000739_en.pdf</u> .	[53]
ECLAC (2021), "Repository of information on time use in Latin America and the Caribbean", https://oig.cepal.org/sites/default/files/c2100061_web.pdf .	[26]
ECLAC (2021), Social Panorama of Latin America 2020, ECLAC, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46688/S2100149_en.pdf.	[3]
ECLAC (2020), Addressing violence against women and girls during and after the COVID-19 pandemic requires financing, responses, prevention and data compillation, ECLAC, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/46425/S2000874_en.pdf .	[31]
ECLAC (2020), Afro-descendants and the social inequality matrix: Inclusion challenges [Afrodescendientes y la matriz de la desigualdad social en América Latina: Retos para la inclusión], ECLAC, Santiago.	[139]
ECLAC (2020), Latin America and the Caribbean and the COVID-19 pandemic: economic and social effects, <u>https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/45351-latin-america-and-caribbean-and-covid-19-pandemic-economic-and-social-effects</u> .	[109]
ECLAC (2020), <i>Measurement and status of young women and men in paid and unpaid work</i> , World's Women 2020, <u>https://undesa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/MapJournal/index.html?appid=17627ede6e6241bab21</u> <u>c21deaf483ab1</u> .	[160]
ECLAC (2020), Persons with disabilities and coronovirus disease (COVID-19) in Latin America and the Caribbean: status and guidelines, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45492/S2000299_en.pdf?sequence=1&is</u> <u>Allowed=y</u> .	[106]
ECLAC (2020), Reconstruction and transformation with equality and sustainability in Latin America and the Caribbean, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/46130/1/2000652_en.pdf</u> .	[129]
ECLAC (2019), "Aspectos conceptuales de los censos de población y vivienda: Desafíos para la definición de contenidos incluyentes en la ronda 2020 [Conceptual aspects of population and housing censuses: Challenges for the definition of inclusive content in the 2020 round.]", <i>serie Seminarios y Conferencias</i> , No. 94 (LC/TS.2019/67), <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/44944-aspectos-conceptuales-censos-poblacion-vivienda-desafios-la-definicion</u> .	[146]
ECLAC (2019), "Follow-up of the SDGs from a gender perspective in Latin America and the Caribbean", Note prepared for the Work Session on Gender Statistics, Conference of European Statisticians, 15-17 May 2019, ECLAC.	[156]

ECLAC (2019), Indicator: "Number of femicides or feminicides", <u>https://cepalstat-</u> prod.cepal.org/cepalstat/tabulador/ConsultaIntegrada.asp?idIndicador=2780&idioma=i.	[39]
ECLAC (2019), <i>Time-use measurements in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://oig.cepal.org/sites/default/files/time_use-measurement_in_lac_0.pdf</u> .	[61]
ECLAC (2018), Social Panorama of Latin America 2017, ECLAC, Santiago, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/42717/6/S1800001_en.pdf.	[97]
ECLAC (2018), Social Panorama of Latin America 2018, http://www.cepal.org/en/suscripciones.	[13]
ECLAC (2017), Estrategia de Montevideo para la Implementación de la Agenda Regional de Género en el Marco del Desarrollo Sostenible hacia 2030 [Montevideo Strategy for the Implementation of the Regional Gender Agenda in the context of Sustainable Development to 2030].	[9]
ECLAC (2016), Social Panorama of Latin America 2016.	[63]
ECLAC (2016), <i>The social inequality matrix in Latina America</i> , United Nations, <u>https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/events/files/s1600945_en.pdf</u> .	[8]
ECLAC (2015), Inclusive social development. The next generation of policies for overcoming poverty and reducing inequality in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/39101/4/S1600098_en.pdf .	[90]
ECLAC (2015), <i>Social Panorama of Latin America 2015</i> , United Nations, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/39964/S1600174_en.pdf?sequence=5&is</u> <u>Allowed=y</u> .	[91]
ECLAC (2014), La reproducción en la adolescencia y sus desigualdades en América Latina. Introducción al análisis demográfico, con énfasis en el uso de microdatos censales de la ronda de 2010, <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/36853-la-reproduccion-la-</u> <u>adolescencia-sus-desigualdades-america-latina-introduccion-al</u> .	[44]
ECLAC (2014), Social Panorama of Latin America 2014, ECLAC, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/37627/4/S1420728_en.pdf.	[12]
ECLAC (2006), <i>Manual sobre indicadores de calidad de vida en la vejez</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/3539-manual-indicadores-calidad-vida-la-vejez</u> .	[125]
ECLAC and UN Women (2021), "Measures and actions promoted by the Governments of Latin America and the Caribbean against COVID-19 in key areas for the autonomy of women and gender equality (Preliminary working document)", <u>https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/events/files/220222_documento_mapeo_medidas_co_vid-19_rev_dag_eng.pdf</u> .	[60]
ECLAC et al. (2020), The impact of COVID-19 on indigenous peoples in Latin America (Abya Yala): between invisibility and collective resistance, ECLAC, Santiago.	[136]
ECLAC/INEGI/INMUJERES/UN-Women (2016), Classification of Time-Use Activities for Latin America and the Caribbean (CAUTAL).	[62]

1	305
---	-----

ECLAC/UNICEF (2007), <i>Teenage motherhood in Latin America and the Caribbean. Trends, problems and challenges</i> , <u>https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/36002-teenage-motherhood-latin-america-and-caribbean-trends-problems-and-challenges</u> .	[45]
ECLAC and FILAC (2020), The Indigenous people of Latin America - Abya Yala and the SDG Agenda: Tensions and challenges from a territorial perspective [Los pueblos inidígenos de América Latina - Abya Yala y la agenda 2030 para el Desarrollo Sostenible: Tensiones y desafíos desde una perspectiva territorial].	[138]
ECLAC and ILO (2020), "Employment trends in an unprecedented crisis: policy challenges", Employment Situation in Latin America and the Caribbean, No. 23, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/46309/4/S2000600_en.pdf.	[54]
ECLAC-ILO (2018), Employment situation in Latin America and the Caribbean. Labour market participation of older persons: needs and options, ECLAC/ILO, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/americas/ro-lima/sro-</u> <u>santiago/documents/publication/wcms_630074.pdf</u> .	[95]
Escotto, T. (2015), Las juventudes centroamericanas en contextos de inseguridad y violencia, CEPAL, <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/39229/1/S1500621_es.pdf</u> .	[83]
European Commission et al. (2020), <i>A recommendation on the method to delineate cities, urban and rural areas for international statistical comparisons</i> , <u>https://unstats.un.org/unsd/statcom/51st-session/documents/BG-Item3j-Recommendation-E.pdf</u> .	[132]
Eurostat (2021), Indicator: "Intentional homicide rate for women by intimate partner or family member/relative", https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=crim_hom_vrel⟨=en.	[40]
Fadic, M. et al. (2019), "Classifying small (TL3) regions based on metropolitan population, low density and remoteness", OECD Regional Development Working Papers, No. 2019/06, OECD, Paris.	[133]
Ferreira, F. (2020), <i>Inequality and social unrest in Latin America: The Tocqueville Paradox revisited</i> , World Bank blog.	[4]
Gallup Inc. and ILO (2017), <i>Towards a Better Future for Women and Work: Voices of women and men</i> , Gallup Inc., <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/dgreports/dcomm/publ/documents/publication/wcms_546256.pdf</u> .	[15]
Garcia, N. and J. Viteri (2018), "Methodological proposal for the construction of well-being measures in Ecuador [Propuesta metodológica para la Construcción de Medidas de Bienestar en el Ecuador]", INEC Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Censos, Quito, <u>https://www.ecuadorencifras.gob.ec/documentos/web-</u> inec/Bibliotecas/Libros/Documento_metodologico_Metricas_de_Bienestar_11122018.	[148]
Gasparini, L. et al. (2015), "Female Labor Force Participation in Latin America: Evidence of Deceleration", No. 181, Universidad Nacional de la Plata, Centro de Estudios Distributivos, Laborales y Sociales (CEDLAS), <u>https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/127697/1/cedlas-</u>	[14]

Gender Equality Observatory for Latin America and the Caribbean (2021), <i>Distribution of total employed population by productivity level and sex</i> , <u>https://oig.cepal.org/en/indicators/distribution-total-employed-population-productivity-level-and-sex</u> .	[16]
Gherardi, N. (2016), Otras forma de violencia contra las mujeres que reconocer, nombrar y visibilizar, ECLAC, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/40754/S1601170_es.pdf .	[30]
GHRC - USA (n.d.), <i>Femicide and Feminicide: Fact Sheet</i> , Guatemala Human Rights Commission, Washington, DC, <u>http://www.ghrc-</u> <u>usa.org/Programs/ForWomensRighttoLive/factsheet_femicide.pdf</u> .	[35]
Gigantesco, A. et al. (2019), "The Relationship Between Satisfaction With Life and Depression Symptoms by Gender", <i>Frontiers in Psychiatry</i> , Vol. 10, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00419</u> .	[87]
Global Health 50/50, APHRC and ICRW (2021), <i>The Covid-19 Sex Disaggregated Data Tracker:</i> <i>February Update Report</i> , <u>https://globalhealth5050.org/the-sex-gender-and-covid-19-</u> <u>project/about-us/</u> .	[49]
Gracia, E. (2004), "Unreported cases of domestic violence against women: towards an epidemiology of social silence, tolerance, and inhibition The "iceberg" of domestic violence", <i>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</i> , Vol. 58, pp. 536-537, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jech.2003.019604</u> .	[34]
Grove, J. et al. (2015), "Maternal, newborn, and child health and the Sustainable Development Goals—a call for sustained and improved measurement", <i>The Lancet</i> , Vol. 386/10003, pp. 1511-1514, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(15)00517-6</u> .	[77]
Heise L and Garcia Moreno C (2002), "Violence by intimate partners", in Krug E.G., L. et al. (eds.), <i>World Report on Violence and Health</i> , World Health Organization, Geneva.	[28]
Hobbs, C. et al. (2020), "COVID-19 in Children: A Review and Parallels to Other Hyperinflammatory Syndromes", <i>Frontiers in Pediatrics</i> , Vol. 8, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fped.2020.593455</u> .	[100]
IDB (2017), ¿Cómo viven los adultos mayores en América Latina y el Caribe?, https://publications.iadb.org/publications/spanish/document/Panorama _Como_viven_los_adultos_mayores_en_ALC_es_es.pdf.	[113]
ILO (2021), SDG Indicator 8.3.1: Indicator: 8.3.1: Proportion of informal employment in total employment, by sector and sex, https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database/ .	[164]
ILO (2021), SDG Indicator 8.8.1: Fatal and non-fatal occupational injuries per 100,000 workers, by sex and migrant status, https://ilostat.ilo.org/topics/safety-and-health-at-work/ .	[22]
ILO (2020), Global Employment Trends for Youth 2020: Technology and the future of jobs, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/dgreports/dcomm/ publ/documents/publication/wcms_737648.pdf.	[112]

307

ILO (2019), Panorama Laboral America Latina y el Caribe 2019 [Labour Overview for Latin America and the Caribbean 2019], ILO Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean, Peru, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/americas/ro-</u> <u>lima/documents/publication/wcms_732198.pdf</u> .	[17]
ILO (2018), Women and men in the informal economy: a statistical picture (Third edition).	[20]
ILO (2017), <i>Global Estimates of Child Labour: Results and trends 2012-2016</i> , ILO, Geneva, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/dgreports/</u> <u>dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_575499.pdf</u> .	[158]
ILO (2017), Regional factsheet for the Americas: 2017 Global Estimates of Modern Slavery and Child Labour, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@ed_norm/@ipec/documents/publication/wcms_59 7871.pdf.	[75]
ILO (2016), Formalizing Domestic Work, ILO.	[24]
ILO (2016), Women at Work Trends 2016.	[18]
ILO (2015), Youth and Informality Promoting Formal Employment among Youth: Innovative Experiences in Latin America and The Caribbean, ILO Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean, Lima.	[81]
ILO Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean (2019), <i>Women in the World of Work:</i> <i>Pending Challenges for Achieving Effective Equality in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , ILO, Lima, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/americas/ro-</u> <u>lima/documents/publication/wcms_736930.pdf</u> .	[19]
INEC (2018), Encuesta Nacional sobre Discapacidad [National survey on disability], https://www.inec.cr/encuestas/encuesta-nacional-sobre-discapacidad.	[117]
INEGI (2019), Statistics related to the International Day of the Eradication of Violence Against Women, 25 November ["Estadísticas a propósito del día internacional de la eliminación de la violencia contra la mujer, 25 noviembre], INEGI, https://www.inegi.org.mx/contenidos/saladeprensa/aproposito/2019/Violencia2019_Nal.pdf.	[38]
INEI (2014), Primera Encuesta Nacional Especializada sobre Discapacidad 2012 [First National Specialised Survey on Disability 2012], <u>https://www.inei.gob.pe/media/MenuRecursivo/publicaciones_digitales/Est/Lib1171/ENEDIS</u> <u>%202012%20-%20COMPLETO.pdf</u> .	[120]
INSP (2016), Encuesta Nacional de Percepción de la Discapacidad en Población Mexicana 2010 [National Survey of Perceptions of Disability in the Mexican Population 2010], https://encuestas.insp.mx/enpdis/index.php .	[118]
Inter-American Commission on Human Rights /Rapporteurship on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (2013), <i>Indigenous Peoples in Voluntary Isolation and Initial Contact in the Americas:</i> <i>Recommendations for the full respect of their human rights</i> , OAS Organization of American States, <u>http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/indigenous/docs/pdf/report-indigenous-peoples-voluntary-isolation.pdf</u> .	[163]

308		

Inter-American Development Bank (2018), <i>The Future of Work in Latin America and the Caribbean: Education and Health, the Sectors of the Future?</i> , https://publications.iadb.org/en/future-work-latin-america-and-caribbean-education-and-health-sectors-future-interactive-version .	[52]
Jewkes, R., P. Sen and C. Garcia Moreno (2002), "Sexual violence", in Krug, E. et al. (eds.), <i>World Report on Violence and Health</i> , World Health Organization, Geneva, <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/42495/9241545615_eng.pdf;jsession</u> .	[29]
Jutting, J. and J. de Laiglesia (2009), <i>Is Informal Normal? Towards more and better jobs in developing countries</i> , OECD Development Centre, <u>https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/9789264059245-en.pdf?expires=1615473078&id=id&accname=ocid84004878&checksum=31453504A7E68FF504E107A704E4295B</u> .	[23]
Kann, L. et al. (2016), "Sexual Identity, Sex of Sexual Contacts, and Health-Related Behaviors Among Students in Grades 9–12 — United States and Selected Sites, 2015", MMWR. Surveillance Summaries, Vol. 65/9, pp. 1-202, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.ss6509a1</u> .	[124]
Kawachi, I. (2001), "Social Ties and Mental Health", <i>Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine</i> , Vol. 78/3, pp. 458-467, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/jurban/78.3.458</u> .	[89]
Kendig, S., M. Mattingly and S. Bianchi (2014), "Childhood Poverty and the Transition to Adulthood", <i>Family Relations</i> , Vol. 63/2, pp. 271-286, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/fare.12061</u> .	[71]
Langman, J. (2019), From Model to Muddle: Chile's Sad Slide Into Upheaval.	[5]
Lansbury, L., C. Brown and J. Nguyen-Van-Tam (2017), "Influenza in long-term care facilities", <i>Influenza and Other Respiratory Viruses</i> , Vol. 11/5, pp. 356-366, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/irv.12464</u> .	[116]
Latinobarómetro (2015), "Degree of agreement: Women should work only if the partner does not earn enough money" [Grado de acuerdo: Mujeres deben trabajar sólo si la pareja no gana suficiente], <u>https://www.latinobarometro.org/latOnline.jsp</u> .	[165]
Loveman, M. (2021), "The politics of a datascape transformed: ethnoracial statistics in Brazil in regional comparative perspective [A política de um cenário de dados transformado: estatísticas etnorraciais no Brasil em uma perspectiva comparativa regional]", <i>Sociologias</i> , Vol. 23/56, pp. 110-153.	[145]
Lustig, N. and M. Tommasi (2020), <i>Covid-19 and social protection of poor and vulnerable groups in Latin America: a conceptual framework</i> , UNDP, <u>https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home/library/crisis_prevention_and_recovery/covid-19-and-social-protection-of-poor-and-vulnerable-groups-inhtml</u> .	[131]
Michaeljon, A., E. Bell and J. Holden (2016), <i>DFID Guidance Note: Shifting Social Norms to Tackle Violence against Women and Girls (VAWG)</i> , VAWG Helpdesk, London.	[41]
Mostafa, T. (2019), ""Why don't more girls choose to pursue a science career?"", <i>PISA in Focus</i> 93.	[10]
NASEM (2015), Strengthening the Scientific Foundation for Policymaking to Meet the Challenges of Aging in Latin America and the Caribbean, National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.17226/21800</u> .	[126]

OECD (2021), <i>Man Enough? Measuring Masculine Norms to Promote Women's Empowerment</i> , Social Institutions and Gender Index, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6ffd1936-en</u> .	[55]
OECD (2021), <i>Measuring What Matters for Child Well-being and Policies</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e82fded1-en</u> .	[65]
OECD (2021), "Risks that matter 2020: The long reach of COVID-19", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/44932654-en</u> .	[153]
OECD (2020), A Territorial Approach to the Sustainable Development Goals: Synthesis report, OECD Urban Policy Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e86fa715-en</u> .	[161]
OECD (2020), "Combatting COVID-19's effect on children", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/2e1f3b2f-en</u> .	[99]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19: Protecting people and societies", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e5c9de1a-en</u> .	[104]
OECD (2020), OECD Employment Outlook 2020: Worker Security and the COVID-19 Crisis, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/1686c758-en</u> .	[154]
OECD (2020), OECD Regions and Cities at a Glance 2020, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/959d5ba0-en.	[135]
OECD (2020), <i>SIGI 2020 Regional Report for Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , Social Institutions and Gender Index, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/cb7d45d1-en</u> .	[42]
OECD (2020), "What is happening to middle-skill workers?", in OECD Employment Outlook 2020: Worker Security and the COVID-19 Crisis, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/c9d28c24-en .	[151]
OECD (2020), "Women at the core of the fight against COVID-19 crisis", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/553a8269-en.	[57]
OECD (2020), Women at the Core of the Fight Against the Covid-19 Crisis, OECD.	[56]
OECD (2019), <i>Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en.	[115]
OECD (2019), <i>Linking Indigenous Communities with Regional Development</i> , OECD Rural Policy Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/3203c082-en</u> .	[149]
OECD (2019), OECD Economic Surveys: Argentina 2019, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/0c7f002c-en.	[93]
OECD (2019), OECD Economic Surveys: Colombia 2019, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/e4c64889-en.	[92]

OECD (2019), <i>SIGI 2019 Global Report: Transforming Challenges into Opportunities</i> , Social Institutions and Gender Index, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/bc56d212-en</u> .	[46]
OECD (2019), <i>Under Pressure: The Squeezed Middle Class</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/689afed1-en .	[2]
OECD (2018), OECD Economic Surveys: Brazil 2018, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eco_surveys-bra-2018-en.	[94]
OECD (2017), <i>How's Life? 2017: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2017-en</u> .	[6]
OECD (2017), OECD Employment Outlook 2017, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/empl_outlook-2017-en.	[152]
OECD (2017), <i>Preventing Ageing Unequally</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264279087-en</u> .	[66]
OECD (2015), <i>How's Life? 2015: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/how_life-2015-en</u> .	[69]
OECD (2011), <i>How's Life?: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264121164-en</u> .	[150]
OECD (forthcoming), COVID-19 and Well-Being Evidence Scan.	[59]
OECD/CAF/ECLAC (2016), Latin American Economic Outlook 2017: Youth, Skills and Entrepreneurship, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/leo-2017-en</u> .	[80]
OECD/European Commission (2020), <i>Cities in the World: A New Perspective on Urbanisation</i> , OECD Urban Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/d0efcbda-en</u> .	[128]
OECD/IDB/The World Bank (2014), <i>Pensions at a Glance: Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/pension_glance-2014-en</u> .	[96]
OECD/ILO (2019), <i>Tackling Vulnerability in the Informal Economy</i> , Development Centre Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/939b7bcd-en</u> .	[21]
OECD/The World Bank (2020), <i>Health at a Glance: Latin America and the Caribbean 2020</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/6089164f-en</u> .	[79]
Paakkari, L. and O. Okan (2020), COVID-19: health literacy is an underestimated problem, Elsevier Ltd, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30086-4.	[155]
PAHO (2020), "Weekly Press Briefing on the COVID-19 Situation in the Americas", <u>https://www.paho.org/en/media/weekly-press-briefing-covid-19-situation-americas</u> .	[101]
PAHO (2017), Health in the Americas+, 2017 Edition. Summary: Regional Outlook and Country Profiles, <u>https://iris.paho.org/bitstream/handle/10665.2/34321/9789275119662_eng.pdf?sequence=6&isAllowed=y</u> .	[78]

Russell, D. and N. Van de Ven (eds.) (1976), <i>Crimes Against Women: The Proceedings of the International Tribunal. East Palo Alto, CA: Frog in the Well; 1976.</i> , Frog in the Well, East Palo Alto, CA.	[36]
Sánchez-Ancochea, D. (2021), The Costs of Inequality in Latin America: Lessons and Warnings for the Rest of the World, I. B. Tauris, London.	[1]
Santana, V., L. Kiss and A. Andermann (2019), "The scientific knowledge on child labor in Latin America", <i>Cadernos de Saúde Pública</i> , Vol. 35/7, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/0102-</u> <u>311x00105119</u> .	[73]
Santos, M. (2019), "Non-monetary indicators to monitor SDG targets 1.2 and 1.4: Standards, availability, comparability and quality" <i>, Statistics series</i> , No. No. 99 (LC/TS.2019/4), ECLAC, Santiago.	[134]
SENADIS (2015), Segundo Estudio Nacional de la Discapacidad [Second National Study on Disability], https://www.senadis.gob.cl/pag/355/1197/ii_estudio_nacional_de_discapacidad.	[119]
Soto, H. and D. Trucco (eds.) (2015), <i>Youth: Realities and Challenges for Achieving Development with Equality</i> , <u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/40015/1/S1501235_en.pdf</u> .	[84]
Stiglitz, J., J. Fitoussi and M. Durand (eds.) (2018), For Good Measure: Advancing Research on Well-being Metrics Beyond GDP, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264307278-en</u> .	[7]
Sudre, C., B. Murray and T. Varsavsky (2020), "Attributes and predictors of Long COVID: analysis of COVID cases and their symptoms collected by the Covid Symptoms Study App", <u>https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.10.19.20214494v1.full.pdf</u> .	[166]
Telles, E. (2014), <i>Pigmentocracies: Ethnicity, Race, and Color in Latin America</i> , University of North Carolina Press.	[141]
Telles, E. and T. Paschel (2014), "Who is Black, White or Mixed Race? How skin color, status and nation shape racial classification in Latin America", <i>American Journal of Sociology</i> , pp. 864-907.	[144]
Thévenon, O. et al. (2018), "Child poverty in the OECD: Trends, determinants and policies to tackle it" <i>, OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers</i> , No. 218, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/c69de229-en</u> .	[70]
Tsirigotis, K., W. Gruszczynski and M. Tsirigotis (2011), "Gender differentiation in methods of suicide attempts", <i>Medical Science Monitor</i> , Vol. 17/8, pp. 65-70, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3539603/</u> .	[157]
Ullman, H. (2018), <i>Main challenges faced by young people in Latin America and the Caribbean</i> , <u>https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Youth/ECLAC.pdf</u> .	[43]
UN Women (2021), <i>Towards parity and inclusive participation in Latin America and the Caribbean: Regional overview and contributions to CSW65</i> , UN Women, New York, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/document/files/lac_consultation_csw65.pdf .	[47]

UN Women (2020), "The pandemic's impact due to COVID-19 on violence against women", <u>https://lac.unwomen.org/en/noticias-y-eventos/articulos/2020/11/impacto-de-la-pandemia-covid-en-violencia-contra-las-mujeres</u> .	[58]
UN Women (2020), <i>From Insights to Action: Gender Equality in the wake of Covid-19</i> , <u>https://www.unwomen.org/-</u> <u>/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2020/gender-equality-in-the-</u> <u>wake-of-covid-19-en.pdf?la=en&vs=5142</u> .	[48]
UN Women (2020), "Sexual Harassment in the Informal Economy: Farmworkers and domestic workers", <u>https://www.unwomen.org/-</u> /media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2020/discussion-paper-sexual- harassment-in-the-informal-economy-en.pdf?la=en&vs=4145.	[25]
UN Women (2019), <i>Progress of the world's women 2019–2020: Families in a changing world</i> , <u>https://www.unwomen.org/-</u> /media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2019/progress-of-the-worlds- women-2019-2020-en.pdf?la=en&vs=3512.	[27]
UNDESA (2020), Sustainable Development, https://sdgs.un.org/.	[74]
UNDP (2020), UNDP in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.latinamerica.undp.org/content/rblac/en/home.html.	[127]
UNESCO (2021), UNESCO Science Report: The race against time for smarter development, UNESCO, Paris, <u>https://www.unesco.org/reports/science/2021/en/race4smarter-</u> <u>development</u> .	[159]
UNESCO (2017), School violence and bullying: global status report, https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000246970?posInSet=1&queryId=e2a1a7e5-847e- 4351-8eed-92dfc642211c.	[85]
UNICEF (2021), UNICEF data: Covid 19 and children, <u>https://data.unicef.org/covid-19-and-</u> children/.	[98]
UNICEF (2021), UNICEF MICS, http://mics.unicef.org/.	[121]
UNICEF (2020), COVID-19: Más del 95 por ciento de niños y niñas está fuera de las escuelas de América Latina y el Caribe [More than 95 per cent of children are out of school in Latin America and the Caribbean], https://www.unicef.org/mexico/comunicados-prensa/covid-19-m%C3%A1s-del-95-por-ciento-de-ni%C3%B1os-y-ni%C3%B1as-est%C3%A1-fuera-de-las-escuelas-de.	[103]
UNICEF (2020), Impact of COVID-19 on Children and Families in Latin America and the Caribbean, https://www.unicef.org/lac/media/14381/file/UNICEF_LACRO_COVID19_impact.pdf.	[102]
UNICEF (2020), UNICEF data: Covid 19 and children, <u>https://data.unicef.org/covid-19-and-</u> <u>children/</u> .	[107]
UNICEF (2020), Youth speak up about violence during COVID-19, <u>https://www.unicef.org/lac/en/youth-speak-about-violence-during-covid-19</u> .	[108]

UNICEF/CEPAL (2019), Las mediciones multidimensionales de pobreza infantil en América Latina y el Caribe y a nivel internacional [Multidimensional measures of child poverty in Latin America and the Caribbean and at the international level], <u>https://www.unicef.org/lac/sites/unicef.org.lac/files/2019-</u> 10/PDF%20Las%20mediciones%20multidimensionales%20de%20pobreza%20infantil%20en %20Am%C3%A9rica%20Latina%20y%20el%20Caribe%20y%20a%20nivel%20internacional. pdf.	[72]
United Nations (1948), <i>Universal Declaration of Human Rights</i> , <u>https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights</u> .	[162]
UNODC (2019), Global Study on Homicide, <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/gsh/Booklet1.pdf</u> .	[82]
Villatoro, P. (2017), Indicadores no monetarios de pobreza: avances y desafíos para su medición: Memoria del seminario regional realizado en Santiago, los días 15 y 16 de mayo de 2017 [Non-monetary indicators of poverty: measurement achievements and challenges, Summary of a regional seminar in Santiago, 15-16 May 2017], ECLAC, Santiago.	[64]
WFP (2020), <i>El impacto de COVID-19 en programas de comidas escolares en América Latina y el Caribe [The impact of COVID-19 on school meal programmes in Latin America and the Caribbean]</i> , <u>https://historias.wfp.org/26-de-33-paises-han-suspendido-sus-programas-de-comidas-escolares-en-america-latina-y-el-caribe-5687c79e75a3</u> .	[105]
WHO (2013), Global and regional estimates of violence against women: prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and non-partner sexual violence, <u>http://www.who.int</u> .	[32]
World Bank (2020), Gender Dimensions of the COVID 19 Pandemic.	[51]
World Bank (2020), <i>Policy Note: Gender dimensions of the Covid-19 pandemic</i> , World Bank Group.	[50]
World Bank (2020), <i>World Development Indicators</i> , <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.65UP.TO.ZS?locations=ZJ</u> .	[68]
World Bank (2015), <i>Indigenous Latin America in the Twenty-First Century: the first decade</i> , World Bank Group, Washington, DC, <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/145891467991974540/pdf/Indigenous-Latin-America-in-the-twenty-first-century-the-first-decade pdf</u>	[143]
World Bank Group (2018), <i>Afro-descendants in Latin America: Towards a Framework of Inclusion</i> , World Bank Group, Washington, DC.	[137]

Notes

¹ As noted by Deere, Kanbur and Stewart (2018_[7]), "any significant horizontal inequality is unjust since there is no reason why people should receive unequal rewards or have unequal political power merely because they are black rather than white, women rather than men, or of one ethnicity rather than another"; at the same time, "horizontal inequalities have been shown to raise the risk of violent conflict significantly", (as they) "provide powerful grievances which leaders can use to mobilise political protest, by calling on cultural markers (e.g. a common history or language or religion) and pointing to group exploitation" (p. 87).

² These issues are not completely absent from data collections. On the contrary, migration has long been included as a background variable in censuses, administrative records and some household surveys, although the under-measurement of the migration population remains a challenge. Disability has also been considered in many recurrent measurement instruments in the region, but there is a lack of standardisation and therefore of comparable measures on this issue. And as for sexual orientation and gender identity, there is an almost total lack of data.

³ Throughout this report, the eleven focal countries refer to Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.

⁴ One explanation for men's increased suicide rates may be the pressure of restrictive norms of masculinity. When men fail to comply with the masculine norms dictated by society, this may induce important psychosocial consequences (OECD, 2021_[55]). However, it should also be noted that while worldwide men are two to three times more likely to commit suicide, women are more likely to suffer episodes of major depression, and when counting both successful and unsuccessful suicide attempts, women are more likely than men to attempt suicide (Tsirigotis, Gruszczynski and Tsirigotis, 2011_[157]).

⁵ It should also be emphasised that these differences are likely not due to natural differences in ability by gender, but are rather the consequence of social conditioning through discriminatory norms and the educational environment, and that this has the effect of encouraging boys' performance and discouraging girls' performance in these areas (UNESCO, 2021_[159]).

⁶ Possible explanations could include the fact that men tend to participate more in the public space and therefore experience some forms of discrimination that women do not. Another possible explanation is that social norms normalise some types of discrimination, making women less likely to be aware of the discriminatory aspects of their situations. However, more research is needed to fully understand this result and to confirm its validity.

⁷ Once again, the disproportionate burden of unpaid care and domestic work taken on by women plays a role. In the LAC region, 57.8% of women aged 15-29 who are not in employment, education or training (categorised as NEET) are engaged in unpaid care and domestic work (as are 66.1% of women aged 25-29), compared with only 7% of men aged 15-29 in the NEET category. (ECLAC, 2020[160]).

⁸ Throughout this chapter, as for the rest of this report, 'poverty' refers to the absolute poverty rate as calculated by ECLAC, and 'extreme poverty' refers to the extreme poverty rate as calculated by ECLAC, unless otherwise stated (see Chapter 2, Box 2.1).

⁹ As explained in Box 2.1 (Chapter 2), the extreme poverty threshold is calculated as the value necessary to purchase the basic food basket without additional goods and services, while absolute poverty adds to the costs of the food basket those of essential non-food components.

¹⁰ It should be noted, however, that women with zero income need not be poor (and indeed, due to the dominance of traditional family structures many of the region's most affluent families are likely to be headed by a sole male earner with the wife earning no income). This indicator therefore says as much about women's agency and overall economic autonomy as it does about their poverty outcomes.

¹¹ Results across the focal countries ranged from 17.5% of respondents in Brazil to 51.3% in Mexico (Latinobarómetro, 2015_[165]).

¹² The gap is even larger when considering non-agricultural employment: on average, across the focal countries, 50% of women's non-agricultural employment was informal in 2019, compared with 46% of men's (ILO, 2021_[164]).

¹³ However, it should also be noted that the methodology used in LAC countries to record time use is different from that used in most OECD countries, hence the two values are not fully comparable.

¹⁴ Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay.

¹⁵ According to survey data from 11 Latin American countries in the mid to late 2000s (ranging from 2004 to 2009), in most countries the reported prevalence of partner violence was two to three times greater among women whose first live birth occurred before age 17 (or age 15) compared with those whose first birth occurred after age 24 (Bott et al., 2012_[33]).

¹⁶ From (Bott et al., 2012_[33]): "[There are] a number of findings that suggest exposure to violence in childhood may have long-term and intergenerational effects. For example, after controlling for other factors, the most consistent risk factor for experiencing physical or sexual intimate partner violence against women across all countries was a history of 'father beat mother'. Similarly, the prevalence of intimate partner violence was significantly higher (usually around twice as high) among women who reported having experienced physical abuse in childhood compared with those who did not. Partner violence was also significantly higher (usually more than twice as high) among women who reported experiencing sexual abuse in childhood compared with those who did not. In addition, children living in households where women had experienced intimate partner violence were significantly more likely than other children to be punished with hitting, beating, spanking, or slapping (note that surveys did not always identify who punished the children)."

¹⁷ Gender imbalances in the health impact of Covid also need to be considered beyond overall infection and death rates. A preliminary study in the United Kingdom, based on data collected via a symptom tracker app, indicated that women under 60 were much more likely to suffer from "long Covid" symptoms (lasting longer than a month, and with the potential of leading to long-term illness), with women in the 40-50 age group twice as likely as similarly-aged men to be affected (Sudre, Murray and Varsavsky, 2020_[166]). ¹⁸ Latin American governments state the importance of gender-specific information systems in the Montevideo Strategy (ECLAC, 2017^[9]), a joint declaration of the priorities for the implementation of the Regional Gender Agenda in the context of the UN 2030 Agenda. Statistical offices in the region also emphasised the importance of the gender perspective when formulating the prioritised set of SDG indicators for Latin America and the Caribbean. As a result, the regional framework agreed by the Conference of Statisticians of the Americas (CEA) underlines the importance of monitoring the structural challenges faced in the pursuit of gender equality, particularly with respect to time use and women's physical and economic autonomy (ECLAC, 2019^[156]).

¹⁹ Chapter 3 on Quality of Life includes the mortality rate of children aged under five, as it is an important indicator of overall health status and systems. Chapter 4 on the Resources for Future Well-being includes the NEET rate (Youth not in education, employment or training), youth informal employment, youth educational attainment and child malnutrition, given the importance of these indicators not only at an individual level, but also as a reflection of the stock of human capital within societies.

²⁰ Although gender differences in child labour may also be due to under-reporting for girls, who are more likely to be involved in less visible forms of labour such as domestic work in households (ILO, $2017_{[158]}$). Girls are also more likely to be involved in unpaid work: global estimates show that 55% of children performing household chores are female (Thévenon et al., $2018_{[70]}$).

²¹ In the context of Indigenous peoples, it is important to distinguish exploitative forms of child labour from domestic and productive activities that take place in childhood as part of family support and knowledge transferral strategies based on the formative processes of their own culture. It is a fundamental element in the processes of upbringing and the transmission of ancestral knowledge and traditions and constitutes a way of progressively developing skills and abilities for adult life. Therefore, it is part of their "right freely to participate in the cultural life of the community", as stated in Article 27 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (United Nations, 1948_[162]). The available data do not allow to differentiate between Indigenous people living in traditional communities and those who do not.

²² For example in the *Children's World* survey, which uses visual and story-telling techniques to elicit meaningful responses (OECD, 2021_[65]).

²³ No information is, however, available on urban slums and informal settlements, which are excluded from the data on overcrowding in urban settlements.

²⁴ Beyond digital infrastructure, the share of jobs that are amenable to remote work (which is linked to the skills profile of predominant occupations) is also an important determinant of exposure to the virus.. Recent OECD work has shown that capital regions have the highest potential for remote working, with rates that are 8 percentage points higher than the respective country average (OECD, 2020_[135]).

²⁵ Regions with sub-national government are also responsible, including through public spending, for many public policies that matter for well-being and SDGs – particularly for Federal countries such as Mexico, Brazil and Argentina. A 2016 review of OECD countries found that OECD sub-national governments were responsible for around 40% of total public expenditure and 60% of total public investment. Of these public resources, at least 70% were invested in core areas of the SDGs, such as education, public services, economic affairs and environmental protection (OECD, 2020_[161]).

²⁶ Figure 5.24 gives only a general indication of differences rather than a precise assessment of the current situation, as data availability and timeliness vary widely depending on the measure (see the Statlink and the Note to Figure 5.24 for more detail). These issues reflect the overall shortcomings of available data and the need for more timely and comprehensive data on well-being by ethnicity and race in the region (see the later section on "Issues for Statistical Development"). Nonetheless, the over-arching message that Indigenous and Afro-descendant people experience worse outcomes than their comparison group in most well-being measures is valid and clear.

²⁷ Afro-descendants were 3% more likely to work in the informal sector in Brazil (2015) and Uruguay (2005) and 1.3% more likely in Colombia (2015). However in Ecuador, Afro-descendants were 3.5% less likely to work in the informal sector (World Bank Group, 2018_[137]).

²⁸ However, it should be noted that interpreting the overcrowding indicator is not straightforward for Indigenous communities, as living in close proximity may be associated with residential and kinship patterns specific to each culture and – in that sense – would denote cultural robustness.

²⁹ Defined as follows: "Indigenous peoples in voluntary isolation are Indigenous peoples or segments of Indigenous peoples who do not maintain sustained contacts with the majority non-Indigenous population, and who generally reject any type of contact with persons not part of their own people. They may also be peoples or segments of peoples previously contacted and who, after intermittent contact with the non-Indigenous societies, have returned to a situation of isolation and break the relations of contact that they may have had with those societies... Indigenous peoples in initial contact are Indigenous peoples or segments of Indigenous peoples who maintain intermittent or sporadic contact with the majority non-Indigenous peoples who maintain intermittent or segments of peoples who have initiated a process of contact recently. However, 'initial' should not necessarily be understood as a temporal term, but as a reference to the scant extent of contact and interaction with the majority non-Indigenous society." (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights /Rapporteurship on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, 2013_[163]).

³⁰ Afro-descendant female workers were more likely to be domestic workers than non-Afro-descendant female workers across all five focal countries with available data from the latest census (Brazil, 2010; Costa Rica, 2011; Ecuador, 2010; Mexico, 2015; Peru, 2018) (ECLAC, 2020_[139]).

³¹ For example, in Chile, the share of the Indigenous population in the abbreviated 2017 Census was the basis for determining the number of reserved seats for Indigenous representatives in the Constitutional Convention process to reform the Chilean constitution.

³² Also relevant for Afro-descendant peoples.

6 Policy through a well-being lens: Experiences from LAC and wider OECD countries

The LAC region faces a number of persistent challenges to societal wellbeing, which are being aggravated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Addressing these challenges calls for a multidimensional approach to public policy. This chapter describes how such an approach can help LAC countries to address the highly interconnected challenges they face by: 1) systematically focusing government action on the well-being outcomes of greatest need; 2) fostering a more coherent, whole-of-government approach to improving societal well-being; 3) encouraging more anticipatory governance; 4) strengthening the social contract between governments and citizens; and 5) leveraging new forms of international co-operation. Practical examples are provided of how a multidimensional approach can be embedded throughout the policy cycle.

Challenges to societal well-being in LAC countries

Improving the measurement of multidimensional well-being is important but not sufficient for promoting policies that foster inclusive and sustainable development. The main focus of this report has been to bring together the available comparative evidence on well-being and sustainability in the LAC region and to identify areas for statistical development. The scope of this exercise – spanning material conditions, guality of life, resources for future well-being and inequalities of opportunity - illustrates the breadth of the indicators needed to inform public policy about the full range of aspects that shape people's lives. However, while the development of a comprehensive indicator set is essential for gaining a more complete picture of a country's challenges and resources, the mere existence of such information is not enough to ensure its policy use. A well-being policy approach uses well-being indicators and evidence in an integrated way throughout the policy cycle to work towards a more comprehensive, long-term and integrated vision of development. It firmly focuses government action on what matters most to people and society, rather than on a single (or very narrow range of) objective(s), such as GDP growth, independently of others (European Union, 2021[1]). An increasing number of governments around the world are incorporating elements of such an approach (whether or not they use the specific "well-being" label) in recognition of the fact that dealing with the major challenges of the world today requires moving beyond traditional, short-term and silooriented ways of thinking and acting.1

Taking a multidimensional approach to public policy is especially important for the LAC region. The previous chapters have shown that even before the pandemic, Latin American and Caribbean countries were facing persistent challenges across multiple dimensions of well-being and sustainability and that the pace of progress in areas such as poverty and inequality was beginning to slow. Recent social unrest in the LAC region has underlined the magnitude of the disconnect and the dissatisfaction experienced by many citizens towards their governments. The impact of the COVID-19 crisis has further deepened the societal challenges, impacting every dimension covered in this report, and will likely continue to do so for the foreseeable future. The multifaceted nature of the policy challenges faced by the LAC region were explored in detail in the 2019 edition of *Latin American Economic Outlook* (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). That report focused on how the development challenges and opportunities in the region have evolved with the region's overall progress in the last decades, showing how GDP growth alone cannot address the structural obstacles to achieving inclusive and sustainable well-being due to the existence of various "development traps" that need to be addressed together (Box 6.1).

Box 6.1. Societal well-being in LAC countries is challenged by several "development traps"

The 2019 *Latin America Economic Outlook* identified four development traps in LAC countries, whose circular and self-reinforcing dynamics keep countries stuck in low levels of overall well-being:

A productivity trap: In LAC countries, stagnant productivity performance is associated with an export structure biased towards primary sectors with low levels of sophistication (such as agriculture, fisheries or mining). This export structure presents barriers to entry and does not generate backward linkages in the economy. This, in turn, makes it difficult for micro, small and medium-sized enterprises, which are abundant in LAC, to connect to international markets. Hence, the region is poorly integrated into global value chains. The LAC's weak participation in these global chains is also associated with low levels of technology adoption and few incentives to invest in productive capacities. Overall competitiveness remains low, making it difficult to move towards a more sophisticated export structure and towards higher added-value segments of the global value chains. This fuels a vicious circle that negatively affects productivity. The

COVID-19 crisis has deepened this productivity trap, as the Latin America and Caribbean region was hit especially hard by GDP contraction in 2020 (OECD, 2020[3]).

- A social vulnerability trap: Most people in LAC countries who have escaped poverty have become part of a vulnerable middle class that relies on low-quality and often informal jobs with little or no social protection and low and often unstable income. Just over 61% of the region's workers are in informal employment, defined as workers who do not benefit from employment-related social protection programmes, such as pensions, paid annual leave or sick leave (see Chapter 2). Unstable income prevents these workers from investing in further education and training and thus from moving to higher productivity jobs, keeping them stuck in vulnerable positions. The COVID-19 crisis has exacerbated this situation, bringing lower employment rates, a rising share of informal jobs in the labour market and increasing poverty (see Chapter 2). While digital technologies have helped many to navigate the crisis, the digital divide has prevented the most vulnerable from benefiting from these solutions (see Chapter 3, section on Knowledge and Skills). In addition, confinement measures combined with a lack of Internet access have generated a significant educational backlog among the most vulnerable children and youth, threatening human capital formation and thus future well-being (OECD et al., forthcoming[4]).
- An institutional trap: The expansion of the middle class in LAC, which represented approximately one-third of the population before the COVID-19 crisis, has translated into mounting aspirations and demands by citizens for better quality public services and institutions. The region's institutions have struggled to respond effectively, giving rise to an institutional trap, with declining citizen trust and satisfaction and deepening social disengagement. In turn, citizens' low levels of trust and satisfaction with government is weakening public revenues and limiting governments' capacity to create better services. In addition, undervalued public services are prone to becoming highly politicised and weakly professionalised, which limits their capacity and reinforces the low value placed on such services (OECD, 2020[5]).

The pandemic's impact on poverty and inequality is likely to fuel further social discontent and poses additional challenges (OECD, 2020_[3]), as it has impacted LAC in a context where trust in government is structurally low (see Chapters 3 and 4). Strengthening the social contract between governments and citizens is therefore essential to enable successful collaboration to improve the well-being of current and future generations.

• An environmental trap: Lastly, the LAC countries are being held back by environmentally and economically unsustainable development models that have a strong bias towards material- and resource-intensive economic activities. Compared to 2000, intact forest area in the LAC region fell by around 9% (by around 400 000 square kilometres), while high levels of local water stress (e.g. 45% in the Dominican Republic and 26% in Mexico¹) lead to water scarcity (see Chapter 4). The environmental trap is reducing the sustainability of economic development and heightening people's vulnerability to environmental risk, with cascading effects on other well-being outcomes. This highlights the need to transform the economic development model of LAC countries and to direct post-COVID-19 economic stimulus programmes towards building economic models grounded in environmental sustainability (OECD, 2020_[3]).

Note:

1. Water stress refers to gross freshwater abstraction as a proportion of the total available renewable freshwater.

These four development traps interact and reinforce each other, creating vicious circles that compromise progress towards greater societal well-being. For example, while addressing the productivity trap is a clear pathway for raising living standards in a region where jobs remain precarious and informality is prevalent (the vulnerability trap), informality itself acts as a headwind against efforts to increase productivity (the

productivity trap). The lack of an adequate safety net and weak health and educational services (the institutional trap) further increases people's vulnerability (the vulnerability trap). At the same time, this vulnerability trap reduces tax compliance, with less than half (45%) of the population in the focal countries believing that tax avoidance can never be justified (Chapter 4), creating further barriers to improving institutional quality (the institutional trap). Similarly, the environmental trap increases vulnerability by depleting the resources that are needed for sustainable economic development, and is worsened by low diversification of economic productivity (the productivity trap) as well as by institutional obstacles to securing direct investment in environmentally friendly technologies (the institutional trap). Given their interconnectedness, overcoming these complex development challenges requires a strong multidimensional approach and co-ordinated policy responses.

This chapter describes how a multidimensional lens can support efforts by LAC governments to raise wellbeing for all, now and in the future. In the following section, it outlines the building blocks of a multidimensional approach to public policy and describes its value in terms of: 1) guiding a whole-ofgovernment approach to raising societal well-being; 2) helping to increase the effectiveness and efficiency of public spending; 3) encouraging more anticipatory governance; 4) strengthening the social contract between governments and citizens; and 5) informing international co-operation. Next, it provides an overview of emerging practice in applying a multidimensional lens to public policy, including relevant experiences from the LAC region and OECD countries. Unless otherwise stated, the LAC-specific findings in this section stem from bilateral meetings between the OECD Secretariat and LAC countries. The last section summarises the main conclusions and highlights opportunities to further develop a multidimensional approach to public policy in LAC countries.

The value of a multidimensional development approach in the LAC region

What is a multidimensional approach to public policy?

Multidimensional well-being frameworks take a wider perspective on societal progress, moving "beyond GDP" (European Union, 2021_[1]). In addition to the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), adopted by 193 nations in 2015, more than half of all OECD countries have developed their own tailor-made multidimensional well-being frameworks and indicator sets, several of which pre-date the SDGs (Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming_[6]; Exton and Shinwell, 2018_[7]). Multidimensional frameworks aim to better address the multifaceted nature of country development by considering social, environmental and economic goals, as well as inclusion and sustainability (European Union, 2021_[1]). Conceptual frameworks, which describe the different domains and dimensions of societal well-being, are often operationalised through a set of well-being metrics to assess levels of current well-being, inequalities and resources for future well-being:

• **Current well-being** indicators include measures of *quality of life* (e.g. health, safety, knowledge and skills, social connectedness, civic participation) alongside measures of *material well-being* (e.g. income and wealth, jobs, housing conditions). Measuring the multiple dimensions of people's current well-being provides a comprehensive view of the final outcomes that matter to people and that policy makers are ultimately seeking to improve.

Indicators of current well-being typically consist of a wide range of objective measures, often complemented by some subjective indicators. People's own experiences of their lives (e.g. their life satisfaction, trust in others and in public institutions, fear of crime, and perceived discrimination) can alert policy makers to issues that are not picked up by objective measures (OECD, $2013_{[8]}$).²

• The measurement of **inequalities** highlights the diversity of people's experiences and living standards, based on personal characteristics (e.g. gender, age, socio-economic background, race or ethnicity) as well as the regional distribution of well-being outcomes within countries. Measuring
inequalities is particularly relevant in the LAC region, where socio-economic and regional disparities run deep through societies, as seen in the previous chapters of this report.

Measures of sustainability focus on the key resources that are needed to underpin well-being now and into the future. The OECD and others conceptualise these as "capitals", such as social capital, human capital, natural capital and economic capital (OECD, 2013[9]; Exton and Fleischer, forthcoming[6]). A "capitals approach" acknowledges that gains in current well-being are not sustainable if they deplete the resources that shape well-being over time. This includes trust and citizens' willingness to positively contribute to societal outcomes (social capital), future health and educational outcomes (human capital), natural assets, ecosystems and their services on which we depend (natural capital), and the produced and financial assets that support sustainable economic development (economic capital).

In addition, measures of transboundary effects help assess country impacts on well-being elsewhere, for example in terms of carbon footprints, foreign aid or export of waste (Stats NZ, 2018[10]; CBS, 2020[11]; UNECE, Eurostat and OECD, 2013[12]).

Multidimensional frameworks place the focus on desired policy outcomes, rather than on the means to get there (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Over the last decades, governments have often given priority to GDP growth relative to other goals, implicitly assuming that well-being would follow. However, a growing body of evidence shows that economic growth and well-being do not necessarily go hand in hand. Around the world, countries with similar levels of GDP per capita display very different societal outcomes in other areas (OECD, 2020_[14]) (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). As discussed in Chapter 1, this is also true for middle- and upper-middle-income countries, including many LAC countries.³ The divergence between GDP and wider societal outcomes underlines the importance of looking "beyond GDP" and applying a multidimensional approach to societal progress (Stiglitz, Sen and Fitoussi, 2009_[15]; Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2019_[16]). While reinvigorating economic activity is a key priority in the LAC region in the wake of the pandemic, the form and quality of economic recovery (rather than the quantity of economic activity alone) will determine the extent to which this can improve lives (Sarracino, 2019_[17]).

A multidimensional approach to public policy focuses governments' attention on the range of societal outcomes, as well as their interactions, that are key to a well-functioning and resilient society (European Union, 2021_[1]). It does so by using well-being frameworks and measures in an *integrated* way and throughout the policy cycle (Figure 6.1).



Figure 6.1. Well-being frameworks and measures can inform every stage in the policy cycle

Source: Adapted from Exton C. and M. Shinwell (2018[7])

In the **agenda-setting stage**, a situational analysis of multidimensional outcomes helps governments to identify priority areas for action (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Comprehensive dashboards of well-being indicators, typically developed by National Statistical Offices, can provide a diagnostic tool to identify countries' strengths and weaknesses and to compare performance against other countries. Even where comprehensive data do not (yet) exist, multidimensional frameworks can help guide the agenda-setting process as a conceptual tool, by encouraging governments to consider each of the dimensions and domains of societal well-being.

Embedding well-being frameworks in the **policy formulation and budgeting stage** is important to align government spending and policy development with identified societal priorities. From a practical perspective, using a smaller set of societal well-being indicators for this purpose helps to make the application of a multidimensional lens manageable in the budgeting and policy formulation stage (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2019[16]). The development of such smaller, policy-focused well-being frameworks has often been led by Treasuries or other central government bodies, based on various selection methodologies: in France, the 10 *Nouveaux Indicateurs de Richesse* ("the New Wealth Indicators") were the product of broad public consultation; in New Zealand, the five overarching well-being objectives that guide the budget and policy development process were selected based on a diagnostic well-being scan, using the full suite of well-being indicators; and in Italy, a set of 12 well-being indicators was selected by an expert committee established by the Prime Minister (Durand and Exton, 2019[13]). Whether established based on data analysis, expert groups, focus group discussions or a combination of these approaches, the chosen set of well-being objectives needs to have broad societal legitimacy and support to serve as the basis for government decision-making (Durand and Exton, 2019[13]).

During and following **policy implementation**, the wider diagnostic set of well-being indicators can support **monitoring and evaluation** of the effectiveness of policy interventions on the desired outcomes, as input into the ongoing cycle of policy development. Here, a broad and comprehensive set of well-being indicators enables governments to track the development of well-being outcomes and their distributions over time and to evaluate the impact of specific policy programmes on desired societal outcomes.

The value of a multidimensional approach to public policy

Multidimensional well-being frameworks can underpin a better targeted, more coherent approach to addressing the complex development challenges that LAC countries face. Improving the well-being of society requires policies that take into account the wide range of well-being determinants and factors and how these vary across people and time. Anchoring policy in a comprehensive framework also supports the strategic alignment of outcome objectives across government. Around the world, central government departments tend to be organised in siloes where policies on economic, environmental and social issues are designed, implemented and monitored largely separately from each other. In these siloed processes, each ministry works towards its own set of objectives, with few incentives to invest in outcomes that fall under the responsibility of other departments (APPG, 2014[18]). In this context, economic statistics are often used mostly to assess economic policies, social statistics mostly for social policies, and environmental statistics mostly for environmental ones (Durand and Exton, 2019[13]). Instead, a multidimensional outcomes-based framework provides a clear statement about the aspects of people's lives that the government is jointly seeking to improve, which typically span multiple government departments and imply a shared responsibility for their attainment. A multidimensional approach puts a core set of societal wellbeing objectives and indicators (spanning environmental, economic and social objectives and including short- and long-term perspectives) at the heart of all policy development. These multidimensional policy frameworks do not replace sectoral, inter-sectoral, regional or sub-population frameworks or analysis. They rather bring them together in an overarching, whole-of-government framework that enables policy makers to see the bigger picture and the ways in which their work and objectives intersect with those of other departments. Strengthening a whole-of-government approach to raising societal well-being is particularly important in the LAC region, as the development challenges it faces are highly interconnected rather than isolated processes.

Multidimensional outcomes frameworks can help to strengthen the effectiveness and efficiency of public expenditure to raise societal well-being in the region. Existing development traps mean that the fiscal space for LAC governments to invest in raising societal well-being is limited. While there are large differences between LAC countries, on average, tax revenues remain low at 23% of GDP in 2019 – more than 10 percentage points below the OECD average (OECD et al., 2021[19]). This makes it essential that governments deploy public spending in the most strategic and co-ordinated manner possible on the policies and programmes that will deliver the highest societal returns on investment. In addition to considering the well-being returns of each individual line of expenditure, governments need mechanisms for taking a holistic view across their budgets, to minimise negative spill-overs and maximise positive synergies. A common framework of shared outcomes, spanning all government departments, can help to facilitate this process. The ultimate aim of this co-ordination is to fully harness the opportunities for spending in each policy ministry to create positive feedback loops that support the objectives of other ministries (e.g. targeted spending on health or education that has positive impacts on labour force participation and productivity, or that reduces social protection expenditure). At the same time, such co-ordination can improve policy design by helping to anticipate and mitigate risks when well-intended actions in one policy area trigger problems in other areas that will then require additional expenditure to address (i.e. policies that add to the burden on social or environmental protection systems - for example, by raising the price of essential goods, triggering unemployment or increasing environmental pollution). As the COVID-19 crisis is putting further pressures on public revenues, co-ordinating spending on the policies and programmes that raise societal well-being in the most cost-effective manner is now more crucial than ever.

A multidimensional approach can help lay the foundations for rebuilding trust between citizens and governments in LAC countries. The pandemic has highlighted the important role of effective collaboration between governments and citizens in determining societal outcomes (Borgonovi and Andrieu, 2020[20]; Bartscher et al., 2020[21]). However, as described in Chapters 3 and 4 of this report, the COVID-19 crisis has hit many LAC countries in a context where the social contract between governments and citizens has already been structurally weakened. Strengthening trust in government is therefore fundamental for effective collaboration between governments and citizens in building forward, post-pandemic. The OECD distinguishes between five key drivers of trust in government that relate to government competencies (responsiveness and reliability) as well as the values that guide government actions and behaviours (integrity, openness and fairness) (OECD, 2017[21]). Establishing societal well-being objectives through a trusted and transparent participatory process that reflects the diversity of voices in society can help strengthen government openness, responsiveness and fairness. This is particularly important in the LAC countries, where civil society's participation in the definition of societal goals and development strategies remains limited to date (OECD et al., 2019[2]; OECD, 2020[3]; Máttar and Cuervo, 2017[23]). Using an inclusive and participatory approach to define societal well-being priorities can help reconnect governments and citizens based on a shared sense of purpose, as a starting point for mobilising collective action towards these objectives. By operationalising a well-being vision into a well-being measurement framework, with indicators for each of the societal goals, governments' public accountability towards these goals can be strengthened, laying a sounder basis for maintaining trust over time. The joint development of a well-being framework and measures can thus be an important part of wider efforts to reconnect governments and citizens that focus on each of the five drivers of trust in government. This includes the importance of further efforts to strengthen public sector integrity and accountability as well as promoting and protecting civic space, that is, the set of legal, policy, institutional and practical conditions necessary for non-governmental actors to access information, express themselves, associate, organise and participate in public life (OECD, 2017[24]).

Multidimensional frameworks can also support more long-term planning by encouraging systematic consideration of both well-being outcomes today and resources for tomorrow. Many multidimensional frameworks include forward-looking components, such as indicators of the social, human, natural and economic capital stocks that support future well-being. As such, they respond to the critique that GDP fails to take sustainability into account – in terms both of whether economic growth is itself sustainable over time, but also whether growth is coming at the price of environmental and social costs that offset the benefits of growth (Exton and Shinwell, 2018_[7]). Maintaining a clear distinction between current well-being outcomes and resources for future well-being helps to clarify the important trade-offs that often exist between the two. This is particularly important as future well-being outcomes can easily be overshadowed by current concerns (Boston, 2016_[25]).

Just as national policy making can benefit from broader, well-being focused perspectives, a multidimensional approach can also help inform international co-operation. The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the importance of multilateral governance and international co-operation for coping with and responding to the crisis. In the wake of the pandemic, and considering countries' aspirations for more equal and sustainable futures, there is an opportunity to broaden the objectives of international co-operation towards wider well-being outcomes and to move beyond the current income-related indicators that still largely influence the allocation of public concessional finance today. Looking forward, a multidimensional approach can encourage a change in perspectives and practices, allowing for the creation of renewed partnerships that take into account the multidimensionality of development – by considering social, environmental and economic goals as well as their interconnections – and that favour a whole-of-government approach. Multidimensional frameworks can also help draw greater attention to transboundary effects and the interconnected nature of development outcomes, strengthening the basis for shared agenda-setting and a more coherent approach across countries. By helping individual countries better appreciate how their national and local policies may affect global public goods and cross-border outcomes,

The scope for mutual learning and policy dialogue based on a broader view of development outcomes applies more generally to a vision for a renewed multilateral and co-operation system based on equal footing. Despite the significant uptake of the 2030 Agenda by countries in the LAC region, including the Agenda's multidimensional view of development, traditional economic indicators such as GDP and Gross National Income (GNI) continue to largely determine eligibility for donor assistance. Since higher levels of GNI per capita are taken to reflect a higher degree of development, middle and higher-income economies can be excluded from financial aid, as they are considered to be sufficiently developed. Yet often these countries continue to face important structural challenges and combine good performance on some objectives of the 2030 Agenda with lower performance on others. Wide within-countries inequalities may also translate into a country-level measure of GNI per capita that exceeds the threshold for Overseas Development Assistance eligibility whereas a large part of the country, or even the majority of the population, still falls short of it. These situations are not anomalies or idiosyncrasies reflecting specific national circumstances, but the natural consequence of relying on narrow, average measures that can hide large discrepancies and inequalities in well-being outcomes. A multidimensional approach is therefore important to inform regional dialogue and co-operation.

A multidimensional approach to public policy: Building on experience from Latin America and around the world

Although policy applications of well-being metrics and frameworks differ across countries, a number of emerging experiences are creating a strong knowledge basis for countries to learn from each other. The ways in which multidimensional concepts and evidence are integrated throughout the policy cycle differs between countries (Exton and Shinwell, 2018_[7]; Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). This partly reflects the fact that the most effective approaches, models and tools need to work within local circumstances. There is therefore no such thing as a universal "multidimensional approach" to public policy. Nonetheless, recent decades have seen a growing number of practices embedding multidimensional perspectives throughout the policy cycle. This section describes these emerging practices, drawing on relevant case studies from LAC countries as well as wider OECD experiences. The evidence is organised around the main stages of the policy cycle (see Figure 6.1):

- **Agenda-setting:** Building on a multidimensional framework to identify well-being priority areas for government action, favouring a long-term view and a focus on prevention.
- **Budgeting:** Aligning government spending with societal well-being outcomes of highest priority and using the budget process as a tool to drive stronger policy coherence.
- Policy formulation and implementation: Using multidimensional outcome-based frameworks to encourage a whole-of-government approach to raising well-being, to identify the package of interventions most effective in achieving the selected priority areas, and to strengthen policy coherence towards these priorities.
- **Outcomes-monitoring and policy evaluation:** Using a multidimensional lens to monitor societal progress and to guide evaluations that consider the breadth of outcomes that are important to societal well-being.

Using multidimensional frameworks in agenda-setting

Using a multidimensional framework to guide the government agenda-setting process helps to focus government action on the well-being outcomes of the highest priority. More than half of OECD countries have developed well-being measurement and policy frameworks that go "beyond GDP" to specify the

range of outcomes that are important for the well-being of people today and in the future (Stiglitz, Fitoussi and Durand, 2019_[16]). In many countries, conceptual well-being frameworks have been underpinned by measurement frameworks that enable governments to identify priority areas for government action. Grounding government priorities in a diagnostic societal well-being scan can increase transparency on the range of outcomes that have been considered in agenda-setting. This can then play an important role in increasing public accountability and strengthening citizens' trust in government. It also encourages more anticipatory governance by systematically considering current well-being outcomes as well as well-being resources for tomorrow. Even where comprehensive data are not readily available, conceptual frameworks can help embed wider considerations into the government agenda-setting process by outlining the core components of societal well-being – and their interrelationships – that need to be considered.

In the development of well-being frameworks, many governments have engaged in a national dialogue to come to a broadly shared vision, across politicians, civil society, businesses, academics and policy makers, on what makes for a good life (Exton and Shinwell, 2018_[7]; León Guzmán, 2015_[26]; RREE, 2010_[27]). Such participatory processes can offer important value to both governments and citizens: well-listening governments can learn more about citizens' perspectives, issues and concerns, particularly among those who are most vulnerable. At the same time, citizens can gain a deeper understanding of the often complex interplay between the societal well-being outcomes at stake and can play a more direct role in public agenda-setting and decision-making (OECD, 2020_[28]). An inclusive process that actively reaches out to those who face higher barriers or are less used to or willing to "get involved" is essential to make sure that well-being frameworks incorporate the views of people in society who are underserved or less heard.

Table 6.1 provides an overview of the main "beyond GDP" frameworks and measures used by LAC governments. The most notable example of a multidimensional societal progress framework used by LAC countries is the 2030 Agenda, an internationally agreed set of policy goals and targets centred around the core elements of current well-being, inequalities, the sustainability of well-being over time, and transboundary effects. As will be discussed in more detail below, national development plans also play an important role in multidimensional agenda-setting in LAC countries. Some countries, including Ecuador and Bolivia, have developed their own local well-being frameworks to help inform policy development. In addition, the use of multidimensional measures, such as multidimensional poverty indices, has helped advance the "beyond GDP" agenda in LAC countries (Table 6.1).

Framework	Туре	Uses in LAC	Approach to well-being	Main scope
Agenda 2030 (the UN Sustainable Development Goals)	Policy commitments and supporting measurement framework	 Development vision and planning Goal and target-setting Budget allocation Monitoring and evaluation 	Aspirations and deprivations	Whole-of- government
National development plans (various)	Vision statements and conceptual framework (sometimes accompanied by policy measures)	Including: • Development vision and planning • Goal and target-setting • Budget allocation • Horizontal (sectoral) and vertical (subnational) co-ordination • Monitoring and evaluation	Aspirations	Whole-of- government
Buen Vivir (Ecuador)	Conceptual and measurement framework	Non-official well-being measurement ¹ Development vision and planning	Aspirations and deprivations	Whole-of- government
Vivir Bien (Bolivia)	Conceptual framework	Development vision and planning	Aspirations	Whole-of- government
Multidimensional	Measurement framework	Official poverty measurement	Deprivations	Sectoral

Table 6.1. Overview of the main "beyond GDP" frameworks and measures applied to public policy in LAC countries

Framework	Туре	Uses in LAC	Approach to well-being	Main scope
measures of poverty		 Development planning Goal and target-setting Budget allocation Monitoring and evaluation 		
Social Progress Index	Conceptual and measurement framework	 Non-official development measurement (Paraguay)¹ Development vision and planning 	Aspirations and deprivations	Whole-of- government
Multidimensional targeting measures	Targeting measures	Targeting social policy	Deprivations	Sectoral

Note:

1. Official measures generally imply recognition of this measure by the national statistical office as one of the country's leading indicators, in addition to having periodic updates of its data. Non-official measures have generally been one-off, non-periodic efforts to collect data and calculate a measure, with more limited use and recognition.

Source: Adapted from Montoya and Nieto-Parra (forthcoming[29])

The 2030 Agenda has received significant commitments from most governments and statistical offices in the LAC region. Many LAC countries have adapted their institutional frameworks to comply with the 2030 Agenda (Table 6.2), appointing responsibility for the co-ordination of efforts towards achieving the SDGs to either existing public agencies or newly established (inter-institutional) commissions (ECLAC, 2021_[30]). The 2030 SDG agenda has also been a significant driving force behind broadening the agenda-setting process and encouraging statistical development in the region. Several LAC countries have aligned their national development plans with the SDGs (CLAD, 2018_[31]). For example, in Guatemala, the *Plan Nacional de Desarrollo K'atun: nuestra Guatemala 2032* contains 129 goals, of which 90% are in line with the 2030 SDG objectives. Similarly, in Colombia, 98% of the goals established in the 2018-2022 National Development Plan (*Pacto por Colombia, pacto por la equidad*) are aligned with the SDG agenda (Joint SDG Fund, 2021_[32]).

Table 6.2. Legal frameworks underpinning compliance with the 2030 Agenda in LAC countries

Country	Leading institution or body	Technical secretariat	Legal framework for the 2030 agenda	Legal provisions
Argentina	National Council for the Co- ordination of Social Policies	-	Decree No. 499-2017	Appoint lead institution Promote co-ordination
Bolivia	Inter-institutional Committee of the Goals of the PDES and Sustainable Development (CIMPDS)	-	Multi-ministerial Resolution No. 001/2017	Create lead body Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Goal monitoring
Brazil	Government Secretariat of the Presidency	-	Decree No. 9980-2019	 Appoint lead institution Promote co-ordination Goal monitoring
Chile	National Council for the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development	Ministry of Social Development	Decree No. 49-2016	 Create lead body Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Facilitate Public-Private Partnerships Encourage citizen participation Goal monitoring
Colombia	High-level Inter-institutional Commission for the enlistment and effective implementation of the 2030 Agenda	National Planning Department	Decree No. 280-2015	 Create lead body Identify data gaps Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Facilitate Public-Private Partnerships Create accountability mechanisms

Country	Leading institution or body	Technical secretariat	Legal framework for the 2030 agenda	Legal provisions
				Goal monitoring and evaluation
Costa Rica	High-Level Council of the SDGs	Ministry of Planning and Economic Policy	Decree No. 40203	Create lead body Facilitate Public-Private Partnerships Create accountability mechanisms Encourage citizen participation Goal monitoring and evaluation
Dominican Republic	Inter-institutional Commission of High Political Level for Sustainable Development	Ministry of Economy, Planning and Development	Decree No. 23-16	Create lead body Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Goal monitoring
Ecuador	Technical Secretariat of Planning	-	Executive Decree No. 622	 Appoint lead institution Promote co-ordination
Mexico	National Council of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development	President's office	Agreement to create an SDG specialised technical committee	 Create lead body Promote co-ordination Create accountability mechanisms Goal monitoring and evaluation
Panamá	Inter-institutional and Civil Society Commission	Ministry of Social Development	Decree No. 393-2015	Create lead body Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Facilitate Public-Private Partnerships Create accountability mechanisms Goal monitoring
Paraguay	Inter-institutional SDG Commission 2030 Paraguay	Ministry of Foreign Affairs	Decree No. 3581-2020	 Create lead body Identify stakeholders Promote co-ordination Create accountability mechanisms Goal monitoring
Uruguay	Planning and Budget Office (OPP)	-	Resolution No. 988-2016	 Appoint lead institution Promote co-ordination Goal monitoring

Source: Adapted from ECLAC (2021[30])

Some LAC countries have developed local well-being frameworks in consultation with stakeholders from across society. For example, in Ecuador, the notion of "buen vivir" ("good living") refers to the ambition to pursue collective well-being in a sustainable relationship with the environment. The concept has its origin in the worldview of the indigenous peoples of the Andes and the Amazon (originally "Sumak Kawsay" in the Quechua language). Approved by referendum in September 2008, Ecuador incorporated the concept of Buen Vivir into its constitution. The Ecuadorian Constitution was the first in the world to recognise nature as having constitutional rights (León Guzmán, 2015_[26]). Similarly to Ecuador, *Vivir Bien* was put forward as an alternative vision of development in Bolivia, building on principles of balance and harmony, with strong roots in the indigenous worldviews of the Aymara peoples of the Andean region. The Vivir Bien framework was incorporated into Bolivia's 2009 Constitution to guide state action (Weyer, 2017_[33]). Even though the Buen Vivir and Vivir Bien frameworks represent important steps in moving towards more balanced approaches to development, to date, they mostly remain conceptual frameworks with relatively little impact on the way public policy decisions are made.

Broad public and political support, as well as specific institutional mechanisms that anchor well-being priorities into long-term government operations, are important to ensure a continuous commitment (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). For example, in Ecuador, changes in the political environment have resulted in a weakening of support for the Buen Vivir approach. Several OECD countries have "locked in" certain aspects of a multidimensional approach through legislation to help extend public accountability for societal well-being outcomes beyond electoral cycles (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]; Ormston,

Pennycook and Wallace, 2021_[34]). France, Italy and New Zealand, as well as Scotland and Wales, have created legal requirements for their governments to report on well-being outcomes and to engage in a regular public consultation on which well-being outcomes should be considered. For example, Scottish Ministers have a duty to consult on, develop and publish a new set of National Outcomes for Scotland at least every five years (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Although there is never a guarantee that an administration will give continuity to the previous administration's strategy, a vision of overarching societal goals that has been developed for and by the people is generally more difficult to discard (OECD, EU and UN ECLAC, 2019_[35]).

The use of multidimensional measures, such as multidimensional poverty indices (MPI), has also framed well-being-oriented programmes in LAC countries. The LAC region has a long tradition of measuring poverty from a multidimensional perspective. The MPI (Alkire, 2018[36]) complement traditional monetary poverty measures by capturing a wider range of deprivations that people face, including in areas such as health, education, housing, job and social security, and social connectedness (0). Although the MPI do not represent a comprehensive well-being framework as such,⁴ they are an important step towards using multidimensional measures in the policy process, for example to better target government initiatives to those most in need. Colombia, for instance, has used information from its national multidimensional poverty index to support the information from the national multidimensional targeting system (SISBEN IV) to deliver new social assistance programmes and services (Ingreso Solidario) to the most vulnerable during the COVID-19 crisis, going beyond traditional income-based poverty measures (MPPN, 2020_[37]; Prosperidad Social, 2021(38), The United Nations Human Development Index (UNDP, 2018(39)) and the Social Progress Index (Social Progress Imperative, 2020[40]) have also gained considerable traction in LAC countries over the last decades (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). The use of these multidimensional measures has encouraged a more evidence-based approach to government agenda-setting and policy development by taking into account the multifaceted nature of progress.

National development planning plays a crucial role in the agenda-setting process in LAC countries and is increasingly fostering a multidimensional view of what development is about (OECD et al., 2019[2]). The concept of development planning gained currency outside the socialist countries in the 1950s and 1960s, following a broad consensus in favour of state intervention in the economy (e.g. the Marshall Plan). This popularity continued for more than two decades, after which the global popularity of national planning dwindled in the 1980s, especially among high-income countries. From the early 2000s onwards, LAC countries' commitment to the UN Millennium Development Goals - followed in 2015 by the approval of the 2030 Agenda – motivated many of them to pursue their development goals in a more structured way. This has led to the emergence of a new generation of development plans (Chimhowu, Hulme and Munro, 2019[41]). Currently, at least 18 LAC countries have national development plans in place (OECD et al., 2019[2]). A review of development plans in the LAC region against the OECD Well-Being Framework using text mining analysis shows that, in terms of current well-being, national development plans tend to focus most strongly on income and wealth, reflecting widespread concerns in the region about poverty (see Figure 6.2). In addition, the well-being domains of knowledge and skills, environmental quality, safety, civic engagement, and health also feature relatively commonly. There is more limited reference in development plans to issues of work and job quality, housing and social connections, whereas subjective well-being and work-life balance are least commonly mentioned as part of the development plans (see Figure 6.2).





Figure 6.2. Current well-being domains featuring in LAC national development plans

Note: The colour intensity indicates the frequency of references in the national development plans of 16 LAC countries to the dimensions of the OECD Well-Being Framework. As a colour darkens, the frequency of references to a given dimension within the plan increases. The sum of the relative frequencies across all dimensions in a country's national development plan is 100. Each country's text data comes from the latest development plan (or its equivalent) approved by the end of 2020. See methodological details in Annex 6.B. Source: Authors' elaboration based on text analysis of country national development plans

In terms of sustainability, national development plans in LAC countries focus strongly on economic capital, with more limited references to the other resources needed to sustain well-being over time. The text mining analysis indicates that development plans in the LAC region refer most frequently to the development of economic capital (such as gross capital formation, infrastructure investment, research development and managing external debt). This is followed by references to aspects of social capital, such as trust in government and institutions, perceptions of corruption, and tax morale. Across LAC countries, natural capital (such as in relation to greenhouse gas emissions, endangered species and deforestation) features less clearly. The development of human capital (such as in relation to youth Not in Employment, Education, or Training [NEET], child malnutrition and tobacco consumption) is least frequently referred to in LAC national development plans.



Figure 6.3. Future well-being domains featuring in LAC national development plans

Note: The colour intensity indicates the frequency of references in the national development plans of 16 LAC countries to the dimensions of the OECD Well-Being Framework. As a colour darkens, the frequency of references to a given dimension within the plan increases. The sum of the relative frequencies across all dimensions in a country's national development plan is 100. Each country's text data comes from the latest development plan (or its equivalent) approved by the end of 2020. See methodological details in Annex 6.B. Source: Authors' elaboration based on text analysis of country national development plans

Embedding a stronger long-term focus in national development plans is important to ensure that the plans foster more sustainable development. Improving well-being is a long process and cannot be achieved by a single administration. Using a multidimensional framework to systematically consider both well-being today, as well as resources for tomorrow, can help to identify sustainable pathways for development. Nonetheless, as the heat map above shows (Figure 6.3), apart from economic capital, LAC national development plans include very few references to the other important resources needed to sustain well-being over time. This may partly reflect the large diversity in the scope of LAC national development plans. In some countries, development planning is a medium-term process linked to a single (4 to 6 year) administration, as in Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador and Mexico. In others, these plans seek to define long-term development goals and strategies beyond the current political cycle, as in Paraguay and the

Dominican Republic (ILPES/AECID, 2020_[42]). Several LAC countries, including Paraguay and Uruguay, have formulated long-term plans through participatory processes with a broad representation of different stakeholders (Box 6.2). Aligning national development plans with the 2030 Agenda, as is done for example in Paraguay, Argentina and Guatemala, also encourages a longer-term perspective. Combining long-term planning with strong accountability mechanisms for current achievement is important to leverage the strengths of both approaches (see later section on "Multidimensional Monitoring and Evaluation").

Box 6.2. Participatory approaches to developing national development plans in Paraguay

The Paraguay 2030 National Development Plan

Already in 2014, Paraguay published a long-term roadmap for public policy up to 2030. The 2030 Paraguay National Development Plan was the first to bring different sector plans together in a single, overarching plan focused on three strategic axes: 1) poverty reduction and social development; 2) inclusive economic growth; 3) strengthening Paraguay's projection in the world. These axes were intersected by four cross-cutting themes: 1) equality of opportunity; 2) efficient and transparent public management; 3) territorial development and land management; and 4) environmental sustainability. The preparation of the development plan, published in December 2014,¹ was led by the Technical Secretariat for Economic and Social Development Planning (STP, by its Spanish acronym) and built on a participatory approach to establish a country vision up to 2030 and to define concrete development goals (OECD, 2018_[43]).

Once the 2030 Plan had been established, the Paraguay government created a select committee within the planning authority to monitor its implementation. The 2030 National Development Plan has been an important mechanism to align both sector-based strategies and sub-national strategies with those for the country as a whole. The goals embedded in this plan have provided sub-national decision-makers with more precise guidance about the most strategic areas for public investment. Ministries, secretariats and other public entities must prepare sector plans based on the objectives and strategic axes of the National Development Plan, in co-ordination with the Planning Secretariat. Although all policies are expected to be aligned with the Plan's guidelines, key elements such as the annual budget allocation have nonetheless remained largely independent of the planning process (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming^[29]).

After the next administration took office in 2018, the government decided to update the 2030 National Development Plan. The current administration took up the plan prepared by the past administration and built on that basis. Among other changes, they added a fourth strategic axis: the political and institutional strengthening of Paraguay. In addition, specific objectives were adjusted throughout this follow-up process, defining monitoring indicators, baseline values and targets for 2023 and 2030.

Note: 1. By Presidential decree No. 2794.

Aligning government budgets with societal well-being priorities

In LAC countries, limited alignment between national development plans and budget allocation reduces the plans' impact on overall well-being outcomes. Government budgets are a key instrument to link government priorities with the allocation of resources for implementing these priorities (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Currently, there is no clear connection between national development plans and government budget allocation in many LAC countries, and often funding is insufficient to fully implement the plans (OECD et al., 2019_[2]; Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). National planning, budget allocation and policy design remain separate processes in many LAC countries, which have their own discretionary

criteria and ways of functioning. Budgeting is linked to the development planning process in a few countries, such as Costa Rica, Ecuador and Colombia (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). For example, in Colombia, development plans are co-ordinated by the National Planning Department and include a strategic part (the Development Plan, containing objectives and programmes) as well as a financing part (the Multi-year Investment Plan) (Box 6.3). Nonetheless, the process of budget allocation remains independent of the planning process in most of the region's countries (RedSNIP, 2020_[44]). This means that, in many cases, the objectives in the national development plans provide a country vision, at times even embedded within a country's constitution, without having much influence over crucial elements of government decision-making, such as budget allocation.

Box 6.3. Linking development planning to budget allocation: The Colombian National Planning Department

The Colombian National Planning Department (DNP, by its Spanish acronym) is responsible for coordinating national development planning as well as the government budget process. After each administration takes office, the DNP prepares a draft national development plan for consultation, in coordination with the President's office and the Ministry of Finance, based on the elected government's campaign proposals. The national development plan defines an administration's objectives and outlines guidelines and targets for the responsible public institutions, including indicators to track progress towards the objectives. In the 2018-2022 National Development Plan, each target was also associated with one or two SDGs from the 2030 Agenda (DNP, 2020[45]).

In addition to co-ordinating the planning process, the DNP is also responsible for co-ordinating the Multiyear Investment Plan, which allocates the national public investment budget to the strategic objectives in the National Development Plan and provides strategic guidelines to public institutions in charge of policy implementation. The first draft of the National Development Plan, prepared by the DNP, goes through three different bodies to ensure: 1) civil society's participation; 2) technical and financial feasibility; and 3) enactment into law.

In the first stage, the development plan is submitted to a National Planning Council, which gathers input into the draft proposals by bringing together representatives from territorial entities, the economic, social, environmental and education sectors, as well as civil society organisations, indigenous peoples, ethnic minorities and women's groups (CNP, 2020_[46]). In the second stage, the objectives and targets of the draft plan are discussed with the public institutions responsible for achieving them, and adjusted if necessary. The National Council of Economic and Social Policy (CONPES) – consisting of the President, Vice-President and all ministers – reviews the draft plan before the Ministry of Finance links it to the Nation's General Budget Project. In the final stage, the government presents the draft plan to Congress to allow for any final changes. Once approved, Congress issues the National Development Plan by law, which then forms the basis and strategic direction for the government programme. The National Planning Department subsequently provides technical assistance and monitors and evaluates policy implementation.

The budget process can be an important lever for strengthening policy coherence towards overall societal objectives. Carrying societal well-being priorities through from national development plans into the process of allocating the government budget is important to increase the responsiveness of government actions to the needs of current and future generations. Developing clear financing streams for the objectives outlined in national development plans, as in the case of Colombia, is important to ensure their effective implementation. A next step would be to use societal well-being priorities – that have broad public legitimacy – to inform the allocation of the annual budget across government. An increasing number of

countries are starting to use well-being frameworks as tools to integrate a wider multidimensional perspective into the budget process. France, Italy and Sweden, for example, have complemented standard economic and fiscal reporting that typically accompanies the budget with the monitoring of a dashboard of well-being indicators in order to put the budget discussion into a wider multidimensional perspective (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Similarly, several LAC countries are using SDG indicators to inform the budget deliberations and to track budgetary contributions to the SDG objectives. For example, the Mexican government links its budgetary programmes to SDG goals, to determine the share of each goal linked to any budgetary programme and, conversely, the number of budgetary programmes linked to each goal (Ministry of Finance and Public Credit and UNDP, 2017_[47]; Hege and Brimont, 2018_[48]). Due to their international focus, the SDGs are very broad in nature. Therefore, localising the SDGs within countries' unique contexts is fundamental to make them operational as part of the budgeting and policy development processes.

Assessing budget proposals for their expected impact on selected well-being priorities can help embed a well-being lens into strategic decision-making and policy development. In addition to their use in informing the budget narrative and tracking budgetary contributions to societal well-being goals, well-being frameworks can also serve as an ex ante evaluation framework that enables a more comprehensive assessment of budget proposals in light of a country's societal objectives. By doing so, well-being frameworks can not only help answer questions on "where should we be spending less or more?" but also on "how can we spend it better?", by encouraging the development of budget proposals that minimise negative spill-overs and maximise synergies between spending programmes. For example, since 2019. the New Zealand government assesses all budget proposals against a set of five overarching societal wellbeing priorities, to help drive policy coherence towards these societal objectives (Box 6.4). The Government of Canada has also taken steps to build a better understanding of how its budget investments affect people differently, building on its Gender-Based Analysis Plus (GBA+) methodology.⁵ As a next step, the Canadian Government is now working to better incorporate well-being measures into its budget decision-making (Government of Canada, 2021[49]). Other countries and regions have similarly expressed an interest in more closely integrating multidimensional outcomes frameworks into their budgetary processes, including Ireland (Government of Ireland, 2021[50]), Iceland (Jakobsdóttir, 2020[51]) and Wales (Future Generations Commissioner for Wales, 2019[52]).

Box 6.4. The New Zealand Wellbeing Budget

In May 2019, the New Zealand Government released its first Wellbeing Budget. The Wellbeing Budget builds on analysis of well-being data in the New Zealand Treasury's Living Standards Framework (LSF) Dashboard (<u>https://lsfdashboard.treasury.govt.nz</u>). The LSF dashboard, first released in December 2018, is a national adaptation of the OECD Well-Being Framework. It includes twelve domains of current well-being and inequalities in outcomes for each of these twelve domains, as well as indicators of resources for future well-being (Human capital; Social capital; Financial and physical capital; and Natural capital) (New Zealand Treasury, 2019_[53]).

Since 2019, the New Zealand Treasury uses analysis of data in its Living Standards Framework Dashboard to identify a long list of well-being priorities. Based on this list, a smaller set of budget priorities are shortlisted by ministers, and then the full Cabinet decides on the final budget priorities (Huang, Renzio and McCullough, 2020_[54]). Between 2019 and 2021, the New Zealand Wellbeing Budget priorities have focused on: supporting a just transition to a low-emissions economy, shaping the future of work, reducing inequalities, improving child well-being, and improving physical and mental health outcomes (New Zealand Government, 2018_[55]; New Zealand Government, 2021_[56]; New Zealand Government, 2019_[57]). The selected budget priorities are described in a Budget Policy Statement. As part of its well-being approach, from 2019, the Budget Policy Statement includes a *Wellbeing Outlook* (an analysis of current well-being, inequalities, and the sustainability of well-being outcomes) to complement the budget's traditional *Economic and Fiscal Outlook* as the basis for setting government priorities. The new Wellbeing Outlook helps to create greater transparency in terms of the data that underpins the selected well-being priorities.

Following the release of the Budget Policy Statement (generally in December), ministries are invited to submit funding requests for policy proposals that are aligned with the government well-being priorities. In doing so, government ministries are strongly encouraged to work together to put forward budget bids that target the overarching well-being priorities. Ministers are appointed to co-ordinate the budget bids to help drive policy integration. As a result, the 2019 New Zealand budget saw as many as 10 agencies come together to jointly put in a budget bid to help address issues of family and sexual violence (Huang, Renzio and McCullough, 2020_[54]). In their proposals, ministries are required to present evidence of how their funding request supports well-being, and to present expected well-being impacts, which build on a cost-benefit analysis model (including an optional monetary evaluation component, called CBAx) that has been specifically aligned with a well-being approach (New Zealand Treasury, 2018_[58]). Those policy proposals that are considered to best support the identified societal well-being priorities are selected, upon which the final budget is released (usually in May) (Figure 6.4).



Figure 6.4. New Zealand's well-being budget process

A multidimensional approach to policy formulation and implementation

A lack of integration and co-ordination of strategies, policies and implementation has long been recognised as one of the main impediments to sustainable development, globally (OECD, 2019_[59]). Inconsistent policies and fragmented programmes entail a higher risk of duplication, inefficient spending, lower quality of service and difficulty in meeting goals. This ultimately leads to a reduced capacity to deliver and to unsustainable choices and pathways (De Coning, 2007_[60]; OECD, 2019_[59]). The associated costs – both in terms of reduced well-being and of financial spending – are significant. In the United States, for example, the US Government Accountability Office has estimated that actions from Congress and executive branch agencies to reduce fragmentation, overlap and duplication in government programmes from 2011 to 2018 have generated about USD 262 billion in reported financial benefits (GAO, 2019_[61]; OECD, forthcoming_[62]).

A multidimensional lens can support policy makers in designing policies that are mutually reinforcing and that anticipate and manage any trade-offs that may occur. Maximising synergies and minimising disruption is particularly important in the LAC region, where highly interconnected development challenges need to be addressed through limited government budgets that have become further constrained by the impact of COVID-19 (OECD, 2020_[3]). The UNSSC Knowledge Centre for Sustainable Development builds on the metaphor of a Rubik's cube to illustrate the importance of policy coherence for sustainable development (Van Weerelt, 2018_[63]; OECD, 2019_[64]). Thinking of the different sides of the Rubik's cube, it is easy to see how movements on one side of the cube impact on the others. Policy makers need to constantly be mindful of the fact that what appears to be a solution in one area may inadvertently cause damage in another area. Increasing this awareness helps to create a more coherent, effective and efficient approach to raising societal well-being (Van Weerelt, 2018_[63]; OECD, forthcoming_[62]).

Since the 2000s, development planning has contributed to foster a whole-of-government approach to public policy in LAC countries. National development plans are an important co-ordination mechanism for government strategies and programmes, both horizontally (across the sectors of government) and vertically (between different government levels) (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). Several LAC countries have created a specialised planning agency responsible for preparing development plans and co-ordinating policy development across sectors. These planning authorities are usually responsible for drafting development plans and strategies and overseeing implementation, both at the national and sub-national level. By co-ordinating the policy planning process, and in some cases also government budget allocation, planning authorities have contributed to improving co-ordination across different government departments and between different levels of government (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). In some countries, planning authorities are also responsible for monitoring and evaluating the implementation of public policies.

Screening policy proposals ex ante against a core set of societal well-being objectives can further strengthen policy coherence. In recent years, several OECD countries have started to put a set of societal progress objectives at the heart of *all* policy development (Box 6.5). Doing so can help overcome siloed approaches in which each ministry works towards its own set of objectives, with few incentives to invest in outcomes that fall under the responsibility of other departments (APPG, 2014_[18]). Assessing policies right across government departments for their multidimensional well-being impact, ex ante rather than ex post, can lead to better strategic alignment and stronger cross-government collaboration in addressing societal issues. In addition, multidimensional frameworks can draw attention to well-being issues that are commonly overlooked or left unaddressed in more traditional analysis, but which can nonetheless form barriers to progress in other areas. Even though considering externalities and spill-over effects has long been an important part of the work of many policy analysts, putting a core set of societal objectives at the heart of all policies makes such assessments more systematic in three important areas: 1) the agencies assessing their impacts on multidimensional outcomes; 2) the domains and dimensions of societal well-being that are being considered; and 3) the consistency in indicators used to measure and report on these domains and dimensions (OECD, forthcoming₁₆₂₁).

Box 6.5. Embedding well-being priorities in the policy development process

Wales: The Well-being of Future Generations Act

The Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 requires all public bodies to place seven wellbeing goals – selected based on a large-scale public consultation process – at the centre of their decision-making. These seven goals are: *a prosperous Wales, a resilient Wales, a more equal Wales, a healthier Wales, a Wales of cohesive communities, a Wales of vibrant culture and thriving Welsh language, and a globally responsible Wales.* The Act emphasises that each of these goals is as important as the others and that, as much as possible, public bodies must work towards all of them, rather than focusing on one or two. The Act sets out five ways of working by public bodies to achieve the seven goals: thinking long-term; integrating objectives across government; involving a wide group of societal stakeholders; working in collaboration; and favouring prevention (acting to prevent problems occurring or getting worse).

In total, 44 public bodies are currently subject to the duties of the Act, ranging from the Welsh Government to local health boards, fire and rescue authorities, the national parks authority and several national bodies (such as the Arts Council, Higher Education Funding Council and Sport Wales). As the Act applies to Welsh Minsters and national councils, as well as to local authorities, it forms an important mechanism to encourage both horizontal and vertical coherence across government towards shared objectives. While the Act places a well-being duty on all public bodies to foster multilevel alignment in well-being strategies; importantly, it does so in a way that allows flexibility for context-appropriate goals and strategies at the local level.

Transparency and accountability are an important part of the Act. The Future Generations Commissioner supports the public bodies listed in the Act to work towards achieving the well-being goals. When the Future Generations Commissioner for Wales makes recommendations to a public body, this body must publish a response. If the public body does not follow a recommendation, it must explain why, and what alternative action it will take. In addition, Audit Wales is responsible for assessing the extent to which the 44 public bodies are acting in accordance with the sustainable development principle (including the "five ways of working") when setting their well-being objectives and taking steps to meet them. The Auditor General must provide a report on the examinations to the National Assembly for Wales at least a year before each Assembly election (Audit Wales, 2020_[65]).

Source: Future Generations Commissioner for Wales (2021[66]), http://www.futuregenerations.wales/about-us/future-generations-act

While many LAC governments approve development plans by law, there are often no binding mechanisms in place to ensure that the identified well-being priorities will be considered by all government agencies (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming_[29]). Recent experience from Costa Rica nonetheless highlights the value of *ex ante* assessments of government policies and programmes against societal priorities (Box 6.6). The approach, in this case focusing on the impacts of *social sector* programmes on poverty, could be further extended to assess policies *across sectors* against a *core set* of well-being priorities. Where data are not available to support multidimensional impact assessments, qualitative policy screening methodologies could be used. For example, the government of Bhutan uses Multiple Criteria Analysis to assess policy proposals against nine domains that are seen as the key ingredients of Gross National Happiness (GNH)⁶ (GNH Centre Bhutan, 2021_[67]). Concept notes for new policy proposals are submitted to the Gross National Happiness Commission, which then gathers experts to apply the screening tool by providing a qualitative judgement about whether the proposed policy is expected to have a negative, uncertain, neutral or positive effect on the GNH domains (GNH Centre Bhutan, 2021_[67]). In a similar way, the United Arab Emirates' Happiness Impact Assessment Tool involves a qualitative assessment of the impact of a given proposal on seven domains that are considered to shape

societal well-being.⁷ Policy proposals must work through a set of screening questions for each domain before they can be presented to the Cabinet (Government of United Arab Emirates, 2021_[68]; Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). The goal of such impact assessment tools is to foster dialogue among stakeholders and to guard decision-making against unbalanced perspectives, rather than being used as a tick-box exercise.

Box 6.6. Ex ante impact assessment in Costa Rica

Ex ante impact assessments helped the Costa Rican government to achieve more efficient budget allocations and to improve the co-ordination of several social policy interventions. As part of the preparation of Costa Rica's 2019-2022 National Development Plan, the Costa Rican planning authority (MIDEPLAN) used statistical modelling to assess the opportunity cost of expanding different programmes in terms of their potential impact on reducing multidimensional poverty. To that end, a series of simulations were carried out to quantify the impact of 13 key social policy interventions on the multidimensional poverty index over four years (2019-2022) (MIDEPLAN, 2018_[69]). The selected social programmes were part of the overall poverty reduction strategy and included scholarships, school canteens and health campaigns that target different dimensions of poverty, such as health outcomes, educational outcomes and social security (Table 6.3).

The simulations were based on a model that allowed introducing a controlled change in certain variables, such as the number of scholarships offered, to observe its impact on the multidimensional poverty index. This enabled MIDEPLAN to identify the combination of beneficiaries for the 13 social programmes that would have the biggest impact on reducing the multidimensional poverty index. The identified combination would decrease multidimensional poverty between 2.3% and 2.7% by 2022, representing between 36 639 and 41 408 households being lifted out of poverty. The model also provided insights into differences in impact at the national and regional levels.

Responsible institution	Programme	2017 beneficiaries baseline	2022 beneficiaries target (established using simulations)
National Scholarship Fund (FONABE)	Scholarships	95 000	130 000
Ministry of Public Education (MED)	PANEA school canteens	775 001	800 000
Ministry of Fublic Education (MEF)	School transport programme	143 697	159 697
Joint Institute of Social Aid (IMAS)	AVANCEMOS programme	180 282	184 300
National Institute of Learning (INA)	Training graduates	10 645	15 968
Ministry of Labour and Social Security (MTSS)	PRONAMYPE training programme	-	15 000
Housing Mortgage Bank (BANHVI)	RAMT housing subsidy	1 026	3 570
Institute of Aqueducts and Sewers (AyA)	ASADAS quality drinking water programme	1 344 399	1 375 995
Social Socurity Fund (CCSS)	Health insurance	334 479	354 479
Social Security Fund (CCSS)	Non-contributory regime insurance	116 000	131 000
Ministry of Health (MS)	Education and Nutrition Centres and Comprehensive Child Care Centres	27 000	31 620
National Child Walfara Aganay (PANI)	Young mothers scholarships	2 138	2 500
National Child Weilare Agency (PANI)	Care centres network	28 244	34 244

Table 6.3. Ex ante impact assessment of a co-ordinated strategy to reduce multidimensional poverty in Costa Rica

Note: Estimations were made using 90% confidence intervals. In all cases, 1 000 simulations were carried out. The simulation model was based on the following assumptions: 1) new beneficiaries did not benefit from the programme in the previous year; 2) beneficiaries are distributed regionally according to the proportion of poor households experiencing each type of deprivation; 3) efficiency in resource allocation is achieved by prioritising multidimensional poor households in each region; and 4) there are no "leaks" in the allocation systems. Source: Adapted from MIDEPLAN (2018_[69]) and Fernandez (2018_[70]).

In addition to strengthening horizontal alignment across ministries, a joint well-being framework can help align the contribution of each level of government to societal objectives.⁸ Sub-national governments play a vital role in achieving well-being objectives, as they have core responsibilities for many well-being areas. They are also in more direct contact with their communities, including the most vulnerable groups, for example, through social workers and frontline staff (OECD, 2018_[71]). When using well-being frameworks to create more aligned multilevel governance, sufficient flexibility for local governments to focus on well-being priorities that are particularly relevant in their area is important (OECD, EU and UN ECLAC, 2019_[72]) (Box 6.5). National planning offices form an important mechanism to align national and sub-national level development strategies. For example, in Paraguay, the development plan up to 2030 helps to align both sector-based strategies at the national level as well as national and sub-national strategies (Box 6.2). Strong vertical alignment also offers opportunities for peer learning and upscaling of successful well-being approaches developed at local and regional levels, as around the world sub-national governments are at the forefront in applying well-being metrics and concepts in public policy (Whitby, Seaford and Berry, 2014_[73]; OECD, forthcoming_[62]).

Applying a multidimensional lens to policy calls for mechanisms to build new understandings of the interconnectedness of societal outcomes and of ways of incorporating these in policy design and implementation. A challenge in using a multidimensional lens in public policy is that it can quickly push analysts beyond their areas of expertise (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Several of the well-being initiatives led by national governments in countries have therefore included components of civil service capacity-building. For example, the United Arab Emirates' Wellbeing Academy⁹ offers programmes to federal and local government entities on how to integrate the consideration of multidimensional outcomes into policies, programmes and services. Multidisciplinary teams or commissions can also play an important role in bringing together the array of specialist knowledge that is needed to assess policies for their multidimensional impacts. While multidisciplinary capability is particularly important for central government agencies, there is also value in considering how the knowledge base that underpins each of the identified societal well-being goals can be made more readily accessible across the system of government (OECD, forthcoming_[62]).

Multidimensional monitoring and evaluation

Using multidimensional indicators to monitor societal progress

Monitoring societal *outcomes*, in addition to policy *outputs*, helps to stay focused on the range of goals that policies are ultimately trying to achieve (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). Underpinning societal progress frameworks with a clear set of metrics not only fosters more evidence-based agenda setting, it also increases public accountability for progress towards societal well-being goals and provides valuable input into the policy development process. Around 2019, at least 14 LAC countries had monitoring and evaluation systems in place or were developing them (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). Several monitoring initiatives in LAC countries have focused on bringing together multidimensional indicators on societal well-being outcomes. This includes outcome monitoring initiatives led by INEGI and CONEVAL in Mexico, initial steps to measure Buen Vivir in Ecuador, as well as ongoing work on a Social Well-being Measurement Framework in Chile (Box 6.7).

Box 6.7. Well-being outcomes monitoring initiatives in LAC countries

Well-being measurement initiatives in Mexico

In Mexico, the National Institute of Statistics and Geography (INEGI, by its Spanish acronym) has developed a well-being indicators portal (<u>www.inegi.org.mx/app/bienestar</u>) that brings together objective and subjective indicators for 12 domains of current well-being, covering both material living standards and quality of life. The well-being indicators are provided for each Mexican state, to highlight opportunities and constraints for regional development (OECD, 2015_[74]). The regional well-being portal, constructed in collaboration with the OECD, builds on the OECD Well-Being Framework. Well-being dimensions captured in the INEGI indicator set include: Accessibility to services; Community; Education; Work; Work-life balance; Income; Environment; Civic engagement and governance; Health; Satisfaction with life; Safety; and Living environment (OECD, 2015_[74]).

In addition, for more than 10 years, Mexico's National Council for the Evaluation of Social Development Policy, CONEVAL, has been generating information that serves as input for the design and evaluation of social development policy (CONEVAL, 2020_[75]). CONEVAL has created a Social Policy Monitoring System (SIMEPS) that follows a range of indicators over time to help assess the achievement of objectives in social development programmes and the National Development Plan. While this system includes some indicators on well-being outcomes (e.g. the percentage of students achieving at least the basic proficiency level in the PISA test), it mainly monitors output indicators (e.g. the school enrolment rate). CONEVAL is also in the process of developing a Social Rights Information System (SIDS, by its Spanish acronym) comprising a wide set of indicators that complement the multidimensional poverty measures, including indicators on education, health, social security, nutrition and living standards. Mexico's 2013-2018 National Development Plan has, for the first time, incorporated indicators to track progress on the achievement of the set objectives. Based on these indicators, CONEVAL prepared its first assessment of progress for the six-year period (CONEVAL, 2018_[76]).

The measurement of Buen Vivir in Ecuador

Since 2015, the National Statistics Office of Ecuador (INEC, by its Spanish acronym) has advanced an agenda for measuring well-being under the Buen Vivir precepts. In designing the measurement framework, INEC undertook substantial consultation with international experts, academics, civil society, private sector representatives, international organisations and focus groups consisting of Ecuadorean citizens (León Guzmán, 2015_[26]; García, Moreno and Viteri, 2018_[77]). This process resulted in the selection of 25 indicators across seven dimensions of well-being: Housing; Water and sanitation; Health; Employment and economic security; Education; Community relations and subjective well-being; and Environmental practices. The Buen Vivir measurement framework has an aspirational aim to measure those things that make for a good life, to complement existing measures with a focus on well-being deprivations, such as the Multidimensional Poverty Index.

Despite the progress on translating the Buen Vivir framework into a monitoring framework, the measures are not collected regularly by INEC. Unlike the Multidimensional Poverty Index, the Buen Vivir measures have no official status. This partly reflects changes in Ecuador's political environment, which have resulted in weakened support for the Buen Vivir approach, promoted initially by former President Rafael Correa. While there is continued consensus on the need for robust poverty statistics, there is less support for the measurement of people's wider well-being outcomes, partly given the financial cost of additional data collection (Montoya and Nieto-Parra, forthcoming^[29]).

The Social Well-being Measurement Framework in Chile

The Chilean Ministry of Social Development and Family is currently developing a Social Well-being measurement framework. Social protests in Chile during 2019 highlighted the need to better understand the needs and concerns of citizens. In response, the government has started development of a measurement framework and instrument to collect more comprehensive data on Chileans' well-being and quality of life. Using the OECD Well-Being Framework as a starting point, the Chilean Ministry of Social Development is in the process of developing a Social Well-being Survey to complement the existing National Socio-economic Characterisation Survey (CASEN), which provides data on material living standards (Income; Work and earnings; and Housing outcomes). The Social Well-being Survey aims to collect complementary data on quality of life, focused on both outcomes and opportunities. This includes indicators on: Health; Work-life balance; Education; Social relations; Civic engagement and governance; Environmental quality; Personal security; and Subjective well-being (Ministry of Social Development and Family, 2020_[78]).

Underpinning societal well-being objectives with a clear set of metrics is an important part of increasing accountability. For example, in Colombia, the National Management and Results Evaluation System (SINERGIA, by its Spanish acronym) helps to track progress against its National Development Plan objectives. SINERGIA has three high-level objectives: 1) monitoring the implementation of the National Development Plan; 2) monitoring progress at the sub-national level; and 3) evaluating the implementation and impact of selected public policies (SINERGIA, 2020_[79]). SINERGIA is also responsible for monitoring progress towards the SDGs. To monitor the National Development Plan objectives, SINERGIA continuously updates its open system containing information on the progress achieved by 24 sectors, 61 public entities, and 96 programmes, building on over 670 indicators. SINERGIA generates regular progress bulletins for government sectors and the Presidential Council for Management and Compliance, which also inform the President's periodic reports to Congress. In addition, SINERGIA has an early warning system for public institutions that are lagging in progress towards meeting their goals, which allows policy makers to implement necessary corrections to increase the chances of goal fulfilment.

Using multidimensional frameworks to evaluate "what worked" for improving well-being

Using multidimensional frameworks to evaluate "what worked" for improving societal well-being can help accelerate societal progress. Multidimensional frameworks provide more comprehensive guidance for policy makers on the range of outcomes that needs to be considered in evaluating the success of government interventions, including inequalities and intergenerational impacts. In recent decades, important advances have been made internationally in terms of the range of data that is used to assess policy impacts beyond traditional outcome indicators such as income, educational qualifications and health status. Government agencies, such as HM Treasury in the United Kingdom, have developed specific guidelines for using well-being as a core consideration when appraising and evaluating public policy (Durand and Exton, 2019_[13]). Building capacity for *ex post* evaluation of well-being impacts is important to ensure ongoing strategy and policy improvements so as to more effectively and efficiently address societal issues.

Policy evaluation has gained ground in LAC countries, but ongoing work is needed to make evaluation frameworks more comprehensive. Several LAC governments have created permanent mechanisms and institutions to evaluate programmes in line with national development objectives (Box 6.8). Generally, countries attach responsibilities for policy monitoring and evaluation to the same agency (e.g. SINERGIA in Colombia, CONEVAL in Mexico and SINE in Costa Rica). In Mexico, impact evaluations have led to the redesign of large social programmes (e.g. the former *Progresa*) to ensure a more significant impact on the well-being of beneficiaries. Although policy evaluation is commonly used in the LAC region, further progress can be made in using a wider range of well-being outcomes when deciding on the variables for

impact evaluations. A shared well-being framework can help to focus evaluation activities on a set of societal outcomes that are relevant across government, encouraging a more holistic assessment of how interventions contribute to the variety of aspects that shape societal well-being. As mentioned above, this stands in contrast with more siloed approaches in which economic statistics are mostly used to assess economic policies, social statistics for social policies, and environmental statistics for environmental ones (see earlier section on "The value of a multidimensional approach to public policy").

Some OECD countries have established dedicated institutes to bring together academic expertise and knowledge on "what works" as input into ongoing policy development. For example, in the United Kingdom, the *What Works Centre for Well-being* has been established as an agency dedicated explicitly to synthesising evidence on ways to improve different well-being outcomes. Rather than focusing on a particular sector, the Centre aims to inform policy development across the system of government. Funded through research grants and contributions from government departments, the Centre also organises learning events and publishes regular newsletters to encourage policy makers to incorporate the evidence into their work (Box 6.8).

Box 6.8. Using policy evaluation to accelerate progress towards societal objectives

Policy evaluation by SINERGIA in Colombia

The National System for the Evaluation of Management and Results (SINERGIA, by its Spanish acronym)¹ conducts four types of policy evaluation: 1) process evaluations, examining the operation and processes of public interventions; 2) institutional evaluations, to determine the institutional strengths and weaknesses that may facilitate or hinder policy implementation; 3) outcomes evaluation, assessing to what extent targeted societal outcomes are being met; and 4) impact evaluation, quantifying the effects attributable to public interventions and assessing the causality between interventions and outcomes (SINERGIA, 2020_[79]). For example, SINERGIA recently evaluated the impact of the Conditional Cash Transfer programme *Familias en Acción* on poverty, education and health outcomes. It concluded that the programme increased the probability of children moving from fifth to sixth grade of school in major cities (i.e. from primary to secondary school level) by 5%, and that it led to a 2% reduction in both the probability of child labour among children and teenagers and the probability of pregnancy among teenage women (Arteaga and Pecha, 2020_[80]).

The UK What Works Centre for Well-being

In the United Kingdom, the What Works Centre for Well-being aims to develop and share evidence that governments, businesses and civil society can use to improve well-being across the country. The Centre provides advice across government agencies on the drivers and measurement of well-being outcomes as well as on how to integrate well-being evidence into public policy. It forms part of a network of seven UK What Works Centres that address different policy issues or geographic regions. These centres help ensure that, high quality, independently assessed evidence shapes decision-making at every level by:

- collating existing evidence on the effectiveness of policy programmes and practices
- producing high-quality synthesis reports and systematic reviews in areas where they do not currently exist
- encouraging policy makers to use these findings to inform their decisions by sharing findings in an accessible way, including through regular newsletters, courses and learning events.

Note:

1. SINERGIA is run by the Public Policy Monitoring and Evaluation Directorate (DESEPP, by its Spanish acronym) of the National Planning Department.

Source: https://whatworkswellbeing.org

Improving the statistical infrastructure is essential for LAC countries to strengthen multidimensional monitoring and evaluation. The LAC region has made significant progress in advancing the "beyond GDP" measurement agenda, particularly in the context of the SDG framework. Nonetheless, ongoing work is needed to ensure sufficient indicator coverage, the granularity of data, timeliness and international comparability to improve the monitoring of societal progress and to be able to broaden the focus on policy evaluation. Chapters 2 to 4 of this report have described the statistical development that is needed to better measure dimensions of both current and future well-being. Chapter 5 has summarised the statistical issues that need to be addressed to better assess inequalities of opportunity by gender, age, ethnicity and race, geographic distribution and education level. In addition, stronger mechanisms are needed to make sure that the insights gained through monitoring and evaluation are acted on as part of the policy development process.

Multidimensional measurement frameworks to support renewed international partnerships

Regional and international development partnerships and an open, rule-based multilateral system are essential to support development in the LAC region. The COVID-19 pandemic, with its devastating impact on every country in the region, has raised the urgency for internationally co-ordinated responses that not only "build forward better" but also "build forward together". Domestic policies have shown their limits, and multilateral co-operation has become an imperative to overcome shared challenges. New forms of cooperation are needed that better respond to the interconnectedness of countries' outcomes and their increasing aspirations for a greener and fairer world. Policy discussions and mutual learning could benefit from a shared vision of the future of the LAC region and of the key challenges and opportunities to achieving it, supported by a set of measures that could be used to monitor progress and to benchmark countries' performance. A shared, holistic vision - that considers outcomes across dimensions (social, environmental and economic), groups, and time scales (short- and long-term) – can play an important role in helping to identify opportunities for partnerships across LAC countries and with other world regions. While the 2030 Agenda provides a global blueprint of policy commitments based on a broad understanding of development that is multidimensional and universal, many regional organisations or country groupings (ranging from the European Union to the BRICS (RIS, 2016[81]) and the APEC) have complemented it with visions and objectives tailored to their specific circumstances as a basis for regional dialogue and cooperation.

Multidimensional frameworks can help address the limitations of using GDP and GNI as the basis for development objectives and co-operation. Although income is recognised as being extremely volatile and often misleading, nowadays country classifications that are used to determine eligibility for Official Development Assistance (ODA) and for specific instruments therein rely on aggregate income. This includes the International Development Association (IDA), whose thresholds determine the operational availability of concessional finance from the World Bank and guide decision-making on access to concessional finance for a number of other multilateral financial institutions, such as the Asian Development Fund, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the IMF. The income criterion is also part of the criteria for Identification and Graduation of Least Developed Countries (LDCs). Yet, there is now widespread agreement that development is much broader than increases in per capita national income per se. Development is a multifaceted process with the ultimate goal of improving the wellbeing of citizens, now and for future generations. The pace and pattern of economic growth can play an important role in driving other dimensions of development, but certain key well-being outcomes are loosely or even negatively related to aggregate incomes. As a result, transitions in income groups can be at odds with progress on a number of relevant development indicators (OECD, 2017[82]). Development challenges exist on a continuum and do not disappear after countries achieve a level of GNI per capita above the threshold for determining eligibility to ODA of IDA. On the contrary, the structural challenges faced by newly

upgraded countries can be compounded by the sudden loss of financial aid after graduating from ODA eligibility or other concessional finance.

The Development in Transition (DiT) framework (ECLAC, 2021[83]; OECD et al., 2019[2]) has advocated the need for broader frameworks and measures to inform international co-operation. The Development in Transition (DiT) approach looks at international co-operation as a facilitator for development, based on three main pillars: 1) redefining governance based on inclusiveness; 2) strengthening institutional capacities by aligning domestic and international priorities; and 3) broadening the tools of engagement to include knowledge sharing, multilateral policy dialogues, capacity building, and co-operation on science. technology and innovation (OECD et al., 2019[2]). A shared multidimensional measurement framework can support a broader approach to international partnerships beyond financial co-operation. It can help underpin renewed international partnerships that can support countries' access to knowledge and technology and can provide a platform for sharing experiences and lessons learnt across countries. It can also mobilise international finance to address key well-being issues that affect current and future generations that extend beyond issues of poverty. Multidimensional frameworks also help draw more attention to transboundary effects, providing countries with further insights into the cross-border impacts of their national and local policies. As such, a multidimensional approach can support partnerships that better align national, regional and international efforts by identifying key interlinkages between countries' development strategies and international well-being goals.

Multilateral institutions are increasingly deploying multidimensional frameworks that cover a variety of development outcomes and recognise the different pathways countries can follow to achieve them. For instance, the European Council has noted the importance of international co-operation with middle-income countries and stressed that "measures of development should look beyond GDP per capita and consider other dimensions, including inequalities within countries and climate change" (Council of the European Union, 2021_[84]). Individual countries have also taken steps in this direction. For example, Uruguay has built its international co-operation policy on the concept of DIT and on an understanding of the multifaceted nature of development challenges (see Box 6.9). As countries rebuild after the pandemic, incorporating multidimensional perspectives into engagements and discussions with international partners can be an important first step to help establish shared priorities to be monitored across the region.

Box 6.9. Uruguay's International Co-operation Policy for Sustainable Development by 2030

The Uruguayan government has defined its strategic priorities for developing an international cooperation strategy aligned with the Sustainable Development Goals and the 2030 Agenda. In 2020, the Uruguayan Agency for International Co-operation¹ (AUCI, by its Spanish acronym) started the process to develop the 2021-2024 United Nations Strategic Co-operation Framework (MECNUD, by its Spanish acronym), promoted by the United Nations System and co-ordinated by AUCI. The starting point of this process was an exchange meeting convened by the President of the Republic with the participation of 15 representatives of member agencies of the United Nations System to inform them about public policy guidelines to shape international co-operation. More than 300 representatives of national and international organisations participated, including in four general workshops, two specific workshops and numerous interviews with government representatives. Within this framework, the Uruguayan government defined its strategic priorities around the following axes:

- 1. An economy that innovates, generates employment and guarantees the sustainability of *development:* fostering innovation and sustainable production, and developing a strategy for the creation of employment and a private sector committed to social development;
- 2. An efficient, transparent and accountable state with presence across all the territory: fostering decentralisation and local development, and a state that guarantees citizen coexistence and eradicates violence;
- 3. *Public policies that ensure quality education, social protection and health for all:* promoting the transformation of education, social and territorial cohesion and health care;
- 4. *A society that leaves no one behind:* empowering vulnerable social groups, including women, deprived and economically vulnerable people, children and youth.

Note:

1. AUCI is responsible for co-ordinating the non-refundable international co-operation for development that Uruguay provides and receives. It was created in 2010 within the Presidency of the Republic. One of its mains goals is to prioritise and negotiate the international cooperation that Uruguay receives and align it with the country's development priorities. Source: AUCI (2020_[85]; 2021_[86])

Conclusion

Taking a multidimensional perspective can support LAC countries in addressing the highly interconnected societal challenges they face, which have been further aggravated by the COVID-19 crisis. Multidimensional frameworks can strengthen the effectiveness and efficiency of government efforts and expenditure to raise societal well-being by: firmly focusing government action on the well-being outcomes of greatest need; fostering a more coherent, whole-of-government approach to achieving societal objectives that maximises possible synergies and actively anticipates and manages trade-offs between government actions to raise well-being; and encouraging more anticipatory governance that systematically considers well-being outcomes and inequalities today as well as resources for tomorrow. Anchoring government action in a broadly shared societal vision of what makes for a good and meaningful life can also lay the foundation for strengthening the social contract between governments and citizens and can play a pivotal role in generating public support for required structural reforms. Lastly, multidimensional frameworks can help inform and strengthen international co-operation, in line with a Development in Transition approach. The value that a multidimensional approach can offer is particularly relevant in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, whose impacts are putting further pressure on societal well-being as well as on the available government budgets to address them.

Governments in LAC countries have already taken important steps in adopting a "beyond GDP" approach to public policy. LAC countries have a long history of applying multidimensional measurement approaches, particularly in relation to poverty. The use of multidimensional indices, such as the Multidimensional Poverty Index and the Human Development Index, has fostered more comprehensive and evidence-based approaches to public policy. Most countries have also made significant progress in collecting new data that provide more insights into societal well-being. Similarly, the LAC region's commitment to international well-being frameworks, such as the 2030 SDG agenda, and the development of localised well-being frameworks signal a move towards stronger multidimensional perspectives. The uptake of the 2030 Agenda and the region's strong tradition of national development planning have contributed to promoting longer-term and more co-ordinated whole-of-government approaches to policy making. Several countries have established plans in a participatory way and with a long-term focus to help drive more sustainable development.

Participative approaches to developing multidimensional frameworks and establishing societal priorities can help strengthen the social contract between governments and citizens. Wide public engagement in the development and periodic review of multidimensional well-being frameworks is essential to ensure the legitimacy and public support for such frameworks to guide government decision-making and to mobilise collective action towards the identified societal goals. In doing so, reaching out to those who are less able to, used to or willing to "get involved" is fundamental to make well-being frameworks and national development strategies more responsive to excluded groups like informal workers, women, indigenous populations, racial-ethnic minorities and youth (OECD, 2020[87]). Participative approaches to developing multidimensional frameworks offer important value for both governments and citizens: they enable governments to learn more about the perspectives, issues and concerns of the citizens, particularly those who are most vulnerable. At the same time, they allow citizens to gain deeper understandings of the complex interplay between social, economic and environmental issues, as well as the short- and long-term objectives of governments. In this way, participative approaches can strengthen democratic functioning by giving citizens a more direct role in public agenda-setting and decision-making. Establishing broad societal support for a framework can also help guard the continuation of multidimensional approaches against the impacts of political changes.

While national development plans are increasingly taking a multidimensional view, economic goals remain largely dominant, partly because of information gaps on non-economic goals. Analysis of LAC national development plans has shown that there is a limited focus on the wider forms of capital that are needed to sustain well-being over time, going beyond economic capital. Even where comprehensive data does not yet exist, well-being frameworks can help inform more balanced agenda-setting as part of the development planning process by outlining the core components of societal well-being – and their interrelationships – that need to be considered. In addition, strengthening the statistical infrastructure can help further inform the agenda-setting process by providing better data on the range of outcomes that shape societal well-being. In turn, this can help to increase the transparency of the agenda-setting process, foster public dialogue about the right priorities to select and strengthen government accountability on societal progress. Improving the measurement of multidimensional outcomes will also strengthen the monitoring of societal progress and help broaden the evaluation of the impact of government interventions. Specific areas for statistical improvement have been detailed in Chapters 2 to 5.

In addition, stronger links are required between, on the one hand, the multidimensional objectives set out in legal frameworks and national development plans, and, on the other hand, their actual implementation, including through budget allocation and policy development. Currently, even though several national development plans are enshrined in law, their role is often limited to setting a vision for the country, without sufficient mechanisms to enforce adherence to the plan's guidelines during budget allocation, policy development and implementation. Good intentions embodied in constitutional arrangements and legal frameworks often do not match the actual operation of governments. This includes the connection between development plans and government budget allocation, which needs to be strengthened to arrive at more

balanced spending across well-being priorities (OECD et al., 2019_[2]). Using societal well-being priorities – that have broad public support – as the basis for government spending is key both to enable the highest well-being return on investment and to strengthen public accountability. Similarly, using a core set of well-being objectives in the *ex ante* assessment of policy proposals right across government can help underpin a more coherent, whole-of-government approach to improving societal well-being. Building on existing good practices and strengthening the links between "objectives" and "implementation" can make the difference between a national development plan that remains a high-level vision versus one that is grounded in broadly shared societal objectives and so can become a powerful lever in mobilising collective action to improve lives.

In the context of the COVID pandemic, a well-being approach to policy can guide the process of building forward better by helping governments reprioritise, redesign, realign, and reconnect in a number of ways. It can give clarity on goals, priorities, and measures of success: articulating what building forward better means in practice. It helps to identify both pre-existing and new or accumulated vulnerabilities to target support more effectively. It addresses topics that are sometimes less visible in policy, but which matter a lot for people's quality of life and which have been significantly negatively impacted in the pandemic such as social connections, mental health and subjective well-being. It builds resilience in systems, including not just in economic and natural systems, but also social systems (such as institutions and trust). It also establishes collaborative networks across government departments and agencies focused on shared outcomes, these are needed to deliver on multidimensional integrated agendas such as will be required to implement inclusive and sustainable recovery plans.

Finally, multidimensional measurement frameworks have the potential to guide decision-making at the regional and international level as well as at the national (and sub-national) level. The COVID-19 crisis has provided an urgent reminder that the key challenges facing governments today are not confined within national borders (just as with climate change, or migration for example). To build forward better, countries need to build forward together as much as possible. Agreeing on a shared set of priorities to be monitored using common indicators across the region (which is a political as much as a technical process) would help LAC countries to identify common challenges as well as relative areas of strength or weakness. This, in turn, would support evolution towards a broader and more flexible range of international partnership modalities (beyond financial aid alone) that are better adapted to the needs of countries in an era of Development in Transition.

References

Alkire, S. (2018), Multidimensional poverty measures as relevant policy tools. OPHI Working Papers 118, University of Oxford , Oxford, <u>https://ideas.repec.org/p/qeh/ophiwp/ophiwp118.html</u> .	[36]
Angulo, R., B. Díaz and R. Pardo (2013), A Counting Multidimensional Poverty Index in Public Policy Context: the case of Colombia, OPHI Working Paper No. 62, <u>https://www.ophi.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/ophi-wp-62.pdf</u> .	[93]
APPG (2014), <i>Wellbeing in four policy areas</i> , All Party Parliamentary Group on Wellbeing Economics, London, <u>https://b.3cdn.net/nefoundation/ccdf9782b6d8700f7c_lcm6i2ed7.pdf</u> .	[18]
 Arteaga, N. and C. Pecha (2020), Resumén ejecutivo y recomendaciones de la evaluación de impacto Familias en Acción, SINERGIA-National Planning Department of Colombia (DNP), Bogota, <u>https://colaboracion.dnp.gov.co/CDT/Sinergia/Documentos/Evaluacion_Impacto_FEA_Resumen_Ejecutivo.pdf</u>. 	[80]
AUCI (2021), <i>Memoria anual año 2020</i> , Agencia Uruguaya de Cooperación Internacional (AUCI), Montevideo, <u>https://www.gub.uy/agencia-uruguaya-cooperacion-internacional/institucional/informacion-gestion/memoria-anual-ano-2020</u> .	[86]
AUCI (2020), <i>Marco de Cooperación de las Naciones Unidas para el Desarrollo Sostenible en Uruguay 2021-2025</i> , Agencia Uruguaya de Cooperación Internacional (AUCI), Montevideo, <a <u="" and="" capital="" countries",="" covid-19:="" electronic="" european="" from="" href="https://www.gub.uy/agencia-uruguaya-cooperacion-internacional/sites/agencia-uruguaya-cooperacion-internacional-sites/agencia-uruguaya-cooperacion</td><td>[85]</td></tr><tr><td>Audit Wales (2020), So what's different? Findings from the Auditor General's sustainable
development principle examinations, Audit Wales,
<u>https://www.wao.gov.uk/sites/default/files/Well-being-of-Future-Generations-report-</u>
<u>eng_11.pdf</u>.</td><td>[65]</td></tr><tr><td>Bartscher, A. et al. (2020), " insights="" journal,="" of="" social="" spread="" ssrn="" the="">http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3616714.	[21]
Borgonovi, F. and E. Andrieu (2020), "Bowling together by bowling alone: Social capital and COVID-19", <i>Social Science and Medicine</i> , Vol. 265, p. 113501, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113501</u> .	[20]
Boston, J. (2016), <i>Governing for the future: Designing Democratic Institutions for a Better Tomorrow</i> , Emerald Publishing, Bingley.	[25]
Castillo Añazco, R. and F. Jácome Pérez (2017), <i>Medición de la Pobreza Multidimensional en Ecuador</i> , Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Censos (INEC), Quito, <u>https://www.ecuadorencifras.gob.ec/documentos/web-inec/POBREZA/2017/Pobreza Multidimensional/ipm-metodologia-oficial.pdf</u> .	[97]
CBS (2020), <i>Monitor Brede Welvaart & de Sustainable Development Goals 2020 [Monitor of Broad Prosperity and the Sustainable Development Goals 2020]</i> , Centraal Bureau Statistiek , The Hague, <u>http://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/publicatie/2020/21/monitor-brede-welvaart-de-sustainable-</u>	[11]

Chimhowu, A., D. Hulme and L. Munro (2019), "The 'New' national development planning and global development goals: Processes and partnerships", <i>World Development</i> 120, pp. 76-89.	[41]
CLAD (2018), Avances y propuestas sobre la Agenda 2030 y los ODS en Iberoamérica, Simposio Iberoamericano sobre Modelos de Gestión Pública con Miras a los ODS y la Agenda 2030, Centro Latinoamericano de Administración para el Desarrollo (CLAD), <u>https://clad.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Avances-y-propuestas-sobre-la-Agenda-2030-y- los-ODS-en-Iberoamerica-LIBRO-2018.pdf</u> .	[31]
CNP (2020), ¿Qué es el Consejo Nacional de Planeación (CNP)?, Consejo Nacional de Planeación (CNP) de Colombia, Bogotá, <u>https://www.cnp.gov.co/cnp/que-es-el-cnp</u> .	[46]
CONEVAL (2020), <i>Funciones de CONEVAL</i> , Consejo Nacional de Evaluación de la Política de Desarrollo Social (CONEVAL), Mexico City, https://www.coneval.org.mx/Paginas/principal.aspx .	[75]
CONEVAL (2018), <i>Plan Nacional de Desarrollo 2013-2018. Balance del sexenio</i> , Consejo Nacional de Evaluación de la Política de Desarrollo Social (CONEVAL), Mexico City, <u>https://www.coneval.org.mx/Evaluacion/IEPSM/Documents/PND_2013_2018_Balance_del_S</u> <u>exenio.pdf#search=plan%20nacional%20de%20desarrollo</u> .	[76]
CONEVAL (2010), <i>Metodología para la medición multidimensional de la pobreza en México</i> , Consejo Nacional de Evaluación de la Política de Desarrollo Social (CONEVAL), Mexico, <u>https://www.coneval.org.mx/Informes/Coordinacion/INFORMES_Y_PUBLICACIONES_PDF/</u> <u>Metodologia_Multidimensional_web.pdf</u> .	[92]
Council of the European Union (2021), <i>EU partnerships with Middle-Income Countries:</i> Opportunities for the development in transition agenda.	[84]
De Coning, C. (2007), Coherence and coordination in United Nations Peacebuilding and Integrated Missions - A Norwegian perspective. NUPI Report, Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, Oslo, <u>https://gsdrc.org/document-library/coherence-and-coordination-in-</u> <u>united-nations-peacebuilding-and-integrated-missions-a-norwegian-perspective/</u> .	[60]
DNP (2020), ¿Qué es el Plan Nacional de Desarrollo?, Departamento Nacional de Planeación, Bogotá, <u>https://www.dnp.gov.co/DNPN/Paginas/Que-es-el-Plan-Nacional-de-Desarrollo.aspx</u> .	[45]
Durand, M. and C. Exton (2019), "Adopting a well-being approach in central government: Policy mechanisms and practical tools", in <i>Global Happiness Policy Report 2019</i> , Sustainable Development Solutions Network, New York, <u>http://www.happinesscouncil.org</u> .	[13]
ECLAC (2021), Development in transition: concept and measurement proposal for renewed cooperation in Latin America and the Caribbean, ECLAC, Santiago, https://www.cepal.org/en/publications/47167-development-transition-concept-and-measurement-proposal-renewed-cooperation-latin .	[83]
ECLAC (2021), <i>Regional observatory on planning for development. Legal frameworks.</i> , <u>https://observatorioplanificacion.cepal.org/en</u> .	[30]
European Union (2021), <i>Beyond GDP: Measuring what Matters</i> , Issues Paper, Council of the European Union, Brussels.	[1]

Exton, C. and L. Fleischer (forthcoming), "The Future of the OECD Well-being Dashboard", OECD Statistics Working Papers, No. forthcoming, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://www.oecd.org/statistics/The-Future-of-the-OECD-Well-being-Dashboard.pdf.	[6]
Exton, C. and M. Shinwell (2018), "Policy use of well-being metrics: Describing countries' experiences", <i>OECD Statistics Working Papers</i> , No. 2018/07, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/d98eb8ed-en</u> .	[7]
Fernández, A. (2018), "Costa Rica: El IPM para alcanzar las metas de reducción de la pobreza", Dimensiones. Red de Pobreza Multidimensional (MPPN), Vol. 5/Noviembre 2018, p. 21.24, <u>https://www.mppn.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/Dimensiones-Nov-2018. ES_webversion.pdf</u> .	[70]
Future Generations Commissioner for Wales (2021), <i>Well-being of Future Generations (Wales)</i> <i>Act 2015</i> , Future Generations Commissioner for Wales, Cardiff, <u>https://www.futuregenerations.wales/about-us/future-generations-act/</u> .	[66]
Future Generations Commissioner for Wales (2019), <i>How the Welsh Government draft budget is taking account of the Well-being of Future Generations Act. A Briefing for Assembly Members</i> , Future Generations Commissioner for Wales, Cardiff.	[52]
GAO (2019), US Government Accountability Office 2019 Annual Report, US Government Accountability Office, Washington, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-285sp</u> .	[61]
García, N., L. Moreno and J. Viteri (2018), <i>Propuesta metodológica para la construcción de medidas de bienestar en el Ecuador [Methodological proposal for the construction of welfare measures in Ecuador</i>], Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Censos (INEC) de Ecuador, Quito, <u>https://www.ecuadorencifras.gob.ec/documentos/web-inec/Bibliotecas/Libros/Documento_metodologico_Metricas_de_Bienestar_11122018.pdf</u> .	[77]
GNH Centre Bhutan (2021), GNH Screening tool, GNH Centre Bhutan, http://www.gnhcentrebhutan.org/what-is-gnh/gnh-screening-tool/.	[67]
Government of Canada (2021), <i>Budget 2021</i> , <u>http://www.budget.gc.ca/2021/report-rapport/toc-</u> <u>tdm-en.html</u> .	[49]
Government of Canada (2021), <i>Gender-based Analysis Plus (GBA+)</i> , Government of Canada, <u>https://women-gender-equality.canada.ca/en/gender-based-analysis-plus.html</u> .	[103]
Government of Ireland (2021), Budget 2021 Wellbeing and the Measurement of Broader Living Standards in Ireland, Department of Finance.	[50]
Government of United Arab Emirates (2021), <i>Happiness and National Agenda</i> , Government of United Arab Emirates, <u>https://u.ae/en/about-the-uae/the-uae-government/government-of-future/happiness</u> .	[68]
Hege, E. and L. Brimont (2018), Integrating SDGs into national budgetary processes, IDDR, Paris, <u>http://www.iddri.org/sites/default/files/PDF/Publications/Catalogue%20Iddri/Etude/201807-ST0518-SDGs-budget-EN_1.pdf</u> .	[48]
Huang, C., P. Renzio and D. McCullough (2020). New Zealand's "Well-Being Budget": A New	[54]

ILPES/AECID (2020), <i>Observatorio Regional de Planificación para el Desarrollo de América Latina y el Caribe</i> , Red de Planificación para el Desarrollo en América Latina y el Caribe ILPES/AECID, Santiago, <u>https://observatorioplanificacion.cepal.org/es</u> .	[42]
INE (2021), <i>Boletín Técnico Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional (IPM) Paraguay</i> , Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE), Asunción, <u>https://www.ine.gov.py/Publicaciones/Biblioteca/documento/8e39_BOLETIN_TECNICO_IPM_2020.pdf</u> .	[101]
INEC (2015), <i>Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional de Costa Rica</i> , Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Censos (INEC), San José, https://www.inec.cr/sites/default/files/documentos/pobreza_y_presupuesto_de_hogares/pobreza/metodologias/mepobrezaenaho2015-01.pdf .	[96]
Jakobsdóttir, K. (2020), "In Iceland, well-being is the measure of our success", <i>London Evening Standard</i> , <u>https://www.standard.co.uk/comment/comment/iceland-wellbeing-measure-success-katrin-jakobsdottir-a4324791.html</u> .	[51]
Joint SDG Fund (2021), Colombia launches the Integrated National Financing Framework (INFF) for the Sustainable Development Goals, <u>http://www.jointsdgfund.org/article/colombia-launches-integrated-national-financing-framework-inff-sustainable-development</u> .	[32]
León Guzmán, M. (2015), Buen Vivir en el Ecuador: Del concepto a la Medición. Propuesta metodológica para medir el Buen Vivir en Ecuador, Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Censos, Quito, <u>https://www.ecuadorencifras.gob.ec/wp-</u> content/uploads/downloads/2016/10/Buen-Vivir-en-el-Ecuador.pdf.	[26]
López-Calva, L. (2019), "The Multidimensional Poverty Index: Rethinking Measurement, Improving Governance", <i>Dimensions. Multidimensional Poverty Peer Network (MPPN)</i> , Vol. 6/April 2019, <u>https://www.mppn.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Dimensions-</u> <u>6_2019_web-EN-5.pdf</u> .	[89]
Máttar, J. and L. Cuervo (eds.) (2017), <i>Planificación para el desarrollo en America Latina y el Caribe. Enfoques, experiencias y perspectivas</i> , Comisión Económica para América Latina y el Caribe (CEPAL), Santiago, https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/42139/10/S1700693_es.pdf .	[23]
MDS and OPHI (2018), <i>Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional de Guatemala (IPM-GT)</i> , Ministerio de Desarrollo Social (MDS) and Oxford Poverty and Human Development Initiative (OPHI), Nueva Guatemala de la Asunción, <u>https://mppn.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Guatemala-Report-IPM-gt_29jul19-v1.1.pdf</u> .	[102]
MEF, MDS and INEC (2017), <i>Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional de Panamá: Año 2017</i> , Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas (MEF), Ministerio de Desarrollo Social (MDS), and Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Censo (INEC) of Panama, Panama City, <u>https://www.mides.gob.pa/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Informe-del-%C3%8Dndice-de-</u> Pobreza-Multidimensional-de-Panam%C3%A1-2017 pdf	[100]

MEF, MDS, and INEC (2018), Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional de Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes de Panamá: Año 2018. Aspectos conceptuales y metodológicos y Resultados correspondientes al año, Ministerio de Economía y Finanzas (MEF), Ministerio de Desarrollo Social (MDS), and Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Censo (INEC), Panama City, <u>https://www.mides.gob.pa/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/MEF_DAES-Informe-del-IPM-de- ni%c3%b1os-ni%c3%b1as-y-adolescentes-a%c3%b1o-2018.pdf</u> .	[90]
MIDEPLAN (2018), <i>Plan Nacional de Desarrollo y de Inversión Pública del Bicentenario 2019- 2022</i> , Ministerio de Planificación Nacional y Política Económica (MIDEPLAN), San José.	[69]
Ministerio de Desarrollo Social (2015), <i>Pobreza Multidimensional: Anexo Entorno y redes</i> , Serie Documentos Metodológicos No. 29, División Observatorio Social: 24 de Enero de 2015.	[94]
Ministry of Finance and Public Credit and UNDP (2017), <i>Investing for sustainable development:</i> <i>How does Mexico invest in the Sustainable Development Goals</i> , <u>http://www.transparenciapresupuestaria.gob.mx/work/models/PTP/Presupuesto/Documentos</u> anteriores/mexico_sdg.pdf.	[47]
Ministry of Social Development and Family (2020), <i>The Complementary Social Well-being</i> <i>Survey</i> , Social Observatory Division, Ministry of Social Development and Family, Santiago.	[78]
Montoya, N. and S. Nieto-Parra (forthcoming), <i>Policymaking beyond GDP in Latin America:</i> <i>Case studies and lessons</i> , OECD Development Policy Papers, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[29]
MPPN (2020), <i>Multi-dimensional Poverty Index: Some National Measures</i> , Multidimensional Poverty Peer Network, Oxford, <u>https://mppn.org/applications/national-measures/</u> .	[91]
MPPN (2020), Using the MPI as a tool for crafting government responses to the Covid-19 pandemic, https://mppn.org/mpi-tool-for-covid-19-pandemic/ .	[37]
MPPN (2019), Un IPM infantil para diseñar e implementar mejores políticas públicas en Panamá, Multidimensional Poverty Peer Network, Oxford, <u>https://mppn.org/es/ipm-infantil-panama/</u> .	[88]
New Zealand Government (2021), <i>Budget Policy Statement 2021</i> , New Zealand Government, Wellington.	[56]
New Zealand Government (2019), <i>Budget Policy Statement 2020</i> , New Zealand Government, Wellington.	[57]
New Zealand Government (2018), <i>Budget Policy Statement 2018</i> , New Zealand Government, Wellington.	[55]
New Zealand Treasury (2019), <i>The Living Standards Framework: Dashboard Update</i> , New Zealand Treasury, Governent of New Zealand, Wellington, https://www.treasury.govt.nz/sites/default/files/2019-12/lsf-dashboard-update-dec19.pdf .	[53]
New Zealand Treasury (2018), <i>Budget 2019: Guidance for Agencies</i> , New Zealand Treasury, New Zealand Government, Wellington, <u>https://www.treasury.govt.nz/sites/default/files/2018-12/budget19-guidance.pdf</u> .	[58]
OECD (2020), "COVID-19 in Latin America and the Caribbean: Regional socio-economic implications and policy priorities", OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19), OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/5b0fd8cd-en</u> .	[3]

OECD (2020), <i>Government at a Glance: Latin America and the Caribbean 2020</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/13130fbb-en</u> .	[5]
OECD (2020), <i>How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en.	[14]
OECD (2020), Innovative Citizen Participation and New Democratic Institutions: Catching the deliberative wave, OECD, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/gov/open-government/innovative-</u> citizen-participation-new-democratic-institutions-catching-the-deliberative-wave-highlights.pdf.	[28]
OECD (2020), OECD-LAC virtual social inclusion Ministerial Summit. Informality and social inclusion in the times of COVID-19. Session 3. Inclusive social dialogue and citizen engagement to enhance social cohesion and ownership of recovery measures, http://www.oecd.org/latin-america/events/lac-ministerial-on-social-inclusion/2020-OECD-LAC-Ministerial-Inclusive-social-dialogue-and-citizen-engagement-to-enhance-social-cohesion-background-note.pdf.	[87]
OECD (2019), Policy Coherence for Sustainable Development 2019: Empowering People and Ensuring Inclusiveness and Equality, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/a90f851f-en</u> .	[64]
OECD (2019), Recommendation of the Council on Policy Coherence for Sustainable Development, OECD/LEGAL/0381, OECD, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/gov/pcsd/recommendation-on-policy-coherence-for-sustainable-development-eng.pdf</u> .	[59]
OECD (2018), OECD Public Governance Reviews: Paraguay: Pursuing National Development through Integrated Public Governance, OECD Public Governance Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264301856-en</u> .	[43]
OECD (2018), <i>Opportunities for All: A Framework for Policy Action on Inclusive Growth</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264301665-en</u> .	[71]
OECD (2017), <i>Next Steps for Development in Transition. A Background Paper</i> , Presented during the 18 May 2017 meeting in Brussels, Belgium, co-hosted by The Directorate-General for International Cooperation and Development of the European Commission, the OECD Development and ECLAC, <u>https://www.oecd.org/dev/BackgroundPaper_DiT.pdf</u> .	[82]
OECD (2017), <i>Recommendation of the Council on Open Government</i> , OECD, Paris, <u>https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438</u> .	[24]
OECD (2017), <i>Trust and Public Policy: How Better Governance Can Help Rebuild Public Trust</i> , OECD Public Governance Reviews, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264268920-en</u> .	[22]
OECD (2015), <i>Measuring Well-being in Mexican States</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264246072-en.	[74]
OECD (2013), <i>How's Life? 2013: Measuring Well-being</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264201392-en.	[9]
OECD (2013), OECD Guidelines on Measuring Subjective Well-being, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264191655-en.	[8]

OECD (forthcoming), COVID-19 and Well-Being Evidence Scan, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[62]
OECD et al. (2019), <i>Latin American Economic Outlook 2019: Development in Transition</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/g2g9ff18-en</u> .	[2]
OECD et al. (forthcoming), Latin American Economic Outlook 2021, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[4]
OECD, EU and UN ECLAC (2019), Metrics that make a difference. Policy uses of well-being and sustainable development indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean SUMMARY AND KEY MESSAGES EU Regional Facility for Development in Transition for Latin America and the Caribbean, http://www.oecd.org/statistics/LAC-well-being-metrics-Bogota-2019-summaryandkeymessages.pdf .	[35]
OECD, EU and UN ECLAC (2019), Metrics that make a difference. Policy uses of well-being and sustainable development indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean SUMMARY AND KEY MESSAGES EU Regional Facility for Development in Transition for Latin America and the Caribbean, http://www.oecd.org/statistics/LAC-well-being-metrics-Bogota-2019-summaryandkeymessages.pdf .	[72]
OECD et al. (2021), <i>Revenue statistics in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>http://dx.doi.org/doi.org/10.1787/96ce5287-en-es.</u>	[19]
Ormston, H., L. Pennycook and J. Wallace (2021), <i>Embedding a Wellbeing Framework in</i> Northern Ireland A contribution from Carnegie UK Trust to inform discussions around the Programme for Government consultation, Carnegie UK Trust, Fife.	[34]
Prosperidad Social (2021), <i>Ingreso Solidario</i> , Prosperidad Social (Government of Colombia), Bogotá, <u>https://ingresosolidario.prosperidadsocial.gov.co/</u> .	[38]
RedSNIP (2020), <i>Red de los Sistemas Nacionales de Inversión Pública de América Latina y el Caribe (RedSNIP)</i> , Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), Santiago de Chile, <u>https://observatorioplanificacion.cepal.org/es/redsnip?page=0</u> .	[44]
RIS (2016), <i>Health, Nature and Quality of Life Towards BRICS Wellness Index</i> , Research and Information System for Developing Countries (RIS), http://www.nkibrics.ru/system/asset_publications/data/57f2/d14d/6272/6908/181e/0000/origin_al/BRICS_Wellness_Report.pdf?1475531085 .	[81]
RREE (2010), <i>Vivir Bien. Mensajes y documentos sobre el Vivir Bien 1995 - 2010, Diplomacia por la Vida</i> , Estado Plurinacional de Bolivia, Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores de Bolivia, La Paz, <u>http://www.cancilleria.gob.bo/webmre/sites/default/files/libros/vivir%20bien.pdf</u> .	[27]
Sarracino, F. (2019), "When does economic growth improve well-being?", in Rojas, M. (ed.), <i>The economics of happiness: How the Easterlin Paradox Transformed our Understanding of Well-being and Progress</i> , Springer International Publishing, Cham, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-15835-4_15</u> .	[17]
SCGG and INE (2016), <i>Medición Multidimensional de la Pobreza en Honduras.</i> , Secretaría de Coordinación General de Gobierno (SCGG) and Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas (INE), Tegucigalpa, <u>http://ipm.scgg.gob.hn/wp-</u>	[98]

content/uploads/2019/08/medicion_multidimensional_pobreza.pdf.

SINERGIA (2020), <i>Sistema Nacional de Evaluación de Gestión y Resultados (SINERGIA)</i> , Departamento Nacional de Planeación, Bogotá, <u>https://sinergia.dnp.gov.co/Paginas/inicio.aspx</u> .	[79]
SIUBEN (2017), <i>IPM-RD: Índice de Pobreza Multidimensional de la República Dominicana</i> , Sistema Único de Beneficiarios (SIUBEN), Santo Domingo, <u>https://siuben.gob.do/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2019/07/libro-ipm-rd-26062017.pdf</u> .	[99]
Social Progress Imperative (2020), 2020 Social Progress Index, http://www.socialprogress.org.	[40]
Stats NZ (2018), <i>Indicators Aotearoa New Zealand</i> , Stats NZ, Wellington, <u>http://www.stats.govt.nz/assets/Consultations/indicators-aotearoa-new-zealand-nga-tutohu-aotearoa-consultation/indicators-aotearoa-new-zealand-measuring-our-well-being.pdf</u> .	[10]
Stiglitz, J., J. Fitoussi and M. Durand (2019), <i>For Good Measure: An Agenda for Moving Beyond GDP</i> , The New Press, New York and London, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/s004727942000063x</u> .	[16]
Stiglitz, J., A. Sen and J. Fitoussi (2009), <i>Report of the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress (CMEPSP)</i> , <u>https://www.economie.gouv.fr/files/finances/presse/dossiers_de_presse/090914mesure_perf_eco_progres_social/synthese_ang.pdf</u> .	[15]
STPP and MINEC-DIGESTYC (2015), <i>Medición Multidimensional de la Pobreza en El Salvador</i> , Secretaría Técnica y de Planificación de la Presidencia (STPP) y Ministerio de Economía, a través de la Dirección General de Estadística y Censos (MINEC-DIGESTYC), San Salvador, <u>https://www.undp.org/content/dam/el_salvador/docs/povred/Medici%C3%B3n%20Multidimen</u> <u>sional%20de%20la%20Pobreza%20El%20Salvador.pdf</u> .	[95]
UNDP (2018), <i>Human Development Indices and Indicators 2018 Statistical Update</i> , United Nations Development Programme, New York.	[39]
UNECE, Eurostat and OECD (2013), <i>Framework and suggested indicators to measure</i> <i>sustainable development</i> , UNECE/Eurostat/OECD Task Force on Measuring Sustainable Development, <u>https://unece.org/DAM/stats/documents/ece/ces/2013/SD_framework_and_indicators_final.pd</u> <u>f</u> .	[12]
Van Weerelt, P. (2018), <i>Transforming our world: Advancing society through science with a soul</i> , United Nations System Staff College, <u>http://www.unssc.org/news-and-</u> <u>insights/blog/transforming-our-world-advancing-society-through-science-soul/</u> .	[63]
Weyer, F. (2017), <i>Implementing 'Vivir Bien': Results and Lessons from the Biocultura Programme, Bolivia</i> , Alternative Pathways to Sustainable Development: Lessons from Latin America, International Development Policy series No.9, Geneva, Boston, https://journals.openedition.org/poldev/2361 .	[33]
Whitby, A., C. Seaford and C. Berry (2014), <i>The BRAINPOoL Project Final Report. Beyond GDP</i> - <i>From measurement to politics and policy</i> , World Future Council , Hamburg,	[73]

http://www.brainpoolproject.eu.

Annex 6.A. Multidimensional Poverty Indices in LAC countries

Multidimensional poverty indices provide information on experienced deprivations across a range of wellbeing outcomes, at both aggregate levels and for specific subgroups of interest (e.g. based on gender, age, geographic location, indigenous descent or disability status) (Annex Table 6.A.1). In LAC countries, these indices are increasingly being incorporated within the policy cycle to help to inform the design of policies aimed at reducing poverty, to distribute public budgets, to target social programmes and to monitor and evaluate the outcomes of poverty-reduction programmes. Currently, Uruguay is in the process of developing a national multidimensional poverty index.

Country	Dimensions	Data source	Number of years covered	Disaggregation	Current policy uses
Chile	 Health Education Housing, environment Labour, social security Networks, social cohesion 	National Socioeconomic Characterisation Survey (CASEN)	5 years (2009, 2011, 2013, 2015, 2017) ª	Regional level ^b , urban/rural, indigenous population, gender, and age cohort	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring
Colombia	 Health Education Utilities, housing Labour; Childhood, youth 	National Living Standards Survey (ENCV)	9 years (2011-2019)	Department level, urban/rural, gender and age	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring NDP target-setting and monitoring
Colombia (municipalities)	 Health Education Utilities and housing Labour; Childhood, youth 	2018 National Population and Housing Census (CNPV)	1 year (2018) ¹	Municipal level and urban/rural	Official poverty measure Social policy targeting COVID-19 response
Costa Rica	 Health Education Housing and Internet Employment Social protection and equity 	National Household Survey (ENAHO)	9 years (2010-2019)	Regional level ∘ and urban/rural	 Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring NDP target-setting and monitoring <i>Ex ante</i> appraisal Budgeting
Dominican Republic	 Health Education and child care Housing and environment Employment and livelihood Social relationships Digital gap, social harmony 	MPI Questionnaire within the Quality of Life Indicators Survey	1 year (2015) ^f	Municipal level and urban/rural	Non-official poverty measure
Ecuador	 Health, water and food Education Habitat, housing, environment Labour and social security 	National Survey of Employment, Unemployment and Under- employment (ENEMDU)	11 years (2009-2019)	Urban/rural	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring NDP target-setting and monitoring
El Salvador	 Health and food security Education Housing Employment Habitat 	Multiple Purpose Household Survey (EHPM)	4 years (2014-2017)	Department level, urban/rural, gender, and income quintile	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring

Annex Table 6.A.1. National Multidimensional Poverty Indices in LAC countries
Guatemala	 Health, food, nutritional sec. Education Housing Employment Utilities 	Living Conditions Survey (ENCOVI)	1 year (2014)	Department level and urban/rural	Non-official poverty measure
Honduras	Health Education Housing Employment	Multi-Purpose Household Survey (EPHPM)	7 years (2012-2018)	Department level, urban/rural, and gender	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring
Mexico	 Health services Education lag Housing features and quality Basic utilities Social security Food security Income[®] 	Expanded National Survey of Household Income and Expenditure (MCS-ENIGH)	6 years (2008, 2010, 2012, 2014, 2016, 2018)	Federal level (every two yr.), municipal level (every five yr.), rural/urban, indigenous, gender, disability, age group	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring
Panama	Health Education Housing, utilities, Internet Employment Environment and sanitation	Multi-Purpose Survey (EPM)	2 years (2017-2018)	Province level, urban/rural and indigenous population	Official poverty measure Official SDG monitoring
Panama (children²)	Health Education Housing Water and sanitation Child protection	Multi-Purpose Survey (EPM)	1 year (2018)	Province level, urban/rural and indigenous population	Non-official poverty measure
Panama (districts and townships)	Health and water Education Housing and basic services Employment Environment and sanitation	2010 Population and Housing Census (CPV)	1 year (2010)	District and township ^d levels, and urban/rural ^g	Non-official poverty measure
Paraguay	 Labour and social security Housing and services Health and environment Education 	Permanent Survey of Households (EPH)	4 years (2016-2020)	Urban/rural	Official poverty measure

Notes: Official measures generally imply that the measure is recognised by the country's national statistics office as one of the country's priority indicators, leading to periodic updates of the data used to compute them. Non-official measures, conversely, have generally been one-off, non-periodic efforts to collect data and calculate a measure, with more limited use and recognition. In the Disaggregation column, the disaggregation by gender generally allows comparing data according to the gender of the head of the household. (a) The previous version of the MPI-Chile, which now contains four dimensions, covered the years 2009, 2011, 2013, 2015 and 2017; the current version, which contains five dimensions, covers 2015 and 2017. (b) Chile is divided into 16 administrative regions, which in turn are subdivided into 56 provinces. (c) The disaggregation level into "regions" refers to the six planning regions of Costa Rica (socio-economic or functional regions). (d) Panama is administratively divided into provinces, these, in turn, into districts, and these, into townships. Panama's IPM-C, calculated using 2010 census data, allows disaggregation at the district and township levels (*"distritos"* and *"corregimientos"*, respectively). (e) CONEVAL designed the methodology for Mexico's multidimensional poverty measure. It combines income poverty and deprivations in six basic social rights, summing up seven dimensions in total. (f) Data were collected through the IPM Questionnaire between November and December 2015. The index's development was carried out during 2016, but it was not officially published until 2017. (g) The urban/rural disaggregation is available only for some of the dimensions (housing and basic services, and access to the Internet).

1. There is also a calculation of the multidimensional poverty index with data from the 2005 Census, carried out by DNP-SPSCV.

2. After the implementation of a national MPI in Panama, data revealed that 48% of people living in conditions of multidimensional poverty were under age 18 (MPPN, 2019_[88]). Therefore, the Panamanian government decided to implement a Children's IPM to complement the national MPI. The IPM-NNA includes dimensions adapted to the measurement of different vulnerabilities suffered by children and adolescents, such as protection and recreation (López-Calva, 2019_[89]; MEF, MDS, and INEC, 2018_[90]).

Source: Adapted from Montoya and Nieto-Parra (2021) based MPPN (2020[91]); Mexico (CONEVAL, 2010[92]); Colombia (Angulo, Díaz and Pardo, 2013[93]); Chile (Ministerio de Desarrollo Social, 2015[94]); El Salvador (STPP and MINEC-DIGESTYC, 2015[95]); Costa Rica (INEC, 2015[96]); Ecuador (Castillo Añazco and Jácome Pérez, 2017[97]); Honduras (SCGG and INE, 2016[98]); the Dominican Republic (SIUBEN, 2017[99]); Panamá (MEF, MDS and INEC, 2017[100]); Paraguay (INE, 2021[101]); and Guatemala (MDS and OPHI, 2018[102])

Annex 6.B. Heat maps methodology

The heat maps included in the Figures 6.2 and 6.3 were created by analysing the national development plans of 15 LAC countries using the statistical software R. The national development plans analysed include those of Argentina (2015-2019), Bolivia (2016-2020), Brazil (2016-2019), Chile (2018-2022), Colombia (2018-2022), Costa Rica (2019-2022), the Dominican Republic (2010-2030), Ecuador (2017-2021), El Salvador (2014-2019), Guatemala (2032), Honduras (2018-2022), Mexico (2019-2024), Panama (2015-2019), Paraguay (2030) and Peru (2021).

Two separate analyses were run to create two heat maps referring to the 11 current well-being dimensions and the 4 future well-being dimensions. For each analysis, the texts of the national development plans were coded according to the dimensions in the OECD Well-Being Framework. "Coding" refers to the process of capturing words or group of words (expressions) of interest from the text and putting them into different categories (dimensions). The coding was done using Spanish or Portuguese words or expressions, non-case sensitive, for which the English translations are provided in Annex Table 6.B.1 and Annex Table 6.B.2.

In a first step, different categories were created in R, one for each dimension of the OECD current and future well-being framework. The text data from the national development plans was imported and cleaned by removing unnecessary words, punctuation, numbers and extra blank spaces between words. Then, the data were transformed to have one column and multiple rows. Each row is a token, i.e. our unit of analysis. A token may be a word or group of words (an expression) derived from the text. The text data was arranged to have a table of one token per row. Each token created from the cleaned text was matched with one of the dimensions based on the words and group of words (expressions) defined in Annex Table 6.B.1 (current well-being) and Annex Table 6.B.2 (future well-being). In a final step, the number of matched tokens were counted for each dimension and relative frequencies for each country were computed. The sum of the frequency of all the tokens of a country's national development plan, distributed across all dimensions, is 100. In the heat maps, different shades of the same colour were used to illustrate the intensity (frequency) of each well-being dimension in each national development plan.

	Tokens			
Income and wealth	Income; GDP; growth; credit; economic; production; consumption; living standards; poverty; food safety; food insecurity; pension; pensions; retired; retiree; money transfers; money transfer; subsidy; subsidies;			
Knowledge and skills	education; science; sciences; scientist; scientific; knowledge; students; reading; math; philosophy; English; literacy; book; books; library; libraries; wisdom; culture; school; schools; instruction; educational proficiency; proficient students; cognitive abilities; cognitive ability; educational achievement; dropout rate; PISA; educational system; numeracy; school supplies; school bus; university; universities; university student; formation; formations; technical professional training; vocational technique; vocational technician; professional technique; professional technician; pedagogy; pedagogical; pedagogical; interpersonal skills; school infrastructure;			
Safety	Safety; safe; insecurity; insecure; murder; policeman; police; peace; pacific; peaceful; femicide; victim; victims; crime; crimes; criminal; criminals; road deaths; death road; traffic accident; traffic accidents; road accidents; gang; gangs; gang members; hired assassin; delinquency; delinquent; assault; theft; extortion; kidnapping; violence; violent; drug trafficking; drug dealer; traffic; offense; offenses; illicit; murder; murders;			
Social connections	social connection; social connections; social network; social networks; community network; community networks; support network; support networks; social support network; community; communities; interactions; friend; friends; good coexistence; family strengthening; family; social cohesion; teamwork;			
Work and job quality	Job; jobs; work; works; wage; salary; employees; maids; routine; worker; workers; domestic worker; domestic workers; unemployment; unemployment; underemployed; informal; informality; income work; income jobs; income job; primary job; secondary job; occupation; occupation; social insurance; social security; smes; msmes; self-employed; informal			

Annex Table 6.B.1. Current well-being

	Talana			
	IOKENS			
	workers; formalisation; active employment policy; active employment policies; liberal professionals;			
Subjective well-being	Welfare; subjective well-being; life satisfaction; standard life satisfaction; feeling; feelings; happiness; happy; sad; depression; anxiety; suicide; suicides; tranquillity; serenity; resilience; perception; perceptions; good to live; live well;			
Work-life balance	Balance work life; work life balance; work balance; working day; working hours; leisure; day off; rest; playground; paid work; unpaid work; employment relationship; labour relations; worker welfare; workers welfare; worker's welfare; workers' welfare;			
Housing	House; apartment; property; accommodation; home; homes; houses; housing; residence; shelter; inn; ranch; address; slum; villages; poor neighbourhood; district; inadequate housing; access sanitation; access drinking water; internet access; internet; informal settlements; capacity; decent housing;			
Health	Life expectancy; health; hygiene; health personnel; doctor; doctors; nurse; nurses; medicine; nutrition; nutritious; malnutrition; sound; healthy; food; alcohol; child mortality; maternal mortality; mortality rate; premature death; premature deaths; primary attention; hospital; hospitals; clinic; clinics; out-of-pocket health expenses; catastrophic health expense; catastrophic health expenditures; physical disability; handicapped; sport; sports; morbidity; HIV; sex education; disease; illnesses; disorder; disorders;			
Environmental quality	Environmental quality; environmental management; air quality; environment; nature; sustainability; sustainable; pollution; contamination; air; earth; water; clean; cleaning; green; forest; natural disaster; natural disasters; volcano; volcanoes; earthquake; earthquakes; tremors; tremor; tsunami; tsunamis; fire; fires; landslide; landslide; inundation; floods; storm; storms; mother earth; CO2 emission; CO2 emissions; decarbonisation; fossil fuels; clean energies; clean energy; ground; soils; land use planning; green job; green jobs; green economy; environmental protection; forest management; forest management; climate change; bioeconomy;			
Civic engagement	Vote; votes; polls; election; elections; voter; voters; plebiscite; referendum; electorate; elected; electoral; political voice; common action; open government; e-government; digital government; dialogue; citizen agreement; citizen agreements; democratic pact; democracy; transparency; transparent; citizen consultation; citizen consultations; citizen participation; purposeful participation; social cohesion; civil society; political representation; advice; local government; local government; oppular query; leaders; leadership; civil organisations; civil associations; community action boards; human rights; empowerment; activism; activist; activist; collective; collectives;			

Annex Table 6.B.2. Future well-being

	Tokens
Economic capital	gross capital formation; capital formation; research; research development; infrastructure investment; fixed asset production; intellectual property; intellectual property assets; foreign debt; public debt; private sector leverage; financial net worth; government equity; macroeconomic stability; investment;
Natural capital	Biodiversity; species extinction; gas emission; carbon emission; intact forests; untouched forests; wild forests; native forests; environmental protection area; natural cover; water stress; renewable energy; recycling; material footprint; environmental footprint; green footprint; soil nutrition; deforestation; deforested; reforest; reforestation; environmental protection; natural protection; global warming; Amazonia; amazon;
Social capital	trust government; trust state; institutional trust; trust institutions; interpersonal trust; police trust; trust police; trust armed forces; trust judiciary; legitimacy; corruption; corrupt; corrupt; democracy; support democracy; discrimination; inequality; volunteering; voluntary; volunteers; volunteer; morality taxes; satisfaction public services; national institutions; court system; ethic; citizen trust; public trust; transparency; open government;
Human capital	NEET; not in education, employment, or training; overweight; obesity; child malnutrition; tobacco; tobacco use; tobacco consumption; cigarette; cigarettes; alcohol; alcohol consumption; informality; informal work; school dropout; uneducated youth; young uneducated;

Notes

¹ In recognition of the fact that there are many policy frameworks that incorporate aspects of a "well-being" policy framework without necessarily using the term well-being, particularly in the LAC region, the remainder of this chapter refers to multidimensional outcomes frameworks as well as well-being frameworks. See the section "What is a multidimensional approach to public policy?" for an explanation of the content and scope of such frameworks.

² As described here, more "objective" indicators include employment status, income and educational outcomes. A crucial distinction is that, even when such aspects of people's lives are self-reported (e.g. in surveys), they relate to objective aspects of living standards (e.g. qualifications obtained; incomes received) that a third party can also observe and measure. By contrast, more subjective measures (e.g. life satisfaction, feelings of safety) are directly concerned with people's experiences and perceptions – and while they can be validated with reference to objective data, the target construct of such measures is inherently subjective in nature.

³ Most LAC countries are upper middle-income, including 9 of the 11 countries that were the focus of the preceding statistical chapters (Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay and Peru). The remaining two focal countries, Chile and Uruguay, are high-income countries.

⁴ Multidimensional poverty indices (MPIs) are important policy tools in the LAC region, and they embody many elements of the multidimensional and people-focused approach that is central to well-being. For example, almost all MPIs used by governments in the region consider aspects of housing and utilities, health, education and employment (see Annex Table 6.A.1). The primary function of MPIs is to broaden the definition of who can be considered poor or vulnerable, beyond monetary measures, in order to provide more extensive information for the effective targeting, monitoring and evaluation of poverty reduction and other social programmes. As such, their focus is on identifying current deprivation across different groups and areas. By contrast, well-being approaches describe both the level and the distribution of outcomes across a whole society as well as the resources that sustain these outcomes over time. In this sense, well-being approaches represent an aspirational view of what is important for a good life both today and tomorrow, over and above the absence of deprivation (which is nevertheless recognised as an essential building block). Several elements of current well-being, such as civic voice and engagement, work-life balance, job quality, social connections, environment and subjective well-being, are only rarely included in MPIs. More significantly, resources for future well-being at the societal level are almost entirely excluded from MPIs – for obvious reasons, given their primary purpose.

⁵ GBA+ is an analytical tool developed by the Government of Canada to enable policy makers to examine the potential impacts (both intended and unintended) of a policy, plan, programme or other initiative on diverse groups of people. It considers gender as well as other identity factors such as age, ethnicity, indigenous heritage, geography, socio-economic status, family status and mental or physical disability (Government of Canada, 2021_[103]).

⁶ These domains are: Living standards; Education; Health; Ecological diversity and resilience; Community vitality; Time use; Psychological well-being; Good governance; and Cultural diversity and resilience (GNH Centre Bhutan, 2021_[67]).

⁷ These domains are: Economy; Health; Education; Culture and society; Government services and governance; and Environment and infrastructure (Government of United Arab Emirates, 2021_[68]).

⁸ The need to better link national and sub-national planning and monitoring, especially in the context of the SDGs, was highlighted by participants in the 2019 Bogotá (Colombia) conference on Policy uses of wellbeing and sustainable development indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean.

⁹ See <u>https://wellbeingacademy.hw.gov.ae</u>.

How's Life in Latin America?

MEASURING WELL-BEING FOR POLICY MAKING

Many Latin American countries have experienced improvements in income over recent decades, with several of them now classified as high-income or upper middle-income in terms of conventional metrics. But has this change been mirrored in improvements across the different areas of people's lives? *How's Life in Latin America? Measuring Well-being for Policy Making* addresses this question by presenting comparative evidence for Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) with a focus on 11 LAC countries (Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay). Spanning material conditions, quality of life, resources for future well-being, and inequalities, the report presents available evidence on well-being both before and since the onset of the pandemic, based on the OECD Well-being Framework. It also identifies priorities for addressing well-being gaps and describes how well-being frameworks are used in policy within Latin America and elsewhere around the world, providing lessons for governments on what is needed to put people's well-being at the centre of their action. The report is part of the EU Regional Facility for Development in Transition for Latin America and the Caribbean.





PRINT ISBN 978-92-64-93837-3 PDF ISBN 978-92-64-68593-2

